## **STATE OF ALABAMA**

## **FIRST SUBSTANTIAL AMENDMENT**

## **TO**

## **PY2020-PY2024 FIVE-YEAR**

# CONSOLIDATED PLAN

**CDBG**

**HOME**

**ESG**

**HOPWA**

**HTF**

**and**

**CARES Act PROGRAMS**

by

Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs

## **State of Alabama**

# First Substantial Amendment

# to

# PY2020-PY2024

# Five-Year Consolidated Plan

## **for**

## **CDBG, HOME, ESG, HOPWA, HTF,**

## **and**

## **CARES Act Programs**

## **(CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV)**

ALABAMA DEPARTMENT OF ECONOMIC AND COMMUNITY AFFAIRS

401 ADAMS AVENUE

POST OFFICE BOX 5690

MONTGOMERY, ALABAMA 36103-5690

### APRIL 1, 2020 – March 31, 2025

**STATE OF ALABAMA**

**First Substantial Amendment to**

**PY2020-PY2024 Five-Year Consolidated Plan for**

## **CDBG, HOME, ESG, HOPWA, HTF, and**

## **CARES Act Programs (CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV)**

**Submitted December 2020**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**TABLE OF CONTENTS**

Page

Setup: 6

[AD-25 Administration](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/cpAdmin.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557) 6  
 [AD-50 Verify Grantee/PJ Information in IDIS](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/cpVerifyGrantee.do?submit=Edit&granteeId=85&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) 6  
 [AD-55 Verify Grantee/PJ - Program Contacts](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/cpVerifyContacts.do?submit=Edit&granteeId=85&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) 7

Executive Summary: 12

ES-05 Executive Summary 12

The Process: 39

[PR-05 Lead & Responsible Agencies](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/cpLeadAgencies.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557) 39  
 [PR-10 Consultation](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/cpConsultation.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557) 42  
 [PR-15 Citizen Participation](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/cpParticipation.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557) 55

Consolidated Plan

Needs Assessment: 76

NA-05 Overview 76

NA-10 Housing Needs assessment 76

N[A-15 Disproportionately Greater Need: Housing Problems](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/aap2100ExpectedResources.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&aapId=900000000011777&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) 95

N[A-20 Disproportionately Greater Need: Severe Housing Problems](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/aap2100ExpectedResources.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&aapId=900000000011777&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) 98

N[A-25 Disproportionately Greater Need: Housing Cost Burdens](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/aap2100ExpectedResources.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&aapId=900000000011777&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) 102

N[A-30 Disproportionately Greater Need: Discussion](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/aap2100ExpectedResources.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&aapId=900000000011777&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) 103

N[A-35 Public Housing](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/aap2100ExpectedResources.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&aapId=900000000011777&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) 104

N[A-40 Homeless Needs Assessment](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/aapGoals.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&aapId=900000000011777&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) 108

N[A-45 Non-Homeless Special Needs Assessment](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/aapAllocationPriorities.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&aapId=900000000011777&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) 112

N[A-50 Non-Housing Community Development Needs](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/aapDistributionMethods.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&aapId=900000000011777&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) 114

Market Analysis: 117 M[A-05 Overview](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/aapProjects.do?submit=Edit&aapId=900000000011777) 117

M[A-10 Number of Housing Units](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/aapLoanGuarantee.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&aapId=900000000011777&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) 118

M[A-15 Cost of Housing](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/aap2340CommunityRevitalizationStrategies.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&aapId=900000000011777&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) 122

M[A-20 Condition of Housing](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/aapGeographicDistribution.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&aapId=900000000011777&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) 125

M[A-25 Public and Assisted Housing](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/aapAffordableHousing.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&aapId=900000000011777&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) 131

**TABLE OF CONTENTS**

**continued**

Page

M[A-30](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/aapPublicHousing.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&aapId=900000000011777&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) Homeless Facilities 132

M[A-35 Special Needs Facilities and Services](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/aap2430HomelessAndOtherSpecialNeedsActivities.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&aapId=900000000011777&returnMapping=conPlanMenu)  133

M[A-40](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/aapHopwaGoal.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&aapId=900000000011777&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) Barriers to Affordable Housing 136

MA-45 Non-Housing Community Development Assets 138

MA-50 Needs and Market Analysis Discussion 163

MA-60 Broadband Needs of Housing 166

MA-65 Hazard Mitigation 171

Strategic Plan: 182

SP-05 Overview 182

[SP-10 Geographic Priorities](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/cpStrategicPlanGeographicPriorities.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) 186

[SP-25 Priority Needs](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/cpPriorityNeeds.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) 197

[SP-30 Influence of Market Conditions](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/cpStrategicPlanGeographicPriorities.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) 202

[SP-35 Anticipated Resources](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/cpPriorityNeeds.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) 203

SP-40 Institutional Delivery Structure 209

[SP-45 Goals](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/cpStrategicPlanGoals.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) 217

SP-46 Edit Goals 223

[SP-50 Public Housing Accessibility and Involvement](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/cpStrategicPlanGeographicPriorities.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) 239

[SP-55 Barriers to Affordable Housing](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/cpPriorityNeeds.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) 240

SP-60 Homelessness Strategy 249

[SP-65 Lead Based Paint Hazards](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/cpStrategicPlanGoals.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) 251

SP-70 Anti-Poverty Strategy 254

SP-80 Monitoring 257

Annual Action Plan: 264 [AP-15 Expected Resources](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/aap2100ExpectedResources.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&aapId=900000000011777&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) 264

[AP-20 Annual Goals and Objectives](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/aapGoals.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&aapId=900000000011777&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) 275

[AP-25 Allocation Priorities](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/aapAllocationPriorities.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&aapId=900000000011777&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) 295

[AP-30 Method of Distribution](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/aapDistributionMethods.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&aapId=900000000011777&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) 310

[AP-35 Projects](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/aapProjects.do?submit=Edit&aapId=900000000011777) 400

[AP-40 Section 108 Loan Guarantee](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/aapLoanGuarantee.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&aapId=900000000011777&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) 429

[AP-45 Community Revitalization Strategies](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/aap2340CommunityRevitalizationStrategies.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&aapId=900000000011777&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) 430

[AP-50 Geographic Distribution](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/aapGeographicDistribution.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&aapId=900000000011777&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) 431

[AP-55 Affordable Housing](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/aapAffordableHousing.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&aapId=900000000011777&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) 434

[AP-60 Public Housing](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/aapPublicHousing.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&aapId=900000000011777&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) 435

[AP-65 Homeless and Other Special Needs Activities](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/aap2430HomelessAndOtherSpecialNeedsActivities.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&aapId=900000000011777&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) 436

[AP-70 HOPWA goals](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/aapHopwaGoal.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&aapId=900000000011777&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) 445

[AP-75 Barriers to Affordable Housing](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/aapBarriersToAffordableHousing.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&aapId=900000000011777&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) 445

[AP-85 Other Actions](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/aapActionPlanOtherActions.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&aapId=900000000011777&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) 455

[AP-90 Program Specific Requirements](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/aapProgramSpecificReq.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&aapId=900000000011777&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) 472

**TABLE OF CONTENTS**

**continued**

**ATTACHMENTS: Page**

Attachment 1: CDBG Program PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan 484

Attachment 2: ESG Program PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan 505

Attachment 3: HOPWA Program PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan 518

Attachment 4: HOME Program PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan 528

Attachment 5: HTF Program PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan 612

Attachment 6: Summary of Citizen Participation Process: 622

2020 Housing Credit Qualified Allocation Plan,

2020 HOME Action Plan, and

2020 National Housing Trust Fund Allocation Plan, and

Reference to 2020 Summary of Public Comments Received and

Responses by AHFA

Attachment 7: State of Alabama PY2020 “CARES Act” Action Plan for 624

CDBG-CV Grant Program Funds

Attachment 8: State of Alabama PY2020 “CARES Act” Action Plan for 639

ESG-CV Grant Program Funds

Attachment 9: State of Alabama PY2020 “CARES Act” Action Plan for 643

HOPWA-CV Grant Program Funds

**SETUP**

**AD-25 Administration**

Strategic Plan Beginning Year: PY2020

Ending Year: PY2024

Title: State of Alabama First Substantial Amendment to PY2020-PY2024 Five-Year

Consolidated Plan (April 1, 2020 – March 31, 2025)

Plan Version: #1 - Original

If Amendment: Substantial Amendment

If Substantial Amendment, explain: This First Substantial Amendment to Alabama’s

PY2020-PY2024 Five-Year Consolidated Plan (April 1, 2020 through March 31, 2025)

includes the CARES Act CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV Grant Programs Funds

Programs Included: 🗹 Community Development Block Grant Program (CDBG)

🗹 HOME Investment Partnerships Program (HOME)

🗹 Emergency Solutions Grants Program (ESG)

🗹 Housing Opportunities for Persons With AIDS Program (HOPWA)

🗹 National Housing Trust Fund 2020 Allocation Plan (HTF)

🗹 CARES Act’s CDBG-CV Program

🗹 CARES Act’s ESG-CV Program

🗹 CARES Act’s HOPWA-CV Program

Consolidated Plan is for: Grantee

**Alternate/Local Data Sources:**

Sort/Number: Data Source Name Description

1. State of Alabama Survey Data Survey

2. Alabama “Analysis of Impediments to Administrative

Fair Housing Choice” Public Input

**AD-50 Verify Grantee/PJ Information in IDIS**

Grantee Information:

Lead Agency: Alabama

Year: PY2020

Start Date: April 1, 2020 (start of PY2020)

End Date: March 31, 2025 (end of PY2024)

Address: Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs (ADECA)

Community and Economic Development Division

401 Adams Avenue, Room 500

Post Office Box 5690

Montgomery, Alabama 36103-5690

**AD-55 Verify Grantee/PJ – Program Contacts**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Primary Contact** | |
| First Name: Kenneth  Middle Initial: W.  Last Name: Boswell.  Title: ADECA Director  Email: [Kenneth.Boswell@adeca.alabama.gov](mailto:Jim.Byard@adeca.alabama.gov)  Address: Alabama Department of Economic  and Community Affairs (ADECA)  401 Adams Avenue, Room 580  Post Office Box 5690  City: Montgomery  State: Alabama  Zip Code: 36103-5690  Telephone: 334-242-5591 | **Second Contact**  First Name: Shabbir  Middle Initial: A.  Last Name: Olia  Title: Division Chief, Community and  Economic Development Division  Email: [Shabbir.olia@adeca.alabama.gov](mailto:Shabbir.olia@adeca.alabama.gov)  Address: Alabama Department of Economic  and Community Affairs (ADECA)  Community and Economic Development  Division  401 Adams Avenue  Post Office Box 5690  City: Montgomery  State: Alabama  Zip Code: 36103-5690  Telephone: 334-242-5468 |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **CDBG Contacts** | |
| **First Contact**  First Name: Shabbir  Middle Initial: A.  Last Name: Olia  Title: Division Chief, Community and  Economic Development Division  Email: [Shabbir.olia@adeca.alabama.gov](mailto:Shabbir.olia@adeca.alabama.gov)  Address: Alabama Department of Economic  and Community Affairs (ADECA)  Community and Economic Development  Division  401 Adams Avenue  Post Office Box 5690  City: Montgomery  State: Alabama  Zip Code: 36103-5690  Telephone: 334-242-5468 | **Second Contact**  First Name: Kathleen  Middle Initial: A.  Last Name: Rasmussen  Title: Unit Chief, Statewide Initiatives Unit,  Community and Economic  Development Division  Email: [Kathleen.rasmussen@adeca.alabama.gov](mailto:al.jones@adeca.alabama.gov)  Address: Alabama Department of Economic  and Community Affairs (ADECA)  Community and Economic Development  Division  401 Adams Avenue  Post Office Box 5690  City: Montgomery  State: Alabama  Zip Code: 36103-5690  Telephone: 334-353-0323 |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **HOME Contacts** | |
| **First Contact**  First Name: Barbara  Middle Initial:  Last Name: Wallace  Title: Multifamily Manager  Email: [bwallace@ahfa.com](mailto:bwallace@ahfa.com)  Address: Alabama Housing Finance Authority  7460 Halcyon Pointe Dr. #200  City: Montgomery  State: Alabama  Zip Code: 36117  Telephone: 334-244-9200 | **Second Contact**  First Name: Ketcia  Middle Initial:  Last Name: Barlow  Title: Multifamily Technician  Email: [kbarlow@ahfa.com](mailto:kbarlow@ahfa.com)  Address: Alabama Housing Finance Authority  7460 Halcyon Pointe Dr. # 200  City: Montgomery  State: Alabama  Zip Code: 36117  Telephone: 334-244-9200 |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **ESG Contacts** | |
| **First Contact**  First Name: Shabbir  Middle Initial: A.  Last Name: Olia  Title: Division Chief, Community and  Economic Development Division  Email: [Shabbir.olia@adeca.alabama.gov](mailto:Shabbir.olia@adeca.alabama.gov)  Address: Alabama Department of Economic  and Community Affairs (ADECA)  Community and Economic Development  Division  401 Adams Avenue  Post Office Box 5690  City: Montgomery  State: Alabama  Zip Code: 36103-5690  Telephone: 334-242-5468 | **Second Contact**  First Name: Shonda  Middle Initial: H.  Last Name: Gray  Title: Emergency Solutions Grants (ESG)  Program Manager  Email: [Shonda.gray@adeca.alabama.gov](mailto:Shonda.gray@adeca.alabama.gov)  Address: Alabama Department of Economic  and Community Affairs (ADECA)  Community and Economic Development  Division  401 Adams Avenue, Room 500  Post Office Box 5690  City: Montgomery  State: Alabama  Zip Code: 36103-5690  Telephone: 334-353-0288 |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Housing Opportunities for Persons With AIDS (HOPWA) Contacts** | |
| **First Contact**  First Name: Kathie  Middle Initial: M.  Last Name: Hiers  Title: CEO  Email: [Kathie@aidsalabama.org](mailto:Kathie@aidsalabama.org)  Address: AIDS Alabama  3529 7th Avenue South  Post Office Box 55703  City: Birmingham  State: Alabama  Zip Code: 35222 (for P.O. Box 35255)  Telephone: 205-324-9822 | **Second Contact**  First Name: Katherine  Middle Initial: E.  Last Name: McMullen  Title: Director of Programs Administration  Email: [katy.mcmullen@aidsalabama.org](mailto:katy.mcmullen@aidsalabama.org)  Address: AIDS Alabama  3529 7th Avenue South  Post Office Box 55703  City: Birmingham  State: Alabama  Zip Code: 35222 (for P.O. Box 35255)  Telephone: 205-324-9822 |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **HTF Contacts** | |
| **First Contact**  First Name: Barbara  Middle Initial:  Last Name: Wallace  Title: Multifamily Manager  Email: [bwallace@ahfa.com](mailto:bwallace@ahfa.com)  Address: Alabama Housing Finance Authority  7460 Halcyon Pointe Dr. #200  City: Montgomery  State: Alabama  Zip Code: 36117  Telephone: 334-244-9200 | **Second Contact**  First Name: Ketcia  Middle Initial:  Last Name: Barlow  Title: Multifamily Technician  Email: [kbarlow@ahfa.com](mailto:kbarlow@ahfa.com)  Address: Alabama Housing Finance Authority  7460 Halcyon Pointe Dr. #200  City: Montgomery  State: Alabama  Zip Code: 36117  Telephone: 334-244-9200 |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **CDBG-CV Contacts** | |
| **First Contact**  First Name: Shabbir  Middle Initial: A.  Last Name: Olia  Title: Division Chief, Community and  Economic Development Division  Email: [Shabbir.olia@adeca.alabama.gov](mailto:Shabbir.olia@adeca.alabama.gov)  Address: Alabama Department of Economic  and Community Affairs (ADECA)  Community and Economic Development  Division  401 Adams Avenue  Post Office Box 5690  City: Montgomery  State: Alabama  Zip Code: 36103-5690  Telephone: 334-242-5468 | **Second Contact**  First Name: Kathleen  Middle Initial: A.  Last Name: Rasmussen  Title: Unit Chief, Statewide Initiatives Unit,  Community and Economic  Development Division  Email: [Kathleen.rasmussen@adeca.alabama.gov](mailto:al.jones@adeca.alabama.gov)  Address: Alabama Department of Economic  and Community Affairs (ADECA)  Community and Economic Development  Division  401 Adams Avenue  Post Office Box 5690  City: Montgomery  State: Alabama  Zip Code: 36103-5690  Telephone: 334-353-0323 |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **ESG-CV Contacts** | |
| **First Contact**  First Name: Shabbir  Middle Initial: A.  Last Name: Olia  Title: Division Chief, Community and  Economic Development Division  Email: [Shabbir.olia@adeca.alabama.gov](mailto:Shabbir.olia@adeca.alabama.gov)  Address: Alabama Department of Economic  and Community Affairs (ADECA)  Community and Economic Development  Division  401 Adams Avenue  Post Office Box 5690  City: Montgomery  State: Alabama  Zip Code: 36103-5690  Telephone: 334-242-5468 | **Second Contact**  First Name: Shonda  Middle Initial: H.  Last Name: Gray  Title: Emergency Solutions Grants (ESG)  Program Manager  Email: [Shonda.gray@adeca.alabama.gov](mailto:Shonda.gray@adeca.alabama.gov)  Address: Alabama Department of Economic  and Community Affairs (ADECA)  Community and Economic Development  Division  401 Adams Avenue, Room 500  Post Office Box 5690  City: Montgomery  State: Alabama  Zip Code: 36103-5690  Telephone: 334-353-0288 |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **HOPWA-CV Contacts** | |
| **First Contact**  First Name: Kathie  Middle Initial: M.  Last Name: Hiers  Title: CEO  Email: [Kathie@aidsalabama.org](mailto:Kathie@aidsalabama.org)  Address: AIDS Alabama  3529 7th Avenue South  Post Office Box 55703  City: Birmingham  State: Alabama  Zip Code: 35222 (for P.O. Box 35255)  Telephone: 205-324-9822 | **Second Contact**  First Name: Katherine  Middle Initial: E.  Last Name: McMullen  Title: Director of Programs Administration  Email: [katy.mcmullen@aidsalabama.org](mailto:katy.mcmullen@aidsalabama.org)  Address: AIDS Alabama  3529 7th Avenue South  Post Office Box 55703  City: Birmingham  State: Alabama  Zip Code: 35222 (for P.O. Box 35255)  Telephone: 205-324-9822 |

**EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

**ES-05 Executive Summary [see 24 CFR 91.300(c), 91.320(b)]**

**1. Introduction:**

The State of Alabama’s PY2020-2024 Five-Year Consolidated Plan, which contains the PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plans, is a joint effort between the Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs (ADECA), the Alabama Housing Finance Authority (AHFA), and AIDS Alabama. This Plan evidences the information-gathering and planning work conducted by these administrative agencies. This Plan’s information derives from Census data, American Community Survey (ACS) data, data provided by the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD), and public/community needs and fair housing survey documents developed for Alabama’s previous (2014-2015) *Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice* and current (2019-2020) *Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice*. Participants in these data collection efforts include Alabama's 144 Public Housing Authorities, the Alabama Public Housing Authority Directors Association, the 12 Regional Planning Commissions, the grant management firms who administer ADECA’s CDBG grant projects for non-entitlement cities and counties, banking and mortgage-lending institutions that are members of the Alabama Bankers Association (chartered by the Alabama State Banking Department), recipients of ADECA’s CDBG, ESG, HOME, HOPWA, and HTF grant funds, other state agencies and universities with whom ADECA conducts grant research work, mayors and additional local government staff contacted through the Alabama League of Municipalities, county commission chairmen and additional county government staff contacted through the Alabama Association of County Commissions, real estate professionals, nonprofit organization directors, private citizens, private sector consultants, and continuum of care staff, all of whom were allowed the opportunity to participate in the information-gathering process. As a result, the goal of this Plan is to serve as a continuing guide for administering the blending of federal dollars with local dollars to develop and implement local planning, housing, infrastructure, and economic development initiatives so that both the public and private sectors within Alabama can address the needs identified through their strategic planning and development processes.

The following housing priorities are in effect for the following five programs: For the CDBG Program, the housing-related priority is single family, owner-occupied housing rehabilitation.  For the ESG Program, the housing priority is to provide rental assistance to prevent homelessness and re-house homeless persons.  For the HOPWA Program, the housing priorities are rental assistance, development and operations of facilities based housing, and supportive services to keep people stably housed and in healthcare. For the HOME Program, the housing priority is new construction of affordable rental units across the State.  For the HTF Program, the housing priority is new construction of affordable rental units for households that are extremely low-income (ELI) and very low-income (VLI). For non-housing needs, the priorities consist of essential community facilities and the promotion of economic development programs.

More specifically, for the 2020-2024 Five-Year Consolidated Plan and PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plans, expenditure of Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) funds will focus on community development, local planning, economic development, and infrastructure improvement programs, health hazard and urgent need management, job creation/ growth/retention, housing rehabilitation, and Alabama’s Black Belt Region initiatives that have been operating since 2005. Expenditure of HOME Program funds will focus on new construction of multifamily rental housing across Alabama. The intent is that HOME Program tenants will include families, elderly citizens, and special needs households, all of whom will be low-income and in need of affordable housing units. Expenditure of the Emergency Solutions Grant (ESG) Program funds will facilitate Alabama’s homeless population needs, and will focus on facility conversion, rehabilitation, operating expenses, essential services, and homeless prevention assistance. Expenditure of Housing Opportunities for Persons With AIDS (HOPWA) Program funds will direct housing activities benefitting persons with HIV/AIDS and their households and supportive services needed by tenants to maintain housing stability and avoid homelessness. Such direct housing activities include operational costs for existing HIV/AIDS housing, rental assistance programs that are both tenant-based and project-based rental assistance programs, Short-term Rent, Mortgage, and/or Utility Assistance (STRMU) Payment Program, and development of additional facilities-based housing as funds allow. Anticipated activities also include providing housing information and outreach services to consumers, identifying resources for accessing and maintaining permanent and/or transitional supportive housing for persons with HIV disease and their families by partnering with each local Continuum of Care and other housing and service entities, assisting with the acquisition of land for new construction projects, and providing technical assistance to support efforts by local AIDS Service Organizations and other low income housing entities to increase local housing options. Expenditure of the HTF Program Funds will focus on the development of new construction of decent, safe, and sanitary rental housing which primarily targets a specific underserved ELI population in the State. The initial preference is to expand the overall housing supply for the benefit of ELI households with incomes at or below the poverty line (whichever is greater) for veterans or other populations with physical or mental disabilities who are located primarily in rural areas (or non-metropolitan areas).

Additionally, the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) released a notice (via email on December 11, 2019 from Celeste L. Washington, a Community Planning and Development Specialist in the Disaster Recovery and Special Issues Division of HUD’s Office of Block Grant Assistance in Washington, D.C.) that requires grant recipients of HUD’s CDBG Disaster Recovery funds (CDBG-DR) to include in their next Five-Year Consolidated Plans an update that reflects their disaster-related needs, with such updates being required no later than the respective grant recipient’s FY2015 consolidated plan update. ADECA was a recipient of HUD’s CDBG-DR funds that were allocated to the State of Alabama for “Hurricane Sandy and other disasters occurring in 2011, 2012, and 2013.” Eligible activities included administration and planning, economic development, homebuyer assistance, homeowner rehabilitation, housing/multifamily rental, new construction for ownership, overnight shelter, and public improvements. ADECA included the state's disaster update per HUD's requirement in the State of Alabama’s PY2015-PY2019 Five Year Consolidated Plan, and the needs identified therein included housing assistance for single-person households in need, rehabilitation/ reconstruction of housing units, and addressing housing characteristics that linked instability and increased risk of homelessness. Alabama’s local governments were requested to submit funding applications to determine their needs for public facilities and public improvements (public services were not included in that plan), and that information is available on ADECA's website at <http://adeca.alabama.gov/Divisions/ced/cdp/Pages/CDBG-Disaster.aspx>. ADECA will continue to follow said plan for such disaster-related needs via this PY2020-PY2024 Five Year Consolidated Plan, and add to those activities such other activities that include providing health hazard and urgent need/emergency management assistance for these communities to access and activate when responding to disasters and crises, and providing mechanisms for them to use when addressing other development needs which can include housing rehabilitation, and infrastructure replacements and upgrades to assist in emergency situations so that the communities can provide for important community facilities that are intended or designed to address improving the residents’ quality-of-life within the community, promote economic development that can expand the local tax base by creating new jobs and/or retaining existing employment, and meet the long-term affordable housing, infrastructure, and economic development needs of Alabamians. The goal is to assist as many persons/families in receiving program assistance as the CDBG Disaster (CDBG-DR) Program funds will allow, and the funds will be used to correct as many issues as possible with regard to housing, economic revitalization, and infrastructure for the purposes of disaster relief, long-term recovery, and mitigation. In such event of an emergency situation, the State (the ADECA Director) could direct a portion of the CDBG Disaster Program funds to the geographic areas that are affected by that emergency situation.

The Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act was passed by Congress and signed into law by President Trump on March 27, 2020, which is an economic relief package to protect the American people from the public health and economic impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic. HUD’s allocation of these funds to the State – through the CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV Programs – was a means for the State to expend additional federal grant dollars on area health, educational, and economic distress needs incurred throughout the State due to Alabama Governor Kay Ivey’s original April 3, 2020 (and subsequent) government-declared "stay-at-home” (shelter-in-place) orders, the issuance and enforcement of "social distancing" guidelines, school and university campus closures, business closures, beach closures, and other factors related thereto that contributed to expanded emergency healthcare operations, self-quarantines, travel restrictions/reductions, working-from-home/conference-call networking, home-schooling, and an overall slowdown of the U.S. economy that commenced in March 2020. To prevent, prepare for, and respond to the Coronavirus/COVID-19 pandemic and other infectious diseases, the CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV funds are authorized to be expended on activities designated by HUD, and waivers of HUD program requirements may be allowed when requested by the States - with the exceptions being the requirements pertaining to “fair housing, nondiscrimination, labor standards, and environmental requirements” that have not been waived by HUD.

As the State's administrator of CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV funds, ADECA's additional goal for the 2020-2024 Five-Year Consolidated Plan and PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plans is to expend the CDBG-CV funds so as to focus on community development, local planning, economic development, infrastructure improvement, health hazard and urgent need management, job creation/growth/retention, and building rehabilitation initiatives that will address individual areas' current and future COVID-19 and other infectious disease needs. The recipients of CDBG-CV funds are required to prevent the duplication of benefits so that the grant funds are not used to pay costs if another source of financial assistance is available to pay said costs. Expenditure of ESG-CV funds will focus on Alabama’s homeless population needs regarding CARES Act activities including street outreach, emergency shelter, temporary shelter, training, homelessness prevention, rapid re-housing, the Homeless Management Information System (HMIS), and administration. Expenditure of HOPWA-CV funds will be focused upon administrative costs, short-term rent/mortgage/utility (STRMU) assistance, leasing, supportive services, and operating costs for housing facilities.

**2. Summarize the objectives and outcomes identified in the Plan:** [This could be a restatement of items or a table listed elsewhere in the plan or a reference to another location. It may also contain any essential items from the housing and homeless needs assessment, the housing market analysis, or the strategic plan.]

Alabama’s objectives and outcomes identified in this Plan are designed to serve the needs of Alabama’s residents through professional and efficient management of the HUD programs and funds covered by this Plan. It is Alabama’s mission to distribute the funds and resources in an equitable manner, per the federal and state regulations and guidelines, through long-term and short-term objectives.

The Long-Term Objectives are to:

1. provide important community facilities that address all aspects of community development (CDBG);

2. promote economic development that creates new jobs, retains existing employment, and expands the local tax base (CDBG);

3. meet the affordable housing needs of low- and moderate-income Alabamians (HOME and CDBG);

4. provide assistance to homeless persons and victims of domestic abuse (ESG);

5. prevent homelessness (ESG);

6. provide housing and supportive services for persons with HIV/AIDS (HOPWA);

7. meet affordable housing needs of ELI and VLI Alabamians (HTF); and

8. provide assistance to address local community emergency needs (Disaster Funds, and CDBG-CV, ESG-CV and HOPWA-CV funds).

The Short-Term (Five Year) Objectives are to:

1. allow communities to address the community development needs perceived to be the most important at the local level (CDBG);

2. encourage communities to develop and implement infrastructure plans for the near future (CDBG);

3. assist communities in responding to economic and development needs in a timely manner primarily through infrastructure assistance (CDBG);

4. provide a mechanism for managing health hazards and urgent needs so that communities can readily respond to crises (CDBG);

5. provide a mechanism for addressing a wide variety of community development needs including housing rehabilitation (CDBG);

6. utilize a combination of HOME funds, Low-Income Housing Tax Credits, and conventional lending sources (HOME);

7. fund the greatest number of grant assistance requests while maximizing the number of affordable rental units which will be made available to Alabama citizens (HOME);

8. upgrade existing homeless facilities and domestic abuse shelters (ESG);

9. meet the operating costs of homeless facilities and domestic abuse shelters (ESG);

10. provide essential services to homeless persons and victims of domestic abuse (ESG);

11. support and expand a statewide rental assistance program through qualified AIDS Service agencies to prevent homelessness and increase housing stability through project and tenant-based rental assistance and Short-Term Rent, Mortgage and Utility Assistance funds statewide (HOPWA);

12. provide supportive services statewide to those living with HIV/AIDS to prevent homelessness and increase housing stability (HOPWA);

13. support existing AIDS housing programs, continued operating costs, and continued supportive housing through existing programs in the state (HOPWA);

14. support housing information and outreach to low-income HIV-infected persons statewide (HOPWA);

15. provide technical assistance and support master leasing services statewide for AIDS Service Organizations to meet local needs and increase local housing options (HOPWA);

16. provide possible acquisition and new construction support as part of collaborative partnerships statewide to expand HIV/AIDS housing to meet increasing needs (HOPWA);

17. provide forgivable grants to increase and preserve the supply of decent, safe, and sanitary affordable housing for ELI and VLI households, including homeless and disabled populations, with a preference for military veterans, or persons with physical or mental disabilities (HTF); and

18. provide assistance to address local community emergency needs (Disaster Funds, and CDBG-CV, ESG-CV and HOPWA-CV funds).

**3. Evaluation of past performance: [**This is an evaluation of past performance that helped lead the grantee to choose its goals or projects.]

During previous years of HUD funding (2010-2019), ADECA’s CDBG Program allocated funds to projects designed to create suitable living environments by (i) improving the availability of local government services (through water, sewer, and street/road improvements), (ii) promoting and improving the sustainability of viable communities (through development of parks and playgrounds, senior centers, fire stations, and other community enhancement or limited clientele projects), and (iii) improving accessibility to and sustainability of fair housing through improved housing affordability and created economic opportunities (through housing rehabilitation and demolition, local planning, and economic development projects for job-creation and job-retention). AHFA allocated HOME funds combined with Low Income Housing Tax Credits within Alabama which helped to develop projects throughout the State providing housing units for low-income families. ADECA’s ESG Program provided emergency shelters, soup kitchens/meals, child care services, transitional housing, food pantries, services for homeless persons with alcohol/drug problems, vouchers for shelters, health care services, employment services, outreach services, mental health services, homeless prevention services, and drop-in shelters. AIDS Alabama’s HOPWA Program provided housing assistance services to AIDS clients that included rental assistance, provision of housing supportive services, and HIV/AIDS services. And AHFA's HTF Program, that was established by Congress under Title I of the Housing and Economic Recovery Act of 2008, is a formula grant program that targets Extremely Low-Income populations (ELI), with a preference to those who are homeless and those who are at-risk of becoming homeless veterans of the U.S. armed forces, or persons with physical or mental disabilities. Alabama, as of the 2017 ACS data, has 369,962 veterans living in the state – with an estimated 29,047 veterans are in the ELI category. AHFA's HTF Program used a competitive application cycle and point scoring system similar to, but more concise than, its Low-Income Housing Tax Credit program, with the program's plan designed to provide funds to develop new construction of decent, safe and sanitary rental housing, with an initial preference for ELI homeless or transitioning veterans located primarily in Alabama's underserved rural areas, or persons with physical or mental disabilities.

For a more detailed evaluation of past performance, ADECA, AHFA, and AIDS Alabama together write and submit to HUD an annual report, termed the *Consolidated Annual Performance and Evaluation Report* (CAPER), detailing their respective programs’ yearly performances (the CDBG, ESG, HOME, HOPWA, and HTF Programs). The CAPER is submitted to HUD by June 30 each year (a date that is 90 after the close of Alabama’s April 1-March 31 program year). Each CAPER is available for public review and comment pursuant to the Citizen Participation Plan. The PY2017 CAPER, consisting of the programs’ activities that encompassed the period of April 1, 2017 through March 31, 2018, was submitted to HUD in June 2018 and can be viewed on ADECA's website at [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov). The PY2018 CAPER, consisting of the programs’ activities that encompassed the period of April 1, 2018 through March 31, 2019, was submitted to HUD in June 2019 and can be viewed on ADECA's website at [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov). And the PY2019 CAPER, which will consist of the program's activities that encompass the period of April 1, 2019 through March 31, 2020, will be submitted to HUD in June 2020 and will be made available on the ADECA website in June 2020.

From the PY2017 CAPER submitted to HUD in June 2018, highlights of ADECA, AHFA, and AIDS Alabama meeting their PY2017 funding and programmatic goals were as follows:

● ADECA's use of its annual allocation of CDBG funds addressed the long-term and short-term objectives through the local communities' annual expenditure of the grant funds within the State's non-entitlement areas. ADECA closed-out 75 grants that were open/active during the April 1, 2017-March 31, 2018 CAPER reporting period, in that all 75 grants were closed-out as of March 31, 2018. These 75 grants had expended CDBG funds from Program Years 2009 through 2016, and are identified in that CAPER (at *Chart 9 - Program Year 2009 through Program Year 2017 CDBG Grants Closed During the Reporting Period of April 1, 2017 through March 31, 2018*). Of those 75 now-closed CDBG grants, the priority (primary) activities for the grants were as follows: 26 involved the sewer activity, 20 involved the water activity, 20 involved the streets / roads activity, 11 involved the drainage activity, 2 involved the demolition activity, 2 involved a local planning grant, 1 involved residential rehabilitation, 3 involved construction of senior centers, 1 involved the land clearance and grubbing, 4 involved construction of parks / recreation areas, 3 involved construction of a rail spur, and 1 involved construction of a food pantry.

● For ADECA's CDBG goals of job creation and infrastructure assistance, the CAPER reported that 16 economic development grants were closed-out that assisted 15 businesses in creating and/or retaining 1,247 jobs.

● As a result of ADECA's 75 total closed-out CDBG projects reported in the CAPER, a total of 16,862 beneficiaries in 7,749 households were served. Of these, a total of 12,826 were low and moderate-income beneficiaries, with 3,916 as moderate income, 4,483 as low income, and 4,427 as very low-income beneficiaries.

● For ADECA's CDBG Program Years encompassing 2009-2017, ADECA had 178 open CDBG grants that were open/active during the April 1, 2017-March 31, 2018 CAPER reporting period and that remained open as of March 31, 2018. For these 178 open grants (identified in that CAPER at *Chart* 1 through *Chart 8*), the priority (primary) activities for those open grants are as follows: 70 involved the sewer activity, 48 involved the water activity, 36 involved the roads / streets activity, 9 involved the drainage activity, 12 involved the demolition activity, 4 involved construction of senior centers, 2 involved construction of community centers, 5 involved residential rehabilitation, 2 involved building renovations, 1 involved a building purchase, 4 involved construction of parks / recreation areas/ swimming pool construction, 1 involved construction of an Emergency 911 Center, 1 involved the purchase of a fire truck, 4 involved a local planning grant, 4 involved construction of a rail spur or railroad crossing improvements, 1 involved sidewalk improvements, 5 involved infrastructure / site improvements, 1 involved downtown revitalization, and 1 involved incubator construction.

From the PY2018 CAPER submitted to HUD in June 2019, highlights of ADECA, AHFA, and AIDS Alabama meeting their PY2018 funding and programmatic goals were as follows:

● ADECA's use of its annual allocation of CDBG funds addressed the long-term and short-term objectives through the local communities' annual expenditure of the grant funds within the State's non-entitlement areas. ADECA closed-out 75 grants that were open/active during the April 1, 2018-March 31, 2019 CAPER reporting period, in that all 75 grants were closed-out as of March 31/April 1, 2019. These 75 grants had expended CDBG funds from Program Years 2009 through 2018, and are identified in that CAPER (at *Chart 11 - Program Year 2009 through Program Year 2018 CDBG Grants Closed During the Reporting Period of April 1, 2018 through March 31, 2019*). Of those 75 now-closed CDBG grants, the priority (primary) activities for the grants were as follows: 25 involved the sewer activity, 19 involved the water activity, 18 involved the roads activity, 6 involved the drainage activity, 1 involved the sidewalks activity, 8 involved the demolition activity (68 structures were demolished), 3 involved a local planning grant, 2 involved residential rehabilitation (31 houses were rehabbed), 1 involved a building renovation, 1 involved building site improvements, 4 involved construction of a senior center, 1 involved the purchase of a fire truck, 1 involved the construction of a park / recreation area, 1 involved the construction of a utility line, 1 involved construction of a railroad crossing, and 2 involved construction of a rail spur.

● For ADECA's CDBG goals of job creation and infrastructure assistance, the CAPER reported that 15 economic development grants were closed-out that assisted 15 businesses in creating and/or retaining 992 jobs, with 696 jobs going to persons of low and moderate income.

● As a result of ADECA's 75 total closed-out CDBG projects reported in the CAPER, a total of 34,379 beneficiaries in 15,222 households were served. Of these, a total of 23,838 were low and moderate-income beneficiaries, with 8,105 as moderate income, 6,811 as low income, and 8,623 as very low-income beneficiaries.

● For ADECA's CDBG Program Years encompassing 2009-2018, ADECA had 179 open CDBG grants that were open/active during the April 1, 2018-March 31, 2019 CAPER reporting period and that remained open as of March 31, 2019. For these 179 open grants (identified in that CAPER at *Chart* 1 through *Chart 10*), the priority (primary) activities for those open grants are as follows: 66 involved the sewer activity, 52 involved the water activity, 16 involved the drainage activity, 48 involved the roads activity, 1 involved the downtown revitalization activity, 7 involved the demolition and clearance activity, 1 involved the construction of a railroad crossing activity, 1 involved the construction of a railroad spur activity, 1 involved the construction of a fire station activity, 4 involved the parks and recreation activity, 3 involved the building rehabilitation activity, 5 involved the residential rehabilitation activity, 2 involved the construction of a senior center activity, 2 involved the construction of a community center activity, 1 involved the purchase of a building, 1 involved the construction of an Emergency 911 Center, 1 involved infrastructure / site improvements, 1 involved the construction of an incubator activity, 1 involved the removal of architectural barriers activity, 1 involved the construction of lighting for a truck stop activity, and 3 involved the planning activity.

● The State continued to make progress in providing affordable housing, both through the CDBG rehabilitation and the HOME housing program activities. AHFA allocated funds in combination with tax credits in the State that helped in the development of projects providing housing units for low-income families.

● The HOPWA Program was able to provide services to clients that included recipients of rental assistance and recipients of supportive services. HOPWA PY2019 goals include (1) support of a statewide rental assistance program through qualified AIDS Service Organizations, (2) provide existing housing programs in the State with supportive services, (3) support operating costs of current housing, (4) support local efforts to fill housing gaps and to provide housing in which consumers can learn permanent housing management skills, (5) support resource identification efforts, (6) support ongoing housing information efforts in the State, and (7) provide technical assistance training around housing and development in Alabama.

The HOPWA Program’s objectives related to goal (1) include the provision of Short-Term Rent/Mortgage Assistance for at least 50 households resulting in housing stability for homelessness diversion for 55 households and the provision of Tenant-Based Rental Assistance for at least 100 households resulting in housing stability in affordable, leased housing for 100% of clients. Objectives related to goal (2) include the provision of 20,000 legs of transportation to social service and medical appointments in addition to the provision of case management and supportive services to 2,750 consumers statewide. Objectives related to goal (3) include supplement of the operating costs of the permanent units serving a potential 180 consumers statewide. Objectives relating to goal (4) include supplement of the operating costs of the transitional housing with focus on support services to help consumers move to permanent housing. Objectives relating to goal (5) include support of collaboration among housing and HIV-positive service partners across the state to identify low-income housing and housing development efforts. Objectives relating to goal (7) include providing 7,600 individuals with HIV/AIDS housing information throughout the State so HIV-positive individuals will know how to find stable and affordable housing resources. Objectives relating to goal (8) include consultation and technical assistance to ASONA member agencies.

The HOPWA Program’s funds were expended so that 206 qualified consumers living with HIV and 145 household members received direct housing assistance. Over 16,454 legs of transportation were provided. HOPWA funding provided supportive services for over 5500 households throughout the state. Efforts to disseminate HIV-specific housing and resource information were provided to more than 2700 unduplicated households. Operational funds were used to support 74 units of housing statewide and a community facility.

● The ESG Program provided ESG shelters, meals, child care services, transitional housing, food pantries, services for homeless persons with alcohol/drug problems, vouchers for shelters, health care services, employment services, outreach services, mental health services, homeless prevention services, drop in shelters, and HIV/AIDS services, and this statewide coverage was achieved by utilizing several sub-recipients throughout the state.

● The HTF Program's Plan approved by HUD allowed allocations to the AHFA of $3 Million per year for the years 2017, 2018, and 2019. During the reporting period of April 1, 2018, through September 30, 2019, the AHFA received applications for the PY2016, PY2017, and PY2018 HTF Program years' funds, and six (6) awards were issued for the development of forty (40) HTF housing units.

**4. Summary of Citizen Participation Process and consultation process:** [Summary from the citizen participation section of plan.]

**CDBG**: Because citizen participation is encouraged in the development of all elements of the Consolidated Plan, any substantial amendments to the Plan elements, and the CAPER/ Performance Reports, participation is accomplished through public hearings in times and places accessible to the public (which includes low-income and moderate-income residents) and through coordination of data and people from various agencies representative of affected / impacted citizens. All materials and meetings are accessible to persons with disabilities and persons with Limited English Proficiency, upon request, where practicable. Plans and amendments are presented for review and comment in statewide public hearings, via online websites, and in paper format in both English and Spanish versions, as and when requested. Chief elected officials, citizen groups, and citizens/the general public are notified of the hearings by email announcements, public notices/advertisements published in one or more of the State’s major newspapers of general circulation, and announcements posted on the applicable agencies’ websites. Upon request, the plans/amendments/other pertinent information are provided in a format accessible to persons with disabilities and Limited English Proficiency.

For grant purposes, the State makes available to its citizens, public agencies, and interested parties information that includes the amount of HUD-related grant funds/assistance the State expects to receive, and the range of activities on which those funds will be expended. Such notice includes the estimated amount that will benefit persons of low- and moderate-income as well as plans to minimize displacement of persons and to assist any persons who are displaced. This is accomplished through a statewide advertisement in one or more of the State’s major newspapers of general circulation. Notices are also posted on the ADECA website at [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov) and sent via email to chief elected officials of local governments, grant administrators, state agencies, and other interested parties. The State's published Notice contains a summary of the proposed Plan in the published versions of one or more of the State’s major newspapers of general circulation, in the posted Notice on the State’s website, and in the paper version made available at the State’s office. The summary describes the contents and purpose of the Plan and includes a list of locations where copies of the entire proposed Plan may be viewed. The State also provides a reasonable number of free copies of the plan to citizens and groups who request it.

The State then conducts at least one public hearing on housing and community development needs before the proposed Plan is published for public comment. The State publishes a Notice of the public hearing in one or more newspapers of general circulation at least two weeks prior to conducting the public hearing. The Notice includes adequate information to permit citizen comments on housing and community development needs. The public hearing is held at a public facility accessible to persons of low and moderate-income, as well as persons with disabilities. Length of time allocated for conducting the hearing is based on attendance at previous hearings. The State has also adopted a Language Access Plan, posted at <http://adeca.alabama.gov/Divisions/ced/cdp/Pages/default.aspx#Plans>, that provides guidance for the State and its sub-grantees so that persons with Limited English Proficiency (LEP) can effectively participate in, or benefit from, federally-assisted programs. LEP persons are asked to contact the State if an interpreter is needed, and when a significant number of requests result, then an interpreter is provided.

The State receives comments on the proposed Consolidated Plan for a period of 30 days. The State considers any comments or views of citizens and units of general government received in writing or orally at the public hearing, in preparing the final Plan. A summary of these comments or views is included in the final Plan, and reasons are given for comments or views not accepted. The State makes every effort to obtain viable citizen input when program amendments are made which substantially impact the program, and in such cases a public hearing is held and notices are given through one or more newspapers of general circulation. Two weeks’ notice is given for a public hearing and a 30-day comment period is also provided. The State, again, considers all comments or views and gives reasons for those views that were not accepted, and a summary is attached to the final amendment. Citizens, public agencies, and other interested parties are allowed to have access to public information, documents, and records during regularly-scheduled working hours of the agencies administering the affected programs. The State will also provide a substantive written response to every written complaint concerning the Consolidated Plan, the Citizen Participation Plan, any Amendments, and the CAPER/ Performance Reports within 15 working days where practicable.

These processes were also utilized as strategies for community outreach when ADECA developed Alabama’s *Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice* in 2014-2015 and again in 2019-2020, and were used to understand, determine, and address the priority needs for fair and affordable housing, removal of barriers to fair housing infrastructure, non-housing community development, and access to social and supportive services within communities. The methodology utilized interviews, group sessions of interested parties, and consultations with stakeholder and advocacy groups, service agency personnel, state and local government officials and employees, and the general public. The interviews, sessions, and consultations focused on the current status of Alabama’s community development through HUD’s grant programs’ service delivery, the effectiveness of the programs’ delivery systems in addressing targeted client needs, any gaps in service levels, and any needs to address such gaps. The interviews, sessions, and consultations also put forth what best practices should be used in program implementation and enforcement, development of current and future opportunities for centralizing citizen outreach and education programs, and data-sharing needs and capabilities – all as a means to determine the needs of Alabama’s non-entitlement communities and their residents. Demographic data, designated by zip codes and census tracts, were also researched and analyzed in this process. The data and conclusions collected from the process, particularly regarding identified impediments and possible remedial actions, were then used to develop the recommendations contained in this Plan.

ADECA has made numerous attempts at inclusiveness with many individuals and groups who are interested in the issues of fair housing choice, community needs, and economic and community development. These efforts involved (1) formulating, publishing (in paper, electronic/email, and website link formats), and tabulating (by hand and electronically) the responses to surveys (the “2014 Alabama Fair Housing Choice Survey,” the “2014 Community Needs Survey," and the "2019 Alabama Fair Housing Survey”) that were used to solicit input from State agencies and local public sector, private sector, and non-profit entities during June-August 2014 and October 2019-March 2020; (2) forming outreach committees in 2014 (termed the “Regional Planning Commissions Outreach Committee” and the “Public Housing Authorities Outreach Committee”) and hosting monthly information-sharing webinars with each committee during September-December 2014 that collected committee members’ opinions; (3) forming three focus groups in 2014 (termed the “Real Estate Sales Professionals Focus Group,” the “Real Estate Rentals Professionals Focus Group,” and the “Local Government Planning and Zoning Focus Group”), hosting information-sharing webinars with each group in 2014-2015 that collected focus group members’ opinions; and (4) hosting information-sharing public forums in November 2014, December 2019, and March 2020 that collected opinions from the general public.

The “2014 Fair Housing Choice Survey” and the “2014 Community Needs Survey” recipients were State-level entities including Alabama’s Attorney General’s Office of Consumer Protection, Alabama’s Department of Human Resources, Department of Education, Department of Corrections, Department of Veterans Affairs, Department of Transportation, Department of Public Health, Department of Senior Services, Department of Children’s Affairs, State Banking Department, Indian Affairs Commission, the Alabama Building Commission, and the Alabama Housing Finance Authority; the Alabama Realtor’s Association; the Alabama Homebuilders Association; the Alabama Chamber of Commerce; Alabama’s chapter of the American Institute of Architects; Alabama’s Bankers Association; and Alabama’s Community Action Association. The local-level recipients included Alabama’s mayors (through the Alabama League of Municipalities) and county commissions (through the Alabama Association of County Commissions); Alabama’s three Fair Housing Centers (Fair Housing Center of Northern Alabama, Central Alabama Fair Housing Center, and Fair Housing Center of Mobile), all of Alabama’s public housing agencies (PHAs) and the members of the Alabama Association of Housing and Redevelopment Authorities; the 12 Regional Planning Commissions; all banks operating under the jurisdiction of the Alabama State Banking Department; city and county CDBG, ESG, HOME, and HOPWA program grant administrators; advocacy groups including the Alabama Coalition for Immigrant Justice, the Hispanic Interest Coalition of Alabama, and the Southern Poverty Law Center; and faith-based groups including the Alabama Governor’s Office of Faith-based and Community Initiatives, local churches, the YWCA, and the Salvation Army.

The “Regional Planning Commission Outreach Committee” consisted of 19 members employed within Alabama’s 12 Regional Planning Commissions, and the “Public Housing Authority Outreach Committee” included 18 members employed within Alabama’s 144 PHAs. Both outreach committees conducted one webinar per month during September through December 2014 (on September 22, 2014; October 29 and 30, 2014; November 25, 2014; and December 18, 2014). The “Real Estate Sales Professionals Focus Group” consisted of 17 members, the “Real Estate Rentals Professionals Focus Group” consisted of 28 members, and the “Local Government Planning and Zoning Focus Group” consisted of 23 members. Each of these focus groups participated in webinars presented on October 21, 2014. Additionally, the two public forums were conducted on November 13, 2014, hosted by ADECA in Orange Beach, Alabama, and involved 134 attendees, with 49 attending the first forum and 85 attending the second forum.

The 2014-2015 “Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice – Draft for Public Review” was posted on ADECA’s website for a 30-day public comment period that began on January 14, 2015 and that ended on March 2, 2015, via (i) a notice that was published in 4 Alabama newspapers on January 28, 2015 and (ii) a notice and the draft Analysis that was posted on ADECA’s website during that 30-day period. All public comments were received by the author of the Analysis and were included in the final version of the Analysis.

Synopses of the 2019-2020 “Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice” monthly data for October 2019 through March 2020 were posted on the ADECA website to keep the public informed as to data and results being collected on a monthly basis throughout the analysis process. And the 2019-2020 “Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice – Draft for Public Review” was posted on ADECA’s website for a 30-day public comment period from

February to March 2020 via (i) a notice published in the Montgomery, Alabama newspaper, and (ii) a notice and the draft Analysis posted on ADECA’s website during that 30-day period. All public comments received by ADECA were forwarded to the author of the Analysis (Western Economic Services, LLC of Portland, Oregon) and were included in the final version of the Analysis.

The Citizen Participation Process for the original PY2020-PY2024 Five-Year Consolidated Plan and PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan included publishing on November 15, 2019 in the Montgomery Advertiser newspaper the *Notice of Public Hearing and Notice of Availability* for the December 17, 2019 public hearing that was held at the ADECA headquarters building in Montgomery, which *Notice* was also posted on the ADECA website at [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov) and emailed to interested parties, inviting the public to attend as well as provide public comments to be presented at the public hearing – and afterwards for a period of 30 days beginning after December 17, 2019. After conducting the December 17, 2019 public hearing – attended by 49 interested persons, ADECA received one written public comment on the CDBG Program’s PY2020-PY2024 Five-Year Consolidated Plan and PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan, which comment was received by the January 16, 2020 public comment submission deadline. That comment and ADECA’s response to it are discussed in further detail in the section below entitled **5. Summary of Public Comments**.

NOTE here that the Citizen Participation Process for this First Substantial Amendment to the PY2020-PY2024 Five-Year Consolidated Plan and PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan included publishing on October 16, 2020 in the Birmingham News newspaper the *Notice of Public Hearing* for the November 4, 2020 public hearing that was held remotely via a Webex conference call hosted by ADECA, which *Notice* was also posted on the ADECA website at [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov) and emailed to interested parties, inviting the public to attend via Webex as well as provide public comments to be presented during the public hearing and afterwards for a period of 5 days beginning on November 4, 2020 and continuing through November 10, 2020. After remotely conducting that November 4, 2020 public hearing – attended by 113 persons, ADECA received three written public comments on the PY2020-PY2024 Five-Year Consolidated Plan and PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan, but those comments were submitted for the CARES Act's PY2020 CDBG-CV Program's Action Plan portion of this First Substantial Amendment. Those comments and ADECA’s responses to them are discussed in further detail in the section below entitled **5. Summary of Public Comments**. Also note here that HUD's October 22, 2020 notice to ADECA of an increase in grant funds for the PY2020 CDBG Program does not, according to the Citizen Participation Plan, require that another public notice be published and another public hearing be conducted by ADECA to notify the public of said change to the PY2020 CDBG One-Year Annual Action Plan - because such funding increase is not deemed to be a "substantial amendment" to the Five-Year Plan nor to the One-Year Plan.

**HOME**: The HOME Program’s Citizen Participation process is included as part of the Alabama Housing Finance Authority’s (AHFA) 2020 Housing Credit Qualified Allocation Plan, 2020 HOME Action Plan, and 2020 National Housing Trust Fund Allocation Plan. In accordance with Section 42 of the Internal Revenue Code and the HOME Regulations, notices of a 30-day public commenting period for the 2020 HOME Action Plan, 2020 Housing Credit Qualified Allocation Plan, and 2020 National Housing Trust Fund Allocation Plan (the Plans) were published in the Birmingham, Huntsville, Mobile, and Montgomery newspapers. AHFA emailed more than 1,300 notices of the draft Plans’ availability to interested parties, requesting that they submit written comments regarding the proposed Plans by July 29, 2019. During the designated commenting period, AHFA received written comments from 37 individuals and organizations that comprised 188 total comments. AHFA has prepared formal responses to these comments and has revised the Plans where it was deemed appropriate*. Please see the attached Summary of Citizen Participation Process 2020 Housing Credit Qualified Allocation Plan, 2020 HOME Action Plan and 2020 National Housing Trust Fund Allocation Plan with Reference to 2020* Summary of Public Comments Received and Responses by AHFA*.* The revised Plans are available for review in their entirety on [www.ahfa.com](http://www.ahfa.com), and the comments are available for review in their entirety at [www.ahfa.com](http://www.ahfa.com). A paper version of the revised HOME Plan was also made available at the December 17, 2019 public hearing for the 2020-2024 Five Year Consolidated Plan, and an electronic version was posted on the ADECA website at [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov) as of that date.

The 2020 HOME Action Plan was amended to address circumstances related to the Coronavirus (COVID-19) pandemic and the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security Act of 2020 (the “CARES Act”), and to amend the 2020 HOME allocation. The amendments are contained in Addendum E – COVID-19 Pandemic Response, which was added to, and made a part of the 2020 HOME Action Plan. Except to the extent expressly provided in that Addendum E, all provisions of the 2020 HOME Action Plan remain in full force and effect.

In accordance with HOME Regulations, notices of a 30-day public comment period for the amended 2020 HOME Action Plan were published in the Birmingham, Huntsville, Mobile, and Montgomery newspapers. AHFA emailed more than 1,400 notices of the amended 2020 HOME Action Plan’s availability to interested parties. AHFA conducted a public hearing on July 21, 2020 and accepted written comments regarding the amended 2020 HOME Action Plan for 30 days following the public hearing. No comments were made at the public hearing nor submitted during the designated comment period.

As the administrator of the Plans, AHFA’s goal is to develop written criteria which provide equal access to all types of affordable rental housing developments, including, but not limited to: new construction, diverse target populations (family, elderly, handicapped, special needs, etc.), and geographical characteristics (rural, metropolitan, qualified census tracts, distressed areas, etc.). In attempting to reach varied needs and population types across the state, AHFA’s greatest challenge is to develop a fair and balanced allocating methodology with the intent to ensure that all applications will have a fair chance of competing during each cycle for funding. To that end, certain perceived scoring impediments for a particular type of organization can be offset by other incentives in the Plans, which may not necessarily be applicable to other types of organizations. In addition, the Plans are not intended to serve as a replacement for other discontinued housing programs, which may have had different standards, costs or otherwise. This is especially true as it relates to construction design standards. Any applicant that proposes to include design standards which significantly exceed AHFA’s standards or to include other design standards mandated by other programs, must obtain additional sufficient funding sources to offset any additional costs, assuming the project’s costs exceed AHFA’s definition of reasonable costs. As an alternative and when feasible, applicants should consider submitting an application for tax-exempt multifamily bonds, which are subject to availability, provided on a first-come first-served basis, and subject to the criteria and requirements of the applicable Plan and the AHFA Multifamily Housing Revenue Bond Policy.

Note here that HUD's October 22, 2020 notice to ADECA and AHFA of an increase in grant funds for the PY2020 HOME Program does not, according to the Citizen Participation Plan, require that another public notice be published and another public hearing be conducted by AHFA to notify the public of said change to the PY2020 HOME One-Year Annual Action Plan - because such funding increase is not deemed to be a "substantial amendment" to the Five-Year Plan nor to the One-Year Plan.

**ESG**: The ESG Program is administered by ADECA, and it follows the ADECA CDBG Program’s Citizen Participation process stated above. ADECA received no written comments on the ESG Program’s PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan.

**HOPWA**: The HOPWA Program is administered on behalf of ADECA by AIDS Alabama, and it follows the ADECA CDBG Program’s Citizen Participation process stated above. ADECA and AIDS Alabama received no written comments on the HOPWA Program’s PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan.

**HTF**: The HTF Program is an affordable housing production program administered by AHFA. The Citizen Participation Process followed that of the CDBG Program, the HOME and the Housing Credit Qualified Allocation plans. The *Notice of Public Hearing – 2020 HOME Action Plan, Housing Credit Qualified Allocation Plan, and AHFA National Housing Trust Fund Allocation Plan* for the AHFA's June 27, 2019 public hearing was published in the Montgomery Advertiser, Huntsville Times, Birmingham News, and Mobile Press Register on June 7, 2019, and was posted on the AHFA’s website at [www.ahfa.com](http://www.ahfa.comA) and on ADECA’s website at [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov). The 30-day public comment period was from June 27-July 29, 2019. AHFA emailed to interested parties over 1,300 notices of the availability of the plan and invited the public to present comments at the public hearing held in Montgomery. The public submitted written comments to AHFA by July 29, 2019. As it relates to the HTF Plan, AHFA received ten (10) comments from five (5) individuals and/or organizations.

To reach varied needs and population types across the state, AHFA’s fair and balanced allocation methodology allows all applications, regardless of the targeted population and construction type, to compete fairly during the funding cycle. [To](file:///C:\Users\bwallace\AppData\Local\Microsoft\Windows\Temporary%20Internet%20Files\Content.Outlook\K6Z8UICE\To) view a copy of comments received along with AHFA’s responses to the draft version of the PY2020 HTF Plan, visit [www.AHFA.com](http://www.AHFA.com).

The HTF Plan, included herein at **Attachment 5**, was made available on [www.ahfa.com](http://www.ahfa.com), and on [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov), and a paper version was made available at the June 27, 2019 HTF public hearing and the December 17, 2019 2020-2024 Five Year Consolidated Plan public hearing. The public comments received by the AHFA on the 2020 HTF Plan and the AHFA’s responses to those public comments are included as a reference herein at **Attachment 6**, and are available for review on the AHFA website at [http://www.ahfa.com/multifamily](http://www.ahfa.com/multifamily.aspx).

**CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV**: The CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV Programs are administered by ADECA and AIDS Alabama as described above. These programs follow the ADECA CDBG Program’s Citizen Participation Plan’s process described above. However, for these particular programs – and as allowed by HUD via the granting of waivers requested by the State, ADECA revised and updated its Citizen Participation Plan in October-November 2020 so as to now allow for social-distancing guidelines wherein public hearings can be conducted remotely (such as via a Webex call) rather than in-person, and public comments can be accepted over a five-day public comment period instead of a 30-day public comment period. For the CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV Programs, ADECA conducted the following citizen participation outreach activities:

On April 17, 2020, ADECA conducted an information-gathering conference call with the local governments’ grant administrators and other interested parties. On June 30, 2020, ADECA conducted an information-gathering conference call with representatives from the Alabama Department of Public Health and the Alabama Community Leadership Network at the University of Alabama's Center for Economic Development. On August 18, 2020, ADECA conducted an information-gathering meeting with representatives of the Alabama Emergency Management Agency. On August 20, 2020, ADECA conducted an information-gathering meeting with a representative of the Alabama Governor's Office of Disaster Assistance / Office of Volunteer Services. On November 6, 2020, ADECA conducted an information-gathering conference call with the executive directors of Alabama's twelve Regional Planning Commissions. And on November 9, 2020, ADECA conducted an information-gathering conference call with representatives of HUD's Birmingham Office and Alabama's fifteen entitlement communities.

For the public hearing pertaining to this First Substantial Amendment, the CDBG-CV Program’s Action Plan, the ESG-CV Program’s Action Plan, the HOPWA-CV Program’s Action Plan, and the revised/updated Citizen Participation Plan, ADECA published a notice for the public hearing in the October 16, 2020 edition of *The Birmingham News*, and subsequently conducted a public hearing via a Webex call on November 4, 2020. Following the public hearing, ADECA allowed for a 5-day public comment period that ended on November 10, 2020. ADECA received three written comments on the CDBG-CV Program’s Action Plan, six written comments on the ESG-CV Program’s Action Plan, no written comments on the HOPWA-CV Program’s Action Plan, and no written comments on the revised/updated Citizen Participation Plan. Those comments and ADECA’s responses to them are discussed in further detail in the section below entitled **5. Summary of Public Comments**. Also note that on November 18, 2020, ADECA and various local agencies participated in the “Annual Fair Housing Roundtable” discussion via Zoom call that was presented by the Fair Housing Center of Northern Alabama and the City of Birmingham's Community Development Department, wherein the roundtable focused on the COVID-19 pandemic and the effects it has had on the agencies’ clients and agency operations.

**5. Summary of Public Comments:** This could be a brief narrative summary or reference an attached document from the Citizen Participation section of the Consolidated Plan.]

**CDBG**: The public comments received during the public comment period for the State of Alabama’s 2014-2015 *Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice* – from January 14, 2015 through March 2, 2015 – and throughout the AI’s development process, included the following:

1. The government banking and housing officials should look at bank loan denial rates when studying the “loan value versus the loan applicant’s income levels” in that since the 2008 recession, banks and mortgage lenders are processing loans to people with A+ credit ratings and in amounts that only exceed $75,000 because to process loans in lesser amounts and/or for persons with lower credit scores is not worth their time/effort as such loans are not profitable to those financial institutions.

2. Banks are now more consolidated with centralized operations, and local decisions by local bankers at the local level are no longer being made because the centralized bank makes those decisions by looking at other factors when deciding to approve a mortgage, and this is not racially discriminatory but is a financial decision by a business bank based on the creditworthiness of the loan applicant.

3. The housing rental market experiences far more fair housing law violations than does the housing sales and purchase market, but renters do not have knowledge of how fair housing laws can provide opportunities for them as well as protect and assist them with discrimination and fair housing issues they encounter, including tenant application approval and deposit requirements, acceptance of Section 8 assistance, providing housing in different types of buildings that are or are not be livable structures, and timely responding to requests for facility repairs.

4. NIMBYism exists, particularly regarding persons with mental illness who reside in temporary or permanent housing units or group homes located away from their families and that do not promote independent living environments, and housing providers who are less inclined to accommodate mentally-challenged prospective tenants who desire to live outside of supervised settings, so strategies involving property managers should be developed and implemented to assist with housing these special needs populations in neighborhoods that provide better independent living conditions for them.

5. Cheaper and less well-constructed housing (that includes mobile homes and personal trailers) is placed in locations where spot-zoning has occurred, and these re-zoned areas tend to be at odds with a neighborhood’s allowed housing types, leading to cheaper housing that benefits the re-zoned area’s residents but is detrimental to the general neighborhood’s residents.

6. Although the surveys requested information on whether or not housing complaints had been filed within the responding localities, very few survey responses indicated that any such complaints were filed, and from this a conclusion could be drawn that just because there were not a lot of housing complaints reported within the localities does not mean that there is a “cover up” underfoot by the locality to ensure that such complaints go unrecorded/unheeded.

7. Local people who are in-need are being assisted by agencies within their communities – such as tribal organizations taking care of local tribal residents, but such agencies are not “government agencies” and often do not get the credit for providing that assistance.

8. The surveys’ questions could have been misinterpreted or misunderstood by the variety of people responding to the surveys, and this could be one reason why unexpected and unexplainable survey responses were received;

9. Small towns deal with specific problems but do not deal with overall major policies (such as housing discrimination) because they cannot keep up with all of the laws and changes thereto, but that is where the work of the Regional Planning Commissions can serve those small communities – by being a vehicle for such education and outreach.

10. There are so many unfunded mandates with which local governments must comply, and the costs of studies and compliance far outweigh the amount of funds available, yet money must be spent to make the compliance work, so HUD should provide the funds required for communities to comply with such mandates.

11. In May 2012, Alabama Act 2012-384 became law. Known as the Alabama Housing Trust Fund law, it targets investments in housing for working families, seniors, persons with disabilities, victims of domestic violence, veterans, the homeless, persons with HIV/AIDS, and households living at or below 60% of the area’s median income. The law requires that at least half of the law’s funding must be allocated to households at or below 30% of the area’s median income, that at least 40% of the funding is to serve households in rural communities, and establishes a preference for funding awards to nonprofit developers. ADECA is the administrator of the Fund, which includes managing and distributing funds, developing and publicizing criteria for funds to be awarded, awarding funds through a competitive process, and publishing periodic housing needs assessments and annual reports on Fund investments. Applicants eligible for Fund awards include for-profit and non-profit developers, municipalities, counties, and public housing authorities. Funds can be spent on the development, rehabilitation, and maintenance of rental and ownership housing. An advisory committee composed of 16 appointed members is to advise ADECA on implementing and administering the Trust Fund and reviewing policies, procedures, fund-awarding processes, fund operations, and performance reports. The Committee’s members are to be selected by the Speaker of the House, Senate President, Lieutenant Governor, Alabama’s Association of Habitat Affiliates, the Low Income Housing Coalition of Alabama, the Community Action Association of Alabama, the Alabama Alliance to End Homelessness, the Alabama Department of Mental Health, the Alabama Association of Realtors, the Governor’s Statewide Interagency Council on Homelessness, Alabama’s Homebuilders Association, Independent Living Centers of Alabama, Alabama’s Council for Affordable and Rural Housing, the Alabama Bankers Association, the Alabama Manufactured Housing Association, and one Alabama resident earning an income at or below 60% of the area’s median income. Although this law was passed in 2012, the Legislature has never appropriated funds for the Trust Fund; thus, the efforts put forth to make effective the law’s intent have been financially curtailed.

12. The HUD-provided data on Alabama’s home mortgage lending rates from 2004 to 2014 could yield the conclusion that banking approval or denial of loans to loan applicants is based on the applicant’s race and gender, but instead, the results should be stated that loan denials are based on each loan applicant’s credit rating, ability to repay the home loan amount borrowed, and ability to obtain insurance on the home sought to be purchased with the loan proceeds, and such realistic conclusion could have been drawn if explanatory information was collected from personal interviews with bankers/housing providers/consumer advocates and personal researcher visits made to localities experiencing these loan denial rates - as opposed to relying solely on the HUD-provided statistics from which to draw the conclusion.

13. Regardless of race, gender, or other protected class category, persons seeking loans are going to patronize lending institutions that will work with them based on their credit rating score, income, and ability to repay the loan amount, and that if a loan applicant does not have the type of “good credit” history sought by chartered lending institutions, then there are other lending institutions that will work with those loan applicants who are not in possession of good credit histories, but they will do so using loan repayment terms that reflect the credit rating/status of the loan applicant rather than the loan applicant’s race, gender, or other protected class category – as that is the nature of the banking/loan business.

14. Some home loan seekers lack ability to obtain funds from a bank for the purchase of a factory-built “mobile home” compared with their ability to obtain funds from a bank for the purchase of a site-built “brick and mortar home,” as banks tend not to provide loans for mobile home purchases due to the “mobile” and “depreciation” factors related to that type of home.

15. The federal Community Reinvestment Act (CRA) encourages lenders to work with borrowers in all segments of the community – including those in low and moderate-income neighborhoods – to reduce predatory lending practices affecting those neighborhoods, but it is unclear if any federal regulatory agency tasked with examining banks for their CRA compliance is actually calling-out the banks for CRA compliance.

16. The total number of Alabama’s rental housing complaints filed with HUD from 2004 through 2014 (961 complaints), when compared to those deemed valid complaints (142 complaints), indicated that most were based on disability access (78 complaints) rather than race discrimination.

17. The three fair housing organizations operating in Alabama (the Fair Housing Center of Northern Alabama in Birmingham, the Central Alabama Fair Housing Center in Montgomery, and the Center for Fair Housing in Mobile) are tasked with conducting educational outreach to individuals most likely to experience housing discrimination, conducting training for housing professionals, investigating complaints, filing administrative actions with HUD, filing court actions, and mediating disputes on behalf of individual complainants; however, those three centers do not appear to be doing this advocacy work within Alabama’s non-entitlement areas.

18. Data collected from responses to ADECA’s “Impediments to Fair Housing Choice Survey” on the question of awareness of fair housing complaints within communities call into question whether the “lack of knowledge or understanding regarding fair housing” and the “lack of knowledge in how to file a housing complaint” are actually impediments to fair housing choice, because residents already are informed as to whom they can make their complaints known.

19. Family members in Alabama tend to live near each other, and poverty also tends to be concentrated in certain areas, but when these statistics are mapped, the results appear as the “clustering” of races and of undocumented residents in certain areas.

20. Certain areas of Alabama do have organized leadership in civil rights enforcement, and such leadership is used as a resource to address fair housing issues in those locations.

21. The steady closure of companies over the past decades resulted in a lack of jobs, an increase in the poverty rate, and hampered economic development efforts, but the localities are in need of help bringing jobs to their areas and in complying with government mandates, and these are the biggest impediments to fair housing choice; thus, it is not the lack of interest or knowledge in affirmatively furthering fair housing on the part of those smaller jurisdictions, it is their need for help in complying with the government’s mandates.

A public hearing for the 2020-2024 Five Year Consolidated Plan and PY2020 One Year Annual Action Plan was conducted at ADECA’s headquarters office on December 17, 2019, wherein attendees were notified of the public hearing via (1) a Notice published on November 15, 2019 in the print edition and the online / electronic edition of the *Montgomery Advertiser* newspaper, (2) a notice being posted on the ADECA website at [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov), and (3) email / electronic notifications sent to program clientele, local governments, grant administrators, and other interested parties / members of the public. In response, 49 persons attended that December 17, 2019 public hearing, and one comment was received concerning the CDBG Program during the 30-day public comment period (December 17, 2019 through January 16, 2020) following that December 17, 2019 public hearing. That one comment concerned the following:

“**Relative to the 2020 CDBG Action Plan under the Cost/Benefit Ratio**,

I would request that ADECA consider increasing the base level for housing projects

from $8,500.00 to **$10,500.00** per beneficiary. As you are aware, ADECA had

previously set the base level for housing at $12,500.00 before lowering it to $8,500.00.

I have administered seventy (70) housing rehabilitation projects that have been funded

by ADECA and have not encountered any significant problems in meeting the unit and

beneficiary commitments as outlined in the approved application; however, it has

become increasingly difficult to design and implement a successful housing

rehabilitation project in the recent past due to the $8,500.00 threshold per beneficiary.

Construction costs have increased dramatically over the past several months and many of

my projects are starting to have an increase in 1 person occupants; primarily elderly

occupants, which makes meeting our unit and beneficiary commitments harder to

achieve. In the past several months we have realized increases in the following

rehabilitation costs:

• Roofing has increased from $150.00 per square to $190.00 per square

• Plumbing and electrical costs have increased from $40.00 to $85.00 per hour

• Cabinets have increased from $150.00 to $225.00 per linear foot

• Vinyl siding has increased from $175.00 to $250.00 per square

• Heating and cooling costs have increased from $4,400.00 to $4,900.00 per unit.

Additionally, we have realized increases in costs for insulated windows, metal

insulated doors, insulation, floor covering, and mobile storage units. I have always

strived to administer successful housing rehabilitation programs; however, rising costs

associated with the housing industry and sub-contract work is making it increasingly

difficult to design and implement a rehabilitation project to my standards. Due to the

rising costs associated with the rehabilitation of a unit to meet the SBCC’s Minimum

Housing Standards and eliminate slum and blighting influences, I respectfully request

that ADECA increase the base level for housing projects to $10,500.00 per beneficiary.”

ADECA responded to this comment as follows:

“We will take your comments under advisement in the further development of these proposed Plans.”

Further, the first public meeting for the *2019-2020 Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice* was conducted at ADECA’s headquarters office on December 17, 2019, wherein attendees were notified of that public meeting via (1) a Notice published on November 15, 2019 in the print edition and the online / electronic edition of the *Montgomery Advertiser* newspaper, (2) a notice being posted on the ADECA website at [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov), and (3) email / electronic notifications sent to program clientele, local governments, grant administrators, and other interested parties / members of the public. In response, 49 persons attended that December 17, 2019 public meeting and several oral comments were made (discussed herein below) during the meeting, but no other comments were received concerning the AI during the 30-day public comment period (through January 16, 2020) that followed the conclusion of the December 17, 2019 public meeting. The second public meeting for the *2019-2020 Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice* was conducted at ADECA’s headquarters office on March 4, 2020, wherein attendees were notified of that public meeting via (1) a Notice published on February 12, 2020 in the print edition and the online / electronic edition of the *Montgomery Advertiser* newspaper, (2) a notice being posted on the ADECA website at [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov), and (3) email / electronic notifications sent to program clientele, local governments, grant administrators, and other interested parties / members of the public. In response, 37 persons attended that March 4, 2020 public meeting, several oral comments were made during the meeting, and three written comments were received concerning the AI during the 30-day public comment period of February 18, 2020 through March 18, 2020. Also, public comments were received during the public comment period for the AI’s accompanying “Alabama Fair Housing Survey” during that survey’s open response period of October 2019 through March 2020 (throughout the AI’s development process).

A summary of these comments includes the following:

1. ADECA needs to hear more recommendations for ways to assist with implementing the AI’s “recommended actions to be taken” to address identified impediments to fair housing choice in Alabama. ADECA can send out an email to its “All Interested Parties” list of recipients requesting that they respond to this AI public meeting’s discussion and to the conclusions contained in the draft AI.

2. ADECA is the responsible agency for implementing the recommendations stated in the AI; however, ADECA is not an enforcement agency tasked with enforcing the fair housing laws. ADECA does receive federal funds to implement the CDBG, ESG, and HOPWA Programs, and because of this position with these federal funds, HUD will be questioning ADECA concerning what has ADECA done with those federal funds to further fair housing in the state. People’s incomes and poverty status are the root of the many issues they experience in their lives, so by addressing their income/poverty status will make a lot of the impediments to fair housing go away. Although these are stated as high priorities in the AI for ADECA to address, ADECA will not be able to show a lot of positive results due to ADECA’s lack of control over people’s incomes and poverty status, so will HUD use that as a means to penalize ADECA for not addressing the AI’s identified impediments to fair housing? These issues have been in existence for a long time, and Alabama’s previous AIs show this to be true. It is suggested that ADECA keep records to show what ADECA has done to pass down these fair housing responsibilities to the local governments and to the state’s Fair Housing Initiatives Program organizations (FHIPs). Remember that HUD’s “new” requirement to affirmatively further fair housing (the new AFFH rule) was suspended by HUD because it gave HUD the authority to withhold federal funds from state and local (entitlement communities) grant program recipients until such time when HUD was satisfied of the actions taken by those recipients to affirmatively further fair housing in their jurisdictions. It is suggested that ADECA should inform the local grantees of what those grantees can do with regard to fair housing using their federal CDBG funds. ADECA could reach out to Alabama’s fair housing centers every year to assist with these efforts, and ADECA can then document what was done.

3. There are only so many aspects that can be categorized as “furthering fair housing,” yet so much responsibility is pulled into the “fair housing effort” to the point that the problems cannot be addressed. Why is it the responsibility of ADECA to solve fair housing issues if they don’t have control over the situation? By looking at the state’s demographics, we see that where people live is their choice. We should not consider people who are living in a rural area as people who are being discriminated against. Instead, we should look at the “wealth gap” – the income and job gaps. The bigger issue is that we do not have the money, so the result is that these impediments cannot be dealt with by the government at any level. The market forces do not have government/state controls, so why are we trying to put these fair housing items in the AI and then hold ADECA accountable if they cannot be addressed? HUD requires these impediments to be identified – per the federal fair housing laws, so data on the impediments must be recorded. It is suggested that you do what you can do based on what was identified in the data. Let your citizens know what impediments were identified, and then assess what can be done.

4. The responsibility is all too encompassing – with regard to what all ADECA has to do to improve our communities. To have all of these responsibilities under the “furthering fair housing” mandate is too much. These recommendations are just “recommended actions” that ADECA can take to further fair housing. So please submit your comments on the AI to ADECA to better assist ADECA with developing actions that can be taken to address fair housing impediments in Alabama’s non-entitlement communities. This citizen involvement helps bring transparency to the program. So, take the fair housing survey (that is posted on the ADECA website), and put your comments in that survey’s comment section.

5. The draft AI’s comments should also include that the AI’s data are focused on only housing people but do not also include a focus on the state’s federal CDBG grant funds being expended at the local government level to provide public infrastructure (water, sewer, roads, drainage, etc.) so as to show that local governments are taking public steps to enable private land owners to engage in bringing housing to low and moderate income residents in those communities.

6. The draft AI’s comments should also include that the AI’s data appear to have been “finalized” so as to appear that said data support the pre-determined conclusions used to describe Alabama’s housing situations.

7. Are our legislators are required to see this study? This is a public meeting, and they have the right to be here. They have the right to see the study, as it is going to be posted online, and the State could forward it to them. As a citizen of the state of Alabama, please share that information with your officials - local, state, and national, as most of the time they don't know the study exists, and they only hear about the problem when someone didn't get something.

8. The property ownership aspect, especially in the rural areas, could be historical - in that their grandma lives there, so they are going to live there and their children are going to live there, as it is their property and they just will not move as it is their choice.

9. Legislators may not be familiar - at a micro level - as to what is exactly happening in fair housing enforcement over the years that would bring development to various areas which have been "left behind" - but the state has been making progress. One example of a new program is the Opportunity Zone Program wherein Alabama's governor required every county to have at least one zone in that program, so now all 67 counties in Alabama have an opportunity zone. In addition, the State of Alabama is actually ahead of the game in putting $50 Million towards the opportunity zone projects. These are examples of areas that have been left behind.

10. Alabama has been incentivizing developers for the past four years to set aside units for more disabled, homeless, low income, deeper low income, and extremely low income residents. Alabama also has the Housing Trust Fund program, but people need to apply for those funds. Alabama has applicants that are applying for those additional funds, as they target extremely low income earners, and they have a preference for veterans and disabled individuals. Being extremely low income is a HUD requirement, and that makes it very difficult to comply. The reality is that low income and medium income people have difficulty in obtaining affordable housing, yet HUD is targeting extremely low income individuals with that program, and it is not that they don't have a housing need, but that requirement makes the program more difficult to implement. You have to have money to maintain the units over 30 years, and have someone to manage and operate those properties. HUD's program regulations are tough, and it is not the State's fault, as the State is trying to follow requirements.

11. The fair housing survey's preliminary data collection methodology had a three step process, and one concern involves holding public meetings when all of the information is not provided in detail prior to the meeting. The data and information that are accumulated will be made available via the public input process, and the preliminary findings will be put together in a draft report and the State will disseminate that draft report statewide for citizens to review and make comments. The people who are taking the survey will be reported in categories, such as bankers, realtors, etc., and how they identify themselves and what their role is. The survey's results will reflect the respondents' zip codes and specific geographic areas by county within Alabama.

12. Our agency has assisted cities and counties in using CDBG dollars in a ten-county region in southwest Alabama. The area served has historically experienced chronic unemployment and high poverty rates, and has a high percentage of the population that is minority. We recognize that fair housing accessibility is a need for our area, but some of the items recommended in the draft AI will result in a burden for our localities to try to solve the problem. We believe that everyone wishes to assist their citizens with fair housing education efforts by educating them to possibilities of funding for home ownership and personal budgeting growth, but a number of the other items are unfeasible in these areas. We don’t want ADECA to be forced to have excessive reporting on required goals of attainment, and for ADECA to be the agency that is in charge with correcting a problem that has been years in the making. ADECA doesn’t have enforcement power in fair housing matters, and lacks the funds to hire investigators and consultants to carry out the work, so to charge them with correcting the problems. We all are working towards improving the quality of life for our citizens, but hopefully will do so with minor constraints as we use these needed funds.

13. It appears as though the State of Alabama, and ADECA in particular, is potentially being held to a level of oversight and fair housing protection which is unreasonable due to circumstances that are beyond the agency's reach. It must be recognized that the State of Alabama has a long and remarkable past history of poverty and low education attainment. When trying to ensure access and opportunity with respect to fair housing, both of these factors play a major role in disparities seen throughout the State and as we compare to other States around the country. The ability to purchase and maintain a home is dependent on factors that ADECA cannot control. A resident’s income and education are the sole responsibility of that resident. It is not ADECA’s responsibility to make sure everyone, no matter their circumstances, can purchase a home. ADECA provides invaluable services to the citizens of this State by assisting with funding infrastructure projects such as water, sewer, drainage, etc. Municipalities around the State have the opportunity to utilize CDBG funds to provide sufficient and improved conditions which make the living environment for many Alabama residents, particularly low-to-moderate income residents, better. In addition, ADECA also provides funds for industry and commercial economic development which increases jobs and provides opportunities for residents of all incomes, races, and ethnicities. It is my opinion that ADECA is fully meeting its obligation to further fair housing by the programs it manages. To place responsibility on ADECA or the State for things not within its ability would be a disservice to an agency working hard to improve the State for all of its residents.

**HOME**: The AHFA conducted a public hearing on the PY2020 HOME Action Plan and PY2020 Housing Credit Qualified Allocation Plan on June 27, 2019. A paper version of the revised HOME Action Plan was also made available at the December 17, 2019 public hearing for the 2020-2024 Five Year Consolidated Plan, and an electronic version was posted on the ADECA website at [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov) as of that date. The PY2020 HOME Action Plan and the reference to that Plan’s associated public comments are attached hereto at **Attachment 4** and **Attachment 6**.

The AHFA conducted a public hearing on the amended 2020 HOME Action Plan on July 21, 2020. Paper versions of the amended 2020 HOME Action Plan were made available during the public hearing and the plan was available for review at [www.ahfa.com](http://www.ahfa.com).

**ESG**: The ESG Program followed the same format stated above for the CDBG Program. In response, 49 persons attended the December 17, 2019 public hearing, and no comments were received concerning the ESG Program’s PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan.

**HOPWA**: The HOPWA Program followed the same format stated above for the CDBG Program. In response, 49 persons attended the December 17, 2019 public hearing, and no comments were received concerning the HOPWA Program’s PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan.

**HTF**: The HTF’s Citizen Participation Process followed that of the CDBG Program, the HOME and the Housing Credit Qualified Allocation plans. The *Notice of Public Hearing – 2020 HOME Action Plan, 2020 Housing Credit Qualified Allocation Plan and 2020 AHFA National Housing Trust Fund Allocation Plan* for the June 27, 2019 public hearing was published in the Montgomery Advertiser, Huntsville Times, Birmingham News and Mobile Press Register on June 7, 2019, and was posted on the AHFA’s website at [www.ahfa.com](http://www.ahfa.comA) and on ADECA’s website at [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov), as follows: For the HTF Program, notices of the June 27, 2019 public hearing and the 30-day public comment period were published in the state’s 4 major newspapers on June 7, 2019. AHFA also emailed to interested parties more than 1,300 notices of the availability of the plan and invited the public to present comments at the June 27, 2019 public hearing held in Montgomery. The public submitted written comments to AHFA by July 29, 2019, wherein AHFA received ten (10) comments from five (5) individuals and/or organization relating to the HTF Plan.

The HTF Plan, included herein at **Attachment 5**, was made available on [www.ahfa.com](http://www.ahfa.com), and on [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov), and a paper version was made available at the June 27, 2019 and December 17, 2019 public hearings. The public comments received by the AHFA on the HTF Plan and the AHFA’s responses to those public comments are included as a reference herein at **Attachment 6**, and are available for review on the AHFA website at [http://www.ahfa.com/multifamily](http://www.ahfa.com/multifamily.aspx).

**CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV**: The public comments received on the Action Plans for the CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV Programs and the revised/updated Citizen Participation Plan included the following:

For **CDBG-CV**: The submitted comments and ADECA’s responses are as follows:

1. *After reviewing the State of Alabama’s PY2020 CARES Act CDBG-CV Plan and listening to the oral presentations given during the November 4, 2020 public hearing, I wish to comment on behalf of my agency as well as the public hearing’s other participants to request that HUD and the State consider the following. In drafting rules to govern the administration of these CARES Act funds, please allow the State and its entitlement and non-entitlement units of local government to exercise maximum flexibility and common sense when administering these funds within Alabama.  The Coronavirus and COVID-19 pandemic know no boundaries and obey no rules.  As a result, our efforts to effectively prevent, prepare for, and respond to the virus and other infectious diseases must allow us to keep all avenues open in terms of eligible activities on which the entitlement and non-entitlement local governments are authorized to expend these grant funds – as well as a broad spectrum of abilities that will allow the entitlement and non-entitlement local governments to work together amongst themselves to address the pandemic when situations call for such coordinated efforts. To achieve these goals, I am specifically requesting that the State of Alabama’s CDBG-CV Plan be written so as to include the provision of a method whereby grant funds can be awarded to local governments if their county fails to apply for – or fails to be eligible for – these funds.  I am also requesting that for maximum effectiveness, entitlement and non-entitlement communities as well as other communities, if they so choose, be allowed to work together to implement COVID activities. Finally, HUD approval of waivers ADECA has requested and included as related to CDBG-CV funds would be greatly appreciated. Thank you for allowing me to present these comments to the proposed CDBG-CV Plan.*

2. *CDBG-CV: Recommended Uses for Supportive Housing and Homeless Response.*

*ADECA must act quickly in the context of the pandemic and the growing economic crisis. We ask that you expedite the granting of funds so that they can be used as quickly as possible to help Alabamians at immediate risk of eviction/homelessness. People of color are disproportionately represented among people experiencing homelessness and low-income, cost-burdened households, and data is emerging that coronavirus is infecting and killing people of color at a disproportionately high rate. ADECA should take every step to center racial equity when examining proposals and making decisions about coronavirus dollars. We recommend that the following activities be prioritized [for CDBG-CV as] recommended uses for supportive housing and homeless response:*

*Short Term*

*- Capital for acquisition/rehab of hotels / motels to isolate individuals with mild symptoms / in recovery from COVID-19*

*- Funding for improvements to affordable / supportive housing properties to allow quarantining / distancing on-site on a temporary basis*

*- Funding to establish a testing site at a shelter, encampment, supportive housing development (fixed or mobile location)*

*- Funding to establish data collection systems to track racial disparities in outbreak and response to COVID-19*

*- Protective equipment, supplies, and materials*

*- Deliver meals to seniors, individuals / families experiencing homelessness, in non-congregate setting, or who recently experienced homelessness now living in permanent housing*

*Medium/Long-term*

*- Rental assistance / eviction prevention funds directly to individuals / families experiencing homelessness or imminent risk of homelessness and in communities most affected remain stably housed*

*- Capital for acquisition / rehab of non-residential building into permanent housing*

*- Capital for affordable / supportive housing acquisition / development / rehab*

*- Housing navigation / tenancy support services - recruit landlords, help people complete housing applications, transition people into permanent housing, and support ongoing tenancy*

*- Services for Individuals not covered by Medicaid, but otherwise could be billed to Medicaid.*

3. *We appreciate that ADECA is seeking to assist our local communities; however, we do have some concerns. The threshold to involve 2/3 of the local governing bodies may be difficult or impossible to attain during this time due to the impacts of the pandemic. We strongly urge ADECA to reconsider this requirement.*

ADECA responded to these comments as follows:

*We [ADECA] are in receipt of your [November 6, 9, and 10, 2020] email communications providing comments in response to the State of Alabama’s Proposed PY2020 Action Plan for the CDBG-CV Grant Program. That Plan was discussed during the Public Hearing held on November 4, 2020 for the State of Alabama’s Proposed First Substantial Amendment to the PY2020 Five-Year Consolidated Plan for the CDBG, ESG, HOME, HOPWA, and HTF Programs as well as the Proposed PY2020 Action Plan for the CDBG-CV Grant Program. I want to thank you for your comments and wish to assure you that your comments will be taken in consideration before these Plans are finalized for submittal to HUD. If you have any questions, please call Mr. Shabbir Olia at 334-242-5468.*

For **ESG-CV**: The submitted comments and ADECA’s responses are as follows:

1. *What is the time frame for solicitation, review and award of sub-grants?*

ADECA's response: Application information will be placed on ADECA’s website on November 6th and applications are due December 7, 2020. ADECA must obligate funds within 60 days of the date HUD signs the grant agreement.

2. *When do you anticipate that the funds will be available for subgrantees to draw down?*

ADECA's response: Funds are available for draw down once subrecipients submit all requested startup documentation.

3. *Have you considered revising existing ESG subgrants to include additional ESG-CV funds so that housing assistance can get to homeless and at-risk families more quickly?*

ADECA's response: The annual ESG program and ESG-CV program are separate. The ESG-CV program will have a separate application process, and therefore; have its own subrecipients. Funding from the two programs can’t be mixed.

4. *If CDBG assistance is used for rental assistance, will the CDBG recipients be required to input consumer into the HMIS system to prevent duplication of benefits?*

ADECA's response: It will be very important for case managers to perform due diligence to obtain information to prevent duplication of benefits. Additionally, applicants may be required to self-certify all forms of assistance received.

5. *Can you expand on landlord incentives and volunteer incentives?*

ADECA's response: Landlord incentives may be a financial payment in the amount of up to three times the security deposit. Volunteer incentives may be things such as gift cards. Any incentives provided must be reasonable.

6. *ADECA must act quickly in the context of the pandemic and the growing economic crisis. We ask that you expedite the granting of funds so that they can be used as quickly as possible to help Alabamians at immediate risk of eviction/homelessness. People of color are disproportionately represented among people experiencing homelessness and low-income, cost-burdened households, and data is emerging that coronavirus is infecting and killing people of color at a disproportionately high rate. ADECA should take every step to center racial equity when examining proposals and making decisions about coronavirus dollars. We recommend that the following activities be prioritized [for CDBG-CV as] recommended uses for supportive housing and homeless response:*

*ESG-CV: Recommended Uses for Supportive Housing and Homeless Response.*

*Short Term*

*- Lease motels / hotels for isolation / social distancing and reduce density in shelters and housing*

*- Acquire / operate emergency shelter*

*- Personal protective equipment*

*- Street outreach*

*- Cleaning supplies for emergency shelter locations and street outreach teams*

*- Furniture and equipment for emergency shelter operations*

*- Transportation to healthcare facilities*

*- Case management and medical care coordination*

*- Hire and train new staff for to support COVID-19 preparedness and response*

*- Provide hazard pay to staff*

*- Services to individuals and families in emergency shelter / non-congregate settings*

*Medium/Long-term*

*- Short and medium-term rental assistance for individuals / families at risk of homelessness*

*- Housing stability case management*

*- Housing navigation services to support people moving into non-congregate settings and out of non-congregate settings into permanent housing*

*- Landlord and tenant mediation.*

*Priority should be placed on funding services for those currently experiencing homelessness. The National Alliance to End Homelessness recommends to "first use these funds to help all the people currently experiencing homelessness get into safe temporary housing, and then permanent housing and connected with services." People who are unsheltered, older, disabled, medically fragile, literally homeless and extremely low income should be prioritized.*

ADECA's response: *We [ADECA] are in receipt of your [November 9 and 10, 2020] email communications providing comments in response to the State of Alabama’s Proposed PY2020 Action Plan for the CDBG-CV Grant Program. That Plan was discussed during the Public Hearing held on November 4, 2020 for the State of Alabama’s Proposed First Substantial Amendment to the PY2020 Five-Year Consolidated Plan for the CDBG, ESG, HOME, HOPWA, and HTF Programs as well as the Proposed PY2020 Action Plan for the CDBG-CV Grant Program. I want to thank you for your comments and wish to assure you that your comments will be taken in consideration before these Plans are finalized for submittal to HUD. If you have any questions, please call Mr. Shabbir Olia at 334-242-5468.*

For **HOPWA-CV**: No comments were received by ADECA.

**6. Summary of comments or views not accepted and the reasons for not accepting them:**

All public comments and views made known to ADECA, AHFA, and AIDS Alabama were received, viewed, and responded to during the public comment processes.

**7. Summary:**

This Plan is derived from input collected via several avenues that included (i) Alabama’s 2014-2015 “Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice” encompassing the State’s non-entitlement areas (those cities and counties that do not include the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, Tuscaloosa, Jefferson County, and Mobile County), (ii) responses to surveys conducted statewide on the topics of community needs and fair housing choice for the 2014-2015 *Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice*, (iii) Alabama’s 2019-2020 *Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice* encompassing the State’s non-entitlement areas identified above, (iv) responses to surveys conducted statewide on the topics of community needs and fair housing choice for the 2019-2020 *Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice*, (v) public comments that were received throughout the PY2020-PY2024 Five-Year Consolidated Plan and PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan research and public comments processes, and (vi) public comments that were received throughout the First Substantial Amendment to the PY2020-PY2024 Five-Year Consolidated Plan and PY2020 CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV Action Plans' research and public comments processes. Such comments were solicited from elected officials in counties, large cities, and small cities (including mayors, county commissioners, probate judges, etc.), local government planning and zoning personnel, regional planning commission staff, public housing authorities, real estate sales and rentals professionals, nonprofit organizations, bankers, community residents, State agencies, private consultants, continuum of care staff, and the general public. All comments were appropriately responded to by ADECA and/or AHFA and/or AIDS Alabama as required.

**PROCESS**

**PR-05 Lead & Responsible Agencies [see 24 CFR 91.300(b)]**

**1. Describe agency/entity responsible for preparing the Consolidated Plan and those responsible for administration of each grant program and funding source:**

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **Agency Role** | **Name** | **Department/Agency** |
| Lead Agency | Alabama | Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs (ADECA),  Community and Economic Development Division  (CED Division) |
| CDBG Administrator | Mr. Shabbir A. Olia | ADECA, CED Division |
| HOPWA Administrator | Ms. Kathie Hiers | AIDS Alabama |
| HOME Administrator | Mrs. Barbara Wallace | Alabama Housing Finance Authority |
| ESG Administrator | Ms. Shonda H. Gray | ADECA, CED Division |
| HTF Administrator | Mrs. Barbara Wallace | Alabama Housing Finance Authority |
| CDBG-CV Administrator | Mr. Shabbir A. Olia | ADECA, CED Division |
| ESG-CV Administrator | Ms. Shonda H. Gray | ADECA, CED Division |
| HOPWA-CV Administrator | Ms. Kathie Hiers | AIDS Alabama |

**Narrative (optional):**

**CDBG:** The Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs (ADECA) is Alabama’s lead State agency that is responsible for preparing the Five-Year Consolidated Plan. ADECA is also the State agency responsible for administering the Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) Program, the Emergency Solutions Grant (ESG) Program, and the CDBG Disaster Program, all within Alabama. ADECA was created by a 1983 act of the Legislature (Alabama Act #83-194) and consolidated numerous agencies into a single department to streamline and professionalize the management of many federally-funded programs administered by the State so as to ensure that strict federal requirements for comprehensive monitoring, reporting, and auditing were implemented. ADECA’s enabling legislation is codified in the Code of Alabama at Title 41, Chapter 23, and ADECA’s duties are delineated therein to function as an arm of the Governor’s Office. ADECA’s Director is a member of the Governor’s Cabinet and serves at the pleasure of the Governor. A ten-member Legislative Oversight Committee monitors and evaluates ADECA’s operations and recommends to the Legislature the enactment of additional laws relating to ADECA. ADECA is responsible for administering a broad range of state and federal programs that contribute to the department’s mission of building better Alabama communities by distributing millions of dollars to cities, counties, non-profit organizations, and other entities. ADECA’s grant activity supports economic development projects, infrastructure improvements, job training (through the HUD Section 3 responsibilities), energy conservation, law enforcement, traffic safety, recreation development, and assistance to low-income and moderate-income families; it monitors and protects the State’s water resources; and it distributes state and federal surplus property to local governments and qualified organizations. ADECA’s programs are of benefit to businesses, local governments, schools, non-profit organizations, children, the elderly, victims of crime and abuse, the disadvantaged and poor, and the unemployed.

**HOME:** The Alabama Housing Finance Authority (AHFA) is the State entity responsible for administration of the HOME Investment Partnerships Program. AHFA was established by a 1980 act of the Legislature (Alabama Act #80-585) and serves as a public corporation dedicated to creating housing opportunities for low- and moderate-income citizens in Alabama through affordable financing of safe and sanitary single-family and multi-family housing. Among many other duties, AHFA issues tax-exempt mortgage revenue bonds that provide millions of dollars in financing for first-time home buyers. AHFA is governed by a Board of Directors whose members are appointed by the Governor (who appoints one member from each of Alabama’s seven congressional districts and consisting of two home builders, two real estate brokers, a lender, a mayor, a county commissioner, and a State-at-large member), the Lieutenant Governor and the Speaker of the House (each of whom appoints two members). The State’s Finance Director, Treasurer, and Superintendent of Banks also serve as members, but in an ex officio role. The Board provides policy direction, authorizes bond issues and program development, and evaluates AHFA’s efforts. AHFA prepares and maintains an extensive list of relevant parties from whom to make inquiries and gather information in the form of questionnaires and surveys which AHFA submits to State agencies, service providers, housing directors, and individuals. Based on the collected information and data, AHFA compiles the blueprint document for creating affordable housing across Alabama.

**ESG**: See the information for CDBG herein above.

**HOPWA**: AIDS Alabama is the State entity responsible for administering the Housing Opportunities for Persons with AIDS (HOPWA) Program. AIDS Alabama was formed in 1986 to provide HIV prevention education to the health care community. In the early 1990s, the agency received a grant from the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services to conduct a needs assessment of people living with HIV in Alabama. The results of the needs assessment demonstrated that affordable housing was an unmet need for those living with HIV/AIDS across Alabama. As a result of the assessment, AIDS Alabama began focusing on housing and prevention education services. An estimated 70% of all individuals living with the disease have experienced some form of homelessness or housing instability in their lifetimes. When stable housing is provided, individuals living with HIV are able to focus on their health care needs and to live more independent lives.

AIDS Alabama is a recognized leader in affordable housing for people living with HIV and is recognized nationally as in innovative leader in this area. AIDS Alabama’s CEO was the only southerner appointed to the Presidential Advisory Council on HIV/AIDS by President Obama in 2010, serving through 2014, and she leads the agency as a powerful advocate for persons living with HIV/AIDS.

Today, AIDS Alabama manages over 100 units of affordable housing throughout the state for people living with HIV (PLWH) and their families. AIDS Alabama facilitates four HOPWA programs that include the HOPWA State Entitlement funds through the Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs (ADECA); the HOPWA City Entitlement Area funds through the City of Birmingham; and two Competitive HOPWA grants (JASPER House for persons living with HIV and severe mental illness and the Alabama Rural AIDS Project). AIDS Alabama also receives funding through a local Continuum of Care (One Roof) for Permanent Supportive Housing, Transitional/Rapid Re-Housing, and Rapid Re-Housing.

**HTF:** The AHFA is the State entity responsible for administration of the National HTF. AHFA was established by a 1980 act of the Legislature (Alabama Act #80-585) and serves as a public corporation dedicated to creating housing opportunities for low- and moderate-income citizens in Alabama through affordable financing of safe and sanitary single-family and multi-family housing. Among many other duties, AHFA issues tax-exempt mortgage revenue bonds that provide millions of dollars in financing for first-time home buyers. AHFA is governed by a Board of Directors whose members are appointed by the Governor (who appoints one member from each of Alabama’s seven congressional districts and consisting of two home builders, two real estate brokers, a lender, a mayor, a county commissioner, and a State-at-large member), the Lieutenant Governor and the Speaker of the House (each of whom appoints two members). The State’s Finance Director, Treasurer, and Superintendent of Banks also serve as members, but in an ex officio role. The Board provides policy direction, authorizes bond issues and program development, and evaluates AHFA’s efforts. AHFA prepares and maintains an extensive list of relevant parties from whom to make inquiries and gather information in the form of questionnaires and surveys which AHFA submits to State agencies, service providers, housing directors, and individuals. Based on the information and data, AHFA compiles the blueprint document for creating affordable housing across Alabama.

**CDBG-CV**: For the CDBG-CV Program, see the explanation above for ADECA.

**ESG-CV**: For the ESG-CV Program, see the explanation above for ADECA.

**HOPWA-CV**: For the HOPWA-CV Program, see the explanation above for AIDS Alabama.

The funding source for each of these federal programs (CDBG, ESG, HOME, HOPWA, HTF, CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV), plus the CDBG Disaster Program, is the United States Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD).

**Consolidated Plan Public Contact Information:**

Mr. Shabbir A. Olia, Division Chief

Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs (ADECA)

Community and Economic Development Division

401 Adams Avenue; Post Office Box 5690

Montgomery, Alabama 36103-5690

Phone: 334-242-5468; Email: [Shabbir.olia@adeca.alabama.gov](mailto:Shabbir.olia@adeca.alabama.gov)

**PR-10 Consultation [see 24 CFR 91.110, 91.300(b), 91.315(l)]**

**Introduction:**

See the narrative in the sections below.

**Provide a concise summary of the State’s activities to enhance coordination between public and assisted housing providers and private and governmental health, mental health and service agencies [see 24 CFR 91.215(l)]:**

ADECA’s CDBG, ESG, HOPWA, CDBG Disaster, CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV Programs work with the Alabama Housing Finance Authority, AIDS Alabama, and units of local government (cities and counties) to enhance service provisions within the bounds of these programs. In terms of coordination between public and assisted housing providers and private and governmental health, mental health, and service agencies, the ESG Program case managers seek to coordinate and integrate ESG-funded activities with other programs targeted to serving homeless persons and with mainstream resources for which program participants may be eligible. Case managers will refer program participants to mainstream housing, health, mental health, education, employment, food and meal assistance, and youth programs. For the HOPWA and HOPWA-CV Programs, the AIDS Service Organizations (ASOs) in Alabama coordinate with the local medical, mental health, and service agencies in their respective areas to assure that services are available to all persons living with HIV/AIDS. AIDS Alabama coordinates with local public housing authorities to provide Shelter plus Care vouchers where eligible applicants present and assist in the provision of supportive services. Each ASO coordinates with and/or provides direct services for persons with substance abuse diagnosis. A number of persons living with HIV/AIDS present with a dual diagnosis, often mental health issues or substance abuse, and we provide services in coordination with other local providers as needed.

Additionally, ADECA, AHFA, and AIDS Alabama conducted information-gathering and planning activities through community needs surveys and/or fair housing surveys developed for Alabama’s 2014-2015 *Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice* and Alabama’s 2019-2020 *Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice*. Participants in those activities included Alabama’s 144 Public Housing Authorities; 123 members of the Alabama Public Housing Authority Director's Association; 12 Regional Planning Commissions; 15 grant management firms who administer ADECA’s CDBG grant projects for non-entitlement cities and counties; 154 banking and mortgage-lending institutions that are members of the Alabama Bankers Association and are chartered by the Alabama State Banking Department; all of ADECA’s regular CDBG, ESG, HOME, HTF, and HOPWA grant funds recipients; other state agencies with whom ADECA conducts grant research work; 462 mayors and additional local government staff contacted through the Alabama League of Municipalities; 67 county commission chairmen and additional county government staff contacted through the Alabama Association of County Commissions; real estate sales agencies and rentals professionals; nonprofit organization directors; private citizens; private sector consultants; and continuum of care staff, all of whom were part of the information-gathering process. Information was also collected from ADECA conducting two public forums on "impediments to fair housing" in November 2014 in Orange Beach, Alabama; as well as the public hearing conducted on the original 2015-2019 Five-Year Consolidated Plan in February 2015 in Montgomery, Alabama. For Alabama’s 2019-2020 *Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice*, participants in those activities included the entities identified above. Information was also collected from ADECA conducting two public forums on "impediments to fair housing" on December 17, 2019 and on March 4, 2020 in Montgomery, Alabama, as well as the public hearing conducted on the 2020-2024 Five-Year Consolidated Plan and PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plans on December 17, 2019 in Montgomery, Alabama.

ADECA's recent history of such activities includes the following. For the PY2016 Plans, a public hearing for the original PY2016 One-Year Annual Action Plan was conducted at ADECA’s headquarters office on March 15, 2016, involving the CDBG, ESG, HOME, and HOPWA Programs, and the AHFA conducted its public hearing on the original PY2016 HOME Program Plan on October 7, 2015. Additionally, a public hearing for the First Amended PY2016 One-Year Annual Action Plan was conducted on the campus of Auburn University at Montgomery on June 27, 2016, involving the HOME and HTF Programs. Public comments were accepted following each hearing.

For the PY2017 Plans, a public hearing for the PY2017 One-Year Annual Action Plan was conducted at ADECA’s headquarters office on March 29, 2017, involving the CDBG, ESG, HOME, HOPWA, and HTF Programs, and the AHFA also conducted its public hearing on the original PY2017 HOME Program Plan on October 7, 2016. Public comments were accepted following each hearing. Further, on July 13, 2017, ADECA updated this PY2017 One-Year Annual Action Plan and the individual PY2017 One-Year Annual Action Plans for the CDBG, ESG, and HOPWA Programs, and notified the AHFA of these updated individual PY2017 One-Year Annual Action Plans that include (among other items) a “contingency clause” for how subsequent changes to the Plans would be administered. This information was published as a *Notice of Availability of Revised Plans and Public Comment Period* on July 15, 2017 in the Montgomery Advertiser newspaper, and the *Notice* allowed for a 14-day public comment period. The *Notice* was also posted on the ADECA website at [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov) and emailed to interested parties, inviting public comments to be presented by the July 28, 2017 public comment submission deadline. ADECA received no written comments on the revised PY2017 Annual Plans.

For the PY2018 Plans, a public hearing for the PY2018 One-Year Annual Action Plans was conducted at ADECA’s headquarters office on April 26, 2018, involving the CDBG, ESG, HOME, HOPWA, and HTF Programs, and the AHFA also conducted its public hearing on the original PY2018 HOME Program Plan on July 10, 2017. The public hearing information was published as a *Notice of Public Hearing and Notice of Availability* on April 6, 2018 in the Montgomery Advertiser newspaper, and the *Notice* allowed for a 30-day public comment period. The *Notice* was also posted on the ADECA website at [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov) and emailed to interested parties, inviting public comments to be presented by the May 26, 2018 public comment submission deadline. Public comments were accepted following the hearings.

For the PY2019 Plans, a public hearing for the PY2019 One-Year Annual Action Plans was conducted at ADECA’s headquarters office on March 22, 2019, involving the CDBG, ESG, HOME, HOPWA, and HTF Programs, and the AHFA also conducted its public hearing on the original PY2019 HOME Program Plan on June 26, 2018. The public hearing information was published as a *Notice of Public Hearing and Notice of Availability* on March 6, 2019 in the Montgomery Advertiser newspaper, and the *Notice* allowed for a 30-day public comment period. The *Notice* was also posted on the ADECA website at [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov) and emailed to interested parties, inviting public comments to be presented by the April 22, 2019 public comment submission deadline. Public comments were accepted following the hearings.

For the PY2020-PY2024 Five-Year Plan and the PY2020 One-Year Plans, a public hearing was conducted at ADECA’s headquarters office on December 17, 2019, involving the CDBG, ESG, HOME, HOPWA, and HTF Programs. The public hearing information was published as a *Notice of Public Hearing and Notice of Availability* on November 15, 2019 in the Montgomery Advertiser newspaper, and the *Notice* allowed for a 30-day public comment period. The *Notice* was also posted on the ADECA website at [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov) and emailed to interested parties, inviting public comments to be presented by the January 16, 2020 public comment submission deadline. Public comments were accepted following the hearing. The AHFA also conducted its public hearing on the original PY2020 HOME Program Plan and PY2020 HTF Plan on June 27, 2019 and accepted public comments during its June 27-July 29, 2019 public comment period. Further, public meetings for the *2019-2020 Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice* were conducted at ADECA’s headquarters office on December 17, 2019 and March 4, 2020, with public comment periods coupled therewith.

For the First Substantial Amendment to the PY2020-PY2024 Five-Year Plan (which adds the PY2020 One-Year Plans for the CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV Programs), a public hearing was conducted by ADECA and AIDS Alabama via Webex call on November 4, 2020, involving the newly-created CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV Programs as well as the State’s Revised Citizen Participation Plan. The public hearing information was published as a *Notice of Public Hearing* on October 16, 2020 in the Birmingham News newspaper, and the *Notice* allowed for a 5-day public comment period. The *Notice* was also posted on the ADECA website at [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov) and emailed to interested parties, inviting public comments to be presented by the November 10, 2020 public comment submission deadline. Public comments were accepted following the hearing.

For the CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV Programs, ADECA conducted the following citizen participation outreach activities: On April 17, 2020, ADECA conducted an information-gathering conference call with the local governments’ grant administrators and other interested parties. On June 30, 2020, ADECA conducted an information-gathering conference call with representatives from the Alabama Department of Public Health and the Alabama Community Leadership Network at the University of Alabama's Center for Economic Development. On August 18, 2020, ADECA conducted an information-gathering meeting with representatives of the Alabama Emergency Management Agency. On August 20, 2020, ADECA conducted an information-gathering meeting with a representative of the Alabama Governor's Office of Disaster Assistance / Office of Volunteer Services. On November 6, 2020, ADECA conducted an information-gathering conference call with the executive directors of Alabama's twelve Regional Planning Commissions. And on November 9, 2020, ADECA conducted an information-gathering conference call with representatives of HUD's Birmingham Office and Alabama's fifteen entitlement communities.

**Describe coordination with the Continuum of Care and efforts to address the needs of homeless persons (particularly chronically homeless individuals and families, families with children, veterans, and unaccompanied youth) and persons at risk of homelessness:**

The State maintains a close working relationship with the continuum of care groups in its jurisdiction. ADECA staff members frequently communicate with continuum of care staff via email, phone, and formal letters. To ensure that its subrecipients maintain a relationship with the continuum of care groups, the State has incorporated into its ESG application that applicants and agencies funded through the applications must be members of the local continuum of care group. Applications are scored based on the agencies’ membership and participation in the local continuum of care group. The continuum of care groups gather information on the homeless in the local area during the annual point in time homeless counts. The chronically homeless and other subpopulations of homeless persons are identified during the point in time counts. Once homeless persons are identified, they can be referred to mainstream social service or housing agencies. Case managers are available to assess the needs of homelessness individuals and persons at risk of homelessness. Once the needs are identified, the case managers make referrals for mainstream social service agencies and housing agencies in the local area.

The AIDS Service Organizations (ASOs) in Alabama coordinate with their local Continuums of Care (CoC) to provide services to homeless and chronically homeless individuals living with HIV in their respective service areas. ASOs must coordinate with the local CoC to take advantage of funding available through the Department of Housing & Urban Development provided through the local CoC to service the homeless and chronically homeless, especially given the correlation between linkage to care for persons living with HIV/AIDS and affordable housing. The National AIDS Housing Coalition states that housing assistance is a cost-effective HIV health care intervention. Each new HIV infection prevented through more stable housing saves countless life years and over $400,000 in lifetime medical costs according to the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.

For the **HTF** Program, see Attachment 5 hereto, the Housing Trust Fund (HTF) PY2020 Allocation Plan, at Sections B, C, J, K, and L.

For the **CDBG-CV** Program, see the State of Alabama’s PY2020 “CARES Act” Action Plan for CDBG-CV Grant Program Funds at Attachment 7 hereto.

For the **ESG-CV** Program, see the State of Alabama’s PY2020 “CARES Act” Action Plan for ESG-CV Grant Program Funds at Attachment 8 hereto.

For the **HOPWA-CV** Program, see the State of Alabama’s PY2020 “CARES Act” Action Plan for HOPWA-CV Grant Program Funds at Attachment 9 hereto.

**Describe consultation with the Continuum(s) of Care that serves the State in determining how to allocate ESG funds, develop performance standards and evaluate outcomes, and develop funding, policies and procedures for the administration of Homeless Management Information Systems (HMIS):**

The State and the continuums of care (CoC) in its jurisdiction mutually agreed to maintain the following outcomes developed in 2012 for the ESG program.

1. Determining how to allocate ESG funds for eligible activities:

a. Membership in CoC – Agencies interested in applying for ESG funding must be active, participating members of the local continuum of care.

b. Service Provision – Services provided by the interested agencies must meet an established goal of the local CoC.

c. Capacity – Interested agencies must have demonstrated their capacity to carryout ESG or similar program activities.

d. Collaboration - Interested agencies must collaborate with local agencies that serve similar target populations.

e. Coordination - Interested agencies must coordinate with other agencies that provide mainstream resources to similar target populations.

2. Developing the Performance Standards for activities funded under ESG:

a. Agencies funded with ESG funds must utilize written intake forms that clearly document eligibility for ESG assistance, and homeless status at program entry and program exit.

b. Funded agencies must report client data in HMIS, unless the agency is a victim service provider or legal service provider. In such cases, the funded agencies must report client data in a comparable database.

c. Funded agencies must set measurable targets to be accomplished throughout the life of the program.

d. Funded agencies and their respective CoC will periodically monitor program progress of all ESG-funded activities to document:

1. Impact of ESG-funded projects.

2. Number of persons served by ESG-funded projects.

3. Number of program participants obtaining mainstream benefits such as Temporary Assistance to Needy Families, Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Programs, VA Health and Pension Benefits, Supplemental Security Income/Social Security Disability Insurance, and Medicaid.

3. Developing funding, policies, and procedures for the operation and administration of the HMIS *PromisSE,* a web-based data management system, serves as a multi-implementation of HMIS. Every continuum in the state, with the exception of the Homeless Care Council of Northwest Alabama, utilizes *PromisSE*. *PromisSE* is operated under a Steering Committee which consists of members of each continuum across the states of Alabama and Florida. *PromisSE* has established policies and procedures. Funding for HMIS and related activities and costs will be limited to up to five percent of the grant award to individual subrecipients.

For the **ESG-CV** Program, see the State of Alabama’s PY2020 “CARES Act” Action Plan for ESG-CV Grant Program Funds at Attachment 8 hereto.

**2. Describe Agencies, groups, organizations and others who participated in the process and describe the State’s consultations with housing, social service agencies, and other entities:**

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **#** | **Agency/Group/Organization** | **Agency/Group/Organization Type** | **What section of the Plan was addressed by consultation?** |
| 1 | Organization Name:  Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs (ADECA)  City: Montgomery  State: Alabama  DUNS #: 062620604  EIN/TIN#: 63-6000619 | 🞎 Housing  🞎 Public Housing Authority (PHA)  🞎 Services – Housing  🞎 Services – Children  🞎 Services – Elderly Persons  🞎 Services – Persons with Disabilities  🞎 Services – Persons with HIV/AIDS  🞎 Services – Victims of Domestic  Violence  🞎 Services – Homeless  🞎 Services – Health  🞎 Services – Education  🞎 Services – Employment  🞎 Services – Fair Housing  🞎 Services – Victims  🞎 Health Agency  🞎 Child Welfare Agency  🞎 Publicly Funded Institution /  System of Care  🞎 Other Government – Federal  🗹 Other Government – State  🞎 Other Government – County  🞎 Other Government – Local  🞎 Regional Organization  🞎 Planning Organization  🞎 Business Leaders  🞎 Civic Leaders  🞎 Business & Civic Leaders  🞎 Other: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_  **Optional Designation(s):**  🞎 Community Development  Financial Institution  🞎 Foundation  🞎 Grantee Department  🞎 Major Employer  🞎 Neighborhood Organization  🞎 Private Sector Banking / Financing | 🗹 Housing Needs Assessment  🞎 Public Housing Needs  🗹 Homeless Needs – Chronically  Homeless  🗹 Homeless Needs – Families with  Children  🗹 Homeless Needs – Veterans  🗹 Homeless Needs –  Unaccompanied Youth  🗹 Homelessness Strategy  🗹 Non-Homeless Special Needs  🗹 HOPWA Strategy  🗹 Market Analysis  🗹 Economic Development  🗹 Lead-Based Paint Strategy  🗹 Anti-Poverty Strategy  🗹 Other: Disaster Response,  CARES Act CDBG-CV Program  and ESG-CV Program |
| **Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?**  ADECA's CDBG and ESG Program managers, AHFA's HOME Program and HTF Program managers, and AIDS Alabama's HOPWA Program managers, as well as supervisory staff, individually and together, consult throughout the year with their clientele (cities, counties, local government planning and zoning staff, regional planning commissions, local grant administrators, Continuums of Care, etc.) throughout the State, with public housing agencies' directors and staff, with real estate sales and rentals professionals and their representative organizations, with state and federal legislators and state agency directors, with bankers and mortgage lenders, with colleagues in other states who manage similar programs, and with nationally-recognized professional organizations [for example, the Council of State Community Development Agencies (COSCDA), and the National Realtors Association] to gather information and input so as to enhance coordination between public and assisted housing providers and private and governmental health, mental health, and service agencies in developing the Five-Year Plan and the One-Year Annual Action Plans. Also, elsewhere in this Plan are discussions of the entities and processes that were involved in researching, developing, and responding to the State of Alabama's 2019 "Fair Housing Survey" and the 2020-2024 "Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice." Those entities are too numerous to mention in this limited space.  The CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV Programs are administered by ADECA and AIDS Alabama as described above. These programs follow the ADECA CDBG Program’s Citizen Participation Plan’s process. However, for these particular programs – and as allowed by HUD via the granting of waivers requested by the State, ADECA revised and updated its Citizen Participation Plan in October-November 2020 so as to now allow for social-distancing guidelines wherein public hearings can be conducted remotely (such as via a Webex call) rather than in-person, and public comments can be accepted over a five-day public comment period instead of a 30-day public comment period.  For the CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV Programs, ADECA conducted the following citizen participation outreach activities: On April 17, 2020, ADECA conducted an information-gathering conference call with the local governments’ grant administrators and other interested parties. On June 30, 2020, ADECA conducted an information-gathering conference call with representatives from the Alabama Department of Public Health and the Alabama Community Leadership Network at the University of Alabama's Center for Economic Development. On August 18, 2020, ADECA conducted an information-gathering meeting with representatives of the Alabama Emergency Management Agency. On August 20, 2020, ADECA conducted an information-gathering meeting with a representative of the Alabama Governor's Office of Disaster Assistance / Office of Volunteer Services. On November 6, 2020, ADECA conducted an information-gathering conference call with the executive directors of Alabama's twelve Regional Planning Commissions. And on November 9, 2020, ADECA conducted an information-gathering conference call with representatives of HUD's Birmingham Office and Alabama's fifteen entitlement communities.  For the public hearing pertaining to this First Substantial Amendment, the CDBG-CV Program’s Action Plan, the ESG-CV Program’s Action Plan, the HOPWA-CV Program’s Action Plan, and the revised/updated Citizen Participation Plan, ADECA published a notice for the public hearing in the October 16, 2020 edition of *The Birmingham News*, and subsequently conducted a public hearing via a Webex call on November 4, 2020. Following the public hearing, ADECA allowed for a 5-day public comment period that ended on November 10, 2020. ADECA received three written comments on the CDBG-CV Program’s Action Plan, six written comments on the ESG-CV Program’s Action Plan, no written comments on the HOPWA-CV Program’s Action Plan, and no written comments on the revised/updated Citizen Participation Plan. | | | |

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **#** | **Agency/Group/**  **Organization** | **Agency/Group/Organization Type** | **What section of the Plan was addressed by consultation?** |
| 2 | Organization Name:  Alabama Housing Finance Authority  City: Montgomery  State: Alabama  DUNS #: 836723106  EIN/TIN#: 63-0980480 | 🗹 Housing  🞎 Public Housing Authority (PHA)  🗹 Services – Housing  🗹 Services – Children  🗹 Services – Elderly Persons  🗹 Services – Persons with Disabilities  🞎 Services – Persons with HIV/AIDS  🞎 Services – Victims of Domestic  Violence  🗹 Services – Homeless  🞎 Services – Health  🞎 Services – Education  🞎 Services – Employment  🗹 Services – Fair Housing  🞎 Services – Victims  🞎 Health Agency  🞎 Child Welfare Agency  🞎 Publicly Funded Institution / System  of Care  🞎 Other Government – Federal  🞎 Other Government – State  🞎 Other Government – County  🞎 Other Government – Local  🞎 Regional Organization  🞎 Planning Organization  🞎 Business Leaders  🞎 Civic Leaders  🞎 Business & Civic Leaders  🞎 Other: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_  **Optional Designation(s):**  🞎 Community Development Financial  Institution  🞎 Foundation  🞎 Grantee Department  🞎 Major Employer  🞎 Neighborhood Organization  🞎 Private Sector Banking / Financing | 🗹 Housing Needs Assessment  🞎 Public Housing Needs  🞎 Homeless Needs – Chronically  Homeless  🞎 Homeless Needs – Families with  Children  🗹 Homeless Needs – Veterans  🞎 Homeless Needs –  Unaccompanied Youth  🞎 Homelessness Strategy  🞎 Non-Homeless Special Needs  🞎 HOPWA Strategy  🞎 Market Analysis  🞎 Economic Development  🞎 Lead-Based Paint Strategy  🞎 Anti-Poverty Strategy  🗹 Other: ELI & VLI |
| **Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?**  ADECA's CDBG and ESG Program managers, AHFA's HOME Program and HTF Program managers, and AIDS Alabama's HOPWA Program managers, as well as supervisory staff, individually and together, consult throughout the year with their clientele (cities, counties, local government planning and zoning staff, regional planning commissions, local grant administrators, Continuums of Care, etc.) throughout the State, with public housing agencies' directors and staff, with real estate sales and rentals professionals and their representative organizations, with state and federal legislators and state agency directors, with bankers and mortgage lenders, with colleagues in other states who manage similar programs, and with nationally-recognized professional organizations [for example, the Council of State Community Development Agencies (COSCDA), and the National Realtors Association] to gather information and input so as to enhance coordination between public and assisted housing providers and private and governmental health, mental health, and service agencies in developing the Five-Year Plan and the One-Year Annual Action Plans. Also, elsewhere in this Plan are discussions of the entities and processes that were involved in researching, developing, and responding to the State of Alabama's 2019 "Fair Housing Survey" and the 2020-2024 "Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice." Those entities are too numerous to mention in this limited space. | | | |

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **#** | **Agency/Group/**  **Organization** | **Agency/Group/Organization Type** | **What section of the Plan was addressed by consultation?** |
| 3 | Organization Name:  AIDS Alabama  City: Birmingham  State: Alabama  DUNS #: 834432999  EIN/TIN#: 581727755 | 🗹 Housing  🞎 Public Housing Authority (PHA)  🗹 Services – Housing  🞎 Services – Children  🞎 Services – Elderly Persons  🞎 Services – Persons with Disabilities  🗹 Services – Persons with HIV/AIDS  🞎 Services – Victims of Domestic  Violence  🗹 Services – Homeless  🗹 Services – Health  🗹 Services – Education  🞎 Services – Employment  🗹 Services – Fair Housing  🞎 Services – Victims  🞎 Health Agency  🞎 Child Welfare Agency  🞎 Publicly Funded Institution / System  of Care  🞎 Other Government – Federal  🞎 Other Government – State  🞎 Other Government – County  🞎 Other Government – Local  🞎 Regional Organization  🞎 Planning Organization  🞎 Business Leaders  🞎 Civic Leaders  🞎 Business & Civic Leaders  🞎 Other: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_  **Optional Designation(s):**  🞎 Community Development Financial  Institution  🞎 Foundation  🞎 Grantee Department  🞎 Major Employer  🞎 Neighborhood Organization  🞎 Private Sector Banking / Financing | 🗹 Housing Needs Assessment  🞎 Public Housing Needs  🗹 Homeless Needs – Chronically  Homeless  🗹 Homeless Needs – Families with  Children  🗹 Homeless Needs – Veterans  🗹 Homeless Needs –  Unaccompanied Youth  🗹 Homelessness Strategy  🞎 Non-Homeless Special Needs  🗹 HOPWA Strategy  🞎 Market Analysis  🞎 Economic Development  🞎 Lead-Based Paint Strategy  🞎 Anti-Poverty Strategy  🗹 Other: CARES Act HOPWA-CV  Program |
| **Briefly describe how the Agency/Group/Organization was consulted. What are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?**  ADECA's CDBG and ESG Program managers, AHFA's HOME Program and HTF Program managers, and AIDS Alabama's HOPWA Program managers, as well as supervisory staff, individually and together, consult throughout the year with their clientele (cities, counties, local government planning and zoning staff, regional planning commissions, local grant administrators, Continuums of Care, etc.) throughout the State, with public housing agencies' directors and staff, with real estate sales and rentals professionals and their representative organizations, with state and federal legislators and state agency directors, with bankers and mortgage lenders, with colleagues in other states who manage similar programs, and with nationally-recognized professional organizations [for example, the Council of State Community Development Agencies (COSCDA), and the National Realtors Association] to gather information and input so as to enhance coordination between public and assisted housing providers and private and governmental health, mental health, and service agencies in developing the Five-Year Plan and the One-Year Annual Action Plans. Also, elsewhere in this Plan are discussions of the entities and processes that were involved in researching, developing, and responding to the State of Alabama's 2019 "Fair Housing Survey" and the 2020-2024 "Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice." Those entities are too numerous to mention in this limited space.  The CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV Programs are administered by ADECA and AIDS Alabama as described above. These programs follow the ADECA CDBG Program’s Citizen Participation Plan’s process. However, for these particular programs – and as allowed by HUD via the granting of waivers requested by the State, ADECA revised and updated its Citizen Participation Plan in October-November 2020 so as to now allow for social-distancing guidelines wherein public hearings can be conducted remotely (such as via a Webex call) rather than in-person, and public comments can be accepted over a five-day public comment period instead of a 30-day public comment period.  For the CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV Programs, ADECA conducted the following citizen participation outreach activities: On April 17, 2020, ADECA conducted an information-gathering conference call with the local governments’ grant administrators and other interested parties. On June 30, 2020, ADECA conducted an information-gathering conference call with representatives from the Alabama Department of Public Health and the Alabama Community Leadership Network at the University of Alabama's Center for Economic Development. On August 18, 2020, ADECA conducted an information-gathering meeting with representatives of the Alabama Emergency Management Agency. On August 20, 2020, ADECA conducted an information-gathering meeting with a representative of the Alabama Governor's Office of Disaster Assistance / Office of Volunteer Services. On November 6, 2020, ADECA conducted an information-gathering conference call with the executive directors of Alabama's twelve Regional Planning Commissions. And on November 9, 2020, ADECA conducted an information-gathering conference call with representatives of HUD's Birmingham Office and Alabama's fifteen entitlement communities.  For the public hearing pertaining to this First Substantial Amendment, the CDBG-CV Program’s Action Plan, the ESG-CV Program’s Action Plan, the HOPWA-CV Program’s Action Plan, and the revised/updated Citizen Participation Plan, ADECA published a notice for the public hearing in the October 16, 2020 edition of *The Birmingham News*, and subsequently conducted a public hearing via a Webex call on November 4, 2020. Following the public hearing, ADECA allowed for a 5-day public comment period that ended on November 10, 2020. ADECA received three written comments on the CDBG-CV Program’s Action Plan, six written comments on the ESG-CV Program’s Action Plan, no written comments on the HOPWA-CV Program’s Action Plan, and no written comments on the revised/updated Citizen Participation Plan. | | | |

**Identify any Agency Types not consulted and provide rationale for not consulting:**

ADECA, AHFA, and AIDS Alabama have made many attempts to be inclusive of as many individuals and groups as possible in Alabama and its neighboring states who are interested in the subjects of fair housing choice, community needs, and community development, as is stated in the previous sections. If entities were not involved, the reason is because they were notified by ADECA and/or AHFA and/or AIDS Alabama but chose not to be involved in the planning and development process. As described in the sections above, ADECA consulted with many entities who are in addition to its CDBG clientele seeking funds under the CDBG Program and the CDBG-CV Program, and also contracted with a private consultant (Western Economic Services, LLC in Portland, Oregon) to conduct the State's 2019-2020 *Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice*, through which research, data collection, and public outreach/public hearing processes many agency types were consulted. The AHFA consulted with its applicants seeking funds under the HOME Program and HTF Program. The ADECA ESG Program Manager consulted with the entities that receive funding under the ESG Program and the ESG-CV Program. AIDS Alabama consulted with the entities whom it serves under the HOPWA Program and the HOPWA-CV Program. And Continuums of Care located across the state were also consulted by ESG and HOPWA program managers, as the ESG and HOPWA Program managers partner with the local CoCs throughout the State.

**Describe other local/regional/state/federal planning efforts considered when preparing the Plan:**

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| # | Name of Plan | Lead Organization | How do the goals of your Strategic Plan overlap with the goals of each Plan? | Action |
| 1 | **Continuum of Care** |  |  |  |

**Describe cooperation and coordination among the State and any units of general local government, in the implementation of the Consolidated Plan [see 24 CFR 91.315(l)]:**

**CDBG:** See the CDBG Program information contained in the **Narrative** section herein below.

**HOME**: See the HOME Program information contained in the **Narrative** section herein below.

**ESG**: See the ESG Program information contained in the **Narrative** section herein below.

**HOPWA**: See the HOPWA Program information contained in the **Narrative** section herein below.

**HTF**: See the HTF Program information contained in the **Narrative** section herein below.

**CDBG-CV**: See the CDBG-CV Program information contained in the **Narrative** section herein below.

**ESG-CV**: See the ESG-CV Program information contained in the **Narrative** section herein below.

**HOPWA-CV**: See the HOPWA-CV Program information contained in the **Narrative** section herein below.

**Narrative: (optional)**

**CDBG**: ADECA relies heavily on the numerous community development providers in the state to assist in the provision of community development services via the expenditure of CDBG funds. Working relationships with cities, counties, local grant administrators, regional planning commissions, housing authorities, building commissions, real estate professionals, engineering firms, etc. are continually evolving based on the CDBG project applications that ADECA receives and selects to be awarded grant funding. Program managers and their local counterparts (administrators, engineers, construction companies, local advocates, etc.) who are involved in the implementation of community development projects (housing rehabilitation, water/sewer/road/drainage developments and improvements, community enhancement services, parks and recreation areas, economic development projects, planning services, etc.) are consulted on a regular basis to determine the pertinent issues in locales that are most in need of addressing those issues. ADECA will continue to work with Alabama’s non-entitlement communities to assess and address the needs of those areas.

**HOME**: In its local/regional/state/federal planning efforts to prepare the PY2020 HOME Action Plan, the AHFA followed a Citizen Participation process which also included the AHFA’s PY2020 Housing Credit Qualified Allocation Plan and the 2020 National Housing Trust Fund (HTF Program) Allocation Plan. In accordance with Section 42 of the Internal Revenue Code and the HOME Regulations, notices of a 30-day public commenting period for the PY2020 HOME Action Plan and PY2020 Housing Credit Qualified Allocation Plan were published in the Birmingham, Huntsville, Mobile, and Montgomery Advertiser newspapers. AHFA emailed more than 1,300 notices of the draft Plans’ availability to interested parties, requesting that they submit written comments regarding the proposed Plans by July 29, 2019. During the designated commenting period, AHFA received written comments from 37 individuals and organizations that comprised of 188 total comments, prepared formal responses to them, and revised the Plans where it was deemed appropriate.

Notices of a 30-day public comment period for the amended 2020 HOME Action Plan were published in the Birmingham, Huntsville, Mobile, and Montgomery newspapers. AHFA

emailed more than 1,300 notices of the amended 2020 HOME Action Plan’s availability to interested parties. AHFA conducted a public hearing on July 21, 2020 and accepted written comments regarding the amended 2020 HOME Action Plan for 30 days following the public hearing. No comments were submitted during the designated comment period.

**ESG**: Alabama relies heavily on the numerous housing and social service providers in the state to assist in the provision of services. Working relationships vary based on the applications received and selected for funding. Program directors and others involved in the implementation of housing and social services are consulted on a regular basis to determine the greatest needs and the best way to address them. ADECA will work with all of the Continuums of Care, interested Community Action Agencies, the Alabama Alliance to End Homelessness, and other groups to assess and address the needs of homeless persons.

**HOPWA**: HIV/AIDS represents a significant public health issue in the United States with an estimated 1.1 million individuals currently living with the virus (CDC, 2019). There were 38,739 new cases of HIV diagnosed in the U.S. in 2017 with 52% (or 19,968) of all new diagnoses being made in the South (CDC, 2018). In the same year, there were 14,054 individuals living with HIV in Alabama and 657 individuals were newly diagnosed (ADPH, 2017). Approximately 44% of Alabamians living with HIV-positive have progressed to Stage 3 disease (AIDS) and the health department estimates that there may be as many as 2,777 undocumented cases of HIV infection in the state (ADPH, 2017). The highest number of new HIV cases in Alabama are found in the urban counties of Jefferson, Mobile, Montgomery, Madison, and Tuscaloosa, but a disproportionately high percentage of new HIV cases are being diagnosed in rural parts of the state (ADPH, 2017).

HIV/AIDS disproportionately affects African Americans, men who have sex with men (MSM), and young adults. In 2017 African Americans made up only 13% of the U.S. population but represented 42% of new HIV diagnoses nationally (CDC, 2019). The picture in Alabama is similar. African Americans comprise 27% of the state’s population but account for 64% of all HIV-positive individuals (ADPH, 2017). African-American males represent 52% of all newly diagnosed HIV cases in Alabama, and the HIV incidence rate for African-Americans was nearly six times that of Caucasians (ADPH, 2017). According to the CDC, 66% of all new HIV diagnoses in 2017 were among the MSM population with male-to-male sexual contact being the most common form of HIV transmission (CDC, 2019). Male-to-male sexual contact accounted for 68% of all new HIV transmission in Alabama in 2017 (ADPH). Young adults between the ages of twenty and twenty-nine accounted for 44% of Alabama’s new HIV infections, which represents a downward shift in age at diagnosis across the state since 2008 (ADPH, 2017). Young adult men of color represented the most affected sub-population with regards to HIV, and there has been a 12% increase in the rates of HIV among gay and bisexual Hispanic men in recent years (CDC, 2019).

**HTF**: In its local/regional/state/federal planning efforts to prepare the PY2020 National Housing Trust Fund Allocation Plan, the AHFA followed the AHFA’s Citizen Participation process. In accordance with Section 42 of the Internal Revenue Code and HOME and HTF Regulations, notices of a 30-day public commenting period for the PY2020 HTF Plan were published in the Montgomery Advertiser newspaper by AHFA on June 7, 2019. AHFA also emailed notices of the Plans’ availability to interested parties, requesting that they submit written comments regarding the proposed Plans by July 29, 2019. During the designated 30-day public comment period, AHFA received written comments from five (5) individuals and/or organizations that comprised of ten (10) total comments as they relate to the HTF Program. AHFA prepared formal responses to those comments and revised the HTF Plan where it was deemed appropriate.

**CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV**: The CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV Programs are administered by ADECA and AIDS Alabama as described above. These programs follow the ADECA CDBG Program’s Citizen Participation Plan’s process described above. However, for these particular programs – and as allowed by HUD via the granting of waivers requested by the State, ADECA revised and updated its Citizen Participation Plan in October-November 2020 so as to now allow for social-distancing guidelines wherein public hearings can be conducted remotely (such as via a Webex call) rather than in-person, and public comments can be accepted over a five-day public comment period instead of a 30-day public comment period. For the CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV Programs, ADECA conducted the following citizen participation outreach activities:

On April 17, 2020, ADECA conducted an information-gathering conference call with the local governments’ grant administrators and other interested parties. On June 30, 2020, ADECA conducted an information-gathering conference call with representatives from the Alabama Department of Public Health and the Alabama Community Leadership Network at the University of Alabama's Center for Economic Development. On August 18, 2020, ADECA conducted an information-gathering meeting with representatives of the Alabama Emergency Management Agency. On August 20, 2020, ADECA conducted an information-gathering meeting with a representative of the Alabama Governor's Office of Disaster Assistance / Office of Volunteer Services. On November 6, 2020, ADECA conducted an information-gathering conference call with the executive directors of Alabama's twelve Regional Planning Commissions. And on November 9, 2020, ADECA conducted an information-gathering conference call with representatives of HUD's Birmingham Office and Alabama's fifteen entitlement communities.

For the public hearing pertaining to this First Substantial Amendment, the CDBG-CV Program’s Action Plan, the ESG-CV Program’s Action Plan, the HOPWA-CV Program’s Action Plan, and the revised/updated Citizen Participation Plan, ADECA published a notice for the public hearing in the October 16, 2020 edition of *The Birmingham News*, and subsequently conducted a public hearing via a Webex call on November 4, 2020. Following the public hearing, ADECA allowed for a 5-day public comment period that ended on November 10, 2020. ADECA received three written comments on the CDBG-CV Program’s Action Plan, six written comments on the ESG-CV Program’s Action Plan, no written comments on the HOPWA-CV Program’s Action Plan, and no written comments on the revised/updated Citizen Participation Plan.

**PR-15 Citizen Participation [see 24 CFR 91.115, 91.300(c)]**

**1. Summary of citizen participation process/Efforts made to broaden citizen participation:** See the discussion below.

**Summarize citizen participation process and how it impacted goal-setting:**

**CDBG**: This Plan’s citizen participation, community engagement, and public involvement process followed the first portion of ADECA's Citizen Participation Plan. This is also described herein above at Section **AP-05 Executive Summary**. Briefly, this process and these efforts are as follows:

"*Introduction: Citizen Participation is strongly encouraged in the development of all elements of the Consolidated Plan, any substantial amendments to the Plan elements, and the Performance Reports. This shall be accomplished through public hearings in times and places accessible to low and moderate-income residents and through coordination of data and people from various agencies representative of affected citizens. All materials and meetings will be accessible to persons with disabilities and persons with Limited English Proficiency, upon request, where practicable. The Plan, as well as any amendments to that plan, will be presented for review and comment in a statewide public hearing. Chief elected officials, citizens groups, and citizens will be notified by electronic mail of the hearing. The hearing will also be advertised in major newspapers of general circulation. Upon request, it will be provided in a format accessible to persons with disabilities and Limited English Proficiency.*

*Development of the Consolidated Plan and Plan Elements: The State will make available to citizens, public agencies, and other interested parties information that includes the amount of assistance the State expects to receive and the range of activities that may be undertaken. This shall include the estimated amount that will benefit persons of low and moderate-income as well as plans to minimize displacement of persons and to assist any persons displaced. This will be accomplished through a statewide advertisement in the nonlegal section of one or more newspapers of general circulation. Notices will also be electronically sent to chief elected officials of local governments, state agencies, and other interested parties. The State will publish a summary of the proposed Plan in one or more newspapers of general circulation. It will also make copies of the proposed plan available on the State’s website as well as at the State’s office. The summary will describe the contents and purpose of the Plan and will include a list of locations where copies of the entire proposed Plan may be examined. The State will also provide a reasonable number of free copies of the plan to citizens and groups that request it. The State will conduct at least one public hearing on housing and community development needs before the proposed Plan is published for comment. The State will publish a notice of the hearing in the nonlegal section of one or more newspapers of general circulation two weeks prior to conducting the hearing. The notice will include adequate information to permit citizen comments on housing and community development needs. The hearing will be held at a public facility accessible to persons of low and moderate-income, as well as persons with disabilities. Time will be determined based on previous attendance. The State has adopted a Language Access Plan which provides guidance for the State and its sub-grantees so that persons with Limited English Proficiency can effectively participate in, or benefit from, federally assisted programs.* *Persons with Limited English Proficiency will be asked to contact the State if an interpreter is needed. Should a significant number of requests result, then an interpreter will be provided. The State will receive comments on the proposed Consolidated Plan for a period of 30 days. The State will consider any comments or views of citizens and units of general government received in writing or orally at the public hearing, in preparing the final Plan. A summary of these comments or views will be included in the final Plan. Reasons will be given for comments or views not accepted.*

*Amendments: The State will make every effort to obtain viable citizen input when Plan amendments are made which substantially impact the program. In such cases a public hearing will be held and Notices will be given through the nonlegal section of one or more newspapers of general circulation. Two weeks’ notice will be given for a public hearing and a 30 day comment period will be provided. The State will consider all comments or views and will give reasons for those not accepted. A summary will be attached to the final amendment. Substantial amendments are viewed as those which alter the Action Plan elements in one of the following ways:*

*1. Add or delete funding categories;*

*2. Change evaluation criteria;*

*3. Change thresholds for eligibility;*

*4. Change grant ceilings or minimums; or*

*5. Shift money from one fund category to another so that the cumulative shift is greater than 5 percent of the State allocation, except that in the HOPWA Program budget, line item shifts may be made as long as the cumulative shift is not greater than 10 percent of the total State HOPWA allocation.*

*Amendments not covered by the thresholds above may be made at the discretion of the State and notice will be given through normal programmatic communications to elected officials and other persons having an interest in HUD Action Plan programs. Further, the State may adopt other public notification methods and comment periods necessary to meet program requirements in unique circumstances, i.e., natural disasters, emergency allocations of funds, or other opportunities. Similarly, funds recaptured from current or prior program years will be directed to the Fund deemed appropriate by the State, and allocated according to the Action Plan criteria in effect at the time of the allocation.*"

Additionally, this Plan’s citizen participation, community engagement, and public involvement process followed the second portion of ADECA's Citizen Participation Plan, which pertains to the local governments' input into the Consolidated Plan. Briefly, this is described as follows:

"*Citizen Participation Requirements for Local Governments: The following will serve as the State’s citizen participation requirements for units of general local government receiving CDBG funds from the State in accordance with 24 CFR 570.486. The primary goal of a community’s Citizen Participation Plan will be to provide all citizens of the community with an adequate opportunity to participate in an advisory role in the planning, implementation, and assessment of the community’s Action Plan programs [which are then manifested in the form of CDBG applications submitted by the local governments to ADECA]. The Plan shall set forth policies and procedures for citizen participation which are designed to maximize the opportunity for citizen participation in the community development process. Special emphasis will be placed on encouraging participation by persons of low and moderate-incomes, residents of blighted neighborhoods, and residents of areas where community development funds are utilized. Citizens will be encouraged to participate in all phases of the CDBG Program(s) and will be provided full access to program information. Local officials will make every effort to involve citizens in all phases of the development,**implementation and assessment of**community development programs including, but not limited to the following phases:*

*a. Identification and assessment of housing and community development needs;*

*b. Determination of CDBG projects and the development of CDBG applications;*

*c. Changes and/or amendments to approved CDBG projects; and*

*d. Assessment of CDBG program performance.*

*All phases of the community development process will be conducted by local officials in an open manner. Citizens of the community will be encouraged to participate at all levels and will be given access to program information during each phase of any CDBG program as outlined herein. Communities shall provide technical assistance to individual citizens and citizen groups, especially low and moderate-income groups.*

*Citizen participation in the community development process will be conducted on a community wide basis and will actively involve the views and proposals of all citizens, especially low and moderate-income persons and residents of areas where CDBG activities are proposed or ongoing. Public hearings will be held during all phases of the community development process to allow citizens to voice opinions and offer proposals concerning the development and performance of CDBG programs. All public hearings will be held at times and locations which will be accessible to all citizens, especially persons of low and moderate-incomes and residents of blighted neighborhoods and CDBG project areas.*

*Public hearings will be scheduled for convenient times as determined by the local governing body. Public hearings may be held at any site which, in the opinion of the community provides adequate access for citizens to participate.*

*At least one hearing shall be held during any CDBG program fiscal year prior to the submission of an application to ADECA for CDBG assistance. The primary purposes of the hearing shall be to assess community needs and problems in an effort to determine the most critical needs to be addressed by the CDBG program; and also to present, for public comment and review, the program activities which have been selected by the community to resolve the identified needs.*

*Citizens will be provided with information concerning the CDBG program at this hearing. Such information shall include, but not necessarily be limited to: the goals and objectives of the CDBG program; the total amount of CDBG funds available; the role of citizens in program planning, implementation, and assessment; the range of activities which may be undertaken; the process to be followed in developing an application; the application timetables; the application rating process; the schedule of meetings and hearings; activities previously funded in the community through the CDBG program; and, an identification of projects which could result in the relocation of area residents or businesses, and the actions that would be undertaken if such relocation were necessary.*

*Communities will assure the opportunity for citizen participation during the implementation of any CDBG programs when changes to the project are under consideration by the community. Citizen participation shall be obtained and considered in any amendments to a CDBG program which involves changes in dollar amounts spent on any activity, changes in program beneficiaries, changes in the location of approved activities and major budget shifts between approved activities.*

*To ensure adequate opportunity for citizen participation during CDBG programs, the community shall hold a public hearing on all formal amendments which require ADECA approval. For local amendments (as defined by ADECA) and changes for which ADECA approval is not required, input from citizens concerning the changes may be received at regularly scheduled local governing body meetings where such changes or amendments are considered.*

*Citizens of communities will be provided with the opportunity to comment on the performance of local officials, the community’s staff, consultants, engineers and contractors, and the actual use of CDBG funds during the implementation of CDBG program. Citizens will also be requested to assess the performance of the community in addressing identified community development and housing needs, and to assess the performance in achieving its goals and objectives in those areas. Ongoing community assessment of the effectiveness of the process is considered essential to the success of the CDBG program.*

*At the conclusion of each CDBG project, a hearing will be held to review program activities and to assess program performance. This hearing shall be held prior to the submission of the PAR and any other required closeout documents to ADECA for a CDBG project. This required hearing will be used to ensure community wide participation in the evaluation of the CDBG program.*

*Other hearings may be held as deemed necessary by the community in order to inform citizens of community development projects and activities, and to solicit citizen opinion and comments. All additional hearings shall comply with the requirements set forth in this Plan.*

*Local officials will follow the guidance provided in the State’s Language Access Plan to determine the need to undertake reasonable actions to facilitate the participation of persons with Limited English Proficiency in federally assisted programs.**Such actions may include the provision of an interpreter when needed and provision of materials in the appropriate language or format.*

*Notice of public hearings will be published in a newspaper of general circulation in the locality at least seven days prior to the hearing date. The community may waive hearing notice requirements in cases where unusual circumstances justify alternative means of notifying the general public. In such cases, shorter notice may be given, and public notices posted in public places may be used in place of a notice published in a newspaper. Each notice of a hearing shall include the time, date, place and topics and procedures to be discussed. Notices for public hearings may be run or posted, separately or together, as may be deemed necessary by the governing body.*

*The procedures outlined herein are designed to promote participation by low and moderate-income citizens, as well as residents of blighted areas and CDBG project neighborhoods in any public hearing(s). Local officials may take additional steps to further promote participation by such groups, or to target program information to these persons should officials feel that such people may otherwise be excluded, or should additional action be deemed necessary. Activities to promote additional participation may include: posting of notices in blighted or Limited English Proficiency neighborhoods and in places frequented by low and moderate-income persons, and holding public hearings in low and moderate-income neighborhoods or areas of existing or proposed CDBG project activities.*

*The locations of all hearings as described herein shall be made accessible to persons with disabilities. Also, the community shall provide a sign language interpreter whenever the community is notified in advance that one or more deaf persons will be in attendance.*

*Citizens will be provided full access to CDBG program information during all phases of the project. Local officials of the community shall make a reasonable effort to assure that CDBG program information is available to all citizens, especially those of low and moderate-incomes and those in project areas.*

*CDBG program information and materials concerning specific projects will be available and distributed to the public at regularly scheduled hearings. Materials to be made available shall include, but are not limited to: The Citizen Participation Plan; records of hearings, mailings and promotional materials, prior CDBG program applications; letters of approval; grant agreements; the environmental review record; financial and procurement records; project design and construction specifications; performance and evaluation reports; other reports required by ADECA; proposed and approved CDBG applications for the current year or project; written comments or complaints received concerning the program, and written responses from the community; and, copies of the applicable federal and state rules, regulations, policies, requirements and procedures governing the CDBG program.*

*The public hearings scheduled, as described in the Plan, are designed to facilitate public participation in all phases of the community development process. Citizens are encouraged to submit their views and proposals on all aspects of a community development program at the hearings. However, to ensure that citizens are given the opportunity to assess and comment on all aspects of the community development program on a continuous basis, citizens may at any time submit written comments or complaints to the community.*

*Any citizen or citizens group desiring to comment or object to any phase of the planning, development, or approval of the application for CDBG funds, or to the implementation of any CDBG program, should submit such comments or objections in writing to the chief elected official. Should, after a reasonable period, a party believe that his comment or complaint has not been properly addressed or considered by the elected official, then the aggrieved party may appeal their case to the local governing body.*

*Local officials shall make every effort to provide written responses to citizen proposals or complaints within fifteen working days of the receipt of such comments where practicable. Should the local governing body be unable to resolve an objection or complaint, it may be forwarded by the aggrieved party to ADECA.*

*Citizens may, at any time, contact ADECA and HUD directly to register comments, objections or complaints concerning the community’s CDBG application and program. Citizens are encouraged, however, to attempt to resolve complaints at the local level as outlined above prior to contacting ADECA or HUD.*

*Records of all comments, objections and/or complaints by the citizens concerning the community’s CDBG program and subsequent action taken in response to those comments shall be maintained on file at the local government’s office and shall be made available for public inspection upon request.*

*The communities may, from time to time, modify the provisions of their Citizen Participation Plan. It shall be the policy of the community to periodically review and discuss the effectiveness of the Plan in allowing citizen participation in the community development process and in helping to meet the community development needs and goals identified by the citizens. To this end, the effectiveness of the Plan will be discussed at the public hearings held in conjunction with the community development program as discussed herein, and potential amendments to the Plan will be reviewed at this time.*

*Amendments to the Plan will be made as necessary. All amendments shall be approved by resolution of the local governing body and shall be incorporated into this Plan.*

*Availability to the Public: The Consolidated Plan, Citizen Participation Plan and substantial amendments will be made available to the public through copies provided at regularly scheduled public hearings throughout the process. Copies will also be provided in reasonable numbers to citizens and to associations representing citizens upon request. These materials will also be made available in a format or language accessible to persons with disabilities or Limited English Proficiency upon request, where practicable.*

*Access to Records: Citizens, public agencies, and other interested parties may have access to public information, documents and records during regularly scheduled working hours of the agencies administering the affected programs.*

*Complaints: The State will provide a substantive written response to every written complaint concerning the Consolidated Plan, Citizen Participation Plan, Amendments, and Performance Reports within fifteen working days where practicable.*"

These Citizen Participation Plan procedures were followed to impact this Plan's goal-setting process. Additional goal-setting input was obtained via ADECA's 2014-2015 "Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice," as described in the sections herein above, and the "Community Needs Survey" and "Impediments to Fair Housing Choice Survey" that were conducted by ADECA in June-August 2014. Further, goal-setting input was obtained during October 1, 2019 through March 2020 via ADECA conducting the 2019-2020 "Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice," as described in the sections herein above, and the 2019 "Alabama Fair Housing Choice Survey" that was conducted in October 2019-March 2020 in association with the AI. All of these processes were utilized to gather input from a broad swath of people and communities in Alabama and surrounding states, and such input was utilized to set the goals contained in this Plan.

**HOME**: For the HOME Plan’s citizen participation, community engagement, and public involvement process, it followed the AHFA's Citizen Participation Plan, which was as follows:

“***SUMMARY OF*** ***CITIZEN PARTICIPATION PROCESS 2020 HOUSING CREDIT QUALIFIED ALLOCATION PLAN, 2020 HOME ACTION PLAN, and 2020 National Housing Trust Fund Allocation Plan:***

*In accordance with Section 42 of the Internal Revenue Code and the HOME Regulations, notices of the Public Hearing and the 30-day public commenting period for the draft 2020 HOME Action Plan, 2020 Housing Credit Qualified Allocation Plan and 2020 National Housing Trust Fund Allocation Plan (Plans) were published in the Birmingham, Huntsville, Mobile, and Montgomery newspapers and on the Alabama Housing Finance Authority (AHFA) website. AHFA emailed more than 1,300 notices of the draft Plan’s availability to interested parties, requesting that they submit written comments regarding the proposed Plans by 5:00 p.m. CST on July 29, 2019. During the designated commenting period, AHFA received 188 written comments from 37 individuals and organizations.*

*AHFA has prepared formal responses to the comments and has revised the Plans where appropriate. Please see the Summary of Public Comments Received and Responses by AHFA, that documents the Plan section, section reference, page number, commenter’s name and company, and excerpted comments received along with AHFA responses including recommended revisions to the draft Plans. Again, please note that the comments and any recommended revisions are in an excerpted form. Once the final Plans have been revised and formally approved, we strongly encourage each reader to review the final Plans completely to view any changes made by AHFA in their full context. When revisions have been finalized and approved, the Plans will be available for review in their entirety at the following AHFA website link:* [*http://www.ahfa.com/multifamily/allocation-application-information*](http://www.ahfa.com/multifamily/allocation-application-information)*.*

*Notices of a 30-day public comment period for the amended 2020 HOME Action Plan were published in the Birmingham, Huntsville, Mobile, and Montgomery newspapers. AHFA emailed more than 1,300 notices of the amended 2020 HOME Action Plan’s availability to interested parties. AHFA conducted a public hearing on July 21, 2020 and accepted written comments regarding the amended HOME Action Plan for 30 days following the public hearing. No comments were submitted during the designated comment period.*

*AHFA wishes to thank the many individuals and organizations who provided comments during the commenting period. As the administrator of the Plans, AHFA’s goal is to develop written criteria for the Plans that will provide equal access to all types of affordable housing developments, which include but are not limited to: various construction types (new construction, acquisition and rehabilitation, adaptive reuse, etc.); diverse target populations (family, elderly, disabled, handicapped, mobility or sensory impaired, homeless etc.); and geographical characteristics (rural, metropolitan, qualified census tracts, distressed areas, etc.). In attempting to reach varied needs and population types across the state, our greatest challenge is to develop a fair and balanced allocation methodology with the intent to ensure that all applications, regardless of the targeted population and construction type, will have a fair chance of competing during each cycle for funding.*

*To that end, please keep in mind that certain perceived scoring impediments for a particular type of organization can be offset by other incentives in the Plans, which may not be necessarily applicable to other types of organizations. In addition, please consider that the Plans are not intended to serve as a replacement for other discontinued housing programs, which may have had different standards, costs or otherwise. This is especially true as it relates to construction design standards. Any applicant that proposes to include design standards that significantly exceed AHFA standards or to include other design standards mandated by other programs must obtain additional funding sources to offset any additional costs, assuming the project’s costs exceed AHFA’s definition of reasonable costs. As an alternative and when feasible, applicants should consider submitting an application for tax-exempt multifamily bonds, which are subject to availability, provided on a first-come, first served basis, and subject to the criteria and requirements of the applicable Plan.”*

**ESG**: The ESG Plan’s citizen participation, community engagement, and public involvement process followed the first portion of ADECA's Citizen Participation Plan.

**HOPWA**: The HOPWA Plan’s citizen participation, community engagement, and public involvement process followed the first portion of ADECA's Citizen Participation Plan.

**HTF**: For the HTF Plan’s citizen participation, community engagement, and public involvement process, it followed the AHFA's Citizen Participation Plan stated above in the following:

***Summary of Citizen Participation Process 2020 Housing Credit Qualified Allocation Plan, 2020 HOME Action Plan, and 2020 National Housing Trust Fund Allocation Plan***

During the designated commenting period, AHFA received comments from five (5) individuals and organizations that comprised a total of ten (10) comments as it relates to the HTF Plan. AHFA has prepared formal responses to these comments. *Please see the attached Summary of Public Comments Received and AHFA Responses.*

A detailed summary of all comments received during the commenting period along with responses by AHFA can be found in their entirety at the following AHFA website link:

<http://www.ahfa.com/multifamily/allocation-application-information/current-year-allocation-plans>.

**CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV**: The First Substantial Amendment to this Plan required that the State's citizen participation, community engagement, and public involvement process follow the first portion of ADECA's Citizen Participation Plan that was revised and updated as of October 2020. Briefly, this process and these efforts are as follows:

"*Adoption of Citizen Participation Plan*

*In accordance with 24 CFR §91.115 (a), the State of Alabama, by and through the Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs (ADECA) and its Community and Economic Development Division (CED Division), does hereby revise its Citizen Participation Plan that was adopted on December 16, 2008 in accordance with the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974 at §104(a)(3). This revised Plan is effective as of July 1, 2020 upon compliance with all requirements of applicable laws.*

# *Citizen Participation*

*The United States Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) encourages citizen participation in the development of all elements of the State of Alabama's Five-Year Consolidated Plans and One-Year Annual Action Plans that are produced as part of the State's administration of the federally-funded Community Development Block Grant Program (CDBG), the Emergency Solutions Grant Program (ESG), the HOME Investment Partnerships Program (HOME), the Housing Opportunities for Persons With AIDS Program (HOPWA), the Housing Trust Fund Program (HTF), the CDBG Disaster Recovery Program (CDBG-DR), and other HUD federally-funded grant programs (collectively, the “Community Planning and Development Programs” and/or “programs”) which may from time to time be awarded from HUD to be administered by the State through ADECA and/or its designee(s). This includes citizen participation in the development of the State's Citizen Participation Plan for these programs.*

*HUD also encourages citizen participation in the State's development of any substantial amendments to these Plans, and in the State's development of program performance evaluation reports that are generated for submission to HUD. Such citizen participation shall be accomplished through the presentation of public hearings – either by in-person meetings or by virtual or remote access to meetings – that are to be conducted in locations, in formats, and at times that are accessible to all citizens (particularly low-income and moderate-income citizens), and through the coordination of data and people from various agencies that are representative of citizens who are affected by the respective program(s). All meeting locations, formats, and materials will be accessible to persons with disabilities and to persons with Limited English Proficiency, where practicable, upon prior request made to the State.*

*Development of the Citizen Participation Plan*

*In developing this Citizen Participation Plan as well as any and all amendments, updates, and revisions hereto, such Plan et al. will be presented for review and comment in a public hearing format. Such public hearing format(s) may be either by in-person meetings or by virtual or remote access to meetings, and are to be conducted in locations, in formats, and at times that are accessible to all citizens (particularly low-income and moderate-income citizens). Chief elected officials of local governments, public agencies, citizen groups, and interested parties will be notified of such public hearing(s) via the publication of a notice in a newspaper of general circulation within the State of Alabama, and/or by the posting of a notice on the ADECA website and/or on the website of ADECA’s designee(s), and/or by email message(s) that is/are sent to interested parties, and/or by such other or additional manner(s) as may be requested or required. Upon request, such public hearing will be provided in a format accessible to persons with disabilities and to persons with Limited English Proficiency. Generally, a notice of public hearing will be published in a newspaper of general circulation in the State at a minimum of seven (7) days and at a maximum of fifteen (15) days prior to the date of said public hearing. ADECA may waive its requirements for publishing a notice of public hearing in situations where unusual circumstances justify alternative means of notifying the citizens of such public hearing. In those cases, shorter notice may be given for such a public hearing, and by other available means. A public comment period that may last for a minimum period of five (5) days to a maximum period of thirty (30) days will be provided after the conclusion of the public hearing. The shorter public comment time period may be considered if and when it is determined as being necessarily required to accommodate a specific situation. The State will consider all public comments received in the Plan's finalization process.*

*Development of the Five-Year Consolidated Plans, One-Year Annual Action Plans, and Plan Element*

*In developing the Five-Year Consolidated Plans, One-Year Annual Action Plans, and elements of the Plans for the programs identified herein above, the State will provide notice of – and will make available to citizens, citizen groups, public agencies, and other interested parties – such information that will summarize the proposed Plan. The proposed Plan's summary will describe the contents and purpose of the Plan, and will consist of the amount of federal financial assistance (the grant program award amount) that the State anticipates receiving under the respective grant program, the range of program activities that may be undertaken with said program's funds, and the estimated amount of program funds that are to benefit persons of low-income and moderate-income where applicable. The summary may also contain the State's plan(s) to minimize the displacement of persons due to implementing program activities, and the State's method(s) for assisting any persons who are displaced as a result of such program activities. The summary will include information on the format(s) and location(s) for where a copy of the entire proposed Plan may be reviewed and examined. The State will make the proposed Plan(s) available electronically on ADECA's website. The State may also make paper copies of the proposed Plan(s) available to interested parties upon request made to the State, which paper copies would be obtained at ADECA's headquarters office location in Montgomery.*

*Prior to the time when the proposed Plan(s) is/are published for public comment, the State will conduct at least one public hearing to collect information on the State's housing and community development needs that are to be considered in the development of the Plan(s). Such public hearing format(s) may be either by in-person meetings or by virtual or remote access to meetings, and are to be conducted in locations, in formats, and at times that are accessible to all citizens (particularly low-income and moderate-income citizens). Chief elected officials of local governments, public agencies, citizen groups, and interested parties will be notified of such public hearing(s) via the publication of a notice in a newspaper of general circulation within the State of Alabama, and/or by the posting of a notice on the ADECA website and/or on the website of ADECA’s designee(s), and/or by email message(s) that is/are sent to interested parties, and/or by such other or additional manner(s) as may be requested or required. Upon request, such public hearing will be provided in a format accessible to persons with disabilities and to persons with Limited English Proficiency. Generally, a notice of public hearing will be published in a newspaper of general circulation in the State at a minimum of seven (7) days and at a maximum of fifteen (15) days prior to the date of said public hearing. ADECA may waive its requirements for publishing a notice of public hearing in situations where unusual circumstances justify alternative means of notifying the citizens of such public hearing. In those cases, shorter notice may be given for such a public hearing, and by other available means. A public comment period that may last for a minimum period of five (5) days to a maximum period of thirty (30) days will be provided after the conclusion of the public hearing. The shorter public comment time period may be considered if and when it is determined as being necessarily required to accommodate a specific situation. The State will consider all public comments received, and will provide reasons for the public comments that were not considered in the Plan's finalization process.*

*If the public hearing is held in-person at a facility, then such facility is to be accessible to persons of low-income and moderate-income and to persons with disabilities. If the public hearing is held by way of virtual participation via a computer screen or telephone conference call format, then such format is to be accessible to persons of low-income and moderate-income and to persons with disabilities. The time allotted for the conduct of such public hearing will be determined based on information gathered from conducting previous public hearings.*

*The State has adopted a Language Access Plan that provides guidance for the State and its grant recipients so that persons with Limited English Proficiency can effectively participate in, or benefit from, the HUD federally-funded grant programs identified herein. In the event that a language interpreter is needed during a public hearing as identified herein, persons with Limited English Proficiency may bring their own interpreter to the public hearing at no cost to the State, or they or their designee(s) may contact the State prior to such public hearing and request that an interpreter be provided so that the State can make the necessary and proper arrangements for an interpreter to be available during the public hearing.*

*The State will receive public comments on the proposed Plan(s). The period for accepting such public comments may be for a minimum period of five (5) days to a maximum period of thirty (30) days following the public hearing date. The shorter public comment time period may be considered if and when it is determined as being necessarily required to accommodate a specific situation. The State will accept all public comments submitted orally at the public hearing and received in writing after the conclusion of the public hearing. The State will take those comments into consideration when preparing the final Plan(s). A summary of those public comments will be included in the Plan's finalization process.*

*Substantial Amendments to the Five-Year Consolidated Plans and One-Year Annual Action Plans*

*The State will make reasonable efforts to obtain input from citizens when one or more "substantial amendments" to the Plan(s) are made wherein such amendments substantially impact the respective program(s). A "substantial amendment" to a Plan is viewed as a change to a Plan which alters the Plan's thresholds in one of the following ways:*

*● Adding or deleting a funding category within a program,*

*● Changing a program’s evaluation criteria in a substantive manner,*

*● Changing thresholds for eligibility to participate in a program,*

*● Changing the amount of a grant ceiling or the amount of a grant minimum for a program, and/or*

*● Reallocating funds from one funded activity to another funded activity within a program so that the cumulative reallocated amount is greater than five percent (5%) of the State's program allocation; the exception being that if there are insufficient requests for funds in a funding category, then some or all of the funds may be transferred to other funding categories, without limitation. Also, reallocations may be made to the HOPWA Program's budget line items as long as the cumulative reallocated amount is not greater than ten percent (10%) of the State's HOPWA Program's total annual allocation.*

*An amendment to a Plan that is not covered by the thresholds stated above will not be considered as a "substantial amendment" to a Plan; instead, it will be considered as a minor amendment to a Plan. Minor amendments may be made at the discretion of the State. Notice of such minor amendment(s) may be provided through the State's usual program communication processes to chief elected officials of local governments, public agencies, citizen groups, and interested parties. The State may also implement additional public notices, public hearings, and/or public comment periods which may be deemed necessary in order to meet a program’s requirements if/when unique circumstances arise (such as natural disasters, pandemics, emergency allocations of funds, and/or other situations that are not specifically mentioned herein).*

*Program Performance Evaluation Reports*

*The State will provide citizens with an opportunity to comment on Program Performance Evaluation Reports pertaining to the programs referenced herein, which reports are periodically required to be submitted to HUD. The State will announce the availability of said report(s) via a published notice stating that the report is available for review and comment, and providing the format(s) and location(s) where the report may be accessed for review. Chief elected officials of local governments, public agencies, citizen groups, and interested parties will be notified of such report availability via the publication of a notice in a newspaper of general circulation within the State of Alabama, and/or by the posting of a notice on the ADECA website and/or on the website of ADECA’s designee(s), and/or by email message(s) that is/are sent to interested parties, and/or by such other or additional manner(s) as may be requested or required. Upon request, the report(s) will be provided in a format accessible to persons with disabilities and to persons with Limited English Proficiency. A fifteen (15) day public comment period will be provided during which the State will accept public comments on the contents of said report(s). The State will consider all public comments received in the report's finalization process. A summary of the public comments received will be attached to the report(s).*

*Citizen Participation Requirements for Units of General Local Government*

*The following will serve as the State’s citizen participation requirements for units of general local government that receive CDBG funds from the State in accordance with 24 CFR §570.486.*

*The primary goal of a local government's Citizen Participation Plan is to provide its citizens with an opportunity to participate in an advisory role during the planning, implementation, assessment, and closeout phases of the community’s Action Plan for the program(s) that said local government proposes to administer. The local government's Citizen Participation Plan shall set forth policies and procedures for citizen participation which are designed to maximize the opportunities for citizen participation in the community development process. Special emphasis is to be placed on encouraging participation by persons of low-income and moderate-income, residents of slum and blighted neighborhoods, and residents of areas where community development funds are utilized.*

*With regard to the CDBG Program, citizens are to be encouraged to participate in all phases of a local government's program implementation, and shall be allowed to have full access to the local government's program information. Local government officials shall make reasonable efforts to involve their citizens in all phases of the development, implementation, assessment, and closeout of their community development programs.*

*A local government's community development processes are to be conducted by its local officials in an open and accessible manner. Citizens of the community are to be encouraged to participate during all phases of these processes, and shall be given access to program information during each phase of any CDBG-funded program as outlined herein. Local governments shall provide technical assistance to individual citizens and citizen groups, particularly citizens of low-income and moderate-income.*

*Citizen participation in the local government's community development process is to be conducted on a community-wide basis and is to actively involve the views and proposals of all citizens, especially persons of low-income and moderate-income and residents in those areas where CDBG-funded activities are proposed to be implemented or are currently in the implementation phase of the process. Public hearings are to be conducted during all phases of the community development process so as to allow citizens opportunities to provide opinions and offer proposals concerning the development and performance of CDBG-funded programs. A local government's public hearings are to be conducted in locations, in formats, and at times that are accessible to all citizens, particularly persons of low-income and moderate-income, residents of slum and blighted neighborhoods, and residents of areas where CDBG-funded projects are proposed to be implemented or are currently in the implementation phase of the process.*

*A local government's public hearings are to be scheduled for convenient times as determined by the local governing officials. Such public hearings may be conducted in locations, in formats, and at times which, in the opinion of the local governing officials, provide adequate opportunity and accessibility for citizens to participate.*

*A local government shall conduct at least one public hearing during any CDBG program fiscal year prior to that local government's submission to ADECA of a grant application seeking CDBG-funded grant assistance. The primary purposes for conducting the public hearing are (i) to identify and assess the community's needs and problems in an effort to determine what are the most critical needs to be addressed by the CDBG grant, and (ii) to present for the public’s review and comment the program’s activity/activities which have been selected by the local government as a means to address those identified needs.*

*A local government’s citizens are to be provided with information concerning the CDBG Program at the public hearing. This information shall include, but may not be limited to:*

*● the goals and objectives of the CDBG Program;*

*● the total amount of CDBG funds available;*

*● the role of citizens in their local government's grant program planning, implementation, assessment, and closeout processes;*

*● the range of activities which may be undertaken with CDBG grant funds;*

*● the process to be followed in developing a local government's grant application for CDBG funds;*

*● the CDBG grant application's timetables;*

*● the CDBG grant application's rating processes utilized by ADECA;*

*● the schedule of public hearings to be conducted in relation to the CDBG grant's program planning, implementation, assessment, and closeout processes;*

*● the CDBG grant activities that were previously funded in the community; and*

*● an identification of grant activities and/or local projects which could result in the relocation of area residents or businesses, and necessary actions that would be undertaken if such relocation(s) become necessary to implement the activity/project.*

*A local government is to assure the opportunity for citizen participation during the implementation of any CDBG-funded grants when changes or amendments to such grant projects are under consideration by the community. Citizen participation shall be obtained and considered in any amendments to be made to a CDBG-funded project which involve (i) changes in dollar amounts expended on any grant activity, (ii) changes in project beneficiaries, (iii) changes in the location of approved activities, and (iv) changes in budget amounts allotted for project activities.*

*For a local government to ensure adequate opportunity for citizen participation in its CDBG Program administration, the local government shall conduct a public hearing when considering making a formal amendment to its CDBG grant project that will require ADECA's approval. For local amendments that are not formal amendments (as defined by ADECA) and for other grant project changes which will not require ADECA's approval, public input from citizens concerning those amendments or changes may be received and considered at regularly-scheduled local government meetings.*

*A local government’s citizens are to be provided with the opportunity to comment on the performance of their local government’s officials, staff, grant writers and consultants, project engineers, and construction contractors in relation to work they performed on a CDBG-funded grant project, and on the actual expenditure of CDBG grant funds during the grant's implementation process. Citizens may be requested to assess their local government’s performance in addressing identified community development and housing needs, and to assess their local government's performance in achieving its goals and objectives for those needs. Continuing a local government's assessment of the effectiveness of its grant administration processes is considered to be essential to the overall success of the CDBG Program.*

*At the conclusion of a local government's CDBG-funded project, a public hearing shall be conducted as a means to review the CDBG-funded activities and to assess the grant program's performance. Such public hearing shall be conducted prior to the local government's submission to ADECA of its CDBG Performance Assessment Report (PAR) and all other required CDBG grant closeout documents. The public hearing is intended to ensure community-wide participation in the evaluation of the local government's CDBG Program.*

*Other public hearings may be held as deemed necessary by a local government in order to inform citizens of community development projects and activities, and to solicit citizen opinions and comments. All additional local government public hearings shall comply with the requirements set forth in this Citizen Participation Plan.*

*A local government’s officials shall follow the guidance provided in the State’s Language Access Plan to determine the local need to undertake reasonable actions that can facilitate the participation of persons with Limited English Proficiency in federally-funded grant programs.**Such actions may include the local government’s provision of a language interpreter when needed, and the provision of materials in appropriate languages and formats.*

*A notice of public hearing shall be published in a newspaper of general circulation in the locality at least seven (7) days prior to the date of a local government’s public hearing. The local government may waive its requirements for publishing a notice of public hearing in situations where unusual circumstances justify alternative means of notifying the citizens of such public hearing. In those cases, shorter notice may be given, and public notices that are posted in public places within the local government’s jurisdiction may be used instead of a notice that is published in a local newspaper. Each notice of public hearing shall include the time, date, format, location, topics, and procedures to be discussed at the public hearing. A notice of public hearing may be both published in a local newspaper and posted in public places within the local government’s jurisdiction, separately or together, as may be deemed necessary by the local government.*

*The citizen participation procedures outlined herein are designed to promote participation by a local government’s low-income and moderate-income citizens, residents of a local government’s slum and blighted areas, and residents in a local government’s neighborhoods where CDBG-funded projects are to be implemented. A local government’s officials may take additional steps to further promote participation by these citizens and citizen groups, and/or to target program-related information to these citizens when local officials believe that such citizens might otherwise be excluded from participation, or when the local government deems that additional action is necessary. Activities that can promote additional citizen participation may include (i) posting of notices in public places within slum and blighted areas within a local government’s jurisdiction, in a local government’s Limited English Proficiency neighborhoods, and in a local government’s places that are frequented by low-income and moderate-income persons, and (ii) conducting public hearings in a local government’s low-income and moderate-income neighborhoods and in areas where proposed or existing CDBG projects are located.*

*The format(s) and location(s) of public hearings as described herein shall be accessible to persons with disabilities. A local government shall provide a language interpreter whenever the local government is requested in advance to provide such interpreter for persons of Limited English Proficiency and/or for persons in need of a sign language provider.*

*A local government’s citizens shall be provided full access to all local government program information during all phases of the local government's CDBG-funded project. A local government’s officials shall make a reasonable effort to ensure that such CDBG Program information is available to all citizens, especially the local government’s persons of low-income and moderate-income, and those residents in areas where the CDBG-funded project is located.*

*CDBG Program information and materials concerning specific CDBG grant-funded projects shall be made available by a local government and distributed to the general public at the local government’s regularly-scheduled public hearings. A local government's materials that are to be made available shall include, but may not be limited to:*

*● The local government's Citizen Participation Plan;*

*● Records of public hearings, mailings, and promotional materials;*

*● Prior-submitted CDBG grant applications;*

*● Letters of approval of CDBG grant applications;*

*● CDBG grant agreements;*

*● The environmental review record for the funded CDBG grant project;*

*● Financial and procurement records;*

*● The project engineer's project design and construction specifications;*

*● Project performance and evaluation reports;*

*● Other program-related reports required to be submitted to ADECA (such as audit reports, etc.);*

*● Proposed and approved CDBG grant applications for the current year or for the current grant project;*

*● Written comments or complaints received by the local government concerning the CDBG Program and/or grant project, and the local government's written responses to those comments and complaints; and*

*● Applicable federal and state laws, rules, regulations, policies, procedures, and requirements governing and/or applicable to the CDBG Program.*

*All public hearings, as described in this Plan, are intended and designed to facilitate public participation in all phases of a local government's community development process. Citizens are encouraged to submit their comments and proposals on all aspects of a local government's community development program during the local government’s public hearing process. To ensure that citizens are allowed opportunities to assess and comment on all aspects of a local government's community development program on a continuing basis, citizens shall be allowed to submit written comments or complaints to the local government at any time.*

*Any citizen or citizen group who desires to submit comments pertaining to any phase of a local government's processes for planning, development, and/or approval of a grant application for CDBG funds, or for a local government’s implementation phase of a CDBG-funded project, should submit such comments in writing to the local government’s chief elected official. If, after a reasonable period of time, a citizen believes that his/her comment has not been properly addressed or properly considered by the local government’s chief elected official, then the aggrieved citizen may further his/her comment to the entire local governing body for consideration.*

*A local government shall make a reasonable effort to provide a written response to each citizen's comment(s) within fifteen (15) working days of the local government’s receipt of said comment(s). If a local government is unable to resolve a citizen's comment(s), then the local government may forward such correspondence to ADECA and request that ADECA initiate further action to address the matter.*

*At any time, a citizen may directly contact ADECA and/or HUD to submit comments and complaints concerning a local government's work pertaining to its CDBG grant application, grant administration, and grant program implementation processes. However, citizens are encouraged to first resolve their comments and complaints at the local government’s level prior to initiating an attempt to involve ADECA and/or HUD in their comment or complaint resolution process.*

*Records of the citizens’ comments and complaints that have been received by a local government concerning its CDBG Program, and records of the subsequent actions that have been taken by the local government in response to those comments and complaints, shall be maintained on file at the local government’s headquarters office, and shall be made available for public review and inspection upon request.*

*A local government’s grant procedures shall include that it will undertake a periodic review and discussion of the effectiveness of its Citizen Participation Plan, particularly with regard to how that Plan allows citizen participation throughout the community development process and in addressing the community development needs and goals identified by the local government’s citizens. The effectiveness of the Citizen Participation Plan should be discussed at public hearings held in conjunction with a local government's community development program. A local government may modify, amend, or otherwise revise the provisions of its Citizen Participation Plan as and when it is deemed necessary. Each proposed amendment to its Citizen Participation Plan shall be reviewed by the local government at a public hearing. If and when the proposed amendment is approved, it shall be adopted by a resolution of the local government and subsequently incorporated into its Citizen Participation Plan.*

*Availability to the Public*

*The Five-Year Consolidated Plans, the One-Year Annual Action Plans, the Citizen Participation Plan, and substantial amendments to the Plans shall be made available to the general public through information provided at public hearings scheduled throughout the Community Planning and Development Programs' processes. The Plans and their substantial amendments shall be made available to citizens, citizen groups, public agencies, and other interested parties upon request. These materials shall also be made available in various formats and languages, and shall be accessible to persons with disabilities and to persons of Limited English Proficiency upon request.*

*Access to Records*

*Citizens, citizen groups, public agencies, and other interested parties may be allowed access to program-related information, documents, and records during regularly-scheduled business hours of a local government, agency, and/or other entity that is responsible for administering the applicable program(s), or at such other time(s), location(s), and format(s) as may be decided by the affected local government, agency, or entity, and according to the applicable situation or circumstance.*

*Complaint and Grievance Procedure*

*The purpose of a complaint and grievance procedure is to provide a process for receiving, evaluating, investigating, and resolving complaints and grievances that are brought in response to actions and determinations made which affect the community planning and development programs discussed herein this Citizen Participation Plan as well as this Plan itself. The complaint and grievance procedure is intended (i) to ensure that all citizens are treated equally in the complaint or grievance process, (ii) to allow for the complaint or grievance process to proceed in a fair and timely manner, (iii) to provide to the responsible entities a method by which they can determine and implement any and all appropriate actions to resolve the complaint or grievance, and (iv) to establish recordkeeping responsibilities to be implemented by the responsible entities who are addressing the complaint or grievance.*

*A “complaint” and/or a “grievance” is defined as a wrong that is perceived by a citizen to have occurred or been committed during the implementation of this Citizen Participation Plan and/or with any of the programs discussed herein, wherein the citizen pursues resolution of that perceived wrong by bringing an action to be addressed by the affected entities and/or interested parties. Complaints and grievances are to be stated in writing by the aggrieved party or his/her representative, and are to be submitted to the applicable local, state, or federal government agency for resolution.*

*In situations wherein a unit of local government receives written comments and complaints concerning its community development programs and/or its citizen participation plan and processes described herein this Plan, that unit of local government is to follow its complaint resolution process to address those written comments and complaints within a reasonable time or otherwise when practicable.*

*In situations wherein ADECA receives written comments and complaints that concern the Five-Year Consolidated Plans, the One-Year Annual Action Plans, the Citizen Participation Plan, substantial amendments to the Plans, and Performance Evaluation Reports described herein this Plan, ADECA shall provide a written response to those written comments and complaints. Such written response(s) will be provided within a reasonable time or otherwise when practicable.*

*Additionally, in situations wherein a citizen directly contacts ADECA for the purpose of submitting a complaint or grievance concerning ADECA’s and/or a local government's work pertaining to a specific CDBG grant’s application, administration, and/or program implementation process, ADECA shall take the complaint or grievance seriously, and will work to provide due process regarding the investigation, management, and resolution of such complaint or grievance if it is found to be valid and if it is within ADECA’s purview to resolve. ADECA will also manage complaints and grievances that involve its department employment-related issues, grant program-related issues, and grant financial-related issues as they may apply to the State and its units of local government, all in a manner wherein such issues are addressed in accordance with ADECA’s personnel policies and Alabama’s State Merit System law codified in Title 36 of the Code of Alabama (1975, as amended), applicable federal grant program financial regulations published at 2 CFR Part 200, applicable CED Division guidelines for the respective grant program’s funding source, and other applicable legal and/or administrative resources as determined by ADECA so as to allow for notice, due process, the conduct of hearings, and methods of resolution for those complaints and grievances. Such due process will be provided by ADECA within a reasonable time or otherwise when practicable.*

*At any time, citizens may directly contact HUD to register their comments, complaints, and/or grievances concerning the items contained in this Citizen Participation Plan. However, citizens are encouraged to seriously attempt to resolve such matters at the local government level – or at ADECA’s level – as outlined herein above prior to contacting HUD for such attempts at resolution. All such comments, complaints, and grievances submitted to ADECA or to HUD shall be addressed in writing to the following points of contact:*

*For ADECA, comments are to be addressed to:*

*Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs (ADECA)*

*Community and Economic Development Division*

*401 Adams Avenue, Room 500; Post Office Box 5690*

*Montgomery, Alabama 36103-5690*

*For HUD, comments are to be addressed to:*

*United States Department of Housing and Urban Development*

*Office of Community Planning and Development*

*Medical Forum Building, Suite 900*

*950 22nd Street North*

*Birmingham, AL 35203*

*Records of citizens’ comments, complaints, and/or grievances that have been received by a local government and/or ADECA concerning the CDBG Program, and records of the subsequent actions that have been taken by the local government and/or ADECA in response to, and for resolution of, those matter(s) shall be maintained on file at the local government’s headquarters office (if the matter was resolved by the local government) or at ADECA’s headquarters office (if the matter was resolved by ADECA). These records shall be made available for public review and inspection upon request.*"

**Citizen Participation Outreach:**

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **#** | **Mode of Outreach:** | **Target of Outreach:** |
| 1 | 🞎 Public Meeting  🗹 Public Hearing  🗹 Newspaper Ad  🗹 Internet Outreach  🞎 Other: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ | 🞎 Minorities  🞎 Non-English Speaking (specify other language = (\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_)  🞎 Persons with Disabilities  🗹 Non-targeted/broad community  🞎 Residents of Public and Assisted Housing  🞎 Other: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ |
| **Summary of response/attendance** | | For the CDBG, ESG, and HOPWA Programs, following these points of community engagement, a public hearing for both the 2020-2024 Five-Year Consolidated Plan and PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan was conducted at ADECA's headquarters office on December 17, 2019. Attendees were notified of this public hearing via an advertisement published in the print edition of the Montgomery Advertiser newspaper on Friday, November 15, 2019, as well as a notice posted on the ADECA website at [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov), and email/electronic notification sent from ADECA, AHFA, and AIDS Alabama to their clientele, local governments, grant administrators, other interested parties, and members of the public. In response, 49 persons attended the December 17, 2019 public hearing. The public hearing allowed for a 30-day public comment period that lasted through to January 15, 2020 public comment submission deadline. ADECA received one written comment on the PY2020-2024 Five-Year Plan and the PY2020 One Year Annual Action Plan. |
| **Summary of Comments Received** | | All comments received concerning the CDBG, ESG, and HOPWA Programs and the CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV Programs are discussed herein above in Section **AP-05 Executive Summary** at **5. Summary of Public Comments**. |
| **Summary of comments not accepted and reasons** | | Not applicable, as all comments are accepted and considered. |
| **URL if applicable** | |  |

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **#** | **Mode of Outreach:** | **Target of Outreach:** |
| 2 | 🞎 Public Meeting  🗹 Public Hearing  🗹 Newspaper Ad  🗹 Internet Outreach  🞎 Other: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ | 🞎 Minorities  🞎 Non-English Speaking (specify other language = (\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_)  🞎 Persons with Disabilities  🗹 Non-targeted/broad community  🞎 Residents of Public and Assisted Housing  🞎 Other: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ |
| **Summary of response/attendance** | | For the HOME Program, the AHFA conducted its public hearing on the PY2020 HOME Action Plan on June 27, 2019. AHFA emailed to interested parties the notice of the availability of the plan and posted the notice on the AHFA’s website. AHFA invited the public to present comments at the public hearing held in Montgomery. The public hearing allowed for a 30-day public comment period that lasted through to the July 29, 2019 public comment submission deadline. AHFA received 188 written comments on the PY2020 One Year Annual Action Plan for the HOME Program (including comments made to the 2020 Qualified Allocation Plan and the 2020 HTF Plan). AHFA's staff also attended the CDBG, ESG, HOME, HOPWA, and HTF Programs’ public hearing on December 17, 2019, and participated as a presenter during that hearing. AHFA responded to the written comments, and made changes where deemed appropriate. The plan is available at [www.ahfa.com](http://www.ahfa.com). The Citizen Participation Process- Summary of Public Comments with AHFA Responses are available at <http://www.ahfa.com/multifamily>. Notices of a 30-day public comment period for the amended 2020 HOME Action Plan were published in the Birmingham, Huntsville, Mobile, and Montgomery newspapers. AHFA emailed more than 1,300 notices of the amended 2020 HOME Action Plan’s availability to interested parties. AHFA conducted a public hearing and accepted written comments regarding the amended 2020 HOME Action Plan for 30 days following the public hearing. No comments were submitted during the designated comment period. |
| **Summary of Comments Received** | | The comments received concerning the HOME Program are discussed herein above in Section **AP-05 Executive Summary** at **5. Summary of Public Comments**. Also, for the HOME Program, the comments from the HOME Action Plan’s June 27, 2019 public hearing are referenced herein under Section AD-25 Administration of the Consolidated Plan, at Attachments - Citizen Comments, in the document entitled “Summary of Citizen Participation Process 2020 Housing Credit Qualified Allocation Plan and 2020 HOME Action Plan.” |
| **Summary of comments not accepted and reasons** | | See the comments from the HOME Action Plan public hearing held on June 27, 2019 which are referenced herein under Section AD-25 Administration of the Consolidated Plan, at Attachments - Citizen Participation Comments, in the document entitled “Summary of Citizen Participation Process 2020 Housing Credit Qualified Allocation Plan and 2020 HOME Action Plan.” |
| **URL if applicable** | |  |

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **#** | **Mode of Outreach:** | **Target of Outreach:** |
| 3 | 🞎 Public Meeting  🗹 Public Hearing  🗹 Newspaper Ad  🗹 Internet Outreach  🞎 Other: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ | 🞎 Minorities  🞎 Non-English Speaking (specify other language = (\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_)  🞎 Persons with Disabilities  🗹 Non-targeted/broad community  🞎 Residents of Public and Assisted Housing  🞎 Other: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ |
| **Summary of response/attendance** | | For the HTF Program, the AHFA conducted its public hearing on the PY2020 HTF Plan on June 27, 2019. AHFA emailed to interested parties the notice of the availability of the plan and posted the notice on the AHFA’s website. AHFA invited the public to present comments at the public hearing held in Montgomery. The public hearing allowed for a 30-day public comment period that lasted through to the July 29, 2019 public comment submission deadline. AHFA received 10 written comments on the PY2020 One Year Annual Action Plan for the HTF Program. The AHFA's staff also attended the CDBG, ESG, HOME, HOPWA, and HTF Programs’ public hearing on December 17, 2019, and participated as a presenter during that hearing. AHFA responded to the written comments, and made changes where deemed appropriate. The plan is available at [www.ahfa.com](http://www.ahfa.com). The Citizen Participation Process- Summary of Public Comments with AHFA Responses are available at <http://www.ahfa.com/multifamily>. |
| **Summary of Comments Received** | | For the HTF Program, the comments from the HTF Program's June 27, 2019 public hearing are referenced herein at Section AD-25 Administration of the Consolidated Plan. |
| **Summary of comments not accepted and reasons** | | See the comments from the HTF Program's June 27, 2019 public hearing that are referenced herein at Section AD-25 Administration of the Consolidated Plan. |
| **URL if applicable** | |  |

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **#** | **Mode of Outreach:** | **Target of Outreach:** |
| 4 | 🞎 Public Meeting  🗹 Public Hearing  🗹 Newspaper Ad  🗹 Internet Outreach  🞎 Other: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ | 🞎 Minorities  🞎 Non-English Speaking (specify other language = (\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_)  🞎 Persons with Disabilities  🗹 Non-targeted/broad community  🞎 Residents of Public and Assisted Housing  🞎 Other: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ |
| **Summary of response/attendance** | | For the CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV Programs, following these points of community engagement, a public hearing for the First Substantial Amendment to the 2020-2024 Five-Year Consolidated Plan as well as the PY2020 CDBG-CV Action Plan, the PY2020 ESG-CV Action Plan, the PY2020 HOPWA-CV Action Plan, and the October 2020 Revised/Updated Citizen Participation Plan was conducted by ADECA and AIDS Alabama via a Webex call on November 4, 2020. Attendees were notified of this public hearing via an advertisement published in the print edition of the Birmingham News newspaper on Friday, October 16, 2020, as well as a notice posted on the ADECA website at [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov), and email/electronic notifications sent from ADECA and AIDS Alabama to their clientele, local governments, grant administrators, other interested parties, and members of the public. In response, 113 persons attended the November 4, 2020 public hearing via Webex call. The public hearing allowed for a 5-day public comment period that lasted through to the November 10, 2020 public comment submission deadline. ADECA received three written comments on the CDBG-CV Program’s Action Plan, six written comments on the ESG-CV Program’s Action Plan, no written comments on the HOPWA-CV Program’s Action Plan, and no written comments on the revised/updated Citizen Participation Plan.  Also, for the CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV Programs, ADECA conducted the following citizen participation outreach activities: On April 17, 2020, ADECA conducted an information-gathering conference call with the local governments’ grant administrators and other interested parties. On June 30, 2020, ADECA conducted an information-gathering conference call with representatives from the Alabama Department of Public Health and the Alabama Community Leadership Network at the University of Alabama's Center for Economic Development. On August 18, 2020, ADECA conducted an information-gathering meeting with representatives of the Alabama Emergency Management Agency. On August 20, 2020, ADECA conducted an information-gathering meeting with a representative of the Alabama Governor's Office of Disaster Assistance / Office of Volunteer Services. On November 6, 2020, ADECA conducted an information-gathering conference call with the executive directors of Alabama's twelve Regional Planning Commissions. And on November 9, 2020, ADECA conducted an information-gathering conference call with representatives of HUD's Birmingham Office and Alabama's fifteen entitlement communities. |
| **Summary of Comments Received** | | All comments received concerning the CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV Programs and the October 2020 Revised/Updated Citizen Participation Plan are discussed herein above in Section **AP-05 Executive Summary** at **5. Summary of Public Comments.** |
| **Summary of comments not accepted and reasons** | | Not applicable, as all comments are accepted and considered. |
| **URL if applicable** | |  |

**CONSOLIDATED PLANS**

**NA-05 Overview**

**Needs Assessment Overview:**

In terms of housing, to prepare the strategy for this 2020-2024 Five-Year Consolidated Plan and PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan, the State consulted statistical tables from the 2010 U. S. Census, the 2017 American Community Survey data estimates, and the 2011-2015 special tabulations furnished by HUD. Furthermore, the general public and advocates for special interest groups were contacted for – and allowed to make – comments and recommendations. The opportunities to contribute were widespread, though not all advocates took the time to respond or get involved. What developed was a familiar pattern of needs not unlike previous efforts made over past years to properly assess how the administrators of these HUD CPD programs would utilize federal funding to create the most meaningful results.

Advocates for low-income residents informed of their desire for more housing for extremely low-income Alabamians – those with ≤30% median family incomes. Advocates for persons with mental health issues/the mentally ill requested single family, scattered site housing for those receiving supportive services, and also requested that homes be made available for people with intellectual or developmental disabilities and others with long-term care needs. Some agencies pointed out the difficulties of finding safe and affordable units for their low-income clientele, particularly those with physical disabilities. For someone with only SSI-disability income, even a one-bedroom rental unit is out of reach. Public housing professionals and advocates made their case for a number of needed improvements, including the critical need for restoration and revitalization of existing units. The State’s HOME Program is designed to create rental housing needed by families, elderly persons, and persons with special needs. But under no circumstances could all of the housing needs that are brought to the State’s attention be addressed. Ultimately, the challenge is strategic stewardship of federal funds designed to impact as many Alabamians as possible. Over several decades, the challenge has been met and thousands of Alabama households have benefitted from new or rehabilitated rental housing that is safe, sanitary, and affordable.

AIDS Alabama conducts its comprehensive statewide needs assessment of HIV-positive individuals approximately every three years. Since 2015, AIDS Alabama has utilized its interview process for the HOPWA Program’s needs assessment. However, the information is targeted toward addressing the needs that AIDS Alabama has for securing funding, conducting research, and collecting and analyzing data that are specific to assisting HIV-positive individuals.

**NA-10 Housing Needs Assessment [see 24 CFR 91.305 (a,b,c)]**

**Summary of Housing Needs:**

The following provides an analysis of the status of housing in Alabama, with particular attention devoted to the condition of housing and housing affordability. Data utilized in the analysis derives from the 2010 U. S. Census, the 2017 American Community Survey data, the ACS’s 2013-2017 5-year estimates, and the 2011-2015 data tabulations supplied by HUD. The findings indicate that a significant number of individuals, families, and households – located in all parts of the state – are in need of housing assistance. Those persons with the greatest need are found to be concentrated at the lowest levels of income. Housing needs are similar among home owners and renters, and across all age groups and racial groups. Altogether, there were an estimated 2,231,126 housing units in Alabama as of 2017, with over 83% of those housing units being occupied, and wherein the median household income was $46,472. In 2010, almost 130,000 of the households in Alabama experienced a household income of less than 30% of the median, the housing cost burden was 50% of the median income level or more, and over half (60%) of these households were renter-occupied. While this large number represents only 7% of Alabama’s total households, that number is still a telling statistic in that many Alabamians spend most of their incomes on paying for a place to live, and these residents experience the greatest need for affordable housing.

**Owners:** In 2017, approximately 68% of Alabama’s households were owner-occupied, and this is reflective of certain core values in certain parts of the U. S. wherein home-ownership is most prized and is traditionally considered as a culmination of the *American Dream*. Also, a contributing feature among states such as Alabama is that land is relatively plentiful, sprawl is allowable, and even urban dwellers in Alabama (statistically at over 55%) do not typically reside in highly-concentrated locales. Home prices in Alabama are generally below the national average, but affordable home ownership can still be out of range for many of the state’s residents. The majority of owner-occupied homes in Alabama are 1-unit detached houses – approximately 68.6%. The next largest segment of owned structures is mobile homes – over 13.4%. The percentage of Alabama residents owning mobile homes is much higher in certain counties. Often, Alabama counties with the largest percentage of mobile home owners are typically those with the smallest median incomes. Mobile homes cost less and usually represent a more affordable choice for homeowners. In the context of home equity and wealth creation, these owned units typically have a smaller median value. The gap of median value of owner-occupied homes in 2010 ranged from nearly $200,000 in Shelby County to just $54,200 in Wilcox County. Overall, the median value of owner-occupied housing units in Alabama at $122,000 was considerably less than the national figure of $181,400. In Alabama, 57.2% of owned homes have a mortgage and 42.8% do not. The median monthly owner costs for housing units with a mortgage is $1,149. For an owner-occupied home without a mortgage, the median monthly owner cost is $348. By definition, monthly owner costs include mortgage payment, taxes, insurance, and utilities. For homeowners with a mortgage, almost a third (30.1%) is cost-burdened because they spend more than 30% of their income on housing costs. For homeowners without a mortgage, a much smaller percentage (14%) is considered cost-burdened.

**Renters:** Approximately 31.4% of Alabama households are renter-occupied. Median gross rents range from less than $500 per month to $3,000 or more per month. The disparity is mostly income-driven and is indicative of economic conditions that include types of jobs and levels of educational attainment. Around 16.4% of all housing units in Alabama are considered *multi-unit housing*, meaning they are structures with two or more units. Renting a place to live in certain areas of Alabama can be challenging if traditional multi-unit structures are not prevalent and available. The median gross rent in Alabama is $747. And approximately half (49.4%) of all Alabama renter households would be considered cost-burdened, as they spend more than 30% of their income on housing costs (rental payments plus utilities).

**Race/Ethnicity:** 69.1% of Alabamians are white, 26.8% are black, and the remaining 4.1% are typically Asian or Native American; 4.4% of all Alabamians, regardless of race, identify themselves as *Hispanic* or *Latino*. 98.3% of state residents are classified as one race, while 1.7% are two or more races. Roughly 18% of Alabamians live below the poverty level, and this accounts for a number of economic hardships, including the means to access affordable and adequate housing. 47.9% of Alabamians are married and living in the same household, while 15.3% of all households are headed by an unmarried female. The absence of an additional breadwinner in a household limits the affordability of a suitable housing unit and can lead to shared housing situations and/or other substandard living conditions among this type of population.

**Age:** 762,032 Alabama residents are 65 years or older (*elderly*). The state’s rapidly aging population presents some unique housing challenges. While poverty and affordability are the challenges most closely aligned to the Consolidated Plan process, other factors – such as substandard housing, access to healthcare, and living alone – are critical as well. Approximately 83.6% of Alabamians over age 65 live in owner-occupied housing, while 16.4% in that age group are renters. 20.6% of over-65 owners spend more than 30% of their monthly household income on housing costs. A much larger figure, 43.6%, represents over-65 renters who spend more than 30% of their monthly household income for housing costs. Slightly over half of over-65 Alabamians are married (54.3%), and 27.9% are widowed. 79.3% of Alabamians over age 65 are white and 18.6% are black. Also, for the over-65 population in Alabama, 43.3% are male and 56.7% are female, and 41.2% claim some type of disability. 55.4% of those 65 and over in Alabama live in family households. The median age of Alabama’s residents is 38.7 years of age.

**Condition of Housing:** 53.6% of housing units in Alabama were built during or after 1980, and the rest were built prior to 1980. Given the prevalence of lead-based paint in older homes (those built prior to 1978), 46.4% are potentially hazardous dwellings across Alabama, particularly if children are present. Only 0.4% of occupied housing units in Alabama lack complete plumbing facilities, and only 0.6% lack complete kitchen facilities. While those numbers have improved over the last few U. S. Census data collection exercises, the fact remains that several thousand Alabamians lack some of the most basic needs of a suitable dwelling. 1.2% of Alabama housing units are considered *overcrowded* as they contain more than one person per room. And an additional 0.5% of Alabama housing units contain more than 1.5 persons per room and are considered *severely overcrowded*.

**Households and Families:** According to the 2010 Census (Households and Families, QT-P11), there were 1,883,791 total households in Alabama. Family households accounted for more than two-thirds of the total (67.8%), and non-family households numbered 32.2%. Among the non-family households were householders who lived alone. Some 12.2% of the 1-person households were male and 15.2% were female. Over one-half million households in Alabama (516,696) – more than one-fourth of all Alabama households – were 1-person households. Another one-third of all Alabama households were 2-person households. This represented the largest single size group at 33.6%. Smaller percentages of Alabama households were for larger numbers of residents. The two largest groups – 1-person and 2-person households – represented 61% of all 1,883,791 households in the state. Most households in Alabama, both single-family homes and multi-family/apartment units, had only one or two residents. This would seem to negate the need for great numbers of new or refurbished housing units with more than three bedrooms. While this would not hold true across the board in all areas of the state, it appears that fewer Alabamians are living in large family (over five person) households. The average household size was 2.48 residents and the average family size was 3.02 persons.

Updated information indicates that according to the 2017 ACS data for households and families, there were 2,231,126 total households in Alabama; 83.2% were occupied and 16.8% were unoccupied; 68.6% were owner-occupied and 31.4% were renter-occupied. Family households accounted for more than two-thirds of the total (67.8%), and non-family households numbered 32.2%. Among the non-family households were householders who live alone/one-person households (29.3%). 543,128 households in Alabama – approximately one-fourth of all Alabama households – were 1-person households, 35.2% were 2-person households, 16.1% were 3-person households, and 19.4% were 4-or-more-person households. The 2-person households represented the largest single size group (at 35.2%). The two largest groups – 1-person and 2-person households – represented 64.5% of all households in the state. Of these households, single-family units/homes comprised 70.1%, multi-family units/homes comprised 16.4%, mobile homes comprised 13.4%, and other types of housing units (boats, RVs, etc.) comprised 0.1%. Two, three, and four-bedroom units totaled 89.3%, seeming to negate the need for great numbers of new or refurbished housing units with less than 2 or with more than 5 bedrooms. Males living alone totaled 12.2%, and females living alone totaled 15.2%.

**Summary:** To recap housing needs as they relate to the above narrative, Alabama faces possible shortages of affordable housing, particularly rental units for younger residents. While affordability is the key criteria, lower-income Alabamians also need housing that is safe, sanitary, in good repair, and with working amenities (plumbing, kitchens, etc.). An additional need for families with young children would be for housing that is free of lead-based paint (LBP). Measures that can be taken to increase available housing stock of units built after 1978 could be taken - such as new construction of rental units financed by HOME Program funds. Much of the statistical data and evidence gathered in the Consolidated Plan process refers to Alabama's low-income and median-income residents, cost burdens, low educational attainment, persons living below the poverty level, elderly persons, persons with disabilities, housing overcrowding, unemployment, and related topics of data collection. The State also recognizes certain disproportionate levels of populations calculated in these Census and ACS data categories and conditions. As that is the situation, the State plans to create as much affordable housing with HOME Program funds over the upcoming 2020-2024 five-year period in attempts to mitigate these issues.

**Demographics:**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Item** | | **Base Year: 2009** | | **Most Recent Year: 2015** | **% Change** |
| Population | | 4,779,736 | | 4,830,620 | 1% |
| Households | | 1,819,441 | | 1,848,325 | 2% |
| Median Income | | $41,216 | | $43,623 | 6% |
|  | **Displayed** | | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** |  | |
| Data Source: | Default Data | | Yes | 2005-2009 American Community Survey (ACS) (Base Year) 2011-2015 ACS (Most Recent Year) | |
|  | Alternate Data | | No | Notes: | |

**Number of Households:**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Item** | | **0-30% Housing Area Median Family Income (HAMFI)** | | **Greater than**  **30-50% HAMFI** | **Greater than**  **50-80% HAMFI** | **Greater than**  **80-100% HAMFI** | **Greater than**  **100% HAMFI** |
| Total Households | | 260,455 | | 230,675 | 310,770 | 171,770 | 874,660 |
| Small Family Households | | 91,975 | | 77,155 | 117,075 | 70,930 | 473,580 |
| Large Family Households | | 14,745 | | 14,795 | 20,910 | 13,225 | 61,815 |
| Household contains at least one person 62-74 years of age | | 42,770 | | 52,960 | 73,595 | 41,125 | 196,925 |
| Household contains at least one person age 75 or older | | 28,865 | | 42,835 | 48,695 | 22,210 | 69,930 |
| Households with one or more children 6 years old or younger | | 50,105 | | 37,205 | 46,140 | 27,470 | 92,100 |
|  | **Displayed** | | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | | **Name of Data Source** | | |
| **Data Source:** | Default Data | | Yes | | 2011-2015 Comprehensive Housing Affordability Strategy (CHAS) | | |
|  | Alternate Data | | No | |  | | |

**Housing Needs Summary Tables:**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Housing Problems 1 (Households with one of the listed needs)** | **Renter** | | | | | | | **Owner** | | | | |
| **Number of Households** | **0-30%**  **AMI** | | **Greater than**  **30-50%**  **AMI** | **Greater than**  **50-80%**  **AMI** | | **Greater than**  **80-100%**  **AMI** | **Total** | **0-30%**  **AMI** | **Greater than**  **30-50%**  **AMI** | **Greater than**  **50-80%**  **AMI** | **Greater than**  **80-100%**  **AMI** | **Total** |
| Substandard Housing - lacking complete plumbing or kitchen facilities | 3170 | | 1635 | 1745 | | 730 | 7280 | 1665 | 845 | 1285 | 610 | 4405 |
| Severely Overcrowded - with greater than 1.51 people per room (and complete kitchen & plumbing) | 1970 | | 1205 | 1325 | | 690 | 5190 | 355 | 315 | 715 | 250 | 1635 |
| Overcrowded - with 1.01-1.5 people per room (and none of the above problems) | 4105 | | 2835 | 2870 | | 1405 | 11215 | 1235 | 1410 | 2150 | 1090 | 5885 |
| Housing cost burden greater than 50% of income (and none of the above problems) | 86045 | | 29125 | 4820 | | 255 | 120245 | 50635 | 28980 | 18450 | 4370 | 102435 |
| Housing cost burden greater than 30% of income (and none of the above problems) | 18170 | | 43575 | 39550 | | 6540 | 107835 | 17575 | 30155 | 43405 | 19835 | 110970 |
| Zero/negative Income (and none of the above problems) | 19570 | | 0 | 0 | | 0 | 19570 | 13480 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 13480 |
|  | | **Displayed** | | | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | | **Name of Data Source** | | | | | |
| **Data Source:** | | Default Data | | | Yes | | 2011-2015 Comprehensive Housing Affordability Strategy (CHAS) | | | | | |
|  | | Alternate Data | | | No | |  | | | | | |

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Housing Problems 2 (Households with one or more Severe Housing Problems: Lacks kitchen or complete plumbing, severe overcrowding, severe cost burden)** | **Renter** | | | | | | | **Owner** | | | | |
| **Number of Households** | **0-30%**  **AMI** | | **Greater than**  **30-50%**  **AMI** | **Greater than**  **50-80%**  **AMI** | | **Greater than**  **80-100%**  **AMI** | **Total** | **0-30%**  **AMI** | **Greater than**  **30-50%**  **AMI** | **Greater than**  **50-80%**  **AMI** | **Greater than**  **80-100%**  **AMI** | **Total** |
| Having 1 or more of four housing problems | 95290 | | 34800 | 10760 | | 3080 | 143930 | 53890 | 31545 | 22605 | 6320 | 114360 |
| Having none of four housing problems | 44410 | | 73575 | 105655 | | 48900 | 272540 | 33815 | 90755 | 171750 | 113470 | 409790 |
| Household has negative income, but none of the other housing problems | 19570 | | 0 | 0 | | 0 | 19570 | 13480 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 13480 |
|  | | **Displayed** | | | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | | **Name of Data Source** | | | | | |
| **Data Source:** | | Default Data | | | Yes | | 2011-2015 Comprehensive Housing Affordability Strategy (CHAS) | | | | | |
|  | | Alternate Data | | | No | |  | | | | | |

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Cost Burden Greater than 30%** | **Renter** | | | | | | | **Owner** | | | |
| **Number of Households** | **0-30%**  **AMI** | | **Greater than**  **30-50%**  **AMI** | | **Greater than**  **50-80%**  **AMI** | **Total** | | **0-30%**  **AMI** | **Greater than**  **30-50%**  **AMI** | **Greater than**  **50-80%**  **AMI** | **Total** |
| Small Related | 45880 | | 32445 | | 18830 | 97155 | | 21640 | 19920 | 25850 | 67410 |
| Large Related | 8305 | | 5610 | | 2550 | 16465 | | 3515 | 4215 | 3880 | 11610 |
| Elderly | 16005 | | 13010 | | 7670 | 36685 | | 28175 | 25580 | 21355 | 75110 |
| Other | 40920 | | 25080 | | 16605 | 82605 | | 16820 | 10435 | 11455 | 38710 |
| Total need by income | 111,110 | | 76,145 | | 45,655 | 232,910 | | 70,150 | 60,150 | 62,540 | 192,840 |
|  | | **Displayed** | | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | | | **Name of Data Source** | | | | |
| **Data Source:** | | Default Data | | Yes | | | 2011-2015 Comprehensive Housing Affordability Strategy (CHAS) | | | | |
|  | | Alternate Data | | No | | |  | | | | |

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Cost Burden Greater than 50%** | **Renter** | | | | | | | **Owner** | | | |
| **Number of Households** | **0-30%**  **AMI** | | **Greater than**  **30-50%**  **AMI** | | **Greater than**  **50-80%**  **AMI** | **Total** | | **0-30%**  **AMI** | **Greater than**  **30-50%**  **AMI** | **Greater than**  **50-80%**  **AMI** | **Total** |
| Small Related | 38,995 | | 12375 | | 1650 | 53020 | | 17240 | 10255 | 6775 | 34270 |
| Large Related | 6610 | | 1575 | | 225 | 8410 | | 2660 | 1695 | 780 | 5135 |
| Elderly | 11085 | | 5660 | | 1815 | 18560 | | 18640 | 11390 | 6900 | 36930 |
| Other | 34675 | | 10515 | | 1535 | 46725 | | 13460 | 5875 | 4130 | 23465 |
| Total need by income | 91,365 | | 30,125 | | 5,225 | 126,715 | | 52,000 | 29,215 | 18,585 | 99,800 |
|  | | **Displayed** | | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | | | **Name of Data Source** | | | | |
| **Data Source:** | | Default Data | | Yes | | | 2011-2015 Comprehensive Housing Affordability Strategy (CHAS) | | | | |
|  | | Alternate Data | | No | | |  | | | | |

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Crowding (More than one person per room)** | **Renter** | | | | | | | **Owner** | | | | |
| **Number of Households** | **0-30%**  **AMI** | | **Greater than**  **30-50%**  **AMI** | **Greater than**  **50-80%**  **AMI** | | **Greater than**  **80-100%**  **AMI** | **Total** | **0-30%**  **AMI** | **Greater than**  **30-50%**  **AMI** | **Greater than**  **50-80%**  **AMI** | **Greater than**  **80-100%**  **AMI** | **Total** |
| Single family households | 5435 | | 3230 | 3420 | | 1455 | 13540 | 1220 | 1090 | 1945 | 865 | 5120 |
| Multiple, unrelated family households | 685 | | 725 | 720 | | 560 | 2690 | 390 | 640 | 880 | 470 | 2380 |
| Other, non-family households | 160 | | 150 | 125 | | 160 | 595 | 0 | 14 | 84 | 10 | 108 |
| Total need by income | 6,280 | | 4,105 | 4,265 | | 2,175 | 16,825 | 1,610 | 1,744 | 2,909 | 1,345 | 7,608 |
|  | | **Displayed** | | | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | | **Name of Data Source** | | | | | |
| **Data Source:** | | Default Data | | | Yes | | 2011-2015 Comprehensive Housing Affordability Strategy (CHAS) | | | | | |
|  | | Alternate Data | | | No | |  | | | | | |

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Households with children present** | **Renter** | | | | | | | **Owner** | | | |
| **Number of Households** | **0-30%**  **AMI** | | **Greater than**  **30-50%**  **AMI** | | **Greater than**  **50-80%**  **AMI** | **Total** | | **0-30%**  **AMI** | **Greater than**  **30-50%**  **AMI** | **Greater than**  **50-80%**  **AMI** | **Total** |
|  |  | |  | |  | 0 | |  |  |  | 0 |
|  | | **Displayed** | | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | | | **Name of Data Source** | | | | |
| **Data Source:** | | Alternate Data | | Yes | | |  | | | | |

**Describe the number and type of single person households in need of housing assistance:**

In addition to the HUD data stated in the above tables, the 2010 Census showed 516,696 one-person households in Alabama, or 27.4% of total households. Over half (55%) of Alabama’s one-person households were female-occupied. For persons over 65 years old, 43.7% lived alone. For many Alabamians, living alone was a personal choice, but for others it was the result of a divorce or the death of a spouse. Whatever the reason, the expenses of running a household alone can be higher as there are no combined incomes, no incoming rents, and no economies of scale for efficient living. The 2010 Census indicated that, from 2007 to 2011, the number of “shared households” in Alabama grew by about 24,000 or just over 1%. A “shared household” is one that accommodates at least one additional adult who is not the householder or a spouse or a cohabitating partner. Shared housing frequently occurs when the costs associated with living alone are not sustainable. The counties in Alabama that had the highest percentage of one-person households also were among the poorest. In fact, most all of the 17 Black-Belt counties in Alabama (Barbour, Bullock, Butler, Choctaw, Crenshaw, Dallas, Greene, Hale, Lowndes, Macon, Marengo, Montgomery, Perry, Pike, Russell, Sumter, and Wilcox Counties) – some of the most poverty-stricken counties in the entire United States – had in excess of 30% of all households as one-person households. The highest percentage was in Macon County, where more than one-third (35%) of all households were comprised of only one person living there. Because the majority of these counties are also majority black/African-American in population, the incidence of one-person black/African-American households was extremely high, and the likelihood that housing problems and severe housing problems existed was to be expected. While the 2010 Census lacked specific information about the numbers and types of single-person households in need of housing assistance, it could be inferred that in Alabama the greatest needs would occur for those households which have poor and/or elderly residents. According to the 2013-2017 ACS 5-Year Estimates, the median household income in Alabama was $45,472. This indicates that the costs associated with home ownership (including a mortgage, insurance, maintenance, taxes, etc.), or home ownership without a mortgage, or renting a home, makes it difficult for families and even one-person households to get by.

Also, according to the 2013-2017 ACS 5-Year Estimates, 66.5% of households are family households, and 33.5% are non-family households (with 29.3% of those living alone). The 2010 Census showed that 38% of households occupied by renters were one-person, and one-person households comprised the largest category of renters. The next largest category was two-person households at 26%. For owners, 24% were one-person households, second only to two-person households at 38%. It can be inferred that renters are substantially more inclined to live alone than owners. Renters made up about 30% of total households but represented about 40% of one-person households. For occupied housing units (owned) with a mortgage, 30% of Alabama households spent more than 30% of household income for monthly housing costs. For occupied housing units (owned) without a mortgage, only 14% of Alabama households spent more than 30% of household income for monthly housing costs. For occupied housing units which were rented, over half (52%) of Alabama renter households spent over 30% of household income for monthly gross rent. These figures were not household size-specific, but it can be inferred that one-person one-income households are likely to be cost-burdened.

For the HOPWA Program, according to the 2015 Needs Assessment Survey of individuals living with HIV in Alabama, 39% of individuals lived alone. The Alabama Department of Public Health reported that there were 14, 054 individuals living with HIV in Alabama at the end of 2016 (ADPH, 2017). Applying the results of the 2015 Needs Assessment Survey to the total number of individuals living with HIV across Alabama suggests that there are as many as 5,481 individuals residing alone who are living with HIV. In the same 2015 Needs Assessment Survey, 52% of individuals reported moving at least one time in the past 3 years, and 39% of individuals reported receiving some form of housing assistance in the past 6 months. Both of these indicators suggest a significant need for housing assistance among individuals living with HIV. According to the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), men who have sex with men, individuals living in poverty, commercial sex workers, and injection-drug users are all at increased risk of HIV (CDC, 2019).

**Estimate the number and type of families in need of housing assistance who are disabled or victims of domestic violence, dating violence, sexual assault, and stalking:**

**CDBG, HOME, ESG, and HTF**: In addition to the HUD data stated in the above tables, the data on these characteristics are often not accurate or even available for the reason that many persons who are "disabled, or victims of domestic violence, dating violence, sexual assault, and stalking" do not care to identify themselves with such labels. Typically, the U.S. Census, the American Community Survey, and the Alabama Department of Public Health do not collect nor publish such data. The CDC also does not publish such data, but the CDC’s "National Intimate Partner and Sexual Violence Survey" states that "intimate partner violence, sexual violence, and stalking are important and widespread public health problems in the United States. On average, 20 people per minute are victims of physical violence by an intimate partner in the United States. Over the course of a year, that equals more than 10 million women and men. Those numbers only tell part of the story - nearly 2 million women are raped in a year and over 7 million women and men are victims of stalking in a year." For sexual violence, the CDC states, "Sexual Violence is a significant problem in the United States. SV refers to sexual activity where consent is not obtained or freely given. Anyone can experience SV, but most victims are female. The person responsible for the violence is typically male and is usually someone known to the victim. The person can be, but is not limited to, a friend, co-worker, neighbor, or family member. The CDC uses a 4-step approach to address public health problems like sexual violence: (1) define the problem, (2) identify risk and protective factors, (3) develop and test prevention strategies, and (4) assure widespread adoption. The ultimate goal is to stop sexual violence before it begins." Thus, at this time, the data are not available to estimate the number and type of families in need of housing assistance who are disabled or victims of domestic violence, dating violence, sexual assault, and stalking.

**HOPWA**: The preliminary data from the 2019 Needs Assessment Survey of Individuals Living with HIV found that 50.2% of individuals surveyed are parents with an average of 2.9 children per respondent (AIDS Alabama, 2019). In the same survey, 35.2% of women reported having children, compared with only 16.8% of men and individuals who reported being legally married were more likely to report having children than those in any other relationship status (AIDS Alabama, 2019).

There is no way to estimate the number of individuals living with HIV in Alabama who are experiencing intimate partner violence. However, according to the CDC, women in relationships that include intimate partner violence have four times the risk of contracting sexually transmitted infections (including HIV), and women living with HIV experience intimate partner violence at twice the rate of the national average (CDC, 2014). Both men and women experiencing intimate partner violence are more likely – than those who are not experiencing intimate partner violence – to report behaviors that place them at increased risk for HIV (CDC, 2014).

**What are the most common housing problems?**

In addition to the HUD data stated in the above tables, among the most common housing problems found in Alabama are: age and condition of housing, including the resources to repair or upgrade existing homes; cost burden to residents; overcrowding of persons residing within homes; location of housing relative to a community’s locations of schools/employment/shopping/government services/etc.; and the age of householders. While this list is not conclusive, it represents an easy-to-understand observation that many Alabamians, including virtually all of those living in poverty, experience housing problems and not all of these problems are necessarily quantified by traditional U. S. Census questionnaires.

Age and Condition of Housing: Alabama has 2,231,126 housing units per 2017 ACS data, and 83.2% are occupied, with 68.6% as owner-occupied and 31.4% as renter-occupied. 46.4% were built prior to 1980, meaning that the existence of lead-based paint (LBP) is a possibility and should be considered in the context of safe housing, particularly for children. Information from the Alabama Department of Public Health indicated that just less than half (1,069,528 or 49.1%) of Alabama’s housing stock *may* contain a lead-based paint hazard.

Two of the criteria that traditionally have been cited by the U.S. Census Bureau and HUD to measure housing conditions include (1) that a home “lacks complete plumbing facilities” and (2) that a home “lacks complete kitchen facilities.” While all of Alabama’s homes have not overcome this status from 2010 to present (April 2010 being the month/year when the Alabama Department of Public Health’s new “Renovation, Repair & Painting Rule” (RRP) became effective), the percentages for both criteria (per 2017 ACS data) add up to a total of 1%, indicating that these negative housing characteristics are increasingly less common in Alabama. Aside from (1) lacks complete plumbing facilities and (2) lacks complete kitchen facilities, the other two traditional criteria for measuring the existence of housing problems are (3) that a home “has more than one person per room,” and (4) that a home’s “cost burden is greater than 30%.” Approximately 24% of owner-households have 1 of 4 housing problems (more than 300,000 households statewide), and approximately 46% of renter-households have 1 of 4 housing problems (244,000 households statewide). In all, over one-half million (550,000) households in Alabama report having one out of four of these housing problems as measured by HUD and the U.S. Census Bureau. With 46.5% of Alabama’s total housing stock being built before 1980, one realizes that all manner of housing repairs are inevitable, including roofs, HVAC systems, structural and foundation repairs, plumbing, electrical, energy efficiency-related matters (windows and doors), etc. For lower-income home owners, maintenance, repairs, and upgrades are typically continually postponed or eliminated due to family budgetary issues. For low-income renters, their housing fate is in the hands of their landlords, so repairs may or may not occur unless/until a tenant moves out and may or may not be sufficient to address the existing maintenance problems. While home rehabilitation needs exist throughout Alabama, addressing those housing needs remains a challenge for local, state, and federal grant-funding administrators to favor such housing activity over so many other needed activities in those communities.

Cost Burden: Of the four housing problem conditions identified above (lack of complete plumbing facilities, lack of complete kitchen facilities, more than one person per room, and a cost burden greater than 30%), all of which are real and impactful across the state, only one (cost burden greater than 30%) appears to not be improving over time. Fewer Alabama owner-homes and renter-homes (1% total) lack complete plumbing and kitchens, and – at least statistically – the “more than one person per room” or “housing overcrowding” condition has improved. However, cost burden is more of a housing problem than ever before. According to affordable housing data found on www.statista.com, the wages earned and wages necessary to afford a two-bedroom apartment at Fair Market Rent (FMR) in Alabama in 2011 was as follows:

Annual Area Median Income: $55,139

Income needed to afford a two-bedroom unit at FMR: $26,554

Rent affordable at 30% of Area Median Income: $414

Two-Bedroom at FMR: $664

Hourly wage necessary to afford a two-bedroom apartment at FMR: $12.77

Estimated mean-renter hourly wage: $10.52

According to Veritas Urbis Economics, Trulia, and the Tax Foundation, for Alabama in 2019 (assuming a 10% down payment, a 4.8% interest rate, and 30% of salary spent on housing):

Annual Median Income: $47,221

Income to Afford a Home: $46,142

Median Home Price: $214,900

(Source: Veritas Urbis Economics, Trulia, Tax Foundation, <https://money.com/home-price-salary-every-state/>.)

And according to the National Low Income Housing Coalition, for Alabama in 2018:

Average Renter Hourly Wage: $12.91

Hourly wage necessary to afford a two-bedroom rental home: $14.92

Income needed to afford a two-bedroom unit at FMR: $31,033

Number of Renter Households: 583,478

Percent Renters: 31%

Two-Bedroom at FMR: $776

Rent affordable at 30% of Area Median Income: $486

Rent affordable at Area Median Income: $1,621

(Source: National Low Income Housing Coalition’s [*Out of Reach: The High Cost of Housing 2018*](https://bit.ly/1JCBH0s) published on June 13, 2018 at <https://nlihc.org/resource/nlihc-releases-out-reach-2018>).

Per the 2017 ACS data, the illustrations above indicate problems that continue to be faced by Alabama households, as 204,756 households (40.7% of households) are paying at least 35% or more of their household income for rent to reside in their renter-occupied homes. Per the website <https://www.rentdata.org/states/alabama/2018>, Alabama has the 49th highest rent in the United States out of 56 states and territories. The Fair Market Rent (FMR) in Alabama ranged from $606 for a 2-bedroom apartment in [Winston County, AL](https://www.rentdata.org/winston-county-al/2018) to $882 for a 2-bedroom unit in [Birmingham-Hoover, AL HUD Metro FMR Area](https://www.rentdata.org/birmingham-hoover-al-hud-metro-fmr-area/2018). The average FMR for a 2-bedroom home in Alabama was $682 per month. For FY2018, the Birmingham-Hoover, Alabama HUD Metro FMR Area (St. Clair County) rent for a studio or efficiency apartment was $692 per month, and $1,315 per month to rent a house or an apartment with 4 bedrooms. The population in Alabama (approximately 4,779,736 people) means that there are around 716,960 people in Alabama who could be receiving housing benefits from [HUD](https://hud.gov/).

A family with one full-time worker earning the minimum wage could not afford the local FMR for a two-bedroom apartment anywhere in the US, including Alabama - where rents can be considerably less expensive than in many states. Families who pay more than 30% of their income for housing are considered to be “cost burdened” and may have difficulty affording necessities such as food, clothing, transportation, and medical care. According to 2006-2010 CHAS data, there were 207,650 renter households in Alabama who were cost-burdened greater than 30% and 200,205 owner households in Alabama who were cost-burdened greater than 30%. According to 2017 ACS data, there were 519,581 renter-occupied units in Alabama, and 1,257,880 owner-occupied units in Alabama. Of these, there were 248,434 renter households in Alabama (49.4%) who were cost-burdened greater than 30%, and 244,749 owner households in Alabama (19.45%) who were cost-burdened greater than 30%. It is clear that rental households are disproportionately in greater need because less than one-third (31.4% per 2017 ACS data) of total Alabama households are occupied by renters. With regards to Alabama households who would be considered extremely cost-burdened, the 2006-2010 CHAS data indicated that 113,370 renter households were cost-burdened greater than 50% and 103,325 owner households who were cost-burdened greater than 50%. The 2017 ACS data indicated that 204,756 renter households (40.7%) were cost-burdened greater than 35%, and 187,236 owner households (14.9%) were cost-burdened greater than 35%. Again, the totals are similar in that the rental-occupied households are disproportionately in greater need.

Since the housing problem identified as cost burden over 30% is closely related to poverty rates, the following 2010 Census inferences can be made: Whites in Alabama represent about 70% of the population, but only 51% of those living below the poverty level. Contrastingly, only 26% of Alabamians are black, but this group represents 45% of those living below the poverty level. In all, about 13% of whites are impoverished and 31% of blacks are impoverished. This disproportionate need clearly affects the demographics of total Alabamians who are cost burdened over 30% or 50%. It is also important to note that almost 33% of Hispanic/Latino residents of any race in Alabama also live below the poverty level. At roughly 4% of the total population, a disproportionate number of Hispanics are poor.

Overcrowding: The 2009-2013 American Community Survey (ACS) 5-Year Estimates showed that 98.2% of Alabamians had one or less occupants per room of their home, indicating the absence of a “technically overcrowded” condition. For those households who were considered overcrowded, 1.3% had 1.01 to 1.50 occupants per room and 0.5% had 1.51 or more occupants per room. Translated, slightly over one percent of Alabama’s 1.8 million occupied housing units were considered overcrowded and one-half percent were considered severely overcrowded. Owner-occupied housing was dramatically less likely to be overcrowded than renter-occupied housing. For owned units, 0.8% were considered overcrowded and 0.3% were severely overcrowded. For rented units, 2.4% were considered overcrowded and 1.2% were severely overcrowded. With an estimated 1,281,604 owner-occupied housing units, about 14,000 met the definition of overcrowded or severely overcrowded. With an estimated 557,079 renter-occupied housing units, about 20,000 met the definition of overcrowded or severely overcrowded.

The 2017 ACS Estimates showed that 98.3% of Alabamians had one or less occupants per room of their home, indicating the absence of a “technically overcrowded” condition. For those households (both owner-occupied and renter-occupied housing) who were considered overcrowded, 1.2% had 1.01 to 1.50 occupants per room, and 0.5% had 1.51 or more occupants per room. Translated, slightly over one percent of Alabama’s 1,856,695 occupied housing units were considered overcrowded and one-half percent were considered severely overcrowded. Furthermore, as households split up and traditionally intact families now require more than one housing unit, the price, size, and availability of housing is affected.

Location: Location might not be considered a "housing" problem, but there are a number of issues continually faced by low and moderate income (LMI) Alabamians who could be affected because of the location where they reside. This observation is based on economic realities and circumstances not easily resolved. Only 55.4% of Alabamians were considered “urban dwellers” via the 2010 Census, which meant that almost half of the state's population resides in rural locales. There are Alabama counties that do not even have a city with as many as 2,500 residents. While not necessarily a precursor for problems associated with housing, rural dwellers in Alabama - particularly renters - are much more likely to be living in older and more substandard housing and have a much greater poverty rate. Per the National Rural Housing Coalition, substandard housing conditions contribute to significant health problems, including infectious and chronic diseases, injuries, and poor childhood development. From an economic perspective, one of the more negative aspects of living in isolated, low population areas of Alabama is lack of local jobs and employment opportunities. Even if willing, able, and qualified to perform job skills, rural workers may not be able to secure employment that is located within a reasonable proximity to their place of residence. Should job training be necessary for achieving job-qualified status, the location of the training might be far away from such residence. If the local tax base is insufficient and if meaningful local economic development is limited or rare, then many poor households could face generational underachievement - wherein they cannot afford to move to the city nor make economic progress with the few jobs that are available in such locations. The result is often a perpetual / long-term poverty status and a continual cost burden for affordable housing.

Lower-income Alabamians have far fewer housing choices available to them. Housing that is decent/healthy/affordable might be out of reach to those in rural Alabama, as housing supplies have historically been limited. As and when the housing market dictates, new rental housing in rural Alabama will remain a priority. Whether rural or urban, another criterion frequently tied to location is transportation. In rural areas, transportation-related problems can be distance-oriented – in that a person’s residence may be far away from their place of employment, and the costs associated with operating a vehicle for long commutes might be excessive. In non-rural settings, including urban cities and metro areas, the costs associated with operating a vehicle can remain high even if the total daily mileage is less than it would be in a rural area. According to the 2008-2012 ACS 5-year Estimates, over 84% of employed Alabamians drove to work alone, just over 10% carpooled, and less than one-half percent (0.4%) used public transportation. The number of Alabama households with no vehicle available was 6.5%, and the number of households with just one vehicle available was about a third of total households (32.6%). Updated data indicate that according to the 2017 ACS data, the number of Alabama households with no vehicle available was 115,889 (6.2%), and the number of households with just one vehicle available was 607,808 (32.7%) - equating to about one-third of the 1,856,695 total occupied households in the state. Future transportation options would not appear to offer any immediate nor permanent transit solutions, but forms of public transportation (bus, commuter rail, shuttle, ride-sharing, Uber / Lyft services, rental scooters, etc.) could be a part of future cost-effective community planning efforts.

Age of Householder: The 2010 Census indicated that one-third of Alabamians were over 50 years old; approximately 14% were over age 65, and this percentage will continue to grow as the baby boomer generation reaches retirement age and life expectancies in the US continue to lengthen. 83.8% of the over-65 crowd were homeowners and 16.2% were renters. Whether owners or renters, about half (43.7%) of over-65 Alabamians lived alone. These elderly one-person households were extremely common, as people of every demographic cling to the independent notion that they can maintain a household with or without help. According to the 2013 ACS data, 41.4% of Alabamians over 65 claimed a disability of one sort or another, 10.1% claimed a self-care difficulty, 17.7% claimed a difficulty with independent living, and 27.4% claimed an ambulatory difficulty. Almost half of those over 65 in Alabama lived alone, and more than half of them (statistically) reported experiencing difficulties with their one-person household status. According to the 2017 ACS data, there were 277,720 persons ages 15 to 34 years living in Alabama households; 1,027,646 persons ages 35 to 64 years living in Alabama households, and 484,829 persons ages 65 and over living in Alabama households. A total of 762,032 Alabamians were age 65 and over, and 14.4% of them were employed. However, 41.2% of those persons claimed a disability of one sort or another, 25% were below the poverty level, and 42.9% reported lived alone, indicating that this "elderly" segment of the population is now or will in the future be experiencing difficulties with their one-person household living arrangement. And, the figures will almost surely get worse as more and more Alabamians live longer into their elderly years and remain living alone in their homes. Creating housing for seniors that combines some elements of assistance could be considered an affordable housing goal.

**HOPWA**: For HOPWA, the most common issue in housing is affordability. With the high cost of medication, persons living with HIV/AIDS struggle to be able to afford decent, safe housing as well as their medication.

**HTF**: A demographic analysis performed for this Five-Year Consolidated Plan concluded “that a significant number of individuals in all parts of the state are in need of housing assistance. Those with the greatest needs are, predictably, concentrated at the lowest levels of the income hierarchy, wherein the housing cost burden is also the most severe. The largest numbers relative to housing needs are found in the state’s most populous urban and metropolitan counties, but the greatest concentration of need is observed in the rural counties located in the southern portion of the state, the Black Belt in particular.”

**Are any populations/household types more affected than others by these problems?**

Traditionally-defined household problems [(1) lacks complete plumbing facilities, (2) lacks complete kitchen facilities, (3) has more than one person per room, and (4) has a cost burden greater than 30%] are experienced by thousands of lower-income Alabamians of all races, ages, and household types. After the initial start of the 21st Century, according to the 2006-2010 CHAS data, close to half of Alabama households (758,815 or 41.7%) had incomes less than 80% of Housing Area Median Family Income (HAMFI) and would be considered low and moderate income (LMI) by any standard. 237,885 were in the lowest category of income – 0-30%. For those Alabama households with the lowest median incomes, each of the housing problems were, and continue to be, more evident. For a cost burden greater than 30%, a total of 207,650 renter households with incomes less than 80% Area Median Income (AMI) were in need. Almost 100,000 or nearly one half of those renter households in need were in the 0-30% AMI category. There were also an almost equal number of owner households (200,205) that were in need because of a cost burden greater than 30%. For owners, the actual numbers of households were split evenly between the 0-30%, 30-50%, and 50-80% groups. Considering the overall numbers of renter and owner households in Alabama, the greatest needs were being experienced by low and extremely low renter households. For cost burden greater than 50%, a total of 113,370 renter households with incomes less than 80% AMI were in need. 82,215 or nearly three-fourths of those renter households in need were in the 0-30% AMI category. There were also an almost equal number of owner households (103,325) that were in need because of a cost burden greater than 30%. For owners, 52,940 or about half of the total were in the 0-30% category. Considering the overall numbers of renter and owner households in Alabama at that time, the greatest needs were experienced by low and extremely low renter households. For overcrowding (more than one person per room), 12,970 renter households with incomes less than 80% AMI were in need. Predictably, the income category most affected is the 0-30% AMI with about 39% of the total. For owners, there were 7,099 households in need and the highest percentage was in the 50-80% AMI range. The greatest needs in terms of overcrowding were for renter households in all of the income categories less than 80% AMI. For the 0-30% of Area Median Income group, 186,176 households had one or more of the traditional housing problems. An almost equal number of white households and black households fell into this category – 89,129 were white, and 88,760 were black. Due to the disparity of total population by race in Alabama – about 70% white and 27% black – the numbers of 0-30% AMI black households in need were disproportionately higher than whites. For the 30-50% of Area Median Income group, 131,667 households had one or more of the traditional housing problems. More white households than black households fell into this category – 70,500 were white and 53,754 were black. Again, because of the disparity of total population by race in Alabama – about 70% white and 27% black – the numbers of 30-50% AMI black households in need were disproportionately higher than whites. For the 50-80% of Area Median Income, 106,162 households had one or more of the traditional housing problems. Nearly twice as many white households fell into this category – 64,531 were white and 35,777 were black. But due to the disparity of total population by race in Alabama, the numbers of 50-80% AMI black households in need were disproportionately higher than whites.

With regards to Severe Housing Problems, indicating more than 1.5 persons per room or with a cost burden greater than 50%, the figures by income and by race were similar. For households at 0-30% AMI, 144,932 households had one or more severe housing problems, and an almost equal number of whites and blacks were affected – 68,556 for white households and 69,682 for black households. That conclusion was consistent with previous observations: black households in the 0-30% income range experiencing severe housing problems were disproportionately in need. For Alabama households in the 30-50% AMI range, 59,380 experienced severe housing problems. 31,196 were white and 24,539 were black. Given the disparity of total population, black households in the 30-50% AMI were disproportionately in need. NOTE: The same was true for households in the 50-80% AMI range, as about twice as many affected households were white (18,581 versus 8,646), but the total population disparity afforded a disproportionate share of blacks in need as it related to those experiencing severe housing problems.

Approximately five years after 2006, for the 2011-2015 years the HUD-provided **Demographics** charts hereinabove detail the statistical breakdown of Alabama's housing information, taken from the 2011-2015 ACS data. These data indicate that of the 1,819,441 occupied housing units in Alabama, only 11,685 (6.4%) lack complete plumbing or kitchen facilities; only 6,825 (0.37%) had more than one person per room, and only 222,680 (12.2%) had a cost burden greater than 50% of their income. And approximately ten years after 2006, the 2017 ACS data indicate that of the 1,856,695 occupied housing units in Alabama, only 6,518 (0.4%) lack complete plumbing facilities; only 11,705 (0.6%) lack complete kitchen facilities; only 31,588 (1.7%) had more than one person per room, and 493,183 (26.6%) had a cost burden greater than 30%.

**HOPWA**: For HOPWA, persons living with HIV/AIDs are affected by the high cost of medication in addition to the high cost of housing.

**HTF**: Various obstacles to addressing the Extremely Low Income (ELI) population exist across the State. In the rural counties, transportation is a major issue. Nonexistent public transportation limits access to mainstream resources and required services specifically for the ELI veterans or persons that may have a physical or mental disabilities. Insufficient funding for resources and servicers at various levels of government entities or government supported entities negatively impact the needs of ELI persons. The shortage of affordable permanent housing, job loss, unemployment, and the lack of affordable healthcare are all barriers to the ELI population to access affordable housing.

**Describe the characteristics and needs of low-income individuals and families with children (especially extremely low-income) who are currently housed but are at imminent risk of either residing in shelters or becoming unsheltered [see 24 CFR 91.205(c), 91.305(c)]. Also, discuss the needs of formerly homeless families and individuals who are receiving rapid re-housing assistance and are nearing the termination of that assistance:**

**CDBG, HOME, ESG, and HTF**: For these Programs' funds, the problems of these groups are handled outside of the purview of the State’s CDBG Program, HOME Program, ESG Program, and HTF Program by the Continuum of Care agencies.

**HOPWA**: The needs of low-income individuals living with HIV are often complex. Poverty is an independent factor affecting HIV risk, as individuals living in poverty often have limited access to testing, healthcare, and medications designed to treat HIV (CDC, 2016). A history of substance abuse is also an independent risk factor for contracting HIV with intravenous drug us accounting for 8% of new infections in the US in 2010 (NIDA, 2012). Finally, many individuals living with HIV are unable to work due to their health status. Preliminary data from the 2019 Statewide Needs Assessment of Individuals Living with HIV, 53.3% of individuals surveyed reported receiving SSI, SSDI, or other disability (AIDS Alabama, 2019). The combination of poverty, limited ability to work and subsequent limited incomes, and increased rates of substance use disorders among individuals living with HIV all contribute to higher rates of housing instability. AIDS Service organizations attempt to improve these conditions through housing and health care case management, job training and benefit procurement services, and comprehensive substance abuse and mental health treatment programs.

**If a State provides estimates of the at-risk population(s), it should also include a description of the operational definition of the at-risk group and the methodology used to generate the estimates:**

**CDBG, HOME, ESG, HOPWA, and HTF**: The State of Alabama does not provide estimates of at-risk populations.

**Specify particular housing characteristics that have been linked with instability and an increased risk of homelessness:**

The housing characteristics most likely to be linked with instability and an increased risk of homelessness are cost burden – including severe cost burden, and overcrowding – including severe overcrowding. Lower incomes and living in some definition of poverty is always a main determinant in why people lose possession of their homes. Whether loss of employment, medical conditions, change of relationship status (i.e. death, divorce), or many other reasons, lots of Alabama households are just a needed car repair or a late payment away from becoming homeless. A state of what would be considered instability may, in fact, be commonplace. Unemployment or underemployment prevents households from achieving financial stability. Cost burden over 30% of household income and especially over 50% household income is the primary housing characteristic leading to homelessness. With the median gross rent in Alabama at $747 monthly (according to the 2017 ACS data), it is easy to imagine how certain households (i.e. single-parent households, one-income families) struggle with a housing cost burden. Overcrowding may be more of a byproduct of instability and homelessness than a characteristic that leads to those conclusions. According to the 2009-2013 ACS 5-Year Estimates, more than 34,000 Alabama households had in excess of 1 person per room and were considered overcrowded, only 1.1% of owner-occupied housing units were statistically overcrowded, more than 3 times that many (3.6%) renter-occupied housing units were overcrowded, and there were 331,121 shared households in Alabama - representing 18% of all households. According to the 2017 ACS data, 31,588 Alabama households (1.7%) had in excess of 1 person per room and were considered overcrowded. A shared household is one defined by the presence of an additional adult who is not the householder, nor the householder’s spouse or cohabitating partner. A shared household is certainly not, by definition, an overcrowded household or one in which two or more families are “doubled up”. It could, however, be understood that a certain percentage of shared households are the result of former householders now living with a friend or relative. The greatest needs as it relates to particular housing characteristics are associated with renters who pay more than 30%, and in particular 50%, of their income on rent.

**HOPWA**: For HOPWA, particular housing characteristics that have been linked with instability and an increased risk of homelessness include the high cost of safe, decent, and sanitary housing, coupled with the high cost of purchasing HIV/AIDS medications.

**HTF**: For HTF, particular housing characteristics that have been linked with instability and increased risk of homelessness include the shortage of affordable permanent housing, job loss, unemployment, and the lack of affordable healthcare for ELI and VLI populations and areas in the State.

**Discussion:**

See the discussion contained in the sections herein above.

**NA-15 Disproportionately Greater Need: Housing Problems [see 24 CFR 91.305(b)(2)]**

[Assess the need of any racial or ethnic group that has disproportionately greater need in comparison to the needs of that category of need as a whole. For this purpose, disproportionately greater need exists when the percentage of persons in a category of need who are members of a particular racial or ethnic group is at least 10 percentage points higher than the percentage of persons in category as a whole.]

**Introduction:**

According to HUD’s eCon Planning Suite Desk Guide, “A disproportionately greater need exists when members of racial or ethnic group at an income level experience housing problems at a greater rate (10 percentage points or more) than the income level as a whole”. It should be noted that per the 2017 ACS data, Alabama’s population is 68.5% white and 26.2% black, with smaller percentages of Asians, Native Americans, and those identified as two or more races; also 3.9% are identified as Hispanic or Latino origin of any race.

Five years previous, according to *Form S1701 Poverty Status in the Past 12 Months, 2008-2012 ACS 5-Year Estimates*, 65% of Hispanics in Alabama identified themselves as white and 35% as black. The same form showed a similar number of whites and blacks who lived below the poverty level: 420,872 versus 374,133. What stood out then was the actual percentage by race: 12.9% for whites and 30.9% for blacks. Furthermore, 32.9% of those identified as Hispanic (of any race) were below the poverty level. With no regard for housing problems generally, there continues to exist a disproportionate number of blacks and Hispanics in Alabama who are poor. For households in Alabama at 0%-30% of Area Median Income with one or more of the four housing problems, an almost equal number of whites and blacks were affected: 89,129 versus 88,760. Because 68.5% of all current Alabamians (2017 ACS data) are white, there is a major disproportion of greater need for black households. For households in Alabama at 30%-50% of Area Median Income with one or more of the four housing problems, a good many more whites than blacks are affected: 70,500 versus 53,754. Again, because 68.5% of all Alabamians are white however, there still exists a disproportionate greater need for black households. And for households in Alabama at 50%-80% of Area Median Income with one or more of the four housing problems, a good many more whites than blacks are affected: 64,531 versus 35,777. And because 68.5% of all Alabamians are white however, there still exists a disproportionate greater need for black households. For households in Alabama at 80%-100% of Area Median Income, the proportions are normal and are consistent with the actual percentages of white and black households.

HIV in Alabama disproportionately affects African-Americans. In 2017, 65.8% of all individuals newly diagnosed with HIV and 63.7% all of all individuals living with HIV in the state were African-American (ADPH, 2018). This is compared with Caucasians who represented only 28.2% of individuals newly diagnosed with HIV and 28.0% of individuals living with HIV in 2017 (ADPH, 2018). African-Americans represent only 26.5% of the state’s population compared with 65.6% of the state that is Caucasian (ADPH, 2018). A second group that is disproportionately represented among those living with HIV in Alabama are those age 50 and older. This group represents 44.2% of all individuals in the state who are living with HIV compared with 22.4% between the ages of 40 and 49 and 20.5% who are between 30 and 39.

**0%-30% of Area Median Income:**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Housing Problem:**  **1. Lacks complete kitchen facilities;**  **2. Lacks complete plumbing facilities;**  **3. More than one person per room;**  **4. Cost burden greater than 30%** | | **Has one or more of the four housing problems** | | **Has none of the four housing problems** | | **Household has no / negative income, but has none of the other housing problems** | **Action** |
| Jurisdiction as a whole | | 186176 | | 49715 | | 22550 |  |
| White | | 89129 | | 28808 | | 12009 |  |
| Black /African American | | 88760 | | 19004 | | 9176 |  |
| Asian | | 1128 | | 179 | | 461 |  |
| American Indian, Alaska Native | | 1085 | | 298 | | 130 |  |
| Pacific Islander | | 74 | | 60 | | 0 |  |
| Hispanic | | 3678 | | 525 | | 533 |  |
|  | **Displayed** | | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | | **Name of Data Source** | | |
| **Data Source:** | Default Data | | Yes | | 2011-2015 Comprehensive Housing Affordability Strategy (CHAS) | | |
|  | Alternate Data | | No | |  | | |

**30%-50% of Area Median Income:**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Housing Problem:**  **1. Lacks complete kitchen facilities;**  **2. Lacks complete plumbing facilities;**  **3. More than one person per room;**  **4. Cost burden greater than 30%** | | **Has one or more of four housing problems** | | **Has none of the four housing problems** | | **Household has no / negative income, but has none of the other housing problems** | **Action** |
| Jurisdiction as a whole | | 131667 | | 103083 | | 0 |  |
| White | | 70500 | | 72441 | | 0 |  |
| Black /African American | | 53754 | | 27310 | | 0 |  |
| Asian | | 929 | | 505 | | 0 |  |
| American Indian, Alaska Native | | 651 | | 563 | | 0 |  |
| Pacific Islander | | 125 | | 0 | | 0 |  |
| Hispanic | | 4156 | | 1413 | | 0 |  |
|  | **Displayed** | | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | | **Name of Data Source** | | |
| **Data Source:** | Default Data | | Yes | | 2011-2015 Comprehensive Housing Affordability Strategy (CHAS) | | |
|  | Alternate Data | | No | |  | | |

**50%-80% of Area Median Income:**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Housing Problem:**  **1. Lacks complete kitchen facilities;**  **2. Lacks complete plumbing facilities;**  **3. More than one person per room;**  **4. Cost burden greater than 30%** | | **Has one or more of four housing problems** | | **Has none of the four housing problems** | | **Household has no / negative income, but has none of the other housing problems** | **Action** |
| Jurisdiction as a whole | | 106162 | | 202750 | | 0 |  |
| White | | 64531 | | 141001 | | 0 |  |
| Black /African American | | 35777 | | 53616 | | 0 |  |
| Asian | | 1098 | | 1400 | | 0 |  |
| American Indian, Alaska Native | | 610 | | 1197 | | 0 |  |
| Pacific Islander | | 30 | | 45 | | 0 |  |
| Hispanic | | 2781 | | 3674 | | 0 |  |
|  | **Displayed** | | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | | **Name of Data Source** | | |
| **Data Source:** | Default Data | | Yes | | 2011-2015 Comprehensive Housing Affordability Strategy (CHAS) | | |
|  | Alternate Data | | No | |  | | |

**80%-100% of Area Median Income:**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Housing Problem:**  **1. Lacks complete kitchen facilities;**  **2. Lacks complete plumbing facilities;**  **3. More than one person per room;**  **4. Cost burden greater than 30%** | | **Has one or more of four housing problems** | | **Has none of the four housing problems** | | **Household has no / negative income, but has none of the other housing problems** | **Action** |
| Jurisdiction as a whole | | 35320 | | 146970 | | 0 |  |
| White | | 24306 | | 105559 | | 0 |  |
| Black /African American | | 8976 | | 35129 | | 0 |  |
| Asian | | 390 | | 1185 | | 0 |  |
| American Indian, Alaska Native | | 149 | | 828 | | 0 |  |
| Pacific Islander | | 0 | | 54 | | 0 |  |
| Hispanic | | 1151 | | 2879 | | 0 |  |
|  | **Displayed** | | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | | **Name of Data Source** | | |
| **Data Source:** | Default Data | | Yes | | 2011-2015 Comprehensive Housing Affordability Strategy (CHAS) | | |
|  | Alternate Data | | No | |  | | |

**Discussion:**

See the discussion contained in the sections herein above.

**NA-20 Disproportionately Greater Need: Severe Housing Problems [see 24 CFR 91.305(b)(2)]**

[Assess the need of any racial or ethnic group that has disproportionately greater need in comparison to the needs of that category of need as a whole. For this purpose, disproportionately greater need exists when the percentage of persons in a category of need who are members of a particular racial or ethnic group is at least 10 percentage points higher than the percentage of persons in category as a whole.]

**Introduction:**

According to HUD’s eCon Planning Suite Desk Guide, “A disproportionately greater need exists when members of racial or ethnic group at an income level experience housing problems at a greater rate (10 percentage points or more) than the income level as a whole”. Also, severe housing problems are characterized by 1) Overcrowded households with more than 1.5 persons per room and 2) Households with cost burdens of more than 50% of income. It should be noted that per the 2017 ACS data, Alabama’s population is 68.5% white and 26.2% black, with smaller percentages of Asians, Native Americans, and those identified as two or more races; also 3.9% are identified as Hispanic or Latino origin of any race.

Five years previous, according to *Form S1701 Poverty Status in the Past 12 Months, 2008-2012 ACS 5-Year Estimates*, 65% of Hispanics in Alabama identified themselves as white and 35% as black. The same form showed a similar number of whites and blacks who lived below the poverty level: 420,872 versus 374,133. What stood out then was the actual percentage by race: 12.9% for whites and 30.9% for blacks. Furthermore, 32.9% of those identified as Hispanic (of any race) were below the poverty level. With no regard for housing problems generally, there continues to exist a disproportionate number of blacks and Hispanics in Alabama who are poor. For households in Alabama at 0%-30% of Area Median Income with one or more of the four housing problems, an almost equal number of whites and blacks were affected: 89,129 versus 88,760. Because 68.5% of all current Alabamians (2017 ACS data) are white, there is a major disproportion of greater need for black households. For households in Alabama at 30%-50% of Area Median Income with one or more of the four housing problems, a good many more whites than blacks are affected: 70,500 versus 53,754. Again, because 68.5% of all Alabamians are white however, there still exists a disproportionate greater need for black households. And for households in Alabama at 50%-80% of Area Median Income with one or more of the four housing problems, a good many more whites than blacks are affected: 64,531 versus 35,777. And because 68.5% of all Alabamians are white however, there still exists a disproportionate greater need for black households. For households in Alabama at 80%-100% of Area Median Income, the proportions are normal and are consistent with the actual percentages of white and black households.

For **HOPWA,** HIV in Alabama disproportionately affects African-Americans. In 2017, 65.8% of all individuals newly diagnosed with HIV and 63.7% all of all individuals living with HIV in the state were African-American (ADPH, 2018). This is compared with Caucasians who represented only 28.2% of individuals newly diagnosed with HIV and 28.0% of individuals living with HIV in 2017 (ADPH, 2018). African-Americans represent only 26.5% of the state’s population compared with 65.6% of the state that is Caucasian (ADPH, 2018). A second group that is disproportionately represented among those living with HIV in Alabama are individuals age 50 and older. This group represents 44.2% of all individuals in the state who are living with HIV compared with 22.4% between the ages of 40 and 49 and 20.5% who are between 30 and 39.

**0%-30% of Area Median Income:**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Severe Housing Problems:**  **1. Lacks complete kitchen facilities;**  **2. Lacks complete plumbing facilities;**  **3. More than 1.5 persons per room;**  **4. Cost burden greater than 50%** | | **Has one or more of four housing problems** | | **Has none of the four housing problems** | | **Household has no / negative income, but has none of the other housing problems** | **Action** |
| Jurisdiction as a whole | | 144932 | | 91016 | | 22550 |  |
| White | | 68556 | | 49368 | | 12009 |  |
| Black /African American | | 69682 | | 38048 | | 9176 |  |
| Asian | | 1005 | | 298 | | 461 |  |
| American Indian, Alaska Native | | 769 | | 603 | | 130 |  |
| Pacific Islander | | 74 | | 60 | | 0 |  |
| Hispanic | | 3050 | | 1159 | | 533 |  |
|  | **Displayed** | | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | | **Name of Data Source** | | |
| **Data Source:** | Default Data | | Yes | | 2011-2015 Comprehensive Housing Affordability Strategy (CHAS) | | |
|  | Alternate Data | | No | |  | | |

**30%-50% of Area Median Income:**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Housing Problem:**  **1. Lacks complete kitchen facilities;**  **2. Lacks complete plumbing facilities;**  **3. More than one person per room;**  **4. Cost burden greater than 30%** | | **Has one or more of four housing problems** | | **Has none of the four housing problems** | | **Household has no / negative income, but has none of the other housing problems** | **Action** |
| Jurisdiction as a whole | | 59380 | | 175525 | | 0 |  |
| White | | 31196 | | 111792 | | 0 |  |
| Black /African American | | 24539 | | 56538 | | 0 |  |
| Asian | | 394 | | 1035 | | 0 |  |
| American Indian, Alaska Native | | 373 | | 847 | | 0 |  |
| Pacific Islander | | 70 | | 55 | | 0 |  |
| Hispanic | | 1976 | | 3604 | | 0 |  |
|  | **Displayed** | | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | | **Name of Data Source** | | |
| **Data Source:** | Default Data | | Yes | | 2011-2015 Comprehensive Housing Affordability Strategy (CHAS) | | |
|  | Alternate Data | | No | |  | | |

**50%-80% of Area Median Income:**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Housing Problem:**  **1. Lacks complete kitchen facilities;**  **2. Lacks complete plumbing facilities;**  **3. More than one person per room;**  **4. Cost burden greater than 30%** | | **Has one or more of four housing problems** | | **Has none of the four housing problems** | | **Household has no / negative income, but has none of the other housing problems** | **Action** |
| Jurisdiction as a whole | | 29636 | | 279388 | | 0 |  |
| White | | 18581 | | 186974 | | 0 |  |
| Black /African American | | 8646 | | 80790 | | 0 |  |
| Asian | | 530 | | 1981 | | 0 |  |
| American Indian, Alaska Native | | 200 | | 1609 | | 0 |  |
| Pacific Islander | | 30 | | 45 | | 0 |  |
| Hispanic | | 1176 | | 5290 | | 0 |  |
|  | **Displayed** | | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | | **Name of Data Source** | | |
| **Data Source:** | Default Data | | Yes | | 2011-2015 Comprehensive Housing Affordability Strategy (CHAS) | | |
|  | Alternate Data | | No | |  | | |

**80%-100% of Area Median Income:**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Housing Problem:**  **1. Lacks complete kitchen facilities;**  **2. Lacks complete plumbing facilities;**  **3. More than one person per room;**  **4. Cost burden greater than 30%** | | **Has one or more of four housing problems** | | **Has none of the four housing problems** | | **Household has no / negative income, but has none of the other housing problems** | **Action** |
| Jurisdiction as a whole | | 9126 | | 173099 | | 0 |  |
| White | | 5867 | | 123886 | | 0 |  |
| Black /African American | | 2215 | | 41873 | | 0 |  |
| Asian | | 144 | | 1426 | | 0 |  |
| American Indian, Alaska Native | | 63 | | 910 | | 0 |  |
| Pacific Islander | | 0 | | 54 | | 0 |  |
| Hispanic | | 728 | | 3297 | | 0 |  |
|  | **Displayed** | | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | | **Name of Data Source** | | |
| **Data Source:** | Default Data | | Yes | | 2011-2015 Comprehensive Housing Affordability Strategy (CHAS) | | |
|  | Alternate Data | | No | |  | | |

**Discussion:**

See the discussion contained in the sections herein above.

**NA-25 Disproportionately Greater Need: Housing Cost Burdens [see 24 CFR 91.305(b)(2)]**

[Assess the need of any racial or ethnic group that has disproportionately greater need in comparison to the needs of that category of need as a whole. For this purpose, disproportionately greater need exists when the percentage of persons in a category of need who are members of a particular racial or ethnic group is at least 10 percentage points higher than the percentage of persons in category as a whole.]

**Introduction:**

For the 1.3 million households in Alabama of all races facing a cost burden less than or equal to 30% (the lowest category), about 76% are white and roughly 20% are black. These figures would clearly indicate that white households are more likely to not be cost burdened, but the ratios are relatively close to the race breakdown overall – about 70% white and 26% black. For this demographic, the need is not quite disproportionate. For the 264,463 households in Alabama of all races facing a cost burden from 30%-50%, about 60% are white and roughly 35% are black. These figures indicate a narrowing gap between the overall state breakdown by race and could be considered a disproportionately greater need for black households. For the 221,455 households in Alabama of all races facing a cost burden greater than 50%, about 52% are white and roughly 43% are black. This ratio shows strong evidence that black households are much more likely to be affected by severe cost burdens and that a disproportionately greater need exists.

For **HOPWA**, HIV in Alabama disproportionately affects African-Americans. In 2017, 65.8% of all individuals newly diagnosed with HIV and 63.7% all of all individuals living with HIV in the state were African-American (ADPH, 2018). This is compared with Caucasians who represented only 28.2% of individuals newly diagnosed with HIV and 28.0% of individuals living with HIV in 2017 (ADPH, 2018). African-Americans represent only 26.5% of the state’s population compared with 65.6% of the state that is Caucasian (ADPH, 2018). A second group that is disproportionately represented among those living with HIV in Alabama are those age 50 and older. This group represents 44.2% of all individuals in the state who are living with HIV compared with 22.4% between the ages of 40 and 49 and 20.5% who are between 30 and 39.

**Housing Cost Burden:**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Housing Cost Burden** | | **Less than or equal to 30%** | | **30%-50%** | | **Greater than 50%** | **No / negative income (not computed)** | **Action** |
| Jurisdiction as a whole | | 1309851 | | 264463 | | 221455 | 23835 |  |
| White | | 1001465 | | 160926 | | 115983 | 12267 |  |
| Black /African American | | 259485 | | 91665 | | 95057 | 10065 |  |
| Asian | | 10436 | | 1920 | | 2016 | 486 |  |
| American Indian, Alaska Native | | 6588 | | 1236 | | 1225 | 134 |  |
| Pacific Islander | | 278 | | 110 | | 89 | 0 |  |
| Hispanic | | 20434 | | 5892 | | 4024 | 630 |  |
|  | **Displayed** | | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | | **Name of Data Source** | | | |
| **Data Source:** | Default Data | | Yes | | 2011-2015 Comprehensive Housing Affordability Strategy (CHAS) | | | |
|  | Alternate Data | | No | |  | | | |

**Discussion:**

See the discussion contained in the sections herein above.

**NA-30 Disproportionately Greater Need: Discussion [see 24 CFR 91.305(b)(2)]**

The statistics furnished by HUD (CHAS data 2011-2015) for this PY2020-PY2024 Five-Year Consolidated Plan exercise indicate that black households in Alabama in the three lowest income categories – Extremely Low (0-30% AMI), Low (31-50% AMI), and Moderate (51-80% AMI) have a disproportionately greater need than the income category as a whole. Specifically, the needs are related to Housing Problems and Severe Housing Problems. While not having the data to precisely pinpoint the nature of those housing problems in each case, it is the prevalence of cost burden, including severe cost burden, which affects black households in Alabama so profoundly. The three other traditionally defined housing problems -- lacking complete kitchens, lacking complete plumbing, and overcrowding – are still being experienced by far too many lower income households, but it is cost burden that fuels the disproportionately greater needs.

**Are there any income categories in which a racial or ethnic group has disproportionately greater need than the needs of that income category as a whole?**

See NA-30 Disproportionately greater Need Discussion.

**If they have needs not identified above, what are those needs?**

See NA-30 Disproportionately greater Need Discussion.

**Are any of those racial or ethnic groups located in specific areas or neighborhoods in your community?**

It has been determined that black households in the three lowest income groups (0-30% AMI, 31-50% AMI, and 51-80% AMI) display disproportionately greater needs than other racial or ethnic groups in Alabama. According to the 2010 U. S. Census, Alabama’s population was approximately 27% black. The greatest numbers of this population reside in large urban counties – Jefferson, Mobile, Montgomery, Madison, and Tuscaloosa. The greatest percentages of black residents are in the poor rural counties of the Black Belt – Macon, Greene, Sumter, Lowndes, Wilcox, and several others.

**NA-35 Public Housing - (Optional)**

**Introduction:**

Alabama’s CDBG, ESG, HOME, and HOPWA grant program funds are not expended on Alabama’s public housing, as the Public Housing Authorities in Alabama receive their annual appropriations directly from HUD. Therefore, this is not applicable.

**Totals in Use:**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Totals in Use** | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| **Program Type** | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| **Vouchers** | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| **Special Purpose Vouchers** | | | | | | | | | | | | |
|  | **Certificate** | | **Mod-Rehab** | **Public Housing** | | **Total** | | **Project-based** | **Tenant-based** | **Veterans Affairs Supportive Housing** | **Family Unification Program** | **Disabled**  **(includes Non-elderly disabled, Mainstream 1-year, Mainstream 5-year, and Nursing home transition)** |
| **Number of units / vouchers**  **in use** |  | |  | 1,355 | | 2,709 | |  | 2,660 | 30 |  |  |
|  | | **Displayed** | | | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | | **Name of Data Source** | | | | | |
| **Data Source:** | | Default Data | | | Yes | | PIC (Public and Indian Housing Information Center or PIH Information Center) | | | | | |
|  | | Alternate Data | | | No | |  | | | | | |

**Characteristics of Residents:**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Characteristics of Residents** | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| **Program Type** | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| **Vouchers** | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| **Special Purpose Vouchers** | | | | | | | | | | | | |
|  | | **Certificate** | **Mod-Rehab** | | **Public Housing** | **Total** | | **Project-based** | **Tenant-based** | **Veterans Affairs Supportive Housing** | **Family Unification Program** |
| **Number of homeless at admission** | |  |  | | 0 | 0 | |  | 0 | 0 |  |
| **Number of elderly program participants (older / greater than 62)** | |  |  | | 158 | 139 | |  | 139 | 0 |  |
| **Number of disabled families** | |  |  | | 229 | 553 | |  | 527 | 19 |  |
| **Number of families requesting accessibility features** | |  |  | | 1,355 | N/A | | N/A | N/A | N/A | N/A |
| **Number of HIV / AIDS program participants** | |  |  | |  |  | |  |  |  |  |
| **Number of domestic violence victims** | |  |  | |  |  | |  |  |  |  |
|  | **Displayed** | | | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | | | **Name of Data Source** | | | | | |
| **Data Source:** | Default Data | | | Yes | | | PIC (Public and Indian Housing Information Center or PIH Information Center) | | | | | |
|  | Alternate Data | | | No | | |  | | | | | |

**Race of Residents:**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Race of Residents** | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| **Program Type** | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| **Vouchers** | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| **Special Purpose Vouchers** | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| **Race** | **Certificate** | | **Mod-Rehab** | **Public Housing** | | **Total** | | **Project-based** | **Tenant-based** | **Veterans Affairs Supportive Housing** | **Family Unification Program** | **Disabled**  **(includes Non-elderly disabled, Mainstream 1-year, Mainstream 5-year, and Nursing home transition)** |
| **White** |  | |  | 11 | | 25 | |  | 22 | 2 |  |  |
| **Black / African-American** |  | |  | 1,343 | | 2,680 | |  | 2,634 | 28 |  |  |
| **Asian** |  | |  |  | | 1 | |  | 1 |  |  |  |
| **American Indian, Alaska Native** |  | |  |  | | 1 | |  | 1 |  |  |  |
| **Pacific Islander** |  | |  | 1 | | 2 | |  | 2 |  |  |  |
| **Other** |  | |  |  | |  | |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | | **Displayed** | | | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | | **Name of Data Source** | | | | | |
| **Data Source:** | | Default Data | | | Yes | | PIC (Public and Indian Housing Information Center or PIH Information Center) | | | | | |
|  | | Alternate Data | | | No | |  | | | | | |

**Ethnicity of Residents:**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Ethnicity of Residents** | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| **Program Type** | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| **Vouchers** | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| **Special Purpose Vouchers** | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| **Ethnicity** | **Certificate** | | **Mod-Rehab** | **Public Housing** | | **Total** | | **Project-based** | **Tenant-based** | **Veterans Affairs Supportive Housing** | **Family Unification Program** | **Disabled**  **(includes Non-elderly disabled, Mainstream 1-year, Mainstream 5-year, and Nursing home transition)** |
| **Hispanic** |  | |  | 43 | | 80 | |  | 80 |  |  |  |
| **Not Hispanic** |  | |  | 1,312 | | 2,629 | |  | 2,580 | 30 |  |  |
|  | | **Displayed** | | | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | | **Name of Data Source** | | | | | |
| **Data Source:** | | Default Data | | | Yes | | PIC (Public and Indian Housing Information Center or PIH Information Center) | | | | | |
|  | | Alternate Data | | | No | |  | | | | | |

**Section 504 Needs Assessment: Describe the needs of public housing tenants and applicants on the waiting list for accessible units:**

Alabama’s CDBG, ESG, HOME, and HOPWA grant program funds are not expended on Alabama’s public housing, as the Public Housing Authorities in Alabama receive their annual appropriations directly from HUD. Therefore, this is not applicable.

**What are the number and type of families on the waiting lists for public housing and Section 8 tenant-based rental assistance? Based on the information above, and any other information available to the jurisdiction, what are the most immediate needs of residents of public housing and Housing Choice voucher holders?:**

Alabama’s CDBG, ESG, HOME, and HOPWA grant program funds are not expended on Alabama’s public housing, as the Public Housing Authorities in Alabama receive their annual appropriations directly from HUD. Therefore, this is not applicable.

**How do these needs compare to the housing needs of the population at large?:**

Alabama’s CDBG, ESG, HOME, and HOPWA grant program funds are not expended on Alabama’s public housing, as the Public Housing Authorities in Alabama receive their annual appropriations directly from HUD. Therefore, this is not applicable.

**Discussion:**

Alabama’s CDBG, ESG, HOME, and HOPWA grant program funds are not expended on Alabama’s public housing, as the Public Housing Authorities in Alabama receive their annual appropriations directly from HUD. Therefore, this is not applicable.

**NA-40 Homeless Needs Assessment [see 24 CFR 91.305(c)]**

**Introduction:**

Alabama’s ESG Program indicates that there are eight continuum of care groups existing in the State of Alabama. Each continuum of care conducted a point-in-time count of the homeless in its service area on a single night of January 2019. The point-in-time counts for 2019 showed that there were 1,191 unsheltered homeless persons in Alabama. The 2019 point-in-time counts also showed that there were 2,070 homeless persons in emergency shelter and transitional housing in Alabama. Data from seven of the continua are documented in the first table below (Homeless Needs Assessment). Data from the eighth continuum is documented in the second table below (Rural Homeless Needs Assessment).

**Homeless Needs Assessment:**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Population** | | **Estimate of the number of persons experiencing homelessness on a given night**  **Unsheltered │ Sheltered** | | | **Estimate the number experiencing homelessness each year** | | **Estimate the number becoming homeless each year** | **Estimate the number exiting homelessness each year** | **Estimate the number of days persons experience homelessness** |
| **Persons in households with adult(s) and child(ren)** | | 61 | | 576 | 650 | |  |  |  |
| **Persons in households with only children** | | 149 | | 9 | 160 | |  |  |  |
| **Persons in households with only adults** | | 812 | | 1331 | 2200 | |  |  |  |
| **Chronically homeless individuals** | | 121 | | 213 | 350 | |  |  |  |
| **Chronically homeless families (\*number of persons in families)** | | 10 | | 9 | 30 | |  |  |  |
| **Veterans** | | 65 | | 221 | 300 | |  |  |  |
| **Unaccompanied youth** | | 207 | | 71 | 300 | |  |  |  |
| **Persons with HIV** | | 11 | | 20 | 40 | |  |  |  |
|  | **Displayed** | | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | | | **Name of Data Source** | | | |
| **Data Source:** | Default Data | | No | | |  | | | |
|  | Alternate Data | | Yes | | | U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development -Point in Time Count - State of Alabama:  2019 CoC Homeless Assistance Programs Homeless Populations and Subpopulations | | | |

**Indicate if the homeless population is:**

All rural homeless \_\_\_\_\_ Partially Rural Homeless\_✓\_\_ Has no rural homeless \_\_\_\_\_

**Rural Homeless Needs Assessment:**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Population** | | **Estimate of the number of persons experiencing homelessness on a given night**  **Unsheltered │ Sheltered** | | | **Estimate the number experiencing homelessness each year** | | **Estimate the number becoming homeless each year** | **Estimate the number exiting homelessness each year** | **Estimate the number of days persons experience homelessness** |
| **Persons in households with adult(s) and child(ren)** | | 40 | | 65 | 110 | |  |  |  |
| **Persons in households with only children** | | 2 | | 6 | 10 | |  |  |  |
| **Persons in households with only adults** | | 127 | | 83 | 220 | |  |  |  |
| **Chronically homeless individuals** | | 8 | | 8 | 20 | |  |  |  |
| **Chronically homeless families (\*number of persons in families)** | | 0 | | 0 | 0 | |  |  |  |
| **Veterans** | | 4 | | 2 | 10 | |  |  |  |
| **Unaccompanied youth** | | 11 | | 31 | 50 | |  |  |  |
| **Persons with HIV** | | 1 | | 0 | 5 | |  |  |  |
|  | **Displayed** | | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | | | **Name of Data Source** | | | |
| **Data Source:** | Default Data | | No | | |  | | | |
|  | Alternate Data | | Yes | | | U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development and 2019 Point in Time Count: Alabama Balance of State CoC (AL-507) | | | |

**For persons in rural areas who are homeless or at risk of homelessness, describe the nature and extent of unsheltered and sheltered homelessness with the jurisdiction:**

Alabama’s ESG Program indicates that homelessness is difficult to document in the rural areas of the state. A limited number of emergency shelters exist throughout the rural areas of the state. Existing shelters serve specific populations such as victims of domestic violence. Therefore, homeless persons or persons at risk of homelessness in rural areas are often doubled-up with friends or relatives and not included in the point it time count. Aside from the need for housing and case management, the extent of specific services needed for doubled-up homeless persons is not known. The most basic needs of unsheltered persons in rural areas are shelter and food. Other needs identified by outreach workers include health and mental health services, employment, and substance abuse treatment. Assistance in applying for mainstream resources is also needed. Most sheltered persons in rural areas are housed in facilities which serve victims of domestic violence. The facilities provide specific services such as emergency shelter, food, and case management. If not provided by the staff members of the facility, referrals are made for court advocacy, legal services, educational and job training, counseling, and safety planning. Other services include child care, assistance applying for mainstream resources such as food assistance and financial benefits such as disability and veterans’ benefits, if applicable.

**If data is not available for the categories “number of persons becoming and exiting homelessness each year,” and “number of days that persons experience homelessness,” describe these categories for each homeless population type (including chronically homeless individuals and families, families with children, veterans and their families, and unaccompanied youth):**

Alabama’s ESG Program indicates that for chronically homeless individuals and families: It is estimated that 369 persons experience chronic homelessness each year in Alabama. Chronically homeless persons tend to suffer from behavioral health problems. These problems include substance abuse disorders and severe mental illness. Lack of or limited financial resources diminish the option of preventive health care. When chronically homeless persons do seek health care, it is for emergency situations. They often endure longer episodes of homelessness because of the difficulty in finding suitable housing which supports their health care needs.

Families with children: Data on homeless families with children is very limited. At least one shelter exists in the state that serves homeless families. Most emergency shelters that serve women will not allow teenage boys or men to reside in the facilities. Teenage boys and men must seek overnight shelter at a facility that serves homeless men. Therefore, many homeless families choose to remain homeless to keep the family unit together. Homeless families will double-up with family or friends when possible. When that isn’t possible, they often seek shelter in places not meant for human habitation or at campgrounds. Homeless families often move frequently to find employment or for fear of family separation.

Veterans and their families: As of 2017, Alabama had 369,962 veterans living in the state and an estimated 29,047 veterans in Alabama fall into the ELI category. Veteran households struggle continually with housing costs, are at risk of becoming homeless, and some suffer from mental illness. In 2019, there were approximately 292 homeless veterans statewide, and with the housing cost burden, this number could increase. Some veterans suffer from post-traumatic stress disorder and substance abuse. They find it difficult to obtain employment once their military service ends. Military occupations are not always transferable to the civilian workforce. This places veterans at a disadvantage when competing for civilian jobs. Therefore, the number of veterans becoming homeless, exiting homelessness, and the number of days they experience homelessness depends on the existence and strength of their family and support systems when they exit the military. The degree and effects of homelessness experienced by veterans also depend on access to and availability of services in the veterans’ local area.

Unaccompanied youth: Approximately nine percent of the homeless identified in the 2019 point in time counts were unaccompanied youth. This estimate of the population of homeless youth is likely to be an undercount. Homeless youth typically do not congregate in areas frequented by older persons. They often do not disclose the fact that they are homeless or identify themselves as homeless. This makes it more difficult to get a true representation of the number of homeless youth. However, the National Alliance to End Homelessness estimates that single youths and youths up to age twenty-four (24) experience an episode of homelessness of longer than one week.

**Nature and Extent of Homelessness (Optional):**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Race:** | | | | **Sheltered** | **Unsheltered (optional)** |
| **White** | | | | 622 + 223 = 845 | 535 |
| **Black / African-American** | | | | 805 + 333 = 1138 | 603 |
| **Asian** | | | | 4 + 0 = 4 | 3 |
| **American Indian or Alaska Native** | | | | 31 + 3 = 34 | 21 |
| **Pacific Islander** | | | | 5 + 1 = 6 | 3 |
| **Multiple Races** | | | | 36 + 7 = 43 | 26 |
| **Ethnicity:** | | | |  |  |
| **Hispanic** | | | | 66 + 17 = 83 | 17 |
| **Not Hispanic** | | | | 1437 + 550 = 1987 | 1,174 |
|  | **Displayed** | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | **Name of Data Source** | | |
| **Data Source:** | Default Data | No |  | | |
|  | Alternate Data | Yes | U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development -Point in Time Count - State of Alabama:  2019 CoC Homeless Assistance Programs Homeless Populations and Subpopulations | | |

**Estimate the number and type of families in need of housing assistance for families with children and the families of veterans:**

Veterans and their families: In 2019, there were approximately 292 homeless veterans statewide. Some veterans suffer from post-traumatic stress disorder and substance abuse. They find it difficult to obtain employment once their military service ends. Military occupations are not always transferable to the civilian workforce. This places veterans at a disadvantage when competing for civilian jobs. Therefore, the number of veterans becoming homeless, exiting homelessness, and the number of days they experience homelessness depends on the existence and strength of their family and support systems when they exit the military. The degree and effects of homelessness experienced by veterans also depend on access to and availability of services in the veterans’ local area.

The point in time counts for 2019 identified 742 homeless households with at least one adult and one child. Data does not detail if these are one-parent or two-parent households. Data does not describe the households by the number of children. 292 homeless veterans were identified in the 2019 point in time counts. Documentation regarding the types of veteran families is unavailable.

**Describe the nature and extent of homelessness by racial and ethnic group:**

Not applicable – the information is not reported.

**Describe the nature and extent of unsheltered and sheltered homelessness:**

The point-in-time surveys completed in 2019 for the State of Alabama documented 2,652 homeless persons. Of those, 1,062 were unsheltered and 1,590 were sheltered in emergency shelters, transitional shelters or safe havens. Unsheltered homeless persons often do not take advantage of the services available to them. Unsheltered homelessness persons may not be in contact with an outreach worker or a case manager. In such cases, they often do not receive needed services for which they may qualify. Urgent physical needs such as food, clothes, and medical attention may not be met. The point in time counts for 2019 documented 1,590 (59%) sheltered homeless persons across the state. Sheltered homeless persons are required to have a needs assessment conducted once they enter the shelter facility. The needs assessment helps to identify any unmet needs so referrals can be made to mainstream housing and social services agencies. Persons in shelter are more likely to have their urgent physical needs met more readily than unsheltered homeless persons.

**Discussion:**

See the narrative contained in the responses to the questions above.

**NA-45 Non-Homeless Special Needs Assessment [see 24 CFR 91.305(b), and (d)]**

**Introduction:**

The special needs of the non-homeless population in Alabama are described in the sections below.

**Housing Opportunities for Persons With AIDS (HOPWA):**

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Current HOPWA formula use:** | | | | |
| **Cumulative cases of AIDS reported** | | | | 21,595 in 2018 |
| **Area incidence of AIDS** | | | | 6.95 individuals per 100,000 |
| **Rate per population** | | | | 6.95 individuals per 100,000 |
| **Number of new cases prior year (3 years of data)** | | | | 1,213 |
| **Rate per population (3 years of data)** | | | | 8.3 individuals per 100,000 |
| **Current HIV surveillance data:** | | | | |
| **Number of persons living with HIV (PLWH)** | | | | 14,572 |
| **Area prevalence (PLWH per population)** | | | | 298.12 individuals per 100,000 |
| **Number of new HIV cases reported last year** | | | | 339 |
|  | **Displayed** | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | **Name of Data Source** | |
| **Data Source:** | Default Data |  | State of Alabama HIV Surveillance 2016-2018 Report-ADPH | |
|  | Alternate Data |  |  | |

**HIV Housing Need (HOPWA Grantees Only):**

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Type of HOPWA Assistance:** | | | | **Estimates of Unmet Needs** |
| Tenant-based rental assistance | | | | 1,082 |
| Short-term rent, mortgage, and utility | | | | 1,887 |
| Facility-based housing (permanent, short-term, or transitional) | | | | 1,936 |
|  | **Displayed** | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | **Name of Data Source** | |
| **Data Source:** | Default Data | Yes | Housing Opportunities for Persons With AIDS (HOPWA) Consolidated Annual Performance and Evaluation Report (CAPER), and HOPWA Beneficiary Verification Worksheet | |
|  | Alternate Data | No |  | |

**Describe the characteristics of special needs populations in your community:**

The HIV epidemic affects persons in all gender, age, race, ethnicity, and socioeconomic groups in every county in Alabama. However, the effect has not been the same for all groups. At the beginning of the epidemic, the majority of HIV infections occurred in white men who have sex with men (MSM). Recent trends suggest a shift in the HIV epidemic toward African-Americans, both MSM and persons experiencing high-risk heterosexual activity. With the number of deaths among people diagnosed with HIV continuing to decline and the number of people living with HIV continuing to increase, the importance of identifying populations most affected and at risk for HIV infection is paramount. Alabama must be diligent in planning effective HIV prevention and care efforts with the allocation of limited resources. The Alabama Department of Public Health reports that at the end of 2017, 14,054 persons were known to be living with HIV/AIDS across the state (ADPH, 2017). The Alabama Department of Public Health estimates that there are likely an additional 2,777 individuals living with HIV in the state who are unaware of their HIV status (ADPH, 2018).

**What are the housing and supportive service needs of these populations and how are these needs determined?**

Preliminary data from the 2019 Statewide Needs Assessment of Individuals Living with HIV indicates that 19.3% of those surveyed met the HUD criteria for category one homelessness in the past six months (AIDS Alabama, 2019). An additional 9.7% temporarily resided in someone else’s home and 4.1% resided in a drug treatment program in the past six months (AIDS Alabama, 2019). In the same survey, 46.8% of respondents reported receiving some sort of housing assistance over the past six months with 18.4% reporting receipt of emergency financial assistance for rent/mortgage or utilities (AIDS Alabama, 2019). In addition to housing needs, individuals living with HIV often have high out-of-pocket health care costs due to frequent medical care and prescription medications. In predominately rural states, like Alabama, transportation to and from medical care is often expensive as individuals must travel to their care providers. Many individuals living with HIV also have a co-occurring substance abuse or mental health condition requiring treatment and monitoring by mental health providers.

**Discuss the size and characteristics of the population with HIV/AIDS and their families within the Eligible Metropolitan Statistical Area:**

At the end of 2017, 14,054 Alabama residents were known to be living with HIV and 6,214 (44%) had progressed to Stage 3 Disease (AIDS) (ADPH, 2017). As of 2017, there were individuals living with HIV in each of Alabama’s 67 counties (ADPH, 2017). ADPH estimates that one in every seven individuals living with HIV is unaware of their status. Using this estimate, there are likely an additional 2,777 individuals living with HIV in Alabama who do not know that they are infected (ADPH, 2017). When the epidemic first began, the majority of affected persons where white men, but this is no long true. HIV/AIDS affects African American men and women at higher percentages than ever before. African Americans continue to be disproportionately affected by HIV in Alabama. African-Americans comprised 26.8% of Alabama’s population but accounted for 65.8% of newly-diagnosed HIV infections in 2017 (ADPH, 2018).

**Discussion:**

The special needs of the non-homeless population in Alabama are discussed in the sections above.

**NA-50 Non-Housing Community Development Needs [see 24 CFR 91.315(f)]**

**Describe the jurisdiction’s need for Public Facilities:**

**For CDBG funds**, Alabama’s non-entitlement jurisdictions are the local governments that are eligible to apply for the State’s CDBG funds. The non-entitlement areas are defined as those cities and counties that do not include the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, and Tuscaloosa, and Jefferson County and Mobile County. These local governments are requested to annually submit to ADECA their funding applications wherein they determine their needs for public facilities. Thus, it is left up to each local government (county, large city, or small city) to determine what are its individual needs for public facilities. Frequent and common public facility needs for which communities apply for this funding include a jurisdiction’s need for infrastructure projects that include new water systems or improvements/expansions to be made to existing water systems – which can include rehabilitation or replacement of existing water tanks, fire hydrants, and even water filtration plants; new sewer systems or improvements/ expansions to be made to existing sewer systems; street/road improvements that can also involve construction of new drainage systems adjacent to the roadways; and community enhancement projects that include construction of senior centers, community centers, boys and girls clubs, parks and recreational facilities, new fire stations and the purchase of new fire trucks/rescue equipment, and emergency 911 call centers. ADECA’s annual CDBG funding information is posted to the ADECA website at [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov).

**How were these needs determined?**

**For CDBG funds**, Alabama’s non-entitlement areas (defined as those cities and counties that do not include the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, and Tuscaloosa, and Jefferson County and Mobile County) have their own local governments annually submit to ADECA their CDBG grant funding applications wherein they determine their own needs for public facilities. Thus, it is left up to each local government (county, large city, or small city) to determine what are its individual needs for public facilities. The needs are determined through local surveys and public hearings that are conducted by these local governments. Assisting with these determinations are ADECA’s public hearings, and the “Community Needs Survey” and “Impediments to Fair Housing Choice Survey” that are conducted periodically (the most recent of which were conducted in June-August 2014, and in October 2019-March 2020).

**Describe the jurisdiction’s need for Public Improvements:**

**For CDBG funds**, Alabama’s non-entitlement jurisdictions (those cities and counties that do not include the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, and Tuscaloosa, and Jefferson County and Mobile County) have their local governments annually submit to ADECA their funding applications wherein they determine their needs for public improvements. Thus, it is left up to each local government (county, large city, or small city) to determine what are its individual needs. Frequent and common needs for which communities apply for this funding include a jurisdiction’s need for infrastructure projects that include new water systems or improvements/expansions to be made to existing water systems – which can include rehabilitation or replacement of existing water tanks, fire hydrants, and even water filtration plants; new sewer systems or improvements/expansions to be made to existing sewer systems; street/road improvements that can also involve construction of new drainage systems adjacent to the roadways; community enhancement projects that include construction of senior centers, community centers, boys and girls clubs, parks and recreational facilities, new fire stations and the purchase of new fire trucks/rescue equipment, emergency 911 call centers; housing rehabilitation and/or demolition projects that address run-down, vacant, and abandoned buildings within the jurisdiction’s geographic/town limits; planning projects that are intended to assist community efforts at developing community use and improvement plans; and revitalization projects that are designed to revitalize downtown areas in efforts to attract businesses, jobs, people, and economic development that will improve the residents’ quality of life. ADECA’s annual CDBG funding information is posted to the ADECA website at [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov).

**How were these needs determined?**

**For CDBG funds**, Alabama’s non-entitlement areas (defined as those cities and counties that do not include the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, and Tuscaloosa, and Jefferson County and Mobile County) have their own local governments annually submit to ADECA their CDBG grant funding applications wherein they determine their own needs for public improvements. Thus, it is left up to each local government (county, large city, or small city) to determine what are its individual needs for public improvements. The needs are determined through local surveys and public hearings that are conducted by these local governments. Assisting with these determinations are ADECA’s public hearings, and the “Community Needs Survey” and “Impediments to Fair Housing Choice Survey” that are conducted periodically (the most recent of which were conducted in June-August 2014, and in October 2019-March 2020).

**Describe the jurisdiction’s need for Public Services:**

**For CDBG funds**, Alabama’s non-entitlement jurisdictions (those cities and counties that do not include the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, and Tuscaloosa, and Jefferson County and Mobile County) have their local governments annually submit to ADECA their CDBG funding applications wherein they determine their needs for public services. Although HUD allows CDBG funds to be expended at the local level on a wide range of public service activities [including employment services and job training, crime prevention and public safety, child care, health services, substance abuse services/counseling/treatment, fair housing counseling, education programs, energy conservation, services for senior citizens, services for homeless persons, welfare services (excluding income payments), down payment assistance, and recreational services], ADECA chooses to focus the expenditure of the State's CDBG funds on the uses described in the One-Year Annual Action Plan for the CDBG Program.

The reasons for this include that (i) the State's CDBG allocation has been annually decreasing throughout the last decade, so it is more important to expend the decreasing amount of funds to assist localities with projects/activities that will benefit many more beneficiaries, and (2) the State has other state agencies (and divisions within those agencies) that can utilize federal and state funds to address such public service needs. For example, ADECA's ESG Program uses its funds to address services for homeless persons. ADECA's Community and Economic Development Division receives funds to address recreational services (the Recreational Trails Program, and the Land and Water Conservation Program). ADECA's Law Enforcement and Traffic Safety Division receives grant funds from the U.S. Department of Justice to address crime prevention and public safety, and substance abuse services/counseling/treatment. ADECA's Energy Division receives grant funds from the U.S. Department of Energy to address energy conservation (the Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program (LIHEAP). The Alabama Department of Senior Services uses its funds to address services for senior citizens. The Alabama Department of Commerce's Workforce Development Division receives funds to address employment services and job training. The Alabama Department of Public Health receives funds to address health services. The Alabama Department of Mental Health receives funds to address mental health needs. The three Fair Housing Centers in Alabama (located in Birmingham, Montgomery, and Mobile) receive funds to address fair housing counseling and down payment assistance issues. The Alabama State Department of Education receives funds to address education programs. And the Alabama Department of Human Resources receives funds to address welfare services. Thus, ADECA focuses the expenditure of its CDBG funds on the infrastructure projects identified in the Plan so as to not duplicate nor supplant those other agencies' funding priorities and authorities. And it is left up to each local government (county, large city, or small city) to determine what are its individual needs.

Frequent and common needs for which communities apply for CDBG funding include a jurisdiction’s need for infrastructure projects that include new water systems or improvements/ expansions to be made to existing water systems – which can include rehabilitation or replacement of existing water tanks, fire hydrants, and even water filtration plants; new sewer systems or improvements/expansions to be made to existing sewer systems; street/road improvements that can also involve construction of new drainage systems adjacent to the roadways; and community enhancement projects that include construction of senior centers, community centers, boys and girls clubs, parks and recreational facilities, new fire stations and the purchase of new fire trucks/rescue equipment, and emergency 911 call centers. ADECA’s annual CDBG funding information is posted to the ADECA website at [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov).

**How were these needs determined?**

**For CDBG funds**, Alabama’s non-entitlement areas (defined as those cities and counties that do not include the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, and Tuscaloosa, and Jefferson County and Mobile County) have their own local governments annually submit to ADECA their CDBG grant funding applications wherein they determine their own needs for public services. Thus, it is left up to each local government (county, large city, or small city) to determine what are its individual needs for public services. The needs are determined through local surveys and public hearings that are conducted by these local governments. Assisting with these determinations are ADECA’s public hearings, and the “Community Needs Survey” and “Impediments to Fair Housing Choice Survey” that are conducted periodically (the most recent of which were conducted in June-August 2014, and in October 2019-March 2020).

**MARKET ANALYSIS**

**MA-05 Overview**

**Market Analysis Overview:**

For Alabama’s previous Five-Year Plan (PY2015-PY2019) that used the 2006-2010 ACS data, Alabama’s total number of residential properties by number of units was 2,146,513. That included a vast majority (68%) which was single detached units, plus various percentages of attached structures, multifamily buildings, mobile homes, etc. With the number of actual households at that time being 1,821,210, representing about 84% of total units, the market for available residential units appeared to be promising. A deeper analysis would reveal the truer picture. Referencing the actual 2010 Census DP-1 Profile, there were 288,062 vacant housing units in Alabama. Roughly 12% of that figure (35,903) was available for sale and just 27% (79,265) was available for rent. The remainder of 172,894 (61% of total vacancies) were deemed “other vacant” and were not on the market. These other vacant units are a mixture of seasonal, recreational, or occasional use homes, plus a larger number (close to 100,000) that have no classification or status. Even if these units were available, they may or may not be affordable to lower-income Alabamians. In any case, they impact the market because they exist and are counted, but are not technically available for sale or rent.

For this PY2020-PY2024 Five-Year Plan, the 2017 ACS data indicate that Alabama’s total number of residential properties by number of units was 2,231,126. That included 1,530,174 (68.5%) as single detached units, plus various percentages of attached structures, multifamily buildings, mobile homes, etc. With the number of actual households at that time being 1,883,791, representing about 84.4% of total units, the market for available residential units still appeared to be promising.

**MA-10 Housing Market Analysis: Number of Housing Units [see 24 CFR 91.310(a)]**

**Introduction:**

According to the 2008-2012 ACS data, Alabama’s total number of residential properties by number of units was 2,172,647. This included 68% as single detached units, plus various percentages of attached structures, multifamily buildings, mobile homes, etc. 342,790 or 16% were multi-family housing and included structures of all sizes – from two-unit duplexes to large multi-floored buildings. Another 14% or over 300,000 were mobile homes. With the U. S. percentage of mobile home residential units at approximately 6.5% at that time, it appears that less expensive/more affordable housing was an important part of the overall housing landscape in Alabama. An almost equal number of housing units in Alabama were built from 1980-present and from 1979 or earlier. The housing stock in Alabama was somewhat newer than in the U.S. as a whole, as closer to 60% of the nation’s housing units were built prior to 1980. The significance of 1980 is tied to the possible evidence of lead-based paint hazards. According to the Alabama Department of Public Health, no real numbers are available, but as much as 49.1% of Alabama’s housing stock may contain a lead-based paint hazard. At that time, about half of Alabama’s 2,172,647 total housing units had three bedrooms and the median number of rooms statewide was 5.7. And, as mentioned previously, 70% of Alabama’s housing units were owner-occupied and 30% were renter-occupied. About half of householders moved into their units in the previous decade (from the years 2000-2009). 6.5% of Alabama households had no vehicles available; 32.6% had 1-vehicle available; 37.4% had 2 vehicles available; and almost a fourth (23.5%) had 3 or more vehicles available.

According to the 2017 ACS data, Alabama’s total number of residential properties by number of units was 2,171,853. This included 1,530,174 (70.4%) as single detached units, plus various percentages of attached structures, multifamily buildings, mobile homes, etc. 366,021 (16.8%) were multi-family housing and included structures of all sizes – from two-unit duplexes to large multi-floored buildings. Another 298,911 (13.7%) were mobile homes, which indicates that mobile homes as residential units continue to be less a expensive/more affordable housing option and an important part of the overall housing landscape in Alabama. Of the 2,231,126 total number of housing units in Alabama, those built from 1980-2014 (1,195,402 or 53.6%) and from 1979 or earlier (1,035,724 or 46.4%) are somewhat equal in number, but indicates that the housing stock in Alabama continues to be somewhat newer than in the U.S. as a whole, as closer to 60% of the nation’s housing units were built prior to 1980. Again, the significance of 1980 is tied to the possible evidence of lead-based paint hazards. At that time, 1,113,921 (49.9%) of Alabama’s 2,231,126 total housing units had three bedrooms, and the median number of rooms statewide was still at 5.7. And, 1,273,217 (68.6%) of Alabama’s housing units were owner-occupied and 583,478 (31.4%) were renter-occupied. 39.2% of householders moved into their units in the current decade (from the years 2010 or later). 6.2% of Alabama households had no vehicles available; 32.7% had 1-vehicle available; 37.0% had 2 vehicles available; and 24.0% had 3 or more vehicles available.

Also according to the 2008-2012 ACS data, the median value of an owner-occupied unit in Alabama was $122,000. In an effort to again stress the great numbers of housing units in the more affordable categories, approximately 41% of all owner-occupied units in Alabama had a value of less than $100,000 at that time. The figure nationwide was just 23.8%, but that percentage was skewed because of the much higher housing markets across the United States. The median home value in the U. S. at $181,400 was 48.3% higher than in Alabama. The U.S. Census Quickfacts showed the median household income from 2008-2012 was $53,046 in the U.S. and $43,160 in Alabama. A difference of only 22.9% existed in median household income, but the difference in housing value was 48.3%. The significance of that comparison would appear to reflect a softer housing market with regard to price, but that would not benefit large numbers of low and extremely low-income Alabamians. Lower housing prices help some, but not all. For owner-occupied units, 60% of housing units had a mortgage and 40% did not. The median monthly owner costs in Alabama were $1160 as compared to $1559 nationwide. Monthly housing costs as a percentage of household income were less in Alabama as well – 30% of Alabama homeowners paid 30% or more of their household income on “owner costs” as compared to 36% nationwide. The percentage of household income paid by homeowners without a mortgage was dramatically less. For rental units, the median household rent in Alabama was $691 as compared to $889 in the United States. In the context of cost burden, 52% of Alabamians spent more than 30% of household income on gross rent. Interestingly, the numbers of renters in the U. S. that spent more than 30% of their household income on gross rent was identical to that of Alabama; about 52%. Given that median gross rent was 28.7% less in Alabama than in the U.S., the amount of household income in Alabama was quite low and cheaper rent did not equate with household self-sufficiency. Both low-income renters and owners were in need.

The 2017 ACS data indicate that for owner-occupied units, 57.2% of housing units had a mortgage and 42.8% did not. The median monthly owner costs for homes with a mortgage in Alabama were $1149, and $348 for homes without a mortgage. Monthly owner housing costs as a percentage of household income were such that 25.6% of Alabama homeowners with a mortgage paid 30% or more of their household income on “owner costs” as compared to 11.3% of Alabama homeowners without a mortgage paid 30% or more of their household income on “owner costs.” For rental units, the median household rent in Alabama was $747, and 49.4% of Alabamians spent more than 30% of their household income on gross rent.

**All residential properties by number of units:**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **All residential properties by number of units:** | | | | | |
| **Property Type:** | | | | **Number** | **Percent (%)** |
| **1-unit, detached structure** | | | | 1,508,327 | 69% |
| **1-unit, attached structure** | | | | 35,406 | 2% |
| **2-4 units** | | | | 109,916 | 5% |
| **5-19 units** | | | | 164,853 | 7% |
| **20 or more units** | | | | 81,611 | 4% |
| **Mobile home, boat, RV, van, etc.** | | | | 299,216 | 14% |
| Total | | | | 2,199,329 | 100% |
|  | **Displayed** | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | **Name of Data Source** | | |
| **Data Source:** | Default Data | Yes | 2011-2015 American Community Survey (ACS) Data | | |
|  | Alternate Data | No |  | | |

**Unit Size by Tenure:**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Unit Size by Tenure** | | | **Owners**  **Number** | | **Percent (%)** | **Renters**  **Number** | **Percent (%)** |
| No bedroom | | | 3839 | | 0% | 15018 | 3% |
| 1 bedroom | | | 14271 | | 1% | 92968 | 16% |
| 2 bedrooms | | | 179116 | | 14% | 224522 | 39% |
| 3 or more bedrooms | | | 1071919 | | 84% | 246672 | 43% |
| Total | | | 1269145 | | 99% | 579180 | 101% |
|  | **Displayed** | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | | **Name of Data Source** | | | |
| **Data Source:** | Default Data | Yes | | 2011-2015 American Community Survey (ACS) Data | | | |
|  | Alternate Data | No | |  | | | |

**Describe the number and targeting (income level / type of family served) of units assisted with federal, state, and local programs:**

With regards to the State of Alabama HOME Program, the HUD-allowed beneficiaries are those households who make less than 80% median family income and the actual income criteria, as administered by AHFA, is no more than 50%. Targeted populations will include low-income Alabamians, both urban and rural, family and elderly, from around the entire state. More specifically, the households/families who will be residing in HOME-financed rental housing will be those whose incomes cause them to be cost-burdened or severely cost-burdened and for whom affordable monthly rent, as restricted by HOME Program requirements, are necessary. NOTE: Multifamily developers, both for-profit and non-profit/CHDO, who are successful in securing State of Alabama HOME funding, must keep all HOME-assisted rental units affordable for an extended, agreed-upon time frame, usually 20 years or more. Preference points in the competitive funding process are actually gained by committing to longer affordability periods. A thorough annual compliance check is conducted for every state HOME development, so the availability of decent affordable housing remains consistent throughout the state. Ultimately, the availability of rental units is market-driven and developers/managers are required to rent only to qualified tenants, but not targeted tenants. Some developments however may be specifically designed for older Alabamians or for residents with special needs. In all cases, compliance with all fair housing laws and standards is required.

**Provide an assessment of units expected to be lost from the affordable housing inventory for any reason, such as expiration of Section 8 contracts:**

The state is generally unaware of any appreciable number of affordable units which may be lost over the next five years. Because the complete operation of public housing and Section 8 administration is out of the purview of the State of Alabama (as it relates to the Consolidated Plan, the HOME Program, the CDBG Program, etc.), this question cannot be addressed with clarity. Consultations with the Alabama Association of Housing and Redevelopment Authorities (AAHRA) did, however, produce some meaningful insight, and the following is an excerpt from the Association's response to a request for information:

“The biggest threat to the Public Housing inventory is chronic underfunding by HUD. Virtually all HUD funding streams for public housing have been significantly reduced. Many Section 8 Vouchers are going non-renewed or un-utilized due to reductions in administrative fees and subsidies. The Public Housing program uses Operating Fund monies to administer, maintain and subsidize rents for hard units. Currently, the PHA Operating Fund is funded at 87% of the HUD specified need and has been routinely funded below 90% of need year after year.”

With regard to affordable housing units which are not tied to public housing authorities, it is significant to point out that several of the earliest HOME-funded rental units (from the early 1990s) have reached their affordability period commitment. Because these early HOME developments around the State also have Low Income Housing Tax Credits (LIHTC) included in the financing, these vulnerable units typically remain affordable for ten to fifteen additional years. NOTE: LIHTC- income thresholds are slightly higher than HOME-income thresholds – 60% v. 50% MFI, but the rents are still much lower than market-rate units. It is also significant that many HOME projects over the years have extended affordability periods as the result of incentives in the competitive funding process. A great deal more new affordable HOME units are created each year than older HOME units which are lost from the rental housing stock.

**Does the availability of housing units meet the needs of the population?**

According to the 2017 ACS data, there are 374,431 vacant housing units in Alabama. Previously, in 2010 there were about 35,903 of available units that were for sale and about 79,265 units that were for rent. By far the largest segment of vacant housing units (almost three fourths total) is classified as “Other Vacant” and those units are not on the market. Across the spectrum of large metro areas and small rural communities in Alabama, the availability of housing is diverse and frequently unpredictable. If a local economy is thriving and people need housing because of jobs, the number of vacant units that may be considered affordable to buy or rent is probably low. For cities and towns that are economically dormant or have recently lost job opportunities, the availability of affordable housing may be high and the demand may be non-existent. Bottom line: There is a shortage of affordable housing throughout the state, both for sale and especially for rent, and all units newly constructed or rehabilitated each year that add to the affordable housing stock is welcomed.

**Describe the need for specific types of housing:**

Per the 2017 ACS data, of Alabama’s 2,231,126 total housing units, 1,856,695 were occupied, and the household sizes are approximately as follows: 1-person = 29.3%, 2-person = 35.2%, 3-person = 16.1%, and 4 or more persons = 19.4%. 23.6% of Alabamians live in a two-bedroom housing unit, 49.9% live in a three-bedroom housing unit, and 15.8% live in a four-bedroom housing unit. Regardless of atypical demands around the state for large, 4+ bedroom units, the need for housing that is amenable in size to the average household size of 2.48 or the average family size of 3.02 is greatest. The most pressing need from year to year or Census to Census is affordability however. Housing that is not affordable to lower income, cost-burdened households in Alabama does not meet the needs of the state’s most vulnerable citizens. Rental units are typically more desirable/needed than for-sale housing as well. Homeownership is a great thing, but is not exactly feasible on a large scale for less affluent households.

Additionally, other types of housing that round out the “need” category would include:

*Housing for Seniors* – as Alabama’s population continues to age, the need for housing that is single story and/or outfitted with accessibility features is evident. And, because senior citizens are often on fixed incomes and have high medical expenses, the need for affordable housing is great.

*Urban Housing* – while Alabama is often characterized as a rural state because of the many counties without even one defined urban area, more than half (55% according to the 2010 Census) of the state is considered urban. People live in cities because of jobs and other opportunities and there will always be a need for affordable units. If public transportation is available, the demand for such units would be even greater.

*Rural Housing* – Often, small towns in Alabama have not had a new rental housing development in decades. And, for a large percentage of rural residents, setting up a household may well involve the acquisition of a mobile home. In any case, affordable units to rent or to buy remain scarce in most locations around the state. Local economic conditions, supply and demand, and other factors will dictate availability.

*Special Needs Housing --*  There is never enough affordable housing for Alabama households affected by a myriad of disabilities including physical, intellectual and developmental. Comments received from The Alabama Department of Mental Health specify a need for single occupancy, scattered site units for their clients with supportive housing needs. On a related note, the Alabama Medicaid Agency indicated that private housing was more desirable and less expensive than nursing facilities, but that finding safe and affordable units was challenging. For a disabled person on SSI, even monthly rent for an efficiency unit or a 1-bedroom unit is out of reach.

**Discussion:**

See the discussion contained in the above sections.

**MA-15 Housing Market Analysis: Cost of Housing [see 24 CFR 91.310(a)]**

**Introduction:**

The Alabama Housing Finance Authority (AHFA), which administers the HOME Program in Alabama, provided the information that follows in the sections below.

**Cost of Housing:**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Cost of Housing** | | | **Base Year:**  **2009** | | **Most Recent Year: 2015** | **Percent (%) Change** |
| **Median Home Value** | | | 111900 | | 125500 | 12% |
| **Median Contract Rent** | | | 435 | | 520 | 20% |
|  | **Displayed** | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | | **Name of Data Source** | | |
| **Data Source:** | Default Data | Yes | | 2005-2009 American Community Survey (Base Year), 2011-2015 American Community Survey/ACS (Most Recent Year) | | |
|  | Alternate Data | No | |  | | |

**Rent Paid:**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Rent Paid** | | | | **Number** | **Percent (%)** |
| **Less than $500** | | | | 304611 | 53% |
| **$500 - $999** | | | | 234609 | 41% |
| **$1,000 - $1,499** | | | | 29283 | 5% |
| **$1,500 - $1,999** | | | | 5949 | 1% |
| **$2,000 or more** | | | | 4728 | 1% |
| **TOTAL** | | | | 579180 | 100% |
|  | **Displayed** | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | **Name of Data Source** | | |
| **Data Source:** | Default Data | Yes | 2011-2015 American Community Survey (ACS) | | |
|  | Alternate Data | No |  | | |

**Housing Affordability:**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Percent (%) of Units affordable to Households earning:** | | | | **Renter** | **Owner** |
| **30% HUD Area Median Family Income (HAMFI)** | | | | 62125 | No Data |
| **50% HAMFI** | | | | 190770 | 151755 |
| **80% HAMFI** | | | | 398695 | 353420 |
| **100% HAMFI** | | | | No Data | 489275 |
| **TOTAL** | | | | 651590 | 994450 |
|  | **Displayed** | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | **Name of Data Source** | | |
| **Data Source:** | Default Data | Yes | 2011-2015 Comprehensive Housing Affordability Strategy (CHAS) | | |
|  | Alternate Data | No |  | | |

**Monthly Rent:**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Monthly Rent ($)** | | **Efficiency (no bedroom)** | | **1 Bedroom** | | **2 Bedroom** | **3 Bedroom** | **4 Bedroom** |
| **Fair Market Rent** | | 519 | | 554 | | 682 | 912 | 1051 |
| **High HOME Rent** | | 756 | | 773 | | 888 | 1239 | 1363 |
| **Low HOME Rent** | | 407 | | 483 | | 580 | 670 | 747 |
|  | **Displayed** | | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | | **Name of Data Source** | | | |
| **Data Source:** | Default Data | | No | |  | | | |
|  | Alternate Data | | Yes | | Fair Market Rent = <https://www.rentdata.org/states/alabama/2018>  High Home Rent (Daphne-Fairhope-Foley, AL MSA): <https://www.hudexchange.info/programs/home/home-rent-limits/>  Low Home Rent (Randolph County, AL): <https://www.hudexchange.info/programs/home/home-rent-limits/> | | | |

**Is there sufficient housing for households at all income levels?**

Almost two-thirds (63%) of Alabama renters pay less than $500 per month for rent. While that seems like an encouragingly small amount during tough economic times, it remains a hardship for thousands of Alabamians looking for decent, affordable housing. According to the 2006-2010 CHAS data, there are only 55,890 total rental units considered affordable for households earning 30% HUD Area Median Family Income (HAMFI). As this figure does not account for the percentage of units currently occupied, the sum of affordable *and* available rental units for the 30% group is extremely small. No data is available for owner units affordable to the 30% group, but it is safe to assume that virtually none exist. Just over one-half million rental units are statistically affordable to the 50%-80% HAMFI groups but, again, that figure does not speak to units that are currently occupied. A similar number of owner units are affordable to the 50%-80% HAMFI groups; most of those (340,365) only affordable at 80% HAMFI. When the entire geography of Alabama is considered and both urban and rural markets are included, it is safe to say that there is an insufficiency of affordable housing throughout Alabama for lower income households.

**How is affordability of housing likely to change considering changes to home values and/or rents?**

The 2000 Census indicated a median home value in Alabama of $76,700; by the 2010 Census that figure had risen 53% to $117,600; and the 2017 ACS data indicate the figure is $132,100. Also, in year 2000, median contract rent in Alabama was $339; by the year 2010 a 33% increase had occurred and the new median rent was $452; and the 2017 ACS data indicate the figure is $747. Those dollar figures remain quite low as compared to the rest of the nation, but the economic impact is just as critical because median incomes in Alabama are less than the U.S. generally. The percentages of rising values of homes and of median rents are closely related to those nationwide. Housing costs are on the rise and incomes are not universally keeping up. For those parts of the state where employment is high and a competitive housing market exists, the affordability crisis is less impactful. For much of rural Alabama, in particular, and in many urban/suburban markets, the rise in home values and median rent may be slow and steady but economic conditions may not be favorable to overall affordability. All in all, it does not seem likely that a significant change in affordability will occur in Alabama over the next five years. Through the use of HOME funds, Low Income Housing Tax Credits, and other subsidies, new or rehabilitated affordable rentals units will be made available around the state. These will not however alleviate the affordability crisis on a large scale, but will be welcomed and will be in high demand in those markets.

**How do HOME rents / Fair Market Rent compare to Area Median Rent? How might this impact your strategy to produce or preserve affordable housing?**

The 2008-2012 ACS data indicate a median gross rent in Alabama of $691; and the 2017 ACS data indicate the figure is $747. 19.1% of renters pay less than $500 monthly for rent, and 58% pay between $500-$999. The Final FAIR MARKET RENTS FOR EXISTING HOUSING (Schedule B – FY2015 FMR for Alabama) showed fifteen metropolitan FMR areas representing 28 counties, along with 39 nonmetropolitan counties. Forty-five (45) of Alabama’s 67 counties have an FMR for a 2BR units at less than the median gross rent of $691 as shown on the 2008-2012 ACS data. For purposes of this question, the state has used the median gross rent figure of $747 as the chief reference for *area median rent*. With that in mind, it seems like HOME rents/Fair Market Rents are not out of line and do not impact the State’s strategy of producing or preserving affordable housing.

**Discussion:**

See the discussion provided by the AHFA in the sections above.

**MA-20 Housing Market Analysis: Condition of Housing [see 24 CFR 91.310(a)]**

**Introduction:**

For the previous PY2015-PY2019 Five-Year Plan, according to the 2006-2010 ACS data, about 23% of owner-occupied housing units in Alabama had one selected condition, along with 42% of renter-occupied housing units. For this current PY2020-PY2024 Five-Year Plan, according to the 2011-2015 ACS data, 21% of owner-occupied housing units in Alabama had one selected condition, along with 42% of renter-occupied housing units. The four (4) conditions, in Census and HUD terminology, are: 1) lacks complete plumbing facilities, 2) lacks complete kitchen facilities, 3) more than one person per room, and 4) cost burden greater than 30%. According to the 2017 ACS data, there were three (3) conditions: 1) lacks complete plumbing facilities, 2) lacks complete kitchen facilities, and 3) no telephone service available, and 3.6% of owner-occupied housing units in Alabama had at least one of these selected conditions. Because of lessening numbers overall of plumbing and kitchen deficiencies and overcrowding since the 2000 U.S. Census, it can be inferred that, of the four conditions, the one most relevant to the percentages above is cost burden greater than 30%. Other sections of this document have discussed, in detail, the plight of cost burden and its particular effect on renters. Cost burden greater than 30% is devastating to lower income home owners as well, but the figures above reveal that almost twice as many renters are affected by housing conditions.

Per the 2006-2010 ACS data, the numbers of Alabama households, both owner and renter, that have two or more housing conditions were relatively small: 6,435 or 0% of owner-occupied households reported having two of the four defined housing conditions, and 10,917 or 2% of renter households reported having two of the four conditions. Renters fared worse than owners. Per the 2011-2015 ACS data, 0% of owner-occupied households reported having two of the four defined housing conditions, and 2% of renter households reported having two of the four conditions. Per the 2017 ACS data, the numbers of Alabama households, both owner and renter, that have two or more housing conditions are relatively small: a total of 0.4% of all occupied households reported having a lack of complete plumbing facilities; a total of 0.6% of all occupied households reported having a lack of complete kitchen facilities; and a total of 2.6% of all occupied households reported having no telephone service available.

Other notable conditions for this section were age of housing, particularly as it related to a lead-based paint (LBP) hazard, and vacant units - both suitable and unsuitable for rehabilitation. Alabama’s housing stock was somewhat newer than the U.S. as a whole, as 42.5% of housing units in the U.S. were built after 1980 versus 50% in Alabama (per the 2013 ACS data), and 53.6% of housing units in Alabama were built after 1980 (per the 2017 ACS data). The significance of this date is the possible presence of lead-based paint that was banned as a paint additive in 1978. As might be expected, renter-occupied housing units in Alabama were statistically more susceptible to LBP because a greater percentage of those units (55% versus 49% per 2013 ACS data, and 50% versus 45%, per 2011-2015 ACS data) were built prior to 1980. According to information received from the Alabama Department of Public Health (ADPH), the extent of existing housing stock in Alabama, both single-family homes and rental units, that might contain a lead-based paint hazard was 1,069,528, or 49.1% per the 2013 ACS 5-Year Estimates. This figure included all housing structures built from 1939 or earlier through 1978. With regards to actions being taken, the ADPH administers the Alabama Childhood Lead Poisoning Prevention Program (ACLPPP) that provides public outreach and education, case investigation, and case management services to help prevent further lead exposure in Alabama’s children. Additional remediation efforts include a statewide program known as the Alabama Lead Contractors Certification Program that establishes the procedures for certification of contractors or firms that perform LBP inspections, risk assessments, abatement, and renovation activities in the targeted housing (pre-1978) and child-occupied facilities. The bottom line for Alabama’s housing stock with possible LBP contamination was that no one or organization is sure how many of these owned and rented housing units actually exist. All units newly constructed or rehabbed with State HOME funds since the inception of the program in 1992 are LBP-free. The same would be true for all new or rehabbed Low Income Housing Tax Credit units in Alabama since that program’s inception in 1987. Large scale remediation efforts are unlikely to occur in the private sector due to the great costs involved, but it is safe to say that any housing created with the use of federal funding for at least the past 40 years is safe for children with regard to lead-based paint. The next section will deal with substandard condition of housing stock in Alabama and the percentage of housing that is vacant.

**Describe the jurisdiction’s definition for “substandard condition” and “substandard condition but suitable for rehabilitation”:**

The State residential building code is currently an endorsement of prevailing International Code Council (ICC) terminology. There are a few cities in Alabama with written enforceable local codes, as well. For the purposes of this section, the State will speak in fairly general terms about what dwellings in Alabama are considered substandard and which may be suitable for rehabilitation. Almost 100,000 housing units in Alabama, or 4.4% of the total housing stock, are identified as “all other vacant” on the 2010 U. S. Census DP-1 file. “All other vacant” housing units represent total vacant units (288,062) less those 1) for rent, 2) rented, not occupied, 3) for sale only, 4) sold, but not occupied, and 5) for seasonal, recreational, or occasional use. The State is not presuming that any particular percentage of these other vacant units is uninhabitable, but it is believed that some blight is involved with the high number. For all locations, both rural and urban, where housing is not being used for shelter and its very existence poses a risk to the health, safety, or physical well-being of humans, the problem of blight is serious. Elevating this issue to the point of receiving dedicated funding is trickier however, as paying to tear down dilapidated housing rarely trumps the creation of new affordable housing. A housing unit could be considered substandard if there is considerable physical deterioration, if building codes have been violated, or if the unit has any number of known conditions or defects that render the unit as unlivable or unsafe. Areas commonly considered as vital, and with their own unique standards, are Sanitation, Structural, Wiring, Plumbing, HVAC, Weather-related, and Fire-related. Again, the State references ICC code terminology and is not able to offer Alabama-specific definitions of the topics involved. With that in mind, the definition for “substandard condition but suitable for rehabilitation” would be those housing units, both owned or rented, which may have fallen out of repair, but could be brought up to code. This category would not likely include those housing units which would be impractical or prohibitively expensive to repair.

**Condition of Units:**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Condition of Units** | | | **Owner-Occupied**  **Number │ Percent**  **(%)** | | | **Renter-Occupied**  **Number │ Percent**  **(%)** | |
| **With one selected Condition** | | | 266,261 | | 21% | 246,016 | 42% |
| **With two selected Conditions** | | | 5,572 | | 0% | 12,921 | 2% |
| **With three selected Conditions** | | | 515 | | 0% | 845 | 0% |
| **With four selected Conditions** | | | 9 | | 0% | 27 | 0% |
| **No selected Conditions** | | | 996,788 | | 79% | 319,371 | 55% |
| **TOTAL** | | | 1,269,145 | | 100% | 579,180 | 99% |
|  | **Displayed** | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | | **Name of Data Source** | | | |
| **Data Source:** | Default Data | Yes | | 2011-2015 American Community Survey (ACS) | | | |
|  | Alternate Data | No | |  | | | |

**Year Unit Built:**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Year Unit Built** | | | **Owner-Occupied**  **Number │ Percent**  **(%)** | | | **Renter-Occupied**  **Number │ Percent**  **(%)** | |
| **2000 or later** | | | 262,994 | | 21% | 96,014 | 17% |
| **1980-1999** | | | 430,942 | | 34% | 190,750 | 33% |
| **1950-1979** | | | 465,225 | | 37% | 230,303 | 40% |
| **Before 1950** | | | 109,984 | | 9% | 62,113 | 11% |
| **TOTAL** | | | 1,269,145 | | 101% | 579,180 | 101% |
|  | **Displayed** | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | | **Name of Data Source** | | | |
| **Data Source:** | Default Data | Yes | | 2011-2015 Comprehensive Housing Affordability Strategy (CHAS) | | | |
|  | Alternate Data | No | |  | | | |

**Risk of Lead-Based Paint Hazard:**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Risk of Lead-Based Paint Hazard** | | | **Owner-Occupied**  **Number │ Percent**  **(%)** | | | **Renter-Occupied**  **Number │ Percent**  **(%)** | |
| **Total number of units built before 1980** | | | 575,209 | | 45% | 292,416 | 50% |
| **Housing units built before 1980 with children present** | | | 162,090 | | 13% | 101,775 | 18% |
|  | **Displayed** | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | | **Name of Data Source** | | | |
| **Data Source:** | Default Data | Yes | | 2011-2015 American Community Survey (ACS) (Total Units);  2011-2015 Comprehensive Housing Affordability Strategy (CHAS) (Units with children present) | | | |
|  | Alternate Data | No | |  | | | |

**Vacant Units:**

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Item** | | **Suitable for rehabilitation** | **Not suitable for rehabilitation** | **Total** |
| **Vacant Units** | | 419,527 | No Data | 419,527 |
| ***Abandoned Vacant Units*** | | 419,527 | No Data | 419,527 |
| **REO Properties** | | No Data | No Data | No Data |
| ***Abandoned REO Properties*** | | No Data | No Data | No Data |
| **Data Source:** | Alternate Data | Notes: <https://data.census.gov/cedsci/table?q=alabama%20vacant%20units&g=0400000US01&hidePreview=false&table=B25004&tid=ACSDT1Y2018.B25004&syear=2020&vintage=2018&cid=DP04_0001E&lastDisplayedRow=159> | | |

**Describe the need for owner and rental rehabilitation based on the condition of the jurisdiction’s housing:**

The State definitely acknowledges a need for owner and rental rehabilitation throughout Alabama. While no specific numbers exist, there are numerous inferences which can be made based on statistics found in the 2010 Census and the subsequent 2011-2015 ACS estimates: 46% of owner-occupied units and 51% of renter-occupied units in Alabama were built prior to 1980. That would infer a notable number of owned and renter units with possible lead-based paint contamination. Plus, homes and apartments older than 35 years would naturally face repair issues; some maintained accordingly and others at or near substandard condition. Also per the 2011-2015 ACS estimates, Alabama had 1,848,330 total households, with 260,455 total households that were 0-30% HAMFI (14%), 230,675 total households that were 30-50% HAMFI (12.5%), 310,770 total households that were 50-80% HAMFI (16.8%), 171,770 total households that were 80-100% HAMFI (9.3%), and 874,660 total households that were greater than 100% HAMFI (47.3%). Since about one-third of owners are considered Low-Income (household income less than 80% HAMFI) and many are statistically cost-burdened, it seems likely that thousands of owned housing units are in need of rehabilitation. On a similar note, about two-thirds of renters are considered Low-Income and they are usually dependent upon a landlord to keep their dwelling in good repair. This is a mixed bag, as some landlords and management agencies are extremely conscientious about maintenance while others charge relatively low rents and return practically no upkeep. Whether owned or rented, all housing repairs run into funding issues. The lack of adequate resources to prevent a housing unit from becoming substandard is very real. Along with the owner units in need of rehabilitation already mentioned, a need clearly exists for rental units in Alabama which are in need of rehabilitation.

**Estimate the number of housing units within the jurisdiction that are occupied by low and moderate income families that contain lead-based paint hazards [see 24 CFR 91.205(e), 91.405]:**

The State acknowledges a lack of expertise in estimating the number of housing units in Alabama which may contain a LBP hazard. Moreover, providing some clarity with regards to the incomes of families residing in those housing units is even more difficult. That being said, the following Census/ACS statistics may provide some basis for discussion. [Note that the Alabama Department of Public Health and other commenters had opportunities to guide the State’s response on this topic. Also, please refer to the various sections of the State’s previous PY2015-PY2109 Five-Year Plan that address the topic of lead-based paint]. According to the 2008-2012 American Community Survey - DP02, it was estimated that Alabama households contained 4.66 million people, and just less than one-third (30.3% or about 1.4 million) of those were children. This figure represented children under the age of 18. Additional estimates (see 2008-2012 ACS – S0901 Children Characteristics) broke down the age of children into three categories: under 6 years old, 6 to 11 years old, and 12 to 17 years old. The percentages of children in all three categories were statistically even in terms of total population of children overall. 32.3% were under 6 years old, 33.4% were 6 to 11 years old, and 34.3% were 12 to 17 years old. It is safe to estimate the total number of children in each age category at less than one-half million (using 465,000 for the purposes of this estimate). The S0901 ACS reported that 64.3% of children under 18 years old resided in owner-occupied housing units, while 35.7% resided in renter-occupied housing units. And, according to the S2504 ACS report (Physical Housing Characteristics for Occupied Housing Units, 2008-2012), the percentage of owner-occupied housing units built prior to 1980 was 47.5%, and the percentage of renter-occupied housing units built prior to 1980 was 52.7%. The 2011-2015 ACS data indicate that the percentage of owner-occupied housing units built prior to 1980 was 46%, and the percentage of renter-occupied housing units built prior to 1980 was 51%. It is reasonably accurate to infer that approximately one-half of all housing units, whether owned or rented, were at least statistically candidates for LBP contamination. On a related note, Census data also showed, predictably, that the highest concentrations of truly old housing (built before 1970) were found in Alabama’s largest metro area – Jefferson County – and in certain other counties, most of which were economically stagnant. The fastest growing, most economically healthy counties, like Shelby County and Baldwin County, had the fewest number of old housing units. The CHAS data sets, as found on the HUD website, showed that 32% of owners in Alabama were considered Low Income (≤80% HAMFI) and 66% of renters in Alabama were considered Low Income. Median household income for owners stood at a $50,000 threshold, while the median for renters was about half, or $24,000. As it pertains to the presence of children, especially young children, in the home, one could infer that those in rental housing were more likely to be living in poverty. While numbers of Alabamians considered to be of moderate income fared better and suffered far less “housing conditions”, they too were often found in older housing.

One of the primary stumbling blocks to accurately estimating numbers of housing units in Alabama with LBP is the completely unknown number of units which have undergone even a moderately successful LBP removal. It does not seem likely that any appreciable number of units, either owned or rented, have been involved in a lengthy and costly removal exercise. It does seem relatively plausible, however, that efforts made over the last 40+ years to educate the public about LBP (i.e. paint chips in the proximity of toddlers) has lessened the occurrence, though perhaps not the severity, of LBP poisoning.

A greater number of children in Alabama live in owner-occupied housing, but the poorest children are found in rental housing. Because renters must, by default, rely upon others to provide maintenance and upkeep of their housing facilities, they are naturally more vulnerable to conditions within their housing units which need attention. There is no implication whatsoever that rental companies, landlords, and managing agents are, across the board, inattentive or negligent with regard to making such repairs for tenants. The reality is that renters, and in particular lower-income renters, are less likely to successfully demand and expect costly and time-consuming housing rehab activities like LBP remediation to take place. In any case, persons in all households, even those without children present, who are exposed to lead additives in paint live in a dangerous/toxic environment. The State will not attempt to formally estimate the number of housing units that contain LBP hazards, as well as those that are occupied by low income or moderate income families. The following analysis represents an effort to address the topic within the context of the Consolidated Plan template: Per the 2013 ACS data, there were roughly 1.8 million occupied housing units in Alabama and about half were built before LBP was outlawed in 1978. This leaves a figure of 931,041 housing units, according to the 2006-2010 ACS data. Statistically speaking, about 70% of these units would be owner occupied and about 30% would be renter occupied, so the figures were 639,895 owner units and 291,146 renter units. Utilizing the 2007-2011 ACS data as referenced in one of the HUD data sets under “Income Distribution Overview”, the number of owners considered Low Income (≤80 HAMFI) was 31.5% and those owners considered Moderate Income (80-100% HAMFI) was 9.7%. The number of renters considered Low Income was 66.7% and those renters considered Moderate Income was 9.3%. With those percentages, the inferences were as follows: Total Housing Units occupied by Low Income families could be 31.5% of 639,895 owned units plus 66.7% of 291,146 rental units, or 395,760 TOTAL. Total Housing Units occupied by Moderate Income families could be 9.7% of 639,895 owned units plus 9.3% of 291,146 rental units, or 89,146 TOTAL. It should be noted that these estimates were NOT based on actual families with or without children, but actually households. To the extent that the presence of children, including children under age 6, was considered, the estimates above were exceedingly high. A great number of Alabama households – nearly 30% - were single person households. And per the 2011-2015 ACS estimates of Alabama's 1,848,330 total households, 14% were 0-30% HAMFI, 12.5% were 30-50% HAMFI, 16.8% were 50-80% HAMFI, 9.3% were 80-100% HAMFI, and 47.3% were greater than 100% HAMFI. With those percentages, the inferences are as follows: the number of considered as Low Income (≤80 HAMFI) is 43.3% and the number considered Moderate Income (80-100% HAMFI) is 9.3%; and Total Housing Units occupied by Low Income and Moderate Income families could be 801,900 or 43.4% TOTAL.

**Discussion:**

See the discussion contained in the sections herein above.

**MA-25 Public and Assisted Housing (Optional)**

**Introduction:** See the narrative contained in the sections herein below.

**Total Number of Units:**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Program Type** | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| **Vouchers** | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| **Special Purpose** | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| **Total number of units** | **Certificate** | | **Mod-Rehab** | **Public Housing** | | **Total** | **Project-based** | | **Tenant-based** | **Veterans Affairs Supportive Housing** | **Family Unification Program** | **Disabled (includes non-elderly disabled, mainstream 1-year, Mainstream 5-year, and Nursing Home Transition)** |
| **Number of units / vouchers available** |  | |  | 1,705 | | 2,667 |  | |  | 268 | 0 | 0 |
| **Number of accessible units** | N/A | | N/A |  | | N/A | N/A | | N/A | N/A | N/A | N/A |
|  | | **Displayed** | | | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | | | **Name of Data Source** | | | | |
| **Data Source:** | | Default Data | | | Yes | | | PIC (Public and Indian Housing Information Center or PIH Information Center) | | | | |
|  | | Alternate Data | | | No | | |  | | | | |

**Describe the supply of public housing developments:**

**Describe the number and physical condition of public housing units in the jurisdiction, including those that are participating in an approved Public Housing Agency Plan:**

Alabama’s CDBG, ESG, HOME, and HOPWA grant program funds are not allocated to Alabama’s Public Housing Authorities (PHAs) nor are these funds expended for public housing purposes. The PHAs receive their funding directly from HUD. Therefore, this section is not applicable.

**Describe the restoration and revitalization needs of public housing units in the jurisdiction:**

Alabama’s CDBG, ESG, HOME, and HOPWA grant program funds are not allocated to Alabama’s Public Housing Authorities (PHAs) nor are these funds expended for public housing purposes. The PHAs receive their funding directly from HUD. Therefore, this section is not applicable.

**Describe the public housing agency’s strategy for improving the living environment of low- and moderate-income families residing in public housing:**

Alabama’s CDBG, ESG, HOME, and HOPWA grant program funds are not allocated to Alabama’s Public Housing Authorities (PHAs) nor are these funds expended for public housing purposes. The PHAs receive their funding directly from HUD. Therefore, this section is not applicable.

**Discussion:** Alabama’s CDBG, ESG, HOME, and HOPWA grant program funds are not allocated to Alabama’s Public Housing Authorities (PHAs) nor are these funds expended for public housing purposes. The PHAs receive their funding directly from HUD. Therefore, this section is not applicable.

**MA-30 Homeless Facilities and Services [see 24 CFR 91.310(b)]**

**Introduction:**

A portion of Emergency Solutions Grants (ESG) funding supports the operations of emergency shelter and transitional housing facilities. ESG funds cover emergency shelter costs such as rent, food, utilities, insurance, salaries, and security. Permanent supportive housing operational costs are not eligible ESG expenses. However, both ESG and permanent supportive housing programs provide shelter to the homeless population. An inventory of emergency shelter, transitional housing and permanent supportive housing beds appears in the table below.

**Facilities and Housing Targeted to Homeless Households:**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Facilities and Housing Targeted to Homeless Households** | | | | | | | | |
| **Emergency Shelter Beds** | | | | | | **Transitional Housing Beds** | **Permanent Supportive Housing Beds** | |
| **Year-round Beds**  **(Current & New)** | | | | **Voucher / Seasonal / Overflow Beds** | | **Current & New** | **Current & New** | **Under Development** |
| **Households with adult(s) and child(ren)** | | 673 | | 46 | | 309 | 811 | -- |
| **Households with only adults** | | 1,236 | | n/a | | 399 | 2,355 | -- |
| **Chronically homeless households** | |  | |  | |  | 953 | -- |
| **Veterans** | | 112 | |  | | 46 | 1,323 | -- |
| **Unaccompanied youth** | | 65 | |  | | 73 | 4 | -- |
|  | **Displayed** | | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | | **Name of Data Source** | | | |
| **Data Source:** | Default Data | | No | |  | | | |
|  | Alternate Data | | Yes | | HUD’s 2019 Continuum of Care Homeless Assistance Programs Housing Inventory Count Report | | | |

**Describe mainstream services, such as health, mental health, and employment services to the extent those services are used to complement services targeted to homeless persons:**

Case managers work individually with program participants to determine needed services. Once needs have been identified, the case managers refer the participants to agencies that may be able to provide assistance. These agencies include county health departments, departments of human resources, and mental health and substance abuse services providers. Participants may be referred to Legal Services Alabama to resolve legal issues. Case managers also work with participants to help them apply for local, state, and federal government assistance. The case managers refer participants to local unemployment offices and provide assistance with online job searches. Case managers also make referrals regarding educational training opportunities.

**List and describe services and facilities that meet the needs of homeless persons, particularly chronically homeless individuals and families, families with children, veterans and their families, and unaccompanied youth. If the services and facilities are listed on screen SP-40 Instructional Delivery Structure or screen MA-35 Special Needs Facilities and Services, describe how these facilities and services specifically address the needs of these populations:**

The State awards its ESG funds to various local units of government and private nonprofit organizations. The subrecipients vary from year to year depending on the applications received. Therefore, specific facilities are unknown at this time. However, subrecipients may enter into agreements with other local agencies to provide services. Subrecipients or other local agencies may provide services directly or refer the program participants to mainstream social services or housing agencies. Services include emergency shelter, transitional housing, case management, day shelter, counseling, provision of food, clothing, and toiletries, child care, job search and placement, educational training, transportation, and dental care, prescriptions, emergency medical services, and assistance in obtaining benefits offered by the local, state, or federal government.

**MA-35 Special Needs Facilities and Services [see 24 CFR 91.310(c)]**

**Introduction:**

See the narrative below that was provided by AIDS Alabama, which administers the HOPWA Program in Alabama.

**Housing Opportunities for Persons With AIDS (HOPWA) Assistance**

**Baseline:**

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **HOPWA Assistance Baseline** | | | | |
| **Type of HOPWA Assistance** | | | | **Number of Units Designated or Available for People with HIV/AIDS and their families** |
| **Tenant-Based Rental Assistance (TBRA)** | | | | 53 |
| **Permanent Housing (PH) in Facilities** | | | | 78 |
| **Short-term Rent, Mortgage, and Utility (STRMU) Assistance** | | | | 65 |
| **Short Term or Transitional Housing Facilities (ST or TH Facilities)** | | | | 85 |
| **Permanent Housing (PH) Placement** | | | | 0 |
|  | **Displayed** | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | **Name of Data Source** | |
| **Data Source:** | Default Data | Yes | Housing Opportunities for Persons With AIDS (HOPWA) Consolidated Annual Performance and Evaluation Report (CAPER), and HOPWA Beneficiary Verification Worksheet | |
|  | Alternate Data | No |  | |

**To the extent information is available, describe the facilities and services that assist persons who are not homeless but who require supportive housing, and programs for ensuring that persons returning from mental and physical health institutions receive appropriate supportive housing:**

The nine AIDS Service Organizations in Alabama formed a partnership known as ASONA and together provide medical and social services to individuals living with HIV in all of the state’s 67 counties. Case managers in each of these AIDS Service Organizations are trained to recognize unique needs with regards to housing and housing vulnerabilities. These case managers work directly with clients to ensure that they receive the emergency financial assistance needed to stabilize housing as well as make referrals as needed for individuals who might benefit from substance abuse programs, mental health treatment, and permanent supportive housing for those who need additional supports to live independently.

**Describe programs for ensuring that persons returning from mental and physical health institutions receive appropriate supportive housing:**

The Alabama Department of Public Health and the Alabama Department of Mental Health provide public and mental health services, including substance abuse services. The AIDS Service Organization Network of Alabama (ASONA) partners with the ADMH to provide and deliver services to persons living with HIV/AIDS, many of whom are homeless and/or chronically homeless. ASONA also partners with statewide Continuum of Care organizations to provide HUD-funded homeless programs, with public housing authorities administering Shelter Plus Care vouchers, and with countless other agencies. Housing is also provided through HUD-funded 811 affordable housing properties. Each AIDS Service Organization typically maintains a wait list for programs because there are shortages of available affordable housing programs statewide.

**Specify the activities that the jurisdiction plans to undertake during the next year to address the housing and supportive services needs identified in accordance with 24 CFR §91.215(e) with respect to persons who are not homeless but have other special needs. Link to one-year goals [24 CFR §91.315(e)]:**

**ESG**: The Alabama Housing Finance Authority (AHFA), as the administrator of the HOME Program, provides opportunities for developer applicants to construct housing for some persons who are not homeless but may have other special needs. While AHFA does not specify what may be needed or desired in certain markets, they generally approve high quantities of housing for the elderly. Units for other persons with special needs are encouraged but not mandatory. HOME funds are not used for tenant-based rental assistance. Information specific to the needs of non-homeless persons who may require supportive services or housing assistance is currently not reported to the State. However, to address these needs, the following steps will be taken. Where applicable, the continuum of care groups in the State will work towards expanding their membership to include agencies that provide services to the following persons who are non-homeless: elderly, persons with HIV/AIDS, persons with disabilities, persons with alcohol or other drug addictions, and public housing residents. At a minimum, each continuum will coordinate with these agencies in its service area regarding the supportive services and housing needs of these persons. The continuums will summarize and prioritize these needs. Once this information is available, the continuums, service providers, and other interested agencies can begin to plan activities and coordinate efforts to address these needs.

**HOPWA**: AIDS Alabama and its ASONA partner members provide a variety of supportive services for individuals living with HIV as well as the LGBTQ community. AIDS Alabama has a robust HIV Education and Prevention Department. This department works in collaboration with partners around the state and receives funding from the CDC for the B-CHIP Project (Birmingham-Comprehensive High Impact Prevention Project) designed to provide high-impact prevention strategies for racial minorities as well as the Gamechanger Project designed to reach young MSM men of color and provide them with needed education, prevention, social services and connection to needed medical care. Our partners around the state provide education and prevention services to communities across their service areas ensuring that all regions of the state have access to high quality HIV education and prevention services.

AIDS Alabama provides comprehensive mental health services through our Living Well Outpatient Center and comprehensive substance abuse treatment through the Living in Balance Chemical Addiction Program (LIBCAP) and the MISSION Program. The LIBCAP program has a short-term shelter component for individuals who come to Birmingham for treatment. This allows individuals living with HIV from all areas of the state to seek substance abuse treatment in Birmingham and then receive case management assistance in transitioning their post-treatment care back to their communities. AIDS Alabama also operates the JASPER House which is an ADMH accredited adult residential facility for individuals living with co-occurring HIV and serious mental illness. Individuals residing at JASPER House receive assistance with managing their medications, their activities of daily living, and residential day treatment programming. Individuals from all over the State are eligible for referral to JASPER House.

AIDS Alabama also provides housing services to individuals who are HIV- but who are at increased risk of acquiring the disease. These programs are HUD funded through the local continuum of care and are designed specifically to assist transgender individuals and homeless youth in establishing permanent housing.

**For entitlement/consortia grantees: Specify the activities that the jurisdiction plans to undertake during the next year to address the housing and supportive services needs identified in accordance with 24 CFR §91.215(e) with respect to persons who are not homeless but have other special needs. Link to one-year goals [24 CFR §91.220(2)]:**

Not applicable. Alabama’s grant funds are expended in Alabama’s non-entitlement areas of the State, which areas are defined as those cities and counties that do not include the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, Tuscaloosa, Jefferson County, and Mobile County.

**MA-40 Barriers to Affordable Housing [see 24 CFR 91.310(d)]**

**Describe any negative effects of public policies on affordable housing and residential investment:**

Alabama provides the following outline of barriers to affordable housing. The State has reviewed many locally-produced Analyses of Impediments that were conducted by local governments, and in so doing the State has learned more about what local communities have identified as the most important barriers to affordable housing opportunities at the local level. These are:

1. Land Use Restrictions: Land use regulations have been recognized for some time as a possible impediment to affordable housing. Landmark cases addressing “exclusionary zoning” were undertaken where suburban cities were cited for in engaging in land use practices that would effectively eliminate the poor, and thereby disproportionately minorities, from their jurisdictions. Thus, the potential for misuse of land use regulations is usually on any list of items to be scrutinized for negative impact on housing affordability or accessibility. Generally, the most important land use regulations are the zoning ordinance and the subdivision regulations. Land use regulations in Alabama can impose additional cost to housing in a variety of ways.

2. Building Codes: Similar to land use regulations, over the years a number of builders and advocates of affordable housing have stated that building and housing codes were housing affordability impediments. The codes are often lumped together with zoning ordinances and other land use regulations and it can be unclear to some as where one begins and the other ends. Governmental building codes are often expressed in terms of rigid specifications that can be difficult or costly to comply with. New or different construction techniques and architectural innovations would be satisfactory in terms of safety, comfort, and other measurable standards but are not in compliance unless they meet strict code specifications. Arbitrary and inconsistent building code enforcement has also been cited as a source of additional expense for builders who can be unduly delayed in their construction and/or forced to undertake costly redesigns. As with the land use regulations, building codes in Alabama are adopted and practiced for the most part in the entitlement communities and much of the rural areas in the state are devoid of building code adoption and enforcement.

3. Absence of Land Use Regulation: The absence of certain land use regulations or codes can be as big a problem for those seeking affordable low cost housing as the existence or misapplication of certain codes and regulations.

4. Credit Environment: With the exception of “bubble” years that occurred in the past, lending institutions have historically been conservative and restrictive in their lending practices.

5. Fair Housing Issues/Discrimination: Some Alabama counties and cities have continued to note that discrimination exists as a barrier to affordable housing, but fortunately there are many signs of progress on this front.

6. The NIMBY Syndrome: The NIMBY barrier can be viewed as a classic “haves versus the have-nots” situation where low and moderate income households suffer due to an instinctive response from established communities and neighborhoods. Neighbors affected by the proposed development often have fears and concerns about their property values, crime, traffic congestion, loss of open space, new neighbors and design compatibility.

7. Land Ownership Patterns: Much of the suitable land for development is owned or controlled by a few owners or developers. In these areas owners can generally dictate the extent of housing activity to be carried out on their land. They can also be more selective in dealings to ensure maximum profitability, usually diminishing or precluding affordable housing opportunities for lower income households.

8. Costs Associated With Accessibility Compliance: Accessible housing units can be more costly to construct and the required renovations to existing structures can be especially costly for older structures.

9. Fire Protection Costs: Due to a lack of fire protection in some rural counties, a homeowner’s insurance rates are much higher than typical urban areas thereby causing an overall increase in the cost of housing, or at least negating the usual lower monthly mortgage cost found in most rural areas.

10. Transportation Costs: The cost of and availability of transportation to work, shopping and services is a factor that most definitely affects housing choice and affordability. Outside of urban areas, there has traditionally been very little readily available public transit in Alabama and that which is accessible has often been irregular in the times and patterns of service. As the population continues to age and as fuel consumption issues become more crucial this will be an issue that will likely impact housing opportunity more and more.

Also, the research, data collection, and public outreach processes that the State of Alabama undertook to produce the State’s “Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice” yielded findings that included the following: (1) banks and mortgage lenders chartered in Alabama have policies in place to govern how home mortgages are approved and issued by those institutions based on the applicants’ credit ratings, financial history, affordability of the property that is the subject of the mortgage, ability to contribute their own funds as a down-payment on the property, and ability to repay the home loan based on job status and other income, but a result of those policies is that not all residents who might want to seek financial assistance to purchase affordable housing are not eligible to obtain such mortgages due to their inability to comply with those financial institutions’ policies as well as afford the taxes and the upkeep on the property; (2) so-called “predatory” lending is not illegal under Alabama’s statutory laws, and a result of their business is that persons who might want to seek financial assistance from a chartered bank or mortgage lender to purchase and invest in affordable housing and residential property are unable to acquire such credit due to their reliance on predatory lending and the financial commitment they incur as a result of using the predatory lenders in lieu of banks; (3) many citizens in Alabama cannot afford to purchase site-built or brick-and-mortar homes due to the costs of housing and the real estate values that are governed by the market, so they instead rely on leasing apartments or renting/purchasing mobile homes which does not allow them to acquire and build-up equity in a home situated on real property; (4) people live where they are able to find steady employment, but when businesses close or relocate to a different area, many residents are left unemployed as a result and are unable to gain affordable housing or make residential investments because the employer(s) have gone, the jobs no longer exist, and the State and local government officials are unable to attract new businesses in those locations; and (5) detrimental environmental conditions might exist/persist in certain locations that have the effect of preventing potential developers from coming into an area to construct affordable homes which could house potential home buyers. The State’s 2014-2015 “Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice” and 2019-2020 “Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice” are posted on the ADECA website at [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov).

**MA-45 Non-Housing Community Development Assets [see 24 CFR 91.315(f)]**

**Introduction:**

See the discussion in the sections herein below.

**Economic Development Market Analysis:**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Business Activity** | | | | | | | | |
| **Business by Sector** | | | **Number of Workers** | | **Number of Jobs** | **Share of Workers**  **%** | **Share of Jobs**  **%** | **Jobs less Workers**  **%** |
| **Agriculture, Mining, Oil & Gas Extraction** | | | 15623 | | 15583 | 2% | 3% | 1% |
| **Arts, Entertainment, Accommodations** | | | 104340 | | 74266 | 12% | 12% | 0% |
| **Construction** | | | 55750 | | 39340 | 6% | 7% | 1% |
| **Education and Health Care Services** | | | 127079 | | 80542 | 15% | 13% | -2% |
| **Finance, Insurance, and Real Estate** | | | 51923 | | 26839 | 6% | 4% | -2% |
| **Information** | | | 12201 | | 5427 | 1% | 1% | 0% |
| **Manufacturing** | | | 192285 | | 155266 | 22% | 26% | 4% |
| **Other Services** | | | 26284 | | 17316 | 3% | 3% | 0% |
| **Professional, Scientific, Management Services** | | | 63649 | | 31391 | 7% | 5% | -2% |
| **Public Administration** | | | 10 | | 1 | 0% | 0% | 0% |
| **Retail Trade** | | | 142926 | | 102050 | 16% | 17% | 1% |
| **Transportation & Warehousing** | | | 35074 | | 24358 | 4% | 4% | 0% |
| **Wholesale Trade** | | | 43897 | | 27779 | 5% | 5% | 0% |
| **Grand Total** | | | 871,041 | | 600,158 |  |  |  |
|  | **Displayed** | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | | **Name of Data Source** | | | | |
| **Data Source:** | Default Data | No | | 2011-2015 American Community Survey (ACS) (Workers), 2015 Longitudinal Employer-Household Dynamics Data | | | | |
|  | Alternate Data | Yes | | Notes: | | | | |

**Labor Force:**

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Labor Force** | | | | |
| **Total Population in the Civilian Labor Force** | | | | 1315477 |
| **Civilian Employed Population 16 years and over** | | | | 1191677 |
| **Unemployment Rate** | | | | 9.43 |
| **Unemployment Rate for Ages 16-24** | | | | 26.67 |
| **Unemployment Rate for Ages 25-65** | | | | 5.29 |
|  | **Displayed** | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | **Name of Data Source** | |
| **Data Source:** | Default Data | Yes | 2011-2015 American Community Survey (ACS) | |
|  | Alternate Data | No |  | |

**Occupations by Sector:**

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Occupations by Sector** | | | | |
| **Management, business and financial** | | | | 224419 |
| **Farming, fisheries and forestry occupations** | | | | 44761 |
| **Service** | | | | 114000 |
| **Sales and office** | | | | 279612 |
| **Construction, extraction, maintenance and repair** | | | | 133483 |
| **Production, transportation and material moving** | | | | 101694 |
|  | **Displayed** | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | **Name of Data Source** | |
| **Data Source:** | Default Data | Yes | 2011-2015 American Community Survey (ACS) | |
|  | Alternate Data | No |  | |

**Travel Time:**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Travel Time** | | | **Number** | | **Percent (%)** |
| **30 minutes** | | | 706749 | | 62% |
| **30-59 minutes** | | | 351819 | | 31% |
| **60 or more minutes** | | | 86958 | | 8% |
| **Total** | | | 1,145,526 | | 100% |
|  | **Displayed** | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | | **Name of Data Source** | |
| **Data Source:** | Default Data | Yes | | 2011-2015 American Community Survey (ACS) | |
|  | Alternate Data | No | |  | |

**Education:**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Educational Attainment by Employment Status (Population 16 and Older)** | | | | | | |
| **In Labor Force │** | | | | | | |
| **Educational Attainment** | | | **Civilian Employed** | | **Unemployed** | **Not in Labor Force** |
| **Less than High School Graduate** | | | 97095 | | 17009 | 116899 |
| **High School Graduate (includes equivalency)** | | | 305846 | | 29566 | 165096 |
| **Some college or Associate Degree** | | | 334629 | | 24192 | 125303 |
| **Bachelors degree or higher** | | | 248588 | | 10086 | 51376 |
|  | **Displayed** | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | | **Name of Data Source** | | |
| **Data Source:** | Default Data | Yes | | 2011-2015 American Community Survey (ACS) | | |
|  | Alternate Data | No | |  | | |

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Educational Attainment by Age** | | | | | | | | |
| **Age** | | | | | | | | |
| **18-24 years** | | | | **25-34 years** | | **35-44 years** | **45-64 years** | **65 years +** |
| **Less than 9th Grade** | | | 5804 | 13467 | | 16223 | 37024 | 51979 |
| **9th to 12th Grade, no diploma** | | | 41587 | 39033 | | 38423 | 86696 | 66274 |
| **High School graduate, GED, or alternative** | | | 86383 | 106327 | | 112914 | 281775 | 165706 |
| **Some college, no degree** | | | 97001 | 88847 | | 87772 | 171762 | 77838 |
| **Associate degree** | | | 13334 | 32798 | | 38723 | 68090 | 19429 |
| **Bachelors degree** | | | 13694 | 53385 | | 55872 | 97320 | 39696 |
| **Graduate or professional degree** | | | 594 | 19412 | | 27239 | 59770 | 31293 |
|  | **Displayed** | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | | | **Name of Data Source** | | | |
| **Data Source:** | Default Data | Yes | | | 2011-2015 American Community Survey (ACS) | | | |
|  | Alternate Data | No | | |  | | | |

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Median Earnings in the Past 12 Months** | | | | |
| **Educational Attainment** | | | | **Median Earnings in the Past 12 Months** |
| **Less than High School Graduate** | | | | $15,802,926 |
| **High School Graduate (includes equivalency)** | | | | $24,150,951 |
| **Some college or Associates degree** | | | | $27,946,854 |
| **Bachelors degree** | | | | $33,373,050 |
| **Graduate or Professional degree** | | | | $34,313,809 |
|  | **Displayed** | **Used in Report:**  **Yes or No** | **Name of Data Source** | |
| **Data Source:** | Default Data | Yes | 2011-2015 American Community Survey (ACS) | |
|  | Alternate Data | No |  | |

**Based on the Business Activity table above, what are the major employment sectors within the State of Alabama?**

The Alabama Department of Commerce's Workforce Development Division reports on [www.madeinalabama.com](http://www.adeca.gov) as follows:

From a historical perspective, as was reported in the State's previous 2015-2019 Five-Year Plan, Alabama offers a diversity of demographics and industries. Alabama is home to major international auto manufacturers (Mercedes, Honda, and Hyundai) and houses tiered suppliers to Volkswagen in Chattanooga, Tennessee, and Kia in Lagrange, Georgia. With sedans, SUVs, and trucks manufactured in Alabama, the State continues to grow as a major automotive hub. Putting a man on the moon was largely accomplished in Huntsville, where NASA built the Saturn V rocket. Boeing, Lockheed, Martin-Marietta, Raytheon, and Teledyne Brown are among the aerospace-defense-related companies in Alabama. The University of Alabama at Birmingham (UAB) is an international hub in life sciences, and as the state’s largest employer, UAB’s School of Medicine is a global leader in healthcare and medical research. Huntsville’s Redstone Arsenal and NASA location are among the research leaders in technology. The metal manufacturing industry is alive in Alabama in that German-based ThyssenKrupp Steel chose a site near the City of Mobile for a $5 billion steel-making plant, and Golden Dragon chose Thomasville, Alabama for its copper-making plant. Alabama’s chemical manufacturing industry is a large exporter in the state, and many Alabamians are employed by the state's chemical companies. Food processing is vibrant, as Alabama is nationally ranked in catfish production and sales, and is one of the largest chicken producers in the country. Alabama’s timber industry draws from the State’s forests that are equal to the size of Massachusetts, Connecticut, Rhode Island, New Hampshire, and Delaware combined (28.3 billion cubic feet of standing timber). And forestry is a leading manufacturing sector producing wood and pulp products. In past years, Birmingham and Mobile were two of the 50 Most Logistics Friendly Cities as ranked by Material Handling & Logistics Magazine. And with a major ocean port in Mobile, five interstates, a river system, Amtrak, and abundant CSX freight rail lines, Alabama has ample distribution and warehousing capabilities.

As of June 2012, the State’s seasonally adjusted unemployment rate was 7.8% and was below the 2011 rate of 9.3% percent while the national rate was 8.2%. Nonagricultural Wage and Salary Employment had a decrease of 4,800 jobs in June 2012, and those declines occurred primarily in Government and Educational and Health Services. Throughout the 2011-2012 year, there was a decrease of 200 jobs in Alabama, and these losses occurred mainly in the Government, Construction, and Information Services employment sectors. The Goods Producing sector gained 900 jobs in June 2012 with increases concentrated mainly in Manufacturing, but there was a decrease of 3,500 jobs over the 2011-2012 year, with the annual losses occurring chiefly in Construction. The Durable Goods Manufacturing sector gained 1,100 jobs as of May 2012 due to increases in Wood Product and Transportation Equipment Manufacturing. There was a gain of 5,000 jobs over the 2011-2012 year with the majority of the increases occurring in Transportation Equipment Manufacturing and Primary and Fabricated Metal Manufacturing. Non-Durable Goods employment lost 100 jobs in June 2012. Most published industries experienced only slight changes, while Paper Manufacturing led the way. Over the 2011-2012 year, the sector lost 1,500 jobs with declines occurring primarily in Apparel Manufacturing and Textile Mills. The Service-Providing sector lost 5,700 jobs in June 2012 due mainly to decreases in the Government and the Educational and Health Services sectors. Up to 2012, annually, the gain of 3,300 jobs was centered in Leisure and Hospitality; Professional and Business Services; Trade, Transportation, and Utilities; Educational and Health Services; Other Services; and Financial Activities. In June 2012, Alabama’s nonfarm employment totaled 1,875,200, still 151,500 below the nonfarm employment peak of 2,026,700 that occurred in December 2007. Over the 12-month period ending in June 2012, the state lost a total of 200 jobs. Goods-producing businesses lost 3,500 while the service-providing sector gained 3,300 jobs. Among goods-producers, manufacturing added 3,500 jobs but construction lost 7,000 jobs. Construction had losses in construction of buildings (3,000), heavy and civil engineering construction (1,000), and specialty trade contractors (3,000). From 2011 to 2012, the sectors that experienced gains in Manufacturing were primary and fabricated metal manufacturing (900 jobs) and transportation equipment manufacturing (500 jobs). Several Manufacturing sectors had noticeable losses in 2011-2012, and these included wood product manufacturing (500 jobs), furniture and related product manufacturing (600jobs), textile mills (600 jobs), and apparel manufacturing (800 jobs). The rest of the sectors either remained constant or had small losses over 2011-2012.

Among service providing firms, employment gains between 2011 and 2012 were primarily associated with leisure and hospitality (6,600 jobs), professional and business services (4,300 jobs), educational and health services (2,300 jobs), trade, transportation, and utilities (2,600 jobs), and other services (1,600 jobs). Although these sectors gained overall, some industries within these sectors had considerable job losses, such as merchant wholesalers, nondurable goods (800 jobs), department stores (1,600 jobs), general freight trucking (800 jobs), insurance carriers (700 jobs), architectural and engineering services (2,000 jobs), and computer systems design and related services (700 jobs). While information lost 400 jobs, most of the losses occurred in Government with a loss of 13,900 jobs from 2011 to 2012. State government saw a decline of 9,900 jobs, while local government had a loss of 2,600 jobs. Of the state and local job losses, 6,300 were in education. Federal government saw a loss of 1,400 jobs over that 2011-2012 period. However, from 2011 to 2012, five of Alabama's metropolitan areas saw increases in employment, and these included Anniston-Oxford (300 jobs), Decatur (500 jobs), Dothan (300 jobs), Florence-Muscle Shoals (600 jobs), and Gadsden (700 jobs). Metro area declines over the 2011-2012 period included Auburn-Opelika (2,300 jobs), Birmingham-Hoover (1,900 jobs), Huntsville (3,300 jobs), Montgomery (1,600 jobs), and Tuscaloosa (2,400 jobs). Unemployment rates increased across the board during that same 2011-2012 period, largely due to labor force increases; only Tuscaloosa saw its civilian labor force decline in job numbers. As of 2012, Mobile had the highest metro area unemployment rate at 10%, while Huntsville had the lowest unemployment rate at 7.6%. All 67 counties experienced an increase in the unemployment rate, and in 2011-2012 all counties except Barbour, Butler, Chambers, and Lowndes had a decline in unemployment rates. 2012 unemployment rates ranged from 18.7% in Wilcox County down to 6.1% in Shelby County.

As of November 2019, the Alabama Department of Labor reported that the State’s preliminary seasonally adjusted unemployment rate was 2.7%, down from 2018’s rate of 3.8%. The 2019 rate represents 2,203,495 employed persons, a new record high for Alabama, and represents an over-the-year increase of 82,609 from 2018 data. Additionally, 61,963 people were counted as unemployed, a new record low for the State, down from 83,298 people in 2018. The civilian labor force also reached a new record high of 2,265,458 persons, representing an over-the-year increase of 61,274 persons.  Over the 2018-2019 year, wage and salary employment increased by 50,400 jobs, with gains in the professional and business services sector (+14,900 jobs), the leisure and hospitality sector (+8,800 jobs), the government sector (+6,900 jobs), and the manufacturing sector (+4,900 jobs). Wage and salary employment grew in 2019 by 9,100 jobs. Gains were seen in the trade, transportation, and utilities sector (+5,500 jobs), the government sector (+3,800 jobs), and the education and health services sector (+900 jobs). Manufacturing employment measured 273,700 jobs in 2019, its highest level since 2008. The motor vehicle manufacturing (14,600 jobs), service providing (1,736,700 jobs), professional and business services (261,000 jobs), and education and health services (252,900 jobs) sectors are registering record high levels of employment. Alabama’s job growth rate for 2019 was 2.4%, and that surpasses the national job growth rate of 1.5%. This marks that ten months in 2019 saw Alabama’s job growth rate match or exceed the national rate. Wages also increased, with average weekly earnings in 2019 at $863.11, up $21.56 from the 2018 average weekly earnings amount. Counties with the lowest unemployment rates in 2019 included Shelby County at 1.8%, Marshall County at 2.0%, and Limestone County and Madison County each at 2.1%. The counties with the highest unemployment rates in 2019 were Wilcox County at 6.3%, Clarke County at 4.8%, and Greene County and Lowndes County at 4.7%. Alabama's major cities with the lowest unemployment rates included Homewood and Vestavia at 1.6%, Northport at 1.7%, and Alabaster, Hoover, and Madison at 1.8%. The State's major cities with the highest unemployment rates were Selma at 5.0%, Prichard at 4.8%, and Anniston and Bessemer at 3.6%. As for job termination laws, the State of Alabama does not have any termination laws. Federal law covers such things as discrimination based upon age, race, religion, sex, national origin, and disabilities, and is handled by the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission - whose office I located in Birmingham.

Additionally, the Alabama Department of Labor’s Labor Market Information Division reported that Alabama’s statewide population and employment outlook for 2008 to 2018 was as follows:

The population in Alabama was expected to increase from 4.6 million in 2008 to approximately 5.1 million by 2018. Industry employment in Alabama was proposed to increase over 10.5% during that period, for an annual average increase of 1.01%. Alabama’s economy was expected to provide an estimated 233,930 new jobs by 2018. Around 65% of all projected employment opportunities over this 10-year period would be due to employee turnover and retirements, and the remainder would be attributed to growth.

With regard to Alabama’s employment in major industries, the term “net change” was the difference between the 2008 and 2018 employment levels for the 2008-2018 ten year projection period, and the term “percent change” represented the share of “net change” to Alabama’s 2006 employment level. Industries that provided “services” were expected to add 199,750 jobs, and this translates to an employment change of just under 12.5%. Within the “service jobs” providing group, the “healthcare and social assistance” job sector was anticipated to have the most new jobs with 44,510. That was followed by the “accommodation and food service” job sector with 23,640 additional jobs, and the “administrative and support” and “waste management and remediation services” job sectors with an addition of 22,620 job openings by 2018. The “goods producing” industries were anticipating 20,440 new jobs, with 5% change in the employment level. Within the “goods producing” sector, “construction” was expected to have 15,290 job openings. The “manufacturing” job sector was to follow with a net change of 5,500 in employment. This small change in employment/job openings was to be due to the difference in “durable goods” with 17,260 jobs and “nondurable goods” with a loss of 11,760 jobs that were predicted through 2018.

As for employment by occupation, Alabama’s total job openings represented openings due to job growth as well as employee replacement needs due to attrition. The “sales and related occupations” job sector was expected to provide the highest number of 10,825 total job openings per year through 2018. Annually, approximately 2,425 job openings were predicted due to “job growth,” with the remaining 7,720 job openings a result of “employee replacement.” The “office and administrative support occupations” sector was to follow closely, with 9,855 jobs as its total average annual job openings. The “food preparation and serving-related occupations” sector was next with 7,310 job openings. The “office and administrative support occupations” sector expected 2,680 new job openings and 7,165 replacement job openings. However, the “food preparation and serving-related occupations” sector was to expect 2,455 new jobs/job growth openings and 4,855 replacement job openings annually through 2018.

For the fastest growing occupations in Alabama from 2008-2018, in terms of *high growth*, the “healthcare support occupations” sector was expected to grow the most, at an annual average rate of 2.11%. The “computer and mathematical occupations” sector was expected to grow an average 2.03% annually, with 825 new jobs and 830 replacement jobs needed. Through 2018, half of Alabama’s top 25 fastest-growing occupations were expected to be in either

health-related or computer-related occupations. Of the top 25, the “bill and account collector” sector was expected to have the smallest employment gain of just over 27% from 2008 to 2018. Ranked fifth on the fast-growing list was the “home health aides” sector that was projected to add the greatest quantity of jobs over this ten-year period with 3,900 jobs, climbing from 10,530 in 2008 to 14,430 in 2018. Topping the fast-growing list was the “veterinary technologists and technicians” sector, which was a somewhat small occupation in Alabama that had only 800 employees; however, this was expected to grow 47.5% over this ten-year period and add 380 jobs. Although fast growing occupations were to offer new employment opportunities because of growth, they likewise might not have provided the high number of annual job openings in comparison to *high demand* occupations.

Alabama’s occupations that are classified as *high demand* were selected based on growth rate, annual openings, and wage criteria. Thirteen of the top forty occupations were health-related. These occupations included pharmacists, physical therapists, registered nurses, dental hygienists, veterinarians, medical and public health social workers, medical assistants, pharmacy technicians, physical therapist assistants, home health aides, occupational therapists, dental assistants, and anesthesiologists. Of all of these occupations, only registered nurses were expected to have the most job openings, with 1,525 job openings predicted per year. There were six “computer and mathematical occupations” that met the *high demand* criteria, and four of these appeared at the top of the list: (1) computer software engineers for applications, (2) network systems and data communications analysts, (3) computer systems analysts, and (4) computer software engineers for systems software.

The “computer software engineers for applications” was the number one occupation overall on the *high demand* list, with a predicted average of 190 job openings per year. The “computer systems analyst” segment was anticipated to have the most job openings within the “computer and mathematical occupations” job sector, with an average of 380 new jobs per year predicted through 2018. Three of the occupations making the *high demand* list over this ten-year period included “production occupations” that were high-skilled jobs requiring up to and including a two-year college degree. These occupations included “welding, solderers, and brazing machine setters,” “team assemblers,” and “aircraft structure, surfaces, rigging, and systems assemblers.” Of these three occupations, the “team assemblers” segment was expected to experience the largest number of average annual openings with 1,460 jobs per year.

And for the years 2008-2018, occupations classified as *declining* in Alabama were selected based on the net loss of jobs anticipated over this period, as well as a minimum of a 10 percent decline through 2018. Half of the 20 jobs listed were in the “production occupations” sector, which were jobs directly involved in creating new goods. “Sewing machine operators” was the number one occupation on the *declining* list, with a net loss of 1,760 jobs. Seven out of the 20 fastest *declining* jobs over the period were expected in the “office and administrative support” sector. These occupations included file clerks, order clerks, computer operators, switchboard operators, mail clerks and mail machine operators, postal service mail sorters, and new accounts clerks. Of these office jobs, file clerks were projected to decrease by 960 jobs over that 10 year period.

The Alabama Department of Labor’s Labor Market Information Division currently reports that Alabama’s statewide employment outlook for the State's 2016 to 2026 anticipated population, published at <http://www2.labor.alabama.gov/Projections/Occupational/>, is as follows:

For the jobs predicted to experience the least growth in Alabama, it is the “service jobs” that are going to experience the most change, as (1) certain aspects of the "administrative and support services” job sector (secretaries, office clerks, tellers, bookkeepers) are expected to have a job decline of up to 17% (in loss of jobs), (2) aspects of the "goods producing services” job sector (sewing machine operators, postal workers, data entry keyers, cooks, switchboard operators, bill collectors, metal fabricators, computer operators) are expected to have a job decline of up to 24%, and (3) aspects of the “healthcare and social assistance services” job sector (respiratory therapist technicians, pharmacy aides, medical transcriptionists) are expected to have a job decline of up to 57%. The jobs predicted to experience the most growth in Alabama include (1) certain aspects of the “healthcare and social assistance services” job sector (home health aides, physicians assistants, health specialty teachers, nurse practitioners, physical therapists and assistants, ambulance drivers, substance abuse counselors) are expected to have a job increase of up to 37%, (2) aspects of the "goods producing services” job sector (oil and gas operators, aircraft mechanics, software developers, rail track layers and operators, prosthetics makers) are expected to have a job increase of up to 23%, and (3) certain aspects of the “research and development services” job sector (industrial engineers, biomedical engineers, statistical assistants, market research analysts, mechanical engineers, computer and information research scientists) are expected to have a job increase of up to 30%.

**Describe the workforce and infrastructure needs of business in the State of Alabama:**

Workforce needs continue to include employee recruiting, screening, and training services that are to be provided at little or no cost to companies seeking to locate, begin, or expand their businesses in Alabama. Infrastructure needs for such businesses continue to include adequate plant location sites, well-developed and interconnected roadways, water and sewer systems, waterways and port facilities, airport facilities, and computer/information technology and communication systems for use in manufacturing and transporting in raw materials and transporting out finished goods and products.

Alabama has addressed these needs to the point that, in 2013 and again in 2019, Alabama was ranked by the magazine *Area Development Site and Facility Planning* as the fourth top State for doing business (behind Georgia, Tennessee, and South Carolina) based on the categories of (1) business environment (which considers costs, taxes and regulations, incentives, etc.), (2) labor climate (which considers diversity, costs, development programs, etc.), and (3) infrastructure and global access factors (which includes rail/highway access, shovel-ready sites, utility rates, and logistics access). Alabama’s chief attribute continues to be in having a proven track record of economic development in that companies in the fields of aerospace, defense, automotive, agricultural products, food production, steel/metal products, forestry products, and chemicals have located and expanded within the State. Alabama’s State and local leaders implemented “*Accelerate Alabama*,” which is the State's long-range economic development plan that is based on three components: (1) recruitment of new business and industry to the State, (2) retention and expansion of existing businesses and industry within the State, and (3) creating new jobs through innovation, entrepreneurship, research, development, and commercialization. Alabama’s skilled work force is partly due to the Alabama Industrial Development Training (AIDT) Division within the Alabama Department of Commerce, as AIDT is a key component of the State’s workforce development infrastructure that manages a recruitment, screening, and training services program assisting new and expanding businesses - especially manufacturers - at no cost to those businesses. Also, Alabama’s 2-year community college system offers more than 150 career technical programs to interested students. Another asset is Alabama’s extensive transportation and shipping infrastructure developed to serve economic development, as Alabama is situated within a one-day drive to one-half of the United States’ population. On Alabama’s Gulf Coast, there are over 4,000 acres of ocean port facilities, including the Port of Mobile (an intermodal facility comprising the sixth-busiest port in the world). Alabama’s ocean ports connect to a 3,000-mile railroad system and six interstate highways. Companies involving aerospace, automotive, bioscience, advanced manufacturing, distribution, information technology, and chemicals continue to comprise Alabama’s high-growth industries. Investments by Mercedes, Honda, Hyundai, Toyota-Mazda, and Volkswagen drive the automotive job sector. The shipbuilder Austal USA produces next-generation warships for the U.S. Navy near the Port of Mobile. Airbus’s assembly facility in Mobile produces the A320 family of passenger jets (Delta Airlines being a major customer), as that site maintains an airport, ocean port, and an adequate amount of land while the work force is trained in skills similar to that of aircraft assembly.

Previously, in July 2011 Alabama’s Governor issued an Executive Order creating the Alabama Economic Development Alliance, which was tasked with developing direction for Alabama’s future economic development efforts. The Alliance produced the economic development strategic plan for the State, termed *Accelerate Alabama*. The “Accelerate Alabama” plan revealed that Alabama needed to diversify its efforts by emphasizing (1) recruitment, (2) retention, and (3) renewal as tools to accelerate economic development. For (1) recruitment to attract new business and industry, Alabama needed to focus on (i) providing a workforce with skills that are aligned with prospective companies’ current and future employment needs; (ii) ensuring that geographic sites with infrastructure suitable for business and industry are available to meet these companies’ operating criteria; (iii) determining the availability and competitiveness of financial aid that will assist companies with product research and development, and business development and expansion; (iv) reaching out to prospective businesses in a proactive manner; and (v) building capacity for the State to recruit diverse industries – that will also include entertainment-related productions (such as film production companies to film movies and television shows in the State). For (2) the retention and expansion of existing businesses and industries, Alabama needed to focus on (i) aligning its workforce services so that education and training of employees, communication with and among businesses and industries, and fulfillment of evolving technological needs flowed as collaborative and productive efforts; (ii) strengthening its training capabilities for the existing labor pool so as to develop skills that can translate to evolving business requirements; (iii) developing initiatives to assist business growth in rural areas; (iv) increasing exports so as to expand the customer base and increase profits that will translate into further investment; and (v) support military bases and defense contractors as assets to - and vital partners in - the State’s economy. For (3) the renewal of interest in business and industry, Alabama needed to develop a statewide legislative agenda for creating government and organizational capability to (i) assist in business innovation (such as creating State agencies to focus solely on economic development assisting business and industry, and offering tax credits and financial incentive packages to business and industry); (ii) build the State’s research and development capacity (such as through school/university and business partnerships); (iii) coordinate and increase efforts to commercialize resources (such as developing additional uses for the State’s raw materials and natural resources) and generate tourism for the State’s rivers, beaches, and waterways, the State Parks’ nature/hiking trails and camping facilities, local public golf courses, etc.; (iv) support downtown revitalization for business, residential, and transportation growth; and (v) proffer sustainability and renewable resource efforts (to include forestry and paper product development, solar and wind power diversification to accompany fossil fuel and hydroelectric power use, etc.) that can drive this development potential.

This directive has paid off handsomely, with the recent effort being the major business development announcement of the Toyota-Mazda sport utility vehicle/SUV assembly line/ manufacturing plant that is locating in Huntsville. The construction site for this plant is a $1.6 Billion direct investment, the facility has more than 3.1 million square feet, and it is scheduled to be open for vehicle production in 2021 employing 4,000 employees. To assist with hiring those new employees, Toyota-Mazda has engaged other companies in its efforts to attract and train the right workforce. Among the companies making that happen is PSI Services, a consulting and assessments solution firm that designed both an online assessment tool and hands-on simulation tool to help Toyota-Mazda determine which job applicants have the best chances for success at the Huntsville plant.

With regard to a favorable general regulatory environment - which is part of an overall business cooperative and responsive climate, though the regulatory world is often at least partly beyond the purview of state government, multiple parties have a hand in painting the regulatory picture, including environmental regulators, workplace safety and workers’ compensation authorities, zoning officials, and others. There are plenty of regulatory topics where government red tape can slow down or stall a project, and these situations can present opportunities wherein states can differentiate themselves in a pro-business way. In Alabama (which is the state ranked first in this category by <https://www.areadevelopment.com/Top-States-for-Doing-Business/Q3-2019/overall-results-georgia-ranked-top-state-by-site-selection-c.shtml>), the Alabama Department of Environmental Management (ADEM) developed a “one-stop permitting” process that is facilitated by a Permit Coordination and Development Center. That Center serves to get one hurdle out of the way in as simple a fashion as possible so as to streamline practices so that ADEM's environmental regulatory efforts do not impede business progress.

**Describe any major changes that may have an economic impact, such as planned public or private sector investments or initiatives that have affected or may affect job and business growth opportunities during the planning period. Describe any needs for workforce development, business support or infrastructure these changes may create:**

In addition to the Alabama Economic Development Alliance’s economic development strategic plan for the State, termed *Accelerate Alabama*, described in the section above, the University of Alabama Center for Business and Economic Research (CBER) had previously issued the “State of the Workforce Report V: Alabama” in June 2011, which report detailed the skill and educational requirements in a projected labor market where those seeking jobs outnumber the available jobs. Among the economic trends at that time, the State's population was expected to increase from just over 4.6 million in 2008 to close to 5.1 million by 2018. Industry employment in the state would increase over 13% for 2010-2020, for an average increase of 1.4 percent. Alabama’s economy was expected to provide an estimated 282,000 new jobs by 2020. Approximately 62% of all projected employment openings over that 10-year period would be due to employee turnover and retirements, and the remainder would be attributed to growth. Net change was the difference between the 2010 and 2020 employment levels for that 10 year projection period. Percent change represented the share of net change to the 2010 base year to the 2020 projected year. Industries that provided services were expected to add 235,000, translating to an employment change of over 15%. Within the service providing group, Healthcare and Social Assistance was anticipated to have the most new jobs with 77,000. Industries that produced goods were anticipated to produce just at 42,300 new jobs with a 7% change in employment. Within Manufacturing, durable goods were expected to add new jobs around 23,000; whereas nondurable goods were expected to lose close to 3,000 jobs over that period. In terms of high growth, healthcare support occupations were expected to grow the most, at an annual average rate of 2.11%. Computer and mathematical occupations were expected to grow an average 2.03% annually, with 825 new jobs and 830 needed for occupational replacement.

More specifically, that June 2011 Report's details were as follows:

• Skill and education requirements for jobs would keep rising. Educational and training requirement of high-demanded, fast-growing, and high-earning occupations would demonstrate the importance of education in developing the future workforce. It was predicted that in the future, more jobs would require postsecondary education and training at a minimum. The importance of general/basic skills and for high-demand, high-growth, and high-earning jobs would indicate a strong need for training in these skills. The pace of training would need to increase for technical and systems skills, while the scale of training would be raised for basic and social skills. All high school graduates would need to possess basic skills so that postsecondary and higher education could focus on other and more complex skills. Employers would be an integral part of planning for training as they could help to identify future skill needs and any existing gaps.

• From a 2008 base, a worker surplus of about 116,880 for 2018 and a worker shortfall of almost 73,317 for 2025 were predicted. This would demand a focus on worker skills through 2018, after which both skills and the expected shortfall would have to be priorities for 2025. Worker shortfalls for critical occupations would need to be addressed continuously. Strategies to address skill needs and worker shortfalls would include:

a. Improvements in education and its funding;

b. Continuation and enhancement of programs to assess, retrain, and place dislocated workers;

c. Focus on hard-to-serve populations (e.g. out-of-school youth);

d. Lowering of the high school dropout rate;

e. Use of economic opportunities to attract new residents;

f. Facilitation of in-commuting, and

g. Encouragement of older worker participation in the labor force.

Pursuant to the Alabama Department of Labor, *The Changing Workforce in Alabama* examined what the job outlook in Alabama would look like over the 2008-2018 decade. The Alabama Department of Labor's Labor Market Information Division compiled data on projected future employment opportunities to assist the citizens of Alabama in their efforts to obtain gainful employment. In reviewing the information the ADOL kept in mind a person's unique interests, qualifications, and educational training goals. The key to successful employment decision-making is the knowledge you obtain about upcoming trends in the job market. This information was produced to enable citizens to make informed and appropriate career choices. More specifically:

• *National Population and Workforce Projections.* The total civilian noninstitutional population 16 years of age or older in the United States was 233.8 million in 2008 with a labor force population of 154.3 million. By the year 2018, the civilian working age population was projected to increase to 258.9 million and the labor force was expected to climb to 166.9 million. While women in the labor force were expected to increase annually by 0.9% from 2008 to 2018, men would only increase 0.7% per year. The labor force in 2018 is expected to be older and more diverse. It is projected that people 55 years and older will make up 23.9% of the labor force. This is an increase of 3.6% for the period. The Hispanic population should show varied rates of growth depending on the area of the country. By 2018, the Hispanic labor force was projected to reach 29.3 million, an increase of 33.1% over the period. Groups other than Hispanic are expected to grow only 4.0% over the period.

• *Older Workforce*. As the baby boomer generation ages, the median age of the labor force is expected to rise from 41.2 years of age to 42.3 by 2018. About 63.5% of the labor force will be 25 to 54 years of age as compared to 23.9% of the labor force 55 and over. The 55 and older group is expected to grow the fastest among all age groups, 4.5 times the overall labor force. The subgroup driving this growth is 65 to 74 years of age with a 2.3% annual growth rate.

• *Entrants*. New entrants into the U.S. labor force will account for over 20% of the total labor force during the 2008-2018 period. Just fewer than 74.4% of these will be White, 24.5% will be Hispanic, 14.4% will be Black, and 7.5% will be Asian. Growth in the Hispanic share of the civilian labor force is expected to outpace other groups due to overall population growth, including high birth rates, larger numbers of immigrants, and the higher labor force participation rates of Hispanic men.

• *Statewide Population and Employment Outlook*. The population in Alabama is expected to increase from just over 4.6 million in 2008 to close to 5.1 million by the year 2018. Industry employment in the state will increase over 10.5% for the period, for an annual average increase of 1.01%. Alabama’s economy is expected to provide an estimated 233,930 new jobs by 2018. Around 65% of all projected employment opportunities over the 10-year period will be due to employee turnover and retirements, and the remainder should be attributed to growth.

• *Employment in Major Industries*. Net change is the difference between the 2008 and 2018 employment levels for the 10 year projection period.  Percent change represents the share of net change to the 2006 employment level. Industries that provide services are expected to add 199,750, and this translates to an employment change of just under 12.5%.  Within the Service Providing Group, Healthcare and Social Assistance is anticipated to have the most new jobs with 44,510 jobs. This is followed by Accommodation and Food Services with 23,640 additional jobs, and Administrative and Support and Waste Management and Remediation Services with an addition of 22,620 openings by 2018. Industries that produce goods are anticipating 20,440 new jobs, with 5% change in the employment level. In Goods Producing, Construction is expected to have 15,290 job openings. The Manufacturing sector follows with a net change of 5,500 jobs in employment.  This small change in employment openings is due to the difference in Durable Goods with 17,260 and Nondurable Goods with a loss of 11,760 jobs through 2018.

• *Employment by Occupation*. Total job openings represent openings due to growth as well as replacement needs due to attrition. Sales and Related Occupations are expected to provide the highest number of 10,825 total job openings per year through 2018 with 10,165. Annually, 2,425 job openings are expected due to growth, and the remaining 7,720 jobs should be due to replacement. Office and Administrative Support Occupations follow closely with 9,855 total average annual openings, and Food Preparation and Serving Related Occupations with 7,310. Office and Administrative Support Occupations expect 2,680 new job openings and replacement openings of 7,165. Food Preparation and Serving Related Occupations should expect 2,455 new and 4,855 replacement openings annually through 2018.

• *Fastest Growing Occupations Alabama 2008-2018*. In terms of *high growth*, Healthcare Support Occupations are expected to grow the most, at an annual average rate of 2.11%. Computer and Mathematical Occupations are expected to grow an average 2.03% annually, with 825 new jobs and 830 needed for occupational replacement. Through 2018, half of Alabama’s top 25 fastest growing occupations are expected to be in either health-related or computer-related occupations. Of the top 25, Bill and Account Collectors are expected to have the smallest employment gain of just over 27% from 2008 to 2018. Fifth on the fast-growing list, Home Health Aides is projected to add the greatest quantity of jobs over the period with 3,900 jobs, climbing from 10,530 in 2008 to 14,430 in 2018. Topping the fast-growing list is Veterinary Technologists and Technicians. This somewhat small occupation in the state with only 800 employees is expected to grow 47.5% over the period, adding 380 jobs. Although fast growing occupations offer new employment opportunities because of growth, they may not provide the high number of annual job openings in comparison to high demand occupations.

• *Selected High Demand Occupations Alabama 2008-2018*. Occupations classified as *high demand* are selected based on growth rate, annual openings, and wage criteria. Thirteen of the top 40 occupations are health-related. These occupations are Pharmacists, Physical Therapists, Registered Nurses, Dental Hygienists, Veterinarians, Medical and Public Health Social Workers, Medical Assistants, Pharmacy Technicians, Physical Therapist Assistants, Home Health Aides, Occupational Therapists, Dental Assistants, and Anesthesiologists.  Of all the occupations on the entire list, Registered Nurses are expected to have the most openings with 1,525 per year.  Six Computer and Mathematical Occupations met the high demand criteria and four appear at the top of the list: Computer Software Engineers, Applications, Network Systems and Data Communications Analysts, Computer Systems Analysts, and Computer Software Engineers, Systems Software. Applications Computer Software Engineers is the number one occupation overall on the high-demand list with 190 average annual openings per year, but Computer Systems Analysts are anticipated to have the most openings for the Computer and Mathematical Occupations group with an annual average 380 jobs through 2018.  Three of the occupations making the high-demand list over the period are production occupations, which are high-skilled occupations requiring an Associate Degree or less. These occupations include Welding, Soldering, and Brazing Machine Setters, Team Assemblers, and Aircraft Structure, Surfaces, Rigging, and Systems Assemblers. Of these three, Team Assemblers is expected to experience the largest number of average annual openings with 1,460.

• *Selected Declining Occupations Alabama 2008-2018*. Occupations classified as *declining* are selected based on the net loss of jobs over the period and also a minimum of 10% decline through 2018. Half of the 20 jobs listed are Production Occupations, which are jobs directly involved in creating new goods. Sewing Machine Operators are number one on the *declining* list, with a net loss of 1,760 jobs. Seven out of the 20 fastest declining jobs over the period are expected in Office and Administrative Support Occupations. These occupations include File Clerks, Order Clerks, Computer Operators, Switchboard Operators, Mail Clerks and Mail Machine Operators, Postal Service Mail Sorters, and New Accounts Clerks. Of these office jobs, File Clerks are projected to decrease by 960 jobs over the 10 year period.

(Source: <http://www2.labor.alabama.gov/Projections/worforce.aspx>.)

Most recently, the University of Alabama's CBER issued the “State of the Workforce Report XIII: Alabama" in August 2019, which report analyzes Alabama's workforce supply and demand issues using available metrics of workforce characteristics, and presents implications and recommendations. This August 2019 Report's details are as follows:

"• Alabama had an unemployment rate of 3.8 percent in March 2019, with 83,865 unemployed. An underemployment rate of 22.8 percent for 2018 means that the state has a 574,914-strong available labor pool that includes 491,049 underemployed workers who are looking for better jobs and are willing to commute farther and longer for such jobs.

• Net out-commuting jumped from 20,196 in 2005 to 39,073 in 2015 but commute time and distance went down in 2018 from the previous year. This implies that congestion eased statewide. However, congestion is likely to persist especially in the major metro areas as the state economy and population grow and can slow the pace of economic development. Continuous maintenance and development of transportation infrastructure and systems is therefore important.

• By sector, the top five employers in the state are manufacturing, health care and social assistance, retail trade, accommodation and food services, and educational services. These five industries provided 1,094,679 jobs or 58.7% of the state total in the first quarter of 2018. The leading employers are not the highest paying sectors, as only manufacturing had an average wage that is above the state average monthly wage of $3,539. Economic development should aim to diversify and strengthen the state’s economy by retaining, expanding, and attracting more high-wage providing industries. Workforce development should also focus on preparing workers for these industries.

• On average, 80,716 jobs were created per quarter from the second quarter of 2001 to the first quarter of 2018; quarterly net job flows averaged 7,671. Job creation is the number of new jobs that are created either by new businesses or through expansion of existing firms. Net job flows reflect the difference between current and previous employment at all businesses.

• The top five high-demand occupations are Laborers and Freight, Stock, and Material Movers, Hand; Team Assemblers; Customer Service Representatives; Heavy and Tractor-Trailer Truck Drivers; and Registered Nurses.

• The top five fast-growing occupations are Home Health Aides; Aircraft Mechanics and Service Technicians; Information Security Analysts; Physician Assistants; and Computer Numerically Controlled Machine Tool Programmers, Metal and Plastic.

• The top 50 high-earning occupations are in health, management, postsecondary education, science, and engineering fields and have a minimum salary of $102,932. Nine of the top 10 are health occupations and one is in management.

• Of the top 40 high-demand, top 19 fast-growing, and top 50 high-earning occupations, two - Software Developers, and Systems Software and Aerospace Engineers - are both high-demand and high-earning occupations. Eleven occupations are both high-demand and fast-growing. None are in all three occupations. Of the state’s 790 occupations, 114 are expected to decline over the 2016 to 2026 period. Nineteen occupations are expected to sharply decline by a minimum of 140 jobs, with each dropping by at least 7.0 percent. Education and training for these 19 occupations should slow accordingly.

• Skill and education requirements for jobs keep rising. Educational and training requirements of high-demand, fast-growing, and high-earning occupations demonstrate the importance of education in developing tomorrow’s workforce. In the future, more jobs will require postsecondary education and training at a minimum.

• The importance of basic skills generally and for high-demand, high-growth, and high-earning jobs indicate a strong need for training in these skills. The pace of training needs to increase for technical, basic, and systems skills, while the scale of training must be raised for basic and social skills. Ideally, all high school graduates should possess basic skills so that postsecondary and higher education can focus on other and more complex skills. Employers should be an integral part of planning for training as they can help identify future skill needs and any existing gaps.

• From a 2016 base, worker shortfalls of about 199,000 and 243,000 are expected for 2026 and 2030, respectively. Worker shortfalls are expected to rise to 273,000 in 2035 and reach 291,000 by 2040. This trend requires prioritizing on both skills and the expected shortfall through 2040. Worker shortfalls for critical occupations will need to be addressed continuously. Strategies to address skill needs and worker shortfalls might include: (1) improvements in education and its funding; (2) use of economic opportunities to attract new residents; (3) focusing on hard-to-serve populations (e.g. out-of-school youth); (4) lowering the high school dropout rate; (5) continuation and enhancement of programs to assess, retrain, and place dislocated workers; (6) encouragement of older worker participation in the labor force; and (7) facilitation of in-commuting.

• Improving education is important because (i) a highly educated and productive workforce is a critical economic development asset, (ii) productivity rises with education, (iii) educated people are more likely to work, and (iv) it yields high private and social rates of return on investment. Workforce development must view all of education and other programs (e.g. adult education, career technical training, worker retraining, career readiness, etc.) as one system. Funding to support workforce development may require tax reform at state and local levels, and should provide for flexibility as workforce needs change over time and demand different priorities. Publicizing both private and public returns to education can encourage individuals to raise their own educational attainment levels, while also promoting public and legislative support for education.

• Higher incomes that come with improved educational attainment and work skills will help to increase personal income for the state as well as raise additional tax revenues for the state and local (county and city) tax jurisdictions. This is especially important for a state that has low population and labor force growth rates as well as low per capita income.

• Together, workforce development and economic development can build a strong, well-diversified Alabama economy. Success cannot be achieved in one without the other."

(Source: <http://www2.labor.alabama.gov/workforcedev/WorkforceReports/Alabama.pdf>.)

*Alabama's Fastest Growing Occupations 2010-2020* depicted that over half of Alabama’s top 20 fastest growing occupations were expected to be in health related occupations. Home Health Aides were projected to add the greatest quantity of jobs over the period with 7,860, climbing from 11,370 in 2010 to 19,230 in 2020. Topping the list of fastest growing occupations was Personal and Home Care Aides, which is projected to increase by 71% through 2020, adding 2,990 jobs by 2020. Although fast growing occupations were predicted to offer new employment opportunities because of growth, they might not provide the high number of annual job openings in comparison to high-demand occupations. Occupations classified as high-demand are selected based on growth rate, annual job openings, and wage criteria, and these can be found in *Alabama High Demand Occupations 2010-2020*, wherein 21 of the top 40 job occupations were health related. These included Registered Nurses, Physical Therapists, Dental Hygienists, Physical Therapist Assistants, Medical and Public Health Social Workers, Occupational Therapists, Anesthesiologists, Pharmacists, Family and General Practitioners, Medical and Health Service Managers, Radiologic Technologists and Technicians, Diagnostic Medical Sonographers, Home Health Aides, Dentists, Physicians Assistants, Medical Secretaries, Surgeons, Medical Assistants, Personal and Home Care Aides, Licensed Practical Nurses and Licensed Vocational Nurses, and Dental Assistants. Of all the occupations on the entire list, Registered Nurses were expected to have the most openings with 1,990 per year. Seven computer and mathematical occupations met the high-demand criteria and four appear at the top of the list: Software Developers/Systems Software, Software Developers/Applications, Computer Systems Analysts, and Network and Computer Systems Architects and Administrators. Computer Systems Analysts were anticipated to have the most openings for the computer and mathematical occupations group with an annual average 320 jobs through 2020.

In light of the above information, the workforce development system has been trying to ensure - and continues to work toward - that those persons seeking job training are only enrolled into programs that have a good chance of providing a positive outcome and sustainable employment for those who successfully complete training - to include graduation from a postsecondary institution.

**How do the skills and education of the current workforce correspond to employment opportunities in the State of Alabama?**

Previously, according the Census figures collected from 1990-2009, Alabama citizens’ educational attainment reflects an increase in school completion rates. In 1990, 75.2% of the nation’s adults age 18 and over reported that they had graduated from high school, and Alabama’s figure was 66.9%. In 2000, 80.4% of the nation’s adults reported they had graduated from high school, and Alabama’s figure was 75.3%. And in 2009, 85.3% of the nation’s adults reported they had graduated from high school, and Alabama’s figure was 82.1%. In 1990, 20.3% of adults reported that they had earned a Bachelor’s degree, and Alabama’s figure was 15.7%. In 2000, 24.4% of the nation’s adults reported that they had earned a Bachelor’s degree, and Alabama’s figure was 19%. And in 2009, 27.9% of the nation’s adults reported that they had earned a Bachelor’s degree, and Alabama’s figure was 22%. In 1990, 7.2% of the nation’s adults reported they had earned an advanced college degree, and Alabama’s figure was 5.5%. In 2000, 8.9% of the nation’s adults reported they had earned an advanced college degree, and Alabama’s figure was 6.9%. And in 2009, 10.3% of the nation’s adults reported they had earned an advanced college degree, and Alabama’s figure was 7.7%.

In 2019, Alabama's education data showed that of persons aged 18 to 24 years, 12.3% had a 9th grade to 12th grade education with no diploma earned, and of persons aged 25 to 34 years, 9.3% had a 9th grade to 12th grade education with no diploma earned. Of persons aged 18 to 24 years, 4.9% had earned an Associate degree, and of persons aged 25 to 34 years, 9.2% had earned an Associate degree. Of persons aged 18 to 24 years, 6.8% had earned a Bachelor's degree, and of persons aged 25 to 34 years, 18.8% had earned a Bachelor's degree. Of persons aged 18 to 24 years, 0.5% had earned a Graduate or Professional degree, and of persons aged 25 to 34 years, 7.7% had earned a Graduate or Professional degree. (Source: <https://www.towncharts.com/Alabama/Alabama-state-Education-data.html>.)

The 2019 American Community Survey's education data for Alabama indicate that the number of people age 25 years or older who have graduated from high school or completed the GED or equivalent credential is 86% percent high school graduates or better, which is the second most of all the states in the Southern states region. The state with the highest percent of high school graduates or better in the group is [Tennessee](https://www.towncharts.com/Tennessee/Tennessee-state-Education-data.html), which has a high school graduate percentage of 87% - only slightly larger than Alabama's. The number of people aged 25 years or older who have graduated from college with a Bachelor's degree or higher is 25% percent in Alabama, which again is the second most of all the Southern states (the state with the highest percent with a Bachelor's degree or higher in the group is [Tennessee](https://www.towncharts.com/Tennessee/Tennessee-state-Education-data.html), with a percent with a Bachelor's degree of 27% that measures 6.8% larger than Alabama). For those people aged 25 years or older who either have no schooling or dropped out of school before completing high school, [Alabama](https://www.towncharts.com/Alabama/Alabama-state-Education-data.html) has 14% who dropped out of school, which is the third most of all other Southern states. The state with the highest percent who dropped out of school in the group is [Mississippi](https://www.towncharts.com/Mississippi/Mississippi-state-Education-data.html), with a 16% rate of those who dropped out of school. In terms of advanced education (the percentage of all people who have received a post-secondary education), Alabama has 47% of people with a Bachelor's degree, again the second most of all the Southern states in the area. Of the Bachelor's degrees earned by residents aged 25 years and older, Alabama has the largest proportion of percent of people with a degree in Engineering at 7.6% of the total, and is ranked #1 among the Southern states. For all graduate and professional schools (such as Law or Medical school) and whether students are enrolled in public or private schools, Alabama has the largest percent enrolled in a Public graduate or Professional school at 77% of the total, and is ranked #1 among the Southern states. For the total number of students enrolled - that includes all students enrolled from preschool to graduate school, Alabama has 1,182,234 total population enrolled in school, which is the second most of all the Southern states. The Southern state with the highest total population enrolled in school is [Tennessee](https://www.towncharts.com/Tennessee/Tennessee-state-Education-data.html) with a total population enrolled in school of 1,574,474, which is 33.2% larger than Alabama's total enrollment. (Source: <https://www.towncharts.com/Alabama/Alabama-state-Education-data.html>.)

Alabama’s *Integrated Workforce Plan 2012-2016* reported that in June 2012, Alabama’s nonfarm employment totaled 1,875,200. In general, high-earning occupations required high educational attainment levels; all but two of the high-earning occupations required a Bachelor’s or higher degree. Twenty-seven (66%) of the 41 high-demand occupations required an Associate degree at the minimum and 23 (56%) required a Bachelor’s or higher degree. Twenty-one (52%) of the 40 fast-growing occupations required an Associate degree at the minimum and 16 (40%) required a Bachelor’s or higher degree. The 2010 to 2020 occupational projections indicated that future jobs will require postsecondary education and training at a minimum. Job ads state that employers are increasingly requiring a high school diploma or GED at a minimum. Of the state’s 905 occupations and occupational categories, 117 were expected to decline over the period and education and training for these would slow accordingly.

Alabama’s *Integrated Workforce Plan 2012-2016* also reported that skill and education requirements for jobs would keep rising. Educational and training requirements of high-demand, fast-growing, and high-earning occupations would demonstrate the importance of education in developing the future workforce. Alabama expected that in the future, more jobs would require postsecondary education and training at a minimum. The importance of basic skills generally - and for high-demand, high-growth, and high-earning jobs - indicated a strong need for training in these skills. The pace of training needed to increase for technical and systems skills while the scale of training should be raised for basic and social skills. Ideally, all high school graduates should possess basic skills so that postsecondary and higher education can focus on teaching other and more complex skills. Employers should be an integral part of planning for training as they can help identify future skill needs and any existing gaps.

From a 2008 base, a worker surplus of about 116,880 for 2018 and a worker shortfall of almost 73,317 for 2025 were expected for Alabama. This would demand that a focus be placed on worker skills through 2018, after which both skills and the expected shortfall must be made priorities for 2025. Worker shortfalls for critical occupations would need to be addressed on a continual basis. The strategies to address skill needs and worker shortfalls would include:

a. Improvements in education and its funding;

b. Continuation and enhancement of programs to assess, retrain, and place dislocated workers;

c. Focus on hard-to-serve populations (e.g. out-of-school youth);

d. Lowering of the high school dropout rate;

e. Use of economic opportunities to attract new residents;

f. Facilitation of in-commuting, and

g. Encouragement of older worker participation in the labor force.

However, in light of *Alabama's Fastest Growing Occupations 2010-2020* and *Alabama High Demand Occupations 2010-2020*, Alabama’s workforce development initiatives have started to view all of education and other programs (e.g. adult education, career technical training, worker retaining, career readiness, etc.) as one system. Funding to support workforce development is going to require tax increases and resource development at the State and local levels, but would provide for necessary flexibility as workforce needs both change over time and demand different priorities. Publicizing both the State’s private and public returns to education encourages individuals to raise their own educational attainment levels while also promoting public and legislative support for education. Also, higher incomes that come with improved educational attainment and work skills will help to increase personal income for the State as well as raise additional tax revenues at the State and local levels. This is especially important for a State that has a low population and low labor force growth rates. Together, workforce development and economic development are designed to build a strong, well-diversified Alabama economy. Indeed, one cannot achieve success without the other. In light of the above information, the workforce development system has been trying to ensure (and continues to work toward) that those seeking job training are only enrolled into programs that have a good change of providing a positive outcome and sustainable employment for those who successfully complete training, to include graduation from a postsecondary institution.

Coupled with its current stage of increased education completion rates, Alabama is at a pivotal point in time where workforce development is critical to the success and continued growth of its citizens and businesses. Because job skills, education, and training are the tools individuals need to obtain a job and enjoy the quality of life they desire, the Alabama Department of Commerce's Workforce Development Division receives funding from the U.S. Department of Labor to expend in preparing individuals with the occupational skills necessary for work; to recruit, place, mentor, and counsel potential employees; and to combine the State’s education, employment, and job training resources into aligned efforts. Alabama's workforce development system works to manage persistent labor shortages, increase the business community's satisfaction with education and training in the State, ensure that workforce development is equivalent to economic development, and integrate special populations into the economic mainstream.

Alabama has been very successful with industrial recruitment through its State agencies’ combined efforts. The State must also continue focusing on retaining and expanding jobs of existing industries by ensuring the workforce is well trained, and that the training needs of current and emerging businesses and industry are met. Other areas that are important to the retention and expansion of jobs in the State include providing continual support for export development and for contractors working in the State. The Alabama Community College System (ACCS), which is comprised of 22 comprehensive community colleges and four technical colleges, the Alabama Industrial Development Training (AIDT), and the Alabama Technology Network (ATN), all work under the umbrella known as the Alabama Workforce Training System (AWTS). The AWTS is part of the State’s plan to coordinate workforce training efforts within the state, as formally aligning these efforts will result in better training for employees and better services for companies in Alabama. The entities that comprise AWTS are represented on the Alabama State Workforce Board, which is in place to ensure that a well-educated and trained workforce for Alabama’s existing business and industry is essential, resulting in their long-term growth, development, and retention within the State.

To accomplish these objectives, the State’s plans include developing and implementing a program to communicate education and workforce services that are available to businesses, workers, and students. The State is working to build a more efficient and more collaborative alignment of workforce programs through oversight by the Alabama State Workforce Board. Additional major initiatives include developing programs (high school, and two-year and four-year college programs) to produce qualified workers with skills that are in urgent demand, such as industrial maintenance technicians, industrial and electrical engineers, information technology/IT professionals, welders, sheet metal workers, robotic technicians, etc. The State also has plans to utilize technology (such as long-distance learning) to extend education and training resources in the State to more Alabamians, and to develop strategies for enhancing awareness of opportunities by way of Alabama’s two-year community college system. Additionally, Alabama wants to ensure that industry is aware of the State’s workforce training initiatives that meet those industries’ skill shortage requirements. The State is utilizing its governmental workforce development resources to provide a workforce whose skills are aligned with the needs of current and future prospects. It is also putting the “Training for Existing Business and Industry” (TEBI) programs in the community colleges through a “re-engineering” and “re-focus” process so as to update them for modern-day effectiveness. The State is also developing and implementing the Governors Small Business Assistance Initiative through the community colleges and TEBI programs. And it has developed a strategic plan that is based on business and student needs so that they are aligned with current and future job opportunities across the state.

**Describe current workforce training initiatives supported by the State of Alabama. Describe how these efforts will support the State’s Consolidated Plan.**

In addition to the State's workforce training initiatives and efforts stated in the above sections, on July 22, 2014, the U.S. Congress's Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act (Public Law 113-128) was signed into law. The WIOA is comprehensive legislation that reforms and modernizes the public workforce system. The WIOA reaffirms the role of the public workforce system and brings together and enhances several employment, education, and training programs by providing resources, services, and leadership tools for the public workforce system to help individuals find good jobs and stay employed, and by improving employer prospects for success in the global marketplace. The WIOS ensures that the public workforce system operates as a comprehensive, integrated, and streamlined system to provide pathways to prosperity for those it serves and continuously improves the quality and performance of its services. The WIOA **is funded 100% with federal funds made available to the Alabama Department of Commerce by the U. S. Department of Labor's Employment and Training Administration. Available s**ervices and training include [Business and Employer Services](http://wioa-alabama.org/business-and-employer-services/), [Career Services](https://wioa-alabama.org/career-services/). [Customized Training](http://wioa-alabama.org/customized-training/), [Dedicated Classes](https://wioa-alabama.org/dedicated-classes/), [Incumbent Worker Training](https://wioa-alabama.org/incumbent-training/), [Individual Training Accounts](https://wioa-alabama.org/individual-training-accounts/), [On-the-Job Training](http://wioa-alabama.org/on-the-job-training/), [Rapid Response](http://wioa-alabama.org/rapid-response/), [Relocation Assistance](http://wioa-alabama.org/relocation-assistance/), and [Work-based Learning](https://wioa-alabama.org/work-based-learning/).

Additionally, Alabama’s *Integrated Workforce Plan 2012-2016* reported that the vision for Alabama’s workforce development is to provide a market-driven system that delivers services to customers using an innovative and comprehensive approach. To facilitate this effort, Alabama's then-Governor, Robert Bentley, issued Executive Order Number 21 creating the Alabama Economic Development Alliance so as to more effectively and efficiently utilize the job creation and workforce development assets of the State of Alabama. The Alabama Economic Development Alliance consists of State agencies, the Alabama Community College System, Universities and research organizations, and local economic development agencies to lead the economic development strategic plan for the State, known as “*Accelerate Alabama*.” This plan stated as follows:

*1. State Workforce System Strategic Direction:*Eleven targeted business sectors, along with areas of focus for each, have been identified for the state of Alabama to focus its recruitment, retention and renewal efforts over three year increments (the first being through 2016). The determination of the targets identified for “Accelerate Alabama” involve thorough research, including the review of the current business/industry base in Alabama, current targeted sectors of state, regional and local economic development organizations in Alabama, as well as the various power providers, recent project activity, and other emerging sectors that have shown growth at the national, state, and possibly local levels. The strengths of Alabama, related to each sector, have also been considered. These targeted sectors are:

a. Advanced Manufacturing industries which include aerospace defense, automotive, agricultural products/food production, steel/metal, forestry products, chemicals;

b. Technology including; biosciences, information technology, enabling technologies (nano, photonics, robotics);

c. Corporate Operations; and

d. Distribution/Logistics.

*2. Workforce Preparation, Skill Development, Education, & Training Investments:*Alabama has been very successful with industrial recruitment through combined efforts, which rival that of any state. The state must also continue to focus on retaining and expanding jobs of existing industries by ensuring the workforce is well trained and training needs of business and industry are met. Other areas, important to the retention and expansion of jobs in the state, include continuing support for export development and contractors in the state. The Alabama Community College System (ACCS), which is comprised of 22 comprehensive community colleges and four technical colleges, Alabama Industrial Development Training (AIDT), and the Alabama Technology Network (ATN), come under the umbrella known as the Alabama Workforce Training System (AWTS). The AWTS was included in Governor Bentley’s plan to coordinate workforce training efforts in the state so that formally aligning these efforts could result in better training for employees and services for companies in Alabama. The entities which comprise AWTS are represented on the Alabama State Workforce Board. A well-educated and trained workforce for Alabama’s existing business/industry is essential, resulting in their growth and development in the state long-term.

a. Develop and implement a program to communicate education and workforce services available to business, workers, and students.

b. Build a more efficient and more collaborative alignment of workforce programs through oversight by the Alabama State Workforce Board.

*3. Major Initiatives:*The major initiatives in these efforts stated as follows:

a. Develop programs (high school, two-year, four-year) to produce qualified workers with skills that are in urgent demand, such as industrial maintenance technicians, industrial and electrical engineers, IT professionals, welders, sheet metal workers, robotic technicians, etc.

b. Utilize technology, long-distance learning, etc. to extend education and training resources in the state to more Alabamians and develop strategies for enhancing awareness of opportunities. This was being accomplished via ADOL Community College TAACT discretionary grant.

c. Ensure industry was aware of workforce training initiates that meet skill shortage requirements.

d. Evaluate existing studies to identify, by region, the infrastructure projects that would have the greatest impact on economic development recruitment.

e. Determine what transportation (water, rail and air) or community infrastructure (water, sewer, and telecom) investments could create opportunities in the state, including in rural, underserved regions.

f. Provide a workforce whose skills were aligned with the needs of future prospects.

g. Strengthen the Training for Existing Business and Industry (TEBI) programs in Alabama Community colleges through a “re-engineering” and “re-focus” process.

h. Develop and implement the Governors Small Business Assistance initiative through the ACCS, AWTS and TEBI programs.

i. Develop a strategic plan based on business and student needs aligned with current and future job opportunities across the state.

*4. Workforce Development Partner Alignment:* The Governor’s vision for aligning efforts among workforce development partners so as to achieve accessible, seamless, integrated, and comprehensive services included:

a. Alabama’s vision is to provide a workforce whose skills are aligned with the needs of current and future employers. This could be accomplished by coordinating the various state, federal, and local workforce educational programs, and assessing the programs at two-year community colleges to determine the alignment with the eleven targeted sectors. Use of available labor market information and existing industry input would be used to asses current workforce needs, identify skill sets, and job classifications that were in the greatest demand. The goal of “*Accelerate Alabama*” targeted ensuring the formal alignment of workforce services within the workforce system. This could be accomplished by:

i. Implementing common strategies that were business-focused to stay current and meet the needs of existing industry.

ii. Building a more efficient and collaborative alignment of workforce partner programs.

iii. Ensuring that designated staff in the system were trained at the appropriate levels for maximum knowledge of all training services to assist companies and individuals.

iv. Developing user-friendly and easier access to workforce training services.

v. Creating a database that indicates services a company has received or needs.

vi. Integrating WIA and other federal and private workforce funds and services.

*5. Economic Development Needs:* The programs and activities that would support the state’s economic development needs include:

a. The Governor’s vision for aligning efforts among workforce development programs to achieve accessible integrated and comprehensive services was expressed by creating the Alabama Economic Development Alliance through Executive Order 21 in July 2011. The purpose of the Alliance was to promote economic development by working in collaboration to ensure the recruitment, retention, and renewal of business and industry in Alabama. The Alabama Economic Development Alliance developed the strategic economic plan for the State, known as “*Accelerate Alabama*”. This plan was formally embraced by Gov. Bentley in January 2012. The Plan centered on three economic development drivers to address Alabama’s economic development and workforce needs for three year periods. Recruitment would consist of programs that focus on the attraction of new business and industry. The Alabama Department of Commerce and Alabama Marketing Allies would lead statewide recruitment efforts. Retention would consist of programs the focus on the retention and expansion of existing businesses and industry. The Alabama Workforce Training System, the Alabama State Workforce Board, and the Alabama Career Center System would assist in statewide retention efforts. Renewal would consist of programs focusing on job creation through innovation, entrepreneurship, research and development, and commercialization. The University and Research Organization would lead statewide renewal efforts.

b. Consider support for a Rural Infrastructure or Development Fund targeted to Alabama’s favored geographic areas that would provide financial assistance for infrastructure and other activities that enhance economic growth and development.

c. Partner with the Center for Rural Entrepreneurship to develop other programs in Alabama to support small business/entrepreneurs.

d. Alabama’s economic development goals for attracting, retaining, and growing business and industry within the State, as expressed by the Alabama Department of Commerce, include:

i. Enhance Alabama’s national and international branding,

ii. Identify growth sectors and business sectors that are of importance to Alabama’s economy,

iii. Identify, recruit, and develop investment projects of Statewide and regional significance resulting in new job creation,

iv. Improve Alabama’s competitiveness as a world-class film industry business and production destination,

v. Assist and support local and regional economic development organizations in their missions to attract new businesses, retain existing industry and expand existing businesses,

vi. Identify and coordinate with local and regional economic development partner’s business retention projects of Statewide significance,

vii. Increase export sales of Alabama products and services, and

viii. Support and encourage job creation in non-established, non-traditional regions.

These efforts support the State’s Consolidated Plan in that current economic development and workforce education and training initiatives - as the ones described above supported by the State of Alabama - would subsequently reflect upon and trickle down to the population's ability to obtain education and retain gainful employment in business sectors wherein positive future growth within communities would ensure continued employment, which then positively impacts citizen's abilities to provide for their own basic needs (such as housing) and the needs of their families and communities. Because "a rising tide floats all boats," the gains through such economic, education, and workforce development efforts would assist the State in implementing this Plan that is ultimately designed to expend federal HUD funds so as to enhance communities' housing efforts, assist with local planning efforts, expand economic development so that jobs are created/retained, and so that other quality of life amenities - in addition to decent and affordable housing - could be made available to community residents.

**Describe any other State efforts to support economic growth:**

The Governor works with the Legislature, the ADECA Director, the Chambers of Commerce, and others to formulate annual legislation and initiatives that will assist the State in its efforts to support economic growth. Such efforts typically remain unannounced until they have come to fruition, and a State plan of legislation is actually passed and signed into law. Examples of this work include the following:

On January 21, 2015, the Alabama Governor’s Office announced that leaders of Alabama’s economic development team were working with the Governor and other top officials to overhaul Alabama’s incentive laws, enhancing the state’s competitiveness as it pursues new jobs and investment. The Governor and Alabama’s Secretary of Commerce outlined the on-going initiative to members of the [Economic Development Association of Alabama](http://www.edaa.org/)(EDAA) in January 2015. The approach was called the *Accelerate Alabama Jobs Incentives Package*. Named after the state’s strategic economic development growth plan, [*Accelerate Alabama*](mailto:http://www.madeinalabama.com/assets/2013/03/AccelerateAlabamaPlan.pdf), the package was designed to provide a new credit for job creation while reducing the state’s reliance on debt to fund incentives. Continual work on the incentives update has been a collaborative effort, and feedback has been sought from seasoned site selectors, the EDAA, the state’s senior economic development recruiters, the [Economic Development Partnership of Alabama](http://www.edpa.org/), legislative leaders, and other interested parties. This incentives platform makes Alabama more competitive in recruiting new companies and spurring job creation. The *Accelerate Alabama Jobs Incentive Package* began as six legislative bills designed to update the state’s approach to business incentives, which continue to remain a factor in industrial recruitment in the 21st century, because an analysis by the CBRE Economic Incentives Group found that Alabama was not considered as aggressive as neighboring Southern states when it came to available incentive packages for business projects. A centerpiece of the *Accelerate Alabama Jobs Incentive Package* focused on a job credit that would allow a company making a new investment in the state to collect a cash rebate of 3 percent of the previous year’s gross payroll. Rebates would end after 10 years. This represented a “pay-as-you-go” approach, meaning new revenues would flow to state coffers from construction activity, sales and property taxes, and withholding before the incentive was to be paid out. The *Accelerate Alabama Jobs Incentive Package* would also extend a credit of 1.5 percent against qualified capital investment expenses for a project that met designated guidelines, each year for 10 years. This credit could be used to reduce income tax, business privilege taxes, and taxes on utility services. A number of safeguards were built into the package; for example, to receive these incentives, a project must create jobs and its tax payments must exceed the tax incentives being sought. In addition, contractual clawbacks, which would allow the state to pursue reimbursements if a project fails to meet promised milestones, would have to be part of every incentives agreement. Also, the Governor would have the power to reduce incentives to ensure that a project’s economic benefits exceed its incentives. The *Accelerate Alabama Jobs Incentive Package* would also provide additional incentives for companies locating projects in the state’s most rural counties and for those employing Alabama’s military veterans.

And in 2019, the Alabama Legislature passed the Alabama Incentives Modernization Act that is designed to be a catalyst for the state’s efforts to recruit tech companies and attract projects to the state's rural communities. The Act provides tax benefits and state support for investments in Opportunity Zone projects and enhances the Growing Alabama tax credit to provide an additional funding mechanism for improvement of research or industrial parks, worker and student retention programs, large agricultural centers, business accelerators, and inland ports. For rural projects, the act amends the definition of a “targeted” Alabama county under the Alabama Jobs Act to include those counties with populations of 50,000 or less, an increase from the previous definition requiring populations of 25,000 or less. The Act creates a new class of “jumpstart” counties which includes counties that have experienced a negative population growth over the past five years and which have less than three opportunity zones. The job creation requirement is lowered for projects locating in “targeted” or “jumpstart” counties from the current requirement of 25 new jobs to now be 10 jobs, but projects are now required to spend at least $2 Million. Projects in these counties are eligible for job credits of up to 4% of annual wages and an investment credit for up to 15 years rather than the previous 3% jobs credit and 10 year investment credit. For high-tech projects, the Act reflects the state’s ongoing efforts to attract technology companies. Incentives will be available to certain technology-focused companies if the company agrees that Alabama will become the company’s headquarters, the place of residence of its top three executives, and the place of residence of at least 75% of its employees. For such companies, the Act incentives will be available if the project creates at least five new employees. The jobs credit available for these projects will be an additional 2% of wages (for up to a total of 5% of wages per year, or 6% in a targeted or jumpstart county). The incentives are also available to startup “accelerator” companies that mentor early-stage companies for a fixed term. Certain tax benefits on the sale of ownership interests in certain technology companies by employees or “qualified investment funds” are also available. If certain criteria are met, then the sale will not result in taxable gain to the employee or investment fund (for income or FIET taxes).  Specifically, Alabama must not be the headquarters of the company prior to the new law, nor the residence of the top three executives or at least 75% of its employees. At the time the ownership interest is sold, the company must have at least 100 employees. For the period beginning three years before the sale and lasting until five years after the sale, Alabama must be the company’s headquarters, the residence of its top three executives, and the residence of at least 75% of its employees. With regard to transfer of investment credits to banks or insurers, the Act removes a current State restriction on the sale of investment credits. At present, such credits may only be transferred to another entity that is subject to the same type of tax as the transferor (i.e*.,* both transferee and transferor must be subject to either income tax, financial institution excise tax, or insurance premium taxes). With regard to Opportunity Zone investment incentives, the Act mandates conformity with federal tax benefits. For “approved” Opportunity Zone (OZ) projects, the Act conforms the Alabama income tax laws to provide investors with state tax benefits in the same manner as the federal tax benefits allowed for OZ investments, but only for projects in Alabama. The Act also extends OZ tax benefits to investors that are subject to the financial institution excise tax. And recognizing that the state will compete to attract OZ projects and investment, the Act provides Alabama with an innovative path to attract such projects. ADECA will be allowed to enter into project agreements with “approved” opportunity funds, and under these agreements state funds will be invested in OZ projects. In addition to providing capital, the agreements may provide the funds’ investors with tax credits against state income taxes or financial institution excise taxes if the investment does not meet an agreed-upon rate of return. The total tax credits allocated to “approved” OZ funds cannot exceed $50 Million and will not be available for projects if an approved fund has committed to invest in the project prior to the effective date of the new law. The state investments will be available until December 31, 2024. Further, funding under the Act is enhanced and expanded to allow not only local economic development organizations (cities and counties) to participate, but also state economic development organizations. The types of properties eligible for funding are expanded to include sites located in research or industrial parks that need additional infrastructure development as well as improvements related to inland ports. Economic development organizations may also seek funding to create workforce marketing campaigns to attract science / technology/engineering /mathematics (STEM) workers, create technology accelerators, or develop certain agricultural centers. Qualifying agricultural centers would also be eligible for jobs and investment tax credits under the Act.

**Discussion:**

See the discussion contained in the sections herein above.

**MA-50 Needs and Market Analysis Discussion**

See the discussion contained in the sections herein below.

**Are there areas where households with multiple housing problems are concentrated? (include a definition of “concentration”):**

Concentration, as it pertains to the Consolidated Plan process and to poverty in particular, denotes clustering in certain neighborhoods rather than being evenly distributed across geographic areas. While the State, as a participating jurisdiction, will not attempt to provide any neighborhood-level detail to a much larger narrative, an effort will surely be made to bring some definition to the topic as it relates to Alabama. Measuring a concentration of poverty is important because researchers have found that living in areas with many other poor people can place a burden on low-income families beyond what their individual circumstances would dictate. Such concentration of poverty often results in higher crime rates, underperforming public schools, poor housing and health conditions, limited access to private services and job opportunities, and other detrimental living conditions. While "multiple housing problems" concern the traditional four housing problems, it also can include the pervasiveness of poverty and how income, employment, and economic well-being affect homeowners and renters in Alabama. Overcrowding (more than one resident per room) and severe overcrowding (more than 1.5 residents per room) affect 1.9% of Alabama households according to the 2010 Census. The highest percentages of crowded households are found in a mix of somewhat dissimilar counties across the State, in that DeKalb County had the most at 5.6% and four Black Belt counties (Dallas, Lowndes, Perry and Greene) made this top ten list, whereas the least crowded counties were Geneva, Monroe, Conecuh, Fayette, Coffee, and Lauderdale. But housing overcrowding-related statistics do not accurately portray a true picture. Many of Alabama's poor families house their friends and distant family members who might not be counted in the Census data. The lack of complete plumbing and complete kitchen facilities had statistically improved when the 2000 Census figures are compared to the 2010 Census figures. In 2020, these are still serious problems to many low-income Alabama renters and owners. Several Alabama counties are more or less equal in the population of households with these housing problems. Most all are rural counties with very low median incomes and aging housing stock. Cost burden at ≥30% MFI and Severe Cost Burden at ≥50% MFI remain the most pervasive of the four traditional housing problems. These problems are predictably concentrated in those Alabama counties with the lowest median household incomes and the greatest numbers of residents who live below poverty level. The Black Belt counties, often included as some of the poorest counties in the United States, have the largest percentages of cost-burdened residents and represent the most visible concentrations of multiple housing problems in Alabama. The Black Belt counties also have the highest percentages of black residents – as high as 82.6% in Macon County. Blacks in Alabama represent a disproportionate share of poor residents across the state, and struggles associated with poverty - such as multiple housing problems - are often found in those counties with high numbers of black residents. Jefferson County, for example, with more than one-quarter million black residents, could also be considered an area with a concentration of households with multiple housing problems. That would also be true of any urban area across the state with low-income neighborhoods.

**Are there any areas in the jurisdiction where racial or ethnic minorities or low-income families are concentrated? (include a definition of “concentration”):**

Alabama's highest *numbers* of black residents are found in the following ten counties: Jefferson, Mobile, Montgomery, Madison, Tuscaloosa, Lee, Dallas, Houston, Talladega, and Calhoun. Since seven of these ten counties are also in the top ten in total population, it shows that urban settings offer the largest concentration of black residents. The highest *percentages* of black residents are found in the following ten counties: Macon, Greene, Sumter, Lowndes, Wilcox, Bullock, Dallas, Perry, Hale, and Montgomery. All of these counties are considered Black Belt counties except Montgomery, and the State is aware of at least one definition of “the Black Belt” that includes Montgomery County. It should be noted that Dallas County and Montgomery County are in the top ten of both rankings – *number* of blacks and *percentage* of blacks. These rankings infer that blacks are concentrated in urban areas and across rural Alabama, particularly in the geographic center of the state in the counties that comprise the Black Belt.

The only sizeable ethnic minority in Alabama are Hispanics (of any race). While the state has had a steady influx of other ethnic minorities over the last 25 years – Asians in particular – the Hispanic population is the one that has grown the fastest and the one with the highest level of lower income households. The highest *numbers* of Hispanic residents are found in the following ten counties: Jefferson, Madison, Shelby, Marshall, Mobile, DeKalb, Morgan, Montgomery, Baldwin, and Tuscaloosa. The highest *percentages* of Hispanic residents are found in the following ten counties: Franklin, DeKalb, Marshall, Blount, Chilton, Morgan, Bullock, Coffee, Shelby, and Dale. Four counties made both lists and represent the highest concentration of Hispanics. Those counties are Shelby, Marshall, DeKalb, and Morgan. All are in the northern part of the state and represent large-scale industry-specific employment opportunities.

With regard to concentrations of low income families, it is fair to state that no Alabama county is spared. Only two counties – Shelby and Autauga – have a single digit percentage of residents below the poverty level. The state median is 17.4% at poverty level and Alabama’s Black Belt counties have poverty rates at roughly twice the state median. There are practically no urban areas in Alabama without some concentration of low income families. For rural Alabama, and in particular those counties that have been left behind in terms of economic and educational progress, there are certainly concentrations of low income families; the concentrations are just less dense than in the larger urban areas.

Statewide, per the *Alabama Possible* 2019 Poverty Data Sheet, more than 800,000 Alabamians, including 262,000 children, live below the federal poverty threshold. Alabama’s poverty rate of 16.9% is more than three points higher than the national average of 13.4%. The number of Alabamians living in poverty has decreased slightly over the past five years (2015-2019); however, sustained investments in education, the creation of good jobs, and asset building are necessary for Alabama families to achieve long-term financial security. *Alabama Possible*’s 2019 Poverty Data Sheet highlights statewide poverty data related to educational attainment, employment, and food security. The report compiles information from a variety of sources including the U.S. Census Bureau, Alabama Department of Human Resources, and education agencies. The 2019 key findings include:

• Alabama is the sixth poorest state in the U.S., and 16.9% of Alabamians live below the federal poverty threshold – a noticeably larger percentage than the national average of 13.4%. The federal poverty threshold ranges from $12,488 for one person to $25,094 for a family of four.

• At a county level, 11 of Alabama’s 67 counties have a poverty rate higher than 25%. Seven counties have a poverty rate higher than 30%. Shelby County is the only Alabama county with a poverty rate of less than 10%.

• The gap between Alabama’s median household income and the nation’s continues to grow. Alabama’s median household income is $48,193, or $12,143 less than the national median of $60,336.

• Single mothers experience significantly higher rates of poverty in Alabama. More than 47% of female-headed households with children in Alabama report income below the poverty threshold, as opposed to 38.7% nationally.

(Source: <http://alabamapossible.org/2019/07/25/2019-poverty-data-sheet-800000-alabamians-live-below-poverty-threshold/>).

**What are the characteristics of the market in these areas/neighborhoods?**

The State acknowledges that it encounters lacking resources and skills in addressing this topic at the neighborhood level of localized interest. The housing markets in concentrated areas of low income families exist but are such that even where properties are available, there is no guarantee that the areas will be safe, sanitary, affordable, and suitable for families. The affordability of homes for sale throughout Alabama is well documented. The median value of owner-occupied housing units in Alabama (2008-2012) was $122,000, an amount that was 32.6% less than the national median of $181,400 at that time. Per [www.zillow.com](http://www.zillow.com), the median value of owner-occupied housing units in Alabama in 2019 was $140,030, wherein Alabama home values have gone up 5.0% from 2018 and are predicted to rise 3.6% within 2020. The median list price per square foot in Alabama in 2019 was $105. The median price of homes currently listed in Alabama in 2020 is $220,000. And the median price of homes that sold in 2019 was $159,300. The 2020 median rent price in Alabama is $1,050 per month.

To place this in the context of a median income comparison, Alabama’s Median Household Income of $43,160 (2008-2012) was only 18.6% less than the national median of $53,046 at that time. And according to the Census ACS 2017 one-year survey data, **the median household income for Alabama was $48,123 in 2017**. When compared to the median US household income of $60,336 in 2017, Alabama median household income is $12,213 lower. The reality is that there are great numbers of low income families who cannot afford to buy a home in Alabama under any circumstances. The “for sale” housing market is more family-friendly in Alabama than in the nation as a whole. It should also be noted that homeownership across Alabama is not necessarily associated with affluence. Of the 1,258,705 owner-occupied units in Alabama, the median value was $137,200 (2014-2018 Census data), and this figure likely represents a great many mobile homes (over 300,000 in Alabama overall) and a large percentage of older housing units that have lost value over the decades and are no longer in high demand. With regards to the rental housing market in concentrated areas of low-income housing, availability is most often driven by simple supply and demand. If an area is economically sound, then rental units considered affordable will be in high demand. Localities, whether urban or rural, with more stagnant economies will likely have more vacancies at any given time. Of Alabama’s 67 counties, all of which have at least some concentration of low income families, about half (34 or 51%) have between 2% and 3% rental vacancies, based on the 2010 Census. Counties with larger percentages of rental vacancies are often those counties with large numbers of seasonal/vacation units or counties with large numbers of college students.

**Are there any community assets in these areas/neighborhoods?**

All communities have some types of assets, be they infrastructure (roads, sidewalks, bridges, parks and recreational facilities), schools (day-care centers, elementary and secondary schools - with gymnasiums, local colleges and universities), businesses (grocery stores, gas stations, department stores), public facilities (post offices, court houses, city halls, police departments, fire departments, public maintenance departments, senior centers), housing (owner-occupied homes, renter-occupied homes and apartments, senior assisted living facilities), churches, etc. Areas of concentration of low income families are pervasive throughout both urban and rural Alabama, so where these assets are located is a matter that is decided by the individual cities and counties in Alabama. The State leaves it up to the localities to inform the State where these assets are located via their local CDBG grant applications that are periodically submitted to ADECA. And note that the State of Alabama’s HOME Program, with additional funding from the Low Income Housing Tax Credit Program, has created thousands of units of affordable rental housing in years past across the entire state (every county).

**Are there other strategic opportunities in any of these areas?**

Although Alabama’s areas of concentration of low income families are pervasive throughout both urban and rural Alabama, Alabama stands in the middle of the pack among states in population growth (23rd per 2010 US Census, and 24th per 2019 ACS data), so there are strategic opportunities – such as *existing* industries like automobile manufacturing – that are continuing to produce job opportunities, and some *burgeoning* industries like aircraft manufacturing and maintenance that also hold great potential. But when compared to the U.S. as a whole, Alabama fares less well in some other areas. For example, in education, educational attainment level in years reveals that Alabama ranks 47th in line (4th from the bottom) – one of the least educated states overall. Alabama seems to have a fairly predictable future with regards to strategic opportunities in the poorer areas of the state – not much change from past years. Some of these neighborhoods will be positively affected by economic growth, while many others will hold their course or, in some cases, continue to decline.

**MA-60 Broadband Needs of Housing occupied by Low- and Moderate-Income Households - 91.210(a)(4), 91.310(a)(2)**

**Describe the need for broadband wiring and connections for households, including low- and moderate-income households and neighborhoods.**

**CDBG:** The State of Alabama’s need for broadband wiring and connections for households, including low- and moderate-income households and neighborhoods, is as follows.

According to <https://www.internetworldstats.com/unitedstates.htm#AL>, Alabama’s total population in 2019 was estimated to be 4,888,949 people living within the State’s 52,423 square miles. Among this population there were 3,432,042 internet users - which equates to 70.2% of the State’s population, and there were 2,164,740 Facebook users - which equates to a 45.5% penetration rate. According to <https://stopthecap.com/2018/12/10/census-bureau-reports-internet-penetration-lowest-in-urban-poor-and-rural-areas/>, there are stark contrasts in internet subscription rates, depending on where a person lives and how much income they make. As the cost of internet access and services continues to rise, affordability is increasingly a problem for low- and moderate-income residents in Alabama. In rural areas, a lack of broadband availability is also holding down subscription rates. Geographically, the Census shows that the largest number of “connected communities” is found in suburban areas that surround major cities along the Pacific Coast and Northeastern areas of the U.S., and more than 90% of households have internet access in suburban areas outside of District of Columbia, Atlanta, and Denver. However, as urban low- and moderate-income **residents can’t afford the expensive service plans, many of them turn to using smartphones instead.** Although internet subscription rates are high in wealthier suburban areas, the low- and moderate-income neighborhoods score poorly for internet subscription rates because persistent poverty, crime, and unemployment in low-income urban areas have operated to make it very difficult for residents to afford internet access at often-increasing monthly prices. Thus, low- and moderate-income residents turn to their smartphones as their sole source of internet access. The Pew Research Center reported in 2018 that 31% of people in the U.S. who earn less than $30,000 a year rely only on smartphones for internet access, and that is a percentage that has doubled since 2013. However, data caps and data plan costs often lead people to cancel or suspend such services. Some of the worst scoring counties where internet subscription rates were lower than average are located in rural areas across southern Alabama, which is notable for containing many counties with low broadband internet subscription rates. For persons of Native American ancestry on a nationwide basis (some of whom are counted among Alabama’s population), only 67% have signed up for internet access compared with 82% for non-Native Americans. And Native Americans living on American Indian land had a subscription rate of 53%. Thirteen percent of the counties achieving better than an 80% subscription rate were located in mostly rural or completely rural counties in the U.S., often getting their telecommunications services from a local co-op or municipal utility. And even if a customer in a rural area can buy internet access, the next impediment is often the cost of such service. In mostly-urban counties with median household incomes of $50,000 and over, the population’s average broadband internet subscription rate was approximately 80%, while in completely rural counties with the similar median incomes, the population’s average broadband internet subscription rate was lower – at 71%. Mostly-urban counties with median household incomes below $50,000 reported average broadband internet subscription rates of 70% among their populations, while completely rural counties with similar median incomes had average broadband internet subscription rates of 62% among their populations. This contrast has appeared in the Southern states, in that of the 21 counties nationwide with populations of at least 10,000 and broadband internet subscription rates at or above 90%, 12 counties were located in the South, four were in the Midwest, four were in the West, and one was in the Northeast. Conversely, of the 24 counties nationwide with broadband internet subscription rates at or below 45% and populations of at least 10,000, 21 were located in the Southern states, two were in the West, and one was in the Midwest.

To address the broadband accessibility issue in Alabama, on April 26, 2017, Alabama’s Governor Ivey issued Executive Order 704 which, in part, established ADECA as the state agency to assume all powers, duties, responsibilities, authority, and obligations belonging to the state’s Office of Broadband Development. Subsequently, on March 28, 2018, Governor Ivey signed the Alabama Broadband Accessibility Act which, in part, established the Alabama Broadband Accessibility Fund because the availability of high-speed broadband services in unserved rural Alabama is important for economic development, education, health care, and emergency services. Subsequent to that, on May 30, 2019, Governor Ivey signed Act #2019-327 which provides numerous amendments to the original 2018 Act. The Governor and Legislature championed these Acts because high-speed internet is no longer just a luxury for the state’s rural areas, but is a necessity to help rural residents conduct business, expand education opportunities, create avenues for remote health care, and spur economic development. This legislation is designed to encourage private investment in broadband infrastructure in unserved rural areas, but is only a first step in a long process designed to bring internet to rural areas. The 2018 Act created a grant program to be administered by ADECA wherein individual grants may be awarded for up to 20% of the project costs to telecommunications companies, cable companies, and electric cooperatives. Alabama will be further helped by a pilot program as well as grants and loans from the federal government designed to enable grant applicants to finance a project by combining loans and grants to provide broadband to eligible rural and tribal areas. Alabama has an estimated 842,000 Alabamians who are without access to a wired connection capable of 25 megabits per second download speeds, one million residents have access to only a single wired provider, and another 276,000 residents do not have any wired internet providers available where they live.

Per the Alabama Legislature’s and Governor’s efforts toward enacting the Alabama Broadband Accessibility Acts in 2018 and 2019, equal access to high-speed internet service was identified as being an issue across all of Alabama, and not just in specific counties or in specific urban and/or rural areas. As is stated in the Act, a “rural area” is defined as “any area within this state not included within the boundaries of any incorporated city or town having a population in excess of 25,000 inhabitants, according to the last federal census.” To inform and address the “rural area” versus “urban area” broadband factor, the Act’s related study conducted across the state revealed that almost 800,000 people in Alabama were counted as being without access to a wired connection capable of 25 megabits per second download speeds, and 276,000 people in Alabama didn’t have any access at all. A previous (2014) study revealed that with the potential for population and economic growth within Alabama’s communities, a 10% increase in broadband penetration could increase economic growth by 1.2%, and doubling broadband speeds could add 0.3% to the state’s GDP growth, which is a measurement used to figure how fast the economy is growing. Thus, the Acts were passed with the intention of addressing Alabama’s broadband accessibility issues regardless of the population’s location and low- and moderate-income household situation.

(Source: <http://www.sandmountainreporter.com/free_share/article_cf1fec9e-863c-11e9-abeb-3fc1d5a0d3ee.html>.)

ADECA’s Energy Division is tasked with administering the Alabama Broadband Accessibility Fund and the grant program created thereunder, and the Plan for this administration can be found on the ADECA websites <http://adeca.alabama.gov/broadband> and <https://adeca.alabama.gov/Divisions/energy/broadband/Broadband%20Docs/Broadband%20Alabama%20Strategy.pdf>.

**HOME**: For the HOME Program, please see the above response for the CDBG Program.

**ESG**: For the ESG Program, please see the above response for the CDBG Program.

**HOPWA**: For the HOPWA Program, please see the above response for the CDBG Program.

**HTF**: For the HTF Program, please see the above response for the CDBG Program.

**Describe the need for increased competition by having more than one broadband Internet service provider serve the jurisdiction.**

**CDBG:** The State of Alabama’s need for increased competition by having more than one broadband Internet service provider serve the jurisdiction, is as follows.

According to <http://theconversation.com/americas-broadband-market-needs-more-competition-71676>, weak competition among internet service providers yields high prices for consumers but little pressure for companies to upgrade their networks to offer better services to those customers. Fiber-based services – that are capable of delivering internet speeds faster than cable and digital subscriber lines – might only be available in less than a quarter of an area’s census blocks. By comparison, fiber-based services in areas where consumers have a choice of services from more than one provider can approach as high as 100%. Additionally, internet speeds offered in monopolized areas have been shown to be 35% lower than the internet speeds offered in areas with more competition/providers. This suggests that increasing competition in the broadband market would offer a better on-ramp to the creative lifeline of the internet. However, there is little competition, as two major trends have emerged in the U.S. broadband markets: (i) there is continual industry consolidation within the telecom and cable television markets, and (ii) there is weak competition between the cable-internet services and the digital subscriber lines that use existing landline telephone wires to deliver broadband services. As a result, there is almost no geographical overlap between competitors with the same technology. Of the census blocks – which is the smallest unit of geography that government data can be broken into, only about 3% are served by more than one digital subscriber line provider, and about 1% are served by more than one cable-internet provider. Many households have to choose between one cable provider and one digital subscriber line provider, and one of them might fail to meet the Federal Communication Commission’s broadband speed threshold. Competition has reached such a low point that company mergers aren’t making much of a difference. For example, Charter Communications’ acquisition of Time Warner Cable in May 2016 was a mega-merger of rival cable companies that was anticipated to reduce competition and increase prices for the consumer, but many residents lived in areas previously served by both companies, so such companies’ merger would not have realistically reduced competition among service providers because there was very little competition in those locations to begin with. Instead, companies divvy up territory in order to avoid such competition. This situation can be worse in rural areas, where up to 40% of residents can lack access to broadband services.

A key barrier to more competition has been the expense of installing wired networks across large geographic areas. In years past, federal policies had required those companies that had existing networks to allow competing providers to serve customers over those same wires. However, the incumbent cable and telephone companies successfully fought those requirements in court. As a result, some local governments have taken the matter into their own hands wherein they seek to secure private investments in high-speed internet networks that would provide every resident with a basic level of internet service either for free or for a very low cost to the consumer. But such efforts have not attracted large investments in new broadband infrastructure, particularly for gigabit-speed services. Moreover, fiber-optic investments have been concentrated in wealthier communities, and this exacerbates the growing divide between those with lightning-speed home connections and a digital underclass of residents who are forced to rely on their smartphones and mobile data plans instead.

Geography and demographics present numerous challenges to the roll-out of advanced network infrastructure across Alabama and the rest of the nation. Consumers have been known to pay more and have less choice in their broadband service providers. The State realizes that if people and businesses are to continue thriving in a knowledge-based economy, and if the State government seeks to build new opportunities for its struggling communities, then more options should be made available. The state encourages its communities – large and small – to build upon existing local assets (such as existing fiber optic cable and its spare capacity) so as to accelerate the equitable deployment of next-generation internet infrastructure so that citizens may access and utilize world-class internet services.

According to <https://www.wired.com/2017/04/want-real-choice-broadband-make-three-things-happen/>, the reality is that terrestrial wired broadband is a natural monopoly, so governments at all levels could encourage more competition by taking a small but active role in increasing competition by having more than one broadband internet service provider to serve the jurisdiction. For more broadband choice, government officials could undertake the following actions:

• State and local governments could allow smaller broadband service-providing companies to lease infrastructure from the larger broadband service-providing companies, so that such shared-infrastructure leasing arrangements would create a competitive environment in place of existing monopolies.

• State and local governments could use public funds to build/install their own high-speed internet service infrastructure, and then sell or lease it to private companies. If a state government is serious about giving its citizens more options, then it could make sure that the local governments are allowed to build their own networks.

• Local governments could improve access to their utility poles, as utility poles are on the frontline in a community’s ability to seek and obtain competitive internet access. For new competitive telecommunications businesses to have access to local utility poles, existing businesses’ cables must be moved to make room for a new company’s cables. To ease such access, local governments could enact ordinances and enforce “one touch make-ready” rules that would require every company using a utility pole to hire a single contractor to do all of the make-ready work at one time. That would reduce the amount of time that roads and sidewalks are inaccessible in order for workers to move the cables and would reduce costs associated with continually adding new service providers.

• State and local governments could streamline access to the right-of-way by easing or eliminating much of the government “red tape” that is typically involved in building new networks: conducting environmental impact studies, proceeding through the permitting process/obtaining permits, taking mitigating steps to minimize impact, and implementing other processes needed to build on public property and cross state lines that often require involving many separate agencies in order to construct trenches, install pipe across public lands, erect new buildings that will house networking equipment, etc.

**HOME**: For the HOME Program, please see the above response for the CDBG Program.

**ESG**: For the ESG Program, please see the above response for the CDBG Program.

**HOPWA**: For the HOPWA Program, please see the above response for the CDBG Program.

**HTF**: For the HTF Program, please see the above response for the CDBG Program.

**MA-65 Hazard Mitigation - 91.210(a)(5), 91.310(a)(3)**

**Describe the jurisdiction's increased natural hazard risks associated with climate change.**

**CDBG:** The State of Alabama’s increased natural hazard risks associated with climate change, are as follows. Per the State of Alabama’s climate change information provided by the Sierra Club on its website at <https://www.sierraclub.org/alabama/climate>, Alabama faces the following increased natural hazard risks associated with climate change:

1. With regard to average annual temperatures:

By midcentury, the average annual temperature in Alabama will increase by 2 degrees Fahrenheit under a low emissions scenario, 3 degrees under a moderate emissions scenario, and by 4 degrees under a high emissions scenario.

By the end of the century, average temperatures in Alabama will increase by 2 degrees Fahrenheit under a low emissions scenario, 4 degrees under a moderate emissions scenario, and by 8 degrees under a high emissions scenario.

2. With regard to days with extreme heat:

By midcentury, the number of days hotter than 95 degrees Fahrenheit will increase by 19 degrees under a low emissions scenario, by 30 degrees in a moderate emissions scenario, and by 38 degrees in a high emissions scenario.

By the end of the century, those numbers will be 23 degrees, 41 degrees, and 86 degrees, respectively.

70 years from now, Alabama is likely to have 30 to 60 days with temperatures above 95 degrees Fahrenheit compared with 15 days today.

By midcentury, there is a 1-in-20 chance that Alabama will experience more than 87 days of extreme heat, which is almost three full months each year of temperatures above 95 degrees Fahrenheit.

Temperature increases will have real impacts on Alabamians’ lives in that extreme heat driven by climate change will likely claim up to 350 additional lives each year by 2020-2039, and up to 760 additional lives by 2040-2059, assuming the current population size.

By mid-century, heat-related labor productivity is expected to decline across all sectors in Alabama and will likely cost the state economy up to $1.2 Billion each year, with a 1-in-20 chance of costing more than $1.9 Billion a year.

3. With regard to wildfires:

Nearly 2.8 million people in Alabama live within areas in which vulnerability to wildfire is elevated, and this represents almost 60% of Alabama’s population, which is an above-average proportion.

By 2050, Alabama’s average number of days with high wildfire potential is projected to double from 25 days to nearly 50 days a year.

4. With regard to annual precipitation:

Although rainfall during the spring months is likely to increase during the next 40 to 50 years, the total amount of water running off into rivers or recharging groundwater is likely to decline 2.5% to 5%, as increased evaporation offsets the greater rainfall. Droughts are likely to be more severe because periods without rain may be longer and very hot days will be more frequent.

Precipitation is estimated to change little in the winter months, with an increase by 10% in the spring months (with a range of 5% to 20%), and an increase by 15% in the summer and fall months (with a range of 5% to 30%), although other climate models may show different results – especially regarding estimated changes in precipitation.

5. With regard to drought:

By 2050, the severity of widespread summer drought is projected to see an average increase of up to 85%, and Alabama’s threat level is projected to remain average among the assessed states.

Droughts will likely be more severe because periods without rain may be longer and very hot days will be more frequent.

6. With regard to agriculture and farming:

Even during the next few decades, hotter summer months are likely to reduce yields of corn crops. More severe droughts could cause crop failures. Higher temperatures are also likely to reduce livestock productivity because heat stress disrupts animal metabolism.

Climate change could potentially result in decreasing corn yields in Alabama. In 2045, representative year for 2030-2060, the projected average decreases in corn yield trends are 19.5% and 37.3%, respectively, under RCP 4.5 (medium emission) and RCP 8.5 (high emission). However, in 2075, representative year for 2060-2090, projected average decreases for corn yields were 32.5% and 77.8%, respectively, under RCP 4.5 (medium emission) and RCP 8.5 (high emission).

Soybeans were Alabama’s second most valuable crop in 2014 with $193 Million of production. Absent significant agricultural adaptation, soybean yields will likely decrease by up to 14% by 2020-2039. Alabama’s fourth most valuable crop is corn, and it will likely experience even steeper production declines. Corn output will likely drop by as much as 22% by 2020-2039, and drop by as much as 44% by 2040-2059.

Temperate-based crops, such as wheat and peaches, will most likely suffer great losses with climate change. Under warmer-drier conditions, both crop plants and forests are expected to suffer more frequent droughts.

7. With regard to forestry and ecosystems:

Under drier conditions, 40% to 70% of forests in the east-central part of Alabama could be replaced by grasslands and pasture lands. Warmer and drier conditions could increase the frequency and intensity of fires, which could result in increased losses to important commercial timber areas. Warmer and wetter conditions could stress forests by increasing the winter survival of insect pests.

Some of Alabama’s current ecoregions will shift northward or northeastward, while others that are based on specific geological features might constrict severely or disappear entirely.

Many of Alabama’s threatened and endangered plant species will decline further with climate change and associated habitat loss. In addition to species migrations and losses, Alabama’s forests will suffer increased pest problems and increased populations of vines.

As is typical of such species worldwide, Alabama’s threatened and endangered plant species reside in scarce, rare, or disappearing habitats. While all of these habitats will be affected by climate change, some will be affected more than others, or could completely disappear.

8. With regard to sea level rise and coastal flooding:

Currently, Alabama has nearly 27,000 people at risk of a 100-year coastal flood, and ranks in the bottom five states among the 22 coastal states assessed.

By 2050, Alabama’s coastal flood risk is projected to increase by 25%, putting an additional 7,000 people in the 100-year coastal floodplain.

Alabama currently has approximately 200 square miles in the 100-year coastal floodplain. By 2050, this is projected to double to nearly 400 square miles.

Projection for sea level rise in Alabama is based on data from Pensacola, Florida. The “slow” projection for Pensacola is 0.5 feet by 2050, and 1.6 feet by 2100. The full range of projections, from slow to fast, was 0.3 feet to 1.6 feet by midcentury, and 1.6 feet to 6.1 feet by 2100.

The cumulative cost of sand replenishment to protect Alabama’s coastline from the estimated sea level rise by 2100 is $60 Million to $220 Million.

9. With regard to general consequences:

Accounting for potential protections, the Sierra Club’s analysis found more than 5,000 people in the high Social Vulnerability Index class below 6 feet across Alabama, which is a disproportionate exposure. The total jumps to more than 12,000 people in the high Social Vulnerability Index class below 10 feet.

In Alabama, some $8.2 Billion in property value, plus nearly 13,500 people living in more than 14,000 homes, sit on 323 square miles of land that is less than 6 feet above the local high tide line. Compared to 6 feet, more than double the total property, population, and housing sit on land below 10 feet, which amounts to $17.1 Billion and nearly 33,000 people in nearly 31,000 homes, across 448 square miles.

Nonresidential buildings and infrastructure in Alabama are widely at risk as well, as 290 miles of road lie on land below 6 feet in the state, with an additional 2 libraries, 2 schools, 15 houses of worship, 199 EPA-listed sites (that were screened to include mostly hazardous waste sites), facilities with significant hazardous materials, and wastewater generators situated on land below 6 feet in the state. At 10 feet, these numbers amount to 657 miles of road, 3 libraries, 4 schools, 50 houses of worship, and 309 EPA-listed sites. In addition, 1 oil refinery sits on land less than 10 feet above the local high tide line.

Thus, in general terms, climate change has commenced transforming Alabama. During future decades, climate-related changes could accelerate. In waters off of the Alabama coast and in the state’s forests, warmer winters and warmer nights open paths for pests and invasive species to gain entry. Rain patterns have shifted, and long-term weather forecasts predict a significant rise in the number of 95-degree days in Alabama over the next 50 years, with heat particularly affecting the poor and elderly populations. Under current fossil fuel consumption models, the Southeastern states are expected to warm considerably in future decades. The *Fourth National Assessment of Climate Change* that was [released in November 2018 by the U.S. Global Climate Change Research Program](https://nca2018.globalchange.gov/chapter/19/) forecasts summer months where daytime temperatures will stay at 95 degrees or above and where nighttime lows will rarely dip below 75 degrees. The number of summer days requiring air conditioning are expected to double, and the number of winter days requiring heating could fall by one-third of current figures. This could lead to significant impacts on human health via increased risks associated with heat-related illnesses, and on animal health via possible elimination of sources of nourishment. That 2018 National Climate Assessment also found that the Southeastern states experienced nearly 29% of all heat-related deaths in the United States between the years 2000 and 2010. Warmer days could put more ozone into the air – thus contributing to respiratory illnesses, and could allow more mosquitoes to live year-round – thus extending the threat of mosquito-borne illnesses. The city of Birmingham has already experienced heat waves that are longer and more intense than has the nation as a whole.

Climate change is also expected to alter Alabama’s businesses and industries, particularly the forestry and fishing sectors, as added heat and shifting water supplies will alter the quantity and quality of flora and fauna. Scientists throughout multiple disciplines have determined that this geographic area needs more study to help prepare Alabama for what changes are coming. Climate change has been less intensely studied in the Southeastern states and along the Gulf Coast than it has been studied throughout other regions in the country. Studies of fish stock conducted in the Gulf of Mexico do not have the historical context as do similar studies conducted for waters on the West Coast and in the Northeast. Alabama and other portions of the Southeast have also seen average maximum temperatures (daily highs) that are the same or slightly cooler compared to the 1930s levels. Several theories to explain this include shifts in rainfall and reforestation of the Southeast during the 20th century, but the cooling in Alabama has mostly occurred in years past as all other indices show that temperatures are rising. There is a warming trend going on and the cooling trend has been reducing over time. The nights in the Southeast have become hotter since the 1960s, and winter and spring temperatures have also gone up during this time. The years of 2010 to 2017 featured the hottest nights recorded in the Southeast, per information from the 2018 National Climate Assessment. During the 2010s, the number of nights with minimum temperatures hotter than 75 degrees Fahrenheit was nearly double the long-term average for the 1901 to 1960 period, while the length of the freeze-free season was nearly 1½ weeks greater than any other period in the historical record. Warmer nights and shorter cold periods can have a multitude of effects. In Alabama’s forests, such warmth draws moisture out of trees, and this affects tree growth patterns and allows pests more time to damage trees. With fewer freezes, aquatic species from more tropical regions are beginning to arrive and thrive in the waters off the state’s coast. Those species, or their offspring, previously would die when the temperature dropped, but with the city of Mobile becoming a tropical zone, that is no longer the case.

More and frequent storm events are making their mark on Alabama, too. Of the 70 climate-related natural disasters that caused $1 Billion or more in damage between the years 1980 and 2007, 21 of them affected the State of Alabama. Increased threats from storm surges will likely stress the transportation system in the Mobile area, particularly its seaport, and damage can range from debris removal to complete destruction of certain shipping assets. The direct costs of clean up, repair, and replacement can be high, and the secondary implications of disrupted transportation networks and supply chains can have widespread impacts on community life and on the local and regional economies. But even without large storms, more rain is falling in Alabama. [According to a 2016 report by the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency](https://19january2017snapshot.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2016-09/documents/climate-change-al.pdf), rainfall in Alabama has increased between 5% and 10% since 1950. Weather stations located in north and south Alabama have reported increases of as high as 40% in the number of extreme rainfall events, which are defined as days with 3 or more inches of rain. Alabama has had four 100-year flood events in the six-year period of 2013 to 2019. All of that rain could impact Mobile Bay, which is seeing a potential influx of saltwater from rising ocean levels. Rising sea levels could increase saltwater intrusions into Alabama’s coastal areas, affecting not only wildlife but threatening marshes in the Mobile-Tensaw Delta that act as natural filters for water flowing into the Bay. Conversely, increased rainfall could lower salinity in Mobile Bay, which could wreak havoc on existing species – such as oysters.

North of Mobile Bay, shifting precipitation and higher temperatures are likely to impact Alabama’s agriculture and forest industries. Drier and hotter conditions in the Western United States could shift more agriculture into Alabama and the Southeast from areas that are no longer able to sustain them. Corn and cotton crops could thrive, but other crops, like wheat and soybeans, could decline. And even with increased rainfall, the land might struggle to hold onto that moisture. Despite increased rainfall, higher temperatures could send more water into the air, thus reducing water supplies and leading to longer periods of drought. Longer periods of warmth and drier soils could alter Alabama’s forests, as an absence of water would force trees over time to spread out, resulting in forests with less canopy cover, and shorter, thicker trees that could force changes to the forestry industry in the state. Evaporation, combined with an anticipated population growth and an increased need for crop irrigation by farmers, could cut the water supply in Alabama by as much as 5% over the next four decades. That will have consequences not only for agriculture but for the energy companies’ operating plants that rely on water resources to cool off their turbine engines.

Alabama’s Department of Conservation and Natural Resources is one state agency that is factoring climate change into its plans. That Department’s Coastal Comprehensive Plan includes a point to identify areas that are vulnerable to sea level change and coastal storms, and also characterizes the resilience of such areas. Alabama’s Governor pointed to those factors as means for Alabama to be prepared for anything that might come in the state’s future and as a way to protect Alabama’s natural resources. However, Alabama on a statewide basis does not currently have a comprehensive climate change plan, although in 2009 the Legislature passed a resolution encouraging action on climate change, though the resolution was more focused on protecting existing jobs and industry than attacking consequences of climate change for the state.

With regard to trees and forested areas, the loblolly pine tree has for decades been the center of Alabama’s lumber industry. It can live in a range of soils, grow to a sizable height relatively quickly, has a variety of uses, and is the species of tree that is most often planted in the state. The loblolly pine accounted for 523.2 million tons of timber in the state, according to a 2017 report from the Alabama Forestry Commission.  But the loblolly pine is also vulnerable to the effects of climate change, as are many of the state’s other trees, and such changes could transform Alabama’s forests. Loblolly pines are native to Alabama, but before European settlement they were a minor part of the state’s forest landscape where longleaf pines and American chestnuts were dominant. Loblolly pines often were found near streams and in swamps, but the choices of early settlers in Alabama opened a door for the tree to expand beyond its usual geographic settings. Settlers cut down significant swaths of the longleaf pine forest to plant crops, so loblolly pines began inching their way into abandoned fields by the end of the 19th century. Other landowners who were looking to replant trees turned to loblolly pines, as they can be harvested after 22 to 25 years compared to 30 years with other trees, so paper mill companies encouraged landowners to plant loblolly pines. The loblolly pine will remain a major part of Alabama’s timber industry, as it can be used for pulpwood, small saw logs, and 2 by 4 lumber sections.

Climate change has already raised nighttime temperatures in Alabama and is likely to disrupt water availability, which could affect the forests in major ways. The Southeast as a whole is expected to warm 2 to 4 degrees Celsius by the end of the 21st century, but while there has been more rain falling on Alabama, higher temperatures could mean more of that water getting pulled out of the ground faster, leading to both sharper droughts and more severe floods. The Southeast has already seen two major droughts in the last 20 years - from 1998 to 2002, and from 2007 and 2008, and more could be on the way. Warmer temperatures at night draw water out of trees, and this can have long-term consequences to include that some of the tree growth is slowing down because as the climate warms, the trees perspire more. As nighttime temperatures are increasing and trees are perspiring more, they become less productive in that a lack of water reduces the growth of a tree and dries it out, making it harder for that tree to produce resin. When a tree cannot produce resin, it becomes vulnerable to pests. An insect such as the southern pine beetle that tries to bore into a healthy tree will be suffocated by resin, but a tree under stress finds it is harder to repel pests, making it easier for the pests to spread. And climate change helps those pests work overtime, as warmer winters and warmer nights extend the periods in which insects can survive to do damage. And one destructive factor can multiply others, such as when Hurricane Michael hit the southern portion of Houston County, Alabama in 2018 and knocked down or severely damaged many trees in that area, which weakened the trees to the point where pests found a ready-made home. If storms and hurricanes occur more often, more problems like that will occur.

If temperatures continue to rise and water becomes scarcer in Alabama, the forests will look far different in the future. In a hotter, drier environment, trees will need to conserve water and need more space, and that would cause trees to grow further apart, with more sunlight hitting the ground and more grass sprouting between the trees. The trees themselves will likely be shorter and stockier, which is a process called “savannafication,” and this is expected to have consequences for the State’s timber industry. As the weather becomes drier and warmer, tree farmers will not be able to maintain their same level of tree plantings, so either they will have to plant trees farther apart or the trees' own mortality will keep them farther apart. This leads to more intensive work managing forests. If paper companies are still in business manufacturing wood fiber or lumber, it will be more difficult to economically do so if only a small number of trees can be sustained on the state’s landscape.

Long-term predictions in forestry can be difficult, as the Great Recession of 2008, combined with declining demand for newsprint, helped to shutter approximately 50% of the paper mills in the Southern states from 2008 to 2018. That left many loblolly pines – which were originally planted for use as pulpwood – growing longer than anticipated, to the point where more trees were ready for the sawmills. This resulted in Alabama having more pine trees than could be processed in a timely manner by the sawmills, and this situation then creates a risk of fire hazards. But current projections do not suggest that the loblolly pine will disappear altogether, as tree growth models used by the USDA’s Climate Change Tree Atlas predict that the loblolly pine’s distribution will become more uniform in Alabama over the next few decades, wherein these trees will decline in some areas but increase in others. And due to increased rainy conditions, the trees will grow in wetter areas. Alabama will be faced with the possibility of pests devastating its loblolly tree forests, as the state’s history bears that out. The American chestnut tree, once a major part of Alabama's forests, was devastated by a blight in the early 20th century that killed almost all the mature chestnut trees east of the Mississippi River. Although loblolly pines have a lot of resilience and a lot of ability to deal with changes, the real threats of climate change are the pests and diseases. In terms of fire-dependency, forest fire management can be difficult with increasingly drier, hotter weather. Although it remains uncertain how the state’s forests will actually react to future climate change, studies of forested areas destroyed by Hurricane Michael in 2018 indicate how a forest could respond to a weather disaster. One result is that farmers are encouraged to not plant trees on high ridges, as the trees are more susceptible to possible changes to a location's environment where there are higher temperatures and more stress is placed on the trees. That alone could help to make forested areas more resistant.

(Source: <https://www.montgomeryadvertiser.com/story/news/2019/08/27/climate-and-change-how-hotter-world-could-transform-alabamas-forests/2065836001/>.)

With respect to sea levels, per the EPA, greenhouse gases are changing the earth's oceans and ice cover. Carbon dioxide reacts with water to form carbonic acid, resulting in the oceans becoming more acidic. The surface of the ocean has warmed about one degree during the last 80 years. Warming is causing snow to melt earlier in spring, and mountain glaciers are retreating. The sea is rising at an increasing rate - about one inch every eight years. And such sea level rise will affect transportation systems, as flooding is becoming more severe in the Southeast. Since 1958, the amount of precipitation during heavy rainstorms has increased by 27% in the Southeast, and the trend toward increasingly heavy rainstorms is likely to continue. While some of Alabama's rivers - such as the Tennessee River - have dams to help prevent flooding, other rivers either have no dams or have dams with too little capacity to significantly reduce flooding. Heavy rains have caused the Pea River to flood the city of Elba (in Coffee County) several times, and the Alabama River flooded two thousand homes in the cities of Selma and Montgomery during 1990. Flooding in rivers also means flooding in local streams and creeks that run through urban neighborhoods, resulting in drainage problems for homes and the streets on which they are located. Thus, automobile traffic can be stalled or curtailed, resulting in school buses not delivering students to and from school, employees not getting to their places of employment, delivery services not getting packages and mail delivered, and even emergency vehicles not getting to answer calls for assistance in a timely manner. Railroads can encounter their tracks being impassable due to flooding issues, leading to missed schedules, late arrivals, and even tracks being washed out - bringing rail service to a halt (to include derailments) until the tracks are repaired/rebuilt and the rail service is reinstated. In 2005, Hurricane Katrina hit the Gulf Coast and wiped out Amtrak's Sunset Limited train service through Louisiana, Mississippi, and Alabama; currently, those tracks have still not been rebuilt in Alabama and that passenger rail service has not been reinstated through Alabama.

Droughts can create a different set of challenges. Droughts can dry-up roadbeds so that pavement cracks and disintegrates to the point that it renders automobile travel treacherous over such roadways. And when reservoirs release water for navigation along the Tennessee River or the Black Warrior River, too little water may be available for lake recreation or hydropower. Low water flows resulting from drought occasionally limit navigation along the Alabama River. During severe droughts in the Mississippi River’s watershed, navigation can potentially increase on the Tennessee-Tombigbee Waterway, which provides an alternative water transportation route to the Gulf of Mexico. Droughts also affect the amount of electricity that Alabama Power Company and the Tennessee Valley Authority (TVA) can produce from their hydroelectric dams, which accounts for about 8% of the electricity produced in Alabama. During the 2007 drought, total hydroelectric power production from the TVA’s hydroelectric plants fell by more than 30%, which forced the TVA to meet customer demand by using more expensive fuel-burning power plants.

These are just some of Alabama's increased natural hazard risks associated with climate change.

**HOME**: For the HOME Program, please see the above response for the CDBG Program.

**ESG**: For the ESG Program, please see the above response for the CDBG Program.

**HOPWA**: For the HOPWA Program, please see the above response for the CDBG Program.

**HTF**: For the HTF Program, please see the above response for the CDBG Program.

**Describe the vulnerability to these risks of housing occupied by low- and moderate-income households based on an analysis of data, findings, and methods.**

**CDBG:** The State of Alabama’s vulnerability to these risks of housing occupied by low- and moderate-income households based on an analysis of data, findings, and methods, is as follows.

Per the climate change information from the sources identified in the above section, how climate change is impacting Alabama focuses on the fact that some of Alabama’s most treasured places are flooding and eroding away due, in part, to sea level rise from climate change. The State’s Gulf beaches and communities are at great peril from sea level rise. Dauphin Island (the State’s southern-most point) has already lost a number of its houses to the rising sea level, and local residents are preparing for the island to eventually be completely submerged underwater, resulting in their houses and businesses vanishing. Also at risk is Alabama’s coastal tourism economy, which annually generates $3 Billion and supports about 55,000 jobs, many of which are filled by LMI persons who work as employees of hotels, restaurants, gas stations, and summertime resort companies wherein they work as cleaning/janitorial staff, food service workers, life guards, parking attendants, maintenance workers and groundskeepers, and in other lower-paying jobs. The seas are projected to rise by between 8 inches and 6.6 feet throughout the 21st century. Extreme weather, including severe storms, heat waves, cold snaps, and more intense hurricanes, is becoming more typical in a warmer world, and these events can exact a large toll in terms of physical damage to infrastructure, lost productivity, lost housing, higher insurance costs, and public health. Outside of Alabama's coastal areas, the state’s weather polar vortex of snowfall that occurred in 2014 practically shut down the city of Birmingham with road gridlock, while thousands of children had to spend the night at their schools because their parents could not reach them via the blocked roadways to take them home. Food and agriculture economies are suffering because of global warming, with some seafood – such as oysters – being directly harmed by the carbon pollution absorbed into the ocean, and farmers may lose more crops to heat stress, drought, and unreliable winter weather which is expected to become more frequent in a warmer world. In 2007, Alabama was the epicenter of the worst drought on record in the state, prompting the entire state to be declared a natural disaster area. In 2014, continual freezes during the winter months destroyed a good portion of Mobile County’s citrus crop. Chilton County’s peach crop in the central area of the state is continually vulnerable to weather changes.

Many of the jobs in these industries (agriculture, tourism, service industries, etc.) are filled by LMI persons whose homes, schools, local businesses, and government services are located nearby their places of employment. As climate change affects the agriculture, food service, tourism, transportation, housing, education, business, and government service sectors statewide, LMI residents and their housing situations will be affected along therewith. Regardless of whether or not storms become more intense, coastal homes and infrastructure might flood more often as sea levels rise because storm surges will become higher as well. Rising sea levels are likely to increase flood insurance rates for homes and businesses, while more frequent storms could increase the insurance deductible amounts for wind and water damage in homeowner insurance policies. This will affect urban and rural areas that have rivers and creeks flowing within their borders, as such water systems feed into the state’s overall river system. When rivers and creeks rise and overflow, roads and bridges as well as rivers become impassable or unnavigable, stranding auto traffic and river barge traffic until the waters recede. Many cities' roads, railways, ports, airports, and oil and gas facilities along the Gulf Coast and elsewhere throughout the state are vulnerable to the combined impacts of storms and sea level rise, thus making the employees' jobs and homes associated with these entities vulnerable as well. People will then be moving from their vulnerable coastal communities to areas further north, thus stressing the infrastructure of those communities that receive them. This was proven to be the case when in 2005, Hurricane Katrina evacuees fled the city of New Orleans, Louisiana to locations further north, east, and west, with many displaced persons relocating to Baton Rouge and making that city vulnerable to increased crime, traffic problems, housing problems, food shortages, hospital and health service problems, long lines at gas stations and grocery stores, school overcrowding, homeless shelter overcrowding, etc. However, that is merely an example of an "emergency" climate change situation rather than a long-term prospect. Predicted long-term climate change will lead governments, businesses, schools, hospitals, home-builders, and people in general to make more long-term plans, particularly with regard to how they will survive and thrive in their jobs, homes, schools, and communities as the climate continues to change.

As a result of hurricane-related storm damage, building codes have been strengthened so that housing and other structures are now being constructed on higher ground where applicable, and are using more weather-resistant and energy-efficient materials. Energy-efficient appliances are utilized to save on carbon emissions as well as costs of operation (such as water-saving toilets and Energy Star-rated washers, dryers, and refrigerators). Car and truck manufacturers are assembling fuel-efficient vehicles (hybrids and electric automobiles) so as to meet government low-emission standards and to produce vehicles that use less fossil fuels. Examples of these aspects include the following: In 2015 the Alabama Energy and Residential Codes Board adopted the *2015 Alabama Commercial Energy Code* which took effect on January 1, 2016, and the *2015 Alabama Residential Energy Code* which took effect on October 1, 2016. The Alabama Building Commission also adopted the American National Standards Institute (ANSI) / American Society of Heating, Refrigerating, and Air-Conditioning Engineers (ASHRAE) / Illuminating Engineering Society of North America (IESNA) standards for all state-funded buildings, which became effective in July 2016. In doing so, Alabama joined the ranks of state and municipal code jurisdictions that have incorporated the Energy Rating Index as a compliance option to their residential energy building codes. The 2015 Alabama Residential Energy Code incorporates the 2015 International Energy Conservation Code (IECC) with state modifications. Included with that adoption is the Energy Rating Index compliance option. The required Energy Rating Index score in Alabama that must be met is 70 or lower. In Alabama in 2015, there were 1,618 homes that were rated by the Home Energy Rating System (HERS) and issued a HERS Index Score. The average HERS Index Score of homes rated in the state at that time was 73. The Board also developed online training modules for code officials to be trained in efforts to become certified Residential Energy Services Network (RESNET) HERS Raters and International Code Council (ICC) certified Energy Code Inspectors.

(Source: <http://adeca.alabama.gov/Divisions/energy/energycodes/Pages/default.aspx>.)

Additional steps can be taken to address the impact on homes/buildings and their construction so as to make them low-carbon heat-ready homes, as these structures and the roads leading to them can be designed to sustain future climate conditions. Higher groundwater levels, higher water levels in streams and watercourses, and the greater risk of storm surges will make it pertinent to safeguard homes/buildings and roadways against seepage and flooding. Wetter winters and sudden heavy downpours of rain are making it important for local governments to provide drainage infrastructure that can quickly direct rainwater away from houses, roads, and paved areas such as parking lots at churches and schools in order that flooding will not occur or will not negatively affect the homes and other structures located downhill from such flash flooding and rising water. A milder climate might reduce the durability of building materials and affect the indoor climate of buildings wherein warmer summers will introduce a greater need for cooling the people and equipment within those structures. Buildings can also be vulnerable in that there may be an increased risk of collapse and significant loss of value as a result of more rainstorms, winter weather damage, and water encroachment, leading to a reduction in a building’s lifetime. Withstanding stronger storms can be the greatest challenge in that such storms constitute a health and safety risk to those parts of existing homes that do not meet a building code’s durability and safety requirements, and they pose risks to the persons residing within them. More frequent and longer-lasting heat waves also can have health-related consequences, particularly for LMI elderly populations residing in nursing homes. However, among many alternatives that are presently available for addressing climate change, adapting homes and buildings to such change may come down to the costs associated therewith – in that limiting storm damage and controlling the climate indoors might be the only choices that LMI “fuel-poor” residents can implement. And in strengthening existing buildings, such adaptation can be limited if the LMI homeowners are not familiar with all of the weaknesses in their buildings. In such circumstances, full adaptation of building codes to address climate change might be confined to times when only new building construction occurs.

As for counteracting consequences of heat waves, installation of air conditioning in existing homes and buildings could be expected, along with a demand for more efficient indoor temperature control. It can fall to the individual property owners to see that applicable regulations are complied with, and it is also the residents of these facilities who will be seeking solutions for satisfactory indoor temperatures in situations when extreme weather conditions occur. State and local governments could produce new regulations regarding the energy framework in a building code, to include the use of “green” technology, the reliance on low-carbon heating systems such as heat pumps, the promotion of solar screening, and the installation of heat-deflecting windows designed to make it easier to regulate indoor temperatures. Local governments could also introduce water and water-heater efficiency measures into home energy efficiency retrofit programs, and mandate that such standards stipulate a requirement for such energy efficiencies to be installed in public housing units. But many times, such improvements are made only when homes and building are increased in size or are otherwise renovated. In the future, there may be a need for governments to inform owners of all existing buildings of the typical weaknesses in the bearing elements of their structures, with corresponding instructions and funding for how to remedy those weaknesses. In the same manner, there may be a need for instructions on new building solutions to reduce indoor temperature extremes during heat waves, especially for vulnerable buildings housing vulnerable residents. There may be a need to inform construction technicians of recommended future-oriented design parameters, such as those that concern the maximum precipitation intensity a building should be able to withstand, maximum wind speed, and temperatures and durations of future heat waves. Addressing the skills gap in housing design, construction, and in the installation of new technologies is also a prospective measure. (Source: <https://en.klimatilpasning.dk/sectors/buildings/climate-change-impact-on-buildings/>.)

**HOME**: For the HOME Program, please see the above response for the CDBG Program.

**ESG**: For the ESG Program, please see the above response for the CDBG Program.

**HOPWA**: For the HOPWA Program, please see the above response for the CDBG Program.

**HTF**: For the HTF Program, please see the above response for the CDBG Program.

**STRATEGIC PLAN**

**SP-05 Overview**

**Strategic Plan Overview:**

**CDBG:** The State's strategic plan for its CDBG Program is to allocate annual CDBG funds to the following seven categories: (1) County Fund, (2) Large City Fund, (3) Small City Fund, (4) Community Enhancement Fund, (5) Planning Fund, (6) Economic Development Fund, and (7) Section 108 Loan Guarantee Program. Eligible activities are all activities listed as eligible under the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended.

(1), (2), and (3) The County Fund, Large City Fund, and Small City Fund, also known as Competitive Funds, will be distributed through a competitive grant application process. Eligible communities may submit one competitive application, and the competitive application may contain one or more activities that are designed to address single or multiple needs. The project may take a comprehensive scope designed to revitalize an identified project area, may be a stand-alone activity to address a specific need, or may undertake two or more activities in a general project area that together enhance the scope of the project by way of cost efficiency, project visibility, public welfare, or other reasons.

(4) The purpose of the Community Enhancement Fund is to allow the State the flexibility to fund important projects through an evaluation and review process. This Fund can be used to provide funding for eligible activities that communities consider important to enhance the community in a manner that is beyond providing for the more basic and essential needs, or for any other eligible CDBG activity. Examples of activities include facilities for fire protection, emergency 911 telephone service, senior centers, boys and girls clubs, recreational facilities, removal of architectural barriers, historic preservation, downtown/neighborhood revitalization, and community centers. Eligibleapplicants for the fund are all non-entitlement local governments who meet applicable Thresholds. Applications for this Fund must be submitted by the announced cut-off date.

(5) The purpose of the Planning Fund is to assist communities having a need for comprehensive or other planning. Eligible plans include comprehensive plans, elements of comprehensive plans, downtown revitalization plans, eligible components of regional studies, or other strategies and studies important to sound and effective community growth and development. The ceiling for these grants will be $40,000 with a provision for a waiver, although applications requesting smaller amounts will be viewed more favorably unless a very substantial need or opportunity is demonstrated. A cash match of 20 percent of the project cost will be required*.* However, for jurisdictions of 1,000 or less population (as determined by the 2010 Census), the match may be waived when the applicant lacks the financial capacity. Applications will be considered on a continual basis until the cut-off date.

(6) The purpose of the Economic Development Fund (ED Fund) is to allow the State to fund activities necessary to take advantage of economic development opportunities that would result in the creation or retention of jobs. In addition to PY2020-PY2024 money allocated for the ED Fund, funds that are Program Income from earlier loans could be made available for funding ED Fund projects or for making payments on Section 108 Loans Guarantees. Also, ED Float Loans will be covered in this section, since ED Float Loans will be used only for economic development. However, funds used for short-term grants, or ED Float Loans, will come from all categories of grants. The ED Fund projects will be funded under the following four categories:

(a) ED Grants: Eligible applicants may apply for ED Grants to provide land, facilities, and infrastructure such as water lines, sewer lines, rail spurs, docks, cranes, access roads, etc., to facilitate creation and/or retention of jobs by a new or existing business. The eligible applicants may also apply for grants to assist a public, private, nonprofit, or such other entity including a business in support of an economic development project that will result in the creation of jobs, including jobs for unemployed, under-employed, and recipients of welfare assistance. The State will exercise maximum flexibility and maximum controls in considering activities that will have a direct and significant impact on the creation of jobs. The assistance to public, private, or any such entity may be in the form of a grant, a loan, or a deferred payment loan, and may pay for activities eligible under the CDBG Program including day care and related facilities, transportation, and operations. A grant ceiling of $200,000 and a floor of $50,000 will apply. Applications may be submitted anytime during the program period, and applications will be funded on an "as needed" basis. The State will maintain the right to deny funding of any application during the program period, depending on the quality of the project or the results of past projects, or on considerations such as labor supply, wage levels, environmental effects, etc. The State may waive the $200,000 grant ceiling if the merit of the project shows a significant long-term economic benefit for the State.

(b) ED Incubator Projects: The State will provide assistance to eligible communities from the ED Fund to support ED Incubator Projects that will commit to create new jobs. For the purposes of the State program, an “Incubator” is “a building and program operated either by a private entity, a nonprofit organization, or a unit of local government for the primary purpose of aiding fledgling businesses in their efforts to survive and grow during the first 3 to 5 years of existence. Such aid may come in the form of subsidized floor space, equipment, professional services, or other assistance viewed as appropriate by the State.” Eligible applicants may apply for ED Incubator Project grants anytime during the program period. A grant ceiling of $250,000 will apply. The State will maintain the right to deny funding of any ED Incubator Project, depending on the quality and/or certainty of the proposal.

(c) ED Loans: Eligible applicants may apply for ED Loans anytime during the program period to make loans to private businesses for locating or expanding in the community and creating or retaining jobs for low and moderate income persons. ED Loans can be used for purchasing land, buildings and equipment, site improvements, construction or renovation of buildings, operating capital, or any other CDBG-eligible activity. A reasonable percentage of an ED Loan project may be a grant to cover administrative costs. Deferred payment loans will have a write-off provision. ED Loans made from the Revolving Loan Fund will be governed by the same requirements as ED Loans made from the ED Fund. ED Funds used by communities to make ED Loans to private businesses will have a payback requirement. The determination as to the local government’s disposition of the proceeds of repayment of loans will generally be made at the time an ED Loan is funded. As required by Section 104(j) of the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended, the State will, as part of all application reviews, recognize the applicant’s right to retain Program Income to the extent such income is applied to continue the activity from which such income was derived. The repayments may be allowable to the regional commissions/councils to be used for similar purposes if they are determined to be nonprofit organizations serving the development needs of the communities in non-entitlement areas. A grant ceiling of $250,000 will apply to applications requesting ED Loans, although there is a waiver provision. The State will maintain the right to deny funding of any application or activity during the program period, depending on the quality of the loan, the appropriateness of the proposed project, or the capacity of the community to undertake such a project. Threshold requirements for ED Loans are listed as follows, and are in addition to overall Thresholds listed in the CDBG Program’s PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan.

(d) ED Float Loans: ED Float Loans are short-term loans which will be made out of appropriated, but unexpended, CDBG program funds (such funds may be from any fiscal year) that may have been allocated to specific program activities. The purpose of ED Float Loans is to allow the State to fund activities necessary to take advantage of economic development opportunities which will principally benefit low and moderate income persons. ED Float Loan funds used for short-term loans will come from all Fund categories of grants. A reasonable amount of Program Income or Recaptured Funds may be used to provide a grant to administer an ED Float Loan. As ED Float Loans are repaid, the repayment of principal will be used to restore all Funds from which the monies initially came, while the interest will generally be used to increase the State’s CDBG ED Fund. As is indicated above under the Section on ED Loans, the State will recognize the local government’s right to retain Program Income when such income is to be applied to continue the activity from which the income was derived. The amount of funds available for the ED Float Loan program will be determined by careful monitoring of the fund flow needs of the CDBG program. Because the State recognizes that the ED Float Loan program entails some risk, each request will be analyzed on the basis of the need of grants previously funded. ED Float Loans will be made only after it has been determined, to the maximum extent possible, that the amount and term of any ED Float Loan will not commit the State's letter of credit balance to the degree that other previously-funded grants are delayed or jeopardized. ED Float Loans may come from more than one year's funds with the amount from one year being less than the minimum. Eligible applicants for ED Float Loans are all non-entitlement local governments that meet eligibility Thresholds listed in the CDBG Program’s PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan.

(7) The purpose of the Section 108 Loan Guarantee Program is to provide communities with an opportunity to seek loan guarantees to finance economic development activities as permitted in Title I of the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended. Guarantees must be approved by the Secretary of HUD. The applicable ceiling is $10 Million per project, with a waiver provision. No more than the HUD-established limit will be committed annually. Eligible applicants are all non-entitlement communities who meet the Thresholds listed in the CDBG Program’s PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan, as well as those Thresholds otherwise listed. For projects with significant economic impact, the State may use the ED Fund, Recaptured Fund, Program Income, or other Funds to grant an appropriate amount toward Section 108 Loan Guarantee payments and for debt retirement.

**HOME**: For the HOME Program, it is the State’s intentions at this time to continue to allocate HOME funds for the production of residential rental housing for low-income households and for other uses deemed necessary by the HOME administrator (Alabama Housing Finance Authority) over the next five years as long as the use is consistent with the Consolidated Plan. By combining HOME funds with Low Income Housing Tax Credits, the State has successfully financed the production of thousands of quality affordable rental housing units across the state and in every county since the inception of the HOME Program in 1992. The combination of these two federal programs enables Alabama to expend HOME funds in the most efficient manner – allocating only the amount needed to render a rental housing project financially feasible.

**ESG**: The ESG Program's strategic plan is to provide assistance to all areas of the state wherein ESG funds can be used to upgrade existing homeless facilities and domestic abuse shelters, to help meet the operating costs of such facilities, to provide essential services to both sheltered and unsheltered homeless persons, to help prevent homelessness, to re-house homeless persons, and to assist in the costs of administering HMIS activities. The ESG Program's funds will be used for the following activities: (1) street outreach, (2) emergency shelter, (3) homelessness prevention, (4) rapid re-housing, and (5) the Homeless Management Information System.

(1) Street Outreach: Assistance provided must serve unsheltered homeless persons who are neither willing nor able to access housing, emergency shelter, or an appropriate health facility. The total amount that may be used for street outreach and emergency shelter expenditures combined cannot exceed the greater of (a) 60 percent of that fiscal year’s total ESG grant award, or (b) the amount of the State’s FY2010 grant funds committed to street outreach and emergency shelter activities. Eligible costs can include engagement, case management, emergency health services, emergency mental health services, transportation, and services to special populations.

(2) Emergency Shelter: The types of assistance include providing essential services to homeless individuals or families in emergency shelters, operating costs for emergency shelters, costs associated with renovating buildings to be used as emergency shelter for homeless individuals and families, and assistance required under the Uniform Relocation Assistance and Real Property Acquisition Policies Act of 1970 (URA). Staff costs related to carrying out emergency shelter activities are eligible. The total amount that may be used for street outreach and emergency shelter expenditures combined cannot exceed the greater of (a) 60 percent of that fiscal year’s total ESG grant award, or (b) the amount of the State’s FY2010 grant funds committed to street outreach and emergency shelter activities. Eligible costs include essential services, shelter operations, renovation (conversion, major rehabilitation, other renovation), and assistance required under URA.

(3) Homelessness Prevention: Assistance may be provided to individuals and families who meet HUD’s definition of at risk or at imminent risk of homelessness. Individuals and families must have an income below 30% of Area Median Income. Staff salaries related to service provision are eligible. Eligible costs include rental assistance, housing relocation, and stabilization services.

(4) Rapid Re-Housing: Assistance may be provided to individuals and families who meet HUD’s definition of being literally homeless. Staff salaries related to service provision are eligible. Eligible costs are the same as those for Homelessness Prevention.

(5) Homeless Management Information System (HMIS): HMIS is a statutory requirement of the HEARTH Act. Victim service providers cannot participate in HMIS. Legal services organizations may choose not to participate in HMIS. Providers that do not participate in HMIS must use a comparable database that produces unduplicated reports. Eligible costs include purchasing or leasing equipment or computer hardware; purchasing software licenses; obtaining technical support; leasing office space; overhead charges such as electricity, phone, water, gas, and high-speed data transmission necessary to operate the HMIS; salaries necessary to operate the HMIS; travel to attend HUD-sponsored and HUD-approved training on HMIS and programs authorized by Title IV of the McKinney-Vento Homeless Assistance Act; travel costs to conduct intake; and paying participation fees charged by the HMIS Lead Agency designated by the Continuum of Care to operate the area’s HMIS.

**HOPWA**: The HOPWA Program's strategic plan is for AIDS Alabama to administer four types of housing programs geared toward persons living with HIV and AIDS. The HOPWA Program's funds will be used for the following activities: (1) rental assistance, (2) emergency shelter, (4) permanent housing, and (5) service enriched housing. These four types of housing programs are available to all eligible persons throughout the State:

(1) Rental Assistance: To provide a statewide rental assistance program with the purpose of keeping persons stably housed. This assistance consists (a) short-term rent, mortgage, and utility assistance, (b) tenant-based rental assistance, and (c) project-based rental assistance.

(2) Emergency Shelter: To provide emergency shelter for individuals living HIV and participating in the LIBCAP chemical addiction program. This service allows individuals from all over Alabama to receive treatment in Birmingham, AL.

(4) Permanent Housing: To provide permanent housing that is available to homeless, HIV-positive individuals.

(5) Service Enriched Housing: To provide this housing to homeless, HIV-positive individuals.

(6) It is AIDS Alabama’s future goal to purchase property adjacent to our Ensley Campus and to utilize the property to expand our capacity for providing short-term and permanent housing options for individuals living with HIV. This is contingent on funding availability.

(7) It is AIDS Alabama’s goal to expend a portion of future HOPWA Program funding increases on AIDS Alabama’s modernization projects which may include-but not limited to-the construction/rehabilitation of new housing units.

**SP-10 Geographic Priorities [see 24 CFR 91.315(a)(1)]**

**Geographic Area**

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Geographic Area** | | | | |
| **Sort #** | **Area Name** | **Area Type** | **Include** | **Action** |
| 1 | CDBG: Alabama's non-entitlement eligible communities | Units of local government | 🗹 |  |
| 2 | HOME: Alabama statewide | Not applicable | 🗹 |  |
| 3 | ESG: Alabama statewide | Not applicable | 🗹 |  |
| 4 | HOPWA: Alabama statewide | Not applicable | 🗹 |  |
| 5 | HTF: Alabama statewide | Not applicable | 🗹 |  |
| 6 | OTHER: CDBG-DR (Disaster Recovery), CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV: Alabama statewide | \* | \* |  |

\* CDBG-DR funds as and when allocated by HUD.

NOTE: CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV funds allocated by HUD under the CARES Act in PY2020.

**General Allocation Priorities: Describe the basis for allocating investments geographically within the State of Alabama:**

**CDBG**: The CDBG Program's general allocation priorities are as follows.The CDBG Program's funds may only be expended in the State of Alabama's non-entitlement communities. These non-entitlements are those cities and counties that do not include the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, and Tuscaloosa, and Jefferson County and Mobile County. All eligible non-entitlement communities may apply for CDBG funds, and compete for these funds in 6 funding categories: (1) the County Fund, (2) the Large City Fund - for cities with a population of 3,001 or more per the most recent U.S. Census, (3) the Small City Fund - for cities with a population of 3,000 or less per the most recent U.S. Census, (4) the Community Enhancement Fund, (5) the Planning Fund, and (6) the Economic Development Fund. The remaining CDBG funds are set aside for (7) the State's Grant Administration allocation, and (8) the State's Technical Assistance allocation. Additional categories can include funds for Section 108 Loan Guarantees, Recaptured Funds projects, Black Belt Region projects (that encompass the 14 counties of Bullock, Butler, Choctaw, Crenshaw, Dallas, Greene, Hale, Lowndes, Macon, Marengo, Perry, Pickens, Sumter, and Wilcox), Urgent Need projects, and multi-jurisdictions’ Joint projects.

**HOME**: The HOME Program's general allocation priorities are as follows.For the HOME Program, the State will conduct an annual competitive funding cycle for HOME funds. As required by HOME regulations, AHFA, as administrators of the State of Alabama HOME Program, will develop selection criteria to determine housing priorities for the State. The selection criteria include ranking each project in accordance with its location with an effort to balance distribution of HOME funds throughout the state in terms of geographic regions, counties, and urban/rural areas, fulfillment of housing needs, project and applicant characteristics, tenant populations with special needs and with families, public housing waiting lists, projects intended for eventual homeownership , energy efficient projects and participation of local tax-exempt organizations. AHFA also utilizes an evaluation process whereby preference is given to projects which serve 1) the lowest-income tenants and 2) qualified tenants for the longest periods, and 3) projects which are located in Qualified Census Tracts and contribute to a concerted community revitalization plan. Lastly, AHFA develops compliance monitoring procedures to test for compliance with HOME regulations and for notifying HUD of noncompliance. Each year, the HOME Action Plan seeks to ensure that, wherever economically feasible, every county in Alabama regardless of population size and other factors, will have an opportunity to compete for funding to address their unmet housing needs, with the understanding that respective county stakeholders be proactive toward (a) providing additional funding sources and incentives as available, (b) helping to remove regulatory and discriminatory barriers, and (c) seeking experienced Housing Credit and HOME development partners to assist in creating housing solutions for their respective communities. AHFA has established certain priorities to be used in the distribution of HOME funds. At this time, AHFA seeks to promote the following housing priorities in the allocation cycles for 2020:

* Projects that add to the affordable housing stock;
* Projects, without HOME funds, would likely not set aside units for lower income tenants, inclusive of tenants with disabilities and/or those who are homeless;
* Projects that use additional assistance through federal, state, or local subsidies;
* Projects that promote healthy living and tenant quality of life by providing tenant services such as blood pressure screening, CPR and first aid training, promoting nutrition and healthy eating, budget counseling and various other quality of life services;
* Balanced distribution of HOME funds throughout the state in terms of geographical regions, counties, and urban/rural areas.

**ESG**: The ESG Program's general allocation priorities are as follows.The ESG Program may provide funding assistance to all areas of the State of Alabama.

**HOPWA**: The HOPWA Program's general allocation priorities are as follows.AIDS Alabama administers four housing programs (rental assistance, substance abuse treatment with an emergency housing component, permanent housing, and service enriched housing) by making them available to all eligible persons throughout the State of Alabama.

**HTF**: The HTF Program's general allocation priorities are stated in the attached 2020 HTF Plan, and more specifically at Sections B and I.

**Geographic Area:**

**Identify the neighborhood boundaries for this target area:**

**CDBG**: The CDBG Program's geographic area is as follows.See the CDBG response stated herein above at "**General Allocation Priorities: Describe the basis for allocating investments geographically within the State of Alabama**." Also, the CDBG Program makes its grant funding available to the non-entitlement areas of the State of Alabama, which are defined as those cities and counties that do not include the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, and Tuscaloosa, and Jefferson County and Mobile County. Additional funds can be allocated for Section 108 Loan Guarantees, Recaptured Funds projects, Black Belt Region projects (that encompass the 14 counties of Bullock, Butler, Choctaw, Crenshaw, Dallas, Greene, Hale, Lowndes, Macon, Marengo, Perry, Pickens, Sumter, and Wilcox), Urgent Need projects, and multi-jurisdictions’ Joint projects.

**HOME**: The HOME Program's geographic area is as follows.See the HOME response stated herein above at "**General Allocation Priorities: Describe the basis for allocating investments geographically within the State of Alabama**." Also, each year, the HOME Action Plan seeks to ensure that, wherever economically feasible, every county in Alabama regardless of population size and other factors, will have an opportunity to compete for funding to address their unmet housing needs, with the understanding that respective county stakeholders be proactive toward a) providing additional funding sources and incentives as available, b) helping to remove regulatory and discriminatory barriers, and c) seeking experienced Housing Credit and HOME development partners to assist in creating housing solutions for their respective communities.

**ESG**: The ESG Program's geographic area is as follows.See the ESG response stated herein above at "**General Allocation Priorities: Describe the basis for allocating investments geographically within the State of Alabama**." Also, the ESG Program may provide funding assistance to all areas of the State of Alabama. There is no identified target area.

**HOPWA**: The HOPWA Program's geographic area is as follows.See the HOPWA response stated herein above at "**General Allocation Priorities: Describe the basis for allocating investments geographically within the State of Alabama**." Also, AIDS Alabama administers the four housing programs (rental assistance, substance abuse treatment with an emergency housing component, permanent housing, and service enriched housing) by making them available to all eligible persons throughout the State of Alabama.

**HTF**: The HTF Program's target area is stated in the attached PY2020 HTF Plan, and more specifically at Sections C and I.

**Include specific housing and commercial characteristics of this target area:**

**CDBG**: See the CDBG response stated herein above at "**General Allocation Priorities: Describe the basis for allocating investments geographically within the State of Alabama**." Also, the CDBG Program makes its grant funding available to the non-entitlement areas of the State of Alabama. The non-entitlement areas are defined as those cities and counties that do not include the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, and Tuscaloosa, and Jefferson County and Mobile County. These communities may apply for CDBG funds to expend on a variety of activities which may include: (1) new, rehabilitated, or larger water lines, (2) new, rehabilitated, or larger sewer lines, (3) new or rehabilitated water tanks, (4) new streets and roads, or repaving of current streets and roads, (5) flood and drainage control, (6) housing rehabilitation, (7) construction of senior centers, community centers, and parks and recreation facilities (such as swimming pools and boundary-less playgrounds), (8) demolition of structures in slum and blighted areas, (9) planning studies for local communities or portions of communities (such as downtown revitalization plans), and (10) economic development activities to assist in attracting and locating new businesses and new jobs or to retain existing businesses and current jobs within communities. Additional categories of funds can include Section 108 Loan Guarantees, Recaptured Funds projects, Black Belt Region projects (that encompass the 14 counties of Bullock, Butler, Choctaw, Crenshaw, Dallas, Greene, Hale, Lowndes, Macon, Marengo, Perry, Pickens, Sumter, and Wilcox), Urgent Need projects, and multi-jurisdictions’ Joint projects. Each local community applicant for CDBG funds must provide to ADECA information in its respective application that identifies and assesses the needs of its target area, to include needs for housing, water services, sewer services, streets, flood and drainage control facilities, and other community development needs (such as fire station and fire prevention equipment needs, needs of senior citizens, and needs of youth for parks and recreation facilities).

**HOME**: See the HOME response stated herein above at "**General Allocation Priorities: Describe the basis for allocating investments geographically within the State of Alabama**." Also, each year, the HOME Action Plan seeks to ensure that, wherever economically feasible, every county in Alabama regardless of population size and other factors, will have an opportunity to compete for funding to address their unmet housing needs, with the understanding that respective county stakeholders be proactive toward (a) providing additional funding sources and incentives as available, (b) helping to remove regulatory and discriminatory barriers, and (c) seeking experienced Housing Credit and HOME development partners to assist in creating housing solutions for their respective communities.

**ESG**: See the ESG response stated herein above at "**General Allocation Priorities: Describe the basis for allocating investments geographically within the State of Alabama**." Also, the ESG Program may provide funding assistance to all areas of the State of Alabama. There is no identified target area.

**HOPWA**: See the HOPWA response stated herein above at "**General Allocation Priorities: Describe the basis for allocating investments geographically within the State of Alabama**." Also, AIDS Alabama administers four housing programs (rental assistance, substance abuse treatment with an emergency housing component, permanent housing, and service enriched housing) by making them available to all eligible persons throughout the State of Alabama.

**HTF**: See the HTF response stated herein above at "**General Allocation Priorities: Describe the basis for allocating investments geographically within the State of Alabama**." Also, the HTF Program's target area is stated in the attached PY2020 HTF Plan, and more specifically at Sections C and I.

**How did your consultation and citizen participation process help you to identify this neighborhood as a target area?**

**CDBG**: See the CDBG response stated herein above at "**General Allocation Priorities: Describe the basis for allocating investments geographically within the State of Alabama**." Also, the CDBG Program makes its grant funding available to the non-entitlement areas of the State of Alabama, which are defined as those cities and counties that do not include the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, and Tuscaloosa, and Jefferson County and Mobile County. Additional categories of funds can include Section 108 Loan Guarantees, Recaptured Funds projects, Black Belt Region projects (that encompass the 14 counties of Bullock, Butler, Choctaw, Crenshaw, Dallas, Greene, Hale, Lowndes, Macon, Marengo, Perry, Pickens, Sumter, and Wilcox), Urgent Need projects, and multi-jurisdictions’ Joint projects. These communities, their elected officials / representatives / staff members, grant administrators, and the general public are invited to attend an annual public hearing that is conducted by ADECA as a means for those interested parties to become informed about ADECA's CDBG grant process and annual funding allocation from HUD. ADECA's PY2020 annual public hearing was conducted on December 17, 2019 at ADECA's headquarters building located in Montgomery, Alabama, and included representatives from ADECA to provide information on the CDBG and ESG Programs, the Alabama Housing Finance Authority to provide information on the HOME Partnerships Program and the HTF Program, and AIDS Alabama to provide information on the HOPWA Program. Each local community applicant for CDBG funds must provide to ADECA information in its respective grant application that identifies and assesses the needs of its target area, to include needs for housing, water services, sewer services, streets, flood and drainage control facilities, and other community development needs (such as fire station and fire prevention equipment needs, needs of senior citizens, and needs of youth for parks and recreation facilities).

**HOME**: See the HOME response stated herein above at "**General Allocation Priorities: Describe the basis for allocating investments geographically within the State of Alabama**." Also, each year, the HOME Action Plan seeks to ensure that, wherever economically feasible, every county in Alabama regardless of population size and other factors, will have an opportunity to compete for funding to address their unmet housing needs, with the understanding that respective county stakeholders be proactive toward a) providing additional funding sources and incentives as available, b) helping to remove regulatory and discriminatory barriers, and c) seeking experienced Housing Credit and HOME development partners to assist in creating housing solutions for their respective communities.

Further, all of Alabama's communities, their elected officials / representatives / staff members, grant administrators, and the general public are invited to attend an annual public hearing that is conducted by ADECA as a means for those interested parties to become informed about the Alabama Housing Finance Authority's HOME Program. ADECA’s PY2020 annual public hearing was conducted on December 17, 2019 at ADECA's headquarters building located in Montgomery, Alabama, and included representatives from ADECA to provide information on the CDBG and ESG Programs, the Alabama Housing Finance Authority to provide information on the HOME Partnerships Program and the HTF Program, and AIDS Alabama to provide information on the HOPWA Program.

**ESG**: See the ESG response stated herein above at "**General Allocation Priorities: Describe the basis for allocating investments geographically within the State of Alabama**." Also, the ESG Program may provide funding assistance to all areas of the State of Alabama. There is no identified target area. Further, all of Alabama's communities, their elected officials / representatives / staff members, grant administrators, and the general public are invited to attend an annual public hearing that is conducted by ADECA as a means for those interested parties to become informed about ADECA's ESG Program. ADECA’s PY2020 annual public hearing was conducted on December 17, 2019 at ADECA's headquarters building located in Montgomery, Alabama, and included representatives from ADECA to provide information on the CDBG and ESG Programs, the Alabama Housing Finance Authority to provide information on the HOME Partnerships Program and the HTF Program, and AIDS Alabama to provide information on the HOPWA Program.

**HOPWA**: See the HOPWA response stated herein above at "**General Allocation Priorities: Describe the basis for allocating investments geographically within the State of Alabama**." Also, AIDS Alabama administers four housing programs (rental assistance, substance abuse treatment with an emergency shelter component, permanent housing, and service enriched housing) by making them available to all eligible persons throughout the State of Alabama.

Further, all of Alabama's communities, their elected officials / representatives / staff members, grant administrators, and the general public are invited to attend an annual public hearing that is conducted by ADECA as a means for those interested parties to become informed about Alabama's HOPWA Program. ADECA’s PY2020 annual public hearing was conducted on December 17, 2019 at ADECA's headquarters building located in Montgomery, Alabama, and included representatives from ADECA to provide information on the CDBG and ESG Programs, the Alabama Housing Finance Authority to provide information on the HOME Partnerships Program and the HTF Program, and AIDS Alabama to provide information on the HOPWA Program.

**HTF**: See the HTF response stated herein above at "**General Allocation Priorities: Describe the basis for allocating investments geographically within the State of Alabama**." Further, all of Alabama's communities, their elected officials / representatives / staff members, grant administrators, and the general public are invited to attend an annual public hearing that is conducted by ADECA as a means for those interested parties to become informed about Alabama's HTF Program. ADECA’s PY2020 annual public hearing was conducted on December 17, 2019 at ADECA's headquarters building located in Montgomery, Alabama, and included representatives from ADECA to provide information on the CDBG and ESG Programs, the Alabama Housing Finance Authority to provide information on the HOME Partnerships Program and the HTF Program, and AIDS Alabama to provide information on the HOPWA Program. Also, the HTF Program's target area is stated in the attached PY2020 HTF Plan, and more specifically at Sections B, C, and I.

**Identify the needs of this target area:**

**CDBG**: See the CDBG response stated herein above at "**General Allocation Priorities: Describe the basis for allocating investments geographically within the State of Alabama**." Also, the CDBG Program makes its grant funding available to the non-entitlement areas of the State of Alabama. The non-entitlement areas are defined as those cities and counties that do not include the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, and Tuscaloosa, and Jefferson County and Mobile County. Additional categories of funds can include Section 108 Loan Guarantees, Recaptured Funds projects, Black Belt Region projects (that encompass the 14 counties of Bullock, Butler, Choctaw, Crenshaw, Dallas, Greene, Hale, Lowndes, Macon, Marengo, Perry, Pickens, Sumter, and Wilcox), Urgent Need projects, and multi-jurisdictions’ Joint projects. These communities may apply for CDBG funds to expend on a variety of activities which may include: (1) new, rehabilitated, or larger water lines, (2) new, rehabilitated, or larger sewer lines, (3) new or rehabilitated water tanks, (4) new streets and roads, or repaving of current streets and roads, (5) flood and drainage control, (6) housing rehabilitation, (7) construction of senior centers, community centers, and parks, (8) demolition of structures in slum/blighted areas, (9) planning studies for local communities or portions of communities (such as a downtown revitalization plan), and (10) economic development activities to assist in attracting/locating new businesses and new jobs or to retain existing businesses and current jobs within communities. Each local community applicant for CDBG funds must provide to ADECA information in its respective grant application that identifies and assesses the needs of its target area, to include needs for housing, water services, sewer services, streets, flood and drainage control facilities, and other community development needs (such as fire station and fire prevention equipment needs, needs of senior citizens, and needs of youth for parks and recreation facilities).

**HOME**: See the HOME response stated herein above at "**General Allocation Priorities: Describe the basis for allocating investments geographically within the State of Alabama**." The HOME Action Plan seeks to ensure that, wherever economically feasible, every county in Alabama regardless of population size and other factors, will have an opportunity to compete for funding to address their unmet housing needs, with the understanding that respective county stakeholders be proactive toward (a) providing additional funding sources and incentives as available, (b) helping to remove regulatory and discriminatory barriers, and (c) seeking experienced Housing Credit and HOME development partners to assist in creating housing solutions for their respective communities.

AHFA has established certain priorities to be used in the distribution of HOME funds. At this time, AHFA seeks to promote the following housing priorities in the allocation cycles for PY2020-PY2024:

* Projects that add to the affordable housing stock;
* Projects, without HOME funds, would likely not set aside units for lower income tenants, inclusive of tenants with disabilities and/or those who are homeless;
* Projects that use additional assistance through federal, state, or local subsidies;
* Projects that promote healthy living and tenant quality of life by providing tenant services such as blood pressure screening, CPR and first aid training, promoting nutrition and healthy eating, budget counseling and various other quality of life services; and
* Balanced distribution of HOME funds throughout the state in terms of geographical regions, counties, and urban/rural areas.

**ESG**: See the ESG response stated herein above at "**General Allocation Priorities: Describe the basis for allocating investments geographically within the State of Alabama**." Also, the ESG Program may provide funding assistance to all areas of the State of Alabama. There is no identified target area.

**HOPWA**: See the HOPWA response stated herein above at "**General Allocation Priorities: Describe the basis for allocating investments geographically within the State of Alabama**." Also, AIDS Alabama administers four housing programs (rental assistance, substance abuse treatment with an emergency shelter component, permanent housing, and service enriched housing) by making them available to all eligible persons throughout the State of Alabama. These needs are established via the HOPWA Program's eligibility criteria.

**HTF**: See the HTF response stated herein above at "**General Allocation Priorities: Describe the basis for allocating investments geographically within the State of Alabama**." Also, see the attached PY2020 HTF Plan, and more specifically at Sections C and I.

**What are the opportunities for improvement in this target area?**

**CDBG**: See the CDBG response stated herein above at "**General Allocation Priorities: Describe the basis for allocating investments geographically within the State of Alabama**." Also, for the CDBG Program, opportunities for improvement are determined when the State conducts the annual competitive funding cycle for CDBG funds. The non-entitlement communities may apply for CDBG funds to expend on a variety of activities which may include: (1) new, rehabilitated, or larger water lines, (2) new, rehabilitated, or larger sewer lines, (3) new or rehabilitated water tanks, (4) new streets and roads, or repaving of current streets and roads, (5) flood and drainage control facilities, (6) housing rehabilitation, (7) construction of senior centers, community centers, and parks, (8) demolition of structures in slum/blighted areas, (9) planning studies for local communities or portions of communities (such as a downtown revitalization plan), and (10) economic development activities to assist in attracting/locating new businesses and new jobs or to retain existing businesses and current jobs within communities. Additional fund categories can include Section 108 Loan Guarantees, Recaptured Funds projects, Black Belt Region projects (that encompass the 14 counties of Bullock, Butler, Choctaw, Crenshaw, Dallas, Greene, Hale, Lowndes, Macon, Marengo, Perry, Pickens, Sumter, and Wilcox), Urgent Need projects, and multi-jurisdictions’ Joint projects. Each local community applicant for CDBG funds must provide to ADECA information in its respective grant application that identifies and assesses the needs of its target area, to include needs for housing, water services, sewer services, streets, flood and drainage control facilities, and other community development needs (such as fire station and fire prevention equipment needs, needs of senior citizens, and needs of youth for parks and recreation facilities), and the selected means to address those needs / improve upon the community's needy conditions.

**HOME**: See the HOME response stated herein above at "**General Allocation Priorities: Describe the basis for allocating investments geographically within the State of Alabama**." Also, for the HOME Program, opportunities for improvement are determined when AHFA conducts the annual competitive funding cycle for HOME funds. As required by HOME regulations, AHFA, as administrators of the State of Alabama HOME Program, will develop selection criteria to determine housing priorities for the State. The selection criteria includes ranking each project in accordance with its location with an effort to balance distribution of HOME funds throughout the state in terms of geographic regions, counties, and urban/rural areas, fulfillment of housing needs, project and applicant characteristics, tenant populations with special needs and with families, public housing waiting lists, projects intended for eventual homeownership , energy efficient projects and participation of local tax-exempt organizations. AHFA also utilizes an evaluation process whereby preference is given to projects which serve 1) the lowest-income tenants and 2) qualified tenants for the longest periods and 3) projects which are located in Qualified Census Tracts and contribute to a concerted community revitalization plan. . Lastly, AHFA develops compliance monitoring procedures to test for compliance with HOME regulations and for notifying HUD of noncompliance. Each year, the HOME Action Plan seeks to ensure that, wherever economically feasible, every county in Alabama regardless of population size and other factors, will have an opportunity to compete for funding to address their unmet housing needs, with the understanding that respective county stakeholders be proactive toward (a) providing additional funding sources and incentives as available, (b) helping to remove regulatory and discriminatory barriers, and (c) seeking experienced Housing Credit and HOME development partners to assist in creating housing solutions for their respective communities. AHFA has established certain priorities to be used in the distribution of HOME funds. AHFA seeks to promote the following housing priorities in the allocation cycles for PY2020-PY2024:

* Projects that add to the affordable housing stock;
* Projects, without HOME funds, would likely not set aside units for lower income tenants, inclusive of tenants with disabilities and/or those who are homeless;
* Projects that use additional assistance through federal, state, or local subsidies;
* Projects that promote healthy living and tenant quality of life by providing tenant services such as blood pressure screening, CPR and first aid training, promoting nutrition and healthy eating, budget counseling and various other quality of life services; and
* Balanced distribution of HOME funds throughout the state in terms of geographical regions, counties, and urban/rural areas.

**ESG**: See the ESG response stated herein above at "**General Allocation Priorities: Describe the basis for allocating investments geographically within the State of Alabama**." Also, for the ESG Program, opportunities for improvement are determined when the State conducts the annual competitive funding cycle for ESG funds. The ESG Program may provide funding assistance to all areas of the State of Alabama. There is no identified target area.

**HOPWA**: See the HOPWA response stated herein above at "**General Allocation Priorities: Describe the basis for allocating investments geographically within the State of Alabama**." Also, for the HOPWA Program, opportunities for improvement are determined when the State conducts the annual competitive funding cycle for HOPWA funds. AIDS Alabama administers four housing programs (rental assistance, substance abuse treatment with an emergency shelter component, permanent housing, and service enriched housing) by making them available to all eligible persons throughout the State of Alabama. These needs are established via the HOPWA Program's eligibility criteria.

**HTF**: See the HTF response stated herein above at "**General Allocation Priorities: Describe the basis for allocating investments geographically within the State of Alabama**." Also, see the attached PY2020 HTF Plan, and more specifically at Sections B, C, and I.

**Are there barriers to improvement in this target area?**

**CDBG**: See the CDBG response stated herein above at "**General Allocation Priorities: Describe the basis for allocating investments geographically within the State of Alabama**." Also, each community that applies to ADECA for CDBG Program grant funds must address four elements that provide information on the nature of the benefits to be gained from those funds, as well as barriers to improvement. These elements include a (1) Needs Assessment, which is an assessment of community-wide needs associated with housing and essential community development facilities, including the needs of low and moderate income households; (2) Project Development, which is a description of the needs to be addressed, the process used to identify the needs, and the activities that would best address the needs, including alternatives considered; (3) Project Impact, which is a qualitative and quantitative description of the impact the project will have in addressing the needs of the project area and/or the community, including the number of beneficiaries, low and moderate income beneficiaries, directness of benefit, urgency or criticalness, secondary benefits, and life expectancy of improvements; and (4) Other Considerations, which is a consideration of the adequacy of utility rates, operations and maintenance capacity, local participation, local capacity to implement a CDBG project, distress factors, cost efficiencies, utilization of innovative approaches, past efforts, or other relevant factors not previously identified and discussed in the community's grant application. Thus, each local community applicant for CDBG funds must provide (in its CDBG grant application submitted to ADECA) information that identifies and assesses the needs of its target area, to include needs for housing, water services, sewer services, streets, and flood and drainage control facilities, and the selected means to address those needs / improve upon the community's identified conditions. Each applicant community must also provide information on any / all "alternatives" that were considered for addressing the selected activity (be it water, sewer, housing rehab, etc.) which could be implemented due to barriers encountered within that community.

**HOME**: See the HOME response stated herein above at "**General Allocation Priorities: Describe the basis for allocating investments geographically within the State of Alabama**." Also, for the HOME Program, barriers to improvement are determined when AHFA conducts the annual competitive funding cycle for HOME funds.

**ESG**: See the ESG response stated herein above at "**General Allocation Priorities: Describe the basis for allocating investments geographically within the State of Alabama**." Also, the ESG Program may provide funding assistance to all areas of the State of Alabama. There is no identified target area.

**HOPWA**: See the HOPWA response stated herein above at "**General Allocation Priorities: Describe the basis for allocating investments geographically within the State of Alabama**." Also, for the HOPWA Program, barriers to improvement are determined when the State conducts the annual competitive funding cycle for HOPWA funds. Also, AIDS Alabama administers four housing programs (rental assistance, substance abuse treatment with an emergency shelter component, permanent housing, and service enriched housing) by making them available to all eligible persons throughout the State of Alabama. These needs are established via the HOPWA Program's eligibility criteria.

**HTF**: See the HTF response stated herein above at "**General Allocation Priorities: Describe the basis for allocating investments geographically within the State of Alabama**." Also, see the attached PY2020 HTF Plan, and more specifically at Sections I, and J.

**SP-25 Priority Needs [see 24 CFR 91.315(a)(2)]**

**Priority Needs Defined:**

**CDBG**: Each CDBG-funded activity must address at least one of the three National Objectives of the CDBG program. These are as follows:

1. Benefit low and moderate income persons, of which at least 51% must be from low and moderate income households; and for single family housing activities, these must benefit 100% low and moderate income households;

2. Aid in the prevention or elimination of slums and blight; or,

3. Meet other urgent community needs that pose a serious and immediate threat to the health or welfare of the community, and where other financial resources are not available.

In addition to meeting at least one of these three National Objectives, activities must meet one of the following three performance goals:

1. Create suitable living environments;

2. Provide decent affordable housing; or

3. Create economic opportunities.

Further, the selected activities must demonstrate the ability to achieve or improve one or more of the following outcomes:

1. Improve availability or accessibility of units or services;

2. Improve affordability of housing or other services; and/or

3. Improve sustainability by promoting viable communities.

Based on these HUD and State mandates, the CDBG program allows Alabama's non-entitlement communities to establish - and select for submitting funding applications - their own local priorities that are based on their own local community needs assessments. ADECA has found that, based on previous years’ applications submitted from local governments seeking CDBG Program funds, most of the priorities focus on the following commonly-funded eligible activities: water system improvements, sewer system improvements, road improvements, housing rehabilitation, community enhancement/quality of life improvement projects, economic development projects that create new jobs or retain existing jobs, local government planning projects, downtown planning or revitalization projects, and urgent need projects.

**HOME**: The State recognizes a wide range of needs, encompassing individuals, families, and households of every possible age, race, physical location, and socio-economic status. As administrators of HOME for nearly 25 years, Alabama Housing Finance Authority has a proven track record of exemplary stewardship and countless opportunities have been created for thousands of low-income Alabamians to live, often for the first time in their life, in housing that is new and clean and well-managed and, most importantly, affordable.

Under *Affordable Housing*, the applicable activities and needs are as follows:

**ACTIVITY PRIORITY ACTION**

Rental Assistance Low None Planned

Production of new units High Certainty

Rehabilitation of existing units Low None Planned

Acquisition of existing units Low None Planned

While the primary activity for State HOME funds has historically been new construction, some funding sources (Housing Credits, Multifamily Bonds, etc.) have been used for the acquisition/rehabilitation of certain existing projects, such as USDA Rural Development, HUD-financed, and prior-funded HOME properties.

**ESG**: The point-in-time surveys completed in 2019 for the State of Alabama documented 3,261 homeless persons. Of those, 1,191 were unsheltered and 2,070 were sheltered in emergency shelters, transitional shelters or safe havens. Because these numbers indicate needs for both sheltered and unsheltered homeless persons, the State has identified additional housing resources and case management services as priority needs in its Consolidated Plan. In an effort to address these needs, the State has chosen to allow applicants to request funding for all eligible activities (street outreach, emergency shelter, homelessness prevention, and rapid re-housing).

**HOPWA**: AIDS Alabama has been conducting needs assessments among individuals living with HIV in Alabama for almost two decades. The following four priority needs have been identified in needs assessments over that time:

1. Make subsidized, affordable housing (including supportive housing for those who need it) available to all persons with HIV.

2. Make the housing of homeless persons a top prevention priority, as stable housing is a powerful HIV prevention strategy.

3. Incorporate housing as a critical element of HIV health care.

4. Continue to collect and analyze data so as to assess the impact and effectiveness of various models of housing as an independent structural HIV prevention and health care intervention.

**HTF**: See the attached PY2020 HTF Plan, and more specifically at Sections B, C, and I.

**Narrative (optional):**

The 2010 U. S. Census, along with the multiple variations of the American Community Survey estimates, show statistical evidence of widespread poverty in Alabama. Poverty, which is most often characterized by low median household or family income, factors into the ability of Alabamians to reside in housing that is safe, sanitary, and affordable. With regards to the State of Alabama’s HOME Program, the creation of housing to meet those needs is the chief priority. Portions of this PY2020-PY2024 Consolidated Plan have indicated the great numbers of renters and owners with one or more housing problems. Of the four traditionally defined housing problems, the one that is the most pervasive and the one most difficult to mitigate is cost burden. The 2011-2015 ACS data indicate that of the 1,819,441 occupied housing units in Alabama, only 222,680 (12.2%) had a cost burden greater than 50% of their income. And the 2017 ACS data indicate that of the 1,856,695 occupied housing units in Alabama, 493,183 (26.6%) had a cost burden greater than 30%.

HUD’s tables at **NA-10 Housing Needs Assessment** and its **Summary of Housing Needs** show that the 2011-2015 data indicate that of the 1,848,325 total households in Alabama in 2015, 1,819,441 were occupied housing units (owners and renters). There were 260,455 households (renters and owners) in Alabama who reported their median income is 0-30% of the Housing Area Median Family Income (HAMFI); 230,675 of them whose median income is greater than 30-50% HAMFI; 310,770 of them whose median income is greater than 50-80% HAMFI; 171,770 of them whose median income is greater than 80-100% HAMFI; and 874,660 of them whose median income is greater than 100% HAMFI. Of the renters, 107,835 of them carry a cost burden greater than 30% of their household income, and 120,245 of them carry a cost burden greater than 50% of their household income. Of the owners, 110,970 of them carry a cost burden greater than 30% of their household income, and 102,435 of them carry a cost burden greater than 50% of their household income. And because many of Alabama households are renters overall, a larger/disproportionate need exists for renters. The top priority for the use of State HOME funds in the five-year period of PY2020-PY2024 will be the production of affordable rental housing.

**CDBG**: Each CDBG-funded activity must address at least one of the three National Objectives of the CDBG program. These are as follows:

1. Benefit low and moderate-income persons, of which at least 51% must be from low and moderate income households; and for single family housing activities, these must benefit 100% low and moderate income households;

2. Aid in the prevention or elimination of slums and blight; or,

3. Meet other urgent community needs that pose a serious and immediate threat to the health or welfare of the community, and where other financial resources are not available.

In addition to meeting at least one of these three National Objectives, activities must meet one of the following three performance goals:

1. Create suitable living environments;

2. Provide decent affordable housing; or

3. Create economic opportunities.

Further, the selected activities must demonstrate the ability to achieve or improve one or more of the following outcomes:

1. Improve availability or accessibility of units or services;

2. Improve affordability of housing or other services; and/or

3. Improve sustainability by promoting viable communities.

Based on these HUD and State mandates, the CDBG program allows Alabama's non-entitlement communities to establish - and select for submitting funding applications - their own local priorities that are based on their own local community needs assessments. ADECA has found that, based on previous years’ applications submitted from local governments seeking CDBG Program funds, most of the priorities focus on the following commonly-funded eligible activities: water system improvements, sewer system improvements, road and drainage improvements, housing rehabilitation, community enhancement/quality of life improvement projects, economic development projects that create new jobs or retain existing jobs, local government planning projects (such as downtown planning or revitalization projects), and urgent need projects.

**HOME**: The State recognizes a wide range of needs, encompassing individuals, families, and households of every possible age, race, physical location, and socio-economic status. As administrators of HOME for nearly 25 years, Alabama Housing Finance Authority has a proven track record of exemplary stewardship and countless opportunities have been created for thousands of low-income Alabamians to live, often for the first time in their life, in housing that is new and clean and well-managed and, most importantly, affordable.

Under *Affordable Housing*, the applicable activities and needs are as follows:

**ACTIVITY PRIORITY ACTION**

Rental Assistance Low None Planned

Production of new units High Certainty

Rehabilitation of existing units Low None Planned

Acquisition of existing units Low None Planned

While the primary activity for State HOME funds has historically been new construction, some funding sources (Housing Credits, Multifamily Bonds, etc.) have been used for the acquisition/rehabilitation of certain existing projects, such as older USDA Rural Developmentand HUD-financed properties.

**ESG**: The point-in-time surveys completed in 2019 for the State of Alabama documented 3,261 homeless persons. Of those, 1,191 were unsheltered and 2,070 were sheltered in emergency shelters, transitional shelters or safe havens. Because these numbers indicate needs for both sheltered and unsheltered homeless persons, the State has identified additional housing resources and case management services as priority needs in its Consolidated Plan. In an effort to address these needs, the State has chosen to allow applicants to request funding for all eligible activities (street outreach, emergency shelter, homelessness prevention, and rapid re-housing).

**HOPWA**: AIDS Alabama has been conducting needs assessments among individuals living with HIV in Alabama for almost two decades. The following four priority needs have been identified in needs assessments over that time:

1. Make subsidized, affordable housing (including supportive housing for those who need it) available to all persons with HIV.

2. Make the housing of homeless persons a top prevention priority, as stable housing is a powerful HIV prevention strategy.

3. Incorporate housing as a critical element of HIV health care.

4. Continue to collect and analyze data so as to assess the impact and effectiveness of various models of housing as an independent structural HIV prevention and health care intervention.

**HTF**: See the attached PY2020 HTF Plan, and more specifically at Sections B, C, and I.

**SP-26 Add Priority Need [see 24 CFR 91.215(a)(2)]**

NOTE: See the HUD IDIS System for this information.

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Sort Order\*** 1 | |
| **Name\*** | |
| **Priority Level: Low** □ **High** □ | |
| **Description\*** | |
| **Population\*:** | |
| Income Level: Check One: | |
| Extremely Low: |  |
| Low: |  |
| Moderate: |  |
| Middle: |  |
| Family Types: Check One: | |
| Large Families: |  |
| Families With Children: |  |
| Elderly: |  |
| Public Housing Residents: |  |
| Homeless: Check One: | |
| Rural: |  |
| Chronic Homelessness: |  |
| Individuals: |  |
| Families With Children: |  |
| Mentally Ill: |  |
| Chronic Substance Abuse: |  |
| Veterans: |  |
| Persons with HIV/AIDS: |  |
| Victims of Domestic Violence: |  |
| Unaccompanied Youth: |  |
| Non-homeless Special Needs: Check One: | |
| Elderly: |  |
| Frail Elderly: |  |
| Persons with Mental Disabilities: |  |
| Persons with Physical Disabilities: |  |
| Persons with Developmental Disabilities: |  |
| Persons with Alcohol or Other Addictions: |  |
| Persons with HIV/AIDS and their Families: |  |
| Victims of Domestic Violence: |  |
| Non-Housing Community Development: |  |
| Other: |  |
| User Defined: |  |
| **Target Areas Affected:** | |
| No target areas available | |
| **Associated Goals:** | |
| No goals available | |
| **Describe Basis for Relative Priority:** | |

**SP-30 Influence of Market Conditions [see 24 CFR 91.315(b)]**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Affordable Housing Type** | **Market Characteristics that will influence the use of funds available for housing type** |
| **Tenant-Based Rental Assistance (TBRA)** | \*See explanation below. |
| **TBRA for non-homeless special needs** | \*See explanation below. |
| **New unit production** | \*See explanation below. |
| **Rehabilitation** | \*See explanation below. |
| **Acquisition, including preservation** | \*See explanation below. |

**CDBG**: For the allocation of CDBG funds, two of the CDBG Program’s National Objectives are (1) to address the needs of low- and moderate-income persons and (2) to eliminate slum and blight. To accomplish these objectives, the State allows grant applicants to apply for funds under the Community Enhancement Fund category for the “housing rehabilitation” activity. These funds assist the units of local government with their development of viable communities by providing decent housing and suitable living environments. This activity is for housing that will provide or improve the permanent residential structures for LMI residents, and the households served can be either owner-occupied or renter-occupied housing. If the housing will be rented, it must be occupied by a household at an affordable rent in order for it to be considered as benefiting an LMI household. This activity requires documentation on family size and income so as to indicate such LMI status.

**HOME**: For the allocation of HOME funds, the State has listed one activity – New Unit Production – as the top priority. Home developments are funded throughout the state in both urban and rural settings. One of the cornerstones of the HOME application is the section named *Selection Criteria*. It is in this section where the required market study is described in great detail. Under no circumstances will a HOME application be successful without a market study that demonstrates an adequate market for the proposed units. Additionally, proposed HOME projects must not adversely impact any existing AHFA projects or create excessive concentration of multifamily units. All in all, the characteristics of the jurisdiction’s housing market is an integral part of every funding decision and the chief influencer of how HOME funds are ultimately allocated each year.

**HTF**: For the allocation of HTF funds, see the attached PY2020 HTF Plan, and more specifically at Sections C, G, I, and J.

**SP-35 Anticipated Resources [see 24 CFR 91.315(a)(4), 91.320(c)(1), and (2)]**

**Introduction:**

See the discussion contained in the sections herein below.

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Source of Funds** | **Source** | **Uses of Funds** | **Expected Amount Available: Year 1** | **Expected Amount Available: Remainder of Con Plan** | **Narrative Description** | **Action** |
| **CDBG** | public-federal | Acquisition  Admin & Planning  Economic Development  Housing  Public Improvements  Public Services | Annual Allocation: $23,862,879  Program Income:  $120,000  Prior Year Resources: $1,000,000  Total: $24,982,879 | $0 | CDBG Funds will be expended among the following Fund Categories:  County Fund =  $2,954,349;  Large City Fund =  $5,372,516;  Small City Fund =  $6,217,129;  Economic Development Fund = $5,149,840;  Planning Fund = $128,940;  Community Enhancement  Fund = $3,224,220;  State Administration = $577,257;  State Technical Assistance = $238,628.  The amounts allocated to each Fund category are determined by the amounts requested in the applications received each year.  Funds are awarded based on the quality of applications received.  Each applicant estimates the amounts needed for each activity. |  |
| **HOME** | public-federal | Multifamily Rental New Construction | Annual Allocation:  $11,386,030  Program Income:  $4,920,405  Prior Year Resources: $2,270,803  Total: $18,577,238 | $0 | The HOME Program's description is contained herein the AP Section - First Year Annual Action Plan, and in the HOME Plan attached hereto. |  |
| **HOPWA** | public-federal | Permanent Housing in Facilities  Permanent Housing Placement  Short-term Rent, Mortgage, and Utility Assistance (STRMU)  Short Term or Transitional Housing Facilities  Supportive Services  Tenant-Based Rental Assistance (TBRA) | Annual Allocation: $2,514,357  Program Income:  $0  Prior Year Resources: $0  Total: $2,514,357 | $0 | The HOPWA Program's description is contained herein the AP Section - First Year Annual Action Plan. |  |
| **ESG** | public-federal | Conversion and Rehab for Transitional Housing  Financial Assistance  Overnight Shelter  Rapid Re-housing (rental assistance)  Rental Assistance  Services  Transitional Housing | Annual Allocation: $2,719,098  Program Income:  $0  Prior Year Resources: $0  Total: $2,719,098 | $0 | The amounts allocated to each activity are determined by the amounts requested in the applications received each year. Funds are awarded based on the quality of applications received. Each applicant estimates the amounts needed for each activity. |  |
| **HTF** | public-federal | Multifamily Rental New Construction | Annual Allocation: $3,123,706  Program Income:  $0  Prior Year Resources:  $2,474,178 in PY2018, and $3,000,000 in PY2019  Total: $8,597,884 | $0 | The HTF Program's description is contained herein at the PY2020 AHFA National Housing Trust Fund Allocation Plan. |  |
| **CDBG-CV** | public-federal | Acquisition  Admin & Planning  Economic Development  Housing  Public Improvements  Public Services | PY2020 Round 1 Allocation: $14,011,858  PY2020 Round 2 Allocation: $15,068,316  PY2020 Round 3 Allocation: $11,379,612  Program Income:  $0  Prior Year Resources: $0  Total: $40,459,786 | $0 | CDBG-CV Funds will be expended among the following Fund Categories:  Entitlement Communities Fund =  $13,236,800;  Nonentitlement County Fund = $25,200,000;  State Administration = $2,022,986.  The amount allocated to each Fund category is determined by the population amount in each community.  Funds are to be awarded based on the quality of applications received.  Each applicant estimates the amounts needed for each activity. |  |
| **ESG-CV** | public-federal | Street Outreach  Emergency Shelter  Temporary Shelter  Training  Homelessness Prevention  Rapid Re-housing  Homeless Management Information System (HMIS)  Administration | PY2020 Round 1 Allocation: $9,376,200  PY2020 Round 2 Allocation: $13,860,804  PY2020 Round 3 Allocation: $0  Program Income:  $0  Prior Year Resources: $0  Total: $23,237,004 | $0 | The amounts allocated to each activity are to be determined by a one-time statewide competition.  Funds will be awarded based on the quality of applications received.  Each applicant estimates the amount needed for each activity. |  |
| **HOPWA-CV** | public-federal | Administrative Costs  Short-Term Rent, Mortgage, and Utility (STRMU)  Leasing  Supportive Services  Operating Costs for Housing Facilities | PY2020 Round 1 Allocation: $365,910  PY2020 Round 2 Allocation: $0  PY2020 Round 3 Allocation: $0  Program Income:  $0  Prior Year Resources: $0  Total: $365,910 | $0 | The HOPWA-CV Program's description is contained herein at Attachment 9 "State of Alabama PY2020 “CARES Act” Action Plan for HOPWA-CV Grant Program Funds" |  |

**Explain how federal funds will leverage those additional resources (private, state and local funds), including a description of how matching requirements will be satisfied:**

**CDBG:** This information is also stated in section **AP-15 Expected Resources** herein below. The State plans to leverage CDBG funds with the applicant local governments' matching funds if those respective local governments are able to commit their own financial resources to their CDBG projects. The State encourages its non-entitlement local governments to contribute their own funds in the CDBG application process, even if the project is a joint project to be administered via a collaboration between two participating jurisdictions. The satisfaction of match requirements is explained in the CDBG Program's PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan section of this PY2020-PY2024 Five Year Consolidated Plan.

The matching funds requirement will be more specifically satisfied as follows:

1. For the County Fund, Large City Fund, and Small City Fund, up to 20 points on the application's score will be available for communities providing a local match. The points will be awarded based on the percent of local funds divided by the total amount of requested CDBG dollars, as follows: 2 points will be awarded for a 1 percent match, 4 points will be awarded for a 2 percent match, up to 20 points awarded for a 10 percent match. In a jurisdiction determined by the 2010 Census to have 1,000 or less persons, no match will be required, and the full 20 points will be awarded in the County Fund, Large City Fund, or Small City Fund category.

2. The Community Enhancement Fund will require a specific local match equal to or exceeding 10 percent of the amount of CDBG funds requested in the application. In a jurisdiction determined by the 2010 Census to have 1,000 or less persons, no match will be required if the applicant lacks the financial capacity to provide the match.

3. The Planning Fund will require a cash match of 20 percent of the project cost. In a jurisdiction determined by the 2010 Census to have 1,000 or less persons, no match will be required if the applicant lacks the financial capacity to provide the match.

4. For ED Grants, the project must include a local match of at least 20 percent of the amount requested in the ED Grant application. In a jurisdiction determined by the 2010 Census to have 1,000 or less persons, no match will be required if the applicant lacks the financial capacity to provide the match. Under extremely extenuating circumstances, the ADECA Director may provide a waiver to the local match requirement.

5. For ED Incubator Projects, the factors to be considered in evaluating the worthiness of such proposals include evidence of local support (financial, professional, or other).

6. For ED Loans, applications for ED Loans will be reviewed for conformance with the thresholds and other factors such as the leverage ratio (private dollars as compared to CDBG dollars).

7. For ED Float Loans, applications for ED Float Loans will be considered based on a thorough review of the project, and the funding decisions will be based on the factors that include loan security, which security shall be in the form of an irrevocable letter of credit or such other security acceptable to the State.

**HOME**: This information is also stated in section **AP-15 Expected Resources** herein below. The State plans to leverage HOME funds with Low Income Housing Tax Credits for the creation of rental housing. Additional funding sources are encouraged in the application process including, but not limited to, Federal Home Loan Bank Affordable Housing Program funds, collaborations with other Participating Jurisdictions in Alabama, CDBG (Entitlement, State, Mitigation, and Disaster Recovery programs), CHOICE Neighborhood funds and/or NeighborhoodWorks Capital Grant and/or the use of Multifamily Housing Revenue Bond financing. The satisfaction of match requirements is explained in the Annual Plan section of the Consolidated Plan (see 2020 HOME Action Plan under *VI. COMPLIANCE, E. Matching*). More specifically, the match,

“. . . may be derived from several possible sources including the donation of land by

localities, the donation of voluntary skilled or unskilled labor, sweat equity, the use of tax

exempt bond proceeds, the value waived of property taxes by localities, cash injections

by localities, and any other source which may be determined at a later date. Additionally,

a number of AHFA programs…provide financial assistance to HOME-eligible Alabama

households and a portion of this funding may count as match . . .”

**ESG**: This information is also stated in section **AP-15 Expected Resources** herein below. ESG Program funds will provide assistance to homeless persons and victims of domestic abuse as defined under the Stewart B. McKinney Homeless Assistance Act, as amended. Alabama will receive an allocation of $2,719,098 in FY2020 ESG funds. The State will allocate the funds based on the quality of applications received from local units of government and private nonprofit organizations. ESG funds will be used to upgrade existing homeless facilities and domestic abuse shelters, to help meet the operating costs of such facilities, to provide essential services to both sheltered and unsheltered homeless persons, to help prevent homelessness, to re-house homeless persons, and to assist in the costs of administering HMIS activities. There are very limited resources at the State level to serve as match for the ESG funds. ESG funding used for the State’s administration of the program is matched by the State. All other ESG dollars must be matched on a dollar for dollar basis by the State’s subrecipients. Cash, donations, or in-kind services may be used as match. Donated property, space, equipment, and materials may also be used to satisfy the matching requirements. However, the State is incorporating into this Plan the option allowed by law and regulations to forgive up to $100,000 in required match when circumstances of extreme need indicate this is appropriate. The State will consider the urgency, need, and distress of the applicant when making such decisions.

**HOPWA**: This information is also stated in section **AP-15 Expected Resources** herein below. AIDS Alabama works diligently to secure partnerships with private sector organizations. Partnerships with the MAC AIDS Fund, the Greater Birmingham Area Community Foundation, Broadway Cares, and others have allowed AIDS Alabama to increase supportive services, improve existing housing, and increase prevention efforts throughout the State. Support from such groups is also used as match and leverage to bring increased federal dollars and programs into Alabama. Each and every grant received by AIDS Alabama is used to leverage additional funding from other sources to expand the scope of that grant funding.

**HTF**: Based on the PY2020 allocation, AHFA will receive $3,123,706 in HTF funds. The AHFA plans to leverage HTF funds in accordance with the attached PY2020 HTF Plan at Section I(1)e *Leveraging*. That section states that funding priority will be given to applicants that have a commitment from other non-federal sources.

**CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV**: The CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV funds will most likely not be used to leverage additional resources (private, state, and local funds) because (1) there cannot be any "duplication of benefits" when distributing these federal CARES Act funds to the local recipients, and (2) many localities are strapped for revenue due to business closures that lead to lost tax revenues caused by the COVID-19 pandemic and the "stay-at-home order" and nineteen supplemental emergency "safer-at-home" proclamations issued by Alabama Governor Kay Ivey beginning on April 3, 2020 and continuing to this day. There will also most likely not be a matching funds requirement for these federal funds due to the same reasons.

**If appropriate, describe publicly-owned land or property located within the State of Alabama that may be used to address the needs identified in the Plan:**

**CDBG**: For the CDBG Program, this information is also stated in section **AP-15 Expected Resources**. Alabama’s CDBG-funded community development and public improvement project activities typically involve construction or reconstruction that is carried out on the respective local government’s publicly-owned land, and such work often involves water system projects (including new or expansion of water pipes, new or rehabilitation of water tanks, and water filtration plants), sewer system projects (new or expansion of sewer pipes, and sewer / wastewater treatment plants), fire protection projects (including fire stations and fire trucks, and new fire hydrants and flush valves), road and drainage projects (for new streets/roads or existing street/road improvement projects), improvements to public facilities that will benefit more than one business (such as construction of railroad spurs to assist companies with transporting their raw materials and finished products), and community enhancement/quality of life projects (including construction of community centers, senior centers, parks and recreational areas, and emergency storm shelters), and similar activities. If and when this type of local publicly owned land or property in Alabama is used to address a community’s needs that are authorized by/identified in the PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan, then the State requires that such land/property is to be geographically situated within the jurisdiction of the applicant community (the county, large city, or small city), and such land/property be the location of, and thus subject to, the CDBG grant application’s approved project activities. And the local governments applying for CDBG Program funds often involve their own publicly owned land or property located within their jurisdictions as the subject of the CDBG project's need that they intend to address via their application for said CDBG grant funds.

**HOME**: Not applicable.

**ESG**: Not applicable.

**HOPWA**: Not applicable.

**HTF**: Not Applicable.

**CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV**: Not applicable.

**Discussion:**

See the discussion contained in the sections herein above.

**SP-40 Institutional Delivery Structure [see 24 CFR 91.315(k)]**

**Introduction:**

The CDBG, HOME, ESG, HOPWA, and HTF program administrator groups communicate as needed to coordinate strategies to the greatest extent possible. The creation and coordination of the statewide homeless coalition as well as the continuum of care efforts have aided the State’s ability to provide services in a coordinated manner. Every reasonable effort will be made to pursue the "consolidated" concept and to attempt to make it work in Alabama. In most cases, the four programs serve different clientele. The needs in Alabama are so great that the State’s strategy has been to let each program work to serve one set of needs. There is absolutely no duplication of effort.

Alabama relies heavily on the numerous housing and social service providers in the state to assist in the provision of services. Units of local government, program directors, and others involved in the implementation of housing and social services are consulted on a periodic basis to determine the greatest needs and the best ways to address those needs. ADECA can work with all local homeless coalitions, the Alabama Coalition Against Domestic Violence, the Continuums of Care, the state’s regional Community Action Agencies, the Alabama Alliance to End Homelessness, and other groups to assess and address the needs of homeless persons in the state. ADECA, AHFA, and the Governor’s Office have identified the parties interested in the implementation of the housing and non-housing programs addressed in this plan. Further, ADECA, AHFA, and the Governor’s Office have developed productive communication channels with these groups. Alabama intends to continue this course in order to maximize the effectiveness of the programs.

In regard to HOPWA services, ADECA will continue to work with AIDS Alabama, the State’s most experienced HIV housing provider. AIDS Alabama has administered the statewide HOPWA program for more than eighteen years. In 2017, there were 14,054 individuals living with HIV in Alabama and 657 individuals newly diagnosed (ADPH, 2019). Approximately 44% of Alabamians living with HIV-positive have progressed to Stage 3 (AIDS) disease and the health department estimates that there may be as many as 2,777 undocumented cases of HIV infection in the state (ADPH, 2017). The highest number of new HIV cases in Alabama are found in the urban counties of Jefferson, Mobile, Montgomery, Madison, and Tuscaloosa, but a disproportionately high percentage of new HIV cases are being diagnosed in rural parts of the state (ADPH, 2017).

HIV/AIDS disproportionately affects African Americans, men who have sex with men (MSM), and young adults. In 2017 African Americans made up only 13% of the U.S. population but represented 42% of new HIV diagnoses nationally (CDC, 2019). The picture in Alabama is similar. African Americans comprise 27% of the state’s population but account for 64% of all HIV-positive individuals (ADPH, 2017). African-American males represent 52% of all newly diagnosed HIV cases in Alabama, and the HIV incidence rate for African-Americans was nearly six times that of Caucasians (ADPH, 2017). According to the CDC, 66% of all new HIV diagnoses in 2017 were among the MSM population with male-to-male sexual contact being the most common form of HIV transmission (CDC, 2019). Male-to-male sexual contact accounted for 68% of all new HIV transmission in Alabama in 2017 (ADPH). Young adults between the ages of twenty and twenty-nine account for 44% of Alabama’s new HIV infections each year, which represents a downward shift in age at diagnosis across the state since 2008 (ADPH, 2017). Young adult men of color represented the most affected sub-population with regards to HIV, and there has been a 12% increase in the rates of HIV among gay and bisexual Hispanic men in recent years (CDC, 2019).

AIDS Alabama provides safe, decent, and affordable housing throughout the State for individuals living with HIV as well as their family members. This is accomplished through emergency financial assistance, long-term housing vouchers, and permanent supportive housing. In addition to properties owned and managed by AIDS Alabama, the organization works with eight partnering AIDS Service Organizations to ensure that HOPWA resources are available in all 67 counties of the state. The partners are:

* Thrive Alabama – Huntsville;
* Health Services Center – Anniston
* Unity Wellness Center – Opelika;
* Medical Advocacy and Outreach – Montgomery;
* Birmingham AIDS Outreach-Birmingham;
* Selma AIR-Selma;
* AIDS Alabama South – Mobile; and
* Five Horizons– Tuscaloosa.

Through this network of experienced providers, HOPWA services are available throughout the entire state. Each county is covered by at least one of the AIDS Service Organizations. These agencies maximize HOPWA dollars by coordinating delivery of services with each other and with other funding streams, such as Ryan White, Veterans Administration, McKinney-Vento homeless programs, and other federal and local programs. The greatest gaps faced by these organizations are not the delivery of HOPWA services, but the lack of additional resources to expand housing stock and supportive services available to individuals living with HIV. Extreme poverty and need, inadequate or non-existent transportation systems, and the continuing stigma associated with persons living with HIV serve to increase the challenge of identifying and stabilizing these individuals and families.

As to the strengths and gaps in the delivery system of these programs, the State’s greatest strength is the experience of the entities who administer the Consolidated Plan programs. Both ADECA and AHFA have competent and responsible staffs to carry out the necessary details of the programs. In addition, the capacity to reach more interested parties, including non-profit groups and other community-based organizations, has increased dramatically over the last few years with technical assistance workshops, training sessions, etc. Other strengths include the ability to layer different sources of subsidy to maximize eligible activities. The combination of city funds and state funds, or the layering of HOME dollars and Low Income Housing Tax Credits, are examples of this strength. Among the gaps encountered are the myriad of regulations and red tape inherent with federal programs. The largest gap thus far has been the lack of financial resources to carry out each program to its full potential.

The primary obstacle to service delivery in Alabama is having the resources to meet the sheer volume of need. Alabama has some of the poorest counties in the nation. Alabama has incredible employment, medical, educational, and housing needs in the Black Belt counties. However, the Delta Region and the Appalachian Region also have severe needs. Alabama can continue to coordinate efforts between state agencies and individual service providers to ensure the most efficient use of limited federal dollars to address these needs. When possible, multiple funding sources could be utilized so as to maximize the impact of individual projects or initiatives. However, Alabama’s current priority is to prevent the duplication of efforts which will enable Alabama to spread resources among those areas experiencing the greatest needs.

Continued review of the competitive rating systems of some of the State’s grant funds can also help to ensure the equitable and efficient distribution of funds. Annual reviews of the CDBG grant process have been effective in improving service delivery.

**Explain the institutional structure through which the jurisdiction will carry out its consolidated plan including private industry, non-profit organizations, and public institutions:**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Sort #** | **Responsible Entity** | **Responsible Entity Type** | **Role** | **Geographic Area Served (optional)** | **Action** |
| 1 | Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs | Government  If Other, specify: \_\_\_\_\_ | Affordable Housing  🞎 Ownership  🞎 Rental  🞎 Public Housing  🗹 Homelessness  🞎 Non-homeless special  needs  Community  Development  🗹 Public facilities  🗹 Neighborhood  improvements  🞎 Public services  🗹 Economic  Development  🗹 Planning | State  If Other, specify: \_\_\_\_\_ |  |
| 2 | Alabama Housing Finance Authority | Public institution | Affordable Housing  🞎 Ownership  🗹 Rental  🞎 Public Housing  🞎 Homelessness  🞎 Non-homeless special  needs  Community  Development  🞎 Public facilities  🞎 Neighborhood  improvements  🞎 Public services  🞎 Economic  Development  🞎 Planning | State |  |
| 3 | AIDS Alabama | Non-profit organization | Affordable Housing  🞎 Ownership  🞎 Rental  🞎 Public Housing  🗹 Homelessness  🞎 Non-homeless special  needs  Community  Development  🞎 Public facilities  🞎 Neighborhood  improvements  🞎 Public services  🞎 Economic  Development  🞎 Planning | State |  |

**CDBG**: The State awards its CDBG funds to the various units of local government situated in Alabama's non-entitlement communities (cities and counties). The grant recipients can vary from year to year, depending on (i) the eligibility of the local government to apply for said funds, (ii) the number of grant applications submitted to ADECA each year, and (iii) the amount of CDBG Program funds that the State of Alabama is allocated from HUD. Depending on the type of grant application that is submitted, the funded project could be implemented solely by the local government, or by two local governments as a joint project, or by the local government in concert with a business or industry that is seeking to locate in that community and is promising to create or retain jobs within that community. Therefore, specific organizations such as private industry, non-profit organizations, and public institutions, are unknown at this time.

**HOME**: For the HOME Program and the institutional structure through which the AHFA will carry out its consolidated plan including private industry, non-profit organizations, and public institutions, please see the PY2020 HOME Action Plan attached hereto as it relates to this question.

**ESG**: The State awards its ESG funds to various local units of government and private nonprofit organizations. The subrecipients vary from year to year depending on the applications received. Therefore, specific organizations are unknown at this time. However, subrecipients may enter into agreements with other local agencies to provide services. Subrecipients or other local agencies may provide services directly or refer the program participants to mainstream social services or housing agencies.

**HOPWA**: The institutional structure through which AIDS Alabama will carry out its HOPWA plan, including the use of private industry, non-profit organizations, and public institutions, is through the use of individual service providers throughout the State of Alabama who are identified as follows:

In the Rental Assistance program, AIDS Alabama pays funds to a tenant’s landlord to cover the difference between fair market rent and what the tenant can afford to pay. The agency operates one Master Lease unit in addition to rental assistance vouchers.

In the Emergency Shelter program, AIDS Alabama operates a substance abuse treatment program with an emergency shelter component. The emergency shelter component is only available to individuals participating in the substance abuse treatment program but allows individuals from all over the State to receive substance abuse treatment. Other existing emergency shelters provide emergency housing to persons with HIV/AIDS throughout the State. These shelters include the Firehouse Shelter, Salvation Army, SafeHouse, Jimmy Hale Mission, First Light, Pathways, and others. AIDS Alabama partners with these agencies to make referrals and to seek long-term solutions for persons utilizing emergency shelters.

In the Permanent Housing program, permanent housing is available to homeless, HIV-positive individuals throughout Alabama, and includes the following: (a) Agape House and Agape II offer permanent apartment complex living in Birmingham for persons with HIV/AIDS, and there are 25 one-bedroom units, three two-bedroom units, and two three-bedroom units in these two complexes; (b) Magnolia Place in Mobile offers 14 two-bedroom units and a one-bedroom unit; (c) The Mustard Seed triplex offers three one-bedroom units in Birmingham;

(d) Alabama Rural AIDS Project (ARAP) is a permanent supportive housing program that provides 14 units of housing in rural areas through the use of TBRA; an additional house in Dadeville is also used for the project; and (e) the Le-Transclusive Project is a collaboration between AIDS Alabama and the local continuum of care. It offers 21 TBRA vouchers to homeless and chronically homeless individuals who either identify as transgender or who are living with HIV. Consumers are required to participate in ongoing, intensive case management, including the development of a housing case plan, coordination of mainstream services, and regular home-visits.

In the Service Enriched Housing Program, Service Enriched housing is available to homeless, HIV-positive individuals throughout Alabama, and includes the following: (a) JASPER House in Birmingham offers 14 beds in a single room occupancy model for persons who are unable to live independently due to their dual HIV and mental illness diagnoses, all occupants are low-income, the project is funded through HUD as a HOPWA Competitive grant, and is certified as an Adult Residential Specialized Behavioral Care facility by the Alabama Department of Mental Health.

**HTF**: The HTF Program will be implemented by the AHFA, which also administers the HOME Program.

**CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV**: The CDBG-CV Program and the ESG-CV Program will be implemented by ADECA, which also administers the CDBG Program and the ESG Program. The HOPWA-CV Program will be implemented by AIDS Alabama, which also administers the HOPWA Program.

**Assess strengths and gaps in the institutional delivery system:**

**CDBG**: The Strengths: The CDBG grant recipients are the entities who determine what their needs are at the local level. They also have the ability to plan their budgets so as to coordinate contributing and paying the matching funds to the project. With the development and implementation of ADECA's centralized grant application system, the local government grant applicants are better able to coordinate with their grant administrators what are the projects for which funding has been applied for and received, and the timelines for completing those projects and expending the CDBG funds. The Gaps: The ability of local governments in Alabama's non-entitlement areas to apply for CDBG funds and to subsequently implement the funded projects in a timely manner vary greatly, due to their economic situations, political leadership, and ability to administer the grant if their project is selected to be awarded funding. The rural areas of the state are less affluent and are underserved by grant administrators when compared to more populated and metropolitan areas.

**HOME**: For the strengths and gaps in the AHFA’s institutional delivery system for the HOME Program, please see the PY2020 HOME Action Plan attached hereto as it relates to this question.

**ESG**: The Strengths: The subrecipients are better able to determine the needs at the local levels. They have the ability to plan their budgets to coordinate delivery of services to the most vulnerable populations. With the development and implementation of the centralized coordinated assessment system, the subrecipients will be better able to coordinate services with other local agencies and avoid duplication of services. The Gaps: The availability of service agencies vary across the state. The rural areas of the state are underserved when compared to metropolitan areas. Where services are available, they may not be accessible to the persons who need them. Public transportation is often unavailable or nonexistent in rural parts of the state.

**HOPWA**: The Strengths: As stated in the section herein above, the institutional structure through which AIDS Alabama will carry out the HOPWA Program is its strength. It has the ability to draw on private industry, non-profit organizations, and public institutions all throughout the State to assist in implementing its plan for the HOPWA funds.

The Gaps: According to preliminary data from the 2019 Statewide Needs Assessment of Individuals Living with HIV, 46.8% of individuals surveyed reported receiving some form of housing assistance in the past six months and 15.1% of individuals surveyed reported being on a waiting list for housing/rental assistance (AIDS Alabama, 2019). There are currently 121 individuals on the State HOPWA waitlist for TBRA (rental assistance voucher). These numbers illustrate the significant housing needs among individuals living with HIV across Alabama. While AIDS Alabama and our ASONA partners work to meet the unmet housing needs among those we serve, the financial resources available are not enough to meet the significant needs.

**HTF**: The HTF Program will be implemented by the AHFA, which also administers the HOME Program. Also, see the attached PY2020 HTF Plan, and more specifically at Sections B, and K.

**CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV**: The CDBG-CV Program and the ESG-CV Program will be implemented by ADECA, which also administers the CDBG Program and the ESG Program. The HOPWA-CV Program will be implemented by AIDS Alabama, which also administers the HOPWA Program.

**Availability of services targeted to homeless persons and persons with HIV and mainstream services:**

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Availability of services targeted to homeless persons and persons with HIV and mainstream services** | | | |
| **Homelessness Prevention Services** | **Available in the Community** | **Targeted to Homeless** | **Targeted to People with HIV** |
| Counseling / Advocacy | 🗹 | 🗹 | 🗹 |
| Legal Assistance | 🗹 | 🗹 | 🗹 |
| Mortgage Assistance | 🞎 | 🞎 | 🗹 |
| Rental Assistance | 🗹 | 🗹 | 🗹 |
| Utilities Assistance | 🗹 | 🗹 | 🗹 |
| **Street Outreach Services** | | | |
| Law Enforcement | 🞎 | 🞎 | 🞎 |
| Mobile Clinics | 🞎 | 🞎 | 🞎 |
| Other Street Outreach Services | 🗹 | 🗹 | 🗹 |
| **Supportive Services** | | | |
| Alcohol & Drug Abuse | 🗹 | 🗹 | 🗹 |
| Child Care | 🞎 | 🞎 | 🞎 |
| Education | 🞎 | 🞎 | 🞎 |
| Employment & Employment Training | 🞎 | 🞎 | 🞎 |
| Healthcare | 🞎 | 🞎 | 🞎 |
| HIV / AIDS | 🗹 | 🗹 | 🗹 |
| Life Skills | 🞎 | 🞎 | 🞎 |
| Mental Health Counseling | 🗹 | 🗹 | 🗹 |
| Transportation | 🗹 | 🗹 | 🗹 |
| Other | 🞎 | 🞎 | 🞎 |
| If Other, specify: | | | |

**Describe the extent to which services targeted to homeless persons and persons with HIV and mainstream services, such as health, mental health, and employment services, are made available to and used by homeless persons (particularly chronically homeless individuals and families, families with children, veterans and their families, and unaccompanied youth) and persons with HIV within the jurisdiction:**

**ESG**: To some degree, all services identified in the table above are available in communities across the state. However, all services may not be available in the same community. Therefore, services targeted to homeless persons depend on the availability of services in that community. Homeless persons tend to migrate to larger cities. Social services agencies are more prevalent in metropolitan areas. Therefore, metropolitan areas are better able to provide the majority of services.

**HOPWA**: The AIDS Service Organization Network of Alabama (ASONA) is a statewide network of AIDS Service Organizations that provide medical care, mental health care, housing, and other supportive services to individuals living with HIV in every county of the state. Many of the individuals served by Alabama’s AIDS Service Organizations are either homeless or at risk of becoming homeless. The ASONA members regularly partner with the Alabama Department of Mental Health to provide mental health and substance abuse services, local and statewide Continuum of Care organizations for HUD-funded homeless programs, public housing authorities administering Shelter Plus Care vouchers, and countless other agencies. Housing is also provided through HUD-funded 811 affordable housing properties. Each ASO typically maintains a wait list for programs because there are shortages of available affordable housing programs statewide.

**Describe the strengths and gaps of the service delivery system for special needs population and persons experiencing homelessness, including, but not limited to, the services listed above:**

**ESG**: The Strengths: The Montgomery area benefits from a new mobile health clinic. Health care services previously unavailable or inaccessible to the homeless population are now both available and accessible. The entire State benefits from the implementation of the continuum’s centralized coordinated assessment system. Program participants are able to undergo one needs assessment and move quicker through the continuum’s established members to receive assistance. The Gaps: The availability of service agencies vary across the state. The rural areas of the state are underserved when compared to metropolitan areas. Where services are available, they may not be accessible to the persons who need them. Public transportation is often unavailable or nonexistent in rural parts of the state. The decrease in funds available to operate the service agencies results in fewer persons receiving assistance. Most rental and housing relocation and stabilization services assistance provided through the ESG program is administered by private nonprofit agencies. The requirement to match rental and housing relocation and stabilization services assistance on a dollar for dollar basis causes hardship on agencies. Many agencies choose not to provide this assistance or reduce the amount of assistance provided because they simply cannot meet the match requirement. Homeless families and unaccompanied youth are usually undercounted. Homeless families tend to double-up with family or friends. Homeless youth tend not to congregate in areas frequented by other homeless subpopulations.

**HOPWA**: The CDC released a first of its kind analysis in July 2010 showing that 2.1 percent of heterosexuals living in high-poverty urban areas in the United States are living with HIV. Research demonstrates a direct and independent relationship between improved housing status and reduction in HIV risk behaviors. Homeless or unstably housed persons are up to six times more likely to use hard drugs, share needles, or exchange sex than stably-housed persons with the same personal and service characteristics. Through the many partnerships developed by ASOs in Alabama, we efficiently expend dollars received to help the maximum number of persons living with HIV/AIDS. Unfortunately there is not enough money to meet the need we see on a daily basis.

**HTF**: See the attached PY2020 HTF Plan, and more specifically at Sections B, J, and L.

**Provide a summary of the strategy for overcoming gaps in the institutional structure and service delivery system for carrying out a strategy to address priority needs:**

**ESG**: Increased funding for programs would narrow the gap in provision of services. Until such time as this happens, agencies will continue to serve reduced numbers of clients. Reduction in the amount of match or elimination of the match requirement for rental and housing relocation and stabilization services assistance would enable agencies to assist more program participants with these services. Better methods to locate homeless youth and homeless families would ensure that these groups are more accurately reported during the annual point in time counts. Locating these groups requires increased conversation between various local entities such as the school systems and police departments and the local continuum of care groups.

**HOPWA**: In 2016, Congress passed and the president signed into law the Housing Opportunity Through Modernization Act that significantly changed the formula for HOPWA allocations. Prior to the passage of this law, allocations were made to entitlement areas based on cumulative AIDS cases. This resulted in funding allocations based on both living and deceased individuals with HIV and favored those large metropolitan areas that were among the first in the country to see the HIV epidemic. The Housing Opportunity Through Modernization Act changed the HOPWA allocation formula to reflect the number of individuals living with HIV in an entitlement area. This change will significantly benefit Alabama and other Southern states as the HIV epidemic in the US is currently centered in this regions with 52% of all new HIV diagnoses in 2017 being concentrated in the South (CDC, 2018). The modernization process will be phased in over a five year timeframe with Alabama already seeing moderate increases in HOPWA funding at this time. The increased funds available through HOPWA Modernization are being used to increase the number of available TBRA vouchers and to increase the number of permanent supportive housing options available for individuals living with HIV across the state.

**SP-45 Goals [see 24 CFR 91.315(a)(4)]**

**Goals:**

**CDBG**: The overall goals of Alabama’s CDBG Program focus on expending the allocated funds to address the program’s three National Objectives within Alabama’s non-entitlement communities, which are defined as those cities and counties that do not include the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, and Tuscaloosa, and Jefferson County and Mobile County. Additional fund categories can include Section 108 Loan Guarantees, Recaptured Funds projects, Black Belt Region projects (that encompass the 14 counties of Bullock, Butler, Choctaw, Crenshaw, Dallas, Greene, Hale, Lowndes, Macon, Marengo, Perry, Pickens, Sumter, and Wilcox), Urgent Need projects, and multi-jurisdictions’ Joint projects. The goals are as follows:

Each CDBG-funded project must address at least one of the Program’s three National Objectives:

1. the activity must benefit low and moderate-income persons, of which at least 51% must be from low and moderate-income households, except for single family housing activities which must benefit 100% low and moderate-income households;

2. the activity must aid in the prevention or elimination of slums and blight; or

3. the activity must meet other urgent community needs posing a serious and immediate threat to the health or welfare of the community where other financial resources are not available.

Each CDBG-funded project must meet one of the following three performance goals:

1. the project must create suitable living environments;

2. the project must provide decent affordable housing; or

3. the project must create economic opportunities.

Each CDBG-funded project must demonstrate the ability to achieve or improve one or more of the following outcomes:

1. the project must improve availability or accessibility of units or services;

2. the project must improve affordability of housing or other services; and/or

3. the project must improve sustainability by promoting viable communities.

The statutory goals “to establish and maintain a suitable living environment, and expand economic opportunities for every American, particularly for very low-income and low-income persons”, are reinforced by the State of Alabama’s long-term objectives:

1. To provide important community facilities that address all aspects of community development.
2. To provide economic development that creates new jobs, retains existing employment, and expands the local tax base.
3. To meet the affordable housing needs of low-, and moderate-income Alabamians.

Additionally, in accordance with the Housing and Community Development Act, the State of Alabama requires that each CDBG funded activity meet at least one of the following three objectives:

1. Benefit principally low- and moderate-income persons; or
2. Aid in the prevention or elimination of slums and blight; or
3. Meet other community development needs having a particular urgency because existing conditions pose a serious and immediate threat to the health or welfare of the community, and other financial resources are not available to meet such needs.

With respect to short-term objectives, the State of Alabama has identified the following:

1. Allow communities to address the community development needs perceived to be the most important at the local level.
2. Encourage communities to plan for the future.
3. Assist communities in responding to economic development needs in a timely manner primarily through infrastructure assistance.
4. Provide a vehicle to deal with health hazards or urgent needs so that communities can readily respond to crises.
5. Provide a vehicle to address a wide variety of community development needs including housing rehabilitation.

Lastly, the State of Alabama’s CDBG program is to provide a guide for administrating and effectively blending the annual federal allocation of CDBG dollars with local initiatives, both public and private, to address those needs identified in this strategic planning process. To attain this overall goal, CDBG funding will be targeted to a variety of purposes, including community development needs, community planning, economic development needs through infrastructure and loan programs, health hazard or other urgent crises management, job creation, housing rehabilitation, and the Black Belt region initiative implemented back in 2005.

These goals are designed to serve the needs of local non-entitlement communities by distributing the funds in an equitable manner per the federal and state regulations and guidelines. They are designed to assist Alabama’s non-entitlement communities in their immediate efforts to address important community development needs arising at the local level by encouraging these communities to develop plans for implementing infrastructure projects that will allow them to timely address and accommodate economic and development opportunities. They can also include providing health hazard and urgent need/emergency management assistance for these communities to access and activate when responding to disasters and crises, and providing mechanisms for them to use when addressing other development needs which can include housing rehabilitation, and infrastructure replacements and upgrades. They can provide for important community facilities that are intended or designed to address improving the residents’ quality-of-life within the community, promote economic development that can expand the local tax base by creating new jobs and/or retaining existing employment, and meet the long-term affordable housing needs of low- and moderate-income Alabamians.

**HOME**: For the HOME Program, the goals are to create as many new rental housing units across Alabama as is possible. By leveraging HOME Program funds with Housing Credits, the HOME award per successful applicant is carefully underwritten in a way that stretches the HOME dollars farther and makes a much larger impact on the affordable rental housing stock needed by lower-income Alabamians. The State's goals are to fund 5-7 HOME projects with 200-350 units with the first year's funding under this Five-Year Consolidated Plan, designate at least 15 percent of the funding for CHDOs, and award the remainder of those funds to a mixture of for-profit and non-profit developers.

As the administrator of the Plans, AHFA’s goal is to develop written criteria for the Plans that will provide equal access to affordable housing developments, which include new construction; diverse target populations (family, elderly, disabled, and homeless, etc.); and geographical characteristics (rural, metropolitan, qualified census tracts, distressed areas, etc.). In attempting to reach varied needs and population types across the state, AHFA’s greatest challenge is to develop a fair and balanced allocating methodology with the intent to ensure that all applications, regardless of the targeted population, will have a fair chance of competing during each cycle for funding. To that end, certain perceived scoring impediments for a particular type of organization can be offset by other incentives in the Plans, which may not be necessarily applicable to other types of organizations. In addition, the Plans are not intended to serve as a replacement for other discontinued housing programs, which may have had different standards, costs or otherwise. This is especially true as it relates to construction design standards. Any applicant that proposes to include design standards which significantly exceed AHFA’s standards or to include other design standards mandated by other programs, must obtain additional funding sources to offset any additional costs, assuming the project’s costs exceed AHFA’s definition of reasonable costs. As an alternative and when feasible, applicants should consider submitting an application for tax-exempt multifamily bonds, which are subject to availability, provided on a first-come first-served basis, and subject to the criteria and requirements of the applicable Plan and the AHFA Multifamily Housing Revenue Bond Policy.

**ESG**: The ESG Program's goals are to provide assistance to all areas of the state so as to upgrade existing homeless facilities and domestic abuse shelters, assist with paying operating costs of such facilities, provide essential services to both sheltered and unsheltered homeless persons, help prevent homelessness, re-house homeless persons, and assist in the costs of administering HMIS activities. The point-in-time surveys completed in 2019 for the State of Alabama documented 3,261 homeless persons. Of those, 1,191 were unsheltered and 2,070 were sheltered in emergency shelters, transitional shelters or safe havens. Because these numbers indicate needs for both sheltered and unsheltered homeless persons, the State went about identifying additional housing resources and case management services, and designated them as priority needs in this Plan. In an effort to address these needs, the State has chosen to allow applicants to request funding for all eligible activities. For homeless assistance activities (emergency shelter and street outreach), the objective is to create a suitable living environment, with the outcome being availability/ accessibility. For homelessness prevention and rapid re-housing activities, the objective is to provide decent affordable housing, with the outcome being affordability. These objectives will be achieved through the following goals:

ESG Program Goal #1: Reducing and ending homelessness through reaching outto homeless persons (especially unsheltered persons) and assessing their individual needs.

The point-in-time counts for 2019 showed that there were 1,191 unsheltered homeless persons in Alabama. The State’s goals are to decrease the number of unsheltered homeless persons and to increase the provision of services to them. In an effort to reach out to the unsheltered homeless persons and address their needs, the following action steps will be undertaken:

a. The ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will work more closely with the continuum of care groups throughout the state to identify the unsheltered homeless persons in their service areas and determine their needs.

b. In addition to their established programs, the ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will target unsheltered homeless persons in an effort to provide shelter and services to them.

c. The ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will ensure that their case managers inform the unsheltered homeless of services available to them and coordinate with those service providers in an effort to facilitate the provision of those services.

ESG Program Goal #2: Reducing and ending homelessness through addressing the emergency shelter and transitional housing needs of homeless persons.

The point-in-time counts for 2019 showed that there were 2,070 homeless persons in emergency shelter and transitional housing in Alabama. The State’s goals are to decrease the number of sheltered homeless persons and to increase the provision of services to them. In a continued effort to provide services to the sheltered homeless persons and address their needs, the following action steps will be undertaken:

a. The ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will work more closely with mainstream service providers throughout the state to link the sheltered homeless persons in their service areas to the appropriate services.

b. The ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will work more closely with housing agencies to determine availability for those sheltered homeless persons exiting the system.

ESG Program Goal #3: Reducing and ending homelessness through helping homeless persons (especially chronically homeless individuals and families, families with children, veterans and their families, and unaccompanied youth) make the transition to permanent housing and independent living, including shortening the period of time that individuals and families experience homelessness, facilitating access for homeless individuals and families to affordable housing units, and preventing individuals and families who were recently homeless from becoming homeless again.

The State’s goals are to shorten the length of time any homeless person remains homeless, facilitate access to affordable housing units, and prevent reoccurrences of homelessness. However, according to the National Low Income Housing Coalition (the Coalition), Alabama lacks over 95,000 available and affordable homes for its low-to-moderate income residents. According to the Coalition, a person must earn $14.92 per hour to be able to afford a basic two-bedroom apartment. This shortage creates a huge obstacle to obtaining these goals. However, case managers working with ESG funds will continue to seek supplemental assistance for their clients by coordinating with mainstream service providers.

ESG Program Goal #4: Reducing and ending homelessness through helping low-income individuals and families to avoid becoming homeless, especially extremely low-income individuals and families who are being discharged from publicly funded institutions and systems of care, such as healthcare facilities, mental health facilities, foster care and other youth facilities, and corrections programs and institutions.

The State’s goal is to increase awareness of permanent housing, emergency shelter, and transitional housing availability. ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will inform those publicly-funded institutions of the available housing options in their service area. This information will be made available to those persons being discharged. The ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will also work more closely with mainstream agencies serving individuals and families that are at risk for homelessness in an effort to inform them of available permanent housing, emergency shelter, and transitional housing availability.

ESG Program Goal #5: Reducing and ending homelessness through helping low-income individuals and families to avoid becoming homeless, especially extremely low-income individuals and families who are receiving assistance from public and private agenciesthat address housing, health, social services, employment, education, or youth needs.

The State’s additional goal is that ESG subrecipients’ and second-tier subrecipients’ case managers will become more knowledgeable about the types of public and private assistance that address housing, health, social services, employment, education and youth needs. In doing so, case managers will be able to work more closely with mainstream service providers and private agencies which address these needs, and then provide this information to their clients and assist them in obtaining other eligible assistance.

**HOPWA**: The HOPWA Program's goals are to address the following four public policy imperatives:

1. Make subsidized, affordable housing - including supportive housing for those who need it - available to all persons with HIV.

2. Make the housing of homeless persons a top prevention priority, as stable housing is a powerful HIV prevention strategy.

3. Incorporate housing as a critical element of HIV health care.

4. Continue to collect and analyze data so as to assess the impact and effectiveness of various models of housing as an independent structural HIV prevention and health care intervention.

To attain these goals, AIDS Alabama will use the PY2020-2024 HOPWA funds for the following programs:

1. Rental Assistance

2. Supportive Services that include case management, support staff, housing outreach, and transportation

3. Operations of existing housing

4. Master Leasing

5. Resource Identification

6. Housing Information

7. Facility Based Housing Development

8. Technical Assistance

9. Administration.

Additionally, AIDS Alabama’s future plans include:

1. Purchasing land that is adjacent to AIDS Alabama’s Ensley Campus and utilizing the property to increase AIDS Alabama’s capacity for providing short-term and permanent housing options for individuals living with HIV
2. Expending a portion of future HOPWA Program funding increases on AIDS Alabama’s modernization projects which may include-but not be limited to-the construction/rehabilitation of new housing units.

These additional goals are proposed and are subject to anticipated increases in HOPWA funding for Alabama.

**HTF**: See the attached PY2020 HTF Plan, and more specifically at Sections I and L.

**CDBG-CV**: See the State of Alabama’s PY2020 “CARES Act” Action Plan for CDBG-CV Grant Program Funds at Attachment 7 hereto.

**ESG-CV**: See the State of Alabama’s PY2020 “CARES Act” Action Plan for ESG-CV Grant Program Funds at Attachment 8 hereto.

**HOPWA-CV**: See the State of Alabama’s PY2020 “CARES Act” Action Plan for HOPWA-CV Grant Program Funds at Attachment 9 hereto.

**SP-46 Edit Goals**

**CDBG**:

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Name:** | | Alabama's CDBG Program | | |
| **Description:** Alabama's CDBG Program encompasses the State’s non-entitlement areas (those cities and counties that do not include the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, and Tuscaloosa, and Jefferson County and Mobile County). | | | | |
| **Category:** | | | | |
| Affordable Housing | | 🞎 | | |
| Public Housing | | 🞎 | | |
| Homeless | | 🞎 | | |
| Non-Homeless Special Needs | | 🞎 | | |
| Non-Housing Community Development | | 🗹 | | |
| Other | | 🞎 | | |
| If Other, specify: | | | | |
| **Start Year:** | | PY2020 | | |
| **End Year:** | | PY2024 (the end of the 5-Year Plan) | | |
| **Outcome:** | | Availability/accessibility | | |
| **Objective:** | | Create economic opportunities | | |
| **Geographic Areas Included:** The non-entitlement areas are defined as those cities and counties that do not include the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, and Tuscaloosa, and Jefferson County and Mobile County. | | | | |
| **Priority Needs Addressed:** (1) new, rehabilitated, or larger water lines, (2) new, rehabilitated, or larger sewer lines, (3) new or rehabilitated water tanks, (4) new streets and roads, or repaving of current streets and roads, (5) flood and drainage control, (6) housing rehabilitation, (7) construction of senior centers, communities, and parks, (8) demolition of structures in slum/blighted areas, (9) acquisition of areas to assist with specific project development, (10) planning studies for local communities or portions of communities (such as a downtown revitalization plan), and (11) economic development activities to assist in attracting/locating new businesses and jobs or to retain existing businesses and jobs within communities | | | | |
| **Funding Allocated:** | | | | |
| CDBG | | $23,862,879 | | |
| HOME | |  | | |
| ESG | |  | | |
| HOPWA | |  | | |
| Other - CDBG-DR | |  | | |
| Total: | | $23,862,879 | | |
| **Goal Outcome Indicator** | | | | |
| **#** | **Goal Outcome Indicator** | | **Quantity** | **UoM** |
| 1 | Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities other than Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 2 | Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities for Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | | 100 | Households Assisted |
| 3 | Public Service Activities other than Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 4 | Public Service Activities for Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | | 100 | Households Assisted |
| 5 | Façade Treatment / Business Building Rehabilitation | |  | Business |
| 6 | Brownfield Acres Remediated | |  | Acre |
| 7 | Rental Units Constructed | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 8 | Rental Units Rehabilitated | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 9 | Homeowner Housing Added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 10 | Homeowner Housing Rehabilitated | | 10 | Household Housing Unit |
| 11 | Direct Financial Assistance to Homebuyers | |  | Households Assisted |
| 12 | Tenant-based Rental Assistance / Rapid Rehousing | |  | Households Assisted |
| 13 | Homeless Person Overnight Shelter | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 14 | Overnight / Emergency Shelter / Transitional Housing Beds added | |  | Beds |
| 15 | Homelessness prevention | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 16 | Jobs created / retained | | 10 | Jobs |
| 17 | Businesses assisted | |  | Businesses Assisted |
| 18 | Housing for Homeless added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 19 | Housing for People with HIV / AIDS added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 20 | HIV / AIDS Housing Operations | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 21 | Buildings Demolished | | 10 | Buildings |
| 22 | Housing Code Enforcement / Foreclosed Property Care | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 23 | Other | |  | Other |

**HOME**:

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Name:** | | Alabama's HOME Program | | |
| **Description:** Alabama's HOME Program promotes housing priorities that include projects that add to the affordable housing stock; projects which - without HOME funds - would likely not set aside units for lower income tenants, inclusive of tenants with disabilities and/or those who are homeless; projects which use additional assistance through federal, state, or local subsidies; and balanced distribution of HOME funds throughout the state in terms of geographical regions, counties, and urban/rural areas. | | | | |
| **Category:** | | | | |
| Affordable Housing | | 🗹 | | |
| Public Housing | | 🞎 | | |
| Homeless | | 🞎 | | |
| Non-Homeless Special Needs | | 🞎 | | |
| Non-Housing Community Development | | 🞎 | | |
| Other | | 🞎 | | |
| If Other, specify: | | | | |
| **Start Year:** | | PY2020 | | |
| **End Year:** | | PY2024 (the end of the 5-Year Plan) | | |
| **Outcome:** | | Affordability | | |
| **Objective:** | | Provide decent affordable housing | | |
| **Geographic Areas Included:** No goal geo area available. | | | | |
| **Priority Needs Addresses:** No goal needs available. | | | | |
| **Funding Allocated:** | | | | |
| CDBG | |  | | |
| HOME | | $11,386,030 | | |
| ESG | |  | | |
| HOPWA | |  | | |
| Other - CDBG-DR | |  | | |
| Total: | | $11,386,030 | | |
| **Goal Outcome Indicator** | | | | |
| **#** | **Goal Outcome Indicator** | | **Quantity** | **UoM** |
| 1 | Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities other than Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 2 | Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities for Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Households Assisted |
| 3 | Public Service Activities other than Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 4 | Public Service Activities for Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Households Assisted |
| 5 | Façade Treatment / Business Building Rehabilitation | |  | Business |
| 6 | Brownfield Acres Remediated | |  | Acre |
| 7 | Rental Units Constructed | | 200 | Household Housing Unit |
| 8 | Rental Units Rehabilitated | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 9 | Homeowner Housing Added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 10 | Homeowner Housing Rehabilitated | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 11 | Direct Financial Assistance to Homebuyers | |  | Households Assisted |
| 12 | Tenant-based Rental Assistance / Rapid Rehousing | |  | Households Assisted |
| 13 | Homeless Person Overnight Shelter | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 14 | Overnight / Emergency Shelter / Transitional Housing Beds added | |  | Beds |
| 15 | Homelessness prevention | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 16 | Jobs created / retained | |  | Jobs |
| 17 | Businesses assisted | |  | Businesses Assisted |
| 18 | Housing for Homeless added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 19 | Housing for People with HIV / AIDS added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 20 | HIV / AIDS Housing Operations | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 21 | Buildings Demolished | |  | Buildings |
| 22 | Housing Code Enforcement / Foreclosed Property Care | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 23 | Other | |  | Other |

**ESG**:

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Name:** | | Alabama's ESG Program | | |
| **Description:** The ESG Program works with all of Alabama's Continuums of Care, interested Community Action Agencies, the Alabama Alliance to End Homelessness, and other groups to assess and address the needs of homeless persons. | | | | |
| **Category:** | | | | |
| Affordable Housing | | 🞎 | | |
| Public Housing | | 🞎 | | |
| Homeless | | 🗹 | | |
| Non-Homeless Special Needs | | 🞎 | | |
| Non-Housing Community Development | | 🞎 | | |
| Other | | 🞎 | | |
| If Other, specify: | | | | |
| **Start Year:** | | PY2020 | | |
| **End Year:** | | PY2024 (the end of the 5-Year Plan) | | |
| **Outcome:** | | Availability/accessibility | | |
| **Objective:** | | Create suitable living environments | | |
| **Geographic Areas Included:** No goal geo area available. | | | | |
| **Priority Needs Addresses:** No goal needs available. | | | | |
| **Funding Allocated:** | | | | |
| CDBG | |  | | |
| HOME | |  | | |
| ESG | | $2,719,098 | | |
| HOPWA | |  | | |
| Other - CDBG-DR | |  | | |
| Total: | | $2,719,098 | | |
| **Goal Outcome Indicator** | | | | |
| **#** | **Goal Outcome Indicator** | | **Quantity** | **UoM** |
| 1 | Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities other than Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 2 | Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities for Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Households Assisted |
| 3 | Public Service Activities other than Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 4 | Public Service Activities for Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Households Assisted |
| 5 | Façade Treatment / Business Building Rehabilitation | |  | Business |
| 6 | Brownfield Acres Remediated | |  | Acre |
| 7 | Rental Units Constructed | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 8 | Rental Units Rehabilitated | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 9 | Homeowner Housing Added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 10 | Homeowner Housing Rehabilitated | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 11 | Direct Financial Assistance to Homebuyers | |  | Households Assisted |
| 12 | Tenant-based Rental Assistance / Rapid Rehousing | | 100 | Households Assisted |
| 13 | Homeless Person Overnight Shelter | | 100 | Persons Assisted |
| 14 | Overnight / Emergency Shelter / Transitional Housing Beds added | | 100 | Beds |
| 15 | Homelessness prevention | | 100 | Persons Assisted |
| 16 | Jobs created / retained | |  | Jobs |
| 17 | Businesses assisted | |  | Businesses Assisted |
| 18 | Housing for Homeless added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 19 | Housing for People with HIV / AIDS added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 20 | HIV / AIDS Housing Operations | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 21 | Buildings Demolished | |  | Buildings |
| 22 | Housing Code Enforcement / Foreclosed Property Care | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 23 | Other | |  | Other |

**HOPWA**:

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Name:** | | Alabama's HOPWA Program | | |
| **Description:** Alabama's HOPWA Program addresses public policy imperatives that include making subsidized affordable housing available to all persons with HIV; making the housing of homeless persons a top prevention priority; incorporating housing as a critical element of HIV health care; and collecting and analyzing data to assess the impact and effectiveness of various models of housing as an independent structural HIV prevention and health care intervention. | | | | |
| **Category:** | | | | |
| Affordable Housing | | 🞎 | | |
| Public Housing | | 🞎 | | |
| Homeless | | 🗹 | | |
| Non-Homeless Special Needs | | 🞎 | | |
| Non-Housing Community Development | | 🞎 | | |
| Other | | 🞎 | | |
| If Other, specify: | | | | |
| **Start Year:** | | PY2020 | | |
| **End Year:** | | PY2024 (the end of the 5-Year Plan) | | |
| **Outcome:** | | Availability/accessibility | | |
| **Objective:** | | Provide decent affordable housing | | |
| **Geographic Areas Included:** No goal geo area available. | | | | |
| **Priority Needs Addresses:** No goal needs available. | | | | |
| **Funding Allocated:** | | | | |
| CDBG | |  | | |
| HOME | |  | | |
| ESG | |  | | |
| HOPWA | | $2,514,357 | | |
| Other - CDBG-DR | |  | | |
| Total: | | $2,514,357 | | |
| **Goal Outcome Indicator** | | | | |
| **#** | **Goal Outcome Indicator** | | **Quantity** | **UoM** |
| 1 | Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities other than Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 2 | Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities for Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Households Assisted |
| 3 | Public Service Activities other than Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 4 | Public Service Activities for Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Households Assisted |
| 5 | Façade Treatment / Business Building Rehabilitation | |  | Business |
| 6 | Brownfield Acres Remediated | |  | Acre |
| 7 | Rental Units Constructed | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 8 | Rental Units Rehabilitated | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 9 | Homeowner Housing Added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 10 | Homeowner Housing Rehabilitated | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 11 | Direct Financial Assistance to Homebuyers | |  | Households Assisted |
| 12 | Tenant-based Rental Assistance / Rapid Rehousing | |  | Households Assisted |
| 13 | Homeless Person Overnight Shelter | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 14 | Overnight / Emergency Shelter / Transitional Housing Beds added | |  | Beds |
| 15 | Homelessness prevention | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 16 | Jobs created / retained | |  | Jobs |
| 17 | Businesses assisted | |  | Businesses Assisted |
| 18 | Housing for Homeless added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 19 | Housing for People with HIV / AIDS added | | 100 | Household Housing Unit |
| 20 | HIV / AIDS Housing Operations | | 100 | Household Housing Unit |
| 21 | Buildings Demolished | |  | Buildings |
| 22 | Housing Code Enforcement / Foreclosed Property Care | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 23 | Other | |  | Other |

**HTF**:

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Name:** | | Alabama's HTF Program | | |
| **Description:** AHFA’s HTF Program promotes housing priorities that include new construction of single-family rental homes, duplexes, or group care facilities and multi-family residential facilities. | | | | |
| **Category:** | | | | |
| Affordable Housing | | 🗹 | | |
| Public Housing | | 🞎 | | |
| Homeless | | 🞎 | | |
| Non-Homeless Special Needs | | 🞎 | | |
| Non-Housing Community Development | | 🞎 | | |
| Other | | 🞎 | | |
| If Other, specify: | | | | |
| **Start Year:** | | PY2020 | | |
| **End Year:** | | PY2024 (the end of the 5-Year Plan) | | |
| **Outcome:** | | Affordability | | |
| **Objective:** | | Provide decent affordable housing | | |
| **Geographic Areas Included:** No goal geo area available. | | | | |
| **Priority Needs Addresses:** No goal needs available. | | | | |
| **Funding Allocated:** | | | | |
| CDBG | |  | | |
| HOME | |  | | |
| ESG | |  | | |
| HOPWA | |  | | |
| Other – HTF | | $3,123,706 | | |
| Total: | | $3,123,706 | | |
| **Goal Outcome Indicator** | | | | |
| **#** | **Goal Outcome Indicator** | | **Quantity** | **UoM** |
| 1 | Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities other than Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 2 | Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities for Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Households Assisted |
| 3 | Public Service Activities other than Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 4 | Public Service Activities for Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Households Assisted |
| 5 | Façade Treatment / Business Building Rehabilitation | |  | Business |
| 6 | Brownfield Acres Remediated | |  | Acre |
| 7 | Rental Units Constructed | | 15 | Household Housing Unit |
| 8 | Rental Units Rehabilitated | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 9 | Homeowner Housing Added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 10 | Homeowner Housing Rehabilitated | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 11 | Direct Financial Assistance to Homebuyers | |  | Households Assisted |
| 12 | Tenant-based Rental Assistance / Rapid Rehousing | |  | Households Assisted |
| 13 | Homeless Person Overnight Shelter | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 14 | Overnight / Emergency Shelter / Transitional Housing Beds added | |  | Beds |
| 15 | Homelessness prevention | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 16 | Jobs created / retained | |  | Jobs |
| 17 | Businesses assisted | |  | Businesses Assisted |
| 18 | Housing for Homeless added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 19 | Housing for People with HIV / AIDS added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 20 | HIV / AIDS Housing Operations | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 21 | Buildings Demolished | |  | Buildings |
| 22 | Housing Code Enforcement / Foreclosed Property Care | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 23 | Other | |  | Other |

**CDBG-CV**: See the State of Alabama’s PY2020 “CARES Act” Action Plan for CDBG-CV Grant Program Funds at Attachment 7 hereto. For the CDBG-CV Program, the allocation to the State of Alabama for the PY2020 CDBG-CV Program equals $40,459,786. With these funds, the overall goal of Alabama’s CDBG-CV Program focuses on expending the allocated funds to prevent, prepare for, and respond to the COVID-19 pandemic as well as other infectious diseases, while also addressing the regular CDBG Program’s three National Objectives (LMI, Slum and Blight, and Urgent Need) within Alabama’s entitlement communities (defined as those cities and counties that include the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, and Tuscaloosa, and Jefferson County and Mobile County) and non-entitlement communities. Per HUD's rules, 100% of these funds must be expended within six years following the date when the State executes the federal grant award, and 80% of these funds must be expended within the first three years following the date when the State executes the federal grant award.

**CDBG-CV Program:**

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Name:** | | Alabama's CARES Act CDBG-CV Program | | |
| **Category:** | | | | |
| Affordable Housing | | 🞎 | | |
| Public Housing | | 🞎 | | |
| Homeless | | 🞎 | | |
| Non-Homeless Special Needs | | 🞎 | | |
| Non-Housing Community Development | | 🞎 | | |
| Other | | 🗹 | | |
| If Other, specify: CARES Act CDBG-CV Funds | | | | |
| **Start Year:** | | PY2020 | | |
| **End Year:** | | PY2025 (the end of the 6-Year Expendability Period) | | |
| **Outcome:** | | Availability/accessibility | | |
| **Objective:** | | Create Economic Opportunities | | |
| **Geographic Areas Included:** No goal geo area available. | | | | |
| **Priority Needs Addressed:** No goal needs available. | | | | |
| **Funding Allocated:** | | | | |
| CDBG | |  | | |
| HOPWA | |  | | |
| HOME | |  | | |
| ESG | |  | | |
| HTF | |  | | |
| Other - CDBG-CV | | $40,459,786 | | |
| Other - ESG-CV | |  | | |
| Other - HOPWA-CV | |  | | |
| Total: | | $40,459,786 | | |
| **Goal Outcome Indicator** | | | | |
| **#** | **Goal Outcome Indicator** | | **Quantity** | **Use of Money (UoM)** |
| 1 | Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities other than Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 2 | Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities for Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Households Assisted |
| 3 | Public Service Activities other than Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 4 | Public Service Activities for Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Households Assisted |
| 5 | Façade Treatment / Business Building Rehabilitation | |  | Business |
| 6 | Brownfield Acres Remediated | |  | Acre |
| 7 | Rental Units Constructed | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 8 | Rental Units Rehabilitated | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 9 | Homeowner Housing Added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 10 | Homeowner Housing Rehabilitated | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 11 | Direct Financial Assistance to Homebuyers | |  | Households Assisted |
| 12 | Tenant-based Rental Assistance / Rapid Rehousing | |  | Households Assisted |
| 13 | Homeless Person Overnight Shelter | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 14 | Overnight / Emergency Shelter / Transitional Housing Beds added | |  | Beds |
| 15 | Homelessness prevention | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 16 | Jobs created / retained | |  | Jobs |
| 17 | Businesses assisted | |  | Businesses Assisted |
| 18 | Housing for Homeless added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 19 | Housing for People with HIV / AIDS added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 20 | HIV / AIDS Housing Operations | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 21 | Buildings Demolished | |  | Buildings |
| 22 | Housing Code Enforcement / Foreclosed Property Care | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 23 | Other | | 1 | Other |

**ESG-CV**: See the State of Alabama’s PY2020 “CARES Act” Action Plan for ESG-CV Grant Program Funds at Attachment 8 hereto. For the ESG-CV Program, the allocation to the State of Alabama for the PY2020 ESG-CV Program equals $23,237,004. With these funds, the overall goal of Alabama’s ESG-CV Program focuses on expending the allocated funds to prevent, prepare for, and respond to the COVID-19 pandemic. Per HUD's rules, ADECA must obligate 100% of these funds within 60 days of the date HUD signs the grant agreement.

**ESG-CV Program:**

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Name:** | | Alabama's CARES Act ESG-CV Program | | |
| **Category:** | | | | |
| Affordable Housing | | 🞎 | | |
| Public Housing | | 🞎 | | |
| Homeless | | 🞎 | | |
| Non-Homeless Special Needs | | 🞎 | | |
| Non-Housing Community Development | | 🞎 | | |
| Other | | 🗹 | | |
| If Other, specify: CARES Act ESG-CV Program | | | | |
| **Start Year:** | | PY2020 | | |
| **End Year:** | | PY2021 (the end of the 1-Year Plan) | | |
| **Outcome:** | | Availability/accessibility | | |
| **Objective:** | | Create suitable living environments | | |
| **Geographic Areas Included:** No goal geo area available. | | | | |
| **Priority Needs Addressed:** No goal needs available. | | | | |
| **Funding Allocated:** | | | | |
| CDBG | |  | | |
| HOPWA | |  | | |
| HOME | |  | | |
| ESG | |  | | |
| HTF | |  | | |
| Other - CDBG-CV | |  | | |
| Other - ESG-CV | | $23,237,004 | | |
| Other - HOPWA-CV | |  | | |
| Total: | | $23,237,004 | | |
| **Goal Outcome Indicator** | | | | |
| **#** | **Goal Outcome Indicator** | | **Quantity** | **Use of Money (UoM)** |
| 1 | Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities other than Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 2 | Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities for Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Households Assisted |
| 3 | Public Service Activities other than Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 4 | Public Service Activities for Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Households Assisted |
| 5 | Façade Treatment / Business Building Rehabilitation | |  | Business |
| 6 | Brownfield Acres Remediated | |  | Acre |
| 7 | Rental Units Constructed | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 8 | Rental Units Rehabilitated | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 9 | Homeowner Housing Added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 10 | Homeowner Housing Rehabilitated | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 11 | Direct Financial Assistance to Homebuyers | |  | Households Assisted |
| 12 | Tenant-based Rental Assistance / Rapid Rehousing | |  | Households Assisted |
| 13 | Homeless Person Overnight Shelter | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 14 | Overnight / Emergency Shelter / Transitional Housing Beds added | |  | Beds |
| 15 | Homelessness prevention | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 16 | Jobs created / retained | |  | Jobs |
| 17 | Businesses assisted | |  | Businesses Assisted |
| 18 | Housing for Homeless added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 19 | Housing for People with HIV / AIDS added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 20 | HIV / AIDS Housing Operations | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 21 | Buildings Demolished | |  | Buildings |
| 22 | Housing Code Enforcement / Foreclosed Property Care | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 23 | Other | | 1 | Other |

**HOPWA-CV**: See the State of Alabama’s PY2020 “CARES Act” Action Plan for HOPWA-CV Grant Program Funds at Attachment 9 hereto. For the HOPWA-CV Program, the allocation to the State of Alabama for the PY2020 HOPWA-CV Program equals $365,910. With these funds, the overall goal of Alabama’s HOPWA-CV Program focuses on expending the allocated funds to prevent, prepare for, and respond to the COVID-19 pandemic. Per HUD's rules, the HOPWA-CV funds must be expended within a three-year period, beginning on the date on which the Governor signs that HUD grant award.

**HOPWA-CV Program:**

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Name:** | | Alabama's CARES Act HOPWA-CV Program | | |
| **Category:** | | | | |
| Affordable Housing | | 🞎 | | |
| Public Housing | | 🞎 | | |
| Homeless | | 🞎 | | |
| Non-Homeless Special Needs | | 🞎 | | |
| Non-Housing Community Development | | 🞎 | | |
| Other | | 🗹 | | |
| If Other, specify: CARES Act HOPWA-CV Program | | | | |
| **Start Year:** | | PY2020 | | |
| **End Year:** | | PY2022 (the end of the 3-Year Expendability Period) | | |
| **Outcome:** | | Availability/accessibility | | |
| **Objective:** | | Provide decent affordable housing | | |
| **Geographic Areas Included:** No goal geo area available. | | | | |
| **Priority Needs Addressed:** No goal needs available. | | | | |
| **Funding Allocated:** | | | | |
| CDBG | |  | | |
| HOPWA | |  | | |
| HOME | |  | | |
| ESG | |  | | |
| HTF | |  | | |
| Other - CDBG-CV | |  | | |
| Other - ESG-CV | |  | | |
| Other - HOPWA-CV | | $365,910 | | |
| Total: | | $365,910 | | |
| **Goal Outcome Indicator** | | | | |
| **#** | **Goal Outcome Indicator** | | **Quantity** | **Use of Money (UoM)** |
| 1 | Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities other than Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 2 | Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities for Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Households Assisted |
| 3 | Public Service Activities other than Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 4 | Public Service Activities for Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Households Assisted |
| 5 | Façade Treatment / Business Building Rehabilitation | |  | Business |
| 6 | Brownfield Acres Remediated | |  | Acre |
| 7 | Rental Units Constructed | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 8 | Rental Units Rehabilitated | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 9 | Homeowner Housing Added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 10 | Homeowner Housing Rehabilitated | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 11 | Direct Financial Assistance to Homebuyers | |  | Households Assisted |
| 12 | Tenant-based Rental Assistance / Rapid Rehousing | |  | Households Assisted |
| 13 | Homeless Person Overnight Shelter | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 14 | Overnight / Emergency Shelter / Transitional Housing Beds added | |  | Beds |
| 15 | Homelessness prevention | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 16 | Jobs created / retained | |  | Jobs |
| 17 | Businesses assisted | |  | Businesses Assisted |
| 18 | Housing for Homeless added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 19 | Housing for People with HIV / AIDS added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 20 | HIV / AIDS Housing Operations | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 21 | Buildings Demolished | |  | Buildings |
| 22 | Housing Code Enforcement / Foreclosed Property Care | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 23 | Other | | 1 | Other |

**Estimate the number of extremely low-income, low-income, and moderate-income families to whom the jurisdiction will provide affordable housing as defined by HOME [see 24 CFR §91.315(b)(2)]:**

**HOME:** The last several CAPER tables (in the CAPER at *Exhibit C – Summary of Housing Accomplishments*) show the following historic breakdown of HOME beneficiaries by income group:

**Program Year 2019**

            0-30% MFI     15.5% Extremely Low-Income

            31-50% MFI   61.2% Low-Income

            51-80% MFI   23.3% Moderate Income

**Program Year 2018**

            0-30% MFI     11% Extremely Low-Income

            31-50% MFI   43% Low-Income

            51-80% MFI   46% Moderate Income

**Program Year 2017**

            0-30% MFI     16% Extremely Low-Income

            31-50% MFI   57% Low-Income

            51-80% MFI   27% Moderate Income

**Program Year 2016**

0-30% MFI 53% Extremely Low-Income

31-50% MFI 161% Low-Income

51-80% MFI 80% Moderate Income

**Program Year 2015**

0-30% MFI 54% Extremely Low-Income

31-50% MFI 225% Low-Income

51-80% MFI 165% Moderate Income

**Program Year 201~~4~~**

0-30% MFI 19% Extremely Low-Income

31-50% MFI 61% Low-Income

51-80% MFI 20% Moderate Income

**Program Year 2013**

0-30% MFI 16% Extremely Low-Income

31-50% MFI 52% Low-Income

51-80% MFI 32% Moderate Income

**Program Year 2012**

0-30% MFI 20% Extremely Low-Income

31-50% MFI 52% Low-Income

51-80% MFI 28% Moderate Income

**Program Year 2011**

0-30% MFI 25% Extremely Low-Income

31-50% MFI 52% Low-Income

51-80% MFI 23% Moderate Income

**Program Year 2010**

0-30% MFI 13% Extremely Low-Income

31-50% MFI 63% Low-Income

51-80% MFI 24% Moderate Income

The preceding statistics indicate that, historically, the bulk of HOME units that go into service each year are rented by Low-income Alabamians, or families at 31-50% MFI. Smaller percentages of Extremely Low-Income and Moderate-Income renters also benefit from the use of State HOME funding. If the annual HOME allocation from HUD allows the production of 200 units of affordable rental housing, it is estimated that 20% or 40 will be extremely low-income, 53% or 106 will be low-income, and 27% or 54 will be moderate-income. The actual number of beneficiaries will depend upon the amount of HOME funds the State will receive over the five years included in the PY2020-PY2024 Five-Year Consolidated Plan.

**SP-50 Public Housing Accessibility and Involvement [see 24 CFR 91.315(c)]**

**Need to increase the number of Accessible Units (if required by a Section 504 Voluntary Compliance Agreement):**

Not applicable.

**Activities to Increase Resident Involvement:**

Not applicable.

**Is the public housing agency designated as troubled under 24 CFR Part 902?**

Yes \_\_\_\_ No \_\_\_\_ N/A \_\_X\_\_\_

**Plan to remove the troubled designation:**

Not applicable.

**SP-55 Barriers to Affordable Housing [see 24 CFR 91.315(h)]**

**Barriers to Affordable Housing:**

**CDBG**: Alabama provides the following outline of barriers to affordable housing. The State has reviewed locally-produced Analyses of Impediments that were conducted by local governments, and in so doing the State has learned more about what local communities have identified as the most important barriers to affordable housing opportunities at the local level. These are:

1. Land Use Restrictions: Land use regulations have been recognized for some time as a possible impediment to affordable housing. Landmark cases addressing “exclusionary zoning” were undertaken where suburban cities were cited for in engaging in land use practices that would effectively eliminate the poor, and thereby disproportionately minorities, from their jurisdictions. Thus, the potential for misuse of land use regulations is usually on any list of items to be scrutinized for negative impact on housing affordability or accessibility. Generally, the most important land use regulations are the zoning ordinance and the subdivision regulations. Land use regulations in Alabama can impose additional cost to housing in a variety of ways.

2. Building Codes: Similar to land use regulations, over the years a number of builders and advocates of affordable housing have stated that building and housing codes were housing affordability impediments. The codes are often lumped together with zoning ordinances and other land use regulations and it can be unclear to some as where one begins and the other ends. Governmental building codes are often expressed in terms of rigid specifications that can be difficult or costly to comply with. New or different construction techniques and architectural innovations would be satisfactory in terms of safety, comfort, and other measurable standards but are not in compliance unless they meet strict code specifications. Arbitrary and inconsistent building code enforcement has also been cited as a source of additional expense for builders who can be unduly delayed in their construction and/or forced to undertake costly redesigns. As with the land use regulations, building codes in Alabama are adopted and practiced for the most part in the entitlement communities and much of the rural areas in the state are devoid of building code adoption and enforcement.

3. Absence of Land Use Regulation: The absence of certain land use regulations or codes can be as big a problem for those seeking affordable low cost housing as the existence or misapplication of certain codes and regulations.

4. Credit Environment: With the exception of “bubble” years that occurred in the past, lending institutions have historically been conservative and restrictive in their lending practices.

5. Fair Housing Issues/Discrimination: Some Alabama counties and cities have continued to note that discrimination exists as a barrier to affordable housing, but fortunately there are many signs of progress on this front.

6. The NIMBY Syndrome: The NIMBY barrier can be viewed as a classic “haves versus the have-nots” situation where low and moderate income households suffer due to an instinctive response from established communities and neighborhoods. Neighbors affected by the proposed development often have fears and concerns about their property values, crime, traffic congestion, loss of open space, new neighbors and design compatibility.

7. Land Ownership Patterns: Much of the suitable land for development is owned or controlled by a few owners or developers. In these areas owners can generally dictate the extent of housing activity to be carried out on their land. They can also be more selective in dealings to ensure maximum profitability, usually diminishing or precluding affordable housing opportunities for lower income households.

8. Costs Associated With Accessibility Compliance: Accessible housing units can be more costly to construct and the required renovations to existing structures can be especially costly for older structures.

9. Fire Protection Costs: Due to a lack of fire protection in some rural counties, a homeowner’s insurance rates are much higher than typical urban areas thereby causing an overall increase in the cost of housing, or at least negating the usual lower monthly mortgage cost found in most rural areas.

10. Transportation Costs: The cost of and availability of transportation to work, shopping and services is a factor that most definitely affects housing choice and affordability. Outside of urban areas, there has traditionally been very little readily available public transit in Alabama and that which is accessible has often been irregular in the times and patterns of service. As the population continues to age and as fuel consumption issues become more crucial this will be an issue that will likely impact housing opportunity more and more.

During the research, survey, data collection, and focus group/committee outreach, and public forum participation processes that were conducted during 2014-2015 when the State of Alabama worked on producing its 2014-2015 "Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice," several factors were identified as impediments considered to be barriers to fair housing and affordable housing in Alabama’s local communities. The research revealed that Alabama’s residents seeking housing in the real estate rental market and/or in the real estate sales / purchasing market can face a myriad of barriers when attempting to obtain and maintain affordable housing. Such barriers include:

1. Their ability to rent apartments/homes due to real or perceived discrimination against them (or a member of their family with whom they are associated) emanating from the housing provider based on the renter’s race, color, religion, gender, disability, familial status, or national origin (discriminatory refusal to rent);

2. Their ability to afford decent and affordable housing in their geographic area – based on their income level, employment status, and/or other economic situations;

3. Their ability to apply for/be qualified for/be approved for a mortgage from a financial lending institution that issues mortgages to qualified home buyers – based on their credit history, FICO score, and financial obligations, which can then lead to more frequent denials of home purchase loans;

4. Their ability to possess enough funds with which to use for a down payment on a home;

5. Their ability to speak English – even as a second language – to communicate and understand the requirements with which they have to comply in order to obtain and maintain such mortgage and housing;

6. Their ability to obtain financial loans from a non-predatory lender, and/or at an interest rate, wherein they are not put into a predatory lending cycle from which they will find it difficult to escape;

7. Their knowledge and understanding of their rights and obligations under Alabama’s Fair Housing laws – the enforcement of which is the responsibility of ADECA (Code of Alabama 1975, as amended, at §24-8-1 through §24-8-15), and the federal Fair Housing Act of 1968 that is administered by HUD;

8. The lack of knowledge on the part of the housing provider to not discriminate against prospective renters or owners in providing housing and information on housing that is available;

9. The ability of the housing provider to make affordable housing available to disabled persons due to the housing provider’s failure to make a reasonable accommodation or modification to the property;

10. The insufficient amount of “fair housing testing” and enforcement of the fair housing laws being conducted in Alabama’s non-entitlement areas by the State’s three Fair Housing Initiative Program providers (the Fair Housing Center of Northern Alabama in Birmingham, the Central Alabama Fair Housing Center in Montgomery, and the Mobile Fair Housing Center, Inc. in Mobile) as a means of detecting fair housing abuses in the rural areas of the State; and

11. The local communities’ overall ability/inability to attract business and industry to locate therein which would provide residents with employment opportunities and good-paying jobs so that they could improve their – and the community’s – economic situation, with affordable housing being one of the results of such economic improvement.

And during the research, survey, data collection, focus group/committee outreach, and public forum participation processes that were conducted during 2019-2020 when the State of Alabama worked on producing its 2019-2020 "Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice" (“AI”), several factors were identified for study as impediments considered to be barriers to fair housing and affordable housing in Alabama’s local communities. The AI utilized the HUD opportunity indices that include (i) access to low poverty areas, (ii) access to school proficiency,

(iii) characterization of the labor market engagement, (iv) residence in relation to jobs proximity, (v) low transportation costs, (vi) transit trips index, and (vii) a characterization of where a person lives by an environmental health indicator. The research revealed that Alabama’s residents can face a myriad of barriers/impediments according to the level of access to opportunities by race and ethnicity. The degree to which residents had access to low poverty areas, school proficiency, and labor market engagement differed depending on their race or ethnicity, particularly resulting in lower index ratings for Black, Native American, and Hispanic households in Alabama’s non-entitlement communities. Other measures of opportunity (school proficiency, use of public transit, transportation costs, and environmental quality) did not differ dramatically by race or ethnicity. More specifically:

1. With regard to access to low poverty areas, Black, Hispanic, and Native American households have lower access to low poverty areas compared to other races and ethnicities in Alabama’s non-entitlement communities. The low poverty index uses rates of family poverty by household (based on the federal poverty line) to measure exposure to poverty by neighborhood. A higher score is more desirable, generally indicating less exposure to poverty at the neighborhood level. The highest scores were found in the more urban areas of Alabama, in areas around the entitlement cities of Birmingham, Tuscaloosa, Montgomery, and Huntsville. Conversely, the lowest scores were scattered in the more rural parts of the state.

2. With regard to access to school proficiency, Black, Hispanic, and Native American households also have markedly lower access to school proficiency. The school proficiency index measures the proficiency of elementary schools in the attendance area (where this information is available) of individuals sharing a protected characteristic, or the proficiency of elementary schools within 1.5 miles of individuals with a protected characteristic where attendance boundary data are not available. The values for the school proficiency index are determined by the performance of 4th grade students on state exams. School proficiency indices are highest in the northern areas of Alabama, as well as in areas around the entitlement communities. The southern and more rural areas of Alabama tended to have lower levels of school proficiency.

3. With regard to characterization of the labor market engagement, Black, Hispanic, and Native American households have lower access to labor market engagement. The labor market engagement index provides a measure of unemployment rate, labor-force participation rate, and percent of the population ages 25 and above with at least a bachelor’s degree, by neighborhood. The labor market engagement for the areas around the entitlement cities and more urban areas had the highest rates of labor market engagement, but more rural areas tended to have lower levels of labor market engagement. Geographic location did seem to correspond with greater access to jobs and labor market engagement, with some parts of Alabama having a higher level of labor market engagement than other areas. There was a marked difference between the rural areas and urban areas in Alabama in terms of access. Additionally, Black, Hispanic, and Native American households have lower access to labor market engagement.

4. With regard to residence in relation to jobs proximity, there is little variance by race or ethnicity to job proximity. The jobs proximity index measures the physical distances between places of residence and locations of jobs. Job proximity varied widely across Alabama. The areas closest to the city centers had the highest job proximity index ratings.

5. With regard to low transportation costs, there is little variance by race for access to low transportation costs. The low transportation cost index measures cost of transport and proximity to public transportation by neighborhood. Transportation costs saw a similar pattern as with the transit trips in that the highest transportation cost index ratings were in the more urban parts of Alabama, while lower index ratings were in the rural parts of the state.

6. With regard to transit trips, there is little variance by race for access to transportation trips. The transportation trip index measures proximity to public transportation by neighborhood, and measures how often low-income families in a neighborhood use public transportation. There was little difference in index ratings across racial and ethnic groups in Alabama. The highest rate of transit trips were in the more urban parts of Alabama’s non-entitlement areas, while the lowest ratings were in the more rural parts of the state.

7. With regard to a characterization of where a person lives by an environmental health indicator, there is little variance by race or ethnicity to environmental health. The environmental health index measures exposure based on EPA estimates of air quality carcinogenic, respiratory, and neurological toxins by neighborhood. The more rural parts of Alabama’s non-entitlement communities had the highest environmental health index ratings, and areas closer to city centers had lower index ratings.

The 2019-2020 AI discusses additional barriers to affordable housing, and these include:

8. Cost burden – which is defined as gross housing costs that range from 30% to 50% of gross household income, and severe cost burden – which is defined as gross housing costs that exceed 50% of gross household income. For homeowners, gross housing costs include property taxes, insurance, energy payments, water and sewer service, and refuse collection. If the homeowner has a mortgage, then the determination also includes principal and interest payments on the mortgage loan. For renters, this figure represents monthly rent and selected electricity and natural gas energy charges. In Alabama’s non-entitlement communities, 13.2% of households had a cost burden and 10.3% had a severe cost burden. Some 20% of renters were cost burdened, and 17.8% percent were severely cost burdened. Owner-occupied households without a mortgage had a cost burden rate of 6.4% and a severe cost burden rate of 4.6%. Owner occupied households with a mortgage had a cost burden rate of 14.6%, and severe cost burden at 10.2%.

9. Housing Problems by Income – wherein very low-income renters are those who earn less than 50% of the area median income (AMI), and include a significant proportion of extremely low-income renters (who earn less than 30% of AMI). Households with worst case needs are defined as very low-income renters who do not receive government housing assistance and who pay more than 50% of their income for rent, live in severely inadequate conditions, or both. The HUD-estimated MFI for the Alabama’s non-entitlement communities was $60,200 in 2018, and this compared equal to the MFI of $60,200 for the state as a whole for the years 2000 through 2018.

As the 2019-2020 AI demonstrates, the most common barrier to affordable housing appears to be housing cost burdens for Alabama residents, as 137,836 households have a cost burden and 110,950 households have a severe cost burden. Some 52,861 renter households are impacted by cost burdens, and 47,579 are impacted by severe cost burdens. Some 84,975 owner-occupied households have cost burdens, and 63,371 have severe cost burdens. There are a total of 84,975 owner-occupied households and 52,861 renter-occupied households with a cost burden of greater than 30% and less than 50%. An additional 63,371 owner-occupied households and 47,579 renter-occupied households had a cost burden greater than 50% of income. Overall there are 812,050 households without a housing problem.

With regard to housing cost burdens by race and ethnicity, the AI reviewed households to determine if there is a disproportionate housing need for any racial or ethnic groups. If any racial / ethnic group faces housing problems at a rate of ten percentage points or higher than the jurisdiction’s average, then they have a disproportionate share of housing problems. Overall, there are 276,745 households with housing problems in Alabama’s non-entitlement communities. This includes 73,426 Black households, 1,912 Asian households, 1,544 American Indian households, 52 Pacific Islander households, and 4,236 “other” race households. As for ethnicity, there are 10,944 Hispanic households with housing problems. Black households have a disproportionate share of housing problems, at 37.4% compared to 24.9% for households overall. Hispanic households also have a disproportionate rate of housing problems at 37.9%. In Alabama’s non-entitlement communities, 35,601 Black homeowner households face housing problems – at a rate of 30.9%, and 4,328 Hispanic homeowner households face housing problems – at a rate of 28.8%. In total, some 114,779 renter households face housing problems in Alabama’s non-entitlement communities, and of these there are 37,825 Black households – at a rate of 46.6%, and 6,616 Hispanic renter households – at a rate of 39.4%. All the renter households in Alabama’s non-entitlement communities face housing problems at a rate of 39.4%. These racial/ethnic groups were also disproportionately impacted by severe housing problems, which include overcrowding at a rate of more than 1.5 persons per room, and housing costs exceeding 50% of the household’s income. Some 40,057 Black homeowner households, 903 Asian homeowner households, and 2,886 Hispanic homeowner households face severe housing problems.

And with regard to access to mortgage financing services for Alabama’s non-entitlement communities from 2008 to 2017, there were over 1,034,703 loans made, and 374,978 of these were for home purchases. In 2017 alone there were 113,616 loans, of which 57,066 were for home purchases. As for the occupancy status for loan applicants, a vast majority of applicants were for owner-occupied units, accounting for 90.9% between 2008 and 2017, and for 91.1% in 2017 alone. For owner-occupied home purchase loan applications by loan types between 2008 and 2017, some 41.2% of home loan purchases were conventional loans, 28.6% were FHA insured loans, 15.1% percent were VA Guaranteed loans, and 15.1% were Rural Housing Service or Farm Service Agency loans. Over 178,558 home purchase loan applications were originated over the 2008-2017 period, and 30,961 applications were denied based on situations that include (i) the loan was approved by the lender but not accepted by the loan applicant,

(ii) the loan application failed, (iii) the loan applicant closed the loan application process prior to the loan being made, (iv) the loan application process was closed by the financial institution due to incomplete information from the loan applicant, and (v) the previously-originated loan was purchased on the secondary market. The most common reasons cited in the decision to deny a home loan application relate to the credit history of the prospective homeowner, the prospective homeowner’s debt-to-income ratio, and the prospective homeowner’s collateral. Loan denial rates were observed to differ by race and ethnicity in that White applicants had a denial rate of 13.2% from 2008 through 2017, Black applicants had a denial rate of 21.8%, and American Indian applicants had a denial rate of 26.2%, as compared with 14.8% percent for the whole of Alabama’s non-entitlement communities. As for ethnicity, Hispanic applicants had a higher denial rate than non-Hispanic applicants, at 18.4% versus 14.1%. The loan denial rate for prospective female homeowners was 16.5%, which is almost three percentage points higher than the denial rate for male applicants at 13.6%. The loan denial rates for male and female applicants differed considerably by year from 2008 through 2017, but each year the rate of denials for females was higher than for males. And there are some areas in the non-entitlement communities where these denial rates are more heavily concentrated, and these include the more rural areas and areas in the central part of the state.

**HOME**: See the discussion under CDBG above.

**ESG**: See the discussion under CDBG above.

**HOPWA**: See the discussion under CDBG above.

**HTF**: See the discussion under CDBG above.

**Strategy to Remove or Ameliorate the Barriers to Affordable Housing:**

**CDBG**: Alabama provides the following outline of strategies designed to address and overcome barriers to affordable housing. The State has reviewed locally-produced Analyses of Impediments that were conducted by local governments, and in so doing the State has learned more about what local communities have identified as the most important barriers to affordable housing opportunities at the local level. These are:

1. Land Use Restrictions: While in the poor principally rural state like Alabama, land use regulations are unlikely to be adopted and/or enforced, the State’s strategy could be to:

**●** Encourage land use practices that maximize housing affordability and accessibility for low and moderate persons.

**●** Research the feasibility of establishing zoning and minimum housing standards for Alabama’s rural areas.

**●** Implementintelligent and strategic expansion of the level of infrastructure to serve suitable development, especially that which expands housing opportunity for lower and moderate income persons.

2. Building Codes: Given the opportunity, the State could:

●Modify or improve building codes where appropriate with an emphasis on affordability and energy conservation.

●Encourage the development of new building technologies and methods where feasible.

3. Absence of Land Use Regulation: The State could:

**●** Promote the development of planned mobile home parks, particularly in rural and small town areas.

●Take actions to remove substandard structures that are eyesores and which deter development in moderate income neighborhoods.

4. Credit Environment: While the lending practices may have been vindicated by the recent housing crisis resulting from loose lending practices, the strategy could be to:

● Ease down payment burden in cases where other credit qualification factors are strong and the down payment appears to be the only difficulty in facilitating the applicant’s purchase of a home.

●Encourage Alabama banks to pursue Community Reinvestment Act activities.

● Maintain a certain amount of flexibility and creativity in mortgage lending practices where possible and appropriate.

● Promote in-kind services by lenders.

● Promote lending practices that balance the interest of financial institutions versus those of people seeking affordable housing.

5. Fair Housing Issues/Discrimination: The strategy could be to:

● Continue to monitor – and educate – financial institutions about possible discriminatory practices.

●Promote and legitimize quality education and advocacy efforts whose objectives are to overcome impediments or barriers.

6. The NIMBY Syndrome: The strategy could be to:

●Prevent the proliferation of poorly planned developments that tend to perpetuate stereotypical images of lower income housing.

7. Land Ownership Patterns: The strategy could be to:

●Take measures toimpact local land ownership patterns when possible.

● Support local code enforcement programs that put pressure on negligent landlords but also weigh the costs of mandated repairs.

8. Costs Associated With Accessibility Compliance: The strategy could be to:

●Continue present policy and enforcement.

● Monitor changing regulations, realities, and technologies that affect this issue.

9. Fire Protection Costs: The strategy could be to:

●Consider revenue enhancements, when needed to upgrade rural fire protection.

●Consider use of HUD program funds when eligible and feasible to address fire protections needs of rural areas which improve quality of life, safety, health, and help lower housing costs.

● Maintain awareness of potential partner programs that might help the State address the needs of rural areas.

10. Transportation Costs: The strategy could be to:

● The State continually reviews options to use programs to help address transportation costs such as strategic funding of street and road improvements, rural transit systems, and funding of local or regional studies to enhance economical rural transit.

● The state plans to pay particular attention to rural and small town options that allow elderly persons to have a more viable option of remaining in the affordable dwelling they have instead of having to move to managed care housing.

While so many of the priorities that form barriers to affordable housing are essentially local / business practices, the State could initiate steps to encourage and promote elimination of such barriers. The State could continue to work to upgrade its Fair Housing Law to one that is equivalent to the national law. The State could use its programs (such as the CDBG Program’s Community Enhancement Fund), when possible, to address factors like transportation that often hamper the cause of affordable housing. The State could emphasize that down payment assistance programs are an option through other programs that are indicated under the preceding Institutional / Financial Constraints section.

Also, the State of Alabama's 2014-2015 "Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice" suggested several strategies that could be employed by the State of Alabama (meaning ADECA as the recipient of CDBG Program funds) so as to remove or ameliorate the barriers to fair housing and affordable housing. These strategies are as follows:

1. The State of Alabama, through ADECA, could conduct outreach and provide education to the citizens of Alabama – both housing providers and housing consumers – concerning the State’s Fair Housing laws (Code of Alabama 1975, as amended, at §24-8-1 through §24-8-15), and the federal Fair Housing Act of 1968 that is administered by HUD, and their rights and obligations under those State and federal laws, particularly actions that would be in violation of fair housing laws.

2. The State of Alabama, through ADECA, could conduct outreach and provide education to the citizens of Alabama concerning how prospective housing consumers can acquire and maintain good credit – as part of their effort to afford a home purchase or rent for an apartment.

3. The State of Alabama, through ADECA, could conduct outreach and provide education to the citizens of Alabama concerning the characteristics and attributes of a predatory lending style of loan.

4. The State of Alabama, through ADECA, could identify lenders in Alabama who have disproportionately engaged in predatory-style lending within the State, and then publish the findings so that consumers could more easily obtain this information about these lenders.

5. The State of Alabama, through ADECA, could conduct audit testing to determine the number of properties currently in violation of the fair housing laws, and in particular the disability/accessibility standards concerning housing.

6. The State of Alabama, through ADECA, could contract with the State’s three Fair Housing Initiative Program providers (the Fair Housing Center of Northern Alabama in Birmingham, the Central Alabama Fair Housing Center in Montgomery, and the Mobile Fair Housing Center, Inc. in Mobile) or other entities to conduct audit testing and track enforcement activities, particularly in the non-entitlement areas of the State, as a means of detecting fair and affordable housing abuses, determining the extent of existing affordable housing barriers, determining the success of strategies implemented to remove or ameliorate the identified barriers to affordable housing, and determining the extent of enforcement of the fair housing laws within the State.

7. The State of Alabama, through ADECA, could form a task force to devise and oversee methods for positively affecting the identified barriers to affordable housing, and provide reports to ADECA on the task force’s activities.

8. ADECA could post on its website ([www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov)) information on fair housing, affordable housing, and related information concerning how to file a complaint under the State’s fair housing laws.

9. The State of Alabama, through ADECA, could work in tandem with other State agencies, local governments, and prospective business and industry when recruiting economic development at the local level so that all parties involved would be aware of affordable housing news and issues in those locations.

As a result of the 2019-2020 AI’s detailed demographic, economic, and housing analysis, along with prior activities that were undertaken to foster public involvement and feedback, ADECA has identified the fair housing issues, impediments, and other contributing factors discussed hereinabove that have contributed to the creation or persistence of said issues. The State’s 2019-2020 AI suggests several strategies that could be employed by the State of Alabama (and ADECA as the recipient of CDBG Program funds) – and over which ADECA has control – so as to remove or ameliorate the identified existing barriers to fair housing and affordable housing. First, ADECA certifies that it will affirmatively further fair housing by implementing appropriate actions that could serve to overcome the effects of impediments identified in the 2019-2020 AI as well as maintain records that reflect that analysis and any actions taken pursuant thereto. Additionally, ADECA could initiate the following steps:

For segregation: Contract with a Fair Housing Initiate Program (FHIP) participant or other similar entity in Alabama to conduct testing and enforcement activities in the non-entitlement areas of Alabama, and then annually record these activities.

For racially and ethnically concentrated areas of poverty (RECAPs): Review annual opportunities for obtaining grant funds that could be used for providing additional low-income housing outside of RECAP areas.

For disparities in access to opportunity: Review annual opportunities for obtaining grant funds that could be used for providing additional low-income housing outside of RECAP areas.

For disproportionate housing need: In partnership with state FHIP grantees, conduct outreach and education activities for both housing providers and housing consumers on the topic of actions (current and prospective) that are in violation of fair housing laws, and then record these annual activities. Review annual opportunities for obtaining grant funds that could be used for additional low-income housing outside of RECAP areas.

For disability and access: In partnership with state FHIP grantees, conduct outreach and education activities for both housing providers and housing consumers on the topic of prospective actions that are in violation of fair housing laws, and then record these annual activities. Monitor the audit testing results to determine the number of properties in violation of disability standards, and then annually record these activities.

For fair housing enforcement and outreach: In partnership with state FHIP grantees, promote fair housing education through workshops, with such education related to credit for prospective homebuyers, and conduct education for both housing providers and housing consumers on prospective actions that are in violation of fair housing laws, and then record these annual activities. Monitor the FHIP’s testing and enforcement activities in the non-entitlement areas of Alabama, and then annually record these activities. Continue to publish fair housing information on ADECA’s website, and annually review that information for necessary updates. Continue enforcing the guideline that local communities use ADECA’s *Suggested Assessment Guide for Community Assessment of Fair Housing*, and annually record these activities. Continue presenting trainings on the topic of fair housing at CDBG workshops, and annually record these activities.

**HOME**: See the discussion under CDBG above.

**ESG**: See the discussion under CDBG above.

**HOPWA**: See the discussion under CDBG above.

**HTF**: See the discussion under CDBG above.

**SP-60 Homelessness Strategy [see 24 CFR 91.315(d)]**

**Describe how the jurisdiction’s strategic plan goals contribute to:**

**1. Reaching out to homeless persons (especially unsheltered persons) and assessing their individual needs:**

The point-in-time counts for 2019 showed that there were 1,191 unsheltered homeless persons in Alabama. The State’s goals are to decrease the number of unsheltered homeless persons and to increase the provision of services to them. In an effort to reach out to the unsheltered homeless persons and address their needs, the following action steps will be undertaken:

1. The ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will work more closely with the continuum of care groups throughout the state to identify the unsheltered homeless persons in their service areas and determine their needs.

2. In addition to their established programs, the ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will target unsheltered homeless persons in an effort to provide shelter and services to them.

3. The ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will ensure that their case managers inform the unsheltered homeless of services available to them and coordinate with those service providers in an effort to facilitate the provision of those services.

**2. Addressing the emergency shelter and transitional housing needs of homeless persons:**

The point-in-time counts for 2019 showed that there were 2,070 homeless persons in emergency shelter and transitional housing in Alabama. The State’s goals are to decrease the number of sheltered homeless persons and to increase the provision of services to them. In a continued effort to provide services to the sheltered homeless persons and address their needs, the following action steps will be undertaken:

1. The ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will work more closely with mainstream service providers throughout the state to link the sheltered homeless persons in their service areas to the appropriate services.

2. The ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will work more closely with housing agencies to determine availability for those sheltered homeless persons exiting the system.

**3. Helping homeless persons (especially chronically homeless individuals and families, families with children, veterans and their families, and unaccompanied youth) make the transition to permanent housing and independent living, including shortening the period of time that individuals and families experience homelessness, facilitating access for homeless individuals and families to affordable housing units, and preventing individuals and families who were recently homeless from becoming homeless again:**

The State’s goals are to shorten the length of time any homeless person remains homeless, facilitate access to affordable housing units, and prevent reoccurrences of homelessness. However, according to the National Low Income Housing Coalition, there is a shortage of 95,000 available and affordable housing units in Alabama. This shortage creates a huge obstacle to obtaining these goals. However, case managers working with ESG funds will continue to seek supplemental assistance for their clients by coordinating with mainstream service providers.

**4. Helping low-income individuals and families avoid becoming homeless, especially extremely low-income individuals and families, and those who are being discharged from publicly-funded institutions and systems of care (such as health care facilities, mental health facilities, foster care and other youth facilities, and corrections programs and institutions), or receiving assistance from public or private agencies that address housing, health, social services, employment, education, or youth needs:**

The State’s goal is to increase awareness of permanent housing, emergency shelter, and transitional housing availability. In order to accomplish this goal, the ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will inform those publicly funded institutions of the available housing options in their service area. This information would then be made available to those persons being discharged. The ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will also work more closely with mainstream agencies serving individuals and families that are at risk for homelessness in an effort to inform them of available permanent housing, emergency shelter, and transitional housing availability. The State’s goal is that ESG subrecipients’ and second-tier subrecipients’ case managers will become more knowledgeable about the types of public and private assistance that address housing, health, social services, employment, education and youth needs. To accomplish this goal, case managers will work more closely with mainstream service providers and private agencies which address these needs. The case managers will provide this information to their clients and assist them in obtaining other eligible assistance.

**SP-65 Lead-based Paint Hazards [see 24 CFR 91.315(i)]**

**Actions to address lead-based paint (LBP) hazards and increase access to housing without LBP hazards:**

**CDBG**: As discussed herein above regarding the age and condition of housing, Alabama has 2,231,126 housing units per 2017 ACS data. About half of the housing units (53.6%) were built during or after 1980, and the rest were built prior to 1980. Approximately 46.4% of all housing are considered as potentially hazardous dwellings, particularly if children are present. Renter-occupied housing units in Alabama were statistically more susceptible to LBP because a greater percentage of those units (55% versus 49% per 2013 ACS data, and 50% versus 45%, per 2011-2015 ACS data) were built prior to 1980. According to information received from the Alabama Department of Public Health (ADPH), the extent of existing housing stock in Alabama, both single-family homes and rental units, that might contain a lead-based paint hazard was 1,069,528, or 49.1% per the 2013 ACS 5-Year Estimates. This figure included all housing structures built from 1939 or earlier through 1978. An estimated 308,000 of the housing units with a potential lead-based paint hazard are occupied by extremely low-, low-, and moderate-income householders. Housing units occupied by those with less than 80% percent of the median family income where lead paint may be present are concentrated in the State’s most populous metropolitan counties. For the extremely low-income category, 30.5% of all dwellings estimated to contain lead-based paint were located in just two counties: Jefferson and Mobile. Likewise, in the low-income category, Jefferson and Mobile counties total 28.2% of the estimated housing units containing lead. Jefferson, Mobile, Madison, and Montgomery counties dominate in the moderate income group, comprising 40% of the State’s total.

With regards to actions being taken, the ADPH administers the Alabama Childhood Lead Poisoning Prevention Program (ACLPPP) that provides public outreach and education, case investigation, and case management services to help prevent further lead exposure in Alabama’s children. Additional remediation efforts include a statewide program known as the Alabama Lead Contractors Certification Program that establishes the procedures for certification of contractors or firms that perform LBP inspections, risk assessments, abatement, and renovation activities in the targeted housing (pre-1978) and child-occupied facilities. The bottom line for Alabama’s housing stock with possible LBP contamination was that no one or organization is sure how many of these owned and rented housing units actually exist. All units newly constructed or rehabbed with State HOME funds since the inception of the program in 1992 are LBP-free. The same would be true for all new or rehabbed Low Income Housing Tax Credit units in Alabama since that program’s inception in 1987. Large scale remediation efforts are unlikely to occur in the private sector due to the great costs involved, but it is safe to say that any housing created with the use of federal funding for at least the past 40 years is safe for children with regard to lead-based paint.

Currently, Alabama’s CDBG program is the program most likely to be used for a project involving lead-based paint hazards. The State encourages all persons engaged in CDBG-funded housing rehabilitation projects to presume lead is present if the house were constructed prior to 1979; therefore, no risk assessment or prior testing is required. The CDBG program has issued recommendations, rather than requirements, in order to maintain program flexibility. Alabama’s CDBG program lead-based paint hazard recommendations are summarized below:

1. Prepare local housing rehabilitation policies and implement lead abatement requirements for units for which rehabilitation costs exceed $25,000.

2. Unless otherwise specified in an approved application, the local housing rehabilitation policies should specify that the standard treatment option per 24 CFR Part 35 et. al., will be used.

3. Have the housing rehabilitation inspector and a representative for all potential contractors take the University of Alabama course entitled “Lead Safe Work Practices for Renovators and Remodelers.” If the housing rehabilitation inspector will serve as a Lead Sampling Technician, then the inspector should take the University of Alabama course (or an equivalent course which has been approved by DHUD) entitled “Lead Sampling Technician Course”.

4. Determine if *de minims* levels are involved. If so, then safe work practices are not required, and clearance testing is not required.

5. Provide the proper notices to occupants.

6. Determine what work (involving standard treatments and basic rehabilitation that will not impact painted surfaces) will need to be done and identify a plan to work room-by-room with the occupants. Outside construction work will need to be performed prior to any soil treatments. Treatment of any potentially contaminated soils will need to be done with either impermeable surface coverings or land use controls.

7. Avoid relocation of occupants, if at all possible, because of budgetary constraints. Sealing the work area and use of a 10 foot containment area will likely be sufficient as long as access to the bath, kitchen and adequate sleeping areas are provided after work is completed on a daily basis. Note that the project will have to be completed within five days.

8. Perform clearance examination per procedures and use appropriate procurement practices to identify a qualified Accredited Inspector or Risk Assessor as per accreditation provided by Safe State. It should be noted that Safe State maintains a list of qualified firms that can provide these services.

9. Additionally, typical procedures and housing standards, per the adopted rehabilitation policies, should be followed. Many of the standard treatments prescribed by 24 CFR Part 35 are already being used because they are necessary to correct code violations and to create safe and sanitary living spaces.

The overall goal of the recommendations listed above is to reduce lead-based paint hazards in CDBG-funded housing rehabilitation projects over the next five years. The strategy has been broken into four parts listed below:

1. Coordinate state and local jurisdictions with public and private efforts to address and rectify the problem of reducing lead-based paint hazards and protecting young children from lead poisoning.

2. Integrate lead hazard evaluation and reduction activities into existing housing programs.

3. Develop technical capacity to ensure that the technical aspects of assessment and lead hazard reduction are managed properly.

4. Increase knowledge of lead safe practices among parents, property owners, and renovators of CDBG rehabilitated homes.

**HOME**: Not applicable.

**ESG**: Not applicable.

**HOPWA**: Not applicable.

**HTF**: Not applicable.

**How are the actions listed above integrated into housing policies and procedures?**

**CDBG**: As stated in the previous section herein above, the State's CDBG program has issued recommendations, rather than requirements, in order to maintain program flexibility. Alabama’s CDBG program lead-based paint hazard recommendations are summarized below:

1. Prepare local housing rehabilitation policies and implement lead abatement requirements for units for which rehabilitation costs exceed $25,000.

2. Unless otherwise specified in an approved application, the local housing rehabilitation policies should specify that the standard treatment option per 24 CFR Part 35 et. al., will be used.

3. Have the housing rehabilitation inspector and a representative for all potential contractors take the University of Alabama course entitled “Lead Safe Work Practices for Renovators and Remodelers.” If the housing rehabilitation inspector will serve as a Lead Sampling Technician, then the inspector should take the University of Alabama course (or an equivalent course which has been approved by DHUD) entitled “Lead Sampling Technician Course”.

4. Determine if *de minims* levels are involved. If so, then safe work practices are not required, and clearance testing is not required.

5. Provide the proper notices to occupants.

6. Determine what work (involving standard treatments and basic rehabilitation that will not impact painted surfaces) will need to be done and identify a plan to work room-by-room with the occupants. Outside construction work will need to be performed prior to any soil treatments. Treatment of any potentially contaminated soils will need to be done with either impermeable surface coverings or land use controls.

7. Avoid relocation of occupants, if at all possible, because of budgetary constraints. Sealing the work area and use of a 10 foot containment area will likely be sufficient as long as access to the bath, kitchen and adequate sleeping areas are provided after work is completed on a daily basis. Note that the project will have to be completed within five days.

8. Perform clearance examination per procedures and use appropriate procurement practices to identify a qualified Accredited Inspector or Risk Assessor as per accreditation provided by Safe State. It should be noted that Safe State maintains a list of qualified firms that can provide these services.

9. Additionally, typical procedures and housing standards, per the adopted rehabilitation policies, should be followed. Many of the standard treatments prescribed by 24 CFR Part 35 are already being used because they are necessary to correct code violations and to create safe and sanitary living spaces.

These recommendations were issued because their overall goal is to reduce lead-based paint hazards in CDBG-funded housing rehabilitation projects over the next five years. The strategy has been broken into four parts listed below:

1. Coordinate state and local jurisdictions with public and private efforts to address and rectify the problem of reducing lead-based paint hazards and protecting young children from lead poisoning.

2. Integrate lead hazard evaluation and reduction activities into existing housing programs.

3. Develop technical capacity to ensure that the technical aspects of assessment and lead hazard reduction are managed properly.

4. Increase knowledge of lead safe practices among parents, property owners, and renovators of CDBG rehabilitated homes.

**HOME**: See the discussion under CDBG above.

**ESG**: See the discussion under CDBG above.

**HOPWA**: See the discussion under CDBG above.

**HTF**: See the discussion under CDBG above.

**SP-70 Anti-Poverty Strategy [see 24 CFR 91.315(j)]**

**Jurisdiction Goals, Programs, and Policies for reducing the number of poverty-level families:**

**CDBG, HOME, ESG, and HTF**: For these Programs' funds, the problems of these groups are handled by the Continuum of Care agencies, as these problems are outside of the purview of the State’s CDBG Program, HOME Program, ESG Program, and HTF Program.

Be that as it may, according to the Alabama Department of Labor’s website at <http://www2.labor.alabama.gov/>, the estimated unemployment rate for the State of Alabama in December 2019 was 2.7%, down from the December 2018 rate of 3.8%, and well below the December 2014 rate of 5.7%, the November 2012 rate of 6.7%, and the State's 2000 estimate of 6.4%. By comparison, the U.S. unemployment rate as of December 2019 was 3.6%, the number of people who were unemployed was at 5.9 million, and the jobless rate was 3.6% in April 2019 and 3.8% in May 2018. Alabama’s December 2019 rate represents 2,204,740 employed people in Alabama, a new record high, representing an increase of 83,971 from December 2018. Also in December 2019 in Alabama, 61,458 people were counted as unemployed, also a new record, a drop of 22,051 from 2018. The civilian labor force grew by 61,920 over the 2019 year, to a new record high of 2,266,198. Wages and salary employment grew over the 2019 year by 46,300. Yearly gains were seen in the professional and business services employment sector (+15,000), the leisure and hospitality sector (+7,800), and the government sector (+6,100), among others. Over the month of December 2019, gains were seen in the trade, transportation, and utilities employment sectors (+4,000), the construction sector (+700), and the professional and business services sector (+200). Alabama’s job growth rate for December 2019 is 2.2%, which rate surpasses the national job growth rate of 1.4%. This marks the eleventh month in 2019 that Alabama’s job growth rate matched or exceeded the national rate. Alabama’s total private average weekly wages measured $875.44 in December 2019, representing a monthly increase of $15.14, and a yearly increase of $8.81. Sectors and sub-sectors with record high weekly wages in Alabama in December 2019 were manufacturing at $1,100.82, private service providing at $817.82, financial activities at $1,157.10, professional and business services at $1,095.20, leisure and hospitality at $339.24, and other services at $783.82. The Alabama counties with the lowest unemployment rates in December 2019 were Shelby County at 1.8%; Marshall, Madison, and Cullman Counties at 2.1%; and Tuscaloosa, St. Clair, Morgan, Limestone, Lee, and Elmore Counties at 2.2%, and the counties with the highest unemployment rates were Wilcox County at 6.8%, Clarke County at 5.5%, and Greene and Lowndes Counties at 4.8%. Alabama’s major cities with the lowest unemployment rates were Vestavia Hills at 1.4%, Homewood at 1.6%, and Hoover and Northport at 1.7%, and the major cities with the highest unemployment rates were Prichard at 5.0%, Selma at 4.9%, and Bessemer at 3.7%. As of 2019, Alabama was the sixth poorest state in the U.S., with 17.2% of Alabamians living below the federal poverty line, which is a larger percentage than the national average of 14%. This figure is down from Alabama’s 2011 level of 19%, at which time the estimate for the nation as a whole for 2011 was 15.9%.

Because poverty is affected by so many factors, particularly the economy, it is impossible to predict what the poverty rate will be from year to year. Furthermore, Alabama continues to experience a shift in its economic base in that the state has successfully created thousands of new jobs through an aggressive economic development program but at the same time the State has lost many textile-related and other manufacturing jobs.

Thus, Alabama’s current goals regarding “jurisdiction goals, programs, and policies for reducing the number of poverty-level families” are to continue (i) striving to maintain the state’s unemployment rate within two percentage points of the national unemployment rate, and (ii) striving to keep the percentage of the population living below the poverty level within 5% of the national average. Alabama’s primary tool in achieving these goals is its aggressive economic development strategy. Of the five HUD programs described herein above (CDBG, ESG, HOME, HOPWA, and HTF), it is the CDBG program that is most directly utilized for economic development purposes. However, the *quality of life* for people living below the poverty level is improved by all five programs, and large construction projects generated by these programs contribute jobs to the State's economy.

The following is a summary of Alabama’s anti-poverty strategy:

1. Utilizing CDBG Program funds for economic development projects that create jobs and have the potential for spin-off jobs.

2. Utilizing CDBG Program funds to provide affordable housing by rehabilitating existing eligible housing stock, and utilizing the HOME Program to build new affordable homes.

3. Designing and implementing affordable housing programs.

4. Utilizing the CDBG, HOME, ESG, and HOPWA Programs to fund projects that will improve the quality of life for persons living below the poverty level.

5. When and where possible, funding CDBG projects to address a multitude of community problems, and which will utilize more than one source of funding (such as ARC, DRA, and USDA Rural Development funds).

6. Continuing to collaborate with USDA, ARC, DRA, EDA, and EPA to efficiently fund projects that have the potential to positively affect the poverty level and improve the quality of life for persons living below the poverty level.

7. Fostering local collaboration with poverty programs that are funded through the Alabama Department of Human Resources (such as its Child Support Enforcement Program, the Job Opportunities and Basic Skills Training/JOBS Program, etc.) and Community Service Block Grants (through Alabama’s local community action agencies).

8. Utilizing CDBG Program funds for projects that will provide enhanced educational and social opportunities (such as expending Community Enhancement funds on senior centers, community centers, parks and recreation, etc.).

**HOME**: Not applicable.

**ESG**: Not applicable.

**HOPWA**: AIDS Alabama and our partner agencies routinely assist individuals with applying for disability benefits as a means for securing income for those individuals living with HIV who are unable to work due to physical and mental health issues. We provide peer support programs that offer job preparation and employment skills development. When appropriate, case managers make referrals to community-based employment readiness programs and to vocational rehabilitation services. AIDS Alabama is also an active participant in our local HUD Continuum of Care and work with community partners on local issues affecting those living in poverty.

**HTF**: Not applicable.

**How are the Jurisdiction poverty-reducing goals, programs, and policies coordinated with this affordable housing plan:**

**CDBG, HOME, ESG, and HTF**: For these Programs' funds, the problems of these groups are handled by the Continuum of Care agencies, as these problems are outside of the purview of the State’s CDBG Program, HOME Program, ESG Program, and HTF Program.

However, the CDBG Program’s funds are often used by local governments to collaborate with matching funds from the USDA’s Rural Development Program, ARC, DRA, and EDA to fund projects that have the potential to positively affect the poverty level and improve the quality of life for persons living below the poverty level – to include providing affordable housing for LMI persons. One major effort is that CDBG funds may be expended for housing rehabilitation projects – wherein communities achieve the 51% LMI National Objective of the CDBG Program by using the residential rehabilitation activity to provide or improve the conditions of permanent residential structures to house LMI households. The housing can be either owner-occupied or renter-occupied, but if the housing will be rented out to LMI persons, then the housing must be occupied by persons in a household at an affordable rent in order for the housing to be considered as benefiting an LMI household. CDBG Program funds may also be expended on economic development activities that create or retain permanent jobs, at least 51% of which are either held by LMI persons or considered to be made available to LMI persons. For such projects, the income qualification for LMI is based on the person’s household income prior to his or her employment with the assisted company, and is not based on what the person’s new job at the company will pay. The number of jobs to be created or retained is calculated on a full-time equivalent basis (part-time jobs are not allowed), and only permanent jobs count; temporary jobs do not count and cannot be included in the company’s job count. In order for ADECA to consider funding a CDBG grant project that is proposing to retain jobs, there must be clear and objective evidence that permanent jobs will be lost without the CDBG grant assistance. This evidence could include (i) the business issuing a notice to affected employees, or (ii) an analysis of relevant financial records clearly showing the business is likely to cut back its employment in the near future. Thus, such projects are intended to improve the community’s situation as well as the economic situation – and housing situation – of the community’s residents.

**HOME**: Not applicable.

**ESG**: Not applicable.

**HOPWA**: Not applicable.

**HTF**: Not applicable.

**SP-80 Monitoring [see 24 CFR 91.330]**

**Describe the standards and procedures that the State of Alabama will use to monitor activities carried out in furtherance of the plan and will use to ensure long-term compliance with requirements of the programs involved, including minority business outreach and the comprehensive planning requirements:**

**CDBG**: The CDBG Program’s compliance monitoring procedures are on the ADECA website at [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov), and are as follows:

**CDBG Compliance Monitoring Plan:**

Purpose: This plan establishes standards and provides guidance for monitoring CDBG and other projects funded by the Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs (ADECA) through the Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) and other HUD grant programs.

Objectives:ADECA’smonitoring strategy is a management control technique for ongoing assessment of the quality of grantee performance over a period of time. Monitoring provides information about a grantee’s program effectiveness and management efficiency. It also helps in identifying instances of fraud, waste and abuse. It is the principal means by which ADECA:

1. ensures that programs are carried out efficiently, effectively, and in compliance with applicable laws and regulations;

2. assists grantees in improving their performance, capacity, and management and technical skills; and

3. determines its own effectiveness and that of its programs and policies in meeting the community development needs of the grantees.

Applicability: This plan applies to monitoring strategies for the following program funds and compliance areas:

A. Programs:

1. Competitive Funds (Small City, Large City and County Funds);

2. Community Enhancement Fund;

3. Economic Development Funds (ED Infrastructure, Float Loans, Section 106, and Incubator projects);

4. Planning Grant Funds (desk review);

5. Neighborhood Stabilization Program Funds;

6. Disaster Recovery Assistance Funds; and

7. Others programs funded through HUD to be administered through the CDBG or other programs.

B. Compliance Areas:

1. National Objective and Eligibility;

2. Citizen Participation;

3. Environment;

4. Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity (FHEO);

5. Professional Services Procurement and Contract Management;

6. Financial Management and Common Rule Compliance;

7. Bidding and Contracting;

8. Labor;

9. Housing Rehabilitation and Lead Hazards;

10. Uniform Act and Section 104(d) (demolition, acquisition and relocation); and

11. Close-Outs.

C. High-risk Assessment

1. All grantees are considered to have some risk factors; therefore, all grantees will receive at least one compliance monitoring review.

2. Additional risk factors may be identified as discussed in the “Approach” section below.

D. Remedies

1. The overriding goal of monitoring is to determine compliance, prevent/identify deficiencies, and provide technical assistance to enhance grantee performance. However, when findings are made, ADECA will determine appropriate corrective actions to address the finding or deficiency.

2. In cases of serious findings, additional sanctions and penalties may be necessary up to and including debarment and suspensions of grantees and/or their contractors. The most recent version of the ADECA debarment and suspension policy is available from ADECA’s Legal Section.

Approach:As stated above, ADECA staff view monitoring, not as a one-time compliance review, but as an ongoing process involving continuous communication and evaluation. Such a process involves frequent telephone/email contacts, written communications, analysis of reports and submitted documents, and compliance monitoring reviews. The overriding goal of monitoring is to determine compliance, prevent/identify deficiencies, and provide technical assistance to enhance grantee performance. As part of this process, ADECA staff will also be alert for fraud, waste and mismanagement or situations with potential for such abuse. Additionally, monitoring will be used as an opportunity to identify program participant accomplishments, acknowledge successful management, and recognize implementation techniques that might be replicated by other grantees. Finally, the monitoring process will be used by ADECA as outreach and customer service to our grantees. The following, from Alabama’s current Consolidated Plan, is the basis for ADECA’s monitoring strategy:

On behalf of the State of Alabama, ADECA does an on-site monitoring review of all CDBG and other HUD program construction grants at least once during the life of the project. Areas reviewed for compliance include adherence to one or more of the program’s national objectives, eligibility, financial management, civil rights, environmental concerns, citizen participation, timeliness, procurement, contract management, labor standards enforcement, acquisition, relocation, job creation, and housing as appropriate.

For the CDBG program, the State utilizes a computerized tracking system to initiate each monitoring visit at the point when a reasonable percent of the grant funds has been drawn. Currently, most monitoring visits are scheduled at the time at least 30 percent of the funds have been drawn. The system also tracks the resulting resolution of any findings made in a timely manner. For other programs, appropriate tracking systems are developed/modified and utilized to ensure that the project is monitored at least once.

After each monitoring visit, a report is written to the grantee to explain the results of the review. Monitoring determinations range from “acceptable” to “finding” with appropriate corrective measures imposed. Corrective measures may include certifications that inadequacies will be resolved, documentary evidence that corrective actions have been instituted, reimbursement of disallowed costs, or other sanctions which limit the grantee’s future participation in the program. Furthermore, no grant can be closed until all monitoring findings have been satisfactorily resolved.

In addition to the stated strategies in the Consolidated Plan, ADECA maintains the flexibility to schedule additional monitoring visits as may be necessitated by problems identified in a preliminary monitoring visit, projects of a particularly complex nature, inexperienced grantees and/or administrators, grantees and/or administrators with recent compliance problems, or when project conditions demonstrate a need for additional ADECA oversight. Further, a grantee may request additional monitoring and/or technical assistance visits if necessary.

In addition to maintaining flexibility in numbers and frequencies of monitoring reviews, ADECA will also maintain flexibility regarding the type of monitoring review. In other words, monitoring reviews may take the form of on-site visits or desk reviews. All projects that include construction activities will receive at least one on-site review. However, subsequent monitoring reviews may be conducted without returning to the site. Further, planning-only projects generally will not require an on-site monitoring review.

Conclusion: ADECA has a long history of effectively administering the CDBG program. Part of that administration success stems from a diligence in monitoring. The preceding is meant to provide guidelines to ensure that CDBG and other HUD program funds are spent appropriately and that ADECA meets the needs of the grantees in the State of Alabama. However, ADECA may incorporate monitoring and review techniques not listed in order to ensure program compliance and to meet grantee needs.

In addition, for purposes of ADECA’s **Neighborhood Stabilization Program**, the following compliance monitoring procedures became effective March 11, 2009:

**NSP Compliance Monitoring Plan:**

ADECA strives to work in partnership with its grantees to ensure successful program implementation. Monitoring visits are considered an opportunity to assist grantees in carrying out their program responsibilities. To this end, monitoring serves as one aspect of several coordination and compliance strategies which result in an on-going review of program progress. These strategies include frequent communication through telephone and e-mail contact, written correspondence, and technical assistance meetings as well as reviews of payment requests, quarterly progress reports, beneficiary reports, and additional documentation or reports which may be voluntarily submitted or requested by ADECA.

For purposes of the Neighborhood Stabilization Program (NSP), ADECA’s monitoring approach will generally follow the strategy outlined in the State’s Grantee Monitoring Plan. The Plan states “for other programs, appropriate tracking systems are developed/modified and utilized to ensure that the project is monitored at least once”.

ADECA staff will monitor each NSP grant on-site at least once prior to project close-out. Areas reviewed for compliance include adherence to the program’s national objective and eligibility requirements, progress and timeliness, citizen participation, environmental, fair housing, equal employment opportunity, procurement, appraisal and acquisition, tenant protection requirements, housing rehabilitation, labor standards enforcement (if applicable), demolition, disposition, homebuyer counseling, continued affordability, 25% set-aside requirement, and financial management.

A combination of factors will be used as guidance for determining when the on-site monitoring should take place. These factors include progress toward acquiring foreclosed properties, progress toward rehabilitation of the acquired properties, and progress toward final occupancy of the properties. Projects requiring a significant amount of technical assistance or receiving a program complaint may receive a higher monitoring review priority if deemed necessary. Progress toward meeting obligation and expenditure deadlines will also be considered. Additionally, grantees receiving substantial grant awards and activities involving large multi-family projects may be considered a monitoring priority.

After each monitoring visit, written correspondence is sent to the grantee describing the results of the review in sufficient detail to clearly describe the areas that were covered and the basis for the conclusions. Monitoring determinations range from “acceptable” to “finding” with appropriate corrective measures imposed. Corrective measures may include certifications that inadequacies will be resolved, documentary evidence that corrective actions have been instituted, or reimbursement of disallowed costs.

If the grantee has not responded within 30 days after the date of ADECA’s letter, ADECA staff will work with the grantee through phone calls, e-mails, or written correspondence to obtain the requested information. No grant can be closed until all monitoring findings have been satisfactorily resolved.

ADECA maintains a “NSP Grantee Progress” spreadsheet which is used as a tracking system to ensure each NSP grant is monitored at least once prior to close-out. This spreadsheet is also used to track whether or not any requested responses have been received.

ADECA retains the ability to schedule additional monitoring visits as may be necessitated by problems identified in the monitoring visit or when grant conditions demonstrate a need for additional ADECA review. Further, ADECA may also incorporate additional monitoring and review techniques not listed here in order to ensure program compliance.

**HOME**: The HOME Program’s compliance monitoring procedures, requirements and penalty criteria are as follows:

**HOME Compliance Monitoring Procedures, Requirements and Penalty Criteria:**

The AHFA’s Compliance department will conduct monitoring procedures and requirements to ensure Ownership Entity and Project compliance with the HOME regulations. These compliance monitoring procedures apply to all buildings Placed in Service in Alabama, which have received an allocation of HOME funds from AHFA. A complete outline of AHFA’s compliance requirements is located in AHFA Compliance Manual available at [www.ahfa.com](http://www.ahfa.com). See attached PY2020 HOME Action Plan and more specifically, Addendum D.

**I. Compliance Monitoring Procedures, Requirements, and Fees:**

See attached PY2020 HOME Action Plan and more specifically, Addendum D.

**COMPLIANCE**

**A. Minority and Women’s Business Outreach**

As required in Section 281 of the HOME Investment Partnerships Act, AHFA will work to involve minority and women’s business enterprises whenever possible. AHFA will give preference points to those applications which evidence the participation of minorities in connection with the project. AHFA will maintain a record of reported activities of Minority- and Women-Owned Businesses involved in the HOME Program.

**B. Equal Opportunity and Fair Housing**

Affirmative marketing procedures will be utilized so that no person in the United States shall, on the grounds of race, color, national origin, religion, or sex, be excluded from participation in, be denied benefits of, or be subject to discrimination under any program or activity funded in whole or in part with funds made available under Alabama’s HOME Program. Recipients of Alabama’s HOME funds must adhere to the requirements of the Fair Housing Act and the Age Discrimination Act of 1975. AHFA will maintain records, whenever possible, of the percentage of low-income units occupied or purchased by minority and single parents. All loan applicants or local units of government applying for Alabama HOME funds must certify in the application that they will adhere to the affirmative marketing procedures (as defined in 24 CFR Section 92.351). Records concerning the characteristics of tenants renting HOME assisted units must be maintained by the Ownership Entity; and supplied to AHFA on an annual basis. AHFA will analyze this data to assess the success of the Ownership Entity’s affirmative marketing procedures.

**C. Section 3 Economic Opportunities for Low – and Very Low-Income Persons**

As required by Section 3 of the Housing and Urban Development Act of 1968, as amended, 12 U.S.C. 1701u, recipients of HOME funds must ensure that employment and other economic opportunities generated by housing development must be directed toward low- and very low-income persons.

**D. Environmental Review**

AHFA will conform to the Environmental Review requirements of Title II of the Act.

**E. Matching**

The State of Alabama is typically required to match a portion (twelve and one-half percent) of annual HOME funds. This match may be derived from several possible sources including the donation of land by localities, the donation of voluntary skilled or unskilled labor, sweat equity, the use of tax exempt bond proceeds, the value waived of property taxes by localities, cash injections by localities, and any other source which may be determined at a later date. Additionally, a number of AHFA programs (Down Payment Assistance, Habitat for Humanity Partnership) provide financial assistance to HOME-eligible Alabama households and a portion of this funding may count as match. The use of any possible state funds would require an appropriation by the legislature. Specific sources and the amount of possible funds available to meet the matching requirements for a program year will be determined prior to any draw of HOME funds. A HOME recipient may be required to provide a “Match” source to close their project. Specific waivers may be granted if an Alabama county is listed as a presidentially declared disaster area.

**F. Occupancy and Rent Requirements**

In HOME and Housing Credit residential rental projects, at least 20% of the units must be occupied by households with incomes at or below 50% of median family income, and the rent must be restricted at or below the 50% rent level or Section 8 Fair Market Rent, whichever is less. The remaining units must be occupied with households with incomes at or below 60% of median family income, and the rent must be restricted at or below the 60% rent level or Section 8 Fair Market Rent, whichever is less. HOME income limits and rent limits are calculated annually by HUD’s Office of Policy Development and Research (PDR), once the Section 8 income limits have been issued.

**G. Compliance Monitoring**

The compliance monitoring procedures apply to all buildings placed in service in Alabama, which have received allocations of HOME funds as determined under the HOME Regulations. A complete outline of AHFA’s compliance requirements is located in AHFA Compliance Manual available at [www.ahfa.com](http://www.ahfa.com). A description of AHFA’s basic compliance monitoring procedures and requirements are described in Addendum D.

**ESG**: The ESG Program’s compliance monitoring procedures are as follows:

**ESG Compliance Monitoring Plan:**

ADECA staff will monitor each ESG grant on-site at least once prior to project close-out. Areas reviewed for compliance include adherence to the program’s national objective and eligibility requirements, progress and timeliness, citizen participation, environmental, shelter standards, housing habitability standards, rent reasonableness, affirmative outreach, fair housing, equal employment opportunity, procurement, and financial management. After each monitoring visit, written correspondence is sent to the subrecipient describing the results of the review in sufficient detail to clearly describe the areas that were covered and the basis for the conclusions. Monitoring determinations range from “acceptable” to “finding” with appropriate corrective measures imposed. Corrective measures may include certifications that inadequacies will be resolved, documentary evidence that corrective actions have been instituted, or reimbursement of disallowed costs. If the subrecipient has not responded within 30 days after the date of ADECA’s letter, ADECA staff will work with the subrecipient through phone calls, e-mails, or written correspondence to obtain the requested information. No grant can be closed until all monitoring findings have been satisfactorily resolved. ADECA maintains an “HESG Projects Schedule” spreadsheet which is used as a tracking system to ensure each ESG grant is monitored at least once prior to close-out. Monitoring visits will be scheduled at the time when at least 40 percent of the funds have been drawn. This spreadsheet is also used to track monitoring findings, receipt of the requested responses, and the date of project closeout. ADECA retains the ability to schedule additional monitoring visits as may be necessitated by problems identified in the monitoring visit or when grant conditions demonstrate a need for additional ADECA review. Further, ADECA may also incorporate additional monitoring and review techniques not listed here in order to ensure program compliance.

**HOPWA**: Alabama’s HOPWA Program will be administered by ADECA through a sub-recipient, AIDS Alabama, located in Birmingham. The State monitors this sub-recipient at least once per year through an on-site monitoring visit to the agency, as well as any of its sub-recipients. Monitoring is designed to assure compliance with applicable laws and regulations. Monitoring also results in helping each contractor to set concrete goals for HOPWA funding. These are highlighted in Goals Spreadsheets which are completed monthly and accompany all invoices. All goals are based on HUD goals set for the HOPWA program. Additionally, AIDS Alabama receives an annual external audit to monitor compliance with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles (GAAP) and with all applicable HUD regulations. AIDS Alabama also monitors each of its sub-recipients across the State via annual site-visits to ensure compliance with all applicable laws and regulations and to monitor compliance with GAAP.

**HTF**: For the HTF Program, 's general allocation priorities are as follows.For the HTF Program, the AHFA, as administrators of the State of Alabama HTF Program, will develop compliance monitoring procedures to test for compliance with HTF regulations and for notifying HUD of noncompliance. AHFA will monitor for achievement of certain housing priorities used in the distribution of HTF funds, and these housing priorities include: (1) Projects that add to the affordable housing stock; (2) Projects, which, without HTF funds, would likely not set aside units for lower income tenants, inclusive of tenants who are veterans; and (3) Projects which use additional assistance through nonfederal funding sources.

**CDBG-CV**: The CDBG-CV Program’s compliance monitoring procedures will be the same as those stated for the CDBG Program.

**ESG-CV**: The ESG-CV Program’s compliance monitoring procedures will be the same as those stated for the ESG Program.

**HOPWA-CV**: The HOPWA-CV Program’s compliance monitoring procedures will be the same as those stated for the HOPWA Program.

**ANNUAL ACTION PLAN**

**AP-15 Expected Resources [see 24 CFR 91.320(c)(1,2)]**

**Introduction:** The State of Alabama’s One-Year Annual Action Plan (AAP) for Program Year 2020 (PY2020) (which is Year One of the PY2020-PY2024 Five-Year Consolidated Plan’s term) is a collaboration between ADECA (the administrator of the CDBG Program and ESG Program), AHFA (the administrator of the HOME Program and the HTF Plan), and AIDS Alabama (the administrator of the HOPWA Program). This AAP’s goal is to provide guidance for expending federal dollars that effectively blend with local initiatives, both public and private, that are designed to address needs identified through Alabama’s strategic planning process. CDBG Program funds are expended to address community development, community planning, economic development (inlcuding infrastructure and loan programs), job creation, housing rehabilitation, health hazard situations and disasters/emergency crisis management, and Alabama’s Black Belt Region Initiative (that began implementation in 2005). HOME Program funds are expended on new multifamily rental housing across the state. HOME tenants typically include families, the elderly, and special needs populations, all of whom are low-income and in need of affordable housing. ESG Program funds are expended on addressing the needs of Alabama’s homeless population and persons at risk of homelessness, and such activities include street outreach, emergency shelter, homelessness prevention, rapid re-housing, and development of local Homeless Management Information System (HMIS) technology solutions for collecting and reporting client-level data and data on the provision of housing and services to the homeless and those at risk of homelessness. HOPWA Program funds are expended on direct housing activites benefitting individuals and households with HIV/AIDS, and on supportive service activities that assist this population with developing skills and accessing resources needed to maintain housing stability and avoid homelessness. The direct housing activities funds cover operational costs of existing HIV/AIDS housing, but also support the cost of rental assistance programs that include Tenant-Based Rental Assistance (TBRA), Project-Based Rental Assistance (PBRA), and Short Term Rent, Mortgage, and Utility Assistance (STRMU). Additional activities include facility-based housing subsidy for permanent housing, development of additional facilities based housing, facility-based housing subsidy for transitional/ short term housing, housing information, technical assistance, and resource identification services. Housing information and technical assistance services strengthen the efforts of local AIDS Service Organizations (ASOs) to expand the current stock of HIV/AIDS-specific housing. Resource identification activities assist with marketing, planning, and developing affordable housing throughout the state, and include funding for the completion of the Statewide Needs Assessment. Identification of mainstream housing resources and connection to those programs will be delivered through housing information services. HOPWA funds also support other housing development efforts through technical assistance and resource identification categories that have maximized more mainstream housing fund dollars. HTF funds are expended on promoting housing priorities that include new construction of single-family rental homes, duplexes, or group care facilities and multi-family residential facilities. Proposed units to be constructed near a Veterans Administration facility will be given consideration, as they will be geographically located for access by extremely-low-income residents of such facilities who are veterans with limited transportation options.

The State of Alabama’s previous original Five-Year Consolidated Plan (for PY2015-PY2019) and companion PY2015 One-Year Annual Action Plan for Program Year One (PY2015) were submitted together on April 6, 2015 for approval by HUD. The original PY2016 One-Year Annual Action Plan for Program Year Two (PY2016) was submitted to HUD on April 15, 2016, and was slightly amended in June 2016 for approval by HUD on August 5, 2015. To accommodate the new HTF Program in 2016, the State of Alabama’s First Amended Five-Year Consolidated Plan (for PY2015-PY2019) and companion amended PY2016 One-Year Annual Action Plan (for Program Year Two - PY2016) were submitted together on August 16, 2016 for approval by HUD. The PY2017 One-Year Annual Action Plan for Program Year Three (PY2017) was submitted in August 2017 for approval by HUD. The PY2018 One-Year Annual Action Plan for Program Year Four (PY2018) was submitted in June 2018 for approval by HUD. And the PY2019 One-Year Annual Action Plan for Program Year Five (PY2019) was submitted in June 2019 for approval by HUD.

The State of Alabama’s current original Five-Year Consolidated Plan (for PY2020-PY2024) and companion PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan are being submitted together for approval by HUD in 2020.

These Plans state how implementation of the objectives outlined in the previous Five-Year Plan will continue into the future years, and those objectives include providing decent housing, suitable living environments, and economic opportunities. In developing the previous Program Year One Annual Action Plan (for PY2015), a public hearing was held on February 27, 2015 for the Five-Year Consolidated Plan (for PY2015-PY2019) and for the PY2015 One-Year Annual Action Plan to discuss the CDBG, ESG, HOME, and HOPWA Programs, and notices were advertised in the state’s four statewide major newspapers, e-mailed to interested parties, and posted on ADECA’s web site. A separate public hearing was conducted by the Alabama Housing Finance Authority in November 2014 to discuss the HOME Action Plan and Housing Credit Qualified Allocation Plan, and notices were advertised in the state’s major newspapers, e-mailed to interested parties, and posted on AHFA’s web site. In developing the Program Year Two Annual Action Plan (for PY2016), a public hearing was held on March 15, 2016 for the PY2016 One-Year Annual Action Plan to discuss the CDBG, ESG, HOME, and HOPWA Programs, and notices were advertised in the state’s four major statewide newspapers, e-mailed to interested parties, and posted on ADECA’s web site. A separate public hearing was also conducted by the Alabama Housing Finance Authority on October 7, 2015 to discuss the HOME Program, and notices were advertised in the state’s major newspapers, e-mailed to interested parties, and posted on AHFA’s web site. In developing the First Amended Program Year Two Annual Action Plan (for PY2016) and the First Amended Five-Year Consolidated Plan (for PY2015-PY2019) so as to include the HTF Program, notices were advertised in the state’s major newspapers, e-mailed to interested parties, and posted on AHFA’s and ADECA’s web site. A public hearing was conducted by the AHFA and ADECA on June 27, 2016 to discuss the HTF Program. In developing the Program Year Three Annual Action Plan (for PY2017), a public hearing was held on March 29, 2017 for the PY2017 One-Year Annual Action Plan to discuss the CDBG, ESG, HOME, HOPWA, and HTF Programs; a notice was advertised in the State’s four major statewide newspapers, e-mailed to interested parties, and posted on ADECA’s web site in March 2017; and a notice was advertised in the Montgomery Advertiser newspaper, e-mailed to interested parties, and posted on ADECA’s web site in July 2017. A separate public hearing was also conducted by the Alabama Housing Finance Authority on October 11, 2016 to discuss the HOME Program, and notices were advertised in the state’s major newspapers, e-mailed to interested parties, and posted on AHFA’s web site. In developing the Program Year Four Annual Action Plan (for PY2018), a public hearing was held on April 26, 2018 for the PY2018 One-Year Annual Action Plan to discuss the CDBG, ESG, HOME, HOPWA, and HTF Programs; a notice was advertised in the Montgomery Advertiser newspaper on April 6, 2018, e-mailed to interested parties, and posted on ADECA’s web site. A separate public hearing was also conducted by the Alabama Housing Finance Authority on July 10, 2017 to discuss the HOME Program, and notices were advertised in the state’s major newspapers, e-mailed to interested parties, and posted on AHFA’s web site. And in developing the Program Year Five Annual Action Plan (for PY2019), a public hearing was held on March 22, 2019 for the PY2019 One-Year Annual Action Plan to discuss the CDBG, ESG, HOME, HOPWA, and HTF Programs; a notice was advertised in the Montgomery Advertiser newspaper on March 6, 2019, e-mailed to interested parties, and posted on ADECA’s web site. A separate public hearing was also conducted by the Alabama Housing Finance Authority on June 26, 2018 to discuss the HOME Program, and notices were advertised in the state’s major newspapers, e-mailed to interested parties, and posted on AHFA’s web site.

In developing the current Program Year One Annual Action Plan (for PY2020), a public hearing was held on December 17, 2019 for the Five-Year Consolidated Plan (for PY2020-PY2024) and for the PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan to discuss the CDBG, ESG, HOME, HOPWA, and HTF Programs, and notices for this public hearing were advertised in the Montgomery Advertiser newspaper on November 15, 2019, e-mailed to interested parties, and posted on ADECA’s website. A separate public hearing was conducted by the Alabama Housing Finance Authority on June 27, 2019 to discuss the HOME Action Plan and HTF Plan, and notices for that public hearing were advertised in the state’s major newspapers, e-mailed to interested parties, and posted on AHFA’s website.

Because the State of Alabama is required to report to HUD the outcomes of a just-completed Program Year’s CDBG, ESG, HOME, HOPWA,and HTF Programs by June 30th of each year (a date that is 90 days after the conclusion of the State’s program year of April 1 through the following March 31), the outcomes for the Program Year One PY2015 were reported to HUD in the June 2016 Consolidated Annual Performance Evaluation Report (CAPER), the outcomes for the Program Year Two PY2016 were reported to HUD in the June 2017 CAPER, the outcomes for the Program Year Three PY2017 were reported to HUD in the June 2018 CAPER, the outcomes for the Program Year Four PY2018 were reported to HUD in the June 2019 CAPER, and the outcomes for the Program Year Five PY2019 will be reported to HUD in the June 2020 CAPER . The outcomes for this Program Year One PY2020 will be reported to HUD in the June 2021 CAPER.

In addition to quantitative outputs, these outcomes will be reported by the general categories of availability / accessibility, affordability, and sustainability. The documents containing this information have been made available for public review in June 2016 (for PY2015), in June 2017 (for PY2016), in June 2018 (for PY2017), in June 2019 (for PY2018) on ADECA’s website at [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov) as well as at ADECA's headquarters offices located in Montgomery, Alabama, and will be made available for public review in June 2020 (for PY2019), and in June 2021 (for PY2020) on ADECA’s website at [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov) as well as at ADECA's headquarters offices located in Montgomery, Alabama. In addition, the State of Alabama must annually report each Program Year’s outcomes in accordance with the March 7, 2006 Federal Register Notice entitled “Notice of Outcome Performance Measurement System for Community Planning and Development Formula Grant Programs” – requiring that such reporting be done by entering individual grant objectives and outcomes into HUD’s online Integrated Disbursement and Information System (IDIS), located on [www.hud.gov](http://www.hud.gov).

The State of Alabama’s Action Plans for the **CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV** Programs for PY2020 (which is Year One of the First Substantial Amendment to the PY2020-PY2024 Five-Year Consolidated Plan’s term) are a collaboration between ADECA (the administrator of the CDBG Program and ESG Program) and AIDS Alabama (the administrator of the HOPWA Program). The goal is to prevent, prepare for, and respond to the COVID-19 pandemic.

**Priority Table:**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Source of Funds** | **Source** | **Uses of Funds** | **Expected Amount Available:**  **Year 1** | **Expected Amount Available: Remainder of Con Plan** | **Narrative Description** | **Action** |
| **CDBG** | public-federal | Acquisition  Admin & Planning  Economic Development  Housing  Public Improvements  Public Services | Annual Allocation: $23,862,879  Program Income:  $120,000  Prior Year Resources: $1,000,000  Total: $24,982,879 | $0 | CDBG Funds will be expended among the following Fund Categories:  County Fund =  $2,954,349;  Large City Fund =  $5,372,516;  Small City Fund =  $6,217,129;  Economic Development Fund = $5,149,840;  Planning Fund = $128,940;  Community Enhancement  Fund = $3,224,220;  State Administration = $577,257;  State Technical Assistance = $238,628  The amounts allocated to each Fund category are determined by the amounts requested in the applications received each year.  Funds are awarded based on the quality of applications received.  Each applicant estimates the amounts needed for each activity. | **CDBG** |
| **HOME** | public-federal | Multifamily Rental New Construction | Annual Allocation: $11,386,030  Program Income:  $4,920,405  Prior Year Resources: $2,270,803  Total: $18,577,238 | $0  Unknown at this time | HOME Funds will be expended according to the HOME Plan attached hereto. | **HOME** |
| **HOPWA** | public-federal | Permanent Housing in Facilities  Permanent Housing Placement  Short-term Rent, Mortgage, and Utility Assistance (STRMU)  Short Term or Transitional Housing Facilities  Supportive Services  Tenant-Based Rental Assistance (TBRA) | Annual Allocation: $2,514,357  Program Income:  $0  Prior Year Resources: $0  Total:  $2,514,357 | $0 | HOPWA Funds will be expended in the manner described in the narrative below. | **HOPWA** |
| **ESG** | public-federal | Conversion and Rehab for Transitional Housing  Financial Assistance  Overnight Shelter  Rapid Re-housing (rental assistance)  Rental Assistance  Services  Transitional Housing | Annual Allocation: $2,719,098  Program Income:  $0  Prior Year Resources: $0  Total: $2,719,098 | $0 | The amounts allocated to each activity are determined by the amounts requested in the applications received each year. Funds are awarded based on the quality of applications received. Each applicant estimates the amounts needed for each activity. | **ESG** |
| **HTF** | public-federal | Multifamily Rental New Construction | Annual Allocation: $3,123,706  Program Income:  $0  Prior Year Resources: $2,474,178 in PY2018 and $3,000,000 in PY2019  Total: $8,597,884 | $0  Unknown at this time | HTF Funds will be expended according to the HTF Plan attached hereto. | **HTF** |
| **CDBG-CV** | public-federal | Acquisition  Admin & Planning  Economic Development  Housing  Public Improvements  Public Services | PY2020 Round 1 Allocation: $14,011,858  PY2020 Round 2 Allocation: $15,068,316  PY2020 Round 3 Allocation: $11,379,612  Program Income:  $0  Prior Year Resources: $0  Total: $40,459,786 | $0 | CDBG-CV Funds will be expended among the following Fund Categories:  Entitlement Communities Fund =  $13,236,800;  Nonentitlement County Fund = $25,200,000;  State Administration = $2,022,986.  The amount allocated to each Fund category is determined by the population amount in each community.  Funds are to be awarded based on the quality of applications received.  Each applicant estimates the amounts needed for each activity. | **CDBG-CV** |
| **ESG-CV** | public-federal | Street Outreach  Emergency Shelter  Temporary Shelter  Training  Homelessness Prevention  Rapid Re-housing  Homeless Management Information System (HMIS)  Administration | PY2020 Round 1 Allocation: $9,376,200  PY2020 Round 2 Allocation: $13,860,804  PY2020 Round 3 Allocation: $0  Program Income:  $0  Prior Year Resources: $0  Total: $23,237,004 | $0 | The amounts allocated to each activity are to be determined by a one-time statewide competition.  Funds will be awarded based on the quality of applications received.  Each applicant estimates the amount needed for each activity. | **ESG-CV** |
| **HOPWA-CV** | public-federal | Administrative Costs  Short-Term Rent, Mortgage, and Utility (STRMU)  Leasing  Supportive Services  Operating Costs for Housing Facilities | PY2020 Round 1 Allocation: $365,910  PY2020 Round 2 Allocation: $0  PY2020 Round 3 Allocation: $0  Program Income:  $0  Prior Year Resources: $0  Total: $365,910 | $0 | The HOPWA-CV Program's description is contained herein at Attachment 9 "State of Alabama PY2020 “CARES Act” Action Plan for HOPWA-CV Grant Program Funds" | **HOPWA-CV** |

**Explain how federal funds will leverage those additional resources (private, State, and local funds), including a description of how matching requirements will be satisfied:**

**CDBG:** **NOTE**: This information is also stated in section **SP-35 of the State of Alabama’s PY2020-PY2024 Five-Year Consolidated Plan**.

Alabama’s CDBG Program will provide financial grants and other assistance to the State’s non-entitlement areas consisting of those cities and counties that do not include the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, and Tuscaloosa, and Jefferson County and Mobile County. These funds will be disbursed among 8 Fund categories that include County, Large City (cities with 3,001 or more population), Small City (cities with 3,000 or less population), Economic Development, Planning, Community Enhancement, State Technical Assistance, and State Administration, as is authorized under the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended. Additional categories can include funds for Section 108 Loan Guarantees, Recaptured Funds projects, Black Belt Region projects (that encompass the 14 counties of Bullock, Butler, Choctaw, Crenshaw, Dallas, Greene, Hale, Lowndes, Macon, Marengo, Perry, Pickens, Sumter, and Wilcox), Urgent Need projects, and multi-jurisdictions’ Joint projects. Because grants assist in providing community development, decent housing, suitable living environments, and expansion of economic opportunities that are principally for low- and moderate-income persons, Alabama’s criteria for selecting local governments’ CDBG applications to receive funds rest, in part, on how those federal funds will be leveraged at the State and local levels. The State plans to leverage CDBG funds with the applicant local governments' matching funds. The State encourages its non-entitlement local governments to contribute their own funds in the CDBG application process, even if the project is a joint project to be administered via a collaboration between two participating jurisdictions.

The satisfaction of match requirements is explained more specifically as follows:

Alabama will receive $23,862,879 in PY2020 CDBG funds. For the State Administration Fund, the State will allocate $577,257, and will match its CDBG dollars on a dollar-for-dollar basis, except for the $100,000 that is not required to be matched. That $100,000 is reserved for expenditure on preparing the Five-Year Consolidated Plan, the One-Year Annual Action Plan, and the "Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice." The State will also allocate $238,628 for State Technical Assistance.

1. For the County Fund, Large City Fund, and Small City Fund categories, Alabama will allocate the following amounts: (1) County Fund = $2,954,349; (2) Large City Fund = $5,372,516; and (3) Small City Fund = $6,217,129. These funds will be allocated based on the quality of grant applications received from eligible non-entitlement communities seeking CDBG assistance. In the grant application rating and selection process, the State will assign up to 20 points to a community’s rating score if its application/project includes the contribution of local matching funds, and these points will be awarded based on the percent of local funds divided by the total CDBG funds requested, as follows: Two points will be awarded for a one percent (1%) matching funds contribution, 4 points will be awarded for a two percent (2%) matching funds contribution, and so forth up to 20 points being awarded for a ten percent (10%) matching funds contribution. In a jurisdiction determined by the 2010 Census to have 1,000 or less persons, no match will be required, and the full 20 points will be awarded in the County Fund, Large City Fund, or Small City Fund categories.

2. For the Community Enhancement Fund (for which the State will allocate $3,224,220), the State will require a local match amount equal to or exceeding 10 percent (10%) of the community’s requested CDBG amount. However, for these Funds, the State will not require that communities put forth the local matching funds if they have 1,000 or fewer population as determined by the 2010 Census; instead, the State will allow the full 20 points to be added to each such community’s application rating score.

3. For the Planning Fund (for which the State will allocate $128,940), the State will require a local match amount of 20 percent (20%) of the community’s CDBG amount requested in the application. However, the State will not require that communities put forth the local matching funds if they have 1,000 or fewer population as determined by the 2010 Census; instead, the State will allow the full 20 points to be added to each such community’s application rating score.

4. For the Economic Development Fund (for which the State will allocate $5,149,840), the State will require a local match amount of 20 percent (20%) of the community’s CDBG amount requested in the application. However, the State will not require that communities put forth the local matching funds if they have 1,000 or fewer population as determined by the 2010 Census; instead, the State will allow the full 20 points to be added to each such community’s application rating score. More specifically:

a. For ED Grants, the project must include a local match of at least 20 percent of the amount requested in the ED Grant application. In a jurisdiction determined by the 2010 Census to have 1,000 or less persons, no match will be required if the applicant lacks the financial capacity to provide the match. Under extremely extenuating circumstances, the ADECA Director may provide a waiver to the local match requirement.

b. For ED Incubator Projects, the factors to be considered in evaluating the worthiness of such proposals include evidence of local support (financial, professional, or other).

c. For ED Loans, applications for ED Loans will be reviewed for conformance with the thresholds and other factors such as the leverage ratio (private dollars as compared to CDBG dollars).

d. For ED Float Loans, applications for ED Float Loans will be considered based on a thorough review of the project, and the funding decisions will be based on the factors that include loan security, which security shall be in the form of an irrevocable letter of credit or such other security acceptable to the State.

5. Other matching funds involve the Section 108 Loan Guarantee Program, wherein Alabama’s non-entitlement communities can apply for this program’s funds, but the State is the entity that agrees to pledge a necessary amount of its own CDBG funds to secure such a loan.

6. For Urgent Need projects, the State does not require these to be subject to any matching funds requirements. Also, Alabama has put in place an option that is allowed by law and regulations to forgive up to $100,000 in required matching funds when circumstances of extreme need indicate that such action is appropriate. Alabama will consider the urgency, need, and distress of the applying community when making such matching funds decisions.

When each grant recipient has drawn down/received thirty percent (30%) or more of its project’s CDBG funds, the State will monitor that recipient’s grant project and documentation to verify compliance with CDBG Program requirements. Included in this monitoring visit is a review of the recipient’s matching funds contributed to/expended on the project up to that point in the project’s implementation schedule. The State’s matching funds monitoring document is entitled “Common Rule Compliance Checklist,” and the matching funds questions are stated therein at “Section II. Matching Share.”

**HOME**: **NOTE**: This information is also stated in section **SP-35 of the State of Alabama’s PY2020-PY2024 Five-Year Consolidated Plan**.

**HOME**: Based on the PY2020 allocation, Alabama will receive $11,386,030 in HOME funds. The State plans to leverage HOME funds with Low Income Housing Tax Credits for the creation of rental housing. Additional funding sources are encouraged in the application process including, but not limited to, Federal Home Loan Bank Affordable Housing Program funds, Federal Historic Tax Credit, Alabama Historic Rehabilitation Tax Credit, USDA Rural Development 515 funds, CDBG (Entitlement, State, Mitigation and Disaster Recovery Programs), CHOICE Neighborhood funds, Promised Neighborhood funds, NeighborhoodWorks Capital Grant, and collaborations with other Participating Jurisdictions in Alabama. The satisfaction of match requirements is explained as follows (also, see the PY2020 HOME Action Plan under *VI. COMPLIANCE, E. Matching*). More specifically, the match,

“. . . may be derived from several possible sources including the donation of land by

localities, the donation of voluntary skilled or unskilled labor, sweat equity, the use of tax

exempt bond proceeds, the value waived of property taxes by localities, cash injections

by localities, and any other source which may be determined at a later date. Additionally,

a number of AHFA programs…provide financial assistance to HOME-eligible Alabama

households and a portion of this funding may count as match . . .”

**ESG**: **NOTE**: This information is also stated in section **SP-35 of the State of Alabama’s PY2020-PY2024 Five-Year Consolidated Plan**.

ESG Program funds will provide assistance to homeless persons and victims of domestic abuse as defined under the Stewart B. McKinney Homeless Assistance Act, as amended. The State will receive $2,719,098 in PY2020 ESG funds. The State will allocate the funds based on the quality of applications received from local units of government and private nonprofit organizations. ESG funds will be used to upgrade existing homeless facilities and domestic abuse shelters, to help meet the operating costs of such facilities, to provide essential services to both sheltered and unsheltered homeless persons, to help prevent homelessness, to re-house homeless persons, and to assist in the costs of administering HMIS activities. There are very limited resources at the State level to serve as match for the ESG funds. ESG funding used for the State’s administration of the program is matched by the State. All other ESG dollars must be matched on a dollar for dollar basis by the State’s subrecipients. Cash, donations, or in-kind services may be used as match. Donated property, space, equipment, and materials may also be used to satisfy the matching requirements. However, the State is incorporating into this Plan the option allowed by law and regulations to forgive up to $100,000 in required match when circumstances of extreme need indicate this is appropriate. The State will consider the urgency, need, and distress of the applicant when making such decisions.

**HOPWA**: **NOTE**: This information is also stated in section **SP-35 of the State of Alabama’s PY2020-PY2024 Five-Year Consolidated Plan**.

Based on the PY2020 allocation, Alabama will receive $2,514,357 in HOPWA funds. AIDS Alabama will work diligently to secure partnerships with private sector organizations. Previous partnerships with the MAC AIDS Fund, the Greater Birmingham Area Community Foundation, Broadway Cares, and others have allowed AIDS Alabama to increase supportive services, improve existing housing, and increase prevention efforts throughout the State. Support from such groups is used as match and leverage to bring increased federal dollars and programs into Alabama. Each and every grant received by AIDS Alabama is used to leverage additional funding from other sources to expand the scope of that grant funding.

**HTF**: **NOTE**: This information is also stated in section **SP-35 of the State of Alabama’s PY2020-PY2024 Five-Year Consolidated Plan**.

Based on the PY2020 allocation, AHFA will receive $3,123,706 in HTF funds. The AHFA plans to follow leverage HTF funds in accordance with the attached PY2020 HTF Plan at Section I(1)e *Leveraging*. Section I(1)e *Leveraging* states that funding priority will be given to applicants that have a commitment from other non-federal sources.

**CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV**: This information is also stated in section **SP-35 of the State of Alabama’s PY2020-PY2024 Five-Year Consolidated Plan**.

The CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV funds will most likely not be used to leverage additional resources (private, state, and local funds) because (1) there cannot be any "duplication of benefits" when distributing these federal CARES Act funds to the local recipients, and (2) many localities are strapped for revenue due to business closures that lead to lost tax revenues caused by the COVID-19 pandemic and the "stay-at-home order" and nineteen supplemental emergency "safer-at-home" proclamations issued by Alabama Governor Kay Ivey beginning on April 3, 2020 and continuing to this day. There will also most likely not be a matching funds requirement for these federal funds due to the same reasons.

**If appropriate, describe publicly-owned land or property located within the State of Alabama that may be used to address the needs identified in the Plan:**

**CDBG**: For the CDBG Program, this information is also stated in section **AP-15 Expected Resources**. Alabama’s CDBG-funded community development and public improvement project activities typically involve construction or reconstruction that is carried out on the respective local government’s publicly-owned land, and such work often involves water system projects (including new or expansion of water pipes, new or rehabilitation of water tanks, and water filtration plants), sewer system projects (new or expansion of sewer pipes, and drainage systems), fire protection projects (including fire stations and fire trucks, and new fire hydrants and flush valves), road projects (for new streets/roads or existing street/road improvement projects), improvements to public facilities that will benefit more than one business (such as railroad spurs), and community enhancement/quality of life projects (including construction of community centers, senior centers, parks and recreational areas, homeless shelters, emergency/ storm shelters), and similar activities. If and when this type of local publicly-owned land or property in Alabama is used to address a community’s needs that are authorized by/identified in this PY2020-PY2024 Five-Year Consolidated Plan and PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan, then the State requires that such land/property is to be geographically situated within the jurisdiction of the applicant community (county, large city, or small city), and such land/property be the location of, and thus subject to, the CDBG grant application’s approved project activities. And the local governments applying for CDBG Program funds often involve their own publicly-owned land or property located within their jurisdictions as the subject of the CDBG project's need that they intend to address via their application for said funds.

**HOME**: Not applicable.

**ESG**: Not applicable.

**HOPWA**: Not applicable.

**HTF**: Not applicable.

**CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV**: Not applicable.

**Discussion:**

See the discussion contained in the sections herein above.

**AP-20 Annual Goals and Objectives [see 24 CFR 91.320(c)(3)&(e)]**

**Goals:**

**CDBG**: For the CDBG Program, the allocation to the State of Alabama for the PY2020 CDBG Program equals $23,862,879. With these funds, the overall goals of Alabama’s CDBG Program focus on expending the allocated funds to address the program’s three National Objectives within Alabama’s non-entitlement communities, which are defined as those cities and counties that do not include the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, and Tuscaloosa, and Jefferson County and Mobile County. These goals are as follows:

Each CDBG-funded project must address at least one of the Program’s three National Objectives:

1. the activity must benefit low and moderate-income persons, of which at least 51% must be from low and moderate income households, except for single family housing activities which must benefit 100% low and moderate income households;

2. the activity must aid in the prevention or elimination of slums and blight; or

3. the activity must meet other urgent community needs posing a serious and immediate threat to the health or welfare of the community where other financial resources are not available.

Each CDBG-funded project must meet one of the following three performance goals:

1. the project must create suitable living environments;

2. the project must provide decent affordable housing; or

3. the project must create economic opportunities.

Each CDBG-funded project must demonstrate the ability to achieve or improve one or more of the following outcomes:

1. the project must improve availability or accessibility of units or services;

2. the project must improve affordability of housing or other services; and/or

3. the project must improve sustainability by promoting viable communities.

The statutory goals “to establish and maintain a suitable living environment, and expand economic opportunities for every American, particularly for very low-income and low-income persons”, are reinforced by the State of Alabama’s long-term objectives:

1. To provide important community facilities that address all aspects of community development.

2. To provide economic development that creates new jobs, retains existing employment, and expands the local tax base.

3. To meet the affordable housing needs of low-, and moderate-income Alabamians.

Additionally, in accordance with the Housing and Community Development Act, the State of Alabama requires that each CDBG funded activity meet at least one of the following three objectives:

1. Benefit principally low- and moderate-income persons; or

2. Aid in the prevention or elimination of slums and blight; or

3. Meet other community development needs having a particular urgency because existing conditions pose a serious and immediate threat to the health or welfare of the community, and other financial resources are not available to meet such needs.

With respect to short-term objectives, the State of Alabama has identified the following:

1. Allow communities to address the community development needs perceived to be the most important at the local level.

2. Encourage communities to plan for the future.

3. Assist communities in responding to economic development needs in a timely manner primarily through infrastructure assistance.

4. Provide a vehicle to deal with health hazards or urgent needs so that communities can readily respond to crises.

5. Provide a vehicle to address a wide variety of community development needs including housing rehabilitation.

The State of Alabama’s PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan is to provide a guide for administrating and effectively blending the $23,862,879 in federal PY2020 CDBG dollars with local initiatives, both public and private, to address those needs identified in the strategic planning process. To attain that goal, CDBG funding may be used for a variety of purposes including community development needs, community planning, economic development needs through infrastructure and loan programs, health hazard or other urgent crises management, job creation, housing rehabilitation, and the Black Belt region initiative implemented back in 2005.

Through these goals, the short-term and long-term objectives that the State expects to achieve through expending its PY2020 funds involve serving the needs of those communities’ citizens by distributing the funds in an equitable manner per the federal and state regulations and guidelines. The short-term objectives are designed to assist Alabama’s non-entitlement communities in their immediate efforts to address important community development needs arising at the local level by encouraging these communities to develop plans for implementing infrastructure projects that will allow them to timely address and accommodate economic and development opportunities. Other immediate efforts can include providing health hazard and urgent need/emergency management assistance for these communities to access and activate when responding to disasters and crises, and providing mechanisms for them to use when addressing other development needs which can include housing rehabilitation, and infrastructure replacements and upgrades. The long-term objectives include providing for important community facilities intended/designed to address improving the residents’ quality-of-life within the community; promoting economic development that can expand the local tax base by creating new jobs and/or retaining existing employment; and meeting the long-term affordable housing needs of low- and moderate-income Alabamians.

**CDBG Program:**

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Name:** | | Alabama's CDBG Program | | |
| **Category:** | | | | |
| Affordable Housing | | 🞎 | | |
| Public Housing | | 🞎 | | |
| Homeless | | 🞎 | | |
| Non-Homeless Special Needs | | 🞎 | | |
| Non-Housing Community Development | | 🗹 | | |
| Other | | 🞎 | | |
| If Other, specify: Disaster Recovery | | | | |
| **Start Year:** | | PY2020 | | |
| **End Year:** | | PY2021 (the end of the 1-Year Plan) | | |
| **Outcome:** | | Availability/accessibility | | |
| **Objective:** | | Create Economic Opportunities | | |
| **Geographic Areas Included:** No goal geo area available. | | | | |
| **Priority Needs Addressed:** No goal needs available. | | | | |
| **Funding Allocated:** | | | | |
| CDBG | | $23,862,879 | | |
| HOPWA | |  | | |
| HOME | |  | | |
| ESG | |  | | |
| HTF | |  | | |
| Other - CDBG-CV | |  | | |
| Other - ESG-CV | |  | | |
| Other - HOPWA-CV | |  | | |
| Total: | | $23,862,879 | | |
| **Goal Outcome Indicator** | | | | |
| **#** | **Goal Outcome Indicator** | | **Quantity** | **Use of Money (UoM)** |
| 1 | Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities other than Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | | 60,000 | Persons Assisted |
| 2 | Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities for Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | | 45 | Households Assisted |
| 3 | Public Service Activities other than Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 4 | Public Service Activities for Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Households Assisted |
| 5 | Façade Treatment / Business Building Rehabilitation | |  | Business |
| 6 | Brownfield Acres Remediated | |  | Acre |
| 7 | Rental Units Constructed | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 8 | Rental Units Rehabilitated | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 9 | Homeowner Housing Added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 10 | Homeowner Housing Rehabilitated | | 20 | Household Housing Unit |
| 11 | Direct Financial Assistance to Homebuyers | |  | Households Assisted |
| 12 | Tenant-based Rental Assistance / Rapid Rehousing | |  | Households Assisted |
| 13 | Homeless Person Overnight Shelter | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 14 | Overnight / Emergency Shelter / Transitional Housing Beds added | |  | Beds |
| 15 | Homelessness prevention | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 16 | Jobs created / retained | | 1,000 | Jobs |
| 17 | Businesses assisted | | 10 | Businesses Assisted |
| 18 | Housing for Homeless added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 19 | Housing for People with HIV / AIDS added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 20 | HIV / AIDS Housing Operations | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 21 | Buildings Demolished | | 100 | Buildings |
| 22 | Housing Code Enforcement / Foreclosed Property Care | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 23 | Other | |  | Other |

**HOME**: For the HOME Program, the allocation to the State of Alabama for the PY2020 HOME Program is $11,386,030. With these funds, the State plans to create as many new rental housing units across Alabama as is possible. By leveraging HOME funds with Housing Tax Credits, the HOME award per successful applicant is carefully underwritten in a way that stretches the HOME dollars farther and makes a much larger impact on the affordable rental housing stock needed by lower-income Alabamians. The State estimates possibly funding 5-7 HOME projects with 200-350 units with Program Year 2020 funds. At least Fifteen percent of funding will be designated for CHDOs and the remainder will be awarded to a mixture of for-profit and non-profit developers.

Also, as the administrator of the Plans, AHFA’s goal is to develop written criteria for the Plans that will provide equal access to all types of affordable housing developments, which include (new construction); diverse target populations (family, elderly, handicapped, supportive services, mentally impaired, etc.); and geographical characteristics (rural, metropolitan, qualified census tracts, distressed areas, etc.). In attempting to reach varied needs and population types across the state, AHFA’s greatest challenge is to develop a fair and balanced allocating methodology with the intent to ensure that all applications, regardless of the targeted population and construction type, will have a fair chance of competing during each cycle for funding. To that end, certain perceived scoring impediments for a particular type of organization can be offset by other incentives in the Plans, which may not be necessarily applicable to other types of organizations. In addition, the Plans are not intended to serve as a replacement for other discontinued housing programs, which may have had different standards, costs or otherwise. This is especially true as it relates to construction design standards. Any applicant that proposes to include design standards which significantly exceed AHFA’s standards or to include other design standards mandated by other programs, must obtain additional funding sources to offset any additional costs, assuming the project’s costs exceed AHFA’s definition of reasonable costs. As an alternative and when feasible, applicants should consider submitting an application for tax-exempt multifamily bonds, which are subject to availability, provided on a first-come first-served basis, and subject to the criteria and requirements of the applicable Plan and AHFA Multifamily Housing Revenue Bond Policy.

**HOME Program:**

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Name:** | | Alabama's HOME Program | | |
| **Category:** | | | | |
| Affordable Housing | | 🗹 | | |
| Public Housing | | 🞎 | | |
| Homeless | | 🞎 | | |
| Non-Homeless Special Needs | | 🞎 | | |
| Non-Housing Community Development | | 🞎 | | |
| Other | | 🞎 | | |
| If Other, specify: Disaster Recovery | | | | |
| **Start Year:** | | PY2020 | | |
| **End Year:** | | PY2021 (the end of the 1-Year Plan) | | |
| **Outcome:** | | Affordability | | |
| **Objective:** | | Provide decent affordable housing | | |
| **Geographic Areas Included:** No goal geo area available. | | | | |
| **Priority Needs Addressed:** No goal needs available. | | | | |
| **Funding Allocated:** | | | | |
| CDBG | |  | | |
| HOPWA | |  | | |
| HOME | | $11,386,030 | | |
| ESG | |  | | |
| HTF | |  | | |
| Other - CDBG-CV | |  | | |
| Other - ESG-CV | |  | | |
| Other - HOPWA-CV | |  | | |
| Total: | | $11,386,030 | | |
| **Goal Outcome Indicator** | | | | |
| **#** | **Goal Outcome Indicator** | | **Quantity** | **Use of Money (UoM)** |
| 1 | Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities other than Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 2 | Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities for Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Households Assisted |
| 3 | Public Service Activities other than Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 4 | Public Service Activities for Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Households Assisted |
| 5 | Façade Treatment / Business Building Rehabilitation | |  | Business |
| 6 | Brownfield Acres Remediated | |  | Acre |
| 7 | Rental Units Constructed | | 200 | Household Housing Unit |
| 8 | Homeowner Housing Added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 90 | Homeowner Housing Rehabilitated | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 10 | Direct Financial Assistance to Homebuyers | |  | Households Assisted |
| 11 | Tenant-based Rental Assistance / Rapid Rehousing | |  | Households Assisted |
| 12 | Homeless Person Overnight Shelter | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 13 | Overnight / Emergency Shelter / Transitional Housing Beds added | |  | Beds |
| 14 | Homelessness prevention | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 15 | Jobs created / retained | |  | Jobs |
| 16 | Businesses assisted | |  | Businesses Assisted |
| 17 | Housing for Homeless added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 18 | Housing for People with HIV / AIDS added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 19 | HIV / AIDS Housing Operations | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 20 | Buildings Demolished | |  | Buildings |
| 21 | Housing Code Enforcement / Foreclosed Property Care | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 22 | Other | |  | Other |

**ESG**: For the ESG Program, the allocation to the State of Alabama for the PY2020 ESG Program equals $2,719,098. With these funds, the ESG Program may provide assistance to all areas of the state so as to upgrade existing homeless facilities and domestic abuse shelters, assist with paying operating costs of such facilities, provide essential services to both sheltered and unsheltered homeless persons, help prevent homelessness, re-house homeless persons, and assist in the costs of administering HMIS activities. The point-in-time surveys completed in 2019 for the State of Alabama documented 3,261 homeless persons. Of those, 1,191 were unsheltered and 2,070 were sheltered in emergency shelters, transitional shelters or safe havens. Because these numbers indicate needs for both sheltered and unsheltered homeless persons, the State has identified additional housing resources and case management services as priority needs in its Consolidated Plan. In an effort to address these needs, the State has chosen to allow applicants to request funding for all eligible activities. For homeless assistance activities (emergency shelter and street outreach), the objective is to create a suitable living environment, with the outcome being availability/ accessibility. For homelessness prevention and rapid re-housing activities, the objective is to provide decent affordable housing, with the outcome being affordability. These objectives will be achieved through the following goals:

ESG Program Goal #1: Reducing and ending homelessness through reaching outto homeless persons (especially unsheltered persons) and assessing their individual needs.

The point-in-time counts for 2019 showed that there were 1,191 unsheltered homeless persons in Alabama. The State’s goals are to decrease the number of unsheltered homeless persons and to increase the provision of services to them. In an effort to reach out to the unsheltered homeless persons and address their needs, the following action steps will be undertaken:

a. The ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will work more closely with the continuum of care groups throughout the state to identify the unsheltered homeless persons in their service areas and determine their needs.

b. In addition to their established programs, the ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will target unsheltered homeless persons in an effort to provide shelter and services to them.

c. The ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will ensure that their case managers inform the unsheltered homeless of services available to them and coordinate with those service providers in an effort to facilitate the provision of those services.

ESG Program Goal #2: Reducing and ending homelessness through addressing the emergency shelter and transitional housing needs of homeless persons.

The point-in-time counts for 2019 showed that there were 2,070 homeless persons in emergency shelter and transitional housing in Alabama. The State’s goals are to decrease the number of sheltered homeless persons and to increase the provision of services to them. In a continued effort to provide services to the sheltered homeless persons and address their needs, the following action steps will be undertaken:

a. The ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will work more closely with mainstream service providers throughout the state to link the sheltered homeless persons in their service areas to the appropriate services.

b. The ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will work more closely with housing agencies to determine availability for those sheltered homeless persons exiting the system.

ESG Program Goal #3: Reducing and ending homelessness through helping homeless persons (especially chronically homeless individuals and families, families with children, veterans and their families, and unaccompanied youth) make the transition to permanent housing and independent living, including shortening the period of time that individuals and families experience homelessness, facilitating access for homeless individuals and families to affordable housing units, and preventing individuals and families who were recently homeless from becoming homeless again.

The State’s goals are to shorten the length of time any homeless person remains homeless, facilitate access to affordable housing units, and prevent reoccurrences of homelessness. However, according to the National Low-Income Housing Coalition, Alabama lacks over 95,000 available and affordable homes for its low-to-moderate income residents. According to the Coalition, a person must earn $14.92 per hour to be able to afford a basic two-bedroom apartment. This shortage creates a huge obstacle to obtaining these goals. However, case managers working with ESG funds will continue to seek supplemental assistance for their clients by coordinating with mainstream service providers.

ESG Program Goal #4: Reducing and ending homelessness through helping low-income individuals and families to avoid becoming homeless, especially extremely low-income individuals and families who are being discharged from publicly funded institutions and systems of care, such as healthcare facilities, mental health facilities, foster care and other youth facilities, and corrections programs and institutions.

The State’s goal is to increase awareness of permanent housing, emergency shelter, and transitional housing availability. ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will inform those publicly-funded institutions of the available housing options in their service area. This information will be made available to those persons being discharged. The ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will also work more closely with mainstream agencies serving individuals and families that are at risk for homelessness in an effort to inform them of available permanent housing, emergency shelter, and transitional housing availability.

ESG Program Goal #5: Reducing and ending homelessness through helping low-income individuals and families to avoid becoming homeless, especially extremely low-income individuals and families who are receiving assistance from public and private agenciesthat address housing, health, social services, employment, education, or youth needs.

The State’s goal is that ESG subrecipients’ and second-tier subrecipients’ case managers will become more knowledgeable about the types of public and private assistance that address housing, health, social services, employment, education and youth needs. Case managers will work more closely with mainstream service providers and private agencies which address these needs. The case managers will provide this information to their clients and assist them in obtaining other eligible assistance.

**ESG Program:**

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Name:** | | Alabama's ESG Program | | |
| **Category:** | | | | |
| Affordable Housing | | 🞎 | | |
| Public Housing | | 🞎 | | |
| Homeless | | 🗹 | | |
| Non-Homeless Special Needs | | 🞎 | | |
| Non-Housing Community Development | | 🞎 | | |
| Other | | 🞎 | | |
| If Other, specify: Disaster Recovery | | | | |
| **Start Year:** | | PY2020 | | |
| **End Year:** | | PY2021 (the end of the 1-Year Plan) | | |
| **Outcome:** | | Availability/accessibility | | |
| **Objective:** | | Create suitable living environments | | |
| **Geographic Areas Included:** No goal geo area available. | | | | |
| **Priority Needs Addressed:** No goal needs available. | | | | |
| **Funding Allocated:** | | | | |
| CDBG | |  | | |
| HOPWA | |  | | |
| HOME | |  | | |
| ESG | | $2,719,098 | | |
| HTF | |  | | |
| Other - CDBG-CV | |  | | |
| Other - ESG-CV | |  | | |
| Other - HOPWA-CV | |  | | |
| Total: | | $2,719,098 | | |
| **Goal Outcome Indicator** | | | | |
| **#** | **Goal Outcome Indicator** | | **Quantity** | **Use of Money (UoM)** |
| 1 | Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities other than Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 2 | Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities for Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Households Assisted |
| 3 | Public Service Activities other than Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 4 | Public Service Activities for Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Households Assisted |
| 5 | Façade Treatment / Business Building Rehabilitation | |  | Business |
| 6 | Brownfield Acres Remediated | |  | Acre |
| 7 | Rental Units Constructed | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 8 | Rental Units Rehabilitated | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 9 | Homeowner Housing Added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 10 | Homeowner Housing Rehabilitated | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 11 | Direct Financial Assistance to Homebuyers | |  | Households Assisted |
| 12 | Tenant-based Rental Assistance / Rapid Rehousing | | 100 | Households Assisted |
| 13 | Homeless Person Overnight Shelter | | 2500 | Persons Assisted |
| 14 | Overnight / Emergency Shelter / Transitional Housing Beds added | | 10 | Beds |
| 15 | Homelessness prevention | | 200 | Persons Assisted |
| 16 | Jobs created / retained | |  | Jobs |
| 17 | Businesses assisted | |  | Businesses Assisted |
| 18 | Housing for Homeless added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 19 | Housing for People with HIV / AIDS added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 20 | HIV / AIDS Housing Operations | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 21 | Buildings Demolished | |  | Buildings |
| 22 | Housing Code Enforcement / Foreclosed Property Care | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 23 | Other | |  | Other |

**HOPWA**: For the HOPWA Program, the allocation to the State of Alabama for the PY2020 HOPWA Program equals $2,514,357. With these funds, the HOPWA Program intends to address the following four public policy imperatives as its goals:

1. Make subsidized, affordable housing - including supportive housing for those who need it - available to all persons with HIV.

2. Make the housing of homeless persons a top prevention priority, as stable housing is a powerful HIV prevention strategy.

3. Incorporate housing as a critical element of HIV health care.

4. Continue to collect and analyze data so as to assess the impact and effectiveness of various models of housing as an independent structural HIV prevention and health care intervention.

To attain these goals, AIDS Alabama will use the PY2020 HOPWA funds for the following programs:

1. Rental Assistance

2. Supportive Services that include case management, support staff, housing outreach, and transportation

3. Operations of existing housing

4. Master Leasing

5. Resource Identification

6. Housing Information

7. Technical Assistance

8. Administration.

**HOPWA Program:**

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Name:** | | Alabama's HOPWA Program | | |
| **Category:** | | | | |
| Affordable Housing | | 🞎 | | |
| Public Housing | | 🞎 | | |
| Homeless | | 🗹 | | |
| Non-Homeless Special Needs | | 🞎 | | |
| Non-Housing Community Development | | 🞎 | | |
| Other | | 🞎 | | |
| If Other, specify: Disaster Recovery | | | | |
| **Start Year:** | | PY2020 | | |
| **End Year:** | | PY2021 (the end of the 1-Year Plan) | | |
| **Outcome:** | | Availability/accessibility | | |
| **Objective:** | | Provide decent affordable housing | | |
| **Geographic Areas Included:** No goal geo area available. | | | | |
| **Priority Needs Addressed:** No goal needs available. | | | | |
| **Funding Allocated:** | | | | |
| CDBG | |  | | |
| HOPWA | | $2,514,357 | | |
| HOME | |  | | |
| ESG | |  | | |
| HTF | |  | | |
| Other - CDBG-CV | |  | | |
| Other - ESG-CV | |  | | |
| Other - HOPWA-CV | |  | | |
| Total: | | $2,514,357 | | |
| **Goal Outcome Indicator** | | | | |
| **#** | **Goal Outcome Indicator** | | **Quantity** | **Use of Money (UoM)** |
| 1 | Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities other than Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 2 | Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities for Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Households Assisted |
| 3 | Public Service Activities other than Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 4 | Public Service Activities for Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Households Assisted |
| 5 | Façade Treatment / Business Building Rehabilitation | |  | Business |
| 6 | Brownfield Acres Remediated | |  | Acre |
| 7 | Rental Units Constructed | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 8 | Rental Units Rehabilitated | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 9 | Homeowner Housing Added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 10 | Homeowner Housing Rehabilitated | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 11 | Direct Financial Assistance to Homebuyers | |  | Households Assisted |
| 12 | Tenant-based Rental Assistance / Rapid Rehousing | | 100 | Households Assisted |
| 13 | Homeless Person Overnight Shelter | | 30 | Persons Assisted |
| 14 | Overnight / Emergency Shelter / Transitional Housing Beds added | |  | Beds |
| 15 | Homelessness prevention | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 16 | Jobs created / retained | |  | Jobs |
| 17 | Businesses assisted | |  | Businesses Assisted |
| 18 | Housing for Homeless added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 19 | Housing for People with HIV / AIDS added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 20 | HIV / AIDS Housing Operations | | 100 | Household Housing Unit |
| 21 | Buildings Demolished | |  | Buildings |
| 22 | Housing Code Enforcement / Foreclosed Property Care | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 23 | Other | |  | Other |

**HTF**: For HTF funds, the AHFA anticipates it will expend $3,123,706 annually in HTF funds during the five-year period encompassed in the 2020-2024 Five-Year Consolidated Plan. With these funds, the AHFA plans to create as many new rental housing units across Alabama as is possible. By leveraging HTF funds with other soft funds from non-federal sources for construction, permanent financing, and/or operating expenses, the HTF award per successful applicant would stretch the HTF dollars farther and make a larger impact on the affordable rental housing stock needed by lower-income Alabamians, particularly veterans.

**HTF Program:**

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Name:** | | Alabama’s HTF Program | | |
| **Category:** | | | | |
| Affordable Housing | | 🗹 | | |
| Public Housing | | 🞎 | | |
| Homeless | | 🞎 | | |
| Non-Homeless Special Needs | | 🞎 | | |
| Non-Housing Community Development | | 🞎 | | |
| Other | | 🞎 | | |
| If Other, specify: Disaster Recovery | | | | |
| **Start Year:** | | PY2020 | | |
| **End Year:** | | PY2021 (the end of the 1-Year Plan) | | |
| **Outcome:** | | Affordability | | |
| **Objective:** | | Provide decent affordable housing | | |
| **Geographic Areas Included:** No goal geo area available. | | | | |
| **Priority Needs Addressed:** No goal needs available. | | | | |
| **Funding Allocated:** | | | | |
| CDBG | |  | | |
| HOPWA | |  | | |
| HOME | |  | | |
| ESG | |  | | |
| HTF | | $3,123,706 | | |
| Other - CDBG-CV | |  | | |
| Other - ESG-CV | |  | | |
| Other - HOPWA-CV | |  | | |
| Total: | | $3,123,706 | | |
| **Goal Outcome Indicator** | | | | |
| **#** | **Goal Outcome Indicator** | | **Quantity** | **Use of Money (UoM)** |
| 1 | Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities other than Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 2 | Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities for Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Households Assisted |
| 3 | Public Service Activities other than Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 4 | Public Service Activities for Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Households Assisted |
| 5 | Façade Treatment / Business Building Rehabilitation | |  | Business |
| 6 | Brownfield Acres Remediated | |  | Acre |
| 7 | Rental Units Constructed | | 15 | Household Housing Unit |
| 8 | Homeowner Housing Added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 90 | Homeowner Housing Rehabilitated | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 10 | Direct Financial Assistance to Homebuyers | |  | Households Assisted |
| 11 | Tenant-based Rental Assistance / Rapid Rehousing | |  | Households Assisted |
| 12 | Homeless Person Overnight Shelter | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 13 | Overnight / Emergency Shelter / Transitional Housing Beds added | |  | Beds |
| 14 | Homelessness prevention | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 15 | Jobs created / retained | |  | Jobs |
| 16 | Businesses assisted | |  | Businesses Assisted |
| 17 | Housing for Homeless added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 18 | Housing for People with HIV / AIDS added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 19 | HIV / AIDS Housing Operations | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 20 | Buildings Demolished | |  | Buildings |
| 21 | Housing Code Enforcement / Foreclosed Property Care | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 22 | Other | |  | Other |

**CDBG-CV**: For the CDBG-CV Program, the allocation to the State of Alabama for the PY2020 CDBG-CV Program equals $40,459,786. With these funds, the overall goal of Alabama’s CDBG-CV Program focuses on expending the allocated funds to prevent, prepare for, and respond to the COVID-19 pandemic as well as other infectious diseases, while also addressing the regular CDBG Program’s three National Objectives (LMI, Slum and Blight, and Urgent Need) within Alabama’s entitlement communities (defined as those cities and counties that include the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, and Tuscaloosa, and Jefferson County and Mobile County) and non-entitlement communities. Per HUD's rules, 100% of these funds must be expended within six years following the date when the State executes the federal grant award, and 80% of these funds must be expended within the first three years following the date when the State executes the federal grant award.

**CDBG-CV Program:**

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Name:** | | Alabama's CARES Act CDBG-CV Program | | |
| **Category:** | | | | |
| Affordable Housing | | 🞎 | | |
| Public Housing | | 🞎 | | |
| Homeless | | 🞎 | | |
| Non-Homeless Special Needs | | 🞎 | | |
| Non-Housing Community Development | | 🞎 | | |
| Other | | 🗹 | | |
| If Other, specify: CARES Act CDBG-CV Funds | | | | |
| **Start Year:** | | PY2020 | | |
| **End Year:** | | PY2025 (the end of the 6-Year Expenditure Period) | | |
| **Outcome:** | | Availability/accessibility | | |
| **Objective:** | | Prevent, prepare for, and respond to coronavirus | | |
| **Geographic Areas Included:** No goal geo area available. | | | | |
| **Priority Needs Addressed:** No goal needs available. | | | | |
| **Funding Allocated:** | | | | |
| CDBG | |  | | |
| HOPWA | |  | | |
| HOME | |  | | |
| ESG | |  | | |
| HTF | |  | | |
| Other - CDBG-CV | | $40,459,786 | | |
| Other - ESG-CV | |  | | |
| Other - HOPWA-CV | |  | | |
| Total: | | $40,459,786 | | |
| **Goal Outcome Indicator** | | | | |
| **#** | **Goal Outcome Indicator** | | **Quantity** | **Use of Money (UoM)** |
| 1 | Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities other than Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 2 | Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities for Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Households Assisted |
| 3 | Public Service Activities other than Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 4 | Public Service Activities for Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Households Assisted |
| 5 | Façade Treatment / Business Building Rehabilitation | |  | Business |
| 6 | Brownfield Acres Remediated | |  | Acre |
| 7 | Rental Units Constructed | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 8 | Rental Units Rehabilitated | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 9 | Homeowner Housing Added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 10 | Homeowner Housing Rehabilitated | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 11 | Direct Financial Assistance to Homebuyers | |  | Households Assisted |
| 12 | Tenant-based Rental Assistance / Rapid Rehousing | |  | Households Assisted |
| 13 | Homeless Person Overnight Shelter | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 14 | Overnight / Emergency Shelter / Transitional Housing Beds added | |  | Beds |
| 15 | Homelessness prevention | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 16 | Jobs created / retained | |  | Jobs |
| 17 | Businesses assisted | |  | Businesses Assisted |
| 18 | Housing for Homeless added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 19 | Housing for People with HIV / AIDS added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 20 | HIV / AIDS Housing Operations | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 21 | Buildings Demolished | |  | Buildings |
| 22 | Housing Code Enforcement / Foreclosed Property Care | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 23 | Other | | Unknown at this time | Other |

**ESG-CV**: For the ESG-CV Program, the allocation to the State of Alabama for the PY2020 ESG-CV Program equals $23,237,004. With these funds, the overall goal of Alabama’s ESG-CV Program focuses on expending the allocated funds to prevent, prepare for, and respond to the COVID-19 pandemic. Per HUD's rules, ADECA must obligate 100% of these funds within 60 days of the date HUD signs the grant agreement.

**ESG-CV Program:**

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Name:** | | Alabama's CARES Act ESG-CV Program | | |
| **Category:** | | | | |
| Affordable Housing | | 🞎 | | |
| Public Housing | | 🞎 | | |
| Homeless | | 🞎 | | |
| Non-Homeless Special Needs | | 🞎 | | |
| Non-Housing Community Development | | 🞎 | | |
| Other | | 🗹 | | |
| If Other, specify: CARES Act ESG-CV Program | | | | |
| **Start Year:** | | PY2020 | | |
| **End Year:** | | PY2021 (the end of the 1-Year Plan) | | |
| **Outcome:** | | Availability/accessibility | | |
| **Objective:** | | Create suitable living environments | | |
| **Geographic Areas Included:** No goal geo area available. | | | | |
| **Priority Needs Addressed:** No goal needs available. | | | | |
| **Funding Allocated:** | | | | |
| CDBG | |  | | |
| HOPWA | |  | | |
| HOME | |  | | |
| ESG | |  | | |
| HTF | |  | | |
| Other - CDBG-CV | |  | | |
| Other - ESG-CV | | $23,237,004 | | |
| Other - HOPWA-CV | |  | | |
| Total: | | $23,237,004 | | |
| **Goal Outcome Indicator** | | | | |
| **#** | **Goal Outcome Indicator** | | **Quantity** | **Use of Money (UoM)** |
| 1 | Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities other than Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 2 | Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities for Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Households Assisted |
| 3 | Public Service Activities other than Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 4 | Public Service Activities for Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Households Assisted |
| 5 | Façade Treatment / Business Building Rehabilitation | |  | Business |
| 6 | Brownfield Acres Remediated | |  | Acre |
| 7 | Rental Units Constructed | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 8 | Rental Units Rehabilitated | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 9 | Homeowner Housing Added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 10 | Homeowner Housing Rehabilitated | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 11 | Direct Financial Assistance to Homebuyers | |  | Households Assisted |
| 12 | Tenant-based Rental Assistance / Rapid Rehousing | |  | Households Assisted |
| 13 | Homeless Person Overnight Shelter | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 14 | Overnight / Emergency Shelter / Transitional Housing Beds added | |  | Beds |
| 15 | Homelessness prevention | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 16 | Jobs created / retained | |  | Jobs |
| 17 | Businesses assisted | |  | Businesses Assisted |
| 18 | Housing for Homeless added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 19 | Housing for People with HIV / AIDS added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 20 | HIV / AIDS Housing Operations | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 21 | Buildings Demolished | |  | Buildings |
| 22 | Housing Code Enforcement / Foreclosed Property Care | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 23 | Other | | 1 | Other |

**HOPWA-CV**: For the HOPWA-CV Program, the allocation to the State of Alabama for the PY2020 HOPWA-CV Program equals $365,910. With these funds, the overall goal of Alabama’s HOPWA-CV Program focuses on expending the allocated funds to prevent, prepare for, and respond to the COVID-19 pandemic. Per HUD's rules, the HOPWA-CV funds must be expended within a three-year period, beginning on the date on which the Governor signs that HUD grant award.

**HOPWA-CV Program:**

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Name:** | | Alabama's CARES Act HOPWA-CV Program | | |
| **Category:** | | | | |
| Affordable Housing | | 🞎 | | |
| Public Housing | | 🞎 | | |
| Homeless | | 🞎 | | |
| Non-Homeless Special Needs | | 🞎 | | |
| Non-Housing Community Development | | 🞎 | | |
| Other | | 🗹 | | |
| If Other, specify: CARES Act HOPWA-CV Program | | | | |
| **Start Year:** | | PY2020 | | |
| **End Year:** | | PY2022 (the end of the 3-Year Expenditure Period) | | |
| **Outcome:** | | Availability/accessibility | | |
| **Objective:** | | Provide decent affordable housing | | |
| **Geographic Areas Included:** No goal geo area available. | | | | |
| **Priority Needs Addressed:** No goal needs available. | | | | |
| **Funding Allocated:** | | | | |
| CDBG | |  | | |
| HOPWA | |  | | |
| HOME | |  | | |
| ESG | |  | | |
| HTF | |  | | |
| Other - CDBG-CV | |  | | |
| Other - ESG-CV | |  | | |
| Other - HOPWA-CV | | $365,910 | | |
| Total: | | $365,910 | | |
| **Goal Outcome Indicator** | | | | |
| **#** | **Goal Outcome Indicator** | | **Quantity** | **Use of Money (UoM)** |
| 1 | Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities other than Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 2 | Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities for Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Households Assisted |
| 3 | Public Service Activities other than Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 4 | Public Service Activities for Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit | |  | Households Assisted |
| 5 | Façade Treatment / Business Building Rehabilitation | |  | Business |
| 6 | Brownfield Acres Remediated | |  | Acre |
| 7 | Rental Units Constructed | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 8 | Rental Units Rehabilitated | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 9 | Homeowner Housing Added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 10 | Homeowner Housing Rehabilitated | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 11 | Direct Financial Assistance to Homebuyers | |  | Households Assisted |
| 12 | Tenant-based Rental Assistance / Rapid Rehousing | |  | Households Assisted |
| 13 | Homeless Person Overnight Shelter | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 14 | Overnight / Emergency Shelter / Transitional Housing Beds added | |  | Beds |
| 15 | Homelessness prevention | |  | Persons Assisted |
| 16 | Jobs created / retained | |  | Jobs |
| 17 | Businesses assisted | |  | Businesses Assisted |
| 18 | Housing for Homeless added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 19 | Housing for People with HIV / AIDS added | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 20 | HIV / AIDS Housing Operations | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 21 | Buildings Demolished | |  | Buildings |
| 22 | Housing Code Enforcement / Foreclosed Property Care | |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 23 | Other | | 1 | Other |

**Estimate the number of extremely low-income, low-income, and moderate-****income families to whom the jurisdiction will provide affordable housing as defined by HOME [see 24 CFR §91.315(b)(2)]:**

**HOME:** The last several CAPER tables (in the CAPER at *Exhibit C – Summary of Housing Accomplishments*) show the following historic breakdown of HOME beneficiaries by income group:

**Program Year 2019**

            0-30% MFI     15.5% Extremely Low-Income

            31-50% MFI   61.2% Low-Income

            51-80% MFI   23.3% Moderate Income

**Program Year 2018**

            0-30% MFI     11% Extremely Low-Income

            31-50% MFI   43% Low-Income

            51-80% MFI   46% Moderate Income

**Program Year 2017**

            0-30% MFI     16% Extremely Low-Income

            31-50% MFI   57% Low-Income

            51-80% MFI   27% Moderate Income

**Program Year 2016**

0-30% MFI 53% Extremely Low-Income

31-50% MFI 161% Low-Income

51-80% MFI 80% Moderate Income

**Program Year 2015**

0-30% MFI 54% Extremely Low-Income

31-50% MFI 225% Low-Income

51-80% MFI 165% Moderate Income

**Program Year 201~~4~~**

0-30% MFI 19% Extremely Low-Income

31-50% MFI 61% Low-Income

51-80% MFI 20% Moderate Income

**Program Year 2013**

0-30% MFI 16% Extremely Low-Income

31-50% MFI 52% Low-Income

51-80% MFI 32% Moderate Income

**Program Year 2012**

0-30% MFI 20% Extremely Low-Income

31-50% MFI 52% Low-Income

51-80% MFI 28% Moderate Income

**Program Year 2011**

0-30% MFI 25% Extremely Low-Income

31-50% MFI 52% Low-Income

51-80% MFI 23% Moderate Income

**Program Year 2010**

0-30% MFI 13% Extremely Low-Income

31-50% MFI 63% Low-Income

51-80% MFI 24% Moderate Income

The preceding statistics indicate that, historically, the bulk of HOME units that go into service each year are rented by Low-income Alabamians, or families at 31-50% MFI. Smaller percentages of Extremely Low-Income and Moderate-Income renters also benefit from the use of State HOME funding. If the annual HOME allocation from HUD allows the production of 200 units of affordable rental housing, it is estimated that 20% or 40 will be extremely low-income, 53% or 106 will be low-income, and 27% or 54 will be moderate-income. The actual number of beneficiaries will depend upon the amount of HOME funds the State will receive over the five years included in the PY2020-PY2024 Five-Year Consolidated Plan.

**AP-25 Allocation Priorities [see 24 CFR 91.320(d)]**

**Introduction:**

See the discussion contained in the sections herein below.

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Funding Allocation Priorities** | | | | | | | | | | |
| Program | Alabama's CDBG Program  (%) | Alabama's HOME Program  (%) | Alabama's HOPWA Program  (%) | Alabama's ESG  Program  (%) | Alabama's Disaster / CDBG-DR Program  (%) | Alabama's HTF  Program  (%) | Alabama's CDBG-CV Program  (%) | Alabama's ESG-CV  Program  (%) | Alabama's HOPWA-CV Program  (%) | Total  (%) |
| CDBG | 100% |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | 100% |
| HOME |  | 100% |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | 100% |
| HOPWA |  |  | 100% |  |  |  |  |  |  | 100% |
| ESG |  |  |  | 100% |  |  |  |  |  | 100% |
| HTF |  |  |  |  |  | 100% |  |  |  | 100% |
| Other: Disaster / CDBG-DR |  |  |  |  | 100%\* |  |  |  |  | 100%\* |
| Other: CDBG-CV |  |  |  |  |  |  | 100%\*\* |  |  | 100%\*\* |
| Other: ESG-CV |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | 100%\*\* |  | 100%\*\* |
| Other: HOPWA-CV |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | 100%\*\* | 100%\*\* |

\* CDBG-DR funds as and when allocated by HUD

\*\*NOTE: CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV funds allocated by HUD under the CARES Act in PY2020.

**Funding Allocation Priorities:**

The allocation amounts stated herein this PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan for the CDBG, HOME, ESG, HOPWA, and HTF Programs are the amounts that the State-level agencies (ADECA, AHFA, and AIDS Alabama) anticipate receiving from HUD under the respective fiscal year’s federal budget; however, these amounts can change due to the award of supplemental allocation(s) or the issuance of other change(s) as and when determined by HUD. In the event of receipt of other final annual allocation amount(s) that are different from the ones identified hereinabove, the State-level agencies (ADECA, AHFA, and AIDS Alabama) will adjust the respective distribution of funds up or down by approximately the same percentage; the exception being the distribution of “State Administration” funds which will conform to HUD’s rule. ADECA will also update the respective Program Annual Plan(s) to reflect the actual fiscal year allocation(s).

**CDBG**: Alabama’s PY2020 CDBG funds in the amount of $23,862,879 will be divided among 8 project areas: (1) County funds = $2,954,349 is estimated to be awarded through grants in the amount of $350,000 each; (2) Large City funds (for cities with a population of 3,001 or more) = $5,372,516 is estimated to be awarded through grants in the amount of $450,000 each; (3) Small City funds (for cities with a population of 3,000 or less) = $6,217,129 is estimated to be awarded through grants in the amount of $350,000 each; (4) Economic Development funds = $5,149,840 is estimated to be awarded through grants in the amount of $200,000 each; (5) Community Enhancement funds = $3,224,220 is estimated to be awarded through grants in the amount of $250,000 each; (6) Planning funds = $128,940 is estimated to be awarded through grants in the amount of $40,000 each; (7) Technical Assistance funds = $238,628 is estimated to be expended in the provision of technical assistance services by the ADECA CDBG staff to grant applicants and grant recipients; and (8) State Administration funds = $577,257 is estimated to be expended in the provision of grant management and administrative services by the ADECA CDBG staff in managing the PY2020 CDBG grant funds.

For valid reasons, the ADECA Director may modify or altogether eliminate allocations in order to maintain program integrity. Balances in any Fund will be used to either fund the Black Belt Projects or transfer to any other Fund at the discretion of the ADECA Director, but such transfers will not count towards the five percent threshold established in the State’s Citizen Participation Plan. Balances in the State’s Technical Assistance Fund and the State’s Administration Fund for any year may be transferred to the “Recaptured Fund” at the discretion of the ADECA Director. Such transfers will not count towards the five percent threshold established in the State’s Citizen Participation Plan. Also, the State Technical Assistance Fund may be used for State Administration. All recaptured funds (other than Program Income as defined by regulations) will be placed in a "Recaptured Fund.” Any funds awarded via a Governor’s / Director’s award letter which are rescinded due to a grantee’s failure to satisfy a condition in the State’s Letter of Conditional Commitment or a grantee’s inability to implement the project as approved may be considered Recaptured Funds if a significant amount of time has lapsed. Likewise, any funds returned by grantees due to cost under-run will be considered Recaptured Funds. Persons interested in the amount of Recaptured Fund money available may inquire to ADECA in writing for this information. Approximately $120,000 in Program Income is expected to be available during the course of PY2020, and the exact amount will depend on the rate of pay-off, defaults, and early settlements, but the money will generally be used to fund economic development projects. Persons interested in the amount of ED Funds and Program Income available may find out at any time by inquiring in writing to ADECA. If the State's Letter of Credit is used by HUD to make payments on Section 108 Loan Guarantees, then the State will utilize Program Income, Recaptured Funds, and other available funds to ensure that all commitments from the State are met. Recaptured Funds, Program Income, and other funds may also be used to pay-off, make payments on, or provide credit toward Section 108 Loan Guarantee projects and/or Float Loan projects. Reallocated funds from HUD will be assigned to the most appropriate Fund by the ADECA Director and distributed in accordance with the methodology described in this Action Plan. The State recognizes the applicant’s right to retain Program Income within acceptable limits to the extent that the income is applied to continue the activity from which such income was derived. And from time to time, areas declared a disaster by the President will be addressed by a separate Disaster Program for the purposes of disaster relief, long-term recovery, and mitigation.

**HOME**: For the HOME Program, please see the PY2020 HOME Action Plan under

“III. ALABAMA’S HOME PROGRAM” for information regarding allocation priorities and how the proposed distribution of funds addresses those priorities described in this Consolidated Plan. For the HOME funds, the allocation priorities are based on the PY2020 HOME Program allocation to the State of Alabama in the amount of $11,386,030.

The AHFA's allocation priorities for the PY2020 HOME Program funds include focusing on new construction of multifamily rental housing across Alabama. The reason for this is that the intent of the HOME Program is for tenants to include families, elderly citizens, and special needs households, all of whom are to be low-income and in need of affordable housing units. With these priorities, AHFA can create as many new rental housing units across Alabama as is possible. By leveraging HOME Program funds with Housing Tax Credits, the HOME award per successful applicant will be carefully underwritten in a way that stretches the HOME dollars farther and makes a much larger impact on the affordable rental housing stock needed by lower-income Alabamians. AHFA anticipates that its PY2020 allocation will be able to fund 5-7 HOME projects with 200-350 units. AHFA will also designate at least 15 percent of the funding for CHDOs, and award the remainder of those funds to a mixture of for-profit and non-profit developers.

Also, as the administrator of the Plans, AHFA’s priority is to develop written criteria that will provide equal access to all types of affordable housing developments, which include but are not limited to: various construction types (new construction); diverse target populations (family, elderly, handicapped, supportive services, mentally impaired, etc.); and geographical characteristics (rural, metropolitan, qualified census tracts, distressed areas, etc.).

**ESG**: The ESG Program's funding priorities are stated herein under sections AP-20 and AP-35. For the ESG funds, the allocation priorities are based on the PY2020 ESG Program allocation to the State of Alabama in the amount of $2,719,098.

ESG Program funds may provide assistance to all areas of the state so as to upgrade existing homeless facilities and domestic abuse shelters, assist with paying operating costs of such facilities, provide essential services to both sheltered and unsheltered homeless persons, help prevent homelessness, re-house homeless persons, and assist in the costs of administering HMIS activities. In an effort to address the State's priority needs, the State has chosen to allow applicants to request funding for all eligible activities. For homeless assistance activities (emergency shelter and street outreach), the priority is to create a suitable living environment, with the outcome being availability/accessibility. For homelessness prevention and rapid re-housing activities, the priority is to provide decent affordable housing, with the outcome being affordability. Because the State’s ESG program will be implemented in different geographic areas with various needs, various social services programs and various degrees of access to service, the State is choosing to allow its subrecipients to determine their priority needs at the local level. Therefore, each service-related ESG activity (street outreach, emergency shelter, homelessness prevention, and rapid re-housing) may be considered a priority.

The point in time counts conducted in January 2019 documented both sheltered and unsheltered homeless individuals and families. Additional affordable housing and case management services are identified as statewide priorities to address street outreach, emergency shelter, homelessness prevention, and rapid re-housing needs.

**HOPWA**: For HOPWA funds, the allocation priorities are based on the PY2020 HOPWA Program allocation to the State of Alabama in the amount of $2,514,357. AIDS Alabama has allocated those funds for the following programs:

**1. Short Term Rental Mortgage and Utility (STRMU) Assistance:**

Goal #1: To support a statewide Short Term Rental Mortgage and Utility (STRMU) assistance program through qualified AIDS Service Organizations.

Objective 1: Provide 50 households with emergency Short-Term Rent/Mortgage and Utility (STRMU) assistance between April 1, 2020 and March 31, 2021.

Outcome: At least 35 households will maintain stable housing and avoid homelessness because of temporary emergency situations.

Outcome: The network of AIDS Service Organizations that has formed will be maintained, ensuring any eligible Alabama resident access to HOPWA assistance.

AIDS Alabama and its ASONA partner agencies will use $111,612 to fund Short-Term Rental Mortgage Utility (STRMU) assistance on an as-needed basis across the state. Individuals will access this program by visiting AIDS Alabama or one of the eight partnering AIDS Service Organizations to complete an application with a HOPWA-certified staff member.

**2. Tenant Based Rental Assistance (TBRA):**

Goal #2: To support a statewide Tenant Based Rental Assistance (TBRA) program through qualified AIDS Service Organizations.

Objective 1: Provide 100 households with long-term, Tenant-Based Rental Assistance (TBRA) between April 1, 2020 and March 31, 2021.

Outcome: At least 100 households will be assisted so that consumers can remain in affordable, leased housing and experience housing stability.

Outcome: The network of AIDS Service Organizations that has formed will be maintained, ensuring any eligible Alabama resident access to HOPWA assistance.

AIDS Alabama will use $500,000 to fund Tenant-Based Rental Assistance (TBRA) on an as-needed basis to individuals across the state. Individuals will access this program by visiting AIDS Alabama or one of the eight partnering AIDS Service Organizations to complete an application with a HOPWA-certified staff member.

**3. Facility Based Housing Subsidy Permanent Housing:**

Goal #3: Support permanent housing through facility based housing subsidy.

Objective: AIDS Alabama will use $600,000 to subsidize the cost of permanent housing units between April 1, 2020 and March 31, 2021, serving a potential 100 PLWH and their families statewide. These funds cover furnishings, utility supplements, property management expenditures (lawn care, basic maintenance, and repair), security services, and support to ensure appropriate upkeep for all HIV-specific, permanent housing in the state as described in the previous section.

Outcome: All current residents in the various AIDS Alabama permanent housing programs will enjoy safe, secure, and stable housing.

**4. Facility Based Housing Subsidy Transitional/Short Term Housing:**

Goal #4: Support transitional/short term housing through facility based housing subsidy.

Objective: AIDS Alabama will use $125,000 to subsidize the cost of the transitional units between April 1, 2020 and March 31, 2021, serving a potential 80 PLWH and their families statewide. These funds cover furnishings, utility supplements, property management expenditures (lawn care, basic maintenance, and repair), security services, and support to ensure appropriate upkeep for all HIV-specific, transitional/short term housing in the state as described in the previous section.

Outcome: All current residents in the various AIDS Alabama facility based and short term housing will enjoy safe, secure, and stable housing.

**5. Supportive Services:**

Goal #5: Provide existing housing programs in the state with supportive services.

Objective 1: Provide 20,000 legs of transportation to social service and medical appointments between April 1, 2020 and March 31, 2021.

Outcome: Transportation to mainstream support services promotes healthier and more socially connected consumers who can live independently and remain in stable housing.

Objective 2: Provide case management and support services to 4,000 consumers statewide between April 1, 2020 and March 31, 2021.

Outcome: Consumers will be linked to mainstream resources that allow them to remain in stable housing and to live independently.

AIDS Alabama will use $806,309 to support housing programs in the state. This support will include supportive services such as transportation, case management, first month’s rent and deposit (if available), and housing outreach. AIDS Alabama will provide these services in the Birmingham Metropolitan Area and to the areas in their Public Health area. The eight ASONA partner organizations will provide these services in the other regions of the state.

**6. Resource Identification:**

Goal #6: Support resource identification efforts.

Objective 1: AIDS Alabama will spend $90,000 between April 1, 2020, and March 31, 2021, to support collaboration among housing and HIV-positive service partners across the state in order to identify low-income housing and housing development efforts.

Specific actions include:

a) Attend 100% of the appropriate HIV/AIDS housing and homelessness conferences.

b) Support the cost of meetings to foster collaborations that will expand affordable housing for low-income, HIV-positive consumers within the state housing organizations (e.g. the Low Income Housing Coalition of Alabama, Alabama Rural Coalition on Homelessness, and Alabama Poverty Project).

c) Conduct a statewide needs assessment that mirrors the state’s HIV-positive population to prioritize the needs of Alabama’s HIV-positive residents.

Outcome: AIDS Alabama staff members and contractors will be equipped to provide identification of low-income housing and housing development options with appropriate support services in the state for individuals and families living with HIV disease.

**7. Housing Information:**

Goal #7: Support ongoing housing information dissemination efforts across the state.

Objective: AIDS Alabama will use $25,000 to provide 2,500 individuals with HIV/AIDS housing information in a variety of venues, including: health fairs, trade day events, HIV-awareness events, churches, non-traditional medical clinics, community clubs, shelters, substance abuse programs, beauty shops, jails, prisons, schools, and through other community service providers statewide between April 1, 2020 and March 31, 2021.

Outcome: HIV-positive individuals in counties throughout the state will know how to find stable and affordable housing resources.

**8. Technical Assistance:**

Goal #8: Provide technical assistance and training around housing programs and development in Alabama.

Objective: AIDS Alabama will use $5,000 to provide/receive at least two consultations and technical assistance sessions to/for ASONA member agencies who are engaged in specific, qualified projects between April 1, 2020 and March 31, 2021.

Outcome: Two consultations related to housing development programming will be provided to ASONA members to encourage and promote the development of additional housing services for HIV-positive individuals across the state.

**9. Administration:**

The fee for administration of the HOPWA program will be $251,436 (10% per regulations). The state service agency (ADECA) will receive $75,431 (3%) as the grantee, and the project sponsor (AIDS Alabama) will receive $176,005 (7%).

AIDS Alabama will draw on its committed sources of leverage in order to increase the capacity of the HOWPA program. Leveraged dollars come from Medicaid Targeted Case Management revenue, Ryan White case management billing, private foundation grants, other HUD grants, tenant rent payments, collaborations with the University of Alabama at Birmingham, and program income. These funding sources allow AIDS Alabama to stretch limited fiscal resources while continuing to provide quality supportive housing services to HIV-positive individuals across Alabama.

**Proposed PY 2020 HOPWA State Budget**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Short Term Rental Mortgage and Utility (STRMU) Assistance** | $111,612 |
| **Tenant Based Rental Assistance (TBRA)** | $500,000 |
| **Facility Based Housing Subsidy Permanent Housing** | $600,000 |
| **Facility Based Housing Subsidy Transitional/Short Term Housing** | $125,000 |
| **Resource Identification** | $90,000 |
| **Supportive Services** | $806,309 |
| **Housing Information** | $25,000 |
| **Technical Assistance** | $5,000 |
| **Project Sponsor Administration** (7% AIDS Alabama) | $176,005 |
| **Grantee Administration** (3% ADECA) | $75,431 |
|  | **$2,514,357** |

**HTF**: For the HTF Program, please see the PY2020 HTF Allocation Plan under Sections C, D, H, I, J, and L for information regarding allocation priorities and how the proposed distribution of funds addresses those priorities described in this Plan. For the HTF funds, the allocation priorities are based on the anticipated amount of PY2020 HTF Program funds to be allocated to the AHFA ($3,123,706).

**CDBG-CV**: See the State of Alabama’s PY2020 “CARES Act” Action Plan for CDBG-CV Grant Program Funds at Attachment 7 hereto. The funding priorities focus on preventing, preparing for, and responding to the COVID-19 pandemic and other infectious diseases. The details stated in that Plan at Appendix A provide information regarding allocation amounts, and the details stated in that Plan at Appendix B and at Appendix C provide information regarding how the proposed distribution of funds addresses the CARES Act's priorities. For the CDBG-CV funds, the allocation priorities are based on the anticipated amount of PY2020 CDBG-CV Program funds to be allocated to ADECA ($40,459,786).

**ESG-CV**: See the State of Alabama’s PY2020 “CARES Act” Action Plan for ESG-CV Grant Program Funds at Attachment 8 hereto. The funding priorities focus on preventing, preparing for, and responding to the COVID-19 pandemic and other infectious diseases. The details stated in that Plan provide information regarding allocation priorities and how the proposed distribution of funds addresses the CARES Act's priorities. For the ESG-CV funds, the allocation priorities are based on the anticipated amount of PY2020 ESG-CV Program funds to be allocated to ADECA ($23,237,004).

**HOPWA-CV**: See the State of Alabama’s PY2020 “CARES Act” Action Plan for HOPWA-CV Grant Program Funds at Attachment 9 hereto. The funding priorities focus on preventing, preparing for, and responding to the COVID-19 pandemic and other infectious diseases, and the details stated in that Plan provide information regarding allocation priorities and how the proposed distribution of funds addresses the CARES Act's priorities. For the HOPWA-CV funds, the allocation priorities are based on the anticipated amount of PY2020 HOPWA-CV Program funds to be allocated to ADECA and AIDS Alabama ($365,910).

**Reason for Allocation Priorities:**

**CDBG**: Alabama’s allocation priorities for CDBG funds among the eight project areas (County, Large City, Small City, Economic Development, Community Enhancement, Planning, Technical Assistance, and Administration) and the five additional fund categories (Section 108 Loan Guarantees, Recaptured Funds, Black Belt projects, Urgent Need projects, and Joint projects) are based on the reasoning that HUD has entrusted the State with CDBG Program funds to address the Program’s three National Objectives: (1) to be of benefit to persons of low and moderate income, (2) to aid in the prevention or elimination of slums and blight, and (3) to meet urgent community needs that pose a serious and immediate threat to the health or welfare of the community wherein other financial resources are not available. The reasoning for these allocation priorities is that by developing these allocation priorities, ADECA can employ them as a guideline that assists grant applicants in developing local projects that focus on meeting one or more of the Program performance goals that are designed to create suitable living environments, provide decent affordable housing, and/or create economic opportunities for the citizens residing in those communities. And because each funded project is required to demonstrate the ability to improve the availability or accessibility of units or services, improve the affordability of housing or other services, and/or improve the sustainability by promoting viable communities, these allocation priorities will have a positive impact on the State’s plan to expend at least 80 percent (80%) of the PY2020 CDBG funds for activities that will primarily benefit low and moderate income persons, and the remaining 20 percent (20%) of the funds to prevent or eliminate slums and blight and to assist communities with imminent threats to public health and safety. Such allocations will ensure that the State implements this 80%-20% distribution of funds plan.

**HOME**: For the HOME Program, please see the PY2020 HOME Action Plan under

“III. ALABAMA’S HOME PROGRAM” for information regarding allocation priorities and how the proposed distribution of funds addresses those priorities described in the Consolidated Plan.

The AHFA’s allocation priorities for the PY2020 HOME Program funds include focusing on new construction of multifamily rental housing across Alabama. The reason for this is that the intent of the HOME Program is for tenants to include families, elderly citizens, and special needs households, all of whom are to be low-income and in need of affordable housing units. With these priorities, AHFA can create as many new rental housing units across Alabama as is possible. By leveraging HOME Program funds with Housing Credits, the HOME award per successful applicant will be carefully underwritten in a way that stretches the HOME dollars farther and makes a much larger impact on the affordable rental housing stock needed by lower-income Alabamians. AHFA anticipates that its PY2020 allocation will be able to fund 5-7 HOME projects with 200-350 units. AHFA will also designate at least 15 percent of the funding for CHDOs, and award the remainder of those funds to a mixture of for-profit and non-profit developers.

Also, as the administrator of the Plans, AHFA’s priority is to develop written criteria that will provide equal access to all types of affordable housing developments, which include but are not limited to: various construction types (new construction); diverse target populations (family, elderly, handicapped, supportive services, mentally impaired, etc.); and geographical characteristics (rural, metropolitan, qualified census tracts, distressed areas, etc.).

**ESG**: The ESG Program's funding priorities are stated herein under sections **AP-20 Annual Goals and Objectives** and **AP-35 Projects**. ESG Program funds may provide assistance to all areas of the state so as to upgrade existing homeless facilities and domestic abuse shelters, assist with paying operating costs of such facilities, provide essential services to both sheltered and unsheltered homeless persons, help prevent homelessness, re-house homeless persons, and assist in the costs of administering HMIS activities. In an effort to address the State's priority needs, the State has chosen to allow applicants to request funding for all eligible activities. For homeless assistance activities (emergency shelter and street outreach), the priority is to create a suitable living environment, with the outcome being availability/accessibility. For homelessness prevention and rapid re-housing activities, the priority is to provide decent affordable housing, with the outcome being affordability. Because the State’s ESG program will be implemented in different geographic areas with various needs, various social services programs and various degrees of access to service, the State is choosing to allow its subrecipients to determine their priority needs at the local level. Therefore, each service-related ESG activity (street outreach, emergency shelter, homelessness prevention, and rapid re-housing) may be considered a priority.

Case management should be utilized to identify services needed by applicants and program participants. The primary need for homeless or near homeless individuals is shelter. This may be provided through identification of rental units and emergency shelter or transitional housing facilities. However, according to the National Low Income Housing Coalition (the Coalition), Alabama lacks over 95,000 available and affordable homes for its low-to-moderate income residents. According to the Coalition, a person must earn $14.92 per hour to be able to afford a basic two-bedroom apartment. This shortage creates a huge obstacle to obtaining these goals. However, case managers working with ESG funds will continue to seek supplemental assistance for their clients by coordinating with mainstream service providers. In addition to the provision of shelter, essential services, such as employment and educational training, child care, and physical and mental health care, can be coordinated by case managers. The State acknowledges the varying degrees of need and access to available services throughout its jurisdiction. Due to the various needs presented throughout the state and the services available in those areas, the State believes the individual subrecipients can target funds to the highest priorities at the local level.

**HOPWA**: For HOPWA funds, the allocation priorities are based on AIDS Alabama's research conducted for its needs assessments - that includes input from local governments and persons seeking and receiving AIDS Alabama's services. The needs of the target population were primarily determined by five sources of data:

1. The 2015 Comprehensive Statewide Needs Assessment performed by AIDS Alabama and preliminary data from the 2019 Statewide Needs Assessment of Individuals Living with HIV;

2. The 2009, 2010, and 2011 National AIDS Housing Coalition’s (NAHC) North American Housing and HIV/AIDS Research Summits;

3. The Point-in-Time survey completed by One Roof, the local Continuum of Care, and Continuum of Care membership agencies, with the latest data being from January 2017;

4. The 2013 Central Alabama Ryan White Statewide Coordinated Assessment of Need; and

5. The 2012-2016 Statewide Jurisdictional HIV Prevention Plan that was conducted by the Alabama Department of Public Health.

In 2017, there were 14,054 individuals known to be living with HIV in Alabama and an additional 2,777 individuals likely to be living with the virus but not diagnosed (ADPH, 2018). The needs of this population are critical and not unlike those of other vulnerable populations, as the population's 2015 mean income was $800 per month, compared to $3,730 for that year's state per capita median monthly income. Preliminary data from the 2019 Statewide Needs Assessment of Individuals Living with HIV found that 53% of those surveyed rely on SSI, SSDI, or other forms of disability for their source of income. Findings from the National AIDS Housing Coalition state that “…3% to 10% of all homeless persons are HIV-positive – ten times the rate of infection in the general population.” This issue becomes more apparent when viewed locally. According to the 2017 Birmingham Area Point In Time Survey, close to five percent (5%) of all homeless persons surveyed were HIV-positive. The 2015 AIDS Alabama survey indicated gaps in the availability of housing assistance for homeless persons. Of the 498 HIV-positive persons interviewed, almost 5% indicated that they were homeless or living in temporary housing. An additional 26% indicated that they were doubling up with friends or family. More than 60% felt that their housing situations were unstable. The 2015 Needs Assessment found that 39% of all HIV-positive households interviewed accessed some form of housing assistance in the last six months. Furthermore, the need for permanent supportive housing is apparent, as permanent supportive housing for the chronically homeless continues to be the highest priority of the local Continuum of Care.

AIDS Alabama's justification for each of the allocation priorities is as follows:

1. Short Term Rental Mortgage and Utility (STRMU) Assistance: To support a statewide Short Term Rental Mortgage and Utility (STRMU) assistance program through qualified AIDS Service Organizations.

2. Tenant Based Rental Assistance (TBRA): To support a statewide Tenant Based Rental Assistance (TBRA) program through qualified AIDS Service Organizations.

3. Facility Based Housing Subsidy Permanent Housing: To support permanent housing through facility based housing subsidy.

4. Facility Based Housing Subsidy Transitional/Short Term Housing: To support transitional/short term housing through facility based housing subsidy.

5. Facility Based Housing Development of additional facility based housing for individuals with HIV across the state.

6. Supportive Services: To provide existing housing programs in the State with supportive services.

7. Resource Identification: To support resource identification efforts.

8. Housing Information: To support ongoing housing information efforts in the State.

9. Technical Assistance: To provide technical assistance training around housing programs and development in Alabama.

10. Administration: To allow AIDS Alabama to provide administrative services in managing this program.

**HTF**: For the HTF Program, the reasons for the funding priorities are to comply with the HTF requirements stated in the PY2020 HTF Allocation Plan under Sections A and B. For the HTF funds, the allocation priorities are based on the anticipated amount of PY2020 HTF Program funds to be allocated to the AHFA ($3,123,706).

**CDBG-CV**: For the CDBG-CV Program, the reasons for the funding priorities are to comply with the CARES Act's requirements of preventing, preparing for, and responding to the COVID-19 pandemic and other infectious diseases. For the CDBG-CV funds, the allocation priorities are based on the anticipated amount of PY2020 CDBG-CV Program funds to be allocated to ADECA ($40,459,786).

**ESG-CV**: For the ESG-CV Program, the reasons for the funding priorities are to comply with the CARES Act's requirements of preventing, preparing for, and responding to the COVID-19 pandemic and other infectious diseases. For the ESG-CV funds, the allocation priorities are based on the anticipated amount of PY2020 ESG-CV Program funds to be allocated to ADECA ($23,237,004).

**HOPWA-CV**: For the HOPWA-CV Program, the reasons for the funding priorities are to comply with the CARES Act's requirements of preventing, preparing for, and responding to the COVID-19 pandemic and other infectious diseases. For the HOPWA-CV funds, the allocation priorities are based on the anticipated amount of PY2020 HOPWA-CV Program funds to be allocated to ADECA and AIDS Alabama ($365,910).

**How will the proposed distribution of funds address the priority needs and specific objectives described in the Consolidated Plan?**

**CDBG**: Alabama’s proposed distribution of its PY2020 CDBG Program funds will address program’s three National Objectives, because each CDBG-funded activity must address at least one of the three National Objectives of the CDBG program. These are as follows:

1. Benefit low and moderate-income persons, of which at least 51% must be from low and moderate income households; and for single family housing activities, these must benefit 100% low and moderate income households;

2. Aid in the prevention or elimination of slums and blight; or,

3. Meet other urgent community needs that pose a serious and immediate threat to the health or welfare of the community, and where other financial resources are not available.

In addition to meeting at least one of these three National Objectives, activities must meet one of the following three performance goals:

1. Create suitable living environments;

2. Provide decent affordable housing; or

3. Create economic opportunities.

Further, the selected activities must demonstrate the ability to achieve or improve one or more of the following outcomes:

1. Improve availability or accessibility of units or services;

2. Improve affordability of housing or other services; and/or

3. Improve sustainability by promoting viable communities.

Based on these HUD and State mandates, the CDBG program's proposed distribution of funds will address the priority needs and specific objectives by allowing Alabama's non-entitlement communities to establish - and select for submitting funding applications - their own local priorities from among the following commonly-funded eligible activities: water system improvements, sewer system improvements, road improvements, housing rehabilitation, community enhancement/quality of life improvement projects, economic development projects, local government planning projects, downtown planning or revitalization projects, and urgent need projects

**HOME**: The AHFA's proposed distribution of funds will address the priority needs and specific objectives described in the Consolidated Plan in that the Alabama Housing Finance Authority (AHFA), as the administrator of the HOME Program, provides opportunities for developer applicants to construct multifamily housing for projects that add to the affordable housing stock, and without such funds, would not likely set aside units for lower-income tenants. While AHFA does not specify what may be needed or desired in certain markets, it generally approves high quantities of housing for the elderly. Units for other persons with special needs are encouraged but not mandatory. HOME funds are not used for tenant-based rental assistance. Where applicable, the State recognizes a wide range of needs, encompassing individuals, families, and households of every possible age, race, physical location, and socio-economic status. As administrators of HOME for nearly 25 years, AHFA has a proven track record of exemplary stewardship and countless opportunities have been created for thousands of low-income Alabamians to live, often for the first time in their life, in housing that is new and clean and well-managed and, most importantly, affordable.

Also, based on the 2010 U. S. Census and multiple variations of the American Community Survey in one, three, or five-year estimates, statistical evidence shows widespread poverty in Alabama that is both alarming and predictable. Poverty, most often characterized by low median household or family income, certainly plays into the ability of Alabamians to reside in housing that is safe, sanitary, and affordable. With regards to the State of Alabama HOME Program, the creation of housing to meet those needs is the chief priority. Portions of the Consolidated Plan have indicated the great numbers of renters and owners with one or more housing problems. Of the four traditionally defined housing problems, the one that is the most pervasive and the one most difficult to mitigate is cost burden. Over 400,000 owners and renters in Alabama whose median income is less than 80% AMI carry a cost burden greater than 30%. An additional 216,000 owners and renters in the 0-80% AMI carry a cost burden greater than 50%. The actual numbers of renters who are cost-burdened at all levels is greater than the number of owners; 321,020 renters v. 303,530 owners. And because only 30% of Alabama households are renters overall, a large disproportionate need exists for renters. The top priority for the use of State HOME funds in PY2020-PY2024 will be the production of affordable rental housing.

Thus, under *Affordable Housing*, the applicable activities and needs are as follows:

**ACTIVITY PRIORITY ACTION**

Rental Assistance Low None Planned

Production of new units High Certainty

Rehabilitation of existing units Low Non Planned

Acquisition of existing units Low Non Planned

While the primary activity for State HOME funds has historically been new construction, some funding sources (Housing Credits, Multifamily Bonds, etc.) have been used for the acquisition/rehabilitation of certain existing projects, such as older FmHA (USDA Rural Development) and HUD-financed properties.

Also, please see the AHFA’s “III. ALABAMA’S HOME PROGRAM” for information regarding allocation priorities and how the proposed distribution of funds addresses those priorities described in the Consolidated Plan.

**ESG**: The ESG Program's proposed distribution of funds will address the priority needs and specific objectives described in the Consolidated Plan in that ESG funds will be used to address needs identified in the 2019 point in time counts. The point-in-time surveys completed in 2019 for the State of Alabama documented 3,261 homeless persons. Of those, 1,191 were unsheltered and 2,070 were sheltered in emergency shelters, transitional shelters or safe havens. Because these numbers indicate needs for both sheltered and unsheltered homeless persons, the State has identified additional housing resources and case management services as priority needs in its Consolidated Plan. In an effort to address these needs, the State has chosen to allow applicants to request funding for all eligible activities (administration, emergency shelter, street outreach, Homeless Information Management System, homelessness prevention, and rapid re-housing).

**HOPWA**: The HOPWA Program's proposed distribution of funds will address the priority needs and specific objectives described in the Consolidated Plan in that the HOPWA Program funds will be expended to:

1. Make subsidized, affordable housing (including supportive housing for those who need it) available to all persons with HIV.

2. Make the housing of homeless persons a top prevention priority, as stable housing is a powerful HIV prevention strategy.

3. Incorporate housing as a critical element of HIV health care.

4. Continue to collect and analyze data so as to assess the impact and effectiveness of various models of housing as an independent structural HIV prevention and health care intervention.

By AIDS Alabama expending the HOPWA funds for rental assistance, supportive services (including case management, support staff, housing outreach, and transportation), operations of existing housing, Master Leasing, resource identification, housing information, technical assistance, and administration services, AIDS Alabama will be able to devote its energy and resources statewide to helping people with HIV/AIDS live healthy and independent lives, along with working to prevent the spread of HIV. The agency will continue to focus on providing housing and supportive services, policy and advocacy work, HIV prevention education, and free and confidential HIV testing. AIDS Alabama will continue to assist consumers in working toward their goals of increased stability, income, and independence by providing case management, transportation, utility assistance, emergency financial assistance, vocational assistance, secondary HIV education, substance abuse treatment, mental health services, health insurance continuation, and support groups. AIDS Alabama will also be able to continue increasing the community’s level of HIV/AIDS knowledge and awareness through innovative interventions and targeted outreach by providing individual and group-level programs and outreach services at venues that include local colleges and universities, faith-based organizations, shelters, and correctional facilities.

**HTF**: The AHFA's proposed distribution of funds for the HTF Program will address the priority needs and specific objectives described in the Consolidated Plan in that the AHFA, as the administrator of the HTF Program, provides opportunities for applicants to construct housing for projects that add to the affordable housing stock, and without such funds, would not likely set aside units for lower-income residents. And as administrators of the HOME Program for nearly 25 years, AHFA has a proven track record of exemplary stewardship and countless opportunities have been created for thousands of low-income Alabamians to live in housing that is affordable. Also, a demographic analysis performed for the first Consolidated Plan concluded “that a significant number of individuals in all parts of the state are in need of housing assistance. Those with the greatest needs are, predictably, concentrated at the lowest levels of the income hierarchy, wherein the housing cost burden is also the most severe. The largest numbers relative to housing needs are found in the state’s most populous urban and metropolitan counties, but the greatest concentration of need is observed in the rural counties located in the southern portion of the state, the Black Belt in particular.” Further, the Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing (AI) was updated in 2014-2015 for the Consolidated Plan in 2015, and in 2019-2020 for the Consolidated Plan in 2020, and the purpose of developing the AI is to identify impediments to fair housing choice existing within Alabama’s non-entitlement communities so as to determine courses of action designed to address those impediments. The AI identified ten (10) primary areas of impediment to fair housing, and outreach and education were the recommended courses of corrective action, either in part or in total, for eight (8) of the identified impediments. To that end, AHFA – in its administration of the HTF Program – will encourage and offer Fair Housing training in efforts to measurably overcome the identified impediments. Alabama’s Consolidated Plan and the Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing are available at [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov).

The new HTF program will be administered by the AHFA and will be utilized to provide funds to develop decent, safe, and sanitary housing primarily targeting a specific underserved ELI population in the State. AHFA anticipates allocating available HTF funds to an initial preference of expanding the overall housing supply for the benefit of ELI households with incomes at or below the poverty line (whichever is greater) for homeless and/or transitioning veteran(s) or persons with physical or mental disabilities located in primarily rural areas (or non-metropolitan areas). See the HTF Program Plan for additional information regarding allocation priorities and how the proposed distribution of funds addresses those priorities described in the PY2020-PY2024 Five-Year Consolidated Plan.

**CDBG-CV**: For the CDBG-CV Program, the CDBG-CV Program's proposed distribution of funds will address the priority needs and specific objectives described in the CARES Act in that the CDBG-CV Program funds will be expended to prevent, prepare for, and respond to the COVID-19 pandemic and other infectious diseases.

**ESG-CV**: For the ESG-CV Program, the ESG-CV Program's proposed distribution of funds will address the priority needs and specific objectives described in the CARES Act in that the ESG-CV Program funds will be expended to prevent, prepare for, and respond to the COVID-19 pandemic and other infectious diseases.

**HOPWA-CV**: For the HOPWA-CV Program, the HOPWA-CV Program's proposed distribution of funds will address the priority needs and specific objectives described in the CARES Act in that the HOPWA-CV Program funds will be expended to prevent, prepare for, and respond to the COVID-19 pandemic and other infectious diseases.

**AP-30 Method of Distribution [see 24 CFR 91.320(d), and (k)]**

**Introduction:**

See the discussion contained in the sections herein below.

**Distribution Methods**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **State Program Name:** | **Funding Sources:** |
| CDBG: The Community Development Block Grant Program | U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development |
| HOME: The HOME Partnerships Program | U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development |
| ESG: The Emergency Solutions Grants Program | U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development |
| HOPWA: The Housing for Persons With AIDS Program | U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development |
| HTF: The National Housing Trust Fund Program | U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development |
| CDBG-DR: The CDBG Disaster Recovery Program\* | U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development |
| CDBG-CV: The CARES Act Grant Program | U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development |
| ESG-CV: The CARES Act Grant Program | U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development |
| HOPWA-CV: The CARES Act Grant Program | U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development |

\* CDBG-DR funds as and when allocated by HUD

NOTE: CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV funds allocated by HUD under the CARES Act in PY2020.

**Describe the State program addressed by the Method of Distribution:**

**CDBG**: The information regarding the CDBG Program's selection criteria, allocation of resources, threshold factors, and outcome expectations allowed under the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended, for PY2020 is as follows:

**STATE OF ALABAMA**

**PY2020 CDBG PROGRAM ONE-YEAR ANNUAL ACTION PLAN**

The following policies will govern Alabama's CDBG program:

1. Let applicants compete fairly for funds to address essential community facility needs.

2. Let communities compete equally for their varying community development needs.

3. Ensure that communities in the State can compete for funds on an equitable basis.

4. Allow for equitable competition by allowing, where feasible, small cities, large cities, and

counties to compete in their respective categories.

5. Facilitate funding of important economic development projects in a timely manner.

6. Encourage communities to plan for community conservation and development.

7. Give additional consideration to those communities who commit to do the most to help

themselves, taking into account their level of resources.

8. Give consideration to the community's ability to maintain CDBG improvements.

9. Make funding decisions, to the extent feasible, that aid local and regional plans.

10. Ensure that all grants are managed in a timely and effective manner.

## **PY2020 CDBG Fund Allocation**

Total Allocation to Alabama: $23,862,879

County Fund $2,954,349

Large City Fund $5,372,516

Small City Fund $6,217,129

Economic Development Fund $5,149,840

Planning Fund $128,940

Community Enhancement Fund $3,224,220

State Administration $577,257

State Technical Assistance $238,628

**NOTES:**

1. The stated amount is based on the recent announcement by HUD under the 2020 fiscal year’s federal budget; however, this amount can change based on a revised annual allocation and/or subsequent action by HUD. Upon receipt of an otherwise final annual allocation amount, ADECA will adjust the distribution of funds up or down by approximately the same percentage; the exception being the distribution of “State Administration” and “State Technical Assistance” funds which will conform to HUD’s rule. Therefore, if and when necessary, ADECA will update the distribution of funds stated in this Annual Plan to reflect such otherwise final annual allocation amount.

2. For valid reasons, the ADECA Director may modify or altogether eliminate allocations in order to maintain program integrity. In such case(s), ADECA will follow the necessary citizen participation process stated in the State’s Citizen Participation Plan.

3. Balances in any Fund will be used to either fund the Black Belt Region Projects or transfer to any other Fund at the discretion of the ADECA Director. Such transfers will not count towards the five percent (5%) threshold established in the State’s Citizen Participation Plan.

4. Balances in the State’s Technical Assistance Fund and the State’s Administration Fund for any year may be transferred to the Recaptured Fund at the discretion of the ADECA Director. Such transfers will not count towards the five percent (5%) threshold established in the State’s Citizen Participation Plan. Also, the State Technical Assistance Fund may be used for State Administration.

5. All recaptured funds (other than as defined by regulations) will be placed in the Recaptured Fund. Any funds awarded via a Governor’s/ADECA Director’s award letter which are rescinded due to a grantee’s failure to satisfy a condition in the State’s Letter of Conditional Commitment, or a grantee’s inability to implement the project as approved, may be considered Recaptured Funds. Likewise, any funds returned by grantees due to cost under-run will be considered Recaptured Funds. This does not include funds returned as the result of an ED Float Loan. Those funds will revert back to funds/projects from where the funds came. Persons interested in the amount of Recaptured Fund money available may inquire to ADECA in writing for this information.

6. Approximately $120,000 in Program Income is expected to be available during the course of this program year (PY2020). The exact amount will depend on the rate of pay-off, defaults, and early settlements, but the money will generally be used to fund economic development projects. Persons interested in the amount of ED Funds and Program Income available may inquire to ADECA in writing for this information. If the State's Letter of Credit is used by HUD to make payments on Section 108 Loan Guarantees, then the State will utilize Program Income, Recaptured Funds, and other available Funds to ensure that all commitments from the State are met. Recaptured Funds, Program Income, and other Funds may also be used to pay-off, make payments on, or provide credit toward Section 108 Loan Guarantee projects and/or ED Float Loan projects.

7. Reallocated funds from HUD will be assigned to the most appropriate Fund by the ADECA Director and distributed in accordance with the methodology described in this One-Year Annual Action Plan.

8. The State recognizes the applicant's right to retain Program Income within acceptable limits to the extent that the income is applied to continue the activity from which such income was derived, or for other CDBG eligible activities.

9. From time to time, areas declared a disaster by the President will be addressed by a separate Disaster Program for the purposes of disaster relief, long-term recovery, and mitigation.\*

## \*Nothing in this Action Plan will limit the eligibility of an applicant or activities to be addressed by the CDBG

## Disaster Program, to the extent such eligibility and activities are permitted by the HUD Disaster Rule. Similarly,

## any activities funded by the CDBG Disaster Grant will not limit the applicant's ability to apply for a grant under

## this Action Plan, to the extent the applicant is otherwise eligible under this Action Plan.

## **METHODS OF ALLOCATION**

The State of Alabama's PY2020 Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) money will be allocated as shown on the preceding pages and as described below. The application submission dates for these funds will be announced during the CDBG workshops and through other appropriate widely distributed public notifications.

Each activity funded with CDBG funds must address at least one of the three National Objectives of the CDBG program. These objectives are:

1. To benefit low and moderate income persons, of which at least 51% must be from low and moderate income households, except for single family housing activities which must benefit 100% low and moderate income households;

2. Aid in the prevention or elimination of slums and blight; or,

3. Meet other urgent community needs posing a serious and immediate threat to the health or welfare of the community where other financial resources are not available.

In addition to meeting at least one of the three National Objectives listed above, activities must meet one of the following three performance goals:

1. Create suitable living environments,
2. Provide decent affordable housing, or
3. Create economic opportunities.

Further, activities must demonstrate the ability to achieve or improve one or more of the following outcomes:

1. Improve availability or accessibility of units or services,
2. Improve affordability of housing or other services, and/or
3. Improve sustainability by promoting viable communities.

Eligible applicants for the State of Alabama’s CDBG Program are non-entitlement cities and counties whose residents are the primary beneficiaries of the proposed activities.

The Categories of Funds from which PY2020 CDBG monies will be allocated are as follows:

**COUNTY FUND**

This Fund is a reservation of money for county governments to be awarded on a competitive basis. Eligible applicants are all counties, except Jefferson and Mobile, which meet eligibility requirements listed under Thresholds.

**LARGE CITY FUND**

This Fund is a reservation of money for the State's larger municipalities to be awarded on a competitive basis. Eligible applicants are all non-entitlement cities with a 2010 Census population of 3,001 or more that are not members of the Jefferson or Mobile County consortiums, and which meet eligibility requirements listed under Thresholds.

**SMALL CITY FUND**

This Fund is for the State's small cities/towns to be awarded on a competitive basis. Eligible applicants are all cities or towns with a 2010 Census population of 3,000 or less that are not members of the Jefferson or Mobile County consortiums, and which meet eligibility requirements listed under Thresholds.

**ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT FUND (ED FUND)**

This Fund is to assist activities necessary for economic development projects. Economic development projects are those which result in the creation or retention of jobs. These funds will be allocated on a continual basis. Applications may be submitted anytime during the program year. Eligible applicants are all non-entitlement local governments that meet eligibility requirements listed under Thresholds.

**SECTION 108 LOAN GUARANTEES**

This Fund provides an opportunity for communities to seek, through the Secretary of HUD, loan guarantees for the purpose of financing economic development activities as permitted in Title I of the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended. The State will not obligate for loan guarantees more than $10 Million per project, nor more than the HUD-established limit per year. In those instances where there is an exceptional economic impact, then a waiver of the $10 Million per project ceiling may be granted. The State may use the ED Fund, the Recaptured Fund, Program Income, or other funds to provide credit toward and/or make payments on Section 108 Loan Guarantee projects. The State will require guarantees from the applicant government to support loan payments in event of a default by the business/industry.

**PLANNING FUND**

This Fund’s monies will be awarded to those local governments who demonstrate the need for local planning. Eligible applicants are all non-entitlement local governments that meet the eligibility requirements listed under Thresholds.

**COMMUNITY ENHANCEMENT FUND**

This Fund is a reservation of money to provide funding for eligible CDBG activities which communities consider important to enhance the quality of life for area/community residents. Eligible applicants are non-entitlement local governments who meet applicable thresholds.

**RECAPTURED FUND**

This Fund will consist of any funds returned to the State or de-obligated due to cost underruns or grantees’ failure to satisfy corrections during the program year, except Program Income as defined by applicable regulations. The ADECA Director, at his or her discretion, will use an appropriate amount of Recaptured Fund to fund the Black Belt Region Projects as well as assist eligible and fundable projects from any of the Fund categories, including Urgent Need projects. Money from the Recaptured Fund for such projects will be awarded based on the criteria applicable to each individual Fund. The Recaptured Fund may also be used to meet State commitments caused by Section 108 Loan Guarantee underpayments or nonpayment of ED Float Loans. It is estimated that the State will receive approximately $750,000 for this year.

In addition to the above, the Recaptured Fund may also be used to amend grants from any prior or current year grant when warranted by the circumstances presented to ADECA in the grantee's amendment request. Such amendments may cause the original grant to exceed formerly applicable grant ceilings if necessary to satisfactorily address project needs and National Objectives. Factors to be considered when evaluating such requests are: (1) positive impact (on low and moderate income persons or other National Objectives) to be expected if the amendment is approved, versus negative impact if the amendment is not approved; (2) efforts of grantee to address circumstances requiring amendment before requesting an amendment from ADECA; (3) economic distress of grantee as presented in the amendment request; and (4) other extenuating or unusual circumstances which may have caused the request.

**BLACK BELT REGION PROJECTS**

This Fund category is designed to assist projects in the twelve counties of the Black Belt Region of the State. These counties include Bullock, Choctaw, Dallas, Greene, Hale, Lowndes, Macon, Marengo, Pickens, Perry, Sumter and Wilcox. An appropriate amount based on need and availability of funds will be made available from the Recaptured Fund and other transfers, including transfer of balances from Funds listed above that are either not required or are not sufficient to fund an entire project or the majority of the projects applied for within those Fund categories.

No separate applications will be required for the Black Belt Region Projects. Instead, the unsuccessful applications received from the twelve Black Belt counties, including communities within those counties, for all other Funds will be considered under the Black Belt Region Projects. Award considerations for Black Belt Region Projects will no longer be constrained by rating of these projects under individual Funds. The award of Black Belt Region Projects will be based primarily upon the impact these projects will have on the community and the region. The State will exercise necessary discretion to allow alteration of designs and grant requests to maximize the benefit for the region.

**URGENT NEED PROJECTS**

An eligible community may apply for funding to address urgent needs resulting from occurrence of recent events (generally not older than 18 months) such as storms and flooding posing a serious and immediate threat to the health or welfare of the community. Such urgent need projects will not be subject to particular grant ceilings, timing, match requirements, or other limitations, and the ADECA Director will exercise full discretion by transferring available funds in different Fund categories. These projects will be considered as special Fund category projects.

**JOINT PROJECTS**

The PY2020 program allows two or more communities to jointly carry out activities to address their mutual needs. The following elements will serve as a guide in the eligibility and determination of such joint projects:

1. A project will not be considered as a joint project when the benefits accruing to additional jurisdiction(s) are purely of a secondary nature or account for less than 30 percent of the total project beneficiaries. In such cases, the additional jurisdiction(s) will not be subject to the applicable Thresholds.

2. A project applying for a single grant will be considered a joint project if two or more communities benefit from a project and each accounts for 30 or more percent of the beneficiaries. In such cases, the total beneficiaries as well as beneficiaries in each community must meet the National Objective, and the community with the most beneficiaries will be required to be the applicant and will be subject to applicable State Thresholds and restrictions. In addition, each community with 30 or more percent beneficiaries must meet separate citizen participation requirements, assess housing and community needs of low and moderate income persons, and must become a party to a Memorandum of Understanding that delineates appropriate responsibilities.

3. A joint project may seek a multi-grant ceiling if benefits for each community are sufficiently significant to qualify as a separate grant. Such projects will be filed under the joint names of participating jurisdictions and each community will be separately subject to the State Threshold requirements. For such projects, each community must meet separate citizen participation requirements, assess housing and community development needs of low and moderate income persons, and become a party to a Memorandum of Understanding that delineates appropriate responsibilities. For the purposes of grant administration, the State will permit one participating community to serve as lead applicant.

The State will use a common sense approach to review and rate joint projects to ensure that the State’s intent to maximize efficiency is realized and that the impact from such projects materializes. Applicants proposing joint projects seeking multi-grant ceilings must review their projects with the State prior to submittal.

**STATE ADMINISTRATION/PLANNING**

The State Administration is a reservation of money for effective management of the CDBG program by the State, and these funds will be matched on a dollar for dollar basis, except for the $100,000 that does not have to be matched.

**STATE TECHNICAL ASSISTANCE FUND**

This Fund is a reservation of money for the provision of technical assistance to the communities of Alabama for effective participation in the State's CDBG program, to increase local capacities, and for other eligible purposes. The State Technical Assistance Fund may also be used for the State Administration.

**GRANT CEILINGS AND MINIMUMS**

The figures stated below establish general ceilings and minimums on the grant amounts that may be requested per Fund. Consideration in the award of grants will be given to the size of the community requesting funds and to the requirements of the proposed project. An applicant must recognize that requesting the maximum grant amount allowable will not always be appropriate.

**FUND** **CEILING/MINIMUM**

County Fund $350,000 Ceiling

Large City Fund $450,000 Ceiling

Small City Fund $350,000 Ceiling

Community Enhancement Fund $250,000 Ceiling/$50,000 Minimum

Planning Fund $40,000 Ceiling

Section 108 Loan Guarantees $10,000,000 Maximum

**Economic Development Fund** **Minimum** **Maximum**

ED Grants $50,000 $200,000

ED Incubator $50,000 $250,000

ED Loans $50,000 $250,000

ED Float Loans $1,000,000 $10,000,000

**NOTE:**

These ceilings are subject to HUD’s actual CDBG allocation to the State of Alabama. At the discretion of the ADECA Director, these ceilings may be modified in order to maintain program integrity.

## **THRESHOLDS**

The following thresholds will apply to communities seeking to apply for PY2020 CDBG funds:

1. Cities and Counties with an open Economic Development Fund or Planning Fund PY2017 or earlier grant funded in calendar year 2017 or earlier, as of a date determined by ADECA, will sit-out for all Funds except for the Economic Development Fund. The term “sit-out,” as used herein, is defined as “a city or county will not be eligible to apply for PY2020 CDBG funds except for the Economic Development Fund.”

2. Cities and Counties with an open grant (except Economic Development Fund or Planning Fund) from any Fund, as of a date determined by ADECA, will sit-out for all Funds except for the Economic Development Fund. The term “sit-out,” as used herein, is defined as “a city or county will not be eligible to apply for PY2020 CDBG funds except for the Economic Development Fund.”

3. Cities and Counties that have applied unsuccessfully for an eligible project three consecutive years will receive an additional consideration.

4. Cities and Counties eligible to apply for Competitive Funds (the County Fund, Large City Fund, and Small City Fund) and the Community Enhancement Fund will be limited to only one application from either one of these Funds.

5. A unit of government may not apply if it has an unresolved audit finding involving disallowed costs as the result of a determination made by a private audit, an ADECA financial review, or an ADECA CDBG staff monitoring review. A waiver may be provided in cases where the ADECA Director has reviewed a grantee’s proposed response and has determined that repayments due to the State are secured by an appropriate security instrument, stream of income, or other adequate measures.

6. A unit of government may not apply if it owes the State or Federal government money as the result of determinations made by a private audit, or as the result of determinations made by an ADECA financial review, or an ADECA CDBG staff monitoring review. A waiver may be provided in cases where the ADECA Director has determined that repayments due to the State are secured by an appropriate security instrument, stream of income, or other adequate measures.

7. A proposed project must stand alone to serve the proposed beneficiaries without the need for additional funds that are not shown in the application, unless the other necessary funds are known of and verifiable by the State. Any other funds shown in the application must be verifiable by the State.

8. Applicants must demonstrate the ability to maintain any facilities funded under the CDBG Program.

9. An applicant must not have been deemed by the State to lack capacity to carry out a CDBG project.

10. An applicant’s regular program must benefit at least 51 percent (51%) low and moderate income persons or qualify under the Area Benefit under the HUD rule, unless it is a housing rehabilitation program - in which case the beneficiaries must be 100 percent low and moderate income, or if it is a project that addresses slum and blight - in which case it must meet the slum and blight National Objective.

11. Applications for the Planning Fund must present thorough evidence showing how the activity will address one of the National Objectives applicable to planning grants.

**NOTES:**

1. Where eligibility for any grant is subject to close-out of earlier grants, acceptable closeout documents which require no changes must have been received by ADECA by a date determined by ADECA for the grant to be considered closed-out. State policies concerning funds retained for administrative/engineering costs will be considered when determining grant closeout dates.

2. Grants funded by special HUD allocations for programs such as disasters, neighborhood stabilization (NSP), or recovery (CDBG-R) will not prohibit jurisdictions from applying for PY2020 CDBG funds.

3. For any issue or subject not addressed in this PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan, or in the case of conflicting issues, the ADECA Director will make a final ruling based on the precedents, established practices, or otherwise what is in the best interest of the State. In rare cases, the ADECA Director may provide a waiver from these Thresholds if specific situations merit granting such a waiver.

**APPLICATIONS FOR COUNTY, LARGE CITY, AND SMALL CITY FUNDS**

**COMPETITIVE PROCESS**

CDBG funds allocated to the County Fund, Large City Fund, and Small City Fund, also known as Competitive Funds, will be distributed through a competitive grant application process. Eligible communities may submit one competitive application, and the competitive application may contain one or more activities that are designed to address single or multiple needs. The project may take a comprehensive scope designed to revitalize an identified project area, may be a stand-alone activity to address a specific need, or may undertake two or more activities in a general project area that together enhance the scope of the project by way of cost efficiency, project visibility, public welfare, or other reasons.

The aim of the competitive process is to compare all applications in the same funding category to each other within the framework of criteria set up to judge the merits of community development activities. This entails assigning points based on how well an application addresses each rating criterion. To ensure that the competitive process is fair and even-handed, all applications must be submitted by a specific cut-off date, and no changes may be made in the application after it has been submitted to the State. The State may request clarification of the proposal that in no way affects the substance of the application, or the State may require minor project modifications in the interest of enhancing the scope and/or impact of the project activities.

**Criteria for Rating Competitive Grants**

All counties, large cities, and small cities will compete for the Competitive Funds from a respective Fund category, i.e., County Fund, Large City Fund, or Small City Fund. All grant applications will be rated for a maximum score of 200 points. Applications will be awarded funds in order of decreasing score until funds in a given Fund category are exhausted. The rating criteria for scoring applications will be as follows:

**Rating Criteria** **Points**

Nature of Benefits 130

Local Match 20

Cost/Benefit Ratio 50

Total 200

**Explanation of Rating Criteria**

**Nature of Benefits**

The following four evaluation elements will be used to determine points under the Nature of Benefits rating criteria. The PY2020 CDBG Application Manual will provide additional details for meeting the reporting and documentation requirements of these broad evaluation elements.

a. Needs Assessment – This is an assessment of community-wide needs associated with housing and essential community development facilities, including the needs of low and moderate income households.

b. Project Development – This is a description of the need(s) to be addressed, the process used to identify the need(s), and the activities that would best address the need(s), including alternatives considered.

c. Impact – This is a qualitative and quantitative description of project impact in addressing the needs of the project area and/or the community, including the number of beneficiaries, low and moderate income beneficiaries, directness of benefit, urgency or criticalness, secondary benefits, and life expectancy of improvements.

d. Other Considerations – This is a consideration of the adequacy of utility rates, operations and maintenance capacity, local participation, local capacity to implement a CDBG project, distress factors, cost efficiencies, utilization of innovative approaches, past efforts, or other relevant factors not previously discussed.

**Local Match**

Up to 20 points will be available for communities providing a local match. Points will be awarded based on the percent of local funds divided by the total amount of requested CDBG dollars. Two points will be awarded for a one percent match, 4 points will be awarded for a two percent match, up to 20 points awarded for a ten percent match. In a jurisdiction determined by the 2010 Census to have 1,000 or less persons, no match will be required, and the full 20 points will be awarded in this Fund category.

**Cost/Benefit Ratio**

This is the measure of the project’s cost per beneficiary, and the scoring will be based on a comparison of (i) the applicant's cost per beneficiary for each activity to (ii) the base level ratio. A base level ratio of $4,000 for all public facilities, $8,500 for housing, and $14,500 for relocation has been established by ADECA. Applicants with ratios at or below these levels for each activity will receive maximum points for these activities. For projects with more than one substantial activity, the point score will be based on the weighted average of the activity cost of all proposed substantial activities. The cost beneficiary ratio will be computed based only on the amount of requested CDBG dollars.

The rating forms that will be used to score Competitive applications will be included with the application materials.

**APPLICATIONS FOR THE COMMUNITY ENHANCEMENT FUND**

The purpose of the Community Enhancement Fund is to allow the State the flexibility to fund important projects through an evaluation and review process. This Fund can be used to provide funding for eligible activities that communities consider important to enhance the community in a manner that is beyond providing for the more basic and essential needs, or for any other eligible CDBG activity. Examples of activities include facilities for fire protection, emergency 911 telephone service, senior centers, boys and girls clubs, recreational facilities, removal of architectural barriers, historic preservation, downtown/neighborhood revitalization, and community centers. Eligibleapplicants for the fund are all non-entitlement local governments who meet applicable Thresholds. Applications for this Fund must be submitted by the announced cut-off date.

**Criteria for Rating Community Enhancement Grants**

The Community Enhancement Fund grant applications will be reviewed by ADECA CDBG staff for compliance with a National Objective and eligibility Thresholds. The applications will be reviewed for factors that include:

1. Assessment of need for project

2. Importance of activity to community

3. Clarity of benefit to low and moderate income persons or limited clientele

4. Community involvement/efforts or joining of two or more communities to address common needs

5. Project description

6. Financial feasibility

7. Cost reasonableness

8. Capacity for operation and maintenance

9. Local match

10. Past efforts

Special consideration will be given to projects that effectively demonstrate community involvement/efforts in the design, implementation, and promotion of the project. Consideration will also be given to projects where two or more eligible applicants jointly propose to carry out activities to address their mutual needs. Depending on the nature of the needs and the type and extent of beneficiaries, a separate grant ceiling may be permitted. Funding and implementation of such joint projects will be subject to HUD rules.

The ADECA CDBG staff evaluation will be used to guide the selection of the projects, although the ADECA Director may vary from the ADECA CDBG staff evaluation when a particularly strong need is perceived. The ADECA CDBG staff evaluation will consist of two independent reviews comprised of a 0-5 point scoring scale, wherein a score of “0 points” indicates that the project is ineligible for one or more reasons, a score of “1 point” indicates a weak project, and a score of “5 points” indicates a very strong project.

A grant ceiling amount of $250,000 and a minimum grant amount of $50,000 have been established for the Community Enhancement Fund. The ADECA Director may waive either of these limits.

The Community Enhancement Fund will require a specific local match equal to or exceeding 10 percent of the amount of CDBG funds requested in the application. In a jurisdiction determined by the 2010 Census to have 1,000 or less persons, no match will be required if the applicant lacks the financial capacity to provide the match.

Community Enhancement Fund projects will be awarded based on the total highest score in decreasing order until the Fund’s monies are depleted. When funds are not available to fund all projects with similar scores, the ADECA CDBG Staff’s site evaluation will determine the project(s) to be funded.

**APPLICATIONS FOR THE PLANNING FUND**

The purpose of the Planning Fund is to assist communities having a need for comprehensive or other planning. Eligible plans include comprehensive plans, elements of comprehensive plans, downtown revitalization plans, eligible components of regional studies, or other strategies and studies important to sound and effective community growth and development. The ceiling for these grants will be $40,000 with a provision for a waiver, although applications requesting smaller amounts will be viewed more favorably unless a very substantial need or opportunity is demonstrated. A cash match of 20 percent of the project cost will be required*.* However, for jurisdictions of 1,000 or less population (as determined by the 2010 Census), the match may be waived when the applicant lacks the financial capacity. Applications will be considered on a continual basis until the cut-off date.

**Evaluation Considerations**

The Planning Fund grant awards will be made based on the following evaluation considerations:

1. How the proposed project will contribute to principally benefiting low and moderate income persons, or how the proposed project will contribute to aiding in the prevention of slums and blight.

2. The need and urgency of planning activities proposed. The State reserves the authority to not fund a project if the need or urgency is not clearly demonstrated, and if the amount requested is not appropriate for the plan or the size of the planning area involved.

3. How the proposed project will contribute to the development of a planning process which will serve as a guide for orderly and/or consistent growth and community development.

4. How the proposed project will aid in, or contribute to, the involvement or creation of various community groups, advisory councils, planning/zoning districts, redevelopment authorities, etc., in the ongoing planning process.

5. The amount of funds requested relative to the size of the community, the complexity of the proposed elements, and the final product. This consideration will be particularly important where larger grant requests are involved.

6. The community’s prior year grants received, as well as implementation of prior planning efforts.

## **APPLICATIONS FOR THE ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT FUND**

The purpose of the Economic Development Fund (ED Fund) is to allow the State to fund activities necessary to take advantage of economic development opportunities that would result in the creation or retention of jobs. In addition to PY2020 money allocated for the ED Fund, approximately $120,000 is expected in Program Income from earlier loans that will be available for funding of ED Fund projects or for making payments on Section 108 Loans Guarantees. Also, ED Float Loans will be covered in this section, since ED Float Loans will be used only for economic development. However, funds used for short-term grants, or ED Float Loans, will come from all categories of grants. The ED Fund projects will be funded under the following four distinct categories: (1) ED Grants, (2) ED Incubator Projects, (3) ED Loans, and (4) ED Float Loans.

The eligible ED Fund projects will be generally funded in the order they are received, regardless of the Fund category under which they fall. Eligible applicants for ED Grants, ED Loans, and ED Float Loans are all non-entitlement local governments, provided other applicable thresholds are met. The applicable grant ceilings and minimums for ED Fund projects will be as cited earlier in the section on grant ceilings. The rules and requirements which will govern ED Grants, ED Loans, and ED Float Loans are spelled out under respective headings in the following paragraphs.

**ED GRANTS**

Eligible applicants may apply for ED Grants to provide land, facilities, and infrastructure such as water lines, sewer lines, rail spurs, docks, cranes, access roads, etc., to facilitate creation and/or retention of jobs by a new or existing business. The eligible applicants may also apply for grants to assist a public, private, nonprofit, or such other entity including a business in support of an economic development project that will result in the creation of jobs, including jobs for unemployed, under-employed, and recipients of welfare assistance. The State will exercise maximum flexibility and maximum controls in considering activities that will have a direct and significant impact on the creation of jobs. The assistance to public, private, or any such entity may be in the form of a grant, a loan, or a deferred payment loan, and may pay for activities eligible under the CDBG Program including day care and related facilities, transportation, and operations. A grant ceiling of $200,000 and a floor of $50,000 will apply. Applications may be submitted anytime during the program period, and applications will be funded on an "as needed" basis. The State will maintain the right to award or deny funding of any application during the program period, depending on the quality of the project, benefit to low and moderate income communities, the results of past projects, or on considerations such as labor supply, wage levels, environmental effects, etc. The State may waive the $200,000 grant ceiling if the merit of the project shows a significant long-term economic benefit for the State.

In rare and exceptional cases, the State may award an ED Grant using ED Fund, Recaptured Fund, Program Income, or other Funds in support of Section 108 Loan Guarantee projects. ED Grants may be used toward loan payments, debt retirement, and other eligible purposes. The amount and appropriateness of ED Grants may take into consideration factors such as the size of the project, magnitude of local support, overall impact, and unique features associated with the project. Projects involving ED Grants will be governed by Section 108 Loan Guarantee requirements, and may be granted exemptions from the Threshold requirements.

The Threshold requirements for ED Grants are listed below. These Thresholds are in addition to overall Thresholds listed earlier in this PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan.

**Thresholds**

1. The proposed activities must be associated with the location of a new business or an expansion of an existing business generally creating 15 or more jobs. Projects proposing job retention will generally not qualify for ED Grants unless, in the opinion of the State, significant job losses will have a long-term detrimental effect on the community and low and moderate income people. For projects involving job creation or retention without a capital expansion, the State may disregard such expansion requirement if, in the opinion of the State, significant economic impact and benefit to low and moderate income persons merit such a decision.

2. The applicant must have a commitment from the business to create and/or retain the jobs as described in the application.

3. The project must generally fall in the SIC Code 20 through 39, or consist of major warehousing or distribution centers, or such other activities having a prospect of significant economic impact.

4. At least 51 percent of the project’s beneficiaries specified in the application must be persons of low and moderate income.

5. The project must include a local match of at least 20 percent of the amount requested in the ED Grant application. This amount may be eliminated for projects when the applicant's population, as determined by the 2010 Census, was 1,000 or less, and the applicant lacks the financial capacity to provide the match. Under extremely extenuating circumstances, the ADECA Director may provide a waiver to the local match requirement.

6. The proposed project must not involve intrastate relocation of a business, except when such relocation may have been necessitated due to inadequacies associated with the existing location and a move to a new location will result in a greater number of jobs, subject to 24 CFR Part 570 prohibition on the use of CDBG assistance for job-pirating activities.

7. ED Grants will not be made in cases where construction of the private facility has already started prior to the grant award date or the earliest possible date of Release of Environmental Conditions by ADECA. If such start is unavoidable, a waiver may be granted if a request is made to ADECA to do so prior to the start of any construction activity at the project site.

**Evaluation Criteria**

Applications for ED Grants will be considered on a continual basis. Such applications will be reviewed for conformance with the Thresholds, and the funding decision will be guided by the following factors:

1. Importance of the proposed activities to the location or expansion of a business

2. Number and certainty of proposed jobs

3. Proposed local match

4. Scope of a new business or expanding business, i.e., products, product markets, current or projected employment and payroll, labor skills required

5. Urgency of proposed activities

6. Importance of the project to further welfare reform objectives

## **ED INCUBATOR PROJECTS**

The State will provide assistance to eligible communities from the ED Fund to support ED Incubator Projects that will commit to create new jobs. For the purposes of the State program, an “Incubator” is “a building and program operated either by a private entity, a nonprofit organization, or a unit of local government for the primary purpose of aiding fledgling businesses in their efforts to survive and grow during the first 3 to 5 years of existence. Such aid may come in the form of subsidized floor space, equipment, professional services, or other assistance viewed as appropriate by the State.” Eligible applicants may apply for ED Incubator Project grants anytime during the program period. A grant ceiling of $250,000 will apply. The State will maintain the right to deny funding of any ED Incubator Project, depending on the quality and/or certainty of the proposal.

**Thresholds**

Threshold requirements listed earlier in this PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan will apply to all ED Incubator Projects.

**Evaluation Criteria**

Factors to be considered in evaluating the worthiness of ED Incubator Project proposals will include:

1. Criteria or system to be set up by an “Incubator” program to assure that 51 percent of the beneficiaries of the program are low and moderate income persons.

2. Desirability of “Incubator” site

a. Proximity to a metropolitan area or other center of economic activity

b. Accessibility of jurisdiction

c. Accessibility of site

d. Quality and suitability of structure or proposed structure

e. Level of infrastructure serving site

3. Evidence of Local Support

a. Financial

b. Professional

c. Other

4. Feasibility of Program

a. Clarity of Program

b. Certainty that program will be carried out for specific period

c. Background and credentials of personnel in program

d. Nature of program

**ED LOANS**

Eligible applicants may apply for ED Loans anytime during the program period to make loans to private businesses for locating or expanding in the community and creating or retaining jobs for low and moderate income persons. ED Loans can be used for purchasing land, buildings and equipment, site improvements, construction or renovation of buildings, operating capital, or any other CDBG-eligible activity. A reasonable percentage of an ED Loan project may be a grant to cover administrative costs. Deferred payment loans will have a write-off provision. ED Loans made from the Revolving Loan Fund will be governed by the same requirements as ED Loans made from the ED Fund. ED Funds used by communities to make ED Loans to private businesses will have a payback requirement. The determination as to the local government’s disposition of the proceeds of repayment of loans will generally be made at the time an ED Loan is funded. As required by Section 104(j) of the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended, the State will, as part of all application reviews, recognize the applicant’s right to retain Program Income to the extent such income is applied to continue the activity from which such income was derived. The repayments may be allowable to the regional commissions/councils to be used for similar purposes if they are determined to be nonprofit organizations serving the development needs of the communities in non-entitlement areas. A grant ceiling of $250,000 will apply to applications requesting ED Loans, although there is a waiver provision. The State will maintain the right to deny funding of any application or activity during the program period, depending on the quality of the loan, the appropriateness of the proposed project, or the capacity of the community to undertake such a project. Threshold requirements for ED Loans are listed as follows, and are in addition to overall Thresholds listed earlier in this PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan.

**Thresholds**

1. The proposed activities generally must be associated with an economic development project creating and/or retaining permanent jobs.

2. The proposed project must not involve intrastate relocation of a business, except when such relocation may have been necessitated due to inadequacies associated with the existing location and a move to a new location will result in a greater number of jobs.

3. The applicant must have a commitment from the business to create or retain jobs.

4. Beneficiaries of ED Fund projects must be at least 51 percent low and moderate income persons.

**Evaluation Criteria**

Applications for ED Loans will be considered on a continual basis. Each application will be reviewed for conformance with the Thresholds and other regulatory requirements. The following factors will be considered in making funding decisions:

1. CDBG dollars per permanent job

2. Leverage ratio (private dollars as compared to CDBG dollars)

3. The actual number of permanent jobs to be created or retained

4. Potential for spin-off benefits

5. Job diversification

6. Loan pay-back/collateral

It is generally not the intention of the State to use CDBG funds to make loans. However, the State is retaining the ability to make loans to ensure a significant economic development opportunity is not lost due to the absence of such ability.

**ED FLOAT LOANS**

ED Float Loans are short-term loans which will be made out of appropriated, but unexpended, CDBG program funds (such funds may be from any fiscal year) that may have been allocated to specific program activities. The purpose of ED Float Loans is to allow the State to fund activities necessary to take advantage of economic development opportunities which will principally benefit low and moderate income persons. ED Float Loan funds used for short-term loans will come from all Fund categories of grants. A reasonable amount of Program Income or Recaptured Funds may be used to provide a grant to administer an ED Float Loan. As ED Float Loans are repaid, the repayment of principal will be used to restore all Funds from which the monies initially came, while the interest will generally be used to increase the State's CDBG ED Fund. As is indicated above under the Section on ED Loans, the State will recognize the local government's right to retain Program Income when such income is to be applied to continue the activity from which the income was derived. The amount of funds available for the ED Float Loan program will be determined by careful monitoring of the fund flow needs of the CDBG program. Because the State recognizes that the ED Float Loan program entails some risk, each request will be analyzed on the basis of the need of grants previously funded. ED Float Loans will be made only after it has been determined, to the maximum extent possible, that the amount and term of any ED Float Loan will not commit the State's letter of credit balance to the degree that other previously-funded grants are delayed or jeopardized. ED Float Loans may come from more than one year's funds with the amount from one year being less than the minimum. Eligible applicants for ED Float Loans are all non-entitlement local governments that meet eligibility Thresholds listed previously herein this PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan.

The ED Float Loan program will be governed by the following requirements:

**Program Objective**

A primary objective of the ED Float Loan program is to expand economic opportunities, principally for persons of low and moderate income. Normally, the program will be used only to aid in the creation of new jobs and on projects where there is likely to be a substantial economic development impact. In exceptional circumstances the ED Float Loan program may be used to help retain jobs. Of the jobs to be created or retained, at least 51 percent must be occupied by or made available to low and moderate income persons. If ED Float Loans are made in order to retain jobs, the applicant must clearly demonstrate that without CDBG assistance the jobs would be lost.

**Eligible Activities**

ED Float Loans can be used to finance any necessary activity, including acquisition, site preparation, new construction, renovation, purchase of machinery and equipment, working capital, refinancing, and other CDBG-eligible activities approved by the State.

**Loan Amounts and Terms**

The minimum ED Float Loan amount shall be $1 Million, and the maximum ED Float Loan amount shall be $10 Million. These maximum and minimum loan amounts may be waived by the State when significant long-term economic benefits for low and moderate income persons are involved. The loan term will be for one year, and can be extended for one additional year. Interest earned on ED Float Loans will be treated as Program Income, and will be used for CDBG-eligible activities.

**Evaluation Criteria**

Applications for ED Float Loans will be considered on a continual basis. However, due to the unique nature of the ED Float Loan program, the State intends to fund only a limited number of ED Float Loan projects. Prior to accepting any application, the State will require a thorough review of the project with the State. ED Float Loan funding decisions will be based on the following factors:

1. Conformance with the National Objective

2. Loan security, which security shall be in the form of an irrevocable letter of credit or such other security acceptable to the State

3. Number of jobs involved

4. Private investment

5. Unemployment/community distress

6. Job diversification

7. Indirect/spin-off benefits

## **SECTION 108 LOAN GUARANTEES**

The purpose of the Section 108 Loan Guarantee program is to provide communities with an opportunity to seek loan guarantees to finance economic development activities as permitted in Title I of the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended. Guarantees must be approved by the Secretary of HUD. The applicable ceiling is $10 Million per project, with a waiver provision. No more than the HUD-established limit will be committed annually. Eligible applicants are all non-entitlement communities who meet the Thresholds listed earlier in this PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan, as well as those Thresholds listed below. For projects with significant economic impact, the State may use the ED Fund, Recaptured Fund, Program Income, or other Funds to grant an appropriate amount toward Section 108 Loan Guarantee payments and for debt retirement.

**Thresholds**

1. The proposed activities generally must be associated with an economic development project creating and/or retaining permanent jobs.

2. The proposed project must not involve intrastate relocation of a business, except when such relocation may have been necessitated due to inadequacies associated with the existing location and a move to a new location will result in a greater number of jobs.

3. The applicant must have a commitment from the business to create or retain jobs and make private investment as described in the application. In those instances where a business has not yet been identified, the applicant must commit to create a certain number of jobs within a specified amount of time acceptable to the State.

4. Beneficiaries of Section 108 Loan Guarantee projects must be at least 51 percent low and moderate income persons.

5. The applicant shall guarantee the required loan repayments should the participating business default.

**Evaluation Criteria**

Applications for Section 108 Loan Guarantees will be considered on a continual basis, since opportunities for economic development may arise at any time. Section 108 Loan Guarantees will be evaluated in accordance with 24 CFR Part 570, the Section 108 Final Rule, along with consideration being given to the following:

1. Section 108 dollars per permanent job;

2. Actual number of jobs to be created or retained;

3. Potential for spin-off benefits.

## **ELIGIBLE ACTIVITIES**

Eligible activities under the State’s CDBG program are all activities listed as eligible under the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended, except public service activities proposed separately or jointly with other non-service type activities will generally be available only in rare and unique situations.

ESTIMATED FUNDS FOR ACTIVITIES BENEFITING

LOW AND MODERATE INCOME PERSONS

The Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended, requires that the State furnish its citizens with "the estimated amount (of funds) proposed to be used for activities that will benefit persons of low and moderate income." The State estimates that at least 80 percent of its PY2020 CDBG funds will be used for activities that primarily benefit low and moderate income persons. The remaining 20 percent of PY2020 CDBG funds are anticipated to be used for the prevention or elimination of slums and blight (such as the Planning Fund grants), and to assist communities with imminent threats to public health and safety when no other financial resources are available.

**ALABAMA’S PLAN FOR MINIMIZING DISPLACEMENT**

**FROM USE OF CDBG FUNDS**

The Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended, requires that the State furnish citizens with its “plans for minimizing displacement of persons as a result of activities assisted with such funds and to assist persons actually displaced.” The following four elements shall serve as the State of Alabama’s “Plan for Minimizing Displacement for Programs Utilizing U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development Funds.”

1. Minimizing Displacement: The State will discourage applicants from designing programs that involve extensive displacement. Applicants should displace persons and businesses only when there is no reasonable alternative to accomplishing the purposes of their program. The State's rating system addresses the higher costs of programs which involve displacement by making more expensive solutions to problems less competitive.

2. Persons Actually Displaced: Applicants shall plan for the probability of displacement in program design by requesting sufficient funds to accommodate the costs of displacement. Grantees shall provide from CDBG, or their own resources, for the reasonable costs associated with all displacement necessary to carry out the purposes of the grantee’s program.

3. Local Plan for Grant Recipients: The State of Alabama requires that that all localities applying HUD funds through the State certify that, “The City/County will minimize displacement of persons as a result of activities with CDBG funds and will assist persons actually displaced as a result of such activities.” Further, upon funding, all recipients shall be required to keep a local Plan for Minimizing Displacement in the program files.

4. Grievance Procedure: The State will follow the grievance procedure identified in the Complaints section of the State’s Citizen Participation Plan.

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_End of PY2020 CDBG Action Plan\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

**HOME**: For the HOME Program, please see the **PY2020 HOME Action Plan** at **ATTACHMENT 4** for information regarding selection criteria, allocation of resources, threshold factors, and outcome expectations.

**ESG**: The information regarding the ESG Program's selection criteria, allocation of resources, threshold factors, and outcome expectations allowed under the McKinney-Vento Homeless Assistance Act, as amended, is as follows:

**STATE OF ALABAMA**

**PY2020 ESG ONE-YEAR ANNUAL ACTION PLAN**

**History**

The Emergency Shelter Grant Program was first enacted under Title V of the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development’s (HUD) appropriation act for the fiscal year 1987, and was fully established by the Stewart B. McKinney Homeless Assistance Act in 1988. The Homeless Emergency Assistance and Rapid Transition to Housing (HEARTH) Act of 2009 amended the McKinney-Vento Homeless Assistance Act. The HEARTH Act included major revisions to the Emergency Shelter Grant Program, essentially changing it to the Emergency Solutions Grants (ESG) Program. This is a program that may provide assistance to all areas of the state. ESG funds are used to upgrade existing homeless facilities and domestic abuse shelters; to help meet the operating costs of such facilities; to provide essential services to both sheltered and unsheltered homeless persons; to help prevent homelessness; to re-house homeless persons; and to assist in the costs of administering Homeless Management Information System activities.

**Distribution of Funds**

The ESG Program is administered by the Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs (ADECA) and will be utilized to provide assistance to homeless persons and victims of domestic abuse as defined under the Stewart B. McKinney Homeless Assistance Act, as amended. The State will receive $2,719,098 in PY2020 ESG funds. The State will allocate funds based on the quality of applications received from local units of government and private nonprofit organizations. No portion of these funds will be set aside for specific purposes. ESG dollars must be matched on a dollar for dollar basis by subrecipients. However, the State is incorporating into this Plan the option allowed by law and regulations to forgive up to $100,000 in required match when circumstances of extreme need indicate this is appropriate. The State will consider the urgency, need, and distress of the applicant when making such decisions.

The stated allocation amount is the amount that ADECA anticipates receiving from HUD under the respective fiscal year’s federal budget. However, this amount can increase due to the award of supplemental allocation(s) or decrease as and when determined by HUD. Upon receipt of the final annual allocation amount, ADECA will adjust the distribution of funds up or down by approximately the same percentage; the exception being the distribution of “State Administration” funds which will conform to HUD’s rule. ADECA will also update the Annual Action Plan to reflect ADECA’s actual fiscal year allocation.

**Pre-Award Costs**

The State requests permission to receive reimbursement for administration costs incurred prior to the award date of the agreement between HUD and ADECA. The costs would include eligible functions performed by ADECA’s staff members during the State’s administration of the ESG Program.

**Thresholds**

No applications will be accepted under any of the following circumstances:

● The applicant owes the state or federal government money and no repayment arrangement is in place.

● Disallowed costs have resulted from an ADECA review or audit and no resolution is finalized.

● The applicant has an open ESG grant from FY2018 or an earlier year.

● The private nonprofit organization (acting as the applicant or the second-tier subrecipient) does not meet the following criteria:

● is a secular or religious organization described in section 501 (c) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986;

● is exempt from taxation under subtitle A of the Code;

● has an accounting system and a voluntary board; and

● practices nondiscrimination in the provision of assistance.

Where eligibility for the grant is subject to close-out of earlier grants, acceptable closeout documents which require no changes must have been received by ADECA by a date determined by ADECA for the grant to be considered closed out.

**Grant Ceilings**

In order to address needs throughout the State, the Program will use a grant ceiling of $200,000 for applicants that will serve a single jurisdiction. A single jurisdiction is defined as one municipality or one county serving both municipalities and unincorporated communities within that county. An applicant that will serve multiple counties will have a grant ceiling of $400,000. Demonstrated need, prior performance, capacity, and other factors may be used to determine the actual award amount. An applicant may not be listed as a second-tier subrecipient in another application. However, a second-tier subrecipient may be listed as a second-tier subrecipient in more than one application. In the event that all funds are not awarded through the one-time competitive application process, the State may negotiate with applicants to utilize all current year funds. Initiation of negotiations will be done by the State based on (1) demonstrated need; (2) prior performance; and (3) other available resources. Grant ceilings may be waived in efforts to utilize all current year funds.

**Recaptured Funds**

Recaptured funds consist of any funds returned to the State during the program year, except Program Income as defined by applicable regulations. The Director, at his or her discretion, will use an appropriate amount of recaptured funds or unutilized prior year funds to assist eligible and fundable projects from the program year in which the funds are returned. The State may negotiate with subrecipients to reallocate all recaptured funds and unutilized prior year funds.

In the event of the availability of recaptured or unutilized prior year funds, subrecipients that have not exceeded the grant ceilings will be notified first. Subrecipients will submit a written response of their interest in receiving the recaptured or unutilized prior year funds. If all funds are not awarded after the first notification, the remaining subrecipients will be allowed to submit a written response expressing their interest in receiving the recaptured or unutilized prior year funds. Grant ceilings may be waived in efforts to award all recaptured or unutilized prior year funds.

Factors to be considered when reallocating funds include: (1) estimated number of program participants to be served; (2) impact on the community if the persons are not served; (3) other extenuating or unusual circumstances which may have necessitated the additional funding, (4) prior performance of the subrecipients’ grant administration, (5) the subrecipients’ demonstrated ability to expend funds in a timely manner, and (6) the subrecipients’ ability to supply the required matching funds.

**Eligible Activities**

ESG funds may be used for the following activities allowed under the McKinney-Vento Homeless Assistance Act, as amended:

**Street Outreach:** Assistance provided must serve unsheltered homeless persons who are neither willing nor able to access housing, emergency shelter, or an appropriate health facility. The total amount that may be used for street outreach and emergency shelter expenditures combined cannot exceed the greater of:

● 60 percent of that fiscal year’s total ESG grant award **or**

● the amount of the State’s FY2010 grant funds committed to street outreach and emergency shelter activities.

Eligible costs include:

1. Engagement – Activities to locate, identify, and build relationships with unsheltered homeless persons in an effort to provide intervention, immediate support, and connections with mainstream social services, homeless assistance programs, and/or housing programs.

2. Case Management – Services include the cost of assessing service and housing needs. Case managers will arrange, coordinate, and monitor the delivery of individualized services in order to meet the needs of the program participants.

3. Emergency Health Services – Eligible costs include the direct outpatient treatment of medical conditions. Services are provided by licensed medical professionals operating in community-based settings and other places where unsheltered homeless persons reside. ESG funds may be used only if other appropriate health services are unavailable or inaccessible in the area.

4. Emergency Mental Health Services – Eligible costs include the direct outpatient treatment of mental health conditions by licensed medical professionals operating in community-based settings and other places where unsheltered homeless persons reside.

5. Transportation – Eligible costs include travel by social workers, medical professionals, outreach workers, or other service providers when the travel takes place during the provision of eligible street outreach services.

6. Services to Special Populations – Eligible costs include eligible essential services that have been tailored to address the special needs of people living with HIV/AIDS, homeless youth, and/or victims of domestic violence and related crimes/threats.

**Emergency Shelter:** The types of assistance include providing essential services to homeless individuals or families in emergency shelters, operating costs for emergency shelters, costs associated with renovating buildings to be used as emergency shelter for homeless individuals and families, and assistance required under the Uniform Relocation Assistance and Real Property Acquisition Policies Act of 1970 (URA). Staff costs related to carrying out emergency shelter activities are eligible. The total amount that may be used for street outreach and emergency shelter expenditures combined cannot exceed the greater of:

● 60 percent of that fiscal year’s total ESG grant award **or**

● the amount of the State’s FY2010 grant funds committed to street outreach and emergency shelter activities.

Eligible costs include:

1. Essential Services – Case management, child care, life skills services, employment assistance and job training, education services, legal services, transportation, substance abuse treatment services, outpatient health services, mental health services, and services for special populations.

2. Shelter Operations – Rent, facility maintenance, utilities, food, insurance, furnishings, security, equipment, fuel, and supplies necessary for the operation of the emergency shelter. Hotel or motel vouchers are eligible only when no appropriate emergency shelter is available.

3. Renovation – Costs associated with renovating buildings to be used as emergency shelter for homeless individuals and families including labor, materials, tools, and other costs including soft costs. The emergency shelter must be owned by a private nonprofit organization or a governmental entity. Types of renovation include:

a. Conversion - A change in the use of a building to an emergency shelter for the homeless, where the cost of conversion and any rehabilitation costs exceed 75 percent of the value of the building after rehabilitation. (If ESG funds are used for conversion, the facility must be used as a shelter for the homeless for at least a ten-year period.)

b. Major Rehabilitation – Rehabilitation that costs in excess of 75 percent of the value of the building before rehabilitation. (Where ESG funds are used for this purpose, the building must be used as a homeless shelter for at least a ten-year period.)

c. Other Renovation – Rehabilitation that involves costs of 75 percent or less of the value of the building before rehabilitation. (Where ESG funds are used for this purpose, the building must be used as a homeless shelter for at least a three-year period.)

Value of the building means the monetary value assigned to a building by an independent real estate appraiser, or as otherwise reasonably established by the subrecipient or the second-tier subrecipient.

4. Assistance Required under URA – Costs of providing URA assistance, including relocation payments and other assistance to persons displaced by a project assisted with ESG funds.

**Homelessness Prevention:** Assistance may be provided to individuals and families who meet HUD’s definition of at risk or at imminent risk of homelessness. Individuals and families must have an income below 30% of the Area Median Income. Staff salaries related to service provision are eligible.

Eligible costs include:

1. Rental Assistance – Assistance may be short- or medium-term. Short- term assistance may be provided for up to 3 months. Medium-term assistance may be provided for 4 to 24 months. Assistance may be provided during any 3-year period, including a one-time payment for up to 6 months of the tenant’s portion of rental arrears.

2. Housing Relocation and Stabilization Services – Consists of two types of assistance: financial assistance and services.

a. Financial Assistance – ESG funds may be used to pay utility companies, housing owners, and other third parties for the following types of costs: rental application fees, security deposits, last month’s rent, utility deposits, utility payments, and moving costs.

b. Services – ESG funds may be used to pay the costs of providing the following services:

1. Housing Search and Placement – Activities or services necessary to assist program participants in locating, obtaining, and retaining suitable permanent housing.

2. Housing Stability Case Management – Services necessary to assess, arrange, coordinate, and monitor the delivery of individualized services to facilitate housing stability.

3. Mediation – Mediation between the program participant and the owner or person(s) with whom the program participant currently resides to prevent the program participant from losing permanent housing in which they currently reside.

4. Legal Services – Services necessary to resolve a legal problem that prohibits the program participant from obtaining or maintaining permanent housing.

5. Credit Repair – Services necessary to assist program participants with critical skills related to household budgeting, money management, accessing a free personal credit report, and resolving personal credit problems.

**Rapid Re-Housing:** Assistance may be provided to individuals and families who meet HUD’s definition of being literally homeless. Staff salaries related to service provision are eligible.

Eligible costs are the same as those for Homelessness Prevention.

**Homeless Management Information System (HMIS):** HMIS is a statutory requirement of the HEARTH Act. Victim service providers cannot participate in HMIS. Legal services organizations may choose not to participate in HMIS. Providers that do not participate in HMIS must use a comparable database that produces unduplicated reports.

Eligible costs include purchasing or leasing equipment or computer hardware; purchasing software licenses; obtaining technical support; leasing office space; overhead charges such as electricity, phone, water, gas, and high-speed data transmission necessary to operate the HMIS; salaries necessary to operate the HMIS; travel to attend HUD-sponsored and HUD-approved training on HMIS and programs authorized by Title IV of the McKinney-Vento Homeless Assistance Act; travel costs to conduct intake; and paying participation fees charged by the HMIS Lead Agency designated by the Continuum of Care to (CoC) operate the area’s HMIS.

**Administration:** Administration includes the activities necessary to administer the grant in compliance with program objectives and regulations.

Eligible administrative costs include staff to operate the program, preparation of progress reports, audits, and monitoring of subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients. This does not include staff and overhead costs directly related to carrying out other ESG eligible activities. No more than 7.5 percent of the State’s grant may be spent for administrative costs.

**Obstacles to Addressing Underserved Needs**

Various obstacles to addressing underserved community needs exist across the State. In the rural counties, transportation is a major issue. Nonexistent public transportation limits access to mainstream resources. Dwindling funding for mainstream resources at various levels of government further negatively impact the needs of persons experiencing homelessness. The shortage of affordable permanent housing presents another obstacle. Job loss, unemployment, and rising healthcare are also obstacles.

**Proposed Activities**

The 2019 point-in-time surveys for the State of Alabama documented 3,261 homeless persons. Of those, 1,191 were unsheltered and 2,070 were sheltered in emergency shelters, transitional shelters, or safe havens. Because these numbers indicate needs for both sheltered and unsheltered homeless persons, the State has identified additional housing resources and case management services as priority needs in its Consolidated Plan. In an effort to address these needs, the State has chosen to allow applicants to request funding for all eligible activities.

For homeless assistance activities (emergency shelter and street outreach), the objective is to create a suitable living environment. The outcome is availability/accessibility.

For homelessness prevention and rapid re-housing activities, the objective is to provide decent affordable housing. The outcome is affordability.

**Application Process**

The application submission date for ESG funds is July 10, 2020 at noon. Applicants are limited to local units of government and private nonprofit organizations. The State may exercise discretion to fund requests fully or partially, if so warranted, to maximize impact on the State’s homeless and other ESG-eligible clientele. The State may conduct site visits to potential subrecipients. The site visits may influence funding decisions. Funds will be awarded competitively based on the factors reviewed below.

1. Identification of Homeless Assistance Needs: 20 Points

Applicants will identify the homeless assistance needs they propose to address for their service area including the needs of other eligible clientele such as victims of domestic violence. Applicants should specifically address the needs of the unsheltered homeless persons in their service area. They should use quantifiable data, specific to their service area, to the maximum extent possible. Data should include the number of individuals and families actually served during the last calendar year.

2. Applicant’s Strategy to Address Homeless Problems: 20 Points

Applicants will describe their strategy for addressing homeless problems. They will provide specific data quantifying the types of assistance or services provided to homeless individuals and families or those persons at risk of homelessness during the last calendar year**.** Applicants will estimate the number of participants they propose to assist in relation to the types of assistance to be provided. They should explain their strategy for targeting funds to the neediest persons or to the geographic or functional areas where funds may have the greatest impact.

3. Capacity and Coordination: 20 Points

Applicants will describe their federal grant management and administrative capacity, especially that of all second-tier subrecipients, if any. Provide specific details relating to direct or related experience with service provision to homeless individuals and families or those at-risk of homelessness. Applicants will provide their plan to coordinate and integrate ESG-funded activities with other programs targeted to serving homeless persons and with mainstream resources for which program participants may be eligible.

4. Participation in a Continuum of Care: 20 Points

The applicant will demonstrate a thorough understanding of the “continuum of care” concept and explain how the services provided by it or its second-tier subrecipients are in line with this concept. This will include information concerning membership in an existing Continuum of Care Homeless Coalition. Explain the levels of participation for the applicant and that of the second-tier subrecipients regarding continuum initiatives, activities, and programs. The applicant will provide details regarding the strategies of the particular continuum for serving the homeless. The applicant will provide information regarding the agencies’ utilization of the continuum’s coordinated assessment system.

5. Match: 10 Points

Points will be given based on the clarity of proposed match. Match (in-kind or cash) must be explained as to how its use relates to the activities allowed under the McKinney-Vento Homeless Assistance Act, as amended. Match must be verified to include resolutions and letters detailing sources of funds. If match comes from the city or the county, then the source of funds (general fund) must be identified. Letters from banks, organizations, or donors specifying donated items will be needed. Volunteer hours and fundraising efforts will need to be discussed in enough detail to establish validity. The service area or activities for which volunteer hours will be used must be clearly indicated.

6. Budget: 10 Points

The budget narrativemust consist of a thorough explanation of activities involved with the request. Each budget category (Administration, Street Outreach, Emergency Shelter, Homelessness Prevention, Rapid Re-Housing, and HMIS) must give a detailed description of costs. The applicant’s budget must be the aggregate of the second-tier subrecipients’ budgets. In addition to the budget forms, each agency for which funds are requested should submit its annual budget that shows the source and amount of other funds received.

TOTAL POINTS AVAILABLE: 100 Points

**Process for Making Sub-awards**

Applications should provide the applicants’ strategies to provide emergency shelter, street outreach, homelessness prevention, and rapid re-housing assistance. Project reviews will include the following criteria:

● demonstrated need for assistance in the service area;

● plan to provide services to the target population;

● capacity to carry out program requirements;

● activities to be performed; and

● coordination with local agencies, including the CoC, that serve similar target populations.

If necessary, the State may request additional information to assist with reviews.

**Tie Breaker**

In the event of tied scores where funding is not available to all applicants, ADECA’s Director will exercise discretion in funding requests with the most impact. The Director may also exercise discretion in adjusting funding awards to serve needs in a greater number of communities without significantly reducing the effectiveness of proposed programs.

**Monitoring Plan**

ADECA staff will monitor each ESG grant on-site at least once prior to project close-out. Areas reviewed for compliance include adherence to the Program’s national objective and eligibility requirements, progress and timeliness, citizen participation, environmental, shelter standards, housing habitability standards, rent reasonableness, affirmative outreach, fair housing, equal employment opportunity, procurement, and financial management.

After each monitoring visit, written correspondence will be sent to the subrecipient describing the results of the review in sufficient detail to clearly describe the areas that were covered and the basis for the conclusions. Monitoring determinations range from “acceptable” to “finding” with appropriate corrective measures imposed. Corrective measures may include certifications that inadequacies will be resolved, documentary evidence that corrective actions have been instituted, or reimbursement of disallowed costs.

If the subrecipient has not responded within 30 days after the date of ADECA’s letter, ADECA staff will work with the subrecipient through phone calls, e-mails, or written correspondence to obtain the requested information. No grant can be closed until all monitoring findings have been satisfactorily resolved.

ADECA maintains an “ESG Projects Schedule” spreadsheet which is used as a tracking system to ensure each ESG grant is monitored at least once prior to close-out. Monitoring visits will be scheduled at the time when at least 40 percent of the funds have been drawn. This spreadsheet is also used to track monitoring findings, receipt of the requested responses, and the date of project close-out.

ADECA retains the option to schedule additional monitoring visits as may be necessitated by problems identified in the monitoring visit or when grant conditions demonstrate a need for additional ADECA review. Further, ADECA may also incorporate additional monitoring and review techniques not listed here in order to ensure program compliance.

**Consultation with Continuums of Care**

The State and the CoCs in its jurisdiction mutually agreed to maintain the following outcomes developed in 2012 for the ESG Program.

1. Determining how to allocate ESG funds for eligible activities:

a. Membership in a CoC – Agencies interested in applying for ESG funding must be active, participating members of the local CoC.

b. Service Provision – Services provided by those agencies must meet an established goal of the local CoC.

c. Capacity – Those agencies must have demonstrated their capacity to carryout ESG or similar program activities.

d. Collaboration - Those agencies must collaborate with local agencies that serve similar target populations.

e. Coordination - Those agencies must coordinate with other agencies that provide mainstream resources to similar target populations.

2. Developing the Performance Standards for activities funded under ESG:

a. Agencies funded with ESG funds must utilize written intake forms that clearly document eligibility for ESG assistance and homeless status at program entry and program exit.

b. Funded agencies must report client data in HMIS unless the agency is a victim service provider or legal service provider. In such cases, the funded agencies must report client data in a comparable database.

c. Funded agencies must set measurable targets to be accomplished throughout the life of the program.

d. Funded agencies and their respective CoC will periodically monitor program progress of all ESG-funded activities to document:

1. impact of ESG-funded projects;  
 2. number of persons served by ESG-funded projects; and

3. number of program participants obtaining mainstream benefits such as Temporary Assistance to Needy Families, Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Programs, VA Health and Pension Benefits, Supplemental Security Income/Social Security Disability Insurance, and Medicaid.

3. Developing funding, policies, and procedures for the operation and administration of the HMIS:

*PromisSE,* a web-based data management system, serves as a multi- implementation of HMIS. Every continuum in the state, with the exception of the Homeless Care Council of Northwest Alabama, utilizes *PromisSE*. *PromisSE* is operated under a Steering Committee which consists of members of each continuum across the states of Alabama and Florida. *PromisSE* has established policies and procedures. Funding for HMIS and related activities and costs will be capped at 5 percent of the grant award to individual subrecipients.

**Written Standards for Provision of ESG Assistance**

Because the needs of program participants and their access to available assistance vary across the State, the State will require its subrecipients to establish and implement their own written program standards. Program standards must not be designed to discriminate against any program participant. Program standards must be applied consistently to every program participant. At a minimum, program standards must include the following:

1. Policies and procedures for evaluating individuals’ and families’ eligibility for ESG assistance.

2. Policies and procedures for coordination among homelessness prevention and rapid re-housing assistance providers, emergency shelter providers, essential service providers, other homeless assistance providers, and mainstream service and housing providers.

3. Policies and procedures for determining and prioritizing which eligible individuals and families will receive homelessness prevention assistance and which eligible individuals and families will receive rapid re-housing assistance.

4. Standards for determining the length of time a particular program participant will be provided with rental assistance and if and how the amount of that assistance will be adjusted over time.

5. Standards for determining the share of rent and utilities’ costs that each program participant must pay, if any, while receiving homelessness prevention or rapid re-housing assistance.

6. Standards for determining the type, amount, and duration of housing stabilization and/or relocation services to provide a program participant. Include the limits, if any, on the homelessness prevention or rapid re-housing assistance that each program participant may receive (maximum amount of assistance, maximum number of months, or maximum number of times the program participants may receive assistance).

7. Standards for targeting and providing essential services related to street outreach activities. Include the limits, if any, on the street outreach assistance that each program participant may receive (maximum amount of assistance, maximum number of months, or maximum number of times the program participants may receive assistance).

8. Policies and procedures for admission, diversion, referral, and discharge by emergency sheltersassisted under ESG, including standards regarding length of stay, if any, and safeguards to meet the safety and shelter needs of special populations and individuals and families who have the highest barriers to housing and are likely to be homeless the longest. Special populations include victims of domestic violence, dating violence, sexual assault, and stalking.

9. Policies and procedures for assessing, prioritizing, and reassessing individuals’ and families’ needsfor essential services related to emergency shelter.

10. Procedures to guarantee that reasonable steps are taken to ensure meaningful access to program activities for persons of limited English proficiency.

11. Standards for terminating assistance. Include requirements of a formal process to terminate assistance. At a minimum, the process should contain:

● a written notice to the participant stating the reason for termination of assistance;

● a review of the decision, where the participant is given the opportunity to present written or oral objections; and

● prompt written notice of the final decision to the participant.

**Performance Standards**

Funded agencies and their respective CoC will periodically monitor Program progress of all ESG-funded activities to document:

● impact of ESG-funded projects;

● number of persons served by ESG-funded projects; and

● number of program participants obtaining mainstream benefits such as Temporary Assistance to Needy Families, Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Programs, VA Health and Pension Benefits, Supplemental Security Income/Social Security Disability Insurance, and Medicaid.

**Outcome Measures**

Outcome measures will be determined by performance indicators. The State chose not to develop performance indicators because its ESG Program will be implemented in different geographic areas with various needs, social services programs, and degrees of access to services. The subrecipients will develop performance indicators that best depict program accomplishments for their local areas. Performance indicators specific to geographic areas will be evaluated to determine Program outcomes.

**Centralized or Coordinated Assessment**

Each CoC has an established centralized or coordinated assessment system for its service area. Implementation of the systems varies by continuum. All ESG-funded projects utilize the coordinated assessment system developed by the local CoC.

**Requirements for recipients who plan to use the risk factor under paragraph (1) (iii) (G) of the “at risk of homelessness” definition**

If the recipient plans to serve persons “at risk of homelessness”, based on the risk factor “otherwise lives in housing that has characteristics associated with instability and increased risk of homelessness” describe specific characteristics associated with instability and increased risk of homelessness.

The State accepts the following conditions to be indicative of housing instability and increased risk of homelessness:

1. documented mental health conditions that limit or prohibit a person’s ability to work;

2. documented physical health conditions that limit or prohibit a person’s ability to work;

3. documented substance abuse that limits or prohibits a person’s ability to work;

4. person has a criminal background; or

5. occurrences of domestic violence or abuse.

**One-year goals and specific action steps for reducing and ending homelessness through:**

*Reaching out**to homeless persons (especially unsheltered persons) and assessing their individual needs*

The point-in-time counts for 2019 showed that there were 1,191 unsheltered homeless persons in Alabama. The State’s goals are to decrease the number of unsheltered homeless persons and to increase the provision of services to them. In an effort to reach out to the unsheltered homeless persons and address their needs, the following action steps will be undertaken.

1. The ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will work more closely with the CoC groups throughout the state to identify the unsheltered homeless persons in their service areas and determine their needs.

2. In addition to their established programs, the ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will target unsheltered homeless persons in an effort to provide shelter and services to them.

3. The ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will ensure that their case managers inform the unsheltered homeless of services available to them and coordinate with those service providers in an effort to facilitate the provision of those services.

*Addressing the emergency shelter and transitional housing needs of homeless persons*

The point-in-time counts for 2019 showed that there were 2,070 homeless persons in emergency shelter and transitional housing in Alabama. The State’s goals are to decrease the number of sheltered homeless persons and to increase the provision of services to them. In a continued effort to provide services to the sheltered homeless persons and address their needs, the following action steps will be undertaken.

1. The ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will work more closely with mainstream service providers throughout the state to link the sheltered homeless persons in their service areas to the appropriate services.

2. The ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will work more closely with housing agencies to determine availability for those sheltered homeless persons exiting the system.

*Helping homeless persons (especially chronically homeless individuals and families, families with children, veterans and their families, and unaccompanied youth) make the transition to permanent housing and independent living, including shortening the period of time that individuals and families experience homelessness, facilitating access for homeless individuals and families to affordable housing units, and preventing individuals and families who were recently homeless from becoming homeless again.*

The State’s goals are to shorten the length of time any homeless person remains homeless, facilitate access to affordable housing units, and prevent reoccurrences of homelessness. However, according to the National Low Income Housing Coalition (the Coalition), Alabama lacks over 95,000 available and affordable homes for its low-to-moderate income residents. According to the Coalition, a person must earn $14.92 per hour to be able to afford a basic two-bedroom apartment. This shortage creates a huge obstacle to obtaining these goals. However, case managers working with ESG funds will continue to seek supplemental assistance for their clients by coordinating with mainstream service providers.

*Helping low-income individuals and families avoid becoming homeless, especially extremely low-income individuals and families who are: Being discharged from publicly funded institutions and systems of care, such as healthcare facilities, mental health facilities, foster care and other youth facilities, and corrections programs and institutions.*

The State’s goal is to increase awareness of permanent housing, emergency shelter, and transitional housing availability. In order to accomplish this goal, the ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will inform those publicly funded institutions of the available housing options in their service area. This information would then be made available to those persons being discharged. The ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will also work more closely with mainstream agencies serving individuals and families that are at risk for homelessness in an effort to inform them of available permanent housing, emergency shelter, and transitional housing availability.

*Receiving assistance from public and private agencies**that address housing, health, social services, employment, education, or youth needs.*

The State’s goal is that ESG subrecipients’ and second-tier subrecipients’ case managers will become more knowledgeable about the types of public and private assistance that address housing, health, social services, employment, education, and youth needs. To accomplish this goal, case managers will work more closely with mainstream service providers and private agencies which address these needs. The case managers will provide this information to their clients and assist them in obtaining other eligible assistance.

*The jurisdiction must specify the activities that it plans to undertake during the next year to* ***address the housing and supportive service needs*** *identified in accordance with §91.215(e) with respect to* ***persons who are not homeless but have other special needs.***

The Alabama Housing Finance Authority (AHFA), as the administrator of the HOME Program, provides opportunities for developer applicants to construct housing for some persons who are not homeless but may have other special needs. While AHFA does not specify what may be needed or desired in certain markets, they generally approve high quantities of housing for the elderly. Units for other persons with special needs are encouraged but not mandatory. HOME funds are not used for tenant-based rental assistance.

Information specific to the needs of non-homeless persons who may require supportive services or housing assistance is currently not reported to the State. However, to address these needs, the following steps will be taken. Where applicable, the CoC groups in the State will work towards expanding their membership to include agencies that provide services to the following persons who are non-homeless: elderly, persons with HIV/AIDS, persons with disabilities, persons with alcohol or other drug addictions, and public housing residents.

At a minimum, each continuum will coordinate with these agencies in its service area regarding the supportive services and housing needs of these persons. The continuums will summarize and prioritize these needs. Once this information is available, the continuums, service providers, and other interested agencies can begin to plan activities and coordinate efforts to address these needs.

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_End of PY2020 ESG Action Plan\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

**HOPWA**: The information regarding the HOPWA Program's selection criteria, allocation of resources, threshold factors, and outcome expectations are as follows:

**STATE OF ALABAMA**

**HOUSING OPPORTUNITIES FOR PERSONS WITH AIDS (HOPWA) PROGRAM**

**PY2020 ONE-YEAR ANNUAL ACTION PLAN**

**Introduction**

HIV/AIDS represents a significant public health issue in the United States with an estimated 1.1 million individuals currently living with the virus (CDC, 2019). There were 38,739 new cases of HIV diagnosed in the U.S. in 2017 with 52% (or 19,968) of all new diagnoses being made in the southern region (CDC, 2018). In the same year there were 13,299 individuals living with HIV in Alabama and 656 individuals newly diagnosed (ADPH, 2019). Approximately 44% of Alabamians living with HIV-positive have progressed to Stage 3 (AIDS) disease and the health department estimates that there may be as many as 2,777 undocumented cases of HIV infection in the state (ADPH, 2017). The highest number of new HIV cases in Alabama are found in the urban counties of Jefferson, Mobile, Montgomery, Madison, and Tuscaloosa, but a disproportionately high percentage of new HIV cases are being diagnosed in rural parts of the state (ADPH, 2017).

HIV/AIDS disproportionately affects African Americans, men who have sex with men (MSM), and young adults. In 2017 African Americans made up only 13% of the U.S. population but represented 42% of new HIV diagnoses nationally (CDC, 2019). The picture in Alabama is similar. African Americans comprise 27% of the state’s population but account for 64% of all HIV-positive individuals (ADPH, 2017). African-American males represent 52% of all newly diagnosed HIV cases in Alabama, and the HIV incidence rate for African-Americans was nearly six times that of Caucasians (ADPH, 2017). According to the CDC, 66% of all new HIV diagnoses in 2017 were among the MSM population with male-to-male sexual contact being the most common form of HIV transmission (CDC, 2019). Male-to-male sexual contact accounted for 68% of all new HIV transmission in Alabama in 2017 (ADPH). Young adults between the ages of twenty and twenty-nine account for 44% of Alabama’s new HIV infections each year, which represents a downward shift in age at diagnosis across the state since 2008 (ADPH, 2017). Young adult men of color represented the most affected sub-population with regards to HIV, and there has been a 12% increase in the rates of HIV among gay and bisexual Hispanic men in recent years (CDC, 2019).

There is a significant relationship between HIV and poverty in the United States. Communities with large income gaps and high rates of psychosocial disadvantage among minority populations experience disproportionately high rates of HIV infections (Pellowski et al, 2014). Improving HIV-related health disparities requires communities and health providers to address the social and structural barriers to health and healthcare (Pellowski et al, 2014). Access to stable, affordable housing for individuals living with HIV/AIDS and their families is one such structural barrier that has been shown, when addressed, to improve individual HIV health outcomes and to reduce the rates of transmission within the community (Aidala et al, 2016).

The Housing Opportunities for Persons with AIDS (HOPWA) Program is an important component of the safety network for low-income, HIV-positive Americans. Stable housing for People Living with HIV (PLWH) has been linked with improved HIV-related clinical markers, increased rates of antiretroviral therapy adherence, and longer life-expectancy (Aidala et al, 2016). Stable housing is also associated with higher rates of HIV primary care utilization and with lower rates of HIV-related emergency department visits and inpatient admissions (Aidala et al, 2016). Finally, improved housing circumstances for HIV-positive individuals have been shown to reduce HIV risk behaviors (including sexual and drug-related behaviors) and to reduce the likelihood of forward transmission of the virus (Aidala et al, 2016).

In 2015 AIDS Alabama coordinated a statewide needs assessment of those persons living with HIV in the state. Interviews were completed with four hundred ninety-eight HIV-positive individuals across the state as part of the needs assessment, and 10% of individuals were found to have no source of income. Additionally, 52% of respondents reported that their primary source of income was from SSI, and 36% of respondents received food benefits. Of the individuals interviewed, 21% reported experiencing some degree of housing insecurity within the previous six months and 12% reported moving three or more times in the previous three years. At the time of this needs assessment, African-American males and females were at an increased risk for housing instability, and 20% of respondents had experienced problems with housing. These findings demonstrate widespread economic disadvantage among the HIV-positive population in Alabama and underscore the need for HOPWA services across the state.

**HOPWA Service Coordination**

AIDS Alabama facilitates the Alabama HOPWA Program through a partnership with the member organizations that make up the AIDS Service Organization Network of Alabama (ASONA). There are currently nine members of ASONA located in regional hubs throughout the state. This partnership allows for the extension of HOPWA service to all regions of the state and to individuals living in each of the state’s 67 counties. Each of the nine ASONA member organizations participates in the statewide needs assessments (which includes focus groups and surveys conducted statewide), compiles programmatic data, and participates in developing the protocols used to administer HOPWA funds. AIDS Alabama will only make changes to the HOPWA rental assistance program after receiving input from all partnership organizations, providing at minimum a 30-day notice of change to each agency and ensuring that all changes are HUD compliant.

Below is a list of the ASONA membership agencies providing HOPWA services throughout Alabama:

* AIDS Alabama, Inc.-Birmingham, AL
* AIDS Alabama South-Mobile, AL
* Birmingham AIDS Outreach-Birmingham, AL
* Five Horizons Health Center-Tuscaloosa,
* Health Services Center-Anniston, AL
* Medical Advocacy and Outreach-Montgomery, AL
* Selma AIDS Information and Referral-Selma, AL
* Thrive Alabama, Inc.-Huntsville, AL
* Unity Wellness Center-Auburn, AL

**Summary of Client Services**

AIDS Alabama and the other ASONA membership agencies provide the following housing related services to HIV-positive individuals and their families across Alabama:

**I. Rental Assistance**

AIDS Alabama and its partner organizations facilitate three rental assistance programs across the state for the purpose of assisting clients to achieve and maintain stable housing. Descriptions of each of the programs follow:

a) **Short-Term Rent, Mortgage, and Utility Assistance (STRMU)** provides assistance to households facing a crisis or housing emergency that could result in displacement from their current housing situation or that could result in homelessness. In order to receive STRMU assistance, qualified individuals must work with a case manager to develop a housing plan designed to increase self-sufficiency and to avoid homelessness.

b) **Tenant-Based Rental Assistance (TBRA)** provides ongoing financial assistance paid to a tenant’s landlord to cover the difference between fair market rents and what the tenant can afford to pay. Tenants find their own units and may continue receiving the rental assistance as long as their income remains below the qualifying income standard and other eligibility criteria are met. In order to receive TBRA assistance, the individual must have a long-term housing plan to pursue Section 8 or other permanent, mainstream housing options.

c) **Project-Based Rental Assistance (PBRA**) offers low-income individuals with HIV/AIDS the opportunity to occupy housing units that have been developed and maintained specifically to meet the growing need for low-income units for this population.

**II. Short Term/Emergency Housing**

1. AIDS Alabama operates an emergency shelter for individuals living with HIV who are receiving substance abuse treatment through the Living in Balance Chemical Addiction Program.
2. AIDS Alabama is in the process of purchasing land adjacent to our Ensley, AL Campus with the goal of potentially increasing our short term/emergency housing.

**III. Living in Balance Chemical Addiction Program (LIBCAP)**

AIDS Alabama operates the LIBCAP to provide treatment and recovery services to adults who are HIV-positive and who have a chemical addiction problem. LIBCAP operates as an Intensive Outpatient Program (IOP) and accepts referrals for individuals living across Alabama.

**IV. Permanent Housing**

Permanent housing is available to HIV-positive individuals throughout Alabama and includes the following:

a) **Agape House and Agape II** offer permanent, apartment complex living in Birmingham for persons with HIV/AIDS. There are 25 one-bedroom units, three two-bedroom units, and two three-bedroom units in these two complexes.

b) **Magnolia Place** is located in Mobile and offers 14 two-bedroom units and a one-bedroom unit.

c) **The Mustard Seed** triplex offers three one-bedroom units in Birmingham.

d) **Alabama Rural AIDS Project (ARAP)** is a permanent supportive housing program that provides 13 units of housing in rural areas of the state through the use of TBRA vouchers. An additional house in Dadeville is also used for the project.

e) **The Le Project** offers eleven master leasing units to homeless and chronically homeless, HIV-positive individuals and families. While a participant of the Le Project, consumers are required to participate in ongoing, intensive case management, including the development of a housing case plan, coordination of mainstream services, and regular home visits.

f) **The Rapid Re-Housing and Ascension Project** offers rapid re-housing services to homeless clientele. Though the program is not limited to HIV-positive individuals, the program continues to primarily serve this population.

g) **The Transclusive Project** offers permanent supportive housing to trans-identified, chronically homeless clientele. Though the program is not limited to HIV-positive individuals, the program continues to serve this population almost exclusively.

h) AIDS Alabama is in the process of purchasing land adjacent to our Ensley, AL Campus with the potential goal of increasing our permanent housing options for individuals living with HIV.

**V. Service Enriched Housing**

Service Enriched Housing is available to HIV-positive individuals from across the state who meet the program criteria. These programs include:

a) **JASPER House** is located in Birmingham, AL, and offers 14 beds in a single room occupancy model for persons who are unable to live independently due to their dual HIV and mental illness diagnoses. All occupants are low-income. The program is funded through HUD as a HOPWA Competitive grant and is certified as an Adult Residential Care facility by the Alabama Department of Mental Health.

**HOPWA Funding and Resource Allocation**

The HUD PY2020 HOPWA Fund allocation to the State of Alabama is $2,514,357. Given the preceding statistics and needs represented, AIDS Alabama will use the PY2020 HOPWA funds for the following activities in support of the client programs outlined above:

1. Short Term Rental Mortgage and Utility Assistance

2. Tenant Based Rental Assistance

3. Facility Based Housing Subsidy - Permanent Housing

4. Facility Based Housing Subsidy - Transitional/Short Term Facilities

5. Supportive Services (including case management, support staff, housing outreach, and transportation)

6. Resource Identification

7. Housing Information

8. Technical Assistance

9. Administration.

**Each of these programs is defined in more detail below:**

**1. Short Term Rental Mortgage and Utility (STRMU) Assistance:**

Goal #1: To support a statewide Short Term Rental Mortgage and Utility (STRMU) assistance program through qualified AIDS Service Organizations.

Objective 1: Provide 50 households with emergency Short-Term Rent/Mortgage and Utility (STRMU) assistance between April 1, 2020 and March 31, 2021.

Outcome: At least 35 households will maintain stable housing and avoid homelessness because of temporary emergency situations.

Outcome: The network of AIDS Service Organizations that has formed will be maintained, ensuring any eligible Alabama resident access to HOPWA assistance.

AIDS Alabama and its ASONA partner agencies will use $111,612 to fund Short-Term Rental Mortgage Utility (STRMU) assistance on an as-needed basis across the state. Individuals will access this program by visiting AIDS Alabama or one of the eight partnering AIDS Service Organizations to complete an application with a HOPWA-certified staff member.

**2. Tenant Based Rental Assistance (TBRA):**

Goal #2: To support a statewide Tenant Based Rental Assistance (TBRA) program through qualified AIDS Service Organizations.

Objective 1: Provide 100 households with long-term, Tenant-Based Rental Assistance (TBRA) between April 1, 2020 and March 31, 2021.

Outcome: At least 100 households will be assisted so that consumers can remain in affordable, leased housing and experience housing stability.

Outcome: The network of AIDS Service Organizations that has formed will be maintained, ensuring any eligible Alabama resident access to HOPWA assistance.

AIDS Alabama will use $500,000 to fund Tenant-Based Rental Assistance (TBRA) on an as-needed basis to individuals across the state. Individuals will access this program by visiting AIDS Alabama or one of the eight partnering AIDS Service Organizations to complete an application with a HOPWA-certified staff member.

**3. Facility Based Housing Subsidy Permanent Housing:**

Goal #3: Support permanent housing through facility based housing subsidy.

Objective: AIDS Alabama will use $600,000 to subsidize the cost of permanent housing units between April 1, 2020 and March 31, 2021, serving a potential 100 PLWH and their families statewide. These funds cover furnishings, utility supplements, property management expenditures (lawn care, basic maintenance, and repair), security services, and support to ensure appropriate upkeep for all HIV-specific, permanent housing in the state as described in the previous section.

Outcome: All current residents in the various AIDS Alabama permanent housing programs will enjoy safe, secure, and stable housing.

**4. Facility Based Housing Subsidy Transitional/Short Term Housing:**

Goal #4: Support transitional/short term housing through facility based housing subsidy.

Objective: AIDS Alabama will use $125,000 to subsidize the cost of the transitional units between April 1, 2020 and March 31, 2021, serving a potential 80 PLWH and their families statewide. These funds cover furnishings, utility supplements, property management expenditures (lawn care, basic maintenance, and repair), security services, and support to ensure appropriate upkeep for all HIV-specific, transitional/short term housing in the state as described in the previous section.

Outcome: All current residents in the various AIDS Alabama facility based and short term housing will enjoy safe, secure, and stable housing.

**5. Supportive Services:**

Goal #5: Provide existing housing programs in the state with supportive services.

Objective 1: Provide 20,000 legs of transportation to social service and medical appointments between April 1, 2020 and March 31, 2021.

Outcome: Transportation to mainstream support services promotes healthier and more socially connected consumers who can live independently and remain in stable housing.

Objective 2: Provide case management and support services to 4,000 consumers statewide between April 1, 2020 and March 31, 2021.

Outcome: Consumers will be linked to mainstream resources that allow them to remain in stable housing and to live independently.

AIDS Alabama will use $806,309 to support housing programs in the state. This support will include supportive services such as transportation, case management, first month’s rent and deposit (if available), and housing outreach. AIDS Alabama will provide these services in the Birmingham Metropolitan Area and to the areas in their Public Health area. The eight ASONA partner organizations will provide these services in the other regions of the state.

**6. Resource Identification:**

Goal #6: Support resource identification efforts.

Objective 1: AIDS Alabama will spend $90,000 between April 1, 2020, and March 31, 2021, to support collaboration among housing and HIV-positive service partners across the state in order to identify low-income housing and housing development efforts.

Specific actions include:

a) Attend 100% of the appropriate HIV/AIDS housing and homelessness conferences.

b) Support the cost of meetings to foster collaborations that will expand affordable housing for low-income, HIV-positive consumers within the state housing organizations (e.g. the Low Income Housing Coalition of Alabama, Alabama Rural Coalition on Homelessness, and Alabama Poverty Project).

c) Conduct a statewide needs assessment that mirrors the state’s HIV-positive population to prioritize the needs of Alabama’s HIV-positive residents.

Outcome: AIDS Alabama staff members and contractors will be equipped to provide identification of low-income housing and housing development options with appropriate support services in the state for individuals and families living with HIV disease.

**7. Housing Information:**

Goal #7: Support ongoing housing information dissemination efforts across the state.

Objective: AIDS Alabama will use $25,000 to provide 2,500 individuals with HIV/AIDS housing information in a variety of venues, including: health fairs, trade day events, HIV-awareness events, churches, non-traditional medical clinics, community clubs, shelters, substance abuse programs, beauty shops, jails, prisons, schools, and through other community service providers statewide between April 1, 2020 and March 31, 2021.

Outcome: HIV-positive individuals in counties throughout the state will know how to find stable and affordable housing resources.

**8. Technical Assistance:**

Goal #8: Provide technical assistance and training around housing programs and development in Alabama.

Objective: AIDS Alabama will use $5,000 to provide/receive at least two consultations and technical assistance sessions to/for ASONA member agencies who are engaged in specific, qualified projects between April 1, 2020 and March 31, 2021.

Outcome: Two consultations related to housing development programming will be provided to ASONA members to encourage and promote the development of additional housing services for HIV-positive individuals across the state.

**9. Administration:**

The fee for administration of the HOPWA program will be $251,436 (10% per regulations). The state service agency (ADECA) will receive $75,431 (3%) as the grantee, and the project sponsor (AIDS Alabama) will receive $176,005 (7%).

AIDS Alabama will draw on its committed sources of leverage in order to increase the capacity of the HOWPA program. Leveraged dollars come from Medicaid Targeted Case Management revenue, Ryan White case management billing, private foundation grants, other HUD grants, tenant rent payments, collaborations with the University of Alabama at Birmingham, and program income. These funding sources allow AIDS Alabama to stretch limited fiscal resources while continuing to provide quality supportive housing services to HIV-positive individuals across Alabama.

**Proposed PY 2020 HOPWA State Budget**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Short Term Rental Mortgage and Utility (STRMU) Assistance** | $111,612 |
| **Tenant Based Rental Assistance (TBRA)** | $500,000 |
| **Facility Based Housing Subsidy Permanent Housing** | $600,000 |
| **Facility Based Housing Subsidy Transitional/Short Term Housing** | $125,000 |
| **Resource Identification** | $90,000 |
| **Supportive Services** | $806,309 |
| **Housing Information** | $25,000 |
| **Technical Assistance** | $5,000 |
| **Project Sponsor Administration** (7% AIDS Alabama) | $176,005 |
| **Grantee Administration** (3% ADECA) | $75,431 |
| **TOTAL** | **$2,514,357** |

**Pre-Award Costs**

* The State requests permission to receive reimbursement for Short Term Rental Mortgage and Utility (STRMU) assistance costs incurred after the end of last year’s contract and prior to the executed award date of the agreement between the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development and ADECA.  The costs would include eligible expenditures by both the grantee, ADECA, and project sponsor, AIDS Alabama, during the continuation of the HOPWA program.
* The State requests permission to receive reimbursement for Tenant Based Rental Assistance (TBRA) costs incurred after the end of last year’s contract and prior to the executed award date of the agreement between the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development and ADECA.  The costs would include eligible expenditures by both the grantee, ADECA, and project sponsor, AIDS Alabama, during the continuation of the HOPWA program.
* The State requests permission to receive reimbursement for facility based housing subsidy for permanent housing costs incurred after the end of last year’s contract and prior to the executed award date of the agreement between the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development and ADECA.  The costs would include eligible expenditures by both the grantee, ADECA, and project sponsor, AIDS Alabama, during the continuation of the HOPWA program.
* The State requests permission to receive reimbursement for master leasing costs incurred after the end of last year’s contract and prior to the executed award date of the agreement between the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development and ADECA.  The costs would include eligible expenditures by both the grantee, ADECA, and project sponsor, AIDS Alabama, during the continuation of the HOPWA program.
* The State requests permission to receive reimbursement for supportive services costs incurred after the end of last year’s contract and prior to the executed award date of the agreement between the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development and ADECA.  The costs would include eligible expenditures by both the grantee, ADECA, and project sponsors during the continuation of the HOPWA program. The project sponsors are AIDS Alabama, AIDS Alabama South, Birmingham AIDS Outreach, Five Horizons Health Services, Health Service Center, Medical Advocacy and Outreach, Selma AIDS Information & Referral, Thrive Alabama, and Unity Wellness Center.
* The State requests permission to receive reimbursement for resource identification costs incurred after the end of last year’s contract and prior to the executed award date of the agreement between the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development and ADECA.  The costs would include eligible expenditures by both the grantee, ADECA, and project sponsor, AIDS Alabama, during the continuation of the HOPWA program.
* The State requests permission to receive reimbursement for housing information costs incurred after the end of last year’s contract and prior to the executed award date of the agreement between the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development and ADECA.  The costs would include eligible expenditures by both the grantee, ADECA, and project sponsor, AIDS Alabama, during the continuation of the HOPWA program.
* The State requests permission to receive reimbursement for technical assistance costs incurred after the end of last year’s contract and prior to the executed award date of the agreement between the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development and ADECA.  The costs would include eligible expenditures by both the grantee, ADECA, and project sponsor, AIDS Alabama, during the continuation of the HOPWA program.
* The State requests permission to receive reimbursement for administrative costs incurred after the end of last year’s contract and prior to the executed award date of the agreement between the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development and ADECA.  The costs would include eligible expenditures by both the grantee, ADECA, and project sponsor, AIDS Alabama, in the administration of the grant during the continuation of the HOPWA program.

Questions for AIDS Alabama may be directed to Kevin Finney, Director of Operations (Financial); Katherine McMullen, Director of Programs Administration; or Kathie M. Hiers, Chief Executive Officer at 205-324-9822.

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_End of PY2020 HOPWA Action Plan\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

**HTF**: For the HTF Program, please see the **PY2020 HTF Plan** at **ATTACHMENT 5** for information regarding selection criteria, allocation of resources, threshold factors, and outcome expectations.

**CDBG-CV**: The information regarding the CDBG-CV Program's selection criteria, allocation of resources, threshold factors, and outcome expectations allowed under the CARES Act for PY2020 is as follows:

**STATE OF ALABAMA**

**PY2020 ACTION PLAN FOR CARES ACT**

**CDBG-CV GRANT PROGRAM FUNDS**

## **INTRODUCTION**

Pursuant to the *Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security Act* (the CARES Act) that was passed by Congress and signed into law by President Trump on March 27, 2020, the State of Alabama (the State) has been awarded the amounts of (1) $14,011,858 in Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) Round 1 funds (CDBG CV-1), (2) $15,068,316 in CDBG Round 2 funds (CDBG CV-2), and (3) $11,379,612 in CDBG Round 3 funds (CDBG CV-3), for a total award amount of $40,459,786 from the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD). These CDBG CV-1, CDBG CV-2, and CDBG CV-3 funds are treated as one CDBG-CV Program fund (CDBG-CV) in this Plan. On August 10, 2020, a HUD Notice was published in the Federal Register as ***FR-6218-N-01: Notice of Program Rules, Waivers, and Alternative Requirements Under the CARES Act for Community Development Block Grant Program Coronavirus Response Grants, Fiscal Year 2019 and 2020 Community Development Block Grants, and for Other Formula Programs*** (the HUD Notice). The HUD Notice provides guidance pertaining to the State’s planning for and expenditure of these CDBG-CV Program funds. The State’s Plan is as follows.

**REQUIREMENTS**

1. The CDBG-CV Program funds will be subject to (i) the requirements of the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended, the CARES Act, and the August 10, 2020 HUD Notice, and (ii) approval by HUD of waivers to the Program that are allowed under the CARES Act and that have been requested by the State, as they are identified in **Appendix B.**

2. The activities must address at least one of the required CDBG Program’s three national objectives, which are:

a. To benefit low-income and moderate-income persons, of which at least 51% must be from low-income and moderate-income households, except for single family housing activities which must benefit 100% low-income and moderate-income households;

b. Aid in the prevention or elimination of slums and blight; or,

c. Meet other urgent community needs posing a serious and immediate threat to the health or welfare of the community where other financial resources are not available.

3. In addition to meeting at least one of the three National Objectives listed above, the CDBG-CV Program activities must meet the performance goals of preventing, preparing for, and responding to the spread of infectious diseases such as COVID-19.

4. Both entitlement and non-entitlement communities are eligible for the State’s CDBG-CV Program funds, provided that the State’s non-entitlement communities receive no less than the CDBG CV-1 allocation amount. The CDBG-CV Program’s 15 qualifying entitlement communities (cities and counties) are comprised of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, Tuscaloosa, Jefferson County, and Mobile County.

**METHOD OF ALLOCATION**

The State’s plan for allocating the CDBG-CV Program funds is comprised of providing a block of funds to each of the 15 qualifying entitlement communities (cities and counties) and the 65 remaining counties that do not include Jefferson County and Mobile County. Each of these 65 counties’ and the 15 qualifying entitlement communities’ allocations are based on the population group under which each community falls. The county population is adjusted by subtracting the population of any entitlement city within the county. These population groups and corresponding CDBG-CV Program fund amounts are as follows:

**Entitlement City Population Groups:**

**Population Range Dollar Allocation**

20,000 to 45,000 $500,000

45,001 to 100,000 $750,000

100,001 and over $1,500,000

**Entitlement County Population Lump Sum Amounts (adjusted by deducting their**

**entitlement city population):**

**Population Range Dollar Allocation**

225,000 or less $700,000

225,001 and over $1,036,800

**Non-entitlement County Population Groups:**

**Population Range Dollar Allocation**

5,000 to 15,000 $200,000

15,001 to 30,000 $300,000

30,001 to 50,000 $400,000

50,001 to 75,000 $500,000

75,001 to 110,000 $600,000

110,001 and over $700,000

The proposed amount for each of the 15 qualifying entitlement communities (cities and counties) and the 65 remaining counties are presented at **Appendix A**.

**Allocations:**

The total CDBG-CV Program allocations for the State are as follows:

CDBG CV-1 $14,011,858

CDBG CV-2 $15,068,316

CDBG CV-3 $11,379,612

Total $40,459,786

As shown in **Appendix A**, the distribution of total CDBG-CV Program fund allocations among the State’s 15 qualifying entitlement communities (cities and counties) and the 65 remaining counties, and the State’s allowed allocation for Administration is as follows:

Entitlement Communities Total: $13,236,800

Non-entitlement Counties Total: $25,200,000

Subtotal: $38,436,800

State Administration: $2,022,986

Total: $40,459,786

Note: The amounts shown in **Appendix A** are subject to change in order to correct any inaccuracies as well as to address other reasons. The final distribution of funds among the State’s 15 qualifying entitlement communities (cities and counties) and the 65 remaining counties may change due to the recapture of funds and the redistribution of those funds as addressed below under the Section entitled “Recaptured Funds.”

**CDBG-CV PROGRAM CRITERIA**

The award of the State’s CDBG-CV Program funds will be governed by the following criteria:

1. Each county (including Jefferson and Mobile) must work with the non-entitlement cities located within that respective county to agree on the CDBG-CV Program project activities which the county is proposing to implement. As a minimum, the proposed activities must have the support from at least two-thirds (2/3) of the local governing bodies and representing two-thirds (2/3) of the population within the county (exclusive of the county’s entitlement cities and their populations). If a county fails to achieve these two-thirds (2/3) ratios of support for its proposed project activities, that county will forfeit its CDBG-CV Program grant funds. In cases when a county is unable to meet these two-thirds (2/3) requirements by the governing bodies and/or population but is able to document its efforts towards meeting these two-thirds (2/3) requirements, the ADECA Director may grant a waiver.

2. Each county and entitlement community must consult with, and involve input from, the local emergency management agency (EMA), the county public health department, and other local health care providers in the planning process for their CDBG-CV Program project activities.

3. Each county and entitlement community must address how each proposed activity relates to supporting local responses to infectious diseases such as the coronavirus disease 2019.

4. Each proposed activity must identify the CDBG Program’s National Objective that the activity will address.

5. Within the respective county, the benefit for each proposed activity should, as much as possible, extend to the entirety of all areas within the county.

6. To maximize the effectiveness of the CDBG-CV Program, ADECA will permit the entitlement cities and counties, as well as contiguous/neighboring counties and entitlement cities, to create joint programs. For such joint programs, the participating jurisdictions must sign a Memorandum of Understanding and designate only one community among them to serve as lead applicant to submit the grant application and maintain responsibility for implementing the funded grant.

7. Any county, via an MOU, may allow a designated city that is located within that county to take the lead for implementing the CDBG-CV Program grant funded project(s) on behalf of that county if the designated city has the administrative capacity to implement said project(s).

8. A local government recipient of the CDBG-CV Program funds may spend a total of up to ten percent (10%) of the allocated grant amount to administer the grant program. However, if a funded project does not generate the required beneficiaries and/or does not otherwise meet one of the CDBG Program’s National Objectives as is specified in the local government’s approved CDBG-CV plan, that local government will be required to reimburse to ADECA all of the CDBG-CV grant funds that have been drawn-down and expended on the funded project.

**THRESHOLDS**

The following thresholds will apply to communities seeking to apply for the CDBG-CV Program grant funds:

1. An entitlement community or a county may not apply for these funds if it has an unresolved audit finding involving disallowed costs as the result of a determination made by a private audit, an ADECA financial review, or an ADECA CDBG staff monitoring review. A waiver may be provided in cases where the ADECA Director has reviewed the affected entitlement community’s or county’s proposed response and has determined that repayments due to the State are secured by an appropriate security instrument, stream of income, or other adequate measures.

2. An entitlement community or a county may not apply for these funds if it owes money to the State or Federal government as the result of determinations made by a private audit, an ADECA financial review, or an ADECA CDBG staff monitoring review. A waiver may be provided in cases where the ADECA Director has determined that repayments due to the State are secured by an appropriate security instrument, stream of income, or other adequate measures.

3. An entitlement community’s or a county’s proposed CDBG-CV Program grant project must stand alone to serve the proposed beneficiaries without the need for additional funds that are not shown in the entitlement community’s or county’s grant application, unless the other necessary funds are known of and verifiable by the State.

4. An entitlement community or a county grant applicant must demonstrate to ADECA the ability to maintain and operate facilities that are to be funded from the CDBG-CV Program grant funds.

5. An entitlement community or a county grant applicant must not have been deemed by the State to lack the capacity to implement a grant project that is to be funded from the CDBG-CV Program grant funds.

6. For any issue or subject not addressed in this Plan, or in the case of conflicting issues, the ADECA Director will make a final ruling based on the precedents, established practices, or other information determined to be in the best interests of the State. The ADECA Director may provide a waiver from these Thresholds or other requirements if specific situations merit granting such a waiver.

**RECAPTURED FUNDS**

All CDBG-CV Program unobligated, de-obligated, unexpended, or disallowed expenditures will become recaptured funds. Identified below are circumstances wherein these funds may become recaptured funds to the State.

1. During the allotted time period announced by the State, any entitlement community, county, or a designated applicant that fails to submit to ADECA a grant application/plan that details the use of that local government’s CDBG-CV Program grant funds will forfeit its allocation of those funds. Under such circumstances, the ADECA Director may allow one or more communities in those jurisdictions to make direct applications to ADECA within a reasonable time frame.

2. If an entitlement community’s or county’s submitted plan is deemed by ADECA as requiring modifications and/or corrections, that community will be granted a set amount of time to make such modifications/corrections and to resubmit the plan to ADECA. If the community fails to accomplish such changes, the community will forfeit its allocation of the CDBG-CV Program funds.

3. The ADECA Director, at his or her discretion, may use an appropriate amount of funds from the Recaptured Fund to accomplish the objectives of the CARES Act, including the following:

a. Provide funds to a community that has shown strong need for additional funds;

b. Provide funds to a community that has shown both good grant program results and good grant fund expenditure rates;

c. Provide funds to another State agency or a nonprofit entity in order to implement a specific CDBG-CV Program activity or project; and

d. Engage ADECA to directly implement specific CDBG-CV Program activities.

**APPLICATIONS FOR CDBG-CV PROGRAM FUNDS**

The CDBG-CV Program’s grant funds will be distributed by ADECA to the entitlement community and county grant applicants through a noncompetitive allocation process. These communities may submit to ADECA a grant application which may contain one (1) or more eligible activities that are designed to prevent, prepare for, and/or respond to the COVID-19 pandemic and other infectious diseases in order to meet a single need or multiple needs. The community’s grant application may request an amount that is less than the full amount of its award, but the community may later amend its grant application one or more times to request the balance of its award amount. ADECA will provide guidance, a format, and a timeline for the submission of grant applications for these funds via a virtual workshop and/or additional digital means.

The submitted grant applications will be reviewed by ADECA staff to ensure that each proposed program activity will, at the least:

1. Be eligible and will address a CDBG Program National Objective;

2. Meet the CDBG-CV Program’s performance goals of preventing, preparing for, and responding to the COVID-19 pandemic and other infectious diseases; and

3. Be financially and operationally feasible.

Each submitted grant application must contain required certifications, assurances, and other documentation that show that the general public was provided an opportunity to review and comment on the local government grant applicant’s plan for expenditure of the CDBG-CV Program funds. For the counties, each submitted grant application must show that at least

two-thirds (2/3) of the non-entitlement local governing bodies and representing two-thirds (2/3) of the non-entitlement population within that county are supportive of the grant applicant’s said plan. In addition, the documentation must show that each entitlement community or county grant applicant has consulted with, and has included input from, the local emergency management agency (EMA), the county public health department, and other local health care officials and providers during the planning process for the CDBG-CV grant funded project(s).

An entitlement community or a county whose grant application (i) does not contain all of the required documentation, or (ii) is not clear about compliance with the CDBG Program’s National Objectives, or (iii) is not clear about the eligibility of a program activity, will be given an opportunity to make modifications/corrections and changes to its grant application within an allotted time period so as to render said grant application acceptable to ADECA. Upon ADECA’s approval of the grant application and award of the grant funds, the entitlement community or county shall begin to implement its plan strictly in adherence with its approved grant application. Should it become necessary for a grant recipient to amend its approved grant application’s planned program activities, that local government shall be required to follow ADECA’s CDBG Policy Letter No. 2 (Revision 6) governing program changes and amendments in requesting approval from the State.

**ELIGIBLE ACTIVITIES**

All CDBG Program activities eligible under the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended, are eligible under the State’s CDBG-CV Program. However, as a practical matter, not all eligible activities will serve to meet the performance goals of the CARES Act designed to prevent, prepare for, and respond to the COVID-19 pandemic and other infectious diseases. **Appendix C** provides a list of potential program activities that could serve to further the performance goals of the CARES Act.

**APPENDIX A**

**CDBG-CV Program Fund Allocations**

**Among Alabama’s Entitlement Communities and Counties**

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Name of**  **Entitlement Community** | **Population of**  **Entitlement Community** | **Adjusted Population of Entitlement County** | **CDBG-CV Amount** |
| Birmingham | 212,021 |  | $1,500,000.00 |
| Montgomery | 200,156 |  | $1,500,000.00 |
| Huntsville | 193,663 |  | $1,500,000.00 |
| Mobile | 191,485 |  | $1,500,000.00 |
| Tuscaloosa | 98,881 |  | $750,000.00 |
| Dothan | 67,872 |  | $750,000.00 |
| Auburn | 62,996 |  | $750,000.00 |
| Decatur | 54,617 |  | $750,000.00 |
| Florence | 40,104 |  | $500,000.00 |
| Gadsden | 35,624 |  | $500,000.00 |
| Opelika | 29,798 |  | $500,000.00 |
| Bessemer | 26,759 |  | $500,000.00 |
| Anniston | 21,924 |  | $500,000.00 |
| Jefferson County | 659,892 | 423,232 | $1,036,800.00 |
| Mobile County | 414,659 | 223,174 | $700,000.00 |
| **Total for Entitlement Communities** | | | **$13,236,800.00** |

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Name of**  **County** | **Population of County** | **Adjusted Population of County** | **CDBG-CV Amount** |
| Shelby County | 211,261 | 211,261 | $700,000.00 |
| Baldwin County | 208,107 | 208,107 | $700,000.00 |
| Madison County | 357,560 | 165,834 | $700,000.00 |
| Tuscaloosa County | 206,213 | 107,332 | $600,000.00 |
| Marshall County | 95,145 | 95,145 | $600,000.00 |
| Calhoun County | 115,098 | 93,174 | $600,000.00 |
| Limestone County | 93,052 | 91,028 | $600,000.00 |
| St. Clair County | 87,306 | 87,306 | $600,000.00 |
| Cullman County | 82,313 | 82,313 | $600,000.00 |
| Elmore County | 81,212 | 81,212 | $600,000.00 |
| Talladega County | 80,565 | 80,565 | $600,000.00 |
| DeKalb County | 71,200 | 71,200 | $500,000.00 |
| Etowah County | 102,939 | 67,315 | $500,000.00 |
| Lee County | 159,287 | 66,493 | $500,000.00 |
| Morgan County | 119,122 | 64,592 | $500,000.00 |
| Walker County | 64,493 | 64,493 | $500,000.00 |
| Russell County | 58,213 | 58,213 | $500,000.00 |
| Blount County | 57,645 | 57,645 | $500,000.00 |
| Autauga County | 55,200 | 55,200 | $500,000.00 |
| Colbert County | 54,495 | 54,495 | $500,000.00 |
| Lauderdale County | 92,585 | 52,481 | $500,000.00 |
| Jackson County | 52,094 | 52,094 | $500,000.00 |
| Coffee County | 51,288 | 51,288 | $500,000.00 |
| Dale County | 49,255 | 47,999 | $400,000.00 |
| Chilton County | 43,930 | 43,930 | $400,000.00 |
| Tallapoosa County | 40,636 | 40,636 | $400,000.00 |
| Dallas County | 40,029 | 40,029 | $400,000.00 |
| Houston County | 104,352 | 37,743 | $400,000.00 |
| Covington County | 37,351 | 37,351 | $400,000.00 |
| Escambia County | 37,328 | 37,328 | $400,000.00 |
| Chambers County | 33,826 | 33,826 | $400,000.00 |
| Pike County | 33,403 | 33,403 | $400,000.00 |
| Lawrence County | 33,171 | 33,171 | $400,000.00 |
| Franklin County | 31,542 | 31,542 | $400,000.00 |
| Marion County | 29,965 | 29,965 | $300,000.00 |
| Montgomery County | 226,941 | 26,785 | $300,000.00 |
| Geneva County | 26,491 | 26,491 | $300,000.00 |
| Cherokee County | 25,853 | 25,853 | $300,000.00 |
| Barbour County | 25,782 | 25,782 | $300,000.00 |
| Clarke County | 24,387 | 24,387 | $300,000.00 |
| Winston County | 23,875 | 23,875 | $300,000.00 |
| Randolph County | 22,574 | 22,574 | $300,000.00 |
| Bibb County | 22,527 | 22,527 | $300,000.00 |
| Monroe County | 21,512 | 21,512 | $300,000.00 |
| Pickens County | 20,298 | 20,298 | $300,000.00 |
| Butler County | 20,025 | 20,025 | $300,000.00 |
| Marengo County | 19,538 | 19,538 | $300,000.00 |
| Macon County | 19,054 | 19,054 | $300,000.00 |
| Henry County | 17,124 | 17,117 | $300,000.00 |
| Washington County | 16,643 | 16,643 | $300,000.00 |
| Fayette County | 16,585 | 16,585 | $300,000.00 |
| Cleburne County | 14,938 | 14,938 | $200,000.00 |
| Hale County | 14,887 | 14,887 | $200,000.00 |
| Lamar County | 13,933 | 13,933 | $200,000.00 |
| Crenshaw County | 13,865 | 13,865 | $200,000.00 |
| Clay County | 13,378 | 13,378 | $200,000.00 |
| Choctaw County | 13,075 | 13,075 | $200,000.00 |
| Sumter County | 12,985 | 12,985 | $200,000.00 |
| Conecuh County | 12,514 | 12,514 | $200,000.00 |
| Coosa County | 10,855 | 10,855 | $200,000.00 |
| Wilcox County | 10,809 | 10,809 | $200,000.00 |
| Bullock County | 10,352 | 10,352 | $200,000.00 |
| Lowndes County | 10,236 | 10,236 | $200,000.00 |
| Perry County | 9,486 | 9,486 | $200,000.00 |
| Greene County | 8,426 | 8,426 | $200,000.00 |
| **Total for Counties** | | | **$25,200,000.00** |

**APPENDIX B**

**HUD Waivers To CDBG-CV Program Allowed Under The CARES Act**

**As Requested By The State Of Alabama**

According to (i) the text within the CARES Act that was passed by Congress and signed into law by President Trump on March 27, 2020 in response to the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention’s January 21, 2020 confirmation of the first coronavirus case in the United States,

(ii) the subsequent HUD-issued April 9, 2020 Memorandum entitled “CARES Act Flexibilities for CDBG Funds Used to Support Coronavirus Response and Plan Amendment Waiver,” and

(iii) the subsequent HUD-issued August 10, 2020 ***FR-6218-N-01: Notice of Program Rules, Waivers, and Alternative Requirements Under the CARES Act for Community Development Block Grant Program Coronavirus Response Grants, Fiscal Year 2019 and 2020 Community Development Block Grants, and for Other Formula Programs* that was published in the Federal** Register, along with HUD’s telephonic discussions and webinars with the States conducted on August 14, 2020 and September 9, 2020, HUD was provided explicit authorization to allow waivers within the CDBG-CV Program to the States in any program areas that do not pertain to “fair housing, nondiscrimination, labor standards, and the environment.” ADECA has submitted to HUD the following request for specific waivers which will enable the most effective and efficient allocation and timely expenditure of CDBG-CV Program funds within the State of Alabama, while ensuring that the overarching objectives of the CDBG Program are maintained.

ADECA has given consideration to information contained within the CARES Act and the subsequent guidance issued by HUD. Stated herein this Appendix B are waivers that the State of Alabama/ADECA intends to exercise with its CDBG-CV Program allocations. Specifically, the State of Alabama/ADECA will utilize the waivers that are numbered 1 through 4 below – which waivers are already included in HUD’s August 10, 2020 Federal Register Notice. Additionally, the State of Alabama/ADECA has requested to utilize the waivers that are numbered 5 through 8 below – which waivers will allow the State of Alabama/ADECA to optimize the use of the CDBG-CV Program funds to prevent, prepare for, and respond to the COVID-19 pandemic and other infectious diseases.

1. Citizen Participation Public Comment Period for a Consolidated Plan Amendment.

Requirement: 30-day Public Comment Period.

Citation: 24 CFR §91.105(c)(2) and (k), 24 CFR §91.115(c)(2) and (i), 24 CFR §91.401, and HUD’s August 10, 2020 Federal Register Notice ***FR-6218-N-01: Notice of Program Rules, Waivers, and Alternative Requirements Under the CARES Act for Community Development Block Grant Program Coronavirus Response Grants, Fiscal Year 2019 and 2020 Community Development Block Grants, and for Other Formula Programs*.**

Explanation: A HUD Community Planning and Development (CPD) grant recipient may amend an approved Consolidated Plan in accordance with 24 CFR §91.505. Substantial amendments to the Consolidated Plan are subject to the citizen participation process contained in the grant recipient’s Citizen Participation Plan (CPP). The CPP must provide citizens with 30 days to comment on substantial amendments to plans.

Justification: Given the need to expedite actions to respond to COVID-19, HUD waives 24 CFR §91.105(c)(2) and (k), and 24 CFR §91.115(c)(2) and (i), as specified below, in order to balance the need to respond quickly to the growing spread and effects of COVID-19 with the statutory requirement to provide reasonable notice and opportunity for citizens to comment on a plan’s substantial amendment(s) concerning the proposed uses of CDBG, ESG, HOME, HOPWA, or HTF funds.

Applicability: This 30-day minimum for the required public comment period is waived for substantial amendments to plans, provided that no less than 5 days are provided for public comments on each substantial amendment to a plan. The waiver is available through the end of the recipient’s 2020 program year. The State of Alabama/ADECA intends to utilize this option. Additionally, any grant recipient desiring to undertake further amendments to prior years’ plans following PY2020 can do so during the development of its PY2021 Annual Action Plan.

2. Citizen Participation Reasonable Notice and Opportunity to Comment.

Requirement: Reasonable Notice and Opportunity to Comment.

Citation: 24 CFR §91.105(c)(2) and (k), 24 CFR §91.115(c)(2) and (i), 24 CFR §91.401, and HUD’s August 10, 2020 Federal Register Notice ***FR-6218-N-01: Notice of Program Rules, Waivers, and Alternative Requirements Under the CARES Act for Community Development Block Grant Program Coronavirus Response Grants, Fiscal Year 2019 and 2020 Community Development Block Grants, and for Other Formula Programs*.**

Explanation: As indicated above, the regulations at 24 CFR §91.105 (for local governments) and 24 CFR §91.115 (for State governments) set forth the CPP requirements for grant recipients. For substantial amendments to the Consolidated Plan, the regulations require the grant recipient to follow its CPP to provide citizens with reasonable notice and opportunity to comment. The CPP must state how reasonable notice and opportunity to comment will be given.

Justification: HUD recognizes that the efforts to contain the COVID-19 pandemic require limiting public gatherings of large groups of people – such as those often used to obtain citizen participation, and that there is a need to respond quickly to the growing spread and effects of COVID-19. Therefore, HUD waives 24 CFR §91.105(c)(2) and (k), 24 CFR §91.115(c)(2) and (i), and 24 CFR §91.401 as specified below to allow these grant recipients to determine what constitutes “reasonable notice” and “opportunity to comment” given their circumstances.

Applicability: This authority is in effect through the end of the recipient’s 2020 program year. The State of Alabama/ADECA intends to utilize this option. Additionally, the State of Alabama/ADECA intends to utilize virtual public hearing methods and mechanisms (such as WebEx calls) through which ADECA will conduct the required public hearing(s) and five (5) day public comment period(s) for its CDBG-CV substantial amendment(s) to the State’s Plan.

3. Eligible Entities.

Requirement: Only the units of local government – including both the entitlement and non-entitlement communities – are eligible for CDBG-CV funds.

Citation: 24 CFR §570.4(a), and HUD’s August 10, 2020 Federal Register Notice ***FR-6218-N-01: Notice of Program Rules, Waivers, and Alternative Requirements Under the CARES Act for Community Development Block Grant Program Coronavirus Response Grants, Fiscal Year 2019 and 2020 Community Development Block Grants, and for Other Formula Programs*.**

Explanation: CDBG program regulations prohibit State governments or non-profit entities from being the recipient of CDBG funding. Similarly, CDBG-CV funding would be so limited in availability.

Justification: Within the State of Alabama, the COVID-19 response has been originated and coordinated primarily by Alabama’s Governor and the State government agencies. To ensure that effective and efficient coordination is maintained and furthered by ADECA, the State of Alabama/ADECA intends to utilize this option of a waiver to the provisions contained in 24 CFR §570.480(a) and HUD’s August 10, 2020, Federal Register Notice ***FR-6218-N-01*** requiring that local governments are the only eligible recipients of the CDBG grant funds. Specifically, the State of Alabama/ADECA intends to utilize this option that State government agencies who are leading the State’s COVID-19 response and recovery efforts, as well as the non-profit and/or for-profit hospitals and non-profit entities that are specifically involved in the COVID-19 response, may be grant recipients of CDBG-CV funding through the State of Alabama’s CDBG-CV allocation.

4. Pre-Agreement Cost Approval.

Requirement: The State may permit a unit of local government to incur costs for CDBG activities before the establishment of a formal grant relationship between the State and that unit of local government, and these pre-agreement costs may be charged to the grant if the activities are eligible. Also, the State may incur costs prior to entering into a grant agreement with HUD, and the State may charge those pre-agreement costs to the grant, provided that the activities are eligible.

Citation: 24 CFR §570.489(b), 24 CFR Part 58, the citizen participation requirements of 24 CFR Part 91, and HUD’s August 10, 2020 Federal Register Notice ***FR-6218-N-01: Notice of Program Rules, Waivers, and Alternative Requirements Under the CARES Act for Community Development Block Grant Program Coronavirus Response Grants, Fiscal Year 2019 and 2020 Community Development Block Grants, and for Other Formula Programs*.**

Explanation: States and local governments may incur pre-agreement costs prior to entering into a grant agreement, provided that the requirements of environmental review and citizen participation are met.

Justification: Given that the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention confirmed the first coronavirus case in the United States on January 21, 2020, the State of Alabama/ADECA intends to utilize this option of a waiver effective January 21, 2020 as the date triggering the pre-agreement cost approval.

5. Low-Income and Moderate-Income Persons.

Requirement: The terms “persons of low and moderate income” and “low- and moderate-income persons” is defined as meaning “families and individuals whose incomes do not exceed 80 percent of the median income of the area involved, as determined by the [HUD] Secretary with adjustments for smaller and larger families”.

Citation: The Housing and Community Development Act at §102(a)(20), 42 USC §5302(a)(20)(A), and HUD’s August 10, 2020 Federal Register Notice ***FR-6218-N-01: Notice of Program Rules, Waivers, and Alternative Requirements Under the CARES Act for Community Development Block Grant Program Coronavirus Response Grants, Fiscal Year 2019 and 2020 Community Development Block Grants, and for Other Formula Programs*.**

Explanation: ADECA requests a waiver to permit the State of Alabama to use income limits of 120 percent of the median income of the area involved.

Justification: The COVID-19 pandemic has impacted all communities across the State of Alabama. ADECA respects and supports the intent of CDBG funds being expended to assist low-income and moderate-income persons through the State’s COVID-19 response efforts. For that reason, the State of Alabama/ADECA requests a waiver to allow the State of Alabama’s CDBG-CV Program to reflect the 120 percent income limits.

6. National Objective of Urgent Need.

Requirement: Currently, activities that qualify under the CDBG Program’s National Objective of “Urgent Need” must meet several criteria – as follows: (i) the existing conditions must pose a serious and immediate threat to the health or welfare of the community; (ii) the existing conditions must be of recent origin or recently became urgent (generally, within the past 18 months); (iii) the grantee is unable to finance the activity on its own; and (iv) other sources of funding are not available.

Citation: 24 CFR §570.483(d) or 24 CFR §570.208(c), and HUD’s August 10, 2020 Federal Register Notice ***FR-6218-N-01: Notice of Program Rules, Waivers, and Alternative Requirements Under the CARES Act for Community Development Block Grant Program Coronavirus Response Grants, Fiscal Year 2019 and 2020 Community Development Block Grants, and for Other Formula Programs*.**

Explanation: This waiver request is to expand the definition of “urgent need” as was done for the CDBG-DR Program. Under the CDBG-DR Program, a new “Urgent Need Mitigation” (UNM) National Objective requires activities funded with the CDBG-MIT grant to result in

(i) measurable and verifiable reductions in the risk of loss of life and property from future disasters, and (ii) yielding community development benefits.

Justification: The State of Alabama/ADECA’s waiver request is that an expanded definition be allowed for activities related to COVID-19 to “prevent, prepare for, and respond to coronavirus”. Throughout Alabama, many areas have experienced very serious health issues, and in some areas a high number of deaths have resulted from COVID-19. Because the purpose of the CARES Act is to provide health care resources to fight COVID-19, an expanded definition of “urgent need” to address these health issues will allow the State to respond to needs being experienced throughout Alabama.

7. Limited Clientele.

Requirement: The term “limited clientele” is defined as a benefit to a group of persons who are generally presumed to be principally of low- and moderate-income (LMI). This presumption covers abused children, battered spouses, elderly persons, severely disabled adults, homeless persons, illiterate adults, persons living with AIDS, and migrant farm workers. Use of this term may also require documentation on family size and income level in order to show that at least 51 percent of the clientele are LMI persons, or have income eligibility requirements limiting the activity to LMI persons only, or be of such a nature and in such a location that it can be concluded that clients are primarily LMI persons.

Citation: 24 CFR §570.208(a)(2)(i), and HUD’s August 10, 2020 Federal Register Notice ***FR-6218-N-01: Notice of Program Rules, Waivers, and Alternative Requirements Under the CARES Act for Community Development Block Grant Program Coronavirus Response Grants, Fiscal Year 2019 and 2020 Community Development Block Grants, and for Other Formula Programs*.**

Explanation: The State of Alabama/ADECA’s waiver request is to expand the definition of “limited clientele” to include a health care provision. Some examples of activities that qualify under the “limited clientele” category already include (i) acquisition of a building to be converted into a shelter for the homeless, (ii) rehabilitation of a center for training severely disabled persons to enable them to live independently, (iii) clearance of a structure from the future site of a neighborhood center that will exclusively serve the elderly, and (iv) public services activities such as the provision of health services.

Justification: This waiver request is twofold. First, the State of Alabama/ADECA seeks to expand the definition of “limited clientele” so as to include the provision of health care as an eligible category for serving “limited clientele” beneficiaries for the purpose of enabling the CDBG-CV funds to be used to allow for the delivery of services to the citizens of Alabama who are being impacted by COVID-19. Second, the expansion of the definition of “limited clientele” will allow public facility activities (such as construction of broadband) to qualify as an allowable activity to address citizens’ COVID-19 health needs.

8. National Objective of Low-Income and Moderate-Income Beneficiaries.

Requirement: At least 70 percent of CDBG funds must assist activities that meet the Low-Income and Moderate-Income National Objective.

Citation: The Housing and Community Development Act at §101(c), 42 USC §5301(c),

24 CFR §570.200(a)(3), and HUD’s August 10, 2020 Federal Register Notice ***FR-6218-N-01:***

***Notice of Program Rules, Waivers, and Alternative Requirements Under the CARES Act for Community Development Block Grant Program Coronavirus Response Grants, Fiscal Year 2019 and 2020 Community Development Block Grants, and for Other Formula Programs*.**

Explanation: The State of Alabama/ADECA’s waiver request is to allow a program activity to qualify under any of the three National Objectives without a specific percentage target for low-income and moderate-income persons. There is a need to assist all of the citizens of Alabama during this COVID-19 pandemic, not just those citizens who are of at least 51% low-income and moderate-income.

Justification: Many COVID-19 eligible activities that are included in the Quick Guide issued by HUD to support infectious disease response are not possible, if not challenging. Activities such as (i) the construction of a testing and diagnosis or treatment facility, or

(ii) acquiring and rehabilitating a commercial or closed school building to provide a group living facility for patients undergoing treatment or to accommodate the isolation of patients during their recovery, cannot be appropriately or wisely targeted towards the low-income and moderate-income persons at the exclusion of those other persons who are impacted by the COVID-19 virus but who would not qualify as low-income and moderate-income beneficiaries. The containment of the COVID-19 virus dictates that as widely as possible, all persons who are impacted by the virus be qualified to participate under the National Objective of Urgent Need.

**APPENDIX C**

**CDBG-CV PROGRAM ELIGIBLE ACTIVITIES**

All proposed activities under the CDBG-CV Program must assist towards preventing, preparing for, or responding to the COVID-19 pandemic and other infectious diseases. Examples of such activities include:

1. Acquire, rehabilitate, or construct a testing, diagnosis, or treatment facility/clinic.

2. Acquire, rehabilitate, or construct a group living facility that may be used to centralize patients undergoing treatment.

3. Acquire or rehabilitate a hotel, motel, or large open facility that can be converted into a facility to accommodate isolation of patients during recovery, or hospital workers from infecting family members.

4. Provide grants or loans to support new businesses or business expansion to create jobs due to a rise in unemployment caused by a pandemic, including jobs to manufacture medical supplies necessary to respond to infectious disease.

5. Avoid and/or restore job loss caused by business closures related to public order or social distancing by providing short-term working capital assistance to small businesses to enable retention of jobs held by low-income and moderate-income persons.

6. Provide testing, diagnosis, or other services at a fixed or mobile location.

7. Increase the capacity and availability of targeted health services for infectious disease response within existing health facilities.

8. Provide equipment, supplies, and materials necessary to carry-out a public service to cause testing, diagnosis, treatment, and/or prevention of the spread of the virus.

9. Provide grants for expansion of broadband services and/or to create fixed or mobile hot spots for distance learning, telemedicine, or teleworking.

10. Provide grants for extension of public water and sewer services in areas lacking such services in efforts to promote good hygiene to prevent the spread of infectious virus.

11. Provide rental and utility assistance to prevent dislocation and eviction of families due to the loss of income caused by business shutdown or other valid reasons.

12. Extend assistance to nonprofits, such as food banks, in efforts to facilitate distribution of foods to low-income and moderate-income persons or other limited clientele groups impacted by the spread of infectious virus.

13. Provide a public service to prevent, prepare for, assist with, and respond to infectious diseases.

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_End of PY2020 CDBG-CV Action Plan\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

**ESG-CV**: The information regarding the ESG-CV Program's selection criteria, allocation of resources, threshold factors, and outcome expectations allowed under the CARES Act for PY2020 is as follows:

**STATE OF ALABAMA**

**PY2020 ACTION PLAN FOR CARES ACT**

**ESG-CV GRANT PROGRAM FUNDS**

**History**

The Emergency Shelter Grant Program was first enacted under Title V of the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development’s (HUD) appropriation act for the fiscal year 1987, and was fully established by the Stewart B. McKinney Homeless Assistance Act in 1988. The Homeless Emergency Assistance and Rapid Transition to Housing (HEARTH) Act of 2009 amended the McKinney-Vento Homeless Assistance Act. The HEARTH Act included major revisions to the Emergency Shelter Grant Program, essentially changing it to the Emergency Solutions Grants (ESG) Program. This is a program that may provide assistance to all areas of the state. ESG funds are used to upgrade existing homeless facilities and domestic abuse shelters; to help meet the operating costs of such facilities; to provide essential services to both sheltered and unsheltered homeless persons; to help prevent homelessness; to re-house homeless persons; and to assist in the costs of administering Homeless Management Information System activities.

The Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Securities (CARES) Act, Public Law 116-136, was signed into law on March 27, 2020. The CARES Act provides financial assistance to families and businesses affected by the COVID-19 (coronavirus) pandemic. The CARES Act authorizes a supplemental allocation of ESG funds referred to as ESG-CV funds. ESG-CV funds are to be used to prevent, prepare for, and respond to the COVID-19 pandemic among persons or families who are homeless or receiving homeless assistance. ESG-CV funds will also support additional homelessness prevention and homeless assistance activities to mitigate the impacts of the coronavirus.

**Distribution of Funds**

The ESG-CV Program is administered by the Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs (ADECA) and will be utilized to provide assistance to homeless persons including victims of domestic abuse as defined under the Stewart B. McKinney Homeless Assistance Act, as amended, and the Waivers and Alternative Requirements for the Emergency Solutions Grants Program Under the CARES Act. The State will receive $9,376,200 in Round 1 and $13,860,804 in Round 2 of ESG-CV funding, for a total award amount of $23,237,004. The State will determine the distribution of these funds via a one-time statewide competition. The State will allocate funds based on the quality of applications received. No portion of these funds will be set aside for specific purposes.

The stated allocation amounts are the amounts that ADECA anticipates receiving from HUD under Rounds 1 and 2 of the CARES Act funding. However, these amounts are subject to change, as and when determined by HUD. If lesser amounts are received, ADECA will update this ESG-CV Action Plan to reflect the actual fiscal year allocation.

**Thresholds**

No applications will be accepted under any of the following circumstances:

* The applicant owes the state or federal government money and no repayment arrangement is in place.
* Disallowed costs have resulted from an ADECA review or audit and no resolution is finalized.
* The private nonprofit organization (acting as the applicant or the second-tier subrecipient) does not meet the following criteria:
  + is a secular or religious organization described in section 501 (c) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986;
  + is exempt from taxation under subtitle A of the Code;
  + has an accounting system and a voluntary board; and
  + practices nondiscrimination in the provision of assistance.

**Grant Ceilings**

In order to address needs throughout the State, the ESG-CV Program will use a grant ceiling of $1,000,000. However, the State will permit applicants to present needs exceeding $1,000,000 should funds be available to consider those eligible activities. Demonstrated need, prior performance, capacity, and other factors may be used to determine the actual award amount. An applicant may not be listed as a second-tier subrecipient in another application. However, a second-tier subrecipient may be listed as a second-tier subrecipient in more than one application. In the event that all funds are not awarded through the one-time competitive application process, the State may negotiate with applicants to utilize the supplemental funds. Initiation of negotiations will be done by the State based on (1) demonstrated need; (2) prior performance; and (3) other available resources. Grant ceilings may be waived in efforts to utilize all funds. ADECA will monitor the COVID-19 related needs and may revise its budgets or adjust its priorities as needed.

**Recaptured Funds**

Recaptured funds consist of any funds returned to the State during the ESG-CV Program year, except Program Income as defined by applicable regulations. Should the State not receive a sufficient number of eligible requests to account for the full allocable amount, any remaining balance will be treated as recaptured funds. The ADECA Director, at his or her discretion, will use an appropriate amount of recaptured funds to assist eligible and fundable projects. Grant ceilings may be waived in efforts to award all recaptured funds. The State may negotiate with subrecipients to reallocate all recaptured funds.

Factors to be considered when reallocating funds include: (1) estimated number of program participants to be served; (2) impact on the community if the persons are not served; (3) other extenuating or unusual circumstances which may have necessitated the additional funding, (4) prior performance of the subrecipients’ grant administration, and (5) the subrecipients’ demonstrated ability to expend funds in a timely manner.

**Eligible Activities**

ESG-CV Program funds may be used for the following activities allowed under the CARES Act:

**Street Outreach:** Assistance provided must serve unsheltered homeless persons who are neither willing nor able to access housing, emergency shelter, or an appropriate health facility. Eligible costs include providing essential services; connecting persons with housing, critical services, or emergency shelters; hazard pay; volunteer incentives; handwashing stations and portable bathrooms; and urgent, nonfacility-based care.

**Emergency Shelter:** Eligible costs include providing essential services to homeless individuals or families in emergency shelters; operating costs for emergency shelters; hazard pay; volunteer incentives; and costs associated with renovating buildings to be used as emergency shelter for homeless individuals and families.

**Temporary Shelter:** Funds may be used for costs associated with paying for temporary emergency shelters for persons experiencing homelessness to prevent, prepare for, and respond to the coronavirus. Eligible costs include essential services; operations; leasing existing real property or temporary structures; acquisition of real property; and other costs pre-approved by HUD.

**Training:** Funds may be used for training on infectious disease prevention and mitigation for staff working directly to prevent, prepare for, and respond to the coronavirus among those who are homeless or at risk of homelessness.

**Homelessness Prevention:** Assistance may be provided to individuals and

families who meet HUD’s definition of at risk of homelessness. Individuals and families must have an annual income below 50% of the area median income. Eligible costs include rental assistance; housing relocation and stabilization services; hazard pay; landlord incentives; and volunteer incentives.

**Rapid Re-Housing:** Assistance may be provided to individuals and families who meet HUD’s definition of being literally homeless. Eligible costs include rental assistance; housing relocation and stabilization services; hazard pay; landlord incentives; and volunteer incentives.

**Homeless Management Information System (HMIS):** HMIS is a reporting system used to collect client-level data on the provision of housing and services to persons and their families who are homeless or at risk of homelessness. Funds may be used to pay the cost of contributing data to the HMIS designated by the local continuum of care or to a comparable database.

**Administration:** Administration includes the activities necessary to plan and administer the grant in compliance with program objectives and regulations. No more than 10 percent of the State’s grant may be spent for administrative costs.

**Application Process**

The application submission date for ESG-CV Program funds will be announced through a widely distributed notification process. Applicants are limited to local units of government, private nonprofit organizations, public housing agencies, and redevelopment authorities. The State may exercise discretion to fund requests fully or partially, if so warranted, to maximize impact on the State’s homeless and other ESG-CV eligible clientele.

**Process for Making Sub-awards**

Applications should describe the applicants’ strategies to provide street outreach, emergency shelter, temporary shelter, training, homelessness prevention, and rapid re-housing assistance. Project reviews will include the following criteria:

* demonstrated need for assistance in the service area;
* plan to provide services to the target population;
* capacity to carry out program requirements; and
* activities to be performed.

If necessary, the State may request additional information to assist with reviews.

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_End of PY2020 ESG-CV Action Plan\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

**HOPWA-CV**: The information regarding the HOPWA-CV Program's selection criteria, allocation of resources, threshold factors, and outcome expectations allowed under the CARES Act for PY2020 is as follows:

**STATE OF ALABAMA**

**PY2020 ACTION PLAN FOR CARES ACT**

**HOPWA-CV GRANT PROGRAM FUNDS**

## **Introduction**

Pursuant to the *Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security Act* (the CARES Act) that was passed by Congress and signed into law by President Trump on March 27, 2020, the State of Alabama, by and through the Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs (ADECA), has been awarded the amount of $365,910 in Housing Opportunities for Persons With AIDS CARES Act funds (HOPWA-CV) from the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD). On August 10, 2020, a 70-page Notice issued by HUD was published in the Federal Register as ***FR-6218-N-01: Notice of Program Rules, Waivers, and Alternative Requirements Under the CARES Act for Community Development Block Grant Program Coronavirus Response Grants, Fiscal Year 2019 and 2020 Community Development Block Grants, and for Other Formula Programs*** (the HUD Notice). The HUD Notice provides guidance pertaining to the State’s planning for and expenditure of the HOPWA-CV funds. The State’s HOPWA-CV funds are the subject of this Plan.

Total Funding: $365,910.00

**Administrative Costs:**

**6% to grantee (ADECA): $21,954.60**

**10% to project sponsor (AIDS Alabama): $36,591.00**

AIDS Alabama will work with our partner agencies across the State (AIDS Alabama South, Five Horizons, Health Services Center, Selma AIR, Thrive Alabama, and Unity Wellness) to ensure that the HOPWA-CV funds are available to assist individuals residing in all 67 of Alabama’s counties. Once this plan is approved by ADECA and HUD, and the HOPWA-CV funds have been received, then a notification of funding availability will be sent to each of AIDS Alabama’s partners and the HOPWA-CV funds will be dispersed on a first-come, first-served basis.

The following services will be funded across the State using the HOPWA-CV funds:

**Short-Term Rent, Mortgage, and Utility (STRMU)**

**Proposed Budget: $122,945.76 (40% of budget)**

For the purpose of the HOPWA-CV funds only, consumers who meet HOPWA eligibility criteria and who have an ongoing emergency need for assistance that is directly related to the COVID-19 pandemic will be eligible for up to 24 months of STRMU assistance per HUD guidance. Both rental and utility assistance will be authorized out of this budget line item. Ongoing case management services will be provided to all households receiving STRMU assistance through the HOPWA-CV funds.

**Leasing**

**Proposed Budget: $46,104.66 (15% of budget)**

AIDS Alabama and its partner agencies will assist with costs associated with hotel/motel rentals for eligible consumers and their household members in the event that someone in the household becomes infected with COVID-19 and needs to shelter in a hotel/motel to reduce the likelihood of disease spread among household members. Hotel/motel stays will also be authorized for consumers who are unable to move into permanent supportive housing or other congregate living environments during the COVID-19 pandemic due to restrictions placed by public health officials or the supporting agency in an attempt to limit the spread of COVID-19. Examples include individuals awaiting nursing home placements, placement in substance abuse treatment, and those individuals awaiting placement in permanent supportive housing.

Payments for hotel/motel stays are limited to no more than 60 days in a six-month period per HUD guidelines. In the event that HUD waives this restriction, AIDS Alabama will adhere to any new HUD guidelines regarding the length of payments for hotel/motel stays.

**Supportive Services**

**Proposed Budget: $122,945.76 (40% of budget)**

AIDS Alabama and its partner agencies will provide case management services to all consumers eligible for services under the HOPWA-CV funds. Additional supportive services provided with this funding will include the following:

* Transportation assistance through privately-owned vehicle transporters to be used by consumers to access medical/mental health appointments, social services appointments, essential supplies, and employment.
* Case management services to assist HOPWA-eligible households with accessing food, water, medications, medical care, and information.
* Establishing food banks and/or providing groceries to HOPWA-eligible households.
* Providing education on ways to reduce the spread of COVID-19 and other infectious diseases.
* Costs related to infection control measures, such as cleaning supplies and personal protective equipment for both staff and HOPWA-eligible households.

**Operating Costs for Housing Facilities**

**Proposed Budget: $15,368.22 (5% of budget)**

AIDS Alabama and its partner organizations will utilize the HOPWA-CV funds to maintain essential furnishings, complete necessary maintenance, and purchase equipment and supplies that are related to the COVID-19 pandemic and the operations of housing facilities. Medical supplies will only be purchased for these housing facilities in the event that there is no other funding available for their purchase.

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_End of PY2020 HOPWA-CV Action Plan\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

**Describe all of the criteria that will be used to select applications, and the relative importance of these criteria:**

**CDBG**: The criteria that ADECA will use to select applications for funding – per the respective CDBG Program Fund category – are stated below. Because eligible activities under the State’s CDBG program are all activities listed as eligible under the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended, including public service activities proposed separately or jointly with other non-service type activities, the relative importance of these criteria is that such criteria function as the policies that govern Alabama’s CDBG program, in that they:

1. Allow applicants to compete fairly for funds to address essential community facility needs.

2. Allow communities to compete equally for their varying community development needs.

3. Ensure that communities in the State can compete for funds on an equitable basis.

4. Allow for equitable competition by allowing, where feasible, small cities, large cities, and counties to compete in their respective categories.

5. Facilitate funding of important economic development projects in a timely manner.

6. Encourage communities to plan for community conservation and development.

7. Give additional consideration to those communities who commit to do the most to help themselves, taking into account their level of resources.

8. Give consideration to the community’s ability to maintain CDBG improvements.

9. Make funding decisions, to the extent feasible, that aid local and regional plans.

10. Ensure that all grants are managed in a timely and effective manner.

The relative importance of the criteria also lies in the fact that such criteria are employed by ADECA staff to determine which eligible activities under the State’s CDBG Program will be approved to receive grant funds pursuant to the requirements of the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended. Of particular importance is the Housing and Community Development Act’s requirement that the State furnish its citizens with “the estimated amount (of

funds) proposed to be used for activities that will benefit persons of low and moderate income.” Because the State estimates that at least 80 percent of its PY2020 CDBG funds will be used for activities that primarily benefit low and moderate income persons, and because the State estimates that the remaining 20 percent of funds are to be used for the prevention or elimination of slums and blight (such as the Planning Fund grants) and to assist communities with imminent threats to public health and safety when no other financial resources are available, the development of and adherence to such evaluation criteria will ensure that the State achieves this 80%-20% distribution of funds goal.

1. Applications for County Fund, Large City Fund, and Small City Fund (Competitive Process)

CDBG funds allocated to the County Fund, Large City Fund, and Small City Fund will be distributed through a competitive process. Eligible communities may submit one competitive application which may contain one or more activities that are designed to address single or multiple needs. The project may take a comprehensive scope designed to revitalize an identified project area, it may be a stand-alone activity to address a specific need, or it may undertake two or more activities in a general project area that together enhance the scope of the project by way of cost efficiency, project visibility, public welfare, or other reasons. The aim of the competitive process is to compare all applications in the same Fund category to each other within the framework of criteria set up to judge the merits of community development activities. This entails assigning points based on how well an application addresses each rating criterion. To ensure that the competitive process is fair, all applications must be submitted by a specific cut-off date, and no changes may be made in an application after its submission to ADECA. ADECA may request clarification of the proposal that in no way affects the substance of the application, or ADECA may require minor project modifications in the interest of enhancing the scope and/or impact of the project’s activities.

Criteria for Rating County Fund Grants, Large City Fund Grants, and Small City Fund Grants (Competitive Grants): All counties, large cities, and small cities will compete for funds from a respective category (County Fund, Large City Fund, and Small City Fund). All applications will be rated for a maximum score of 200 points. Applications will be funded in order of decreasing scores until funds in a given Fund category are exhausted. The criteria for rating applications will be as follows:

**Rating Criteria** **Total Points Allowed**

1. Nature of Benefits 130 points

2. Local Match 20 points

3. Cost/Benefit Ratio 50 points

Total 200 points

1. Nature of Benefits: The following four evaluation areas will be used to determine points under the Nature of Benefits rating criteria. The PY2020 Application Guide will provide additional details for meeting the reporting and documentation requirements of these broad evaluation areas.

a. Needs Assessment – Assessment of community-wide needs associated with housing and essential community development facilities including the needs of low and moderate-income households.

b. Project Development – Description of the need(s) to be addressed, the process used to identify the need(s), and the activities that would best address the need(s), including alternatives considered.

c. Impact – Qualitative and quantitative description of project impact in addressing the needs of the project area and/or the community including the number of beneficiaries, low and moderate-income beneficiaries, directness of benefit, urgency or criticalness, secondary benefits, and life expectancy of improvements.

d. Other Considerations – Consideration of the adequacy of utility rates, operations and maintenance capacity, local participation, local capacity to implement a CDBG project, distress factors, cost efficiencies, utilization of innovative approaches, past efforts, or other relevant factors not previously discussed.

2. Local Match: Up to 20 points will be available for communities providing local match. Points will be awarded based on the percent of local funds divided by the total CDBG funds. Two points will be awarded for a one percent (1%) match, 4 points will be awarded for two percent (2%) match, up to 20 points for a ten percent (10%) match. In a jurisdiction determined by the 2010 Census to have 1,000 or less persons, no match will be required and the full 20 points will be awarded in this category.

3. Cost/Benefit Ratio: This is the measure of project cost per beneficiary, and the scoring will be based on a comparison of the applicant's cost per beneficiary for each activity to the base level ratio*.* A level ratio base of $4,000 for all public facilities, $8,500 for housing, and $14,500 for relocation has been established. Applicants with ratios at or below these levels for each activity will receive maximum points for these activities. For projects with more than one substantial activity, the point score will be based on the weighted average of the activity cost of all proposed substantial activities. The cost beneficiary ratio will be computed based only on the requested CDBG dollars. The rating forms that will be used to score competitive applications will be publicly available at the CDBG Application Workshop. All eligible cities and counties will be notified about the date, time, and place of the CDBG Application Workshop.

2. Applications for Community Enhancement Fund

The purpose of the Community Enhancement Fund is to allow the State the flexibility to fund important projects through an evaluation and review process. The fund can be used to provide funding for eligible activities that communities consider important to enhance the community in a manner beyond providing for the more basic and essential needs, or for any other eligible CDBG activity. Examples of activities include facilities for fire protection, emergency 911 telephone service, senior centers, boys and girls clubs, recreational facilities, removal of architectural barriers, historic preservation, downtown/neighborhood revitalization, and community centers. Eligibleapplicants for the fund are all non-entitlement local governments who meet applicable thresholds. Applications for the fund must be submitted by the announced cut-off date.

Criteria for Rating Community Enhancement Fund Grants: The Community Enhancement Fund grant applications will be reviewed by ADECA staff for compliance with a National Objective and eligibility thresholds. The applications will be reviewed for factors including:

1. Assessment of need for project

2. Importance of activity to community

3. Clarity of benefit to low and moderate-income persons or limited clientele

4. Community involvement/efforts or joining of two or more communities to address common needs

5. Project description

6. Financial feasibility

7. Cost reasonableness

8. Capacity for operation and maintenance

9. Local match

10. Past efforts.

Special consideration will be given to projects that effectively demonstrate community involvement/efforts in the design, implementation, and promotion of the project. Consideration will also be given to projects where two or more eligible applicants jointly propose to carry out activities to address mutual needs. Depending on the nature of the needs and the type and extent of beneficiaries, a separate grant ceiling may be permitted. Funding and implementation of such joint projects will be subject to HUD rules. The staff evaluation will be used to guide the selection of the projects although the Director may vary from the staff evaluation when a particularly strong need is perceived. The staff evaluation will consist of two independent reviews comprised of a 0-5 point scale where “0” indicates that the project is ineligible for one or more reasons, “1” indicates a weak project and “5” indicates a very strong project. A grant ceiling of $250,000 and a minimum grant of $50,000 has been established for the fund. The Director may waive either of these limits. The Fund will require a specific local match equal to or exceeding 10 percent (10%) of the CDBG request. In a jurisdiction determined by the 2010 Census to have 1,000 or less persons, no match will be required, if the applicant lacks the financial capacity to provide the match. Projects will be funded from the total highest score in decreasing order until the monies are depleted. When funds are not available to fund all projects with similar scores, the site evaluation will determine the project(s) to be funded.

3. Applications for Planning Fund

The purpose of the Planning Fund is to assist communities having a need for comprehensive or other planning. Eligible plans include comprehensive plans, elements of comprehensive plans, downtown revitalization plans, eligible components of regional studies, or other strategies and studies important to sound and effective community growth and development. The ceiling for these grants will be $40,000 with a provision for a waiver, although applications requesting smaller amounts will be viewed more favorably unless a very substantial need or opportunity is demonstrated. A cash match of twenty percent (20%) of the project cost will be required*.* However, for jurisdictions of 1,000 or less population (as determined by the 2010 Census) when the applicant lacks the financial capacity, the match may be waived. Applications will be considered on a continual basis until the cut-off date. The grant awards will be made based on the following considerations:

Criteria for Rating Planning Fund Grants: The Planning grant applications will be reviewed by ADECA staff for the following factors:

1. How the proposed project will contribute to principally benefiting low and moderate-income persons, or how the proposed project will contribute to aiding in the prevention of slums and blight.

2. Need and urgency of planning activities proposed. The State reserves the right not to fund a project if need or urgency is not clearly demonstrated and if the amount requested is not appropriate for the plan or the size of the planning area involved.

3. How the proposed project will contribute to the development of a planning process which will serve as a guide for orderly and/or consistent growth and community development.

4. How the proposed project will aid in, or contribute to the involvement or creation of, various community groups, advisory councils, planning/zoning districts, redevelopment authorities, etc., in the ongoing planning process.

5. Amount of funds requested relative to the size of the community, complexity of the proposed elements, and the final product. This consideration will be particularly important where larger grant requests are involved.

6. Prior year grants received as well as implementation of prior planning efforts.

4. Applications for Economic Development Fund

The purpose of the Economic Development Fund (ED Fund) is to allow the State to fund activities necessary to take advantage of economic development opportunities that would result in the creation or retention of jobs. In addition to PY2020 money allocated for the ED Fund, approximately $165,000 is expected in Program Income from earlier loans that will be available for funding of ED Fund projects or for making payments on Section 108 loans. Also, the CDBG Float Loan will be covered in this “Applications for Economic Development” section, since Float Loans will be used only for economic development. However, funds used for short-term grants, or Float Loans, will come from all categories of grants. The ED Fund projects will be funded under four distinct categories: (a) ED Grants, (b) ED Incubator Projects, (c) ED Loans, and (d) ED Float Loans. The eligible ED Fund projects will be generally funded in the order the applications are received by ADECA, regardless of the Fund category under which they fall. Eligible applicants for ED Grants, ED Loans, and ED Float Loans include all non-entitlement local governments, provided other applicable thresholds are met. The applicable grant ceilings and minimums for ED Fund projects will be as cited earlier in the section on grant ceilings. The rules and requirements which will govern ED Grants, ED Loans, and ED Float Loans are spelled out under respective headings in the following paragraphs.

4(a). ED Grants: Eligible applicants may apply for ED Grants to provide land, facilities, and infrastructure such as water lines, sewer lines, rail spurs, docks, cranes, access roads, etc., to facilitate the creation and/or retention of jobs by a new or existing business. The eligible applicants may also apply for ED Grants to assist a public, private, nonprofit, or such other entity, including a business, in support of an economic development project that will result in the creation of jobs, including jobs for unemployed, under-employed, and recipients of welfare assistance. The State will exercise maximum flexibility and maximum controls in considering activities that will have a direct and significant impact on the creation of jobs. The assistance to public, private, or any such entity may be in the form of a grant, loan, or deferred payment loan, and may pay for activities eligible under the CDBG Program that include day care and related facilities, transportation, and operations. A grant ceiling of $200,000 and a floor of $50,000 will apply. Applications may be submitted anytime during the program period, and applications will be funded on an “as needed” basis. The State will maintain the right to deny funding of any application during the program period, depending on the quality of the project, or the results of past projects, or considerations such as labor supply, wage levels, environmental effects, etc. The State may waive the $200,000 grant ceiling if the merit of the project shows a significant long-term economic benefit for the State. In rare and exceptional cases, the State may award ED Grants using ED Fund, Recaptured Fund, Program Income, or other funds in support of Section 108 Loan Guarantee projects. ED Grants may be used toward loan payments, debt retirement, and other eligible purposes. The amount and appropriateness of such ED Grants may take into consideration factors such as the size of the project, magnitude of local support, overall impact, and unique features associated with the project. Projects involving such ED Grants will be governed by Section 108 Loan Guarantee requirements, and may be granted exemptions from the ED Grant’s threshold requirements that are listed below, and which are in addition to the overall thresholds listed elsewhere in this Action Plan.

Additional Threshold Requirements for ED Grants: The ED Grant threshold requirements are as follows:

1. The proposed activities must be associated with the location of a new business or an expansion of an existing business generally creating 15 or more jobs. Projects proposing job retention will generally not qualify for ED Grants unless, in the opinion of the State, significant job losses will have a long-term detrimental effect on the community and low and moderate-income people. For projects involving job creation or job retention without a capital expansion, the State may disregard such expansion requirement if, in the opinion of the State, significant economic impact and benefit to low and moderate-income persons merit such a decision.

2. The grant applicant must have a commitment from the business to create and/or retain the jobs as described in the application.

3. The project must generally fall in the SIC Code 20 through 39, or consist of major warehousing or distribution centers, or such other activities having a prospect of significant economic impact.

4. At least 51 percent of the project beneficiaries specified in the application must be persons of low and moderate income.

5. The project must include a local match of at least 20 percent of the requested ED Grant. This amount may be eliminated for projects when the applicant's population, as determined by the 2010 Census, was 1,000 or less and the applicant lacks the financial capacity to provide the match. Under extremely extenuating circumstances, the ADECA Director may provide a waiver to the local match requirement.

6. The proposed project must not involve intrastate relocation of a business, except when such relocation may have been necessitated due to inadequacies associated with the existing location and a move to a new location will result in a greater number of jobs. This is subject to 24 CFR Part 570 pertaining to the prohibition on the use of CDBG grant assistance for job-pirating activities.

7. ED Fund grants will not be made in cases where construction of the private facility has already started prior to grant award or the earliest possible date of Release of Environmental Conditions by ADECA. If such start is unavoidable, a waiver may be granted if a request is made to ADECA to do so prior to the start of any construction activity at the project site.

Criteria for Rating ED Grants: The ED Grant applications will be reviewed by ADECA staff on a continuous basis for conformance with the thresholds, and the funding decisions will be guided by the following factors:

1. The importance of the proposed activities to the location or expansion of a business

2. The number and certainty of proposed jobs

3. The proposed local match amount

4. The scope of a new business or expanding business, i.e., products, product markets, current or projected employment and payroll, labor skills required, etc.

5. The urgency of proposed activities

6. The importance of the project to further welfare reform objectives.

4(b). ED Incubator Projects: The State will provide assistance to eligible communities from the ED Fund to support ED Incubator Projects that will commit to create new jobs. For the purposes of the CDBG Program, an “Incubator” is defined as “a building and program operated either by a private entity, a nonprofit organization, or a unit of local government, for the primary purpose of aiding fledgling businesses in their efforts to survive and grow during the first 3 to 5 years of existence. Such aid may come in the form of subsidized floor space, equipment, professional services, or other assistance viewed as appropriate by the State.” Eligible applicants may apply for ED Incubator Project grants anytime during the program period. A grant ceiling of $250,000 will apply. The State will maintain the right to deny funding of any ED Incubator Project application depending on the quality and/or certainty of the proposal.

No Additional Threshold Requirements for ED Incubator Projects: The CDBG Program threshold requirements listed elsewhere in this Action Plan will apply to all ED Incubator Projects.

Criteria for Rating ED Incubator Projects: The ED Incubator Project grant applications will be reviewed by ADECA staff for conformance with the thresholds, and the funding decisions will be guided by the following factors:

1. The criteria or system to be set up by an “Incubator” program to assure that 51 percent of the beneficiaries of the program are low and moderate-income persons.

2. The desirability of the proposed Incubator site, based on:

a. Proximity to a metropolitan area or other center of economic activity

b. Accessibility of jurisdiction

c. Accessibility of site

d. Quality and suitability of structure or proposed structure

e. Level of infrastructure serving site

3. The evidence of local support, including:

a. Financial

b. Professional

c. Other

4. The feasibility of the program, based on:

a. Clarity of the program

b. Certainty that the program will be carried out for a specific period

c. Background and credentials of the personnel in the program

d. Nature of the program.

4(c). ED Loans: Eligible applicants may apply for ED Loan funds anytime during the program period to make loans to private businesses for locating or expanding in the community and creating or retaining jobs for low and moderate-income persons. ED Loans can be used for purchasing land, buildings and equipment, site improvements, construction or renovation of buildings, operating capital, or any other CDBG-eligible activity. A reasonable percentage of an ED Loan project may be a grant to cover administrative costs. Deferred payment loans will have a write-off provision. Loans made from the CDBG Revolving Loan Fund will be governed by the same requirements as loans from the CDBG ED Fund. ED Loan funds used by communities to make loans to private businesses will have a payback requirement. The determination as to the local government’s disposition of the proceeds of repayment of loans will generally be made at the time an ED Loan is funded. As required by Section 104(j) of the Housing and Community Development Act, the State will, as part of all application reviews, recognize the applicant’s right to retain Program Income to the extent such income is applied to continue the activity from which such income was derived. The repayments may be allowable to the regional commissions / councils to be used for similar purposes if they are determined to be nonprofit organizations serving the development needs of the communities in non-entitlement areas. A grant ceiling of $250,000 will apply to applications requesting ED Loan funds, although there is a waiver provision. The State will maintain the right to deny funding of any application or activity during the program period depending on the quality of the loan, the appropriateness of the proposed project, or the capacity of the community to undertake such a project. ED Loan threshold requirements are listed below, and are in addition to the overall thresholds listed elsewhere in this Action Plan.

Additional Threshold Requirements for ED Loans: The ED Loan threshold requirements are as follows:

1. The proposed activities generally must be associated with an economic development project creating and/or retaining permanent jobs.

2. The proposed project must not involve intrastate relocation of a business, except when such relocation may have been necessitated due to inadequacies associated with the existing location and a move to a new location will result in a greater number of jobs.

3. The applicant must have a commitment from the business to create or retain jobs.

4. Beneficiaries of ED Fund projects must be at least 51 percent low and moderate-income persons.

Criteria for Rating ED Loans: The ED Loan applications will be reviewed by ADECA staff on a continuous basis for conformance with the thresholds and other regulatory requirements, and the funding decisions will be guided by the following factors:

1. CDBG dollars per permanent job

2. Leverage ratio (private dollars as compared to CDBG dollars)

3. The actual number of permanent jobs to be created or retained

4. Potential for spin-off benefits

5. Job diversification

6. Loan pay-back/collateral.

4(d). ED Float Loans: ED Float Loans are short-term loans which will be made out of appropriated, but unexpended, CDBG program funds (such funds may be from any fiscal year) that may have been allocated to specific program activities. The purpose of ED Float Loans is to allow the State to fund activities necessary to take advantage of economic development opportunities, which will principally benefit low and moderate-income persons. ED Float Loan funds used for short-term loans will come from all categories of grants. A reasonable amount of Program Income or Recaptured Funds may be used to provide a grant to administer an ED Float Loan. As ED Float Loans are repaid, the repayment of principal will be used to restore all funds from which the monies initially came, while the interest will generally be used to increase the State’s CDBG ED Fund. As indicated above under the Section on ED Loans, the State will recognize the local government’s right to retain Program Income when such income is to be applied to continue the activity from which the income was derived. The amount of funds available for ED Float Loans will be determined by careful monitoring of the fund flow needs of the CDBG Program. Because the State recognizes that the ED Float Loan program entails some risk, each request will be analyzed on the basis of the need of grants previously funded. ED Float Loans will be made only after it has been determined that, to the maximum extent possible, the amount and term of any ED Float Loan will not commit the State’s letter of credit balance to the degree that other previously-funded grants are delayed or jeopardized. ED Float Loans may come from more than one year’s funds with the amount from one year being less than the minimum. Eligible applicants for ED Float Loans are all non-entitlement local governments that meet the CDBG Program thresholds listed elsewhere in this Action Plan.

The ED Float Loan program’s primary objective is to expand economic opportunities, principally for persons of low and moderate income. Normally, the ED Float Loan program will be used only to aid in the creation of new jobs and on projects where there is likely to be a substantial economic development impact. In exceptional circumstances, the ED Float Loan program may be used to help retain jobs. Of the jobs to be created or retained, at least 51 percent must be occupied by or made available to low and moderate-income persons. If ED Float Loans are made in order to retain jobs, the applicant must clearly demonstrate that, without CDBG assistance, the jobs would be lost. The ED Float Loans can be used to finance any necessary activity, including acquisition, site preparation, new construction, renovation, purchase of machinery and equipment, working capital, refinancing, and other CDBG-eligible activities approved by the State. The minimum ED Float Loan amount shall be $1 Million, and the maximum loan amount shall be $10 Million. The maximum and minimum loan amounts may be waived by the State when significant long-term economic benefits for low and moderate-income persons are involved. The ED Float Loan term will be for one year, and can be extended for one additional year. Interest earned on ED Float Loans will be treated as Program Income and will be used for CDBG-eligible activities.

Criteria for Rating ED Float Loans: Applications for ED Float Loans will be considered by the ADECA staff on a continuous basis. However, due to the unique nature of the ED Float Loan program, the State intends to fund only a limited number of projects from these funds. Prior to accepting any ED Float Loan application, the State will require a thorough review of the project with the State. ED Float Loan funding decisions will be based on the following factors:

1. Conformance with the National Objective

2. Loan security, which shall be in the form of an irrevocable letter of credit or such other security acceptable to the State

3. Number of jobs involved

4. Private investment

5. Unemployment/community distress

6. Job diversification

7. Indirect/spin-off benefits.

5. Applications for Section 108 Loan Guarantees

The purpose of Section 108 Loan Guarantees is to provide communities with an opportunity to seek loan guarantees to finance economic development activities as permitted in Title I of the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended. Section 108 Loan Guarantees must be approved by the Secretary of HUD. The applicable ceiling is $10 Million per project, with a waiver provision. No more than the HUD-established limit will be committed annually. For projects with significant economic impact, the State may use the ED Fund, Recaptured Fund, Program Income, or other funds to grant an appropriate amount toward Section 108 Loan Guarantee payments and for debt retirement. Eligible applicants include all non-entitlement communities who meet the CDBG threshold requirements listed elsewhere in this Action Plan as well as the additional thresholds listed below.

Additional Threshold Requirements for Section 108 Loan Guarantees: The Section 108 Loan Guarantee threshold requirements are as follows:

1. The proposed activities generally must be associated with an economic development project creating and/or retaining permanent jobs.

2. The proposed project must not involve intrastate relocation of a business, except when such relocation may have been necessitated due to inadequacies associated with the existing location and a move to a new location will result in a greater number of jobs.

3. The applicant must have a commitment from the business to create (or retain) jobs and make private investment as described in the application. In those instances where a business has not yet been identified, then the applicant must commit to create a certain number of jobs within a specified amount of time acceptable to the State.

4. Beneficiaries of Section 108 Loan Guarantee projects must be at least 51 percent low and moderate-income persons.

Criteria for Rating Section 108 Loan Guarantees: Applications for Section 108 Loan Guarantees will be considered by the ADECA staff on a continuous basis, since opportunities for economic development may arise at any time. Section 108 Loan Guarantees will be evaluated in accordance with 24 CFR Part 570, the Section 108 Final Rule, along with consideration being given to:

1. Section 108 dollars per permanent job

2. Actual number of jobs to be created or retained

3. Potential for spin-off benefits.

Alabama’s Interim Plan for Minimizing Displacement from Use of CDBG Funds: The Housing and Community Development Act requires that the State furnish citizens with its “plans for minimizing displacement of persons as a result of activities assisted with such funds and to assist persons actually displaced.” Alabama’s plan is as follows:

1. Minimizing Displacement: The State will discourage grant applicants from designing programs that involve extensive displacement. Grant applicants should displace persons and businesses only when there is no reasonable alternative to accomplishing the purposes of their program. The State’s criteria/rating system addresses the higher costs of programs which involve displacement by making more expensive solutions to problems less competitive.

2. Persons Actually Displaced: Grant applicants shall plan for the probability of displacement in program design by requesting sufficient funds to accommodate the costs of displacement. Grant recipients shall provide from CDBG funds, or their own resources, for the reasonable costs associated with all displacement necessary to carry out the purposes of the grant recipient’s program.

**HOME**: For the HOME Program, see the PY2020 HOME Action Plan under

“III. ALABAMA’S HOME PROGRAM” for information regarding allocation priorities and how the proposed distribution of funds addresses those priorities described in the Consolidated Plan.

**ESG**: For the ESG Program, applications should provide the applicants’ strategies to provide emergency shelter, street outreach, homelessness prevention, and rapid re-housing assistance. Project reviews will include the following criteria:

a. demonstrated need for assistance in the service area;

b. plan to provide services to the target population;

c. capacity to carry out program requirements;

d. activities to be performed; and

e. coordination with local agencies serving similar target populations.

**HOPWA**: Not applicable. AIDS Alabama is the recipient of the HOPWA Program funds from ADECA. AIDS Alabama subsequently works with its service providers to deliver the HOPWA services.

**HTF**: For the HTF Program, see the PY2020 HTF Plan under “B. Development of AHFA’s Use and Allocation of Housing Trust Funds” for information regarding allocation priorities described in the Consolidated Plan.

**CDBG-CV**: The criteria that ADECA will use to select applications for funding are stated in the CDBG-CV Action Plan, as follows:

**CDBG-CV Program Criteria**

The award of the State’s CDBG-CV Program funds will be governed by the following criteria:

1. Each county (including Jefferson and Mobile) must work with the non-entitlement cities located within that respective county to agree on the CDBG-CV Program project activities which the county is proposing to implement. As a minimum, the proposed activities must have the support from at least two-thirds (2/3) of the local governing bodies and representing two-thirds (2/3) of the population within the county (exclusive of the county’s entitlement cities and their populations). If a county fails to achieve these two-thirds (2/3) ratios of support for its proposed project activities, that county will forfeit its CDBG-CV Program grant funds. In cases when a county is unable to meet these two-thirds (2/3) requirements by the governing bodies or population but is able to document its efforts towards meeting these two-thirds (2/3) requirements, the ADECA Director may grant a waiver.

2. Each county and entitlement community must consult with, and involve input from, the local emergency management agency (EMA), the county public health department, and other local health care providers in the planning process for their CDBG-CV Program project activities.

3. Each county and entitlement community must address how each proposed activity relates to supporting local responses to infectious diseases such as the coronavirus disease 2019.

4. Each proposed activity must identify the CDBG Program’s National Objective that the activity will address.

5. Within the respective county, the benefit for each proposed activity should, as much as possible, extend to the entirety of all areas within the county.

6. To maximize the effectiveness of the CDBG-CV Program, ADECA will permit the entitlement cities and counties, as well as contiguous/neighboring counties and entitlement cities, to create joint programs. For such joint programs, the participating jurisdictions must sign a Memorandum of Understanding and designate only one community among them to serve as lead applicant to submit the grant application and maintain responsibility for implementing the funded grant.

7. Any county, via an MOU, may allow a designated city that is located within that county to take the lead for implementing the CDBG-CV Program grant funded project(s) on behalf of that county if the designated city has the administrative capacity to implement said project(s).

8. A local government recipient of the CDBG-CV Program funds may spend a total of up to ten percent (10%) of the allocated grant amount to administer the grant program. However, if a funded project does not generate the required beneficiaries and/or does not otherwise meet one of the CDBG Program’s National Objectives as is specified in the local government’s approved CDBG-CV plan, that local government will be required to reimburse to ADECA all of the CDBG-CV grant funds that have been drawn-down and expended on the funded project.

**ESG-CV**: The criteria that ADECA will use to select applications for funding are stated in the ESG-CV Action Plan, as follows:

**Process for Making Sub-awards**

Applications should describe the applicants’ strategies to provide street outreach, emergency shelter, temporary shelter, training, homelessness prevention, and rapid re-housing assistance. Project reviews will include the following criteria:

* demonstrated need for assistance in the service area;
* plan to provide services to the target population;
* capacity to carry out program requirements; and
* activities to be performed.

If necessary, the State may request additional information to assist with reviews.

**HOPWA-CV**: The criteria that AIDS Alabama will use to select applications for funding are stated in the HOPWA-CV Action Plan, as follows:

AIDS Alabama will work with our partner agencies across the State (AIDS Alabama South, Five Horizons, Health Services Center, Selma AIR, Thrive Alabama, and Unity Wellness) to ensure that the HOPWA-CV funds are available to assist individuals residing in all 67 of Alabama’s counties. Once this plan is approved by ADECA and HUD, and the HOPWA-CV funds have been received, then a notification of funding availability will be sent to each of AIDS Alabama’s partners and the HOPWA-CV funds will be dispersed on a first-come, first-served basis.

**If only summary criteria were described, how can potential applicants access application manuals or other State publications describing the application criteria? (CDBG only):**

**CDBG**: ADECA’s CDBG Program information (including grant application, program compliance, financial, monitoring, close-out, and record retention information) and related documents (including application manuals and other publications) are posted on the ADECA website at [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov), under the “Community and Economic Development Division” heading, at the “Community Development Programs” section. This information is also available in paper format at the ADECA Community and Economic Development Division’s headquarters office located at 401 Adams Avenue, Room 500 in Montgomery, Alabama 36130. Inquiries for such information may also be made to Mr. Shabbir Olia, Division Chief of the ADECA Community and Economic Development Division, at that same address, and by telephone number 334-242-5468, and by the email address [Shabbir.olia@adeca.alabama.gov](mailto:Shabbir.olia@adeca.alabama.gov). Also, ADECA’s CDBG grant application manuals are distributed at ADECA’s CDBG Application Workshop that is conducted annually in the Spring. Announcements for such workshops are posted on the ADECA website. All potential grant applicants are encouraged to utilize these documents and attend the annual grant application workshops when drafting and submitting CDBG applications to ADECA. ADECA typically allows a period of 75 days following the conclusion of the application workshop for applicants to submit their grant applications to ADECA, and specific information regarding the CDBG grant application deadline date is provided during ADECA’s CDBG application workshop.

**HOME**: Not applicable.

**ESG**: Not applicable.

**HOPWA**: Questions for AIDS Alabama may be directed to Katherine McMullen, Director of Programs Administration; Kevin Finney, Director of Operations (Financial); or Kathie M. Hiers, Chief Executive Officer, at 205-324-9822.

**HTF**: Not applicable.

**CDBG-CV**: ADECA’s CDBG-CV Program information (including grant application, program compliance, financial, monitoring, close-out, and record retention information) and related documents (including application manuals and other publications) are posted on the ADECA website at [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov). This information is also available in paper format at the ADECA Community and Economic Development Division’s headquarters office located at 401 Adams Avenue, Room 500 in Montgomery, Alabama 36130. Inquiries for such information may also be made to Mr. Shabbir Olia, Division Chief of the ADECA Community and Economic Development Division, at that same address, and by telephone number 334-242-5468, and by the email address [Shabbir.olia@adeca.alabama.gov](mailto:Shabbir.olia@adeca.alabama.gov).

**ESG-CV**: ADECA’s ESG-CV Program information (including grant application, program compliance, financial, monitoring, close-out, and record retention information) and related documents (including application manuals and other publications) are posted on the ADECA website at [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov). This information is also available in paper format at the ADECA Community and Economic Development Division’s headquarters office located at 401 Adams Avenue, Room 500 in Montgomery, Alabama 36130. Inquiries for such information may also be made to Ms. Shonda Gray of the ADECA Community and Economic Development Division, at that same address, and by telephone number 334-353-0288, and by the email address [Shonda.gray@adeca.alabama.gov](mailto:Shabbir.olia@adeca.alabama.gov).

**HOPWA-CV**: The HOPWA-CV Program information is available at AIDS Alabama by contacting Kevin Finney, Director of Operations (Financial); Katherine McMullen, Director of Programs Administration; or Kathie M. Hiers, Chief Executive Officer at 205-324-9822.

**Describe the process for awarding funds to State recipients, and how the State will make its allocation available to units of general local government, and non-profit organizations, including community and faith-based organizations (ESG only):**

**CDBG**: Not applicable.

**HOME**: Not applicable.

**ESG**: The application submission date for ESG funds is July 10, 2020 at 12:00 noon. Applicants are limited to local units of government and private nonprofit organizations. Funds will be awarded competitively based on the factors reviewed below. The State may exercise discretion to fund requests fully or partially, if so warranted, to maximize impact on the State’s homeless and other ESG-eligible clientele. The State may conduct site visits to potential subrecipients. The site visits may influence funding decisions. Applications will be rated in the following areas:

a. Identification of Homeless Assistance Needs = 20 Points

Applicants will identify the homeless assistance needs they propose to address for their service area including the needs of other eligible clientele such as victims of domestic violence. Applicants should specifically address the needs of the unsheltered homeless persons in their service area. They should use quantifiable data, specific to their service area, to the maximum extent possible. Data should include the number of individuals and families actually served during the last calendar year.

b. Applicant’s Strategy to Address Homeless Problems = 20 Points

Applicants will describe their strategy for addressing homeless problems. They will provide specific data quantifying the types of assistance or services provided to homeless individuals and families or those persons at risk of homelessness during the last calendar year**.** Applicants will estimate the number of participants they propose to assist in relation to the types of assistance to be provided. They should explain their strategy for targeting funds to the neediest persons, or to the geographic or functional areas where funds may have the greatest impact.

c. Capacity and Coordination = 20 Points

Applicants will describe their management capacity, especially that of all second-tier subrecipients, if any. Provide specific details relating to direct or related experience with service provision to homeless individuals and families or those at-risk of homelessness. Applicants will provide their plan to coordinate and integrate ESG-funded activities with other programs targeted to serving homeless persons and with mainstream resources for which program participants may be eligible.

d. Participation in a Continuum of Care = 20 Points

The applicant will demonstrate a thorough understanding of the “continuum of care” concept and explain how the services provided by it or its second-tier subrecipients are in line with this concept. This will include information concerning membership in an existing Continuum of Care Homeless Coalition. Explain the levels of participation for the applicant and that of the second-tier subrecipients regarding continuum initiatives, activities, and programs. Provide details regarding the strategies of the particular continuum for serving the homeless. The applicant will provide information regarding the agencies’ utilization of the continuum’s coordinated assessment system.

e. Match = 10 Points

Points will be given based on the clarity of proposed match. Match (in-kind or cash) must be explained as to how its use relates to the activities allowed under the McKinney Homeless Assistance Act, as amended. Match must be verified to include resolutions and letters detailing sources of funds. If match comes from the city or the county, then the source of funds (general fund) must be identified. Letters from banks, organizations, or donors specifying donated items will be needed. Volunteer hours and fundraising efforts will need to be discussed in enough detail to establish validity. The service area or activities for which volunteer hours will be used must be clearly indicated.

f. Budget = 10 Points

The budget narrativemust consist of a thorough explanation of activities involved with the request. Each budget category (Administration, Street Outreach, Emergency Shelter, Homelessness Prevention, Rapid Re-Housing, and HMIS) must give a detailed description of costs. The applicant’s budget must be the aggregate of the second-tier subrecipients’ budgets. In addition to the budget forms, each agency for which funds are requested should submit its annual budget that shows the source and amount of other funds received.

TOTAL POINTS AVAILABLE = 100 Points

If necessary, the State may request additional information to assist with reviews.

In the event of tied scores where funding is not available to all applicants, the ADECA Director will exercise discretion in funding requests with the most impact. The ADECA Director may also exercise discretion in adjusting funding awards to serve needs in a greater number of communities without significantly reducing the effectiveness of proposed programs.

**HOPWA**: Not applicable.

**HTF**: Not applicable.

**CDBG-CV**: Not applicable.

**ESG-CV**: Not applicable.

**HOPWA-CV**: Not applicable.

**Identify the method of selecting project sponsors (including providing full access to grassroots faith-based and other community-based organizations) (HOPWA only):**

**CDBG**: Not applicable.

**HOME**: Not applicable.

**ESG**: Not applicable.

HOPWA: AIDS Alabama annually contracts with eight other AIDS Service Organizations (ASOs) to provide case management, rental assistance, direct housing, and outreach services statewide. AIDS Alabama works with eight partnering AIDS Service Organizations for rental assistance funds, and these include:

● AIDS Alabama South-Mobile, AL

● Birmingham AIDS Outreach-Birmingham, AL

● Five Horizon’s Health Center-Tuscaloosa, AL

● Health Services Center – Anniston, AL

● Medical Advocacy and Outreach-Montgomery, AL

● Selma AIR-Selma, AL

● Unity Wellness Center – Opelika, AL

* Thrive Alabama-Huntsville, AL

AIDS Alabama and its ASO partners provide rental assistance in a variety of ways for individuals living with HIV across the state. AIDS Alabama South maintains one Master Leasing unit in Mobile that is leased by AIDS Alabama South and sublet to a consumer who is need low-income housing. AIDS Alabama and her partner organizations identify individuals who are eligible for rental assistance in the private housing rental market and provide assistance through the TBRA voucher program. A waitlist is maintained across the state for this resource and individuals are added to the program as the budget allows.

AIDS Alabama provides an emergency shelter component for individuals participating in the Living in Balance Chemical Addition Program. Other existing emergency shelters provide emergency housing to persons with HIV/AIDS throughout the State. These shelters include the Firehouse Shelter, Salvation Army, SafeHouse, Jimmy Hale Mission, First Light, Pathways, and others. AIDS Alabama partners with these agencies to make referrals and to seek long-term solutions for persons utilizing emergency shelters.

In providing permanent housing, Agape House and Agape II offer permanent apartment complex living in Birmingham for persons with HIV/AIDS - there are 25 one-bedroom units, three two-bedroom units, and two three-bedroom units in these two complexes. Magnolia Place in Mobile offers 14 two-bedroom units and a one-bedroom unit. The Mustard Seed triplex offers three one-bedroom units in Birmingham. Alabama Rural AIDS Project (ARAP) is a permanent supportive housing program that provides 10 units of housing in rural areas through the use of TBRA - an additional house in Dadeville is also used for the project. ARAP was founded in 1995 by HUD’s HOPWA Competitive program and is still being funded. The Le/Transclusive Project is a partnership between AIDS Alabama and the local Continuum of Care. It offers 21 TBRA vouchers for individuals who identify as transgender and/or are living with HIV. Participants of the Le/Transclusive Project participate in ongoing, intensive case management, including the development of a housing case plan, coordination of mainstream services, and regular home-visits. In providing service enriched housing, the only program in the State of its kind, JASPER House in Birmingham offers 14 beds in a single room occupancy model for persons who are unable to live independently due to their dual HIV and mental illness diagnoses. All occupants are low-income; the project is funded through HUD as a HOPWA Competitive grant and is certified as an Adult Residential Care facility by the Alabama Department of Mental Health.

As well as collaborating with state and federal entities, AIDS Alabama works diligently to secure partnerships with private sector organizations. Partnerships with the MAC AIDS Fund, the Greater Birmingham Area Community Foundation, major banking institutions, and others have allowed AIDS Alabama to increase supportive services, improve existing housing, and increase prevention efforts throughout the State.

**HTF**: Not applicable.

**CDBG-CV**: Not applicable.

**ESG-CV**: Not applicable.

**HOPWA-CV**: See the response for the HOPWA Program above.

**Describe how resources will be allocated among funding categories:**

**CDBG**: The State of Alabama’s PY2020 CDBG Program award in the amount of $23,862,879 will be allocated among the following funding categories:

**PY2020 CDBG Program Allocation** = $23,862,879

**FUNDING CATEGORY CDBG AMOUNT**

County Fund $2,954,349

Large City Fund $5,372,516

Small City Fund $6,217,129

Economic Development Fund $5,149,840

Planning Fund $128,940

Community Enhancement Fund $3,224,220

State Administration $577,257

State Technical Assistance $238,628

**HOME**: The State of Alabama’s PY2020 HOME Program award in the amount of $11,386,030 will be allocated as stated in the PY2020 HOME Action Plan under “III. ALABAMA’S HOME PROGRAM.” That Plan contains information regarding allocation priorities and how the proposed distribution of funds addresses those priorities described in the Consolidated Plan.

**ESG**: The State of Alabama’s PY2020 ESG Program award in the amount of $2,719,098 will be allocated among the eligible funding categories: administration, street outreach, emergency shelter, HMIS (Homeless Management Information System), homelessness prevention, and rapid re-housing. The allocation among funding categories depends on the amounts requested in the applications received and those selected for funding.

**HOPWA**: The State of Alabama’s PY2020 HOPWA Program award in the amount of $2,514,357 will be allocated among the following funding categories:

**HOPWA Fund Category Federal Amount**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Short Term Rental Mortgage and Utility (STRMU) Assistance** | $111,612 |
| **Tenant Based Rental Assistance (TBRA)** | $500,000 |
| **Facility Based Housing Subsidy Permanent Housing** | $600,000 |
| **Facility Based Housing Subsidy Transitional/Short Term Housing** | $125,000 |
| **Resource Identification** | $90,000 |
| **Supportive Services** | $806,309 |
| **Housing Information** | $25,000 |
| **Technical Assistance** | $5,000 |
| **Project Sponsor Administration** (7% AIDS Alabama) | $176,005 |
| **Grantee Administration** (3% ADECA) | $75,431 |
| **Total** | $2,514,357 |

**HTF**: AHFA will receive $3,123,706 in PY2020 HTF funds. AHFA will allocate funds based on the eligible activities and funding priorities outlined in AHFA’s Housing Trust Fund Allocation Plan (HTF Plan). AHFA will award HTF funds as forgivable grants to applicants whose proposed developments are approved for funding. The HTF will remain a forgivable grant as long as the development remains in compliance with HTF and AHFA requirements for the entire affordability period of 30 years. AHFA estimates the following uses of HTF funds for the State of Alabama:

**PY2020 HTF Funds Received:** $ 3,123,706

**USES:**

Grants: $ 2,811,336

Administration Fee: $ 312,370

**CDBG-CV**: The State’s PY2020 CDBG-CV Program was awarded the amounts of (1) $14,011,858 in Round 1 funds, (2) $15,068,316 in Round 2 funds, and (3) $11,379,612 in Round 3 funds, for a total award amount of $40,459,786. The plan for allocating these funds is comprised of providing a block of funds to each of the 15 qualifying entitlement communities (cities and counties) and the 65 remaining counties that do not include Jefferson County and Mobile County. Each of these 65 counties’ and the 15 qualifying entitlement communities’ allocations are based on the population group under which each community falls. The county population is adjusted by subtracting the population of any entitlement city within the county. These population groups and corresponding CDBG-CV Program fund amounts are as follows:

**Entitlement City Population Groups:**

**Population Range Dollar Allocation**

20,000 to 45,000 $500,000

45,001 to 100,000 $750,000

100,001 to 225,000 $1,500,000

**Entitlement County Population Lump Sum Amounts (adjusted by deducting their**

**entitlement city population):**

**Population Range Dollar Allocation**

225,000 or less $700,000

225,001 and over $1,036,800 (available balance)

**Non-entitlement County Population Groups:**

**Population Range Dollar Allocation**

5,000 to 15,000 $200,000

15,001 to 30,000 $300,000

30,001 to 50,000 $400,000

50,001 to 75,000 $500,000

75,001 to 110,000 $600,000

110,001 and over $700,000

The proposed amount for each of the 15 qualifying entitlement communities (cities and counties) and the 65 remaining counties are presented at **Appendix A** of the CDBG-CV Action Plan attached hereto at **Attachment 7**.

**ESG-CV**: Pursuant to the ESG-CV Action Plan attached hereto at **Attachment 8**, the State will receive $9,376,200 in Round 1 and $13,860,804 in Round 2 of ESG-CV funding, for a total award amount of $23,237,004. The State will determine the distribution of these funds via a one-time statewide competition. The State will allocate funds based on the quality of applications received. No portion of these funds will be set aside for specific purposes. However, these amounts are subject to change, as and when determined by HUD. If lesser amounts are received, ADECA will update this ESG-CV Action Plan to reflect the actual fiscal year allocation.

**HOPWA-CV**: Pursuant to the HOPWA-CV Action Plan attached hereto at **Attachment 9**, the State will receive a total award amount of $365,910. These funds will be allocated as follows:

**Administrative Costs:**

**6% to grantee (ADECA): $21,954.60**

**10% to project sponsor (AIDS Alabama): $36,591.00**

AIDS Alabama will work with our partner agencies across the State (AIDS Alabama South, Five Horizons, Health Services Center, Selma AIR, Thrive Alabama, and Unity Wellness) to ensure that the HOPWA-CV funds are available to assist individuals residing in all 67 of Alabama’s counties. Once this plan is approved by ADECA and HUD, and the HOPWA-CV funds have been received, then a notification of funding availability will be sent to each of AIDS Alabama’s partners and the HOPWA-CV funds will be dispersed on a first-come, first-served basis.

The following services will be funded across the State using the HOPWA-CV funds:

**Short-Term Rent, Mortgage, and Utility (STRMU) Proposed Budget: $122,945.76 (40% of budget)**

For the purpose of the HOPWA-CV funds only, consumers who meet HOPWA eligibility criteria and who have an ongoing emergency need for assistance that is directly related to the COVID-19 pandemic will be eligible for up to 24 months of STRMU assistance per HUD guidance. Both rental and utility assistance will be authorized out of this budget line item. Ongoing case management services will be provided to all households receiving STRMU assistance through the HOPWA-CV funds.

**Leasing Proposed Budget: $46,104.66 (15% of budget)**

AIDS Alabama and its partner agencies will assist with costs associated with hotel/motel rentals for eligible consumers and their household members in the event that someone in the household becomes infected with COVID-19 and needs to shelter in a hotel/motel to reduce the likelihood of disease spread among household members. Hotel/motel stays will also be authorized for consumers who are unable to move into permanent supportive housing or other congregate living environments during the COVID-19 pandemic due to restrictions placed by public health officials or the supporting agency in an attempt to limit the spread of COVID-19. Examples include individuals awaiting nursing home placements, placement in substance abuse treatment, and those individuals awaiting placement in permanent supportive housing.

Payments for hotel/motel stays are limited to no more than 60 days in a six-month period per HUD guidelines. In the event that HUD waives this restriction, AIDS Alabama will adhere to any new HUD guidelines regarding the length of payments for hotel/motel stays.

**Supportive Services Proposed Budget: $122,945.76 (40% of budget)**

AIDS Alabama and its partner agencies will provide case management services to all consumers eligible for services under the HOPWA-CV funds. Additional supportive services provided with this funding will include the following:

* Transportation assistance through privately-owned vehicle transporters to be used by consumers to access medical/mental health appointments, social services appointments, essential supplies, and employment.
* Case management services to assist HOPWA-eligible households with accessing food, water, medications, medical care, and information.
* Establishing food banks and/or providing groceries to HOPWA-eligible households.
* Providing education on ways to reduce the spread of COVID-19 and other infectious diseases.
* Costs related to infection control measures, such as cleaning supplies and personal protective equipment for both staff and HOPWA-eligible households.

**Operating Costs for Housing Facilities Proposed Budget: $15,368.22 (5% of budget)**

AIDS Alabama and its partner organizations will utilize the HOPWA-CV funds to maintain essential furnishings, complete necessary maintenance, and purchase equipment and supplies that are related to the COVID-19 pandemic and the operations of housing facilities. Medical supplies will only be purchased for these housing facilities in the event that there is no other funding available for their purchase.

**Describe threshold factors and grant size limits:**

**CDBG**: CDBG Program Thresholds: The following thresholds will apply to communities seeking to apply for PY2020 CDBG funds:

[NOTE: The County Fund, the Large City Fund, and the Small City Fund collectively are referred to herein as “Competitive Funds.”]

The following thresholds will apply to communities seeking to apply for PY2020 CDBG funds:

1. Cities and Counties with an open Economic Development Fund or Planning Fund PY2017 or earlier grant funded in calendar year 2017 or earlier, as of a date determined by ADECA, will sit-out for all Funds except for the Economic Development Fund. The term “sit-out,” as used herein, is defined as “a city or county will not be eligible to apply for PY2020 CDBG funds except for the Economic Development Fund.”

2. Cities and Counties with an open grant (except Economic Development Fund or Planning Fund) from any Fund, as of a date determined by ADECA, will sit-out for all Funds except for the Economic Development Fund. The term “sit-out,” as used herein, is defined as “a city or county will not be eligible to apply for PY2020 CDBG funds except for the Economic Development Fund.”

3. Cities and Counties that have applied unsuccessfully for an eligible project three consecutive years will receive an additional consideration.

4. Cities and Counties eligible to apply for Competitive Funds (the County Fund, Large City Fund, and Small City Fund) and the Community Enhancement Fund will be limited to only one application from either one of these Funds.

5. A unit of government may not apply if it has an unresolved audit finding involving disallowed costs as the result of a determination made by a private audit, an ADECA financial review, or an ADECA CDBG staff monitoring review. A waiver may be provided in cases where the ADECA Director has reviewed a grantee’s proposed response and has determined that repayments due to the State are secured by an appropriate security instrument, stream of income, or other adequate measures.

6. A unit of government may not apply if it owes the State or Federal government money as the result of determinations made by a private audit, or as the result of determinations made by an ADECA financial review, or an ADECA CDBG staff monitoring review. A waiver may be provided in cases where the ADECA Director has determined that repayments due to the State are secured by an appropriate security instrument, stream of income, or other adequate measures.

7. A proposed project must stand alone to serve the proposed beneficiaries without the need for additional funds that are not shown in the application, unless the other necessary funds are known of and verifiable by the State. Any other funds shown in the application must be verifiable by the State.

8. Applicants must demonstrate the ability to maintain any facilities funded under the CDBG Program.

9. An applicant must not have been deemed by the State to lack capacity to carry out a CDBG project.

10. An applicant’s regular program must benefit at least 51 percent (51%) low and moderate income persons or qualify under the Area Benefit under the HUD rule, unless it is a housing rehabilitation program - in which case the beneficiaries must be 100 percent low and moderate income, or if it is a project that addresses slum and blight - in which case it must meet the slum and blight National Objective.

11. Applications for the Planning Fund must present thorough evidence showing how the activity will address one of the National Objectives applicable to planning grants.

Also:

1. Where eligibility for any grant is subject to close-out of earlier grants, acceptable closeout documents which require no changes must have been received by ADECA by a date determined by ADECA for the grant to be considered closed-out. State policies concerning funds retained for administrative/engineering costs will be considered when determining grant closeout dates.

2. Grants funded by special HUD allocations for programs such as disasters, neighborhood stabilization (NSP), or recovery (CDBG-R) will not prohibit jurisdictions from applying for PY2020 CDBG funds.

3. For any issue or subject not addressed in this PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan, or in the case of conflicting issues, the ADECA Director will make a final ruling based on the precedents, established practices, or otherwise what is in the best interest of the State. In rare cases, the ADECA Director may provide a waiver from these Thresholds if specific situations merit granting such a waiver.

[NOTE: Additional CDBG thresholds for the ED Grants, ED Loans, and Section 108 Loan Guarantees are listed herein under this **AP-30 Method of Distribution** section.]

CDBG Grant Size Limits/Ceilings: In order to address needs throughout Alabama’s non-entitlement areas of the State, the CDBG Program will use the following grant size limits/ ceilings. The figures stated below establish general ceilings and minimums on the grant amounts that may be requested per Fund, and on the individual grant amounts that may be requested in each grant application. For valid reasons, the ADECA Director may modify or altogether eliminate allocations in order to maintain program integrity. In the award of CDBG grant amounts, ADECA shall give consideration to the size of the community requesting funds, and to the requirements of the community’s proposed project. ADECA and grant applicants recognize that requesting the maximum grant amount allowable will not always be appropriate.

**Fund Ceiling/Minimum**

County Fund $350,000 Ceiling

Large City Fund $450,000 Ceiling

Small City Fund $350,000 Ceiling

Community Enhancement Fund $250,000 Ceiling/$50,000 Minimum

Planning Fund $40,000 Ceiling

Section 108 Loan Guarantees $10,000,000 Maximum

**Economic Development Fund Minimum Maximum**

ED Grants $50,000 $200,000

ED Incubator Projects $50,000 $250,000

ED Loans $50,000 $250,000

ED Float Loans $1,000,000 $10,000,000

**HOME**: For the HOME Program, see the PY2020 HOME Action Plan under

“III. ALABAMA’S HOME PROGRAM” for information regarding threshold factors and grant size limits as well as allocation priorities and how the proposed distribution of funds addresses those priorities described in the Consolidated Plan.

**ESG**: The ESG Program Thresholds are as follows: An applicant may not be listed as a second-tier subrecipient in another application. However, a second-tier subrecipient may be listed as a second-tier subrecipient in more than one application. No applications will be accepted under the following circumstances:

a. The applicant owes the state or federal government money and no repayment arrangement is in place.

b. Disallowed costs have resulted from an ADECA review or audit and no resolution is finalized.

c. The applicant has an open ESG grant from FY2018 or an earlier year.

d. The private nonprofit organization (acting as the applicant or the

second-tier subrecipient) does not meet the following criteria:

● is a secular or religious organization described in section 501 (c) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986;

● is exempt from taxation under subtitle A of the Code;

● has an accounting system and a voluntary board; and

● practices nondiscrimination in the provision of assistance.

Where eligibility for the grant is subject to close-out of earlier grants, acceptable closeout documents which require no changes must have been received by ADECA by a date determined by ADECA for the grant to be considered closed out.

The ESG Grant Ceilings are as follows: In order to address needs throughout the State, the Program will use a grant ceiling of $200,000 for applicants that will serve a single jurisdiction. A single jurisdiction is defined as one municipality or one county serving both municipalities and unincorporated communities within that county. An applicant that will serve multiple counties will have a grant ceiling of $400,000. Demonstrated need, prior performance, capacity, and other factors may be used to determine the actual award amount. In the event that all funds are not awarded through the one-time competitive application process, the State may negotiate with applicants to utilize all current year funds. Initiation of negotiations will be done by the State based on (1) demonstrated need; (2) prior performance; and (3) other available resources. Such negotiations may cause the original grant to exceed formerly applicable grant ceilings.

**HOPWA**: Not applicable.

**HTF**: For the HTF Program, see the PY2020 HTF Plan at Sections C, D, E, and F for information regarding threshold factors and grant size limits as well as allocation priorities and how the proposed distribution of funds addresses those priorities described in the Consolidated Plan.

**CDBG-CV**: The following thresholds will apply to communities seeking to apply for the CDBG-CV Program grant funds:

1. An entitlement community or a county may not apply for these funds if it has an unresolved audit finding involving disallowed costs as the result of a determination made by a private audit, an ADECA financial review, or an ADECA CDBG staff monitoring review. A waiver may be provided in cases where the ADECA Director has reviewed the affected entitlement community’s or county’s proposed response and has determined that repayments due to the State are secured by an appropriate security instrument, stream of income, or other adequate measures.

2. An entitlement community or a county may not apply for these funds if it owes money to the State or Federal government as the result of determinations made by a private audit, an ADECA financial review, or an ADECA CDBG staff monitoring review. A waiver may be provided in cases where the ADECA Director has determined that repayments due to the State are secured by an appropriate security instrument, stream of income, or other adequate measures.

3. An entitlement community’s or a county’s proposed CDBG-CV Program grant project must stand alone to serve the proposed beneficiaries without the need for additional funds that are not shown in the entitlement community’s or county’s grant application, unless the other necessary funds are known of and verifiable by the State.

4. An entitlement community or a county grant applicant must demonstrate to ADECA the ability to maintain and operate facilities that are to be funded from the CDBG-CV Program grant funds.

5. An entitlement community or a county grant applicant must not have been deemed by the State to lack the capacity to implement a grant project that is to be funded from the CDBG-CV Program grant funds.

6. For any issue or subject not addressed in this Plan, or in the case of conflicting issues, the ADECA Director will make a final ruling based on the precedents, established practices, or other information determined to be in the best interests of the State. The ADECA Director may provide a waiver from these Thresholds or other requirements if specific situations merit granting such a waiver.

**ESG-CV**: The following thresholds will apply to communities seeking to apply for the ESG-CV Program grant funds:

No applications will be accepted under any of the following circumstances:

* The applicant owes the state or federal government money and no repayment arrangement is in place.
* Disallowed costs have resulted from an ADECA review or audit and no resolution is finalized.
* The private nonprofit organization (acting as the applicant or the second-tier subrecipient) does not meet the following criteria:
  + is a secular or religious organization described in section 501 (c) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986;
  + is exempt from taxation under subtitle A of the Code;
  + has an accounting system and a voluntary board; and
  + practices nondiscrimination in the provision of assistance.

**HOPWA-CV**: Not applicable.

**What are the outcome measures expected as a result of the method of distribution?**

**CDBG**: In general, outcome measures of Alabama’s CDBG Program are designed to measure whether or not the authorized funds were expended to address the program’s three National Objectives of benefiting low and moderate-income persons, addressing slums or blight, or meeting a particularly urgent community development need.

In particular, each activity funded with CDBG funds must address at least one of the three National Objectives of the CDBG program. These objectives are:

1. To benefit low and moderate-income persons, of which at least 51% must be from low and moderate-income households, except for single family housing activities which must benefit 100% low and moderate-income households;

2. Aid in the prevention or elimination of slums and blight; or

3. Meet other urgent community needs posing a serious and immediate threat to the health or welfare of the community where other financial resources are not available.

In addition to meeting at least one of the three National Objectives listed above, activities must meet one of the following three performance goals:

1. Create suitable living environments,

2. Provide decent affordable housing, or

3. Create economic opportunities.

Further, activities must demonstrate the ability to achieve or improve one or more of the following outcomes:

1. Improve availability or accessibility of units or services,

2. Improve affordability of housing or other services, and/or

3. Improve sustainability by promoting viable communities.

**HOME**: For the HOME Program, please see the PY2020 HOME Action Plan under

“III. ALABAMA’S HOME PROGRAM” for information regarding the outcome measures expected as a result of the method of distribution (the allocation and how the proposed distribution of funds addresses those priorities described in the Consolidated Plan).

**ESG**: Outcome measures will be determined by performance indicators. Because the State’s ESG program will be implemented in different geographic areas with various needs, various social services programs and various degrees of access to service, the State chose not to develop performance indicators. The subrecipients will develop performance indicators that best depict program accomplishments for their local areas. Performance indicators specific to geographic areas will be evaluated to determine program outcomes.

**HOPWA**: For the HOPWA Program, the outcome measures are as follows:

For Rental Assistance: At least 100 households will be assisted so that consumers can remain in affordable, leased housing and experience housing stability.

For Supportive Services: Consumers will be linked to mainstream resources that give them the ability to remain in stable housing and to live independently.

For Operating Costs: All current residents in AIDS Alabama housing will enjoy safe, secure, and healthy stable housing.

For Master Leasing: AIDS Service Organizations other than AIDS Alabama will learn how to maintain and utilize housing in their areas to meet housing gaps.

For Resource Identification: AIDS Alabama staff members and contractors will be equipped to provide identification of low-income housing and housing development options in the State for persons and families living with HIV disease

For Housing Information: HIV-positive individuals in counties throughout the State will know how to find stable and affordable housing resources.

For Technical Assistance: Two consultations related to housing development and programming will be provided to ASONA members to encourage and promote the development of additional services for HIV-positive individuals across the state.

**HTF**: For the HTF Program, see the PY2020 HTF Plan at Section L for information regarding the outcome measures expected as a result of the method of distribution (the allocation and how the proposed distribution of funds addresses those priorities described in the Consolidated Plan).

**CDBG-CV**: In general, outcome measures of Alabama’s CDBG-CV Program are designed to measure whether or not the authorized funds were expended to address the COVID-19 pandemic (by preparing for, preventing, or responding to the COVID-19 pandemic and other infectious diseases), as well as HUD's CDBG Program’s three National Objectives of benefiting low and moderate-income persons, addressing slums or blight, or meeting a particularly urgent community development need.

**ESG-CV**: In general, outcome measures of Alabama’s ESG-CV Program are designed to measure whether or not the authorized funds were expended to address the COVID-19 pandemic (by preparing for, preventing, or responding to the COVID-19 pandemic and other infectious diseases).

**HOPWA-CV**: In general, outcome measures of Alabama’s HOPWA-CV Program are designed to measure whether or not the authorized funds were expended to address the COVID-19 pandemic (by preparing for, preventing, or responding to the COVID-19 pandemic and other infectious diseases).

**Discussion:**

See the discussion contained in the sections herein above.

**AP-35 Projects (Optional)**

**Introduction:**

The projects authorized to be funded under each of Alabama’s HUD-funded Programs (CDBG, HOME, ESG, HOPWA, and HTF, as well as CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV) are further identified and described below.

**Projects:**

**CDBG**: Alabama’s PY2020 CDBG funds in the amount of $23,862,879 will be divided among the following 8 project areas: (1) County funds = $2,954,349 is estimated to be awarded through grants in the amount of $350,000 each; (2) Large City funds (for cities with a population of 3,001 or more) = $5,372,516 is estimated to be awarded through grants in the amount of $450,000 each; (3) Small City funds (for cities with a population of 3,000 or less) = $6,217,129 is estimated to be awarded through grants in the amount of $350,000 each; (4) Economic Development funds = $5,149,840 is estimated to be awarded through grants in the amount of $200,000 each; (5) Community Enhancement funds = $3,224,220 is estimated to be awarded through grants in the amount of $250,000 each; (6) Planning funds = $128,940 is estimated to be awarded through grants in the amount of $40,000 each; (7) Technical Assistance funds = $238,628 is estimated to be expended in the provision of technical assistance services by the ADECA CDBG staff to grant applicants and grant recipients; and (8) Administration funds = $577,257 is estimated to be expended in the provision of grant management and administrative services by the ADECA CDBG staff in managing the PY2020 CDBG grant funds.

1. The County Fund is a reservation of money for county governments that is awarded on a competitive basis, and eligible applicants include all counties, except Jefferson and Mobile, which meet the threshold eligibility requirements.

2. The Large City Fund is a reservation of money for larger municipalities that is awarded on a competitive basis, and eligible applicants include all of Alabama’s non-entitlement cities with a 2010 Census population of 3,001 or more, which cities are not members of the Jefferson or Mobile County consortiums, and which meet the threshold eligibility requirements.

3. The Small City Fund is a reservation of money for small cities/towns that is awarded on a competitive basis, and eligible applicants include all of Alabama’s cities or towns with a 2010 Census population of 3,000 or less, which cities are not members of the Jefferson or Mobile County consortiums, and which meet the threshold eligibility requirements.

4. The Economic Development Fund is used to assist activities necessary for economic development projects that are based on job creation or job retention, and these funds are allocated on a continual basis – the grant applications for which may be submitted anytime during the program year. Eligible applicants include all of Alabama’s non-entitlement local governments that meet the threshold eligibility requirements.

5. The Community Enhancement Fund is a reservation of money for eligible CDBG activities which communities consider important to enhance the quality of life for that community’s residents, and eligible applicants include non-entitlement local governments which meet the threshold eligibility requirements.

6. The Planning Fund is a reservation of money for local governments who demonstrate the need for local planning, and eligible applicants include all non-entitlement local governments that meet the threshold eligibility requirements.

7. The Technical Assistance Fund is a reservation of money for ADECA to provide technical assistance to Alabama’s communities to render their effective participation in the CDBG Program, to increase local capacities, and to address other eligible purposes.

8. The Administration Fund is a reservation of money for ADECA’s staff to effectively manage the CDBG program, and these funds will be matched on a dollar-for-dollar basis; the exception being the $100,000 that does not require a match, as that amount is reserved for Planning purposes for ADECA to prepare or to contract for the preparation of a 5-Year Consolidated Plan, a 1-Year Annual Action Plan, and/or an Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice.

Additionally, ADECA can fund the following 5 types of projects: (9) Section 8 Loan Guarantee projects, (10) Recaptured Funds projects, (11) Black Belt Region projects,

(12) Urgent Need projects, and (13) Joint projects.

9. The Section 8 Loan Guarantee projects allow communities a chance to seek, through the HUD Secretary, loan guarantees for the purpose of financing economic development activities as permitted in Title I of the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended. Alabama does not obligate funds for loan guarantees that exceed $10,000,000 per project, nor funds for loan guarantees in excess of the HUD-established limit per year. In instances of exceptional economic impact, a waiver on the loan guarantee ceiling may be granted. Alabama may use the Economic Development Fund, the Recaptured Fund, Program Income funds, or other funds to provide credit toward and/or make payments on Section 108 Loan Guarantee projects.

10. The Recaptured Fund consists of any CDBG funds returned to Alabama during the program year, except Program Income as defined by applicable regulations. ADECA’s Director, at his discretion, may use Recaptured Funds to fund Black Belt Region Projects, and may also use the funds to assist eligible/fundable projects being funded from any of the 8 primary fund categories. Recaptured funds may pay the State’s financial commitments caused by Section 108 Loan underpayments and/or the nonpayment of Float Loans. Money expended from the Recaptured Fund will be awarded by ADECA based on the criteria applicable to each individual fund. Additionally, Recaptured funds may be expended to amend grants from any prior-year grant or current-year grant as and when warranted by the circumstances presented to ADECA in the grantee’s amendment request. Such amendments may cause the original grant amount to exceed formerly-applicable grant ceilings to necessarily and satisfactorily address the amended project’s needs and National Objectives. Factors to be considered when evaluating such requests include (i) the positive impact (on low and moderate income persons or other National Objectives) expected to be realized if the amendment is approved versus the negative impact if the amendment is not approved, (ii) the efforts taken by the grantee to address those circumstances requiring the amendment before requesting such amendment from ADECA, (iii) the economic distress of that grantee as presented in the amendment request, and (iv) other extenuating or unusual circumstances which may have caused the situation necessitating the amendment request.

11. The Black Belt Project Fund assists projects in Alabama’s twelve counties comprising the Black Belt Region of the State: Bullock, Choctaw, Dallas, Greene, Hale, Lowndes, Macon, Marengo, Pickens, Perry, Sumter, and Wilcox Counties. The Black Belt Project Fund can include up to $1 million contributed from Recaptured funds as well as transferred balances from the other Funds herein listed that are not required or are not sufficient to fund the entirety of one project or the majority of projects applied for within a respective Fund. No separate grant application is required for Black Belt Project funds; however, those unfunded applications received from the twelve Black Belt counties - including communities within those counties – which unsuccessfully sought money from the other Funds will be considered for funding under the Black Belt Project Fund. And grant award decisions for those particular applications are not constrained by the rating system used to determine awards made from the other Funds, but instead are based upon the benefits or impacts such projects are expected to have on the community and the region. ADECA can also exercise necessary discretion in allowing alterations to designs and grant requests in efforts to maximize the benefits for the affected community/region.

12. The Urgent Need Fund allows eligible communities to apply for grant funds that will address urgent needs resulting from recent disasters/events that are generally not older than 18 months (for example, storms and resulting flooding) that pose serious and immediate threats to the health or welfare of the community. Urgent Need funded projects are not subject to grant ceilings, timing, match requirements, or other limitations. ADECA’s Director can exercise full discretion by transferring into the Urgent Need Fund any available funds from the other Fund categories, making those projects considered as “special fund category” projects.

13. The Joint Project Fund allows two or more communities to jointly carry out activities to address their mutual needs. Joint Project applications will not be considered when the benefits accruing to additional jurisdiction(s) are purely of a secondary nature or account for less than 30 percent of the total project beneficiaries; in such cases, the additional jurisdiction(s) will not be subject to the applicable thresholds. Also, an application for a single grant can be considered for funding as a Joint Project if two or more communities benefit from that project and each community accounts for 30 percent or more of the beneficiaries; in such cases, the total number of beneficiaries as well as the number of beneficiaries in each community must meet the National Objective, and the community with 50 percent or more beneficiaries will be subject to the State’s thresholds and restrictions. Additionally, each community with 30 percent or more beneficiaries must meet separate citizen participation requirements, assess housing and community needs of low and moderate-income persons, and become a party to a Memorandum of Understanding that delineates the appropriate responsibilities. A Joint Project application may seek a multi-grant ceiling if the resulting benefits for each community are sufficiently significant to qualify as a separate grant, and such projects will be filed under the joint names of the participating jurisdictions but wherein each community will be separately subject to the State’s threshold requirements. For such projects, each community must meet separate citizen participation requirements, assess the housing and community development needs of low and moderate-income persons, become a party to a Memorandum of Understanding that delineates the appropriate responsibilities, and the State to permit one participating community to serve as lead applicant for grant administration purposes. Applicants for Joint Project funds who are seeking multi-grant ceilings must first review their projects with ADECA prior to submitting the grant applications for rating. All Joint Project Fund applications will be rated to ensure maximization of efficiency and materialization of project impacts.

**HOME**: Alabama’s PY2020 HOME funds are in the amount of $11,386,030. The Alabama Housing Finance Authority (AHFA) is the State entity that serves as a public corporation dedicated to creating housing opportunities for low- and moderate-income citizens in Alabama through affordable financing of safe and sanitary single-family and multi-family housing. AHFA will issues tax-exempt mortgage revenue bonds that provide millions of dollars in financing for first-time home buyers. AHFA will continue to be governed by a Board of Directors whose members are appointed by the Governor (who appoints one member from each of Alabama’s seven congressional districts and consisting of two home builders, two real estate brokers, a lender, a mayor, a county commissioner, and a State-at-large member), the Lieutenant Governor and the Speaker of the House (each of whom appoints two members). The State’s Finance Director, Treasurer, and Superintendent of Banks also serve as members, but in an ex officio role. The Board will continue to provide policy direction, authorize bond issues and program development, and evaluate AHFA’s efforts. AHFA will continue to prepare and maintain an extensive list of relevant parties from whom to make inquiries and gather information in the form of questionnaires and surveys which AHFA will submit to State agencies, service providers, housing directors, and individuals. Based on the collected information and data, AHFA will compile the blueprint document for creating affordable housing across Alabama.

**ESG**: For the ESG Program, the allocation to the State of Alabama for the PY2020 ESG Program equals $2,719,098. The projects that may be funded with these funds include providing assistance to all areas of the state so as to upgrade existing homeless facilities and domestic abuse shelters, assisting with paying operating costs of such facilities, providing essential services to both sheltered and unsheltered homeless persons, helping prevent homelessness, re-housing homeless persons, and assisting in the costs of administering HMIS activities.

The point-in-time surveys completed in 2019 for the State of Alabama documented 3,261 homeless persons. Of those, 1,191 were unsheltered and 2,070 were sheltered in emergency shelters, transitional shelters or safe havens. Because these numbers indicate needs for both sheltered and unsheltered homeless persons, the State has identified additional housing resources and case management services as priority needs in this Plan. In an effort to address these needs, the State has chosen to allow applicants to request funding for all eligible activities. For homeless assistance activities (emergency shelter and street outreach), the projects are to create a suitable living environment, with the outcome being availability/accessibility. For homelessness prevention and rapid re-housing activities, the projects are to provide decent affordable housing, with the outcome being affordability.

Because the State’s ESG program will be implemented in different geographic areas with various needs, various social services programs and various degrees of access to service, the State chose to allow its subrecipients to determine their priority needs at the local level. Therefore, each service-related ESG activity (street outreach, emergency shelter, homelessness prevention, and rapid re-housing) may be considered a priority. However, various obstacles to addressing underserved community needs exist across the State. In the rural counties, transportation is a major issue. Nonexistent public transportation limits access to mainstream resources. Dwindling funding for mainstream resources at various levels of government further negatively impact the needs of persons experiencing homelessness. The shortage of affordable permanent housing presents another obstacle. Job loss, unemployment, and rising healthcare costs are also obstacles.

**HOPWA**: Alabama’s PY2020 HOPWA funds are in the amount of $2,514,357. AIDS Alabama administers four types of housing programs geared toward persons living with HIV and AIDS. These five housing programs are available to all eligible persons throughout the State. These programs are:

1. Rental Assistance: AIDS Alabama provides a statewide rental assistance program with the purpose of keeping persons stably housed. This assistance consists of three types:

a. Short-Term Rent, Mortgage, and Utility Assistance (STRMU): This assists households facing a housing emergency or crisis that could result in displacement from their current housing or result in homelessness. The recipient must work with a case manager to maintain a housing plan designed to increase self-sufficiency and to avoid homelessness.

b. Tenant-Based Rental Assistance (TBRA): This is ongoing assistance paid to a tenant’s landlord to cover the difference between market rents and what the tenant can afford to pay. Tenants find their own units and may continue receiving the rental assistance as long as their income remains below the qualifying income standard and other eligibility criteria are met. However, the tenant must have a long-term housing plan to pursue Section 8 or other permanent mainstream housing options.

c. Project-Based Rental Assistance (PBRA): This offers low-income persons with HIV/AIDS the opportunity to occupy housing units that have been developed and maintained specifically to meet the growing need for low-income units for this population.

2. Emergency Shelter/Short-Term Housing: AIDS Alabama operates an emergency shelter for individuals who are receiving substance abuse treatment through the LIBCAP program. Other existing emergency shelters provide emergency housing to persons with HIV/AIDS throughout the State. These shelters include the Firehouse Shelter, Salvation Army, SafeHouse, Jimmy Hale Mission, First Light, Pathways, and others. AIDS Alabama partners with these agencies to make referrals and to seek long-term solutions for persons utilizing emergency shelters.

3. Permanent Housing: Permanent housing is available to homeless, HIV-positive individuals throughout Alabama, and includes the following:

a. Agape House and Agape II offer permanent apartment complex living in Birmingham for persons with HIV/AIDS. There are 25 one-bedroom units, three two-bedroom units, and two three-bedroom units in these two complexes.

b. Magnolia Place in Mobile offers 14 two-bedroom units and a one-bedroom unit.

c. The Mustard Seed triplex offers three one-bedroom units in Birmingham.

d. Alabama Rural AIDS Project (ARAP) is a permanent supportive housing program that provides 13 units of housing in rural areas through the use of TBRA. An additional house in Dadeville is also used for the project. ARAP was funded in 1995 by HUD’s HOPWA Competitive program and is still being funded.

e. The Le/Transclusive Project is a partnership between AIDS Alabama and the local Continuum of Care. It provides up to 21 TBRA vouchers to homeless individuals who either identify as transgender and/or are living with HIV. Consumers are required to participate in ongoing, intensive case management, including the development of a housing case plan, coordination of mainstream services, and regular home-visits.

f. The Rapid Re-Housing and Ascension Project offers rapid re-housing services to homeless clientele and is also a partnership between AIDS Alabama and the local Continuum of Care. Though the program is not limited to HIV-positive individuals, the program continues to serve this population with a target population of homeless youth who self-identify as LGBTQ.

4. Service Enriched Housing: Service Enriched housing is available to homeless, HIV-positive individuals throughout Alabama, and includes the following:

a. The only program in the State of its kind, JASPER House in Birmingham offers 14 beds in a single room occupancy model for persons who are unable to live independently due to their dual HIV and mental illness diagnoses. All occupants are low-income; the project is funded through HUD as a HOPWA Competitive grant and is certified as an Adult Residential Care facility by the Alabama Department of Mental Health.

**HTF**: Alabama’s PY2020 HTF funds are in the amount of $3,123,706. The Alabama Housing Finance Authority (AHFA) is the State entity that serves as a public corporation dedicated to creating housing opportunities for low- and moderate-income citizens in Alabama through affordable financing of safe and sanitary single-family and multi-family housing. AHFA will administer the HTF Program, and will continue to be governed by a Board of Directors whose members are appointed by the Governor (who appoints one member from each of Alabama’s seven congressional districts and consisting of two home builders, two real estate brokers, a lender, a mayor, a county commissioner, and a State-at-large member), the Lieutenant Governor and the Speaker of the House (each of whom appoints two members). The State’s Finance Director, Treasurer, and Superintendent of Banks also serve as members, but in an ex officio role. The Board will continue to provide policy direction, authorize program development, and evaluate AHFA’s HTF efforts. AHFA will continue to prepare and maintain a list of relevant parties from whom to make HTF inquiries and gather information in the form of questionnaires and surveys which AHFA will submit to State agencies, service providers, housing directors, and individuals. Based on the collected information and data, AHFA will compile the blueprint document for creating affordable housing across Alabama.

For the HTF funds, the projects authorized to be funded under AHFA’s HTF Program are further identified and described in the attached PY2020 HTF Plan, and more specifically at Sections B, C, D, and I.

**CDBG-CV**: Alabama’s PY2020 CDBG-CV funds in the amount of $40,459,786 will be divided among the following project areas:

All CDBG Program activities eligible under the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended, are eligible under the State’s CDBG-CV Program. However, as a practical matter, not all eligible activities will serve to meet the performance goals of the CARES Act designed to prevent, prepare for, and respond to the COVID-19 pandemic and other infectious diseases. The State's CDBG-CV Action Plan attached hereto at **Attachment 7** in **Appendix C** provides a list of potential program activities that could serve to further the performance goals of the CARES Act. These are as follows:

All proposed activities under the CDBG-CV Program must assist towards preventing, preparing for, or responding to the COVID-19 pandemic and other infectious diseases. Examples of such activities include:

1. Acquire, rehabilitate, or construct a testing, diagnosis, or treatment facility/clinic.

2. Acquire, rehabilitate, or construct a group living facility that may be used to centralize patients undergoing treatment.

3. Acquire or rehabilitate a hotel, motel, or large open facility that can be converted into a facility to accommodate isolation of patients during recovery, or hospital workers from infecting family members.

4. Provide grants or loans to support new businesses or business expansion to create jobs due to a rise in unemployment caused by a pandemic, including jobs to manufacture medical supplies necessary to respond to infectious disease.

5. Avoid and/or restore job loss caused by business closures related to public order or social distancing by providing short-term working capital assistance to small businesses to enable retention of jobs held by low-income and moderate-income persons.

6. Provide testing, diagnosis, or other services at a fixed or mobile location.

7. Increase the capacity and availability of targeted health services for infectious disease response within existing health facilities.

8. Provide equipment, supplies, and materials necessary to carry-out a public service to cause testing, diagnosis, treatment, and/or prevention of the spread of the virus.

9. Provide grants for expansion of broadband services and/or to create fixed or mobile hot spots for distance learning, telemedicine, or teleworking.

10. Provide grants for extension of public water and sewer services in areas lacking such services in efforts to promote good hygiene to prevent the spread of infectious virus.

11. Provide rental and utility assistance to prevent dislocation and eviction of families due to the loss of income caused by business shutdown or other valid reasons.

12. Extend assistance to nonprofits, such as food banks, in efforts to facilitate distribution of foods to low-income and moderate-income persons or other limited clientele groups impacted by the spread of infectious virus.

13. Provide a public service to prevent, prepare for, assist with, and respond to infectious diseases.

**ESG-CV**: The project areas authorized to be funded under Alabama’s ESG-CV Program are as follows:

Street Outreach: Assistance provided must serve unsheltered homeless persons who are neither willing nor able to access housing, emergency shelter, or an appropriate health facility. Eligible costs include providing essential services; connecting persons with housing, critical services, or emergency shelters; hazard pay; volunteer incentives; handwashing stations and portable bathrooms; and urgent, nonfacility-based care.

Emergency Shelter: Eligible costs include providing essential services to homeless individuals or families in emergency shelters; operating costs for emergency shelters; hazard pay; volunteer incentives; and costs associated with renovating buildings to be used as emergency shelter for homeless individuals and families.

Temporary Shelter: Funds may be used for costs associated with paying for temporary emergency shelters for persons experiencing homelessness to prevent, prepare for, and respond to the coronavirus. Eligible costs include essential services; operations; leasing existing real property or temporary structures; acquisition of real property; and other costs pre-approved by HUD.

Training: Funds may be used for training on infectious disease prevention and mitigation for staff working directly to prevent, prepare for, and respond to the coronavirus among those who are homeless or at risk of homelessness.

Homelessness Prevention: Assistance may be provided to individuals and families who meet HUD’s definition of at risk of homelessness. Individuals and families must have an annual income below 50% of the area median income. Eligible costs include rental assistance; housing relocation and stabilization services; hazard pay; landlord incentives; and volunteer incentives.

Rapid Re-Housing: Assistance may be provided to individuals and families who meet HUD’s definition of being literally homeless. Eligible costs include rental assistance; housing relocation and stabilization services; hazard pay; landlord incentives; and volunteer incentives.

Homeless Management Information System (HMIS): HMIS is a reporting system used to collect client-level data on the provision of housing and services to persons and their families who are homeless or at risk of homelessness. Funds may be used to pay the cost of contributing data to the HMIS designated by the local continuum of care or to a comparable database.

Administration: Administration includes the activities necessary to plan and administer the grant in compliance with program objectives and regulations. No more than 10 percent of the State’s grant may be spent for administrative costs.

**HOPWA-CV**: The project areas authorized to be funded under Alabama’s HOPWA-CV Program are further identified and described below.

1. Administrative Costs:

6% to grantee (ADECA): $21,954.60

10% to project sponsor (AIDS Alabama): $36,591.00

AIDS Alabama will work with our partner agencies across the State (AIDS Alabama South, Five Horizons, Health Services Center, Selma AIR, Thrive Alabama, and Unity Wellness) to ensure that the HOPWA-CV funds are available to assist individuals residing in all 67 of Alabama’s counties. Once this plan is approved by ADECA and HUD, and the HOPWA-CV funds have been received, then a notification of funding availability will be sent to each of AIDS Alabama’s partners and the HOPWA-CV funds will be dispersed on a first-come, first-served basis.

2. Short-Term Rent, Mortgage, and Utility (STRMU) Proposed Budget: $122,945.76 (40% of budget)

For the purpose of the HOPWA-CV funds only, consumers who meet HOPWA eligibility criteria and who have an ongoing emergency need for assistance that is directly related to the COVID-19 pandemic will be eligible for up to 24 months of STRMU assistance per HUD guidance. Both rental and utility assistance will be authorized out of this budget line item. Ongoing case management services will be provided to all households receiving STRMU assistance through the HOPWA-CV funds.

3. Leasing Proposed Budget: $46,104.66 (15% of budget)

AIDS Alabama and its partner agencies will assist with costs associated with hotel/motel rentals for eligible consumers and their household members in the event that someone in the household becomes infected with COVID-19 and needs to shelter in a hotel/motel to reduce the likelihood of disease spread among household members. Hotel/motel stays will also be authorized for consumers who are unable to move into permanent supportive housing or other congregate living environments during the COVID-19 pandemic due to restrictions placed by public health officials or the supporting agency in an attempt to limit the spread of COVID-19. Examples include individuals awaiting nursing home placements, placement in substance abuse treatment, and those individuals awaiting placement in permanent supportive housing.

Payments for hotel/motel stays are limited to no more than 60 days in a six-month period per HUD guidelines. In the event that HUD waives this restriction, AIDS Alabama will adhere to any new HUD guidelines regarding the length of payments for hotel/motel stays.

4. Supportive Services Proposed Budget: $122,945.76 (40% of budget)

AIDS Alabama and its partner agencies will provide case management services to all consumers eligible for services under the HOPWA-CV funds. Additional supportive services provided with this funding will include the following:

* Transportation assistance through privately-owned vehicle transporters to be used by consumers to access medical/mental health appointments, social services appointments, essential supplies, and employment.
* Case management services to assist HOPWA-eligible households with accessing food, water, medications, medical care, and information.
* Establishing food banks and/or providing groceries to HOPWA-eligible households.
* Providing education on ways to reduce the spread of COVID-19 and other infectious diseases.
* Costs related to infection control measures, such as cleaning supplies and personal protective equipment for both staff and HOPWA-eligible households.

5. Operating Costs for Housing Facilities Proposed Budget: $15,368.22 (5% of budget)

AIDS Alabama and its partner organizations will utilize the HOPWA-CV funds to maintain essential furnishings, complete necessary maintenance, and purchase equipment and supplies that are related to the COVID-19 pandemic and the operations of housing facilities. Medical supplies will only be purchased for these housing facilities in the event that there is no other funding available for their purchase.

**Describe the reasons for allocation priorities and any obstacles to addressing underserved needs:**

**CDBG**: Alabama’s allocation priorities for CDBG funds among the eight project areas (County, Large City, Small City, Economic Development, Community Enhancement, Planning, Technical Assistance, and Administration) and the five additional fund categories (Section 108 Loan Guarantees, Recaptured Funds, Black Belt projects, Urgent Need projects, and Joint projects) are based on the reasoning that HUD has entrusted the State with CDBG Program funds to address the Program’s three National Objectives: (1) to be of benefit to persons of low and moderate income, (2) to aid in the prevention or elimination of slums and blight, and (3) to meet urgent community needs that pose a serious and immediate threat to the health or welfare of the community wherein other financial resources are not available. The reasoning for these allocation priorities is that by developing these allocation priorities, ADECA can employ them as a guideline that assists grant applicants in developing local projects that focus on meeting one or more of the Program performance goals that are designed to create suitable living environments, provide decent affordable housing, and/or create economic opportunities for the citizens residing in those communities. And because each funded project is required to demonstrate the ability to improve the availability or accessibility of units or services, improve the affordability of housing or other services, and/or improve the sustainability by promoting viable communities, these allocation priorities will have a positive impact on the State’s plan to expend at least 80 percent (80%) of the PY2020 CDBG funds for activities that will primarily benefit low and moderate income persons, and the remaining 20 percent (20%) of the funds to prevent or eliminate slums and blight and to assist communities with imminent threats to public health and safety. Such allocations will ensure that the State implements this 80%-20% distribution of funds plan.

The major obstacle to addressing underserved needs would be the lack of an appropriate amount of funds that could continually be made available for expenditure on addressing the entirety of CDBG Program’s issues facing Alabama’s non-entitlements areas. There are always more – and evolving – needs than there are moneys available to address those needs. In using taxpayer dollars in concert with private dollars as a continual infusion of funds from all levels of government – federal, state, county, and city – and from affected public and private entities, businesses, and citizens, such accumulation would assist in eliminating this obstacle.

Another major obstacle is the degree of attention that is focused upon these CDBG Program needs. If attention is continually focused upon addressing the targeted activities through to their fruition, then goals and intended results are more likely to be achieved/realized. Conversely, if attention is not continually focused upon addressing the targeted activities through to their fruition – due to numerous interferences that demand immediate attention and action (such as unexpected disasters or other urgent needs), then goals and intended results are less likely to be achieved/ realized and more likely to be supplanted or replaced, or become less important and fade into the background due to other urgent needs and/or changing political leadership and varying priorities that intervene as time passes.

An additional obstacle is the lack of knowledge and understanding of Alabama’s fair housing laws on the part of both housing providers and housing consumers, as was pointed out in the 2014-2015 "Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice" and in the 2019-2020 "Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice." With one focal point of the CDBG Program being “to affirmatively further fair housing,” the ability to address underserved needs on this point can be improved by expending CDBG funds to conduct outreach and education to both the providers and consumers on the fair housing laws, mortgage and credit-related laws, and consumers' rights under those state and federal fair housing laws.

Finally, what can also be considered as an obstacle would be a local community's inability to apply for CDBG funds - whether it be due to its lack of matching funds to contribute to a project (and subsequent failure to seek and obtain from ADECA a waiver of such matching funds requirement), or its political leadership not wanting to be beholden to HUD funding and all of its accompanying compliance requirements, or the lack of its desire to assist its residents within its borders, or for various other reasons. Even though many local governments exist with Alabama's non-entitlement areas of the State, not all of those local governments - who are eligible - submit applications for annual CDBG funding, so attaining the goals of the established funding priorities will not be accomplished within those locations.

**HOME**: The AHFA's allocation priorities for the PY2020 HOME Program funds include focusing on new construction of multifamily rental housing across Alabama. The reason for this is that the intent of the HOME Program is for tenants to include families, elderly citizens, and special needs households, all of whom are to be low-income and in need of affordable housing units. With these priorities, AHFA can create as many new rental housing units across Alabama as is possible. By leveraging HOME Program funds with Housing Tax Credits, the HOME award per successful applicant will be carefully underwritten in a way that stretches the HOME dollars farther and makes a much larger impact on the affordable rental housing stock needed by lower-income Alabamians. AHFA anticipates that its PY2020 allocation will be able to fund 5-7 HOME projects with 200-350 units. AHFA will also designate at least15 percent of the funding for CHDOs, and award the remainder of those funds to a mixture of for-profit and non-profit developers.

Also, as the administrator of the Plans, AHFA’s priority is to develop written criteria that will provide equal access to all types of affordable housing developments, which include new construction, diverse target populations (family, elderly, handicapped, supportive services, mentally impaired, etc.), and geographical characteristics (rural, metropolitan, qualified census tracts, distressed areas, etc.).

In attempting to reach varied needs and population types across the state, AHFA’s greatest obstacle is the challenge to develop a fair and balanced allocating methodology with the intent to ensure that all applications, regardless of the targeted population and construction type, will have a fair chance of competing during each cycle for funding. To that end, certain perceived scoring impediments for a particular type of organization can be offset by other incentives, which may not be necessarily applicable to other types of organizations. In addition, these Plans are not intended to serve as a replacement for other discontinued housing programs, which may have had different standards, costs or otherwise. This is especially true as it relates to construction design standards. Any applicant that proposes to include design standards which significantly exceed AHFA’s standards, or to include other design standards mandated by other programs, must obtain additional funding sources to offset any additional costs, assuming the project’s costs exceed AHFA’s definition of reasonable costs. As an alternative and when feasible, applicants should consider submitting an application for tax-exempt multifamily bonds, which are subject to availability, provided on a first-come first-served basis, and subject to the criteria and requirements of the applicable Plan and the AHFA Multifamily Housing Revenue Bond Policy.

**ESG**: The ESG Program's funding priorities are stated herein under sections **AP-20 Annual Goals and Objectives** and **AP-35 Projects**. ESG Program funds may provide assistance to all areas of the state so as to upgrade existing homeless facilities and domestic abuse shelters, assist with paying operating costs of such facilities, provide essential services to both sheltered and unsheltered homeless persons, help prevent homelessness, re-house homeless persons, and assist in the costs of administering HMIS activities. In an effort to address the State's priority needs, the State has chosen to allow applicants to request funding for all eligible activities. For homeless assistance activities (emergency shelter and street outreach), the priority is to create a suitable living environment, with the outcome being availability/accessibility. For homelessness prevention and rapid re-housing activities, the priority is to provide decent affordable housing, with the outcome being affordability. Because the State’s ESG program will be implemented in different geographic areas with various needs, various social services programs and various degrees of access to service, the State is choosing to allow its subrecipients to determine their priority needs at the local level. Therefore, each service-related ESG activity (street outreach, emergency shelter, homelessness prevention, and rapid re-housing) may be considered a priority.

Various obstacles to addressing underserved community needs exist across the State. In the rural counties, transportation is a major issue. Nonexistent public transportation limits access to mainstream resources. Dwindling funding for mainstream resources at various levels of government further negatively impact the needs of persons experiencing homelessness. The shortage of affordable permanent housing presents another obstacle. Job loss, unemployment, and rising healthcare costs are also obstacles.

**HOPWA**: For HOPWA funds, the allocation priorities are based on AIDS Alabama's research conducted for its needs assessment - that includes input from local governments and persons seeking and receiving AIDS Alabama's services. The needs of the target population were primarily determined by five sources of data:

1. The 2015 Comprehensive Statewide Needs Assessment performed by AIDS Alabama and preliminary data from the 2019 Statewide Needs Assessment of Individuals Living with HIV;

2. The 2009, 2010, and 2011 National AIDS Housing Coalition’s (NAHC) North American Housing and HIV/AIDS Research Summits;

3. The Point-in-Time survey completed by One Roof, the local Continuum of Care, and Continuum of Care membership agencies, with the latest data being from January 2017;

4. The 2013 Central Alabama Ryan White Statewide Coordinated Assessment of Need; and

5. The 2012-2016 Statewide Jurisdictional HIV Prevention Plan that was conducted by the Alabama Department of Public Health.

In 2017, there were 14,054 individuals known to be living with HIV in Alabama and an additional 2,777 individuals likely to be living with the virus but not diagnosed (ADPH, 2018). The needs of this population are critical and not unlike those of other vulnerable populations, as the population's 2015 mean income was $800 per month, compared to $3,730 for that year's state per capita median monthly income. Preliminary data from the 2019 Statewide Needs Assessment of Individuals Living with HIV found that 53% of those surveyed rely on SSI, SSDI, or other forms of disability for their source of income. Findings from the National AIDS Housing Coalition state that “…3% to 10% of all homeless persons are HIV-positive – ten times the rate of infection in the general population.” This issue becomes more apparent when viewed locally. According to the 2017 Birmingham Area Point In Time Survey, close to five percent (5%) of all homeless persons surveyed were HIV-positive. The 2015 AIDS Alabama survey indicated gaps in the availability of housing assistance for homeless persons. Of the 498 HIV-positive persons interviewed, almost 5% indicated that they were homeless or living in temporary housing. An additional 26% indicated that they were doubling up with friends or family. More than 60% felt that their housing situations were unstable. The 2015 Needs Assessment found that 39% of all HIV-positive households interviewed accessed some form of housing assistance in the last six months. Furthermore, the need for permanent supportive housing is apparent, as permanent supportive housing for the chronically homeless continues to be the highest priority of the local Continuum of Care.

Also, AIDS Alabama's reason for each of the allocation priorities is as follows:

1. Short Term Rental Mortgage and Utility (STRMU) Assistance: To support a statewide Short Term Rental Mortgage and Utility (STRMU) assistance program through qualified AIDS Service Organizations.

2. Tenant Based Rental Assistance (TBRA): To support a statewide Tenant Based Rental Assistance (TBRA) program through qualified AIDS Service Organizations.

3. Facility Based Housing Subsidy Permanent Housing: To support permanent housing through facility based housing subsidy.

4. Facility Based Housing Subsidy Transitional/Short Term Housing: To support transitional/short term housing through facility based housing subsidy.

5. Facility Based Housing Development of additional facility based housing for individuals with HIV across the state.

6.. Supportive Services: To provide existing housing programs in the State with supportive services.

7. Resource Identification: To support resource identification efforts.

8. Housing Information: To support ongoing housing information efforts in the State.

9. Technical Assistance: To provide technical assistance training around housing programs and development in Alabama.

10. Administration: To allow AIDS Alabama to provide administrative services in managing this program.

The lack of adequate funding, the continually-rising population of HIV-positive persons who need services, and the lack of more service providers established to address those needs, all comprise AIDS Alabama's obstacles to addressing the remaining underserved needs of the AIDS and HIV-positive population.

**HTF**: For the HTF funds, the allocation priorities were based on the AHFA’s Needs Assessment in its PY2020 HTF Plan at Section B, and from input from local governments and public meetings. The lack of funding is the AHFA’s obstacle to addressing remaining underserved needs.

**CDBG-CV**: For the CDBG-CV funds, the allocation priorities were based on the CARES Act's mandates of preventing, preparing for, and responding to the COVID-19 pandemic and other infectious diseases, while also adhering to the CDBG Program's national objectives of addressing the needs of at least 51% low-income and moderate-income persons, eliminating slum and blight, and addressing urgent needs.

**ESG-CV**: For the ESG-CV funds, the allocation priorities were based on the CARES Act's mandates of preventing, preparing for, and responding to the COVID-19 pandemic and other infectious diseases.

**HOPWA-CV**: For the HOPWA-CV funds, the allocation priorities were based on the CARES Act's mandates of preventing, preparing for, and responding to the COVID-19 pandemic and other infectious diseases.

**PROJECT:**

**CDBG**: For CDBG PY2020 funds:

**Grantee / PJ Name:** Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs (ADECA).

**Program Year:** PY2020

**IDIS Project ID:** See the HUD IDIS System for this information at https://idis.hud.gov or contact the Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs (ADECA) for this individual project identification information.

**Project Title:** Alabama's PY2020 Community Development Block Grant Program.

**Grantee / PJ Project ID:** Contact the Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs (ADECA) for this individual grant project identification information.

**Description:** The CDBG Program's general allocation priorities are as follows.The CDBG Program's funds may only be expended in the State of Alabama's non-entitlement communities. These non-entitlements are those cities and counties that do not include the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, and Tuscaloosa, and Jefferson County and Mobile County. All eligible non-entitlement communities may apply for CDBG funds, and compete for these funds in 6 funding categories: (1) the County Fund, (2) the Large City Fund - for cities with a population of 3,001 or more per the most recent U.S. Census, (3) the Small City Fund - for cities with a population of 3,000 or less per the most recent U.S. Census, (4) the Community Enhancement Fund, (5) the Planning Fund, and (6) the Economic Development Fund. The remaining CDBG funds are set aside for (7) the State's Grant Administration allocation, and (8) the State's Technical Assistance allocation. Additional categories can include funds for Section 108 Loan Guarantees, Recaptured Funds projects, Black Belt Region projects (that encompass the 14 counties of Bullock, Butler, Choctaw, Crenshaw, Dallas, Greene, Hale, Lowndes, Macon, Marengo, Perry, Pickens, Sumter, and Wilcox), Urgent Need projects, and multi-jurisdictions’ Joint projects.

**Allow Another Organization to Set Up Activities Under This Project:** No.

**Assign Sponsor for this Project (only for HOPWA or HOPWA-C programs):**

Not applicable.

**Grant # (only for HOPWA-C program):** Not applicable.

**HOME**: For HOME PY2020 funds:

**Grantee / PJ Name:** Alabama Housing Finance Authority (AHFA)

**Program Year:** PY2020

**IDIS Project ID:** See the HUD IDIS System for this information at https://idis.hud.gov or contact the Alabama Housing Finance Authority (AHFA) for this individual project identification information.

**Project Title:** Alabama's PY2020 HOME Program

**Grantee / PJ Project ID:** Contact the Alabama Housing Finance Authority (AHFA) for this individual grant project identification information.

**Description:** The HOME Program's general allocation priorities are as follows.For the HOME Program, the State will conduct competitive application cycles for HOME funds. As required by HOME regulations, AHFA, as administrators of the State of Alabama HOME Program, will develop selection criteria to determine housing priorities for the State. The selection criteria include ranking each project in accordance with its location with an effort to balance distribution of HOME funds throughout the state in terms of geographic regions, counties, and urban/rural areas, fulfillment of housing needs, project and applicant characteristics, and participation of local tax-exempt organizations. AHFA also utilizes an evaluation process whereby preference is given to projects which serve 1) the lowest-income tenants and 2) qualified tenants for the longest periods. Lastly, AHFA develops compliance monitoring procedures to test for compliance with HOME regulations and for notifying HUD of noncompliance. Each year, the HOME Action Plan seeks to ensure that, wherever economically feasible, every county in Alabama regardless of population size and other factors, will have an opportunity to compete for funding to address their unmet housing needs, with the understanding that respective county stakeholders be proactive toward a) providing additional funding sources and incentives as available, b) helping to remove regulatory and discriminatory barriers, and c) seeking experienced Housing Credit and HOME development partners to assist in creating housing solutions for their respective communities. AHFA has established certain priorities to be used in the distribution of HOME funds. At this time, AHFA seeks to promote the following housing priorities in the allocation cycles for 2020: (1) Projects that add to the affordable housing stock; (2) Projects that, without HOME funds, would likely not set aside units for lower income tenants, inclusive of tenants with disabilities and/or those who are homeless; (3) Projects that use additional assistance through federal, state, or local subsidies; (4) Projects that promote healthy living and tenant quality of life by providing tenant services such as blood pressure screening, CPR and first aid training, promoting nutrition and healthy eating, budget counseling and various other quality of life services; and (5) Balanced distribution of HOME funds throughout the state in terms of geographical regions, counties, and urban/rural areas.

**Allow Another Organization to Set Up Activities Under This Project:** No.

**Assign Sponsor for this Project (only for HOPWA or HOPWA-C programs):**

Not applicable.

**Grant # (only for HOPWA-C program):** Not applicable.

**ESG**: For ESG PY2020 funds:

**Grantee / PJ Name:** Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs (ADECA).

**Program Year:** PY2020

**IDIS Project ID:** See the HUD IDIS System for this information at https://idis.hud.gov or contact the Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs (ADECA) for this individual project identification information.

**Project Title:** Alabama's PY2020 Emergency Solutions Grant Program

**Grantee / PJ Project ID:** Contact the Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs (ADECA) for this individual grant project identification information.

**Description:** The ESG Program's general allocation priorities are that the ESG Program may provide funding assistance to all areas of the State of Alabama.

**Allow Another Organization to Set Up Activities Under This Project:** No.

**Assign Sponsor for this Project (only for HOPWA or HOPWA-C programs):**

Not applicable.

**Grant # (only for HOPWA-C program):** Not applicable.

**HOPWA**: For HOPWA PY2020 funds:

**Grantee / PJ Name:** AIDS Alabama

**Program Year:** PY2020

**IDIS Project ID:** See the HUD IDIS System for this information at https://idis.hud.gov or contact AIDS Alabama for this individual project identification information.

**Project Title:** Alabama's PY2020 Housing Opportunities for Persons With AIDS (HOPWA) Program

**Grantee / PJ Project ID:** Contact AIDS Alabama for this individual grant project identification information.

**Description:** The HOPWA Program's general allocation priorities are as follows.AIDS Alabama administers the four housing programs (rental assistance, emergency shelter, permanent housing, and service enriched housing) by making them available to all eligible persons throughout the State of Alabama.

**Allow Another Organization to Set Up Activities Under This Project:**

AIDS Alabama

**Assign Sponsor for this Project (only for HOPWA or HOPWA-C programs):**

AIDS Alabama

**Grant # (only for HOPWA-C program):** Not applicable.

**HTF**: For HTF PY2020 funds:

**Grantee / PJ Name:** Alabama Housing Finance Authority (AHFA)

**Program Year:** PY2020

**IDIS Project ID:** See the HUD IDIS System for this information at https://idis.hud.gov or contact the Alabama Housing Finance Authority (AHFA) for this individual project identification information.

**Project Title:** AHFA's PY2020 HTF Program

**Grantee / PJ Project ID:** Contact the Alabama Housing Finance Authority (AHFA) for this individual grant project identification information.

**Description:** The HTF Program's general allocation priorities are as follows.For the HTF Program, the AHFA will conduct competitive application cycles for HTF funds. As required by HOME regulations, AHFA, as administrators of the State of Alabama HTF Program, will develop selection criteria to determine housing priorities for the State. The selection criteria include ranking each project so as to locate awards according to fulfillment of housing needs, and project and applicant characteristics, particularly focusing on housing for extremely-low-income residents. AHFA also utilizes an evaluation process whereby preference is given to projects which serve housing veterans near Veterans Administration facilities. AHFA also develops compliance monitoring procedures to test for compliance with HTF regulations and for notifying HUD of noncompliance. AHFA has established certain priorities to be used in the distribution of HTF funds. At this time, AHFA seeks to promote the following housing priorities in the allocation cycle for 2020: (1) Projects that add to the affordable housing stock; (2) Projects that, without HTF funds, would likely not set aside units for lower income tenants, inclusive of tenants who are veterans; and (3) Projects that use additional assistance through nonfederal funding sources.

**Allow Another Organization to Set Up Activities Under This Project:** No.

**Assign Sponsor for this Project (only for HOPWA or HOPWA-C programs):**

Not applicable.

**Grant # (only for HOPWA-C program):** Not applicable.

**Grant # (only for HOPWA-C program):** Not applicable.

**CDBG-CV**: For CDBG-CV PY2020 funds:

**Grantee / PJ Name:** Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs (ADECA).

**Program Year:** PY2020

**IDIS Project ID:** See the HUD IDIS System for this information at https://idis.hud.gov or contact the Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs (ADECA) for this individual project identification information.

**Project Title:** Alabama's PY2020 Community Development Block Grant CARES Act Program.

**Grantee / PJ Project ID:** Contact the Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs (ADECA) for this individual grant project identification information.

**Description:** The CDBG-CV Program's general allocation priorities are to expend the funds in the State of Alabama's entitlement communities (the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, and Tuscaloosa, and Jefferson County and Mobile County) and non-entitlement communities, so as to prevent, prepare for, and respond to the COVID-19 pandemic and other infectious diseases. All eligible communities may apply for CDBG-CV funds, and will be awarded these funds per the following population groups and corresponding CDBG-CV Program fund amounts:

**Entitlement City Population Groups:**

**Population Range Dollar Allocation**

20,000 to 45,000 $500,000

45,001 to 100,000 $750,000

100,001 to 225,000 $1,500,000

**Entitlement County Population Lump Sum Amounts (adjusted by deducting their**

**entitlement city population):**

**Population Range Dollar Allocation**

225,000 or less $700,000

225,001 and over $1,036,800 (available balance)

**Non-entitlement County Population Groups:**

**Population Range Dollar Allocation**

5,000 to 15,000 $200,000

15,001 to 30,000 $300,000

30,001 to 50,000 $400,000

50,001 to 75,000 $500,000

75,001 to 110,000 $600,000

110,001 and over $700,000

The proposed amount for each of the 15 qualifying entitlement communities (cities and counties) and the 65 remaining counties are presented in the State's CDBG-CV Action Plan at Attachment 7 hereto in **Appendix A**.

**Allow Another Organization to Set Up Activities Under This Project:** No.

**Assign Sponsor for this Project (only for HOPWA or HOPWA-C programs):**

Not applicable.

**Grant # (only for HOPWA-C program):** Not applicable.

**ESG-CV**: For ESG-CV PY2020 funds:

**Grantee / PJ Name:** Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs (ADECA).

**Program Year:** PY2020

**IDIS Project ID:** See the HUD IDIS System for this information at https://idis.hud.gov or contact the Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs (ADECA) for this individual project identification information.

**Project Title:** Alabama's PY2020 Emergency Solutions Grant CARES Act Program

**Grantee / PJ Project ID:** Contact the Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs (ADECA) for this individual grant project identification information.

**Description:** The ESG-CV Program's general allocation priorities are that the ESG Program may provide funding assistance to all areas of the State of Alabama.

**Allow Another Organization to Set Up Activities Under This Project:** No.

**Assign Sponsor for this Project (only for HOPWA or HOPWA-C programs):**

Not applicable.

**Grant # (only for HOPWA-C program):** Not applicable.

**HOPWA-CV**: For HOPWA-CV PY2020 funds:

**Grantee / PJ Name:** AIDS Alabama

**Program Year:** PY2020

**IDIS Project ID:** See the HUD IDIS System for this information at https://idis.hud.gov or contact AIDS Alabama for this individual project identification information.

**Project Title:** Alabama's PY2020 Housing Opportunities for Persons With AIDS (HOPWA) CARES Act Program

**Grantee / PJ Project ID:** Contact AIDS Alabama for this individual grant project identification information.

**Description:** The HOPWA-CV Program's general allocation priorities are as follows.AIDS Alabama will administer funds for (1) Short-Term Rent, Mortgage, and Utility (STRMU), (2) Leasing, (3) Supportive Services, and (4) Operating Costs for Housing Facilities.

**Allow Another Organization to Set Up Activities Under This Project:**

AIDS Alabama

**Assign Sponsor for this Project (only for HOPWA or HOPWA-C programs):**

AIDS Alabama

**Grant # (only for HOPWA-C program):** Not applicable.

**Estimated Amount (Including Program Income):**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Section 108 Loan Amount** | Unknown at this time |
| **CDBG** | $23,862,879 + $120,000 = $23,982,879 |
| **HOME** | $11,386,030 + $4,920,405 + $2,270,803 = $18,577,238 |
| **ESG** | $2,719,098 |
| **HOPWA** | $2,514,357 |
| **CDBG-R** | Unknown at this time |
| **HPRP** | Unknown at this time |
| **TCAP** | Unknown at this time |
| **HESG** | See ESG amount above |
| **HOPWA-C** | Unknown at this time |
| **HTF** | $3,123,706 |
| **CDBG-CV** | $14,011,858 + $15,068,316 + $11,379,612 = $40,459,786 |
| **ESG-CV** | $9,376,200 + $13,860,804 = $23,237,004 |
| **HOPWA-CV** | $365,910 |
| **Total** | Unknown at this time |

**Expected Resources:**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **CDBG** | $23,862,879 |
| **HOME** | $11,386,030 + $4,920,405 + $2,270,803 = $18,577,238 |
| **HOPWA** | $2,514,357 |
| **ESG** | $2,719,098 |
| **HTF** | $3,123,706 |
| **CDBG-CV** | $14,011,858 + $15,068,316 + $11,379,612 = $40,459,786 |
| **ESG-CV** | $9,376,200 + $13,860,804 = $23,237,004 |
| **HOPWA-CV** | $365,910 |

**Annual Goals Supported:**

**CDBG:** See this Plan herein at Section [SP-45 Goals](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/cpStrategicPlanGoals.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&returnMapping=conPlanMenu), and at [AP-20 Annual Goals and Objectives](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/aapGoals.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&aapId=900000000011777&returnMapping=conPlanMenu).

**HOME:** See this Plan herein at Section [SP-45 Goals](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/cpStrategicPlanGoals.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&returnMapping=conPlanMenu), and at [AP-20 Annual Goals and Objectives](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/aapGoals.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&aapId=900000000011777&returnMapping=conPlanMenu).

**ESG:** See this Plan herein at Section [SP-45 Goals](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/cpStrategicPlanGoals.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&returnMapping=conPlanMenu), and at [AP-20 Annual Goals and Objectives](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/aapGoals.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&aapId=900000000011777&returnMapping=conPlanMenu).

**HOPWA:** See this Plan herein at Section [SP-45 Goals](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/cpStrategicPlanGoals.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&returnMapping=conPlanMenu), and at [AP-20 Annual Goals and Objectives](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/aapGoals.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&aapId=900000000011777&returnMapping=conPlanMenu).

**HTF:** See this Plan herein at Section [SP-45 Goals](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/cpStrategicPlanGoals.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&returnMapping=conPlanMenu), and at [AP-20 Annual Goals and Objectives](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/aapGoals.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&aapId=900000000011777&returnMapping=conPlanMenu).

**CDBG-CV:** See the CDBG-CV Action Plan herein at Attachment 7.

**ESG-CV:** See the ESG-CV Action Plan herein at Attachment 8.

**HOPWA-CV:** See the HOPWA-CV Action Plan herein at Attachment 9.

**Priority Needs Addressed:**

**CDBG:** See this Plan herein at Section [SP-25 Priority Needs](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/cpPriorityNeeds.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) .

**HOME:** See this Plan herein at Section [SP-25 Priority Needs](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/cpPriorityNeeds.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) .

**ESG:** See this Plan herein at Section [SP-25 Priority Needs](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/cpPriorityNeeds.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) .

**HOPWA:** See this Plan herein at Section [SP-25 Priority Needs](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/cpPriorityNeeds.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) .

**HTF:** See this Plan herein at Section [SP-25 Priority Needs](https://www21.hud.gov/idis/cpPriorityNeeds.do?submit=Edit&cpId=900000000011557&returnMapping=conPlanMenu) .

**CDBG-CV:** See the CDBG-CV Action Plan herein at Attachment 7.

**ESG-CV:** See the ESG-CV Action Plan herein at Attachment 8.

**HOPWA-CV:** See the HOPWA-CV Action Plan herein at Attachment 9.

**Target Date for Completion:**

**CDBG:** March 31, 2021.

**HOME:** March 31, 2021.

**ESG:** March 31, 2021.

**HOPWA:** March 31, 2021.

**HTF:** March 31, 2021; otherwise unknown.

**CDBG-CV:** The CDBG-CV funds are to be expended over a six year period, beginning on the date on which the Governor signs the HUD CDBG-CV grant award; and 80% of those CDBG-CV funds must be expended within the first three years of the CDBG-CV grant period.

**ESG-CV:** The ESG-CV funds must be obligated and awarded by ADECA within 60 days following the date on which HUD issues that grant award to ADECA, and that ESG-CV grant will then closeout with HUD in September 2022.

**HOPWA-CV:** The HOPWA-CV funds have a three year time period to expend that grant’s funds, beginning on the date on which the Governor signs that HUD grant award.

**Estimate the number and type of families that will benefit from the proposed activities:**

**CDBG:** See this Plan herein at Section SP-45 Goals and at SP-46 Edit Goals.

**HOME:** See this Plan herein at Section SP-45 Goals and at SP-46 Edit Goals.

**ESG:** See this Plan herein at Section SP-45 Goals and at SP-46 Edit Goals.

**HOPWA:** See this Plan herein at Section SP-45 Goals and at SP-46 Edit Goals.

**HTF:**  See this Plan herein at Section SP-45 Goals and at SP-46 Edit Goals.

**CDBG-CV:** See the CDBG-CV Action Plan herein at Attachment 7.

**ESG-CV:** See the ESG-CV Action Plan herein at Attachment 8.

**HOPWA-CV:** See the HOPWA-CV Action Plan herein at Attachment 9.

**Location Description (NOTE: If applicable, include the addresses where activities will be undertaken):**

**CDBG:** See this Plan herein at **Section SP-10 Geographic Priorities**. The CDBG Program's funds may only be expended in the State of Alabama's non-entitlement communities. These non-entitlements are those cities and counties that do not include the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, and Tuscaloosa, and Jefferson County and Mobile County. All eligible non-entitlement communities may apply for CDBG funds, and compete for these funds in 6 funding categories: (1) the County Fund, (2) the Large City Fund - for cities with a population of 3,001 or more per the most recent U.S. Census, (3) the Small City Fund - for cities with a population of 3,000 or less per the most recent U.S. Census, (4) the Community Enhancement Fund, (5) the Planning Fund, and (6) the Economic Development Fund. The remaining CDBG funds are set aside for (7) the State's Grant Administration allocation, and (8) the State's Technical Assistance allocation. Additional categories can include funds for Section 108 Loan Guarantees, Recaptured Funds projects, Black Belt Region projects (that encompass the 14 counties of Bullock, Butler, Choctaw, Crenshaw, Dallas, Greene, Hale, Lowndes, Macon, Marengo, Perry, Pickens, Sumter, and Wilcox), Urgent Need projects, and multi-jurisdictions’ Joint projects.

**HOME:** See this Plan herein at **Section SP-10 Geographic Priorities**. For the HOME Program, the State will conduct competitive application cycles for HOME funds. As required by HOME regulations, AHFA, as administrators of the State of Alabama HOME Program, will develop selection criteria to determine housing priorities for the State. The selection criteria include ranking each project in accordance with its location with an effort to balance distribution of HOME Funds throughout the state in terms of geographic regions, counties, and urban/rural areas, fulfillment of housing needs, project and applicant characteristics, and participation of local tax-exempt organizations. AHFA also utilizes an evaluation process whereby preference is given to projects which serve 1) the lowest-income tenants and 2) qualified tenants for the longest periods. Lastly, AHFA develops compliance monitoring procedures to test for compliance with HOME regulations and for notifying HUD of noncompliance. Each year, the HOME Action Plan seeks to ensure that, wherever economically feasible, every county in Alabama regardless of population size and other factors, will have an opportunity to compete for funding to address their unmet housing needs, with the understanding that respective county stakeholders be proactive toward a) providing additional funding sources and incentives as available, b) helping to remove regulatory and discriminatory barriers, and c) seeking experienced Housing Credit and HOME development partners to assist in creating housing solutions for their respective communities. AHFA has established certain priorities to be used in the distribution of HOME funds. At this time, AHFA seeks to promote the following housing priorities in the allocation cycles for 2020: (1) Projects that add to the affordable housing stock; (2) Projects that, without HOME funds, would likely not set aside units for lower income tenants, inclusive of tenants with disabilities and/or those who are homeless; (3) Projects that use additional assistance through federal, state, or local subsidies; (4) Projects that promote healthy living and tenant quality of life by providing tenant services such as blood pressure screening, CPR and first aid training, promoting nutrition and healthy eating, budget counseling and various other quality of life services; and (5) Balanced distribution of HOME funds throughout the state in terms of geographical regions, counties, and urban/rural areas.

**ESG:** See this Plan herein at **Section SP-10 Geographic Priorities**. The ESG Program's general allocation priorities are as follows.The ESG Program may provide funding assistance to all areas of the State of Alabama.

**HOPWA:** See this Plan herein at **Section SP-10 Geographic Priorities**. The HOPWA Program's general allocation priorities are as follows.AIDS Alabama administers the four housing programs (rental assistance, emergency shelter, permanent housing, and service enriched housing) by making them available to all eligible persons throughout the State of Alabama.

**HTF:** See this Plan herein at **Section SP-10 Geographic Priorities**. For the HTF Program, the AHFA will conduct competitive application cycles for HTF funds. As required by HOME regulations, AHFA, as administrators of the State of Alabama HTF Program, will develop selection criteria to determine housing priorities for the State. The selection criteria include ranking each project so as to locate awards according to fulfillment of housing needs, and project and applicant characteristics, particularly focusing on housing for extremely-low-income residents. AHFA also utilizes an evaluation process whereby preference is given to projects which serve housing veterans near Veterans Administration facilities. AHFA also develops compliance monitoring procedures to test for compliance with HTF regulations and for notifying HUD of noncompliance. AHFA has established certain priorities to be used in the distribution of HTF funds. At this time, AHFA seeks to promote the following housing priorities in the allocation cycle for 2020: (1) Projects that add to the affordable housing stock; (2) Projects that, without HTF funds, would likely not set aside units for lower income tenants, inclusive of tenants who are veterans; and (3) Projects that use additional assistance through nonfederal funding sources.

**CDBG-CV:** See the CDBG-CV Action Plan herein at Attachment 7. The CDBG-CV Program's funds may be expended in the State of Alabama's non-entitlement communities as well as its entitlement communities (the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, and Tuscaloosa, and Jefferson County and Mobile County). All eligible entitlement and non-entitlement communities may apply for CDBG-CV funds.

**ESG-CV:** See the ESG-CV Action Plan herein at Attachment 8. The ESG-CV Program's general allocation priorities are as follows.The ESG-CV Program may provide funding assistance to all areas of the State of Alabama

**HOPWA-CV:** See the HOPWA-CV Action Plan herein at Attachment 9. The HOPWA-CV Program's general allocation priorities are as follows.AIDS Alabama will administer the four programs [Short-Term Rent, Mortgage, and Utility (STRMU), Leasing, Supportive Services, and Operating Costs for Housing Facilities] by making these funds available to all eligible persons throughout the State of Alabama.

**Target Areas Included:**

**CDBG:** See this Plan herein at **Section SP-10 Geographic Priorities**. The CDBG Program makes its grant funding available to the non-entitlement areas of the State of Alabama, which are defined as those cities and counties that do not include the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, and Tuscaloosa, and Jefferson County and Mobile County. Additional funds can be allocated for Section 108 Loan Guarantees, Recaptured Funds projects, Black Belt Region projects (that encompass the 14 counties of Bullock, Butler, Choctaw, Crenshaw, Dallas, Greene, Hale, Lowndes, Macon, Marengo, Perry, Pickens, Sumter, and Wilcox), Urgent Need projects, and multi-jurisdictions’ Joint projects.

**HOME:** See this Plan herein at **Section SP-10 Geographic Priorities**. The HOME Action Plan seeks to ensure that, wherever economically feasible, every county in Alabama regardless of population size and other factors, will have an opportunity to compete for funding to address their unmet housing needs, with the understanding that respective county stakeholders be proactive toward a) providing additional funding sources and incentives as available, b) helping to remove regulatory and discriminatory barriers, and c) seeking experienced Housing Credit and HOME development partners to assist in creating housing solutions for their respective communities. AHFA has established certain priorities to be used in the distribution of HOME funds. At this time, AHFA seeks to promote the following housing priorities in the allocation cycles for 2020: (1) Projects that add to the affordable housing stock; (2) Projects that, without HOME funds, would likely not set aside units for lower income tenants, inclusive of tenants with disabilities and/or those who are homeless; (3) Projects that use additional assistance through federal, state, or local subsidies; (4) Projects that promote healthy living and tenant quality of life by providing tenant services such as blood pressure screening, CPR and first aid training, promoting nutrition and healthy eating, budget counseling and various other quality of life services; and (5) Balanced distribution of HOME funds throughout the state in terms of geographical regions, counties, and urban/rural areas.

**ESG:** See this Plan herein at **Section SP-10 Geographic Priorities**. The ESG Program may provide funding assistance to all areas of the State of Alabama. There is no identified target area.

**HOPWA:** See this Plan herein at **Section SP-10 Geographic Priorities**. AIDS Alabama administers the four housing programs (rental assistance, emergency shelter, permanent housing, and service enriched housing) by making them available to all eligible persons throughout the State of Alabama.

**HTF:** See this Plan herein at **Section SP-10 Geographic Priorities**. For the HTF Program, the AHFA will conduct competitive application cycles for HTF funds. As required by HOME regulations, AHFA, as administrators of the State of Alabama HTF Program, will develop selection criteria to determine housing priorities for the State. The selection criteria include ranking each project so as to locate awards according to fulfillment of housing needs, and project and applicant characteristics, particularly focusing on housing for extremely-low-income residents. AHFA also utilizes an evaluation process whereby preference is given to projects which serve housing veterans near Veterans Administration facilities. AHFA also develops compliance monitoring procedures to test for compliance with HTF regulations and for notifying HUD of noncompliance. AHFA has established certain priorities to be used in the distribution of HTF funds. At this time, AHFA seeks to promote the following housing priorities in the allocation cycle for 2020: (1) Projects that add to the affordable housing stock; (2) Projects that, without HTF funds, would likely not set aside units for lower income tenants, inclusive of tenants who are veterans; and (3) Projects that use additional assistance through nonfederal funding sources.

**CDBG-CV:** See the CDBG-CV Action Plan herein at Attachment 7. The CDBG-CV Program's target areas include the State of Alabama's non-entitlement communities as well as its entitlement communities (the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, and Tuscaloosa, and Jefferson County and Mobile County). All eligible entitlement and non-entitlement communities may apply for CDBG-CV funds.

**ESG-CV:** See the ESG-CV Action Plan herein at Attachment 8. The ESG-CV Program's target areas include all areas of the State of Alabama.

**HOPWA-CV:** See the HOPWA-CV Action Plan herein at Attachment 9. The HOPWA-CV Program's target areas include all eligible persons throughout the State of Alabama.

**Planned Activities:**

**CDBG:** See this Plan herein at **Section SP-10 Geographic Priorities**. All eligible non-entitlement communities may apply for CDBG funds, and compete for these funds in 6 funding categories: (1) the County Fund, (2) the Large City Fund - for cities with a population of 3,001 or more per the most recent U.S. Census, (3) the Small City Fund - for cities with a population of 3,000 or less per the most recent U.S. Census, (4) the Community Enhancement Fund, (5) the Planning Fund, and (6) the Economic Development Fund. The remaining CDBG funds are set aside for (7) the State's Grant Administration allocation, and (8) the State's Technical Assistance allocation. Additional categories can include funds for Section 108 Loan Guarantees, Recaptured Funds projects, Black Belt Region projects

**HOME:** See this Plan herein at **Section SP-10 Geographic Priorities**. The HOME Action Plan seeks to ensure that, wherever economically feasible, every county in Alabama regardless of population size and other factors, will have an opportunity to compete for funding to address their unmet housing needs, with the understanding that respective county stakeholders be proactive toward a) providing additional funding sources and incentives as available, b) helping to remove regulatory and discriminatory barriers, and c) seeking experienced Housing Credit and HOME development partners to assist in creating housing solutions for their respective communities. AHFA has established certain priorities to be used in the distribution of HOME funds. At this time, AHFA seeks to promote the following housing priorities in the allocation cycles for 2020: (1) Projects that add to the affordable housing stock; (2) Projects that, without HOME funds, would likely not set aside units for lower income tenants, inclusive of tenants with disabilities and/or those who are homeless; (3) Projects that use additional assistance through federal, state, or local subsidies; (4) Projects that promote healthy living and tenant quality of life by providing tenant services such as blood pressure screening, CPR and first aid training, promoting nutrition and healthy eating, budget counseling and various other quality of life services; and (5) Balanced distribution of HOME funds throughout the state in terms of geographical regions, counties, and urban/rural areas.

**ESG:** See this Plan herein at **Section SP-10 Geographic Priorities**. The ESG Program may provide funding assistance to all areas of the State of Alabama.

**HOPWA:** See this Plan herein at **Section SP-10 Geographic Priorities**. AIDS Alabama administers the five housing programs (rental assistance, emergency shelter, the "Living in Balance Chemical Addiction Program," permanent housing, and service enriched housing) by making them available to all eligible persons throughout the State of Alabama.

**HTF:** See this Plan herein at **Section SP-10 Geographic Priorities**. For the HTF Program, the AHFA will conduct competitive application cycles for HTF funds. As required by HOME regulations, AHFA, as administrators of the State of Alabama HTF Program, will develop selection criteria to determine housing priorities for the State. The selection criteria include ranking each project so as to locate awards according to fulfillment of housing needs, and project and applicant characteristics, particularly focusing on housing for extremely-low-income residents. AHFA also utilizes an evaluation process whereby preference is given to projects which serve housing veterans near Veterans Administration facilities. AHFA also develops compliance monitoring procedures to test for compliance with HTF regulations and for notifying HUD of noncompliance. AHFA has established certain priorities to be used in the distribution of HTF funds. At this time, AHFA seeks to promote the following housing priorities in the allocation cycle for 2020: (1) Projects that add to the affordable housing stock; (2) Projects that, without HTF funds, would likely not set aside units for lower income tenants, inclusive of tenants who are veterans; and (3) Projects that use additional assistance through nonfederal funding sources.

**CDBG-CV:** See the CDBG-CV Action Plan herein at Attachment 7. The CDBG-CV Program's planned activities include all activities under the CDBG-CV Program that assist towards preventing, preparing for, or responding to the COVID-19 pandemic and other infectious diseases, to include:

1. Acquire, rehabilitate, or construct a testing, diagnosis, or treatment facility/clinic.

2. Acquire, rehabilitate, or construct a group living facility that may be used to centralize patients undergoing treatment.

3. Acquire or rehabilitate a hotel, motel, or large open facility that can be converted into a facility to accommodate isolation of patients during recovery, or hospital workers from infecting family members.

4. Provide grants or loans to support new businesses or business expansion to create jobs due to a rise in unemployment caused by a pandemic, including jobs to manufacture medical supplies necessary to respond to infectious disease.

5. Avoid and/or restore job loss caused by business closures related to public order or social distancing by providing short-term working capital assistance to small businesses to enable retention of jobs held by low-income and moderate-income persons.

6. Provide testing, diagnosis, or other services at a fixed or mobile location.

7. Increase the capacity and availability of targeted health services for infectious disease response within existing health facilities.

8. Provide equipment, supplies, and materials necessary to carry-out a public service to cause testing, diagnosis, treatment, and/or prevention of the spread of the virus.

9. Provide grants for expansion of broadband services and/or to create fixed or mobile hot spots for distance learning, telemedicine, or teleworking.

10. Provide grants for extension of public water and sewer services in areas lacking such services in efforts to promote good hygiene to prevent the spread of infectious virus.

11. Provide rental and utility assistance to prevent dislocation and eviction of families due to the loss of income caused by business shutdown or other valid reasons.

12. Extend assistance to nonprofits, such as food banks, in efforts to facilitate distribution of foods to low-income and moderate-income persons or other limited clientele groups impacted by the spread of infectious virus.

13. Provide a public service to prevent, prepare for, assist with, and respond to infectious diseases.

**ESG-CV:** See the ESG-CV Action Plan herein at Attachment 8. The ESG-CV Program's planned activities include the following activities allowed under the CARES Act:

1. Street Outreach: Assistance provided must serve unsheltered homeless persons who are neither willing nor able to access housing, emergency shelter, or an appropriate health facility. Eligible costs include providing essential services; connecting persons with housing, critical services, or emergency shelters; hazard pay; volunteer incentives; handwashing stations and portable bathrooms; and urgent, nonfacility-based care.

2. Emergency Shelter: Eligible costs include providing essential services to homeless individuals or families in emergency shelters; operating costs for emergency shelters; hazard pay; volunteer incentives; and costs associated with renovating buildings to be used as emergency shelter for homeless individuals and families.

3. Temporary Shelter: Funds may be used for costs associated with paying for temporary emergency shelters for persons experiencing homelessness to prevent, prepare for, and respond to the coronavirus. Eligible costs include essential services; operations; leasing existing real property or temporary structures; acquisition of real property; and other costs pre-approved by HUD.

4. Training: Funds may be used for training on infectious disease prevention and mitigation for staff working directly to prevent, prepare for, and respond to the coronavirus among those who are homeless or at risk of homelessness.

5. Homelessness Prevention: Assistance may be provided to individuals and families who meet HUD’s definition of at risk of homelessness. Individuals and families must have an annual income below 50% of the area median income. Eligible costs include rental assistance; housing relocation and stabilization services; hazard pay; landlord incentives; and volunteer incentives.

6. Rapid Re-Housing: Assistance may be provided to individuals and families who meet HUD’s definition of being literally homeless. Eligible costs include rental assistance; housing relocation and stabilization services; hazard pay; landlord incentives; and volunteer incentives.

7. Homeless Management Information System (HMIS): HMIS is a reporting system used to collect client-level data on the provision of housing and services to persons and their families who are homeless or at risk of homelessness. Funds may be used to pay the cost of contributing data to the HMIS designated by the local continuum of care or to a comparable database.

8. Administration: Administration includes the activities necessary to plan and administer the grant in compliance with program objectives and regulations.

**HOPWA-CV:** See the HOPWA-CV Action Plan herein at Attachment 9. The HOPWA-CV Program's planned activities include (1) Administrative Costs, (2) Short-Term Rent, Mortgage, and Utility (STRMU), (3) Leasing, (4) Supportive Services, and (5) Operating Costs for Housing Facilities.

**Goal Outcome Indicators:**

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| No. | Goal Outcome Indicator | Quantity | Unit of Measures |
| 1 | Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities Other Than Low / Moderate Income Housing Benefit |  | Persons assisted |
| 2 | Public Facility or Infrastructure Activities for Low / Moderate Income Housing Benefit |  | Households assisted |
| 3 | Public Service Activities Other Than Low / Moderate Income Housing Benefit |  | Persons assisted |
| 4 | Public Service Activities for Low / Moderate Income Housing Benefit |  | Households assisted |
| 5 | Façade Treatment /  Business Building Rehabilitation |  | Business |
| 6 | Brownfield Acres Remediated |  | Acre |
| 7 | Rental Units Constructed |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 8 | Rental Units Rehabilitated |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 9 | Homeowner Housing Added |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 10 | Homeowner Housing Rehabilitated |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 11 | Direct Financial Assistance to Homebuyers |  | Households assisted |
| 12 | Tenant-Based Rental Assistance / Rapid Rehousing |  | Households assisted |
| 13 | Homeless Person Overnight Shelter |  | Persons assisted |
| 14 | Overnight Emergency Shelter / Transitional Housing Beds Added |  | Beds |
| 15 | Homelessness Prevention |  | Persons assisted |
| 16 | Jobs Created/Retained |  | Jobs |
| 17 | Businesses Assisted |  | Businesses assisted |
| 18 | Housing for Homeless Added |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 19 | Housing for People with HIV/AIDS Added |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 20 | HIV/AIDS Housing Operations |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 21 | Buildings Demolished |  | Buildings |
| 22 | Housing Code Enforcement / Foreclosed Property Care |  | Household Housing Unit |
| 23 | Other |  | Other |

**CDBG:** See this Plan herein at Section SP-45 Goals and at SP-46 Edit Goals.

**HOME:** See this Plan herein at Section SP-45 Goals and at SP-46 Edit Goals.

**ESG:** See this Plan herein at Section SP-45 Goals and at SP-46 Edit Goals.

**HOPWA:** See this Plan herein at Section SP-45 Goals and at SP-46 Edit Goals.

**HTF:**  See this Plan herein at Section SP-45 Goals and at SP-46 Edit Goals.

**CDBG-CV:** See the CDBG-CV Action Plan herein at Attachment 7.

**ESG-CV:** See the ESG-CV Action Plan herein at Attachment 8.

**HOPWA-CV:** See the HOPWA-CV Action Plan herein at Attachment 9.

**AP-40 Section 108 Loan Guarantee [see 24 CFR 91.320(k)(1)(ii)]**

**Will the State of Alabama help non-entitlement units of general local government to apply for Section 108 loan funds?**

Yes \_\_\_\_ No \_\_X\_\_

**If yes, then describe available grant amounts:**

NOTE: The purpose of the Section 108 Loan Guarantee program is to provide communities with an opportunity to seek loan guarantees to finance economic development activities as permitted in Title I of the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended. Guarantees must be approved by the Secretary of HUD. The applicable ceiling is $10 Million per project, with a waiver provision. No more than the HUD-established limit will be committed annually. Eligible applicants are all non-entitlement communities who meet the Thresholds listed earlier in this PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan, as well as those Thresholds listed below. For projects with significant economic impact, the State may use the ED Fund, Recaptured Fund, Program Income, or other Funds to grant an appropriate amount toward Section 108 Loan Guarantee payments and for debt retirement.

**If yes, then describe how applications will be accepted:**

The State of Alabama has adopted the following Section 108 Loan Guarantee Thresholds:

1. The proposed activities generally must be associated with an economic development project creating and/or retaining permanent jobs.

2. The proposed project must not involve intrastate relocation of a business, except when such relocation may have been necessitated due to inadequacies associated with the existing location and a move to a new location will result in a greater number of jobs.

3. The applicant must have a commitment from the business to create or retain jobs and make private investment as described in the application. In those instances where a business has not yet been identified, the applicant must commit to create a certain number of jobs within a specified amount of time acceptable to the State.

4. Beneficiaries of Section 108 Loan Guarantee projects must be at least 51 percent low and moderate-income persons.

The State of Alabama has adopted the following Section 108 Loan Guarantee Evaluation Criteria: Applications for Section 108 Loan Guarantees will be considered on a continual basis, since opportunities for economic development may arise at any time. Section 108 Loan Guarantees will be evaluated in accordance with 24 CFR Part 570, the Section 108 Final Rule, along with consideration being given to the following:

1. Section 108 dollars per permanent job;

2. Actual number of jobs to be created or retained;

3. Potential for spin-off benefits.

**AP-45 Community Revitalization Strategies [see 24 CFR 91.320(k)(1)(ii)]**

**Will the State of Alabama allow units of general local government to carry out community revitalization strategies?**

Yes \_\_X\_\_ No \_\_\_\_

**Describe the State of Alabama’s process and criteria for approving local government’s revitalization strategies:**

**CDBG**: Each of Alabama’s CDBG-authorized activities, including community revitalization activities, that are described in an eligible community’s CDBG grant application, are required to address at least one of the three National Objectives: (1) to benefit low and moderate income persons - of which at least 51% must be from low and moderate income households, (2) to aid in the prevention or elimination of slums and blight, or (3) to meet other urgent community needs that pose a serious and immediate threat to the health or welfare of the community where other financial resources are not available. In addition, the revitalization activities must meet one of the following three performance goals: (1) to create suitable living environments, (2) to provide decent affordable housing, or (3) to create economic opportunities. The revitalization activities must also demonstrate the ability to achieve or improve one or more of the following outcomes: (1) improve availability or accessibility of units or services, (2) improve affordability of housing or other services, and/or (3) improve sustainability by promoting viable communities.

Because each application is based on the local government's needs analysis, ADECA's CDBG staff will rate the submitted applications based on the Thresholds and the scoring criteria for each Fund Category as described herein above in **Section AP-30**.

**HOME**: Not applicable.

**ESG**: Not applicable.

**HOPWA**: Not applicable.

**HTF**: Not applicable.

**CDBG-CV:** Not applicable.

**ESG-CV:** Not applicable.

**HOPWA-CV:** Not applicable.

**AP-50 Geographic Distribution [see 24 CFR 91.320(f)]**

**Description of the geographic areas of the State of Alabama (including areas of low-income and minority concentration) where assistance will be directed:**

**CDBG**: Alabama’s CDBG Program funds are authorized to be expended in the non-entitlement areas of Alabama, defined as those cities and counties that do not include the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, and Tuscaloosa, and Jefferson County and Mobile County. These geographic areas, including areas of low-income and minority concentration, include counties, large cities (those with a population of 3,001 or more) and small cities (those with a population of 3,000 or less). Other than this non-entitlement area requirement and the State’s CDBG Program eligibility requirements for each Fund category, the State cannot specifically direct PY2020 CDBG Program funds to be expended in any particularly-designated area of Alabama. The determinations are based upon the grant applications that are submitted to ADECA each year. The exception to this stance would be that in the event of an emergency situation such as a disaster (for example, a tornado) or an urgent need, the State (the ADECA Director) could direct a portion of its CDBG Program funds to the geographic areas that are affected by that emergency situation or urgent need.

**HOME**: For the HOME Program, please see the PY2020 HOME Action Plan for information regarding geographic distribution and rationale of priorities as it relates to location.

**ESG**: ESG: The ESG Program may provide assistance to all areas of the state. Geographic areas range from metropolitan to rural. These areas are inhabited by persons of various economic and demographic backgrounds. Various types of need and services exist throughout the state. Because the capacity to provide assistance depends on many factors, especially the subrecipients’ ability to provide matching funds, ESG assistance will not be directed to any particular geographic area. The degree of unmet need, availability of local services, capacity to administer the grant, and the ability to provide the matching funds determine which entities apply and therefore receive funding.

**HOPWA**: The HOPWA Program funds are distributed by AIDS Alabama, which contracts for services with eight other AIDS Service Organizations across the State, allowing HOPWA supportive services to be available in all 67 counties.

**HTF**: For the HTF Program, see the PY2020 HTF Plan at Sections C(1) and I(1)a. for information regarding geographic distribution and rationale of priorities as it relates to location (the geographic areas of the State of Alabama where assistance will be directed).

**CDBG-CV**: For the CDBG-CV Grant Program, the funds are authorized to be expended in the entitlement communities (defined as those cities and counties that include the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, and Tuscaloosa, and Jefferson County and Mobile County), as well as the non-entitlement communities. This distribution of funds is defined in the State of Alabama’s PY2020 “CARES Act” Action Plan for CDBG-CV Grant Program Funds at Attachment 7 hereto.

**ESG-CV**: For the ESG-CV Grant Program, the funds are authorized to be expended in all areas of the State of Alabama. See the State of Alabama’s PY2020 “CARES Act” Action Plan for ESG-CV Grant Program Funds at Attachment 8 hereto.

**HOPWA-CV**: For the HOPWA-CV Grant Program, the funds are authorized to be expended in all areas of the State of Alabama. See the State of Alabama’s PY2020 “CARES Act” Action Plan for HOPWA-CV Grant Program Funds at Attachment 9 hereto.

**Geographic Distribution:**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Target Area:** | **Percentage of Funds:** |
| CDBG: Alabama's non-entitlement communities | 100% |
| HOME: Alabama Statewide | 100% |
| ESG: Alabama Statewide | 100% |
| HOPWA: Alabama Statewide | 100% |
| HTF: Alabama Statewide | 100% |
| \*CDBG-DR (Disaster Recovery): Alabama's non-entitlement communities | 100% |
| CDBG-CV: Alabama Statewide | 100% |
| ESG-CV: Alabama Statewide | 100% |
| HOPWA-CV: Alabama Statewide | 100% |

\* CDBG-DR funds as and when allocated by HUD .

NOTE: CDBG-CV, ESG-CV, and HOPWA-CV funds allocated by HUD under the CARES Act in PY2020.

**Rationale for the priorities for allocating investments geographically:**

**CDBG**: Alabama does not allocate CDBG Program funds geographically. Instead, all of Alabama’s non-entitlement areas are eligible to apply for CDBG funds. The non-entitlement areas are defined as those cities and counties that do not include the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, and Tuscaloosa, and Jefferson County and Mobile County. All eligible non-entitlement communities may apply for CDBG funds, and compete for these funds in 6 funding categories: (1) the County Fund, (2) the Large City Fund - for cities with a population of 3,001 or more per the most recent U.S. Census, (3) the Small City Fund - for cities with a population of 3,000 or less per the most recent U.S. Census, (4) the Community Enhancement Fund, (5) the Planning Fund, and (6) the Economic Development Fund. The remaining CDBG funds are set aside for (7) the State's Grant Administration allocation, and (8) the State's Technical Assistance allocation. Additional categories can include funds for Section 108 Loan Guarantees, Recaptured Funds projects, Black Belt Region projects (that encompass the 14 counties of Bullock, Butler, Choctaw, Crenshaw, Dallas, Greene, Hale, Lowndes, Macon, Marengo, Perry, Pickens, Sumter, and Wilcox), Urgent Need projects, and multi-jurisdictions’ Joint projects.

**HOME**: The HOME Program's general allocation priorities are that for the HOME Program, the State will conduct competitive application cycles for HOME funds. As required by HOME regulations, AHFA, as administrators of the State of Alabama HOME Program, will develop selection criteria to determine housing priorities for the State. The selection criteria include ranking each project in accordance with its location with an effort to balance distribution of HOME funds throughout the state in terms of geographic regions, counties, and urban/rural areas, fulfillment of housing needs, project and applicant characteristics, and participation of local tax-exempt organizations. AHFA also utilizes an evaluation process whereby preference is given to projects which serve 1) the lowest-income tenants and 2) qualified tenants for the longest periods. Lastly, AHFA develops compliance monitoring procedures to test for compliance with HOME regulations and for notifying HUD of noncompliance. Each year, the HOME Action Plan seeks to ensure that, wherever economically feasible, every county in Alabama regardless of population size and other factors, will have an opportunity to compete for funding to address their unmet housing needs, with the understanding that respective county stakeholders be proactive toward a) providing additional funding sources and incentives as available, b) helping to remove regulatory and discriminatory barriers, and c) seeking experienced Housing Credit and HOME development partners to assist in creating housing solutions for their respective communities. AHFA has established certain priorities to be used in the distribution of HOME funds. At this time, AHFA seeks to promote the following housing priorities in the allocation cycles for 2020: (1) Projects that add to the affordable housing stock; (2) Projects that, without HOME funds, would likely not set aside units for lower income tenants, inclusive of tenants with disabilities and/or those who are homeless; (3) Projects that use additional assistance through federal, state, or local subsidies; (4) Projects that promote healthy living and tenant quality of life by providing tenant services such as blood pressure screening, CPR and first aid training, promoting nutrition and healthy eating, budget counseling and various other quality of life services; and (5) Balanced distribution of HOME funds throughout the state in terms of geographical regions, counties, and urban/rural areas.

**ESG**: The ESG Program's general allocation priorities are that the ESG Program may provide funding assistance to all areas of the State of Alabama.

**HOPWA**: The HOPWA Program's general allocation priorities are that AIDS Alabama administers the four housing programs (rental assistance, emergency shelter, permanent housing, and service enriched housing) by making them available to all eligible persons throughout the State of Alabama.

**HTF**: For the HTF Program, see the PY2020 HTF Plan at Sections B, I, and J for information regarding rationale of priorities for allocating investments geographically.

**CDBG-CV**: For the CDBG-CV Program, the general allocation priorities are stated in the State of Alabama’s PY2020 “CARES Act” Action Plan for CDBG-CV Grant Program Funds at Attachment 7 hereto. The State will accept grant applications from the entitlement communities (defined as those cities and counties that include the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, and Tuscaloosa, and Jefferson County and Mobile County), as well as the non-entitlement communities, and in the amounts specified in Appendix A to that Plan. The prospective activities are stated in Appendix C to that Plan.

**ESG-CV**: The ESG-CV Program's general allocation priorities are stated in the State of Alabama’s PY2020 “CARES Act” Action Plan for ESG-CV Grant Program Funds at Attachment 8 hereto.

**HOPWA-CV**: The HOPWA-CV Program's general allocation priorities are stated in the State of Alabama’s PY2020 “CARES Act” Action Plan for HOPWA-CV Grant Program Funds at Attachment 9 hereto.

**Discussion:**

See the discussion contained in the sections herein above.

**AP-55 Affordable Housing [see 24 CFR 91.320(g)]**

**Introduction:**

See the discussion contained in the sections herein below.

**One Year Goals for the Number of Households to be Supported:**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Homeless:** | 600 |
| **Non-Homeless:** | 80 |
| **Special Needs:** | 0 |
| **Total:** | 680 |

**One Year Goals for the Number of Households Supported Through:**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Rental Assistance:** | 300 |
| **The Production of New Units:** | 350 |
| **Rehab of Existing Units:** | 370 |
| **Acquisition of Existing Units:** | 0 |
| **Total:** | 1020 |

**HTF**:

**One Year Goals for the Number of Households to be Supported:**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Homeless:** | 5 |
| **Non-Homeless:** | 5 |
| **Special Needs:** | 5 |
| **Total:** | 15 |

**One Year Goals for the Number of Households Supported Through:**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Rental Assistance:** | 0 |
| **The Production of New Units:** | 15 |
| **Rehab of Existing Units:** | 0 |
| **Acquisition of Existing Units:** | 0 |
| **Total:** | 15 |

**Discussion:**

See the discussion contained in the sections herein above.

**AP-60 Public Housing [see 24 CFR 91.320(j)]**

**Introduction:**

Not applicable.

**Actions planned during the next year to address the needs to public housing:**

**CDBG**: Not applicable.

**HOME**: Not applicable.

**ESG**: Not applicable.

**HOPWA**: Not applicable.

**HTF**: Not applicable.

**CDBG-CV**: Because the State will accept CDBG-CV Program grant applications from the entitlement communities (defined as those cities and counties that include the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, and Tuscaloosa, and Jefferson County and Mobile County) as well as the non-entitlement communities, the individual cities applying for the CDBG-CV Program's funds are able to include in their grant applications the COVID-19 needs of their Public Housing Authorities and their citizens residing in public housing.

**ESG-CV**: Not applicable.

**HOPWA-CV**: Not applicable.

**Actions to encourage public housing residents to become more involved in management and participate in homeownership:**

**CDBG**: Not applicable.

**HOME**: Not applicable.

**ESG**: Not applicable.

**HOPWA**: Not applicable.

**HTF**: Not applicable.

**CDBG-CV**: Not applicable.

**ESG-CV**: Not applicable.

**HOPWA-CV**: Not applicable.

**If the public housing authority (PHA) is designated as troubled, describe the manner in which financial assistance will be provided, or other assistance:**

**CDBG**: Not applicable.

**HOME**: Not applicable.

**ESG**: Not applicable.

**HOPWA**: Not applicable.

**HTF**: Not applicable.

**CDBG-CV**: Because the State will accept CDBG-CV Program grant applications from the entitlement communities (defined as those cities and counties that include the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, and Tuscaloosa, and Jefferson County and Mobile County) as well as the non-entitlement communities, the individual cities applying for the CDBG-CV Program's funds are able to include in their grant applications the COVID-19 needs of their Public Housing Authorities and their citizens residing in public housing.

**ESG-CV**: Not applicable.

**HOPWA-CV**: Not applicable.

**Discussion:**

Not applicable.

**AP-65 Homeless and Other Special Needs Activities [see 24 CFR 91.320(h)]**

**Introduction:**

Each year, the United States Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) requires a count of sheltered homeless persons in order to apply for Continuum of Care funding. Counts of the unsheltered homeless persons are required every other year. Continuums of Care organizations are the networking of citizens and organizations concerned with and serving homeless people. 2004 was the first year all sheltered homeless persons were counted in a point-in-time survey. The point-in-time survey is administered on one day/night of January. Alabama has eight Continuums of Care in operation. ARCH (Alabama Rural Coalition for the Homeless) Continuum of Care serves 43 counties: Barbour, Bibb, Blount, Butler, Chambers, Chilton, Choctaw, Clark, Clay, Cleburne, Coffee, Conecuh, Coosa, Covington, Crenshaw, Cullman, Dale, Dallas, Escambia, Fayette, Geneva, Greene, Hale, Henry, Houston, Jackson, Lamar, Lee, Macon, Marengo, Marshall, Monroe, Perry, Pickens, Pike, Randolph, Russell, Sumter, Talladega, Tallapoosa, Walker, Washington, and Wilcox. The other Continuums are as follows:

* HCCNA (Homeless Care Council of Northwest Alabama) – Florence/Lauderdale, Colbert, Franklin, Lawrence, Marion, and Winston Counties
* HCNEA (Homeless Coalition of Northeast Alabama) – Anniston/Calhoun, DeKalb, Cherokee, and Gadsden/Etowah Counties
* HF (Housing First, Inc.) – Mobile/Mobile and Baldwin Counties
* MACH (Mid-Alabama Coalition for the Homeless) – Montgomery/Montgomery, Lowndes, Elmore, Autauga, and Bullock Counties
* NACH (North Alabama Coalition for the Homeless) –
  + Huntsville/Madison, Limestone, and Decatur/Morgan Counties
* OR (One Roof), formerly Metropolitan Birmingham Services for the Homeless (MBSH) – Birmingham/Bessemer/Hoover/Jefferson, St. Clair, and Shelby Counties
* WACH (West Alabama Coalition for the Homeless), formerly CHALENG of Tuscaloosa – Tuscaloosa/Tuscaloosa County.

The following numbers are from the point-in-time surveys completed in 2019 for the State of Alabama. Across the state of Alabama, 3,261 people were reported homeless. Of them, 1,191 were unsheltered; meaning living on the street, in cars, in abandoned buildings or other places unsuitable for human habitation. The remaining 2,070 were in some form of emergency or transitional shelter.

**Describe the jurisdiction’s one-year goals and actions for reducing and ending homelessness, including:**

**1. Reaching out to homeless persons (especially unsheltered persons) and assessing their individual needs:**

**CDBG**: If and when any CDBG funds are expended to address the needs of homeless persons, then such funds shall be CDBG-DR “disaster funds” which are allocated by HUD following the declaration of such eligible “disaster” areas within the State. The State’s plans to expend such CDBG-DR “disaster funds” would be included in the State’s application for those funds that would be submitted to HUD as and when requested.

**HOME**: Not applicable.

**ESG**: The point-in-time counts for 2019 showed that there were 1,191 unsheltered homeless persons in Alabama. The State’s goals are to decrease the number of unsheltered homeless persons and to increase the provision of services to them. In an effort to reach out to the unsheltered homeless persons and address their needs, the following action steps will be undertaken.

1. The ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will work more closely with the continuum of care groups throughout the state to identify the unsheltered homeless persons in their service areas and determine their needs.
2. In addition to their established programs, the ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will target unsheltered homeless persons in an effort to provide shelter and services to them.
3. The ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will ensure that their case managers inform the unsheltered homeless of services available to them and coordinate with those service providers in an effort to facilitate the provision of those services.

**HOPWA**: As of the end of 2017, the Alabama Department of Public Health's Demographic Statistics indicated that there are 14,054 HIV-positive individuals living in Alabama. Of new cases in 2016, 66.7% were African-American while African-Americans only represent an estimated 27% of the state’s population (ADPH, 2018). Of the new cases in 2014, 70.7% were African-American, and of new cases in 2015, 70.6% were African-American, although they comprise only 26% of the state’s population. Of the new cases in 2014, 76% were men who have sex with men. Research indicates that (i) homelessness and unstable housing are associated with increased rates of HIV sex and drug risk behaviors, (ii) unstable housing increases HIV risk behaviors even among those at highest HIV risk, (iii) homelessness and unstable housing are directly related to delayed HIV-related care, poor access to care, and decreased likelihood of treatment adherence, and (iv) the association between lack of stable housing and greater HIV risk behaviors remains even among persons who have received risk reduction services. Homeless men as compared to stably-housed men in the urban South region of the United States were more likely to report sharing needles, more likely to have four or more sex partners, and more likely to have had sex with other men. Homeless African-American women and Hispanic women are two to five times more likely than their housed counterparts to report multiple sex partners in the last six months, in part due to recent victimization by physical violence. Young men who have sex with men who experience residential instability, who have been forced to leave their homes because of their sexuality, and/or who are precariously housed, are at significantly greater risk for drug use and involvement in HIV risk-related behaviors. And homeless youth are more likely to engage in high-risk drug use than youth in housing with some adult supervision, and are as likely to engage in high-risk sex. In 2015, AIDS Alabama started the Ascension Project, a rapid re-housing project for youth 18-24, to provide housing as prevention regardless of serostatus. There have never been more people living in Alabama with HIV disease than there are now. The needs of this population are critical and not unlike those of other vulnerable populations, as the population's 2015 mean income was $800 per month, compared to $3,730 for that year's state per capita median monthly income. Thus, reaching out to this homeless population, assessing their individual needs, and associating them with service providers who can target and address those needs, are all critical parts of the HOPWA Program's focus of addressing the homeless issues with which this population is involved.

Using PY2020 HOPWA funds, AIDS Alabama will assist households with rental and utility payments to prevent homelessness of those living with HIV/AIDS. It will work with local providers to increase capacity to develop and operate HIV-specific housing. Currently, AIDS Alabama contracts with eight other AIDS Service Organizations (ASOs) to provide case management, rental assistance, direct housing, and outreach services statewide.

Consumers will be linked to mainstream resources that give them the ability to remain in stable housing and to live independently. AIDS Alabama will use PY2020 HOPWA funds to support housing programs in the State, which will include supportive services such as transportation, case management, and housing outreach. AIDS Alabama will provide these services in the Birmingham Metropolitan Area and to the non-Jefferson County areas in its Public Health area. Furthermore, AIDS Alabama contracts for these services with eight other AIDS Service Organizations across the State, allowing HOPWA supportive services to be available in all 67 counties. AIDS Alabama will also use PY2020 HOPWA funds to serve up to 180 persons statewide in paying for furnishings, utility supplements, property management expenditures (lawn care, basic maintenance, and repair), security services, and support to ensure appropriate upkeep for all HIV-specific permanent and transitional housing in the State.

To obtain their clientele and coordinate these services, AIDS Alabama fosters collaborations with in-state housing organizations that include the Low Income Housing Coalition of Alabama, Alabama Rural Coalition on Homelessness, Alabama Poverty Project, and others, and this work results in the expansion of affordable housing for low-income, HIV-positive consumers. AIDS Alabama also works with or attends a variety of venues, including health fairs, trade day events, HIV-awareness events, churches, non-traditional medical clinics, community clubs, shelters, substance abuse programs, beauty shops, jails, prisons, schools, and other community service providers statewide to contact clientele so that HIV-positive individuals in counties throughout the State will know how to find stable and affordable housing resources.

**HTF**: For the HTF Program, see the PY2020 HTF Plan at Sections B, C, I, and J for information regarding addressing the housing needs of homeless or unsheltered persons.

**CDBG-CV**: The State will accept CDBG-CV Program grant applications from the entitlement communities (defined as those cities and counties that include the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, and Tuscaloosa, and Jefferson County and Mobile County) as well as the non-entitlement communities. The grant applicants applying for the CDBG-CV Program's funds are able to include in their grant applications the COVID-19 needs of their homeless populations.

**ESG-CV**: The grant applicants applying for the ESG-CV Program's funds are able to include in their grant applications the COVID-19 needs of their ESG-related homeless populations.

**HOPWA-CV**: The grant applicants applying for the HOPWA-CV Program's funds are able to include in their grant applications the COVID-19 needs of their AIDS-related homeless populations.

**2. Addressing the emergency shelter and transitional housing needs of homeless persons:**

**CDBG**: If and when any CDBG funds are expended to address the emergency shelter and transitional housing needs of homeless persons, then such funds shall be CDBG-DR “disaster funds” which are allocated by HUD following the declaration of such eligible “disaster” areas within the State. Any of the State’s plans to expend such CDBG-DR “disaster funds” would be included in the State’s application for those funds that would be submitted to HUD as and when requested.

**HOME**: Not applicable.

**ESG**: The point-in-time counts for 2019 showed that there were 2,070 homeless persons in emergency shelter and transitional housing in Alabama. The State’s goals are to decrease the number of sheltered homeless persons and to increase the provision of services to them. In a continued effort to provide services to the sheltered homeless persons and address their needs, the following action steps will be undertaken:

1. The ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will work more closely with mainstream service providers throughout the state to link the sheltered homeless persons in their service areas to the appropriate services.
2. The ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will work more closely with housing agencies to determine availability for those sheltered homeless persons exiting the system.

**HOPWA**: AIDS Alabama's 2015 needs assessment found that 39% of all HIV-positive households interviewed accessed some form of housing assistance in the last six months. Furthermore, the need for permanent supportive housing is apparent, as permanent supportive housing for the chronically homeless is the highest priority of the local Continuum of Care. Additional research conducted in 2013 and issued from AIDS Alabama indicates that unmet needs for emergency shelter included 151 beds for households with at least one adult and one child, 38 units for households with at least one adult and one child, 159 beds for households without children, 27 beds for households with only children, 25 units for households with only children, 337 total year-round beds, 30 total seasonal beds, and 50 overflow beds. The 2013 research also indicates that unmet needs for transitional housing included 215 beds for households with at least one adult and one child, 33 units for households with at least one adult and one child, 525 beds for households without children, 15 beds for households with only children, 15 units for households with only children, and 755 total year-round beds. AIDS Alabama will address the emergency shelter needs of homeless persons by:

1. Providing Rental Assistance: AIDS Alabama will provide a statewide rental assistance program with the purpose of keeping persons stably housed. For emergency shelter, this assistance will consist of Short-Term Rent, Mortgage, and Utility Assistance (STRMU), which assists households facing a housing emergency or crisis that could result in displacement from their current housing or result in homelessness. The recipient must work with a case manager to maintain a housing plan designed to increase self-sufficiency and to avoid homelessness. The objective is to provide 50 households with emergency Short-Term Rent/Mortgage and Utility (STRMU) assistance between April 1, 2020, and March 31, 2021, with the outcome being that at least 35 households will maintain stable housing and avoid homelessness because of temporary emergency situations.

2. Providing Emergency Shelter/Short Term Housing: AIDS Alabama provides emergency shelter to individuals participating in the Living In Balance Chemical Addiction Program. This allows individuals with living with both HIV and chemical addictions from across the state to receive treatment in Birmingham. AIDS Alabama and our partnering organizations also utilize existing emergency shelters to provide emergency housing to persons with HIV/AIDS throughout the State. These shelters include the Firehouse Shelter, Salvation Army, SafeHouse, Jimmy Hale Mission, First Light, Pathways, and others. AIDS Alabama partners with these agencies to make referrals and to seek long-term solutions for persons utilizing emergency shelters.

3. Providing Facility Based Housing Subsidy for Permanent Housing: AIDS Alabama will use HOPWA funds to subsidize the cost of permanent housing units between April 1, 2020 and March 31, 2021, serving a potential 100 persons statewide. These funds cover furnishings, utility supplements, property management expenditures (lawn care, basic maintenance, and repair), security services, and support to ensure appropriate upkeep for all HIV-specific permanent housing in the State.

4. Providing Facility Based Housing Subsidy for Transitional/Short Term Housing: AIDS Alabama will use HOPWA funds to subsidize the cost of transitional/short term housing units between April 1, 2020, and March 31, 2021, serving a potential 80 persons statewide. These funds cover furnishings, utility supplements, property management expenditures (lawn care, basic maintenance, and repair), security services, and support to ensure appropriate upkeep for all HIV-specific permanent housing in the State.

**HTF**: Not applicable.

**CDBG-CV**: The State will accept CDBG-CV Program grant applications from the entitlement communities (defined as those cities and counties that include the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, and Tuscaloosa, and Jefferson County and Mobile County) as well as the non-entitlement communities. The grant applicants applying for the CDBG-CV Program's funds are able to include in their grant applications the COVID-19 needs of their homeless populations.

**ESG-CV**: The grant applicants applying for the ESG-CV Program's funds are able to include in their grant applications the COVID-19 needs of their ESG-related homeless populations.

**HOPWA-CV**: The grant applicants applying for the HOPWA-CV Program's funds are able to include in their grant applications the COVID-19 needs of their AIDS-related homeless populations.

**3. Helping homeless persons (especially chronically homeless individuals and families, families with children, veterans and their families, and unaccompanied youth) make the transition to permanent housing and independent living, including shortening the period of time that individuals and families experience homelessness, facilitating access for homeless individuals and families to affordable housing units, and preventing individuals and families who were recently homeless from becoming homeless again:**

**CDBG and HOME**: For these Programs' funds, the needs of these groups are handled by the Continuum of Care agencies, which is outside of the purview of the State’s CDBG Program, HOME Program, and HTF Program. The AHFA HOME Action Plan does include a point preference for homeless and disabled populations.

**ESG**: The State’s goals are to shorten the length of time any homeless person remains homeless, facilitate access to affordable housing units, and prevent reoccurrences of homelessness. However, according to the National Low Income Housing Coalition (the Coalition), Alabama lacks over 95,000 available and affordable homes for its low-to-moderate income residents. According to the Coalition, a person must earn $14.92 per hour to be able to afford a basic two-bedroom apartment. This shortage creates a huge obstacle to obtaining these goals. However, case managers working with ESG funds will continue to seek supplemental assistance for their clients by coordinating with mainstream service providers.

**HOPWA**: AIDS Alabama's 2015 needs assessment found that that 39% of all HIV-positive households interviewed accessed some form of housing assistance in the last six months. AIDS Alabama's 2013 research indicates that unmet needs for permanent supportive housing included 310 beds for households with at least one adult and one child, 34 units for households with at least one adult and one child, 1,322 beds for households without children, 6 beds for households with only children, 6 units for households with only children, and 1,638 total year-round beds. Furthermore, the need for transitional and permanent supportive housing is apparent, as permanent supportive housing for the chronically homeless is the highest priority of the local Continuum of Care. AIDS Alabama will address the homeless persons transitioning to permanent housing needs by:

1. Providing Rental Assistance through the following:

a. AIDS Alabama will provide a statewide rental assistance program with the purpose of keeping persons stably housed. This assistance will consist of providing Tenant-Based Rental Assistance (TBRA): This is ongoing assistance paid to a tenant’s landlord to cover the difference between market rents and what the tenant can afford to pay. Tenants find their own units and may continue receiving the rental assistance as long as their income remains below the qualifying income standard and other eligibility criteria are met. However, the tenant must have a long-term housing plan to pursue Section 8 or other permanent mainstream housing options.

b. Permanent housing is available to homeless, HIV-positive individuals throughout Alabama, and includes the following:

i. Agape House and Agape II offer permanent apartment complex living in Birmingham for persons with HIV/AIDS. There are 25 one-bedroom units, three two-bedroom units, and two three-bedroom units in these two complexes.

ii. Magnolia Place in Mobile offers 14 two-bedroom units and a one-bedroom unit.

iii. The Mustard Seed triplex offers three one-bedroom units in Birmingham.

iv. Alabama Rural AIDS Project (ARAP) is a permanent supportive housing program that provides 10 units of housing in rural areas through the use of TBRA. An additional house in Dadeville is also used for the project. ARAP was funded in 1995 by HUD’s HOPWA Competitive program and is still being funded.

v. The Le Project offers eleven master leasing units to homeless and chronically homeless, HIV-positive individuals and families. While a participant of the Le Project, consumers are required to participate in ongoing, intensive case management, including the development of a housing case plan, coordination of mainstream services, and regular home-visits.

vi. The Rapid Re-Housing and Ascension Project offers rapid re-housing services to homeless clientele. Though the program is not limited to HIV-positive individuals, the program continues to serve this population heavily.

vii. The Transclusive Project offers permanent supportive housing to trans-identified chronically homeless clientele. Though the program is not limited to HIV-positive individuals, the program continues to serve this population almost exclusively.

2. Providing Facility Based Housing Subsidy for Permanent Housing- AIDS Alabama will use HOPWA funds to subsidize the cost of the permanent units between April 1, 2020 and March 31, 2021, serving a potential 100 persons living with HIV and their families statewide. These funds cover furnishings, utility supplements, property management expenditures (lawn care, basic maintenance, and repair), security services, and support to ensure appropriate upkeep for all HIV-specific permanent and transitional housing in the State as described in the previous section.

3. Providing Facility Based Housing Subsidy for Transitional/Short Term Housing- AIDS Alabama will use HOPWA funds to subsidize the cost of the transitional/short term units between April 1, 2020, and March 31, 2021, serving a potential 80 persons living with HIV and their families statewide. These funds cover furnishings, utility supplements, property management expenditures (lawn care, basic maintenance, and repair), security services, and support to ensure appropriate upkeep for all HIV-specific permanent and transitional housing in the State as described in the previous section.

**HTF**: For the HTF Program, see the PY2020 HTF Plan at Section J for information that addresses the housing needs of ELI and VLI families with a preference for veterans who are homeless (or at risk of homelessness) or persons with physical or mental disabilities.

**CDBG-CV**: The State will accept CDBG-CV Program grant applications from the entitlement communities (defined as those cities and counties that include the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, and Tuscaloosa, and Jefferson County and Mobile County) as well as the non-entitlement communities. The grant applicants applying for the CDBG-CV Program's funds are able to include in their grant applications the COVID-19 needs of their homeless populations.

**ESG-CV**: The grant applicants applying for the ESG-CV Program's funds are able to include in their grant applications the COVID-19 needs of their ESG-related homeless populations.

**HOPWA-CV**: The grant applicants applying for the HOPWA-CV Program's funds are able to include in their grant applications the COVID-19 needs of their AIDS-related homeless populations.

**4. Helping low-income individuals and families avoid becoming homeless, especially extremely low-income individuals and families and those who are being discharged from publicly-funded institutions and systems of care (such as health care facilities, mental health facilities, foster care and other youth facilities, and corrections programs and institutions), or receiving assistance from public or private agencies that address housing, health, social services, employment, education, or youth needs:**

**CDBG and HOME**: For these Programs' funds, the needs of these groups are handled by the Continuum of Care agencies, which is outside of the purview of the State’s CDBG Program and HOME Program. The AHFA HOME Action Plan does include a point preference for homeless and disabled populations.

**ESG**: The State’s goal is to increase awareness of permanent housing, emergency shelter, and transitional housing availability. In order to accomplish this goal, the ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will inform those publicly funded institutions of the available housing options in their service area. This information would then be made available to those persons being discharged. The ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will also work more closely with mainstream agencies serving individuals and families that are at risk for homelessness in an effort to inform them of available permanent housing, emergency shelter, and transitional housing availability. Another one of the State’s goals is that ESG subrecipients’ and second-tier subrecipients’ case managers will become more knowledgeable about the types of public and private assistance that address housing, health, social services, employment, education and youth needs. To accomplish this goal, case managers will work more closely with mainstream service providers and private agencies which address these needs. The case managers will provide this information to their clients and assist them in obtaining other eligible assistance.

**HOPWA**: AIDS Alabama will provide or make available housing programs to all eligible persons throughout the State as follows:

1. Providing Rental Assistance: AIDS Alabama will provide a statewide rental assistance program with the purpose of keeping persons stably housed. This assistance will consist of TBRA vouchers, STRMU financial assistance and Project-Based Rental Assistance (PBRA). AIDS Alabama South will maintain one Master Lease unit as well for an individual in need of low-cost housing.

**HTF**: For the HTF Program, see the PY2020 HTF Plan at Section J for information that addresses the housing needs of ELI and VLI families with a preference for veterans who are homeless (or at risk of homelessness) or persons with physical or mental disabilities.

**CDBG-CV**: The State will accept CDBG-CV Program grant applications from the entitlement communities (defined as those cities and counties that include the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, and Tuscaloosa, and Jefferson County and Mobile County) as well as the non-entitlement communities. The grant applicants applying for the CDBG-CV Program's funds are able to include in their grant applications the COVID-19 needs of their homeless populations.

**ESG-CV**: The grant applicants applying for the ESG-CV Program's funds are able to include in their grant applications the COVID-19 needs of their ESG-related homeless populations.

**HOPWA-CV**: The grant applicants applying for the HOPWA-CV Program's funds are able to include in their grant applications the COVID-19 needs of their AIDS-related homeless populations.

**Discussion:**

See the discussion contained in the sections herein above.

**AP-70 HOPWA Goals [see 24 CFR 91.320(k)(4)]**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **One-year goals for the number of households to be provided housing through the use of HOPWA for:** | |
| **Short-term rent, mortgage, and utility assistance payments** | 50 |
| **Tenant-based rental assistance (TBRA)** | 100 |
| **Units provided in permanent housing facilities developed, leased, or operated with HOPWA funds** | 74 |
| **Units provided in transitional short-term housing facilities developed, leased, or operated with HOPWA funds** | 12 |
| **Total** | 236 |

**AP-75 Action Plan Barriers to Affordable Housing [see 24 CFR 91.320(i)]**

**Introduction:**

**CDBG**: Alabama provides the following outline of barriers to affordable housing. The State has reviewed locally-produced Analyses of Impediments that were conducted by local governments, and in so doing the State has learned more about what local communities have identified as the most important barriers to affordable housing opportunities at the local level. These are:

1. Land Use Restrictions: Land use regulations have been recognized for some time as a possible impediment to affordable housing. Landmark cases addressing “exclusionary zoning” were undertaken where suburban cities were cited for in engaging in land use practices that would effectively eliminate the poor, and thereby disproportionately minorities, from their jurisdictions. Thus, the potential for misuse of land use regulations is usually on any list of items to be scrutinized for negative impact on housing affordability or accessibility. Generally, the most important land use regulations are the zoning ordinance and the subdivision regulations. Land use regulations in Alabama can impose additional cost to housing in a variety of ways.

2. Building Codes: Similar to land use regulations, over the years a number of builders and advocates of affordable housing have stated that building and housing codes were housing affordability impediments. The codes are often lumped together with zoning ordinances and other land use regulations and it can be unclear to some as where one begins and the other ends. Governmental building codes are often expressed in terms of rigid specifications that can be difficult or costly to comply with. New or different construction techniques and architectural innovations would be satisfactory in terms of safety, comfort, and other measurable standards but are not in compliance unless they meet strict code specifications. Arbitrary and inconsistent building code enforcement has also been cited as a source of additional expense for builders who can be unduly delayed in their construction and/or forced to undertake costly redesigns. As with the land use regulations, building codes in Alabama are adopted and practiced for the most part in the entitlement communities and much of the rural areas in the state are devoid of building code adoption and enforcement.

3. Absence of Land Use Regulation: The absence of certain land use regulations or codes can be as big a problem for those seeking affordable low cost housing as the existence or misapplication of certain codes and regulations.

4. Credit Environment: With the exception of “bubble” years that occurred in the past, lending institutions have historically been conservative and restrictive in their lending practices.

5. Fair Housing Issues/Discrimination: Some Alabama counties and cities have continued to note that discrimination exists as a barrier to affordable housing, but fortunately there are many signs of progress on this front.

6. The NIMBY Syndrome: The NIMBY barrier can be viewed as a classic “haves versus the have-nots” situation where low and moderate income households suffer due to an instinctive response from established communities and neighborhoods. Neighbors affected by the proposed development often have fears and concerns about their property values, crime, traffic congestion, loss of open space, new neighbors and design compatibility.

7. Land Ownership Patterns: Much of the suitable land for development is owned or controlled by a few owners or developers. In these areas owners can generally dictate the extent of housing activity to be carried out on their land. They can also be more selective in dealings to ensure maximum profitability, usually diminishing or precluding affordable housing opportunities for lower income households.

8. Costs Associated With Accessibility Compliance: Accessible housing units can be more costly to construct and the required renovations to existing structures can be especially costly for older structures.

9. Fire Protection Costs: Due to a lack of fire protection in some rural counties, a homeowner’s insurance rates are much higher than typical urban areas thereby causing an overall increase in the cost of housing, or at least negating the usual lower monthly mortgage cost found in most rural areas.

10. Transportation Costs: The cost of and availability of transportation to work, shopping and services is a factor that most definitely affects housing choice and affordability. Outside of urban areas, there has traditionally been very little readily available public transit in Alabama and that which is accessible has often been irregular in the times and patterns of service. As the population continues to age and as fuel consumption issues become more crucial this will be an issue that will likely impact housing opportunity more and more.

During the research, survey, data collection, and focus group/committee outreach, and public forum participation processes that were conducted during 2014-2015 when the State of Alabama worked on producing its 2014-2015 "Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice," several factors were identified as impediments considered to be barriers to fair housing and affordable housing in Alabama’s local communities. The research revealed that Alabama’s residents seeking housing in the real estate rental market and/or in the real estate sales / purchasing market can face a myriad of barriers when attempting to obtain and maintain affordable housing. Such barriers include:

1. Their ability to rent apartments/homes due to real or perceived discrimination against them (or a member of their family with whom they are associated) emanating from the housing provider based on the renter’s race, color, religion, gender, disability, familial status, or national origin (discriminatory refusal to rent);

2. Their ability to afford decent and affordable housing in their geographic area – based on their income level, employment status, and/or other economic situations;

3. Their ability to apply for/be qualified for/be approved for a mortgage from a financial lending institution that issues mortgages to qualified home buyers – based on their credit history, FICO score, and financial obligations, which can then lead to more frequent denials of home purchase loans;

4. Their ability to possess enough funds with which to use for a down payment on a home;

5. Their ability to speak English – even as a second language – to communicate and understand the requirements with which they have to comply in order to obtain and maintain such mortgage and housing;

6. Their ability to obtain financial loans from a non-predatory lender, and/or at an interest rate, wherein they are not put into a predatory lending cycle from which they will find it difficult to escape;

7. Their knowledge and understanding of their rights and obligations under Alabama’s Fair Housing laws – the enforcement of which is the responsibility of ADECA (Code of Alabama 1975, as amended, at §24-8-1 through §24-8-15), and the federal Fair Housing Act of 1968 that is administered by HUD;

8. The lack of knowledge on the part of the housing provider to not discriminate against prospective renters or owners in providing housing and information on housing that is available;

9. The ability of the housing provider to make affordable housing available to disabled persons due to the housing provider’s failure to make a reasonable accommodation or modification to the property;

10. The insufficient amount of “fair housing testing” and enforcement of the fair housing laws being conducted in Alabama’s non-entitlement areas by the State’s three Fair Housing Initiative Program providers (the Fair Housing Center of Northern Alabama in Birmingham, the Central Alabama Fair Housing Center in Montgomery, and the Mobile Fair Housing Center, Inc. in Mobile) as a means of detecting fair housing abuses in the rural areas of the State; and

11. The local communities’ overall ability/inability to attract business and industry to locate therein which would provide residents with employment opportunities and good-paying jobs so that they could improve their – and the community’s – economic situation, with affordable housing being one of the results of such economic improvement.

And during the research, survey, data collection, focus group/committee outreach, and public forum participation processes that were conducted during 2019-2020 when the State of Alabama worked on producing its 2019-2020 "Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice" (“AI”), several factors were identified for study as impediments considered to be barriers to fair housing and affordable housing in Alabama’s local communities. The AI utilized the HUD opportunity indices that include (i) access to low poverty areas, (ii) access to school proficiency,

(iii) characterization of the labor market engagement, (iv) residence in relation to jobs proximity, (v) low transportation costs, (vi) transit trips index, and (vii) a characterization of where a person lives by an environmental health indicator. The research revealed that Alabama’s residents can face a myriad of barriers/impediments according to the level of access to opportunities by race and ethnicity. The degree to which residents had access to low poverty areas, school proficiency, and labor market engagement differed depending on their race or ethnicity, particularly resulting in lower index ratings for Black, Native American, and Hispanic households in Alabama’s non-entitlement communities. Other measures of opportunity (school proficiency, use of public transit, transportation costs, and environmental quality) did not differ dramatically by race or ethnicity. More specifically:

1. With regard to access to low poverty areas, Black, Hispanic, and Native American households have lower access to low poverty areas compared to other races and ethnicities in Alabama’s non-entitlement communities. The low poverty index uses rates of family poverty by household (based on the federal poverty line) to measure exposure to poverty by neighborhood. A higher score is more desirable, generally indicating less exposure to poverty at the neighborhood level. The highest scores were found in the more urban areas of Alabama, in areas around the entitlement cities of Birmingham, Tuscaloosa, Montgomery, and Huntsville. Conversely, the lowest scores were scattered in the more rural parts of the state.

2. With regard to access to school proficiency, Black, Hispanic, and Native American households also have markedly lower access to school proficiency. The school proficiency index measures the proficiency of elementary schools in the attendance area (where this information is available) of individuals sharing a protected characteristic, or the proficiency of elementary schools within 1.5 miles of individuals with a protected characteristic where attendance boundary data are not available. The values for the school proficiency index are determined by the performance of 4th grade students on state exams. School proficiency indices are highest in the northern areas of Alabama, as well as in areas around the entitlement communities. The southern and more rural areas of Alabama tended to have lower levels of school proficiency.

3. With regard to characterization of the labor market engagement, Black, Hispanic, and Native American households have lower access to labor market engagement. The labor market engagement index provides a measure of unemployment rate, labor-force participation rate, and percent of the population ages 25 and above with at least a bachelor’s degree, by neighborhood. The labor market engagement for the areas around the entitlement cities and more urban areas had the highest rates of labor market engagement, but more rural areas tended to have lower levels of labor market engagement. Geographic location did seem to correspond with greater access to jobs and labor market engagement, with some parts of Alabama having a higher level of labor market engagement than other areas. There was a marked difference between the rural areas and urban areas in Alabama in terms of access. Additionally, Black, Hispanic, and Native American households have lower access to labor market engagement.

4. With regard to residence in relation to jobs proximity, there is little variance by race or ethnicity to job proximity. The jobs proximity index measures the physical distances between places of residence and locations of jobs. Job proximity varied widely across Alabama. The areas closest to the city centers had the highest job proximity index ratings.

5. With regard to low transportation costs, there is little variance by race for access to low transportation costs. The low transportation cost index measures cost of transport and proximity to public transportation by neighborhood. Transportation costs saw a similar pattern as with the transit trips in that the highest transportation cost index ratings were in the more urban parts of Alabama, while lower index ratings were in the rural parts of the state.

6. With regard to transit trips, there is little variance by race for access to transportation trips. The transportation trip index measures proximity to public transportation by neighborhood, and measures how often low-income families in a neighborhood use public transportation. There was little difference in index ratings across racial and ethnic groups in Alabama. The highest rate of transit trips were in the more urban parts of Alabama’s non-entitlement areas, while the lowest ratings were in the more rural parts of the state.

7. With regard to a characterization of where a person lives by an environmental health indicator, there is little variance by race or ethnicity to environmental health. The environmental health index measures exposure based on EPA estimates of air quality carcinogenic, respiratory, and neurological toxins by neighborhood. The more rural parts of Alabama’s non-entitlement communities had the highest environmental health index ratings, and areas closer to city centers had lower index ratings.

The 2019-2020 AI discusses additional barriers to affordable housing, and these include:

8. Cost burden – which is defined as gross housing costs that range from 30% to 50% of gross household income, and severe cost burden – which is defined as gross housing costs that exceed 50% of gross household income. For homeowners, gross housing costs include property taxes, insurance, energy payments, water and sewer service, and refuse collection. If the homeowner has a mortgage, then the determination also includes principal and interest payments on the mortgage loan. For renters, this figure represents monthly rent and selected electricity and natural gas energy charges. In Alabama’s non-entitlement communities, 13.2% of households had a cost burden and 10.3% had a severe cost burden. Some 20% of renters were cost burdened, and 17.8% percent were severely cost burdened. Owner-occupied households without a mortgage had a cost burden rate of 6.4% and a severe cost burden rate of 4.6%. Owner occupied households with a mortgage had a cost burden rate of 14.6%, and severe cost burden at 10.2%.

9. Housing Problems by Income – wherein very low-income renters are those who earn less than 50% of the area median income (AMI), and include a significant proportion of extremely low-income renters (who earn less than 30% of AMI). Households with worst case needs are defined as very low-income renters who do not receive government housing assistance and who pay more than 50% of their income for rent, live in severely inadequate conditions, or both. The HUD-estimated MFI for the Alabama’s non-entitlement communities was $60,200 in 2018, and this compared equal to the MFI of $60,200 for the state as a whole for the years 2000 through 2018.

As the 2019-2020 AI demonstrates, the most common barrier to affordable housing appears to be housing cost burdens for Alabama residents, as 137,836 households have a cost burden and 110,950 households have a severe cost burden. Some 52,861 renter households are impacted by cost burdens, and 47,579 are impacted by severe cost burdens. Some 84,975 owner-occupied households have cost burdens, and 63,371 have severe cost burdens. There are a total of 84,975 owner-occupied households and 52,861 renter-occupied households with a cost burden of greater than 30% and less than 50%. An additional 63,371 owner-occupied households and 47,579 renter-occupied households had a cost burden greater than 50% of income. Overall there are 812,050 households without a housing problem.

With regard to housing cost burdens by race and ethnicity, the AI reviewed households to determine if there is a disproportionate housing need for any racial or ethnic groups. If any racial / ethnic group faces housing problems at a rate of ten percentage points or higher than the jurisdiction’s average, then they have a disproportionate share of housing problems. Overall, there are 276,745 households with housing problems in Alabama’s non-entitlement communities. This includes 73,426 Black households, 1,912 Asian households, 1,544 American Indian households, 52 Pacific Islander households, and 4,236 “other” race households. As for ethnicity, there are 10,944 Hispanic households with housing problems. Black households have a disproportionate share of housing problems, at 37.4% compared to 24.9% for households overall. Hispanic households also have a disproportionate rate of housing problems at 37.9%. In Alabama’s non-entitlement communities, 35,601 Black homeowner households face housing problems – at a rate of 30.9%, and 4,328 Hispanic homeowner households face housing problems – at a rate of 28.8%. In total, some 114,779 renter households face housing problems in Alabama’s non-entitlement communities, and of these there are 37,825 Black households – at a rate of 46.6%, and 6,616 Hispanic renter households – at a rate of 39.4%. All the renter households in Alabama’s non-entitlement communities face housing problems at a rate of 39.4%. These racial/ethnic groups were also disproportionately impacted by severe housing problems, which include overcrowding at a rate of more than 1.5 persons per room, and housing costs exceeding 50% of the household’s income. Some 40,057 Black homeowner households, 903 Asian homeowner households, and 2,886 Hispanic homeowner households face severe housing problems.

With regard to access to mortgage financing services for Alabama’s non-entitlement communities from 2008 to 2017, there were over 1,034,703 loans made, and 374,978 of these were for home purchases. In 2017 alone there were 113,616 loans, of which 57,066 were for home purchases. As for the occupancy status for loan applicants, a vast majority of applicants were for owner-occupied units, accounting for 90.9% between 2008 and 2017, and for 91.1% in 2017 alone. For owner-occupied home purchase loan applications by loan types between 2008 and 2017, some 41.2% of home loan purchases were conventional loans, 28.6% were FHA insured loans, 15.1% percent were VA Guaranteed loans, and 15.1% were Rural Housing Service or Farm Service Agency loans. Over 178,558 home purchase loan applications were originated over the 2008-2017 period, and 30,961 applications were denied based on situations that include (i) the loan was approved by the lender but not accepted by the loan applicant,

(ii) the loan application failed, (iii) the loan applicant closed the loan application process prior to the loan being made, (iv) the loan application process was closed by the financial institution due to incomplete information from the loan applicant, and (v) the previously-originated loan was purchased on the secondary market. The most common reasons cited in the decision to deny a home loan application relate to the credit history of the prospective homeowner, the prospective homeowner’s debt-to-income ratio, and the prospective homeowner’s collateral. Loan denial rates were observed to differ by race and ethnicity in that White applicants had a denial rate of 13.2% from 2008 through 2017, Black applicants had a denial rate of 21.8%, and American Indian applicants had a denial rate of 26.2%, as compared with 14.8% percent for the whole of Alabama’s non-entitlement communities. As for ethnicity, Hispanic applicants had a higher denial rate than non-Hispanic applicants, at 18.4% versus 14.1%. The loan denial rate for prospective female homeowners was 16.5%, which is almost three percentage points higher than the denial rate for male applicants at 13.6%. The loan denial rates for male and female applicants differed considerably by year from 2008 through 2017, but each year the rate of denials for females was higher than for males. And there are some areas in the non-entitlement communities where these denial rates are more heavily concentrated, and these include the more rural areas and areas in the central part of the state.

**HOME**: See the discussion under CDBG above.

**ESG**: See the discussion under CDBG above.

**HOPWA**: See the discussion under CDBG above.

**HTF**: See the discussion under CDBG above.

**CDBG-CV**: The State will accept CDBG-CV Program grant applications from the entitlement communities (defined as those cities and counties that include the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, and Tuscaloosa, and Jefferson County and Mobile County) as well as the non-entitlement communities. The grant applicants applying for the CDBG-CV Program's funds are able to include in their grant applications the COVID-19 needs of their populations that present barriers to affordable housing.

**ESG-CV**: The grant applicants applying for the ESG-CV Program's funds are able to include in their grant applications the COVID-19 needs of their populations that present barriers to affordable housing.

**HOPWA-CV**: The grant applicants applying for the HOPWA-CV Program's funds are able to include in their grant applications the COVID-19 needs of their populations that present barriers to affordable housing.

**Actions it planned to remove or ameliorate the negative effects of public policies that serve as barriers to affordable housing, such as land use controls, tax policies affecting land, zoning ordinances, building codes, fees and charges, growth limitations, and policies affecting the return on residential investment:**

**CDBG**: Alabama provides the following outline of strategies designed to address and overcome barriers to affordable housing. The State has reviewed locally-produced Analyses of Impediments that were conducted by local governments, and in so doing the State has learned more about what local communities have identified as the most important barriers to affordable housing opportunities at the local level. These are:

1. Land Use Restrictions: While in the poor principally rural state like Alabama, land use regulations are unlikely to be adopted and/or enforced, the State’s strategy could be to:

**●** Encourage land use practices that maximize housing affordability and accessibility for low and moderate persons.

**●** Research the feasibility of establishing zoning and minimum housing standards for Alabama’s rural areas.

**●** Implementintelligent and strategic expansion of the level of infrastructure to serve suitable development, especially that which expands housing opportunity for lower and moderate income persons.

2. Building Codes: Given the opportunity, the State could:

●Modify or improve building codes where appropriate with an emphasis on affordability and energy conservation.

●Encourage the development of new building technologies and methods where feasible.

3. Absence of Land Use Regulation: The State could:

**●** Promote the development of planned mobile home parks, particularly in rural and small town areas.

●Take actions to remove substandard structures that are eyesores and which deter development in moderate income neighborhoods.

4. Credit Environment: While the lending practices may have been vindicated by the recent housing crisis resulting from loose lending practices, the strategy could be to:

● Ease down payment burden in cases where other credit qualification factors are strong and the down payment appears to be the only difficulty in facilitating the applicant’s purchase of a home.

●Encourage Alabama banks to pursue Community Reinvestment Act activities.

● Maintain a certain amount of flexibility and creativity in mortgage lending practices where possible and appropriate.

● Promote in-kind services by lenders.

● Promote lending practices that balance the interest of financial institutions versus those of people seeking affordable housing.

5. Fair Housing Issues/Discrimination: The strategy could be to:

● Continue to monitor – and educate – financial institutions about possible discriminatory practices.

●Promote and legitimize quality education and advocacy efforts whose objectives are to overcome impediments or barriers.

6. The NIMBY Syndrome: The strategy could be to:

●Prevent the proliferation of poorly planned developments that tend to perpetuate stereotypical images of lower income housing.

7. Land Ownership Patterns: The strategy could be to:

●Take measures toimpact local land ownership patterns when possible.

● Support local code enforcement programs that put pressure on negligent landlords but also weigh the costs of mandated repairs.

8. Costs Associated With Accessibility Compliance: The strategy could be to:

●Continue present policy and enforcement.

● Monitor changing regulations, realities, and technologies that affect this issue.

9. Fire Protection Costs: The strategy could be to:

●Consider revenue enhancements, when needed to upgrade rural fire protection.

●Consider use of HUD program funds when eligible and feasible to address fire protections needs of rural areas which improve quality of life, safety, health, and help lower housing costs.

● Maintain awareness of potential partner programs that might help the State address the needs of rural areas.

10. Transportation Costs: The strategy could be to:

● The State continually reviews options to use programs to help address transportation costs such as strategic funding of street and road improvements, rural transit systems, and funding of local or regional studies to enhance economical rural transit.

● The state plans to pay particular attention to rural and small town options that allow elderly persons to have a more viable option of remaining in the affordable dwelling they have instead of having to move to managed care housing.

While so many of the priorities that form barriers to affordable housing are essentially local / business practices, the State could initiate steps to encourage and promote elimination of such barriers. The State could continue to work to upgrade its Fair Housing Law to one that is equivalent to the national law. The State could use its programs (such as the CDBG Program’s Community Enhancement Fund), when possible, to address factors like transportation that often hamper the cause of affordable housing. The State could emphasize that down payment assistance programs are an option through other programs that are indicated under the preceding Institutional / Financial Constraints section.

Also, the State of Alabama's 2014-2015 "Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice" suggested several strategies that could be employed by the State of Alabama (meaning ADECA as the recipient of CDBG Program funds) so as to remove or ameliorate the barriers to fair housing and affordable housing. These strategies are as follows:

1. The State of Alabama, through ADECA, could conduct outreach and provide education to the citizens of Alabama – both housing providers and housing consumers – concerning the State’s Fair Housing laws (Code of Alabama 1975, as amended, at §24-8-1 through §24-8-15), and the federal Fair Housing Act of 1968 that is administered by HUD, and their rights and obligations under those State and federal laws, particularly actions that would be in violation of fair housing laws.

2. The State of Alabama, through ADECA, could conduct outreach and provide education to the citizens of Alabama concerning how prospective housing consumers can acquire and maintain good credit – as part of their effort to afford a home purchase or rent for an apartment.

3. The State of Alabama, through ADECA, could conduct outreach and provide education to the citizens of Alabama concerning the characteristics and attributes of a predatory lending style of loan.

4. The State of Alabama, through ADECA, could identify lenders in Alabama who have disproportionately engaged in predatory-style lending within the State, and then publish the findings so that consumers could more easily obtain this information about these lenders.

5. The State of Alabama, through ADECA, could conduct audit testing to determine the number of properties currently in violation of the fair housing laws, and in particular the disability/accessibility standards concerning housing.

6. The State of Alabama, through ADECA, could contract with the State’s three Fair Housing Initiative Program providers (the Fair Housing Center of Northern Alabama in Birmingham, the Central Alabama Fair Housing Center in Montgomery, and the Mobile Fair Housing Center, Inc. in Mobile) or other entities to conduct audit testing and track enforcement activities, particularly in the non-entitlement areas of the State, as a means of detecting fair and affordable housing abuses, determining the extent of existing affordable housing barriers, determining the success of strategies implemented to remove or ameliorate the identified barriers to affordable housing, and determining the extent of enforcement of the fair housing laws within the State.

7. The State of Alabama, through ADECA, could form a task force to devise and oversee methods for positively affecting the identified barriers to affordable housing, and provide reports to ADECA on the task force’s activities.

8. ADECA could post on its website ([www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov)) information on fair housing, affordable housing, and related information concerning how to file a complaint under the State’s fair housing laws.

9. The State of Alabama, through ADECA, could work in tandem with other State agencies, local governments, and prospective business and industry when recruiting economic development at the local level so that all parties involved would be aware of affordable housing news and issues in those locations.

As a result of the 2019-2020 AI’s detailed demographic, economic, and housing analysis, along with prior activities that were undertaken to foster public involvement and feedback, ADECA has identified the fair housing issues, impediments, and other contributing factors discussed hereinabove that have contributed to the creation or persistence of said issues. The State’s 2019-2020 AI suggests several strategies that could be employed by the State of Alabama (and ADECA as the recipient of CDBG Program funds) – and over which ADECA has control – so as to remove or ameliorate the identified existing barriers to fair housing and affordable housing. First, ADECA certifies that it will affirmatively further fair housing by implementing appropriate actions that could serve to overcome the effects of impediments identified in the 2019-2020 AI as well as maintain records that reflect that analysis and any actions taken pursuant thereto. Additionally, ADECA could initiate the following steps:

For segregation: Contract with a Fair Housing Initiate Program (FHIP) participant or other similar entity in Alabama to conduct testing and enforcement activities in the non-entitlement areas of Alabama, and then annually record these activities.

For racially and ethnically concentrated areas of poverty (RECAPs): Review annual opportunities for obtaining grant funds that could be used for providing additional low-income housing outside of RECAP areas.

For disparities in access to opportunity: Review annual opportunities for obtaining grant funds that could be used for providing additional low-income housing outside of RECAP areas.

For disproportionate housing need: In partnership with state FHIP grantees, conduct outreach and education activities for both housing providers and housing consumers on the topic of actions (current and prospective) that are in violation of fair housing laws, and then record these annual activities. Review annual opportunities for obtaining grant funds that could be used for additional low-income housing outside of RECAP areas.

For disability and access: In partnership with state FHIP grantees, conduct outreach and education activities for both housing providers and housing consumers on the topic of prospective actions that are in violation of fair housing laws, and then record these annual activities. Monitor the audit testing results to determine the number of properties in violation of disability standards, and then annually record these activities.

For fair housing enforcement and outreach: In partnership with state FHIP grantees, promote fair housing education through workshops, with such education related to credit for prospective homebuyers, and conduct education for both housing providers and housing consumers on prospective actions that are in violation of fair housing laws, and then record these annual activities. Monitor the FHIP’s testing and enforcement activities in the non-entitlement areas of Alabama, and then annually record these activities. Continue to publish fair housing information on ADECA’s website, and annually review that information for necessary updates. Continue enforcing the guideline that local communities use ADECA’s *Suggested Assessment Guide for Community Assessment of Fair Housing*, and annually record these activities. Continue presenting trainings on the topic of fair housing at CDBG workshops, and annually record these activities.

**HOME**: See the discussion under CDBG above. Also, For the HOME Program, please see the PY2020 HOME Action Plan under *III. B. Establishment of Housing Priorities* for information regarding actions to remove barriers.

**ESG**: See the discussion under CDBG above.

**HOPWA**: See the discussion under CDBG above.

**HTF**: See the discussion under CDBG above. Also, for the HTF Program, see the PY2020 HTF Plan at Section J.

**CDBG-CV**: Not applicable.

**ESG-CV**: Not applicable.

**HOPWA-CV**: Not applicable.

**Discussion:**

See the discussion contained in the sections herein above.

**AP-85 Other Actions [see 24 CFR 91.320(j)]**

**Introduction:**

See the discussion contained in the sections herein below.

**Actions planned to address obstacles to meeting underserved needs:**

**CDBG**: At the CDBG Program level, Alabama plans to continue maintaining its eligibility to apply for and receive/be awarded federal CDBG Program funds that are annually made available from HUD. Alabama achieves this by employing ADECA staff who maintain the State’s compliance with HUD’s CDBG Program requirements pursuant to the laws, rules, regulations, and policy letters governing same. Alabama will continue to encourage its non-entitlement communities to maintain their eligibility to apply for and receive CDBG Program funds by providing training and technical assistance to those communities on grant program eligibility, application, and compliance requirements, financial (accounting and audit) responsibilities, and all other aspects regarding the operation of the CDBG Program at the local level.

At the local level, Alabama will work toward providing information on compliance with federal and state fair housing laws through education and outreach to housing providers and housing consumers throughout the State. Alabama will work toward providing, or contracting for the provision of, outreach and education to residents in local communities on topics that include acquiring and keeping good credit, mortgage lending practices – including predatory lending-style loans, fair housing laws (particularly those pertaining to discriminatory terms and refusal to rent aspects and other conditions, privileges, or facilities relating to rental housing), and disability access laws (particularly those pertaining to rental housing with respect to discrimination, and facilities’ reasonable accommodations and modifications). Alabama will continue to make available to the public the State of Alabama’s “Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice” by posting this document on the ADECA website ([www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov)). Alabama will continue to accumulate information and statistical data on housing trends from surveys and from the Census and the American Community Survey websites so as to keep current with how the “Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice” is having a housing impact through citizens’ responses due to the outreach and education activities described herein. Alabama will continue to correspond with and attempt to work with each of the three fair housing centers in the State (the Fair Housing Center of Northern Alabama located in Birmingham, the Central Alabama Fair Housing Center located in Montgomery, and the Mobile Fair Housing Center located in Mobile) and other active local fair housing entities (such as those who work with the Hispanic population and the Asian population, and those who work with special needs populations including the disabled and the elderly residents) so that they are actively engaged in providing education and outreach to their targeted populations within these localities, and so that they are periodically providing to ADECA information on the outcomes and impacts that their outreach activities are experiencing. Alabama will continue to observe the month of April as Fair Housing Month within the State by obtaining a proclamation from the Governor’s Office declaring same, distributing fair housing posters to housing providers and interested consumers throughout the State, and by focusing education efforts and outreach activities designed specifically to highlight Fair Housing Month.

Alabama can consider forming a “Fair Housing Commission” that would serve in an advisory capacity to discuss and broadly analyze the fair housing issues facing Alabama’s citizens, provide input on developing necessary program and grant-related documents, and make recommendations for policy and legislative initiatives to the Governor, Legislature, and ADECA Director.

**HOME**: AHFA will implement its actions as they are stated in the PY2020 HOME Action Plan.

**ESG**: Actions taken at various levels address some of the obstacles to meeting underserved needs. Job loss and unemployment are identified as obstacles. The lack of affordable healthcare is also identified as an obstacle to meeting underserved needs. However, the state has benefitted from job creation. With the increase in employment, more citizens are better able to afford healthcare. With the passage of the Affordable Care Act, residents are offered better access, options, and values in their search for health care.

**HOPWA**: AIDS Alabama will implement its actions as they are stated in the PY2020 HOPWA One-Year Annual Action Plan stated in sections **AP-15 Expected Resources** through **AP-35 Projects** herein above.

**HTF**: AHFA will implement its actions as they are stated in the PY2020 HTF Plan.

**CDBG-CV**: The State will accept CDBG-CV Program grant applications from the entitlement communities (defined as those cities and counties that include the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, and Tuscaloosa, and Jefferson County and Mobile County) as well as the non-entitlement communities. The grant applicants applying for the CDBG-CV Program's funds are able to include in their grant applications the COVID-19 needs of their populations.

**ESG-CV**: The grant applicants applying for the ESG-CV Program's funds are able to include in their grant applications the COVID-19 needs of their populations.

**HOPWA-CV**: The grant applicants applying for the HOPWA-CV Program's funds are able to include in their grant applications the COVID-19 needs of their populations.

**Actions planned to foster and maintain affordable housing:**

**CDBG**: The State of Alabama’s previous “Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice” was conducted from August 2014 through February 2015. During the research, survey, data collection, and focus group/committee outreach, and public forum participation processes that were conducted during 2014-2015 when the State of Alabama worked on producing its 2014-2015 "Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice," several factors were identified as impediments considered to be barriers to fair housing and affordable housing in Alabama’s local communities. The research revealed that Alabama’s residents seeking housing in the real estate rental market and/or in the real estate sales/purchasing market can face a myriad of barriers when attempting to obtain and maintain affordable housing. Such barriers included:

1. Their ability to rent apartments/homes due to real or perceived discrimination against them (or a member of their family with whom they are associated) emanating from the housing provider based on the renter’s race, color, religion, gender, disability, familial status, or national origin (discriminatory refusal to rent);

2. Their ability to afford decent and affordable housing in their geographic area – based on their income level, employment status, and/or other economic situations;

3. Their ability to apply for/be qualified for/be approved for a mortgage from a financial lending institution that issues mortgages to qualified home buyers – based on their credit history, FICO score, and financial obligations, which can then lead to more frequent denials of home purchase loans;

4. Their ability to possess enough funds with which to use for a down payment on a home;

5. Their ability to speak English – even as a second language – to communicate and understand the requirements with which they have to comply in order to obtain and maintain such mortgage and housing;

6. Their ability to obtain financial loans from a non-predatory lender, and/or at an interest rate, wherein they are not put into a predatory lending cycle from which they will find it difficult to escape;

7. Their knowledge and understanding of their rights and obligations under Alabama’s Fair Housing laws – the enforcement of which is the responsibility of ADECA (*Code of Alabama 1975*, as amended, at §24-8-1 through §24-8-15), and the federal Fair Housing Act of 1968 that is administered by HUD;

8. The lack of knowledge on the part of the housing provider to not discriminate against prospective renters or owners in providing housing and information on housing that is available;

9. The ability of the housing provider to make affordable housing available to disabled persons due to the housing provider’s failure to make a reasonable accommodation or modification to the property;

10. The insufficient amount of “fair housing testing” and enforcement of the fair housing laws being conducted in Alabama’s non-entitlement areas by the State’s three Fair Housing Initiative Program providers (the Fair Housing Center of Northern Alabama in Birmingham, the Central Alabama Fair Housing Center in Montgomery, and the Mobile Fair Housing Center, Inc. in Mobile) as a means of detecting fair housing abuses in the rural areas of the State; and

11. The local communities’ overall ability/inability to attract business and industry to locate therein which would provide residents with employment opportunities and good-paying jobs so that they could improve their – and the community’s – economic situation, with affordable housing being one of the results of such economic improvement.

The State of Alabama's previous 2014-2015 "Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice" also suggested several strategies that could be employed by the State of Alabama (meaning ADECA as the recipient of CDBG Program funds) so as to remove or ameliorate the barriers to fair housing and affordable housing. Those strategies were as follows:

1. The State of Alabama, through ADECA, could conduct outreach and provide education to the citizens of Alabama – both housing providers and housing consumers – concerning the State’s Fair Housing laws (*Code of Alabama 1975*, as amended, at §24-8-1 through §24-8-15), and the federal Fair Housing Act of 1968 that is administered by HUD, and their rights and obligations under those State and federal laws, particularly actions that would be in violation of fair housing laws.

2. The State of Alabama, through ADECA, could conduct outreach and provide education to the citizens of Alabama concerning how prospective housing consumers can acquire and maintain good credit – as part of their effort to afford a home purchase or rent for an apartment.

3. The State of Alabama, through ADECA, could conduct outreach and provide education to the citizens of Alabama concerning the characteristics and attributes of a predatory lending style of loan.

4. The State of Alabama, through ADECA, could identify lenders in Alabama who have disproportionately engaged in predatory-style lending within the State, and then publish the findings so that consumers could more easily obtain this information about these lenders.

5. The State of Alabama, through ADECA, could conduct audit testing to determine the number of properties currently in violation of the fair housing laws, and in particular the disability/accessibility standards concerning housing.

6. The State of Alabama, through ADECA, could contract with the State’s three Fair Housing Initiative Program providers (the Fair Housing Center of Northern Alabama in Birmingham, the Central Alabama Fair Housing Center in Montgomery, and the Mobile Fair Housing Center, Inc. in Mobile) or other entities to conduct audit testing and track enforcement activities, particularly in the non-entitlement areas of the State, as a means of detecting fair and affordable housing abuses, determining the extent of existing affordable housing barriers, determining the success of strategies implemented to remove or ameliorate the identified barriers to affordable housing, and determining the extent of enforcement of the fair housing laws within the State.

7. The State of Alabama, through ADECA, could form a task force to devise and oversee methods for positively affecting the identified barriers to affordable housing, and provide reports to ADECA on the task force’s activities.

8. ADECA could post on its website ([www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov)) information on fair housing, affordable housing, and related information concerning how to file a complaint under the State’s fair housing laws.

9. The State of Alabama, through ADECA, could work in tandem with other State agencies, local governments, and prospective business and industry when recruiting economic development at the local level so that all parties involved would be aware of affordable housing news and issues in those locations.

And during the research, survey, data collection, focus group/committee outreach, and public forum participation processes that were conducted during 2019-2020 when the State of Alabama worked on producing its current 2019-2020 "Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice" (“AI”), several factors were identified for study as impediments considered to be barriers to fair housing and affordable housing in Alabama’s local communities. The AI utilized the HUD opportunity indices that include (i) access to low poverty areas, (ii) access to school proficiency, (iii) characterization of the labor market engagement, (iv) residence in relation to jobs proximity, (v) low transportation costs, (vi) transit trips index, and (vii) a characterization of where a person lives by an environmental health indicator. The research revealed that Alabama’s residents can face a myriad of barriers/impediments according to the level of access to opportunities by race and ethnicity. The degree to which residents had access to low poverty areas, school proficiency, and labor market engagement differed depending on their race or ethnicity, particularly resulting in lower index ratings for Black, Native American, and Hispanic households in Alabama’s non-entitlement communities. Other measures of opportunity (school proficiency, use of public transit, transportation costs, and environmental quality) did not differ dramatically by race or ethnicity. More specifically:

1. With regard to access to low poverty areas, Black, Hispanic, and Native American households have lower access to low poverty areas compared to other races and ethnicities in Alabama’s non-entitlement communities. The low poverty index uses rates of family poverty by household (based on the federal poverty line) to measure exposure to poverty by neighborhood. A higher score is more desirable, generally indicating less exposure to poverty at the neighborhood level. The highest scores were found in the more urban areas of Alabama, in areas around the entitlement cities of Birmingham, Tuscaloosa, Montgomery, and Huntsville. Conversely, the lowest scores were scattered in the more rural parts of the state.

2. With regard to access to school proficiency, Black, Hispanic, and Native American households also have markedly lower access to school proficiency. The school proficiency index measures the proficiency of elementary schools in the attendance area (where this information is available) of individuals sharing a protected characteristic, or the proficiency of elementary schools within 1.5 miles of individuals with a protected characteristic where attendance boundary data are not available. The values for the school proficiency index are determined by the performance of 4th grade students on state exams. School proficiency indices are highest in the northern areas of Alabama, as well as in areas around the entitlement communities. The southern and more rural areas of Alabama tended to have lower levels of school proficiency.

3. With regard to characterization of the labor market engagement, Black, Hispanic, and Native American households have lower access to labor market engagement. The labor market engagement index provides a measure of unemployment rate, labor-force participation rate, and percent of the population ages 25 and above with at least a bachelor’s degree, by neighborhood. The labor market engagement for the areas around the entitlement cities and more urban areas had the highest rates of labor market engagement, but more rural areas tended to have lower levels of labor market engagement. Geographic location did seem to correspond with greater access to jobs and labor market engagement, with some parts of Alabama having a higher level of labor market engagement than other areas. There was a marked difference between the rural areas and urban areas in Alabama in terms of access. Additionally, Black, Hispanic, and Native American households have lower access to labor market engagement.

4. With regard to residence in relation to jobs proximity, there is little variance by race or ethnicity to job proximity. The jobs proximity index measures the physical distances between places of residence and locations of jobs. Job proximity varied widely across Alabama. The areas closest to the city centers had the highest job proximity index ratings.

5. With regard to low transportation costs, there is little variance by race for access to low transportation costs. The low transportation cost index measures cost of transport and proximity to public transportation by neighborhood. Transportation costs saw a similar pattern as with the transit trips in that the highest transportation cost index ratings were in the more urban parts of Alabama, while lower index ratings were in the rural parts of the state.

6. With regard to transit trips, there is little variance by race for access to transportation trips. The transportation trip index measures proximity to public transportation by neighborhood, and measures how often low-income families in a neighborhood use public transportation. There was little difference in index ratings across racial and ethnic groups in Alabama. The highest rate of transit trips were in the more urban parts of Alabama’s non-entitlement areas, while the lowest ratings were in the more rural parts of the state.

7. With regard to a characterization of where a person lives by an environmental health indicator, there is little variance by race or ethnicity to environmental health. The environmental health index measures exposure based on EPA estimates of air quality carcinogenic, respiratory, and neurological toxins by neighborhood. The more rural parts of Alabama’s non-entitlement communities had the highest environmental health index ratings, and areas closer to city centers had lower index ratings.

The current 2019-2020 AI discusses additional barriers to affordable housing, and these include:

8. Cost burden – which is defined as gross housing costs that range from 30% to 50% of gross household income, and severe cost burden – which is defined as gross housing costs that exceed 50% of gross household income. For homeowners, gross housing costs include property taxes, insurance, energy payments, water and sewer service, and refuse collection. If the homeowner has a mortgage, then the determination also includes principal and interest payments on the mortgage loan. For renters, this figure represents monthly rent and selected electricity and natural gas energy charges. In Alabama’s non-entitlement communities, 13.2% of households had a cost burden and 10.3% had a severe cost burden. Some 20% of renters were cost burdened, and 17.8% percent were severely cost burdened. Owner-occupied households without a mortgage had a cost burden rate of 6.4% and a severe cost burden rate of 4.6%. Owner occupied households with a mortgage had a cost burden rate of 14.6%, and severe cost burden at 10.2%.

9. Housing Problems by Income – wherein very low-income renters are those who earn less than 50% of the area median income (AMI), and include a significant proportion of extremely low-income renters (who earn less than 30% of AMI). Households with worst case needs are defined as very low-income renters who do not receive government housing assistance and who pay more than 50% of their income for rent, live in severely inadequate conditions, or both. The HUD-estimated MFI for the Alabama’s non-entitlement communities was $60,200 in 2018, and this compared equal to the MFI of $60,200 for the state as a whole for the years 2000 through 2018.

As the 2019-2020 AI demonstrates, the most common barrier to affordable housing appears to be housing cost burdens for Alabama residents, as 137,836 households have a cost burden and 110,950 households have a severe cost burden. Some 52,861 renter households are impacted by cost burdens, and 47,579 are impacted by severe cost burdens. Some 84,975 owner-occupied households have cost burdens, and 63,371 have severe cost burdens. There are a total of 84,975 owner-occupied households and 52,861 renter-occupied households with a cost burden of greater than 30% and less than 50%. An additional 63,371 owner-occupied households and 47,579 renter-occupied households had a cost burden greater than 50% of income. Overall there are 812,050 households without a housing problem.

With regard to housing cost burdens by race and ethnicity, the AI reviewed households to determine if there is a disproportionate housing need for any racial or ethnic groups. If any racial / ethnic group faces housing problems at a rate of ten percentage points or higher than the jurisdiction’s average, then they have a disproportionate share of housing problems. Overall, there are 276,745 households with housing problems in Alabama’s non-entitlement communities. This includes 73,426 Black households, 1,912 Asian households, 1,544 American Indian households, 52 Pacific Islander households, and 4,236 “other” race households. As for ethnicity, there are 10,944 Hispanic households with housing problems. Black households have a disproportionate share of housing problems, at 37.4% compared to 24.9% for households overall. Hispanic households also have a disproportionate rate of housing problems at 37.9%. In Alabama’s non-entitlement communities, 35,601 Black homeowner households face housing problems – at a rate of 30.9%, and 4,328 Hispanic homeowner households face housing problems – at a rate of 28.8%. In total, some 114,779 renter households face housing problems in Alabama’s non-entitlement communities, and of these there are 37,825 Black households – at a rate of 46.6%, and 6,616 Hispanic renter households – at a rate of 39.4%. All the renter households in Alabama’s non-entitlement communities face housing problems at a rate of 39.4%. These racial/ethnic groups were also disproportionately impacted by severe housing problems, which include overcrowding at a rate of more than 1.5 persons per room, and housing costs exceeding 50% of the household’s income. Some 40,057 Black homeowner households, 903 Asian homeowner households, and 2,886 Hispanic homeowner households face severe housing problems.

With regard to access to mortgage financing services for Alabama’s non-entitlement communities from 2008 to 2017, there were over 1,034,703 loans made, and 374,978 of these were for home purchases. In 2017 alone there were 113,616 loans, of which 57,066 were for home purchases. As for the occupancy status for loan applicants, a vast majority of applicants were for owner-occupied units, accounting for 90.9% between 2008 and 2017, and for 91.1% in 2017 alone. For owner-occupied home purchase loan applications by loan types between 2008 and 2017, some 41.2% of home loan purchases were conventional loans, 28.6% were FHA insured loans, 15.1% percent were VA Guaranteed loans, and 15.1% were Rural Housing Service or Farm Service Agency loans. Over 178,558 home purchase loan applications were originated over the 2008-2017 period, and 30,961 applications were denied based on situations that include (i) the loan was approved by the lender but not accepted by the loan applicant,

(ii) the loan application failed, (iii) the loan applicant closed the loan application process prior to the loan being made, (iv) the loan application process was closed by the financial institution due to incomplete information from the loan applicant, and (v) the previously-originated loan was purchased on the secondary market. The most common reasons cited in the decision to deny a home loan application relate to the credit history of the prospective homeowner, the prospective homeowner’s debt-to-income ratio, and the prospective homeowner’s collateral. Loan denial rates were observed to differ by race and ethnicity in that White applicants had a denial rate of 13.2% from 2008 through 2017, Black applicants had a denial rate of 21.8%, and American Indian applicants had a denial rate of 26.2%, as compared with 14.8% percent for the whole of Alabama’s non-entitlement communities. As for ethnicity, Hispanic applicants had a higher denial rate than non-Hispanic applicants, at 18.4% versus 14.1%. The loan denial rate for prospective female homeowners was 16.5%, which is almost three percentage points higher than the denial rate for male applicants at 13.6%. The loan denial rates for male and female applicants differed considerably by year from 2008 through 2017, but each year the rate of denials for females was higher than for males. And there are some areas in the non-entitlement communities where these denial rates are more heavily concentrated, and these include the more rural areas and areas in the central part of the state.

As a result of the 2019-2020 AI’s detailed demographic, economic, and housing analysis, along with prior activities that were undertaken to foster public involvement and feedback, ADECA has identified the fair housing issues, impediments, and other contributing factors discussed hereinabove that have contributed to the creation or persistence of said issues. The State’s 2019-2020 AI suggests several strategies that could be employed by the State of Alabama (and ADECA as the recipient of CDBG Program funds) – and over which ADECA has control – so as to remove or ameliorate the identified existing barriers to fair housing and affordable housing. First, ADECA certifies that it will affirmatively further fair housing by implementing appropriate actions that could serve to overcome the effects of impediments identified in the 2019-2020 AI as well as maintain records that reflect that analysis and any actions taken pursuant thereto. Additionally, ADECA could initiate the following steps:

For segregation: Contract with a Fair Housing Initiate Program (FHIP) participant or other similar entity in Alabama to conduct testing and enforcement activities in the non-entitlement areas of Alabama, and then annually record these activities.

For racially and ethnically concentrated areas of poverty (RECAPs): Review annual opportunities for obtaining grant funds that could be used for providing additional low-income housing outside of RECAP areas.

For disparities in access to opportunity: Review annual opportunities for obtaining grant funds that could be used for providing additional low-income housing outside of RECAP areas.

For disproportionate housing need: In partnership with state FHIP grantees, conduct outreach and education activities for both housing providers and housing consumers on the topic of actions (current and prospective) that are in violation of fair housing laws, and then record these annual activities. Review annual opportunities for obtaining grant funds that could be used for additional low-income housing outside of RECAP areas.

For disability and access: In partnership with state FHIP grantees, conduct outreach and education activities for both housing providers and housing consumers on the topic of prospective actions that are in violation of fair housing laws, and then record these annual activities. Monitor the audit testing results to determine the number of properties in violation of disability standards, and then annually record these activities.

For fair housing enforcement and outreach: In partnership with state FHIP grantees, promote fair housing education through workshops, with such education related to credit for prospective homebuyers, and conduct education for both housing providers and housing consumers on prospective actions that are in violation of fair housing laws, and then record these annual activities. Monitor the FHIP’s testing and enforcement activities in the non-entitlement areas of Alabama, and then annually record these activities. Continue to publish fair housing information on ADECA’s website, and annually review that information for necessary updates. Continue enforcing the guideline that local communities use ADECA’s *Suggested Assessment Guide for Community Assessment of Fair Housing*, and annually record these activities. Continue presenting trainings on the topic of fair housing at CDBG workshops, and annually record these activities.

ADECA will consider expending PY2020 CDBG Program funds to assist with implementing some or all of these suggested actions during PY2020.

**HOME**: AHFA will implement its actions as they are stated in the PY2020 HOME Action Plan.

**ESG**: Not applicable. See the response for **CDBG** herein above.

**HOPWA**: See the response for **CDBG** herein above. AIDS Alabama will also implement its actions as they are stated in the PY2020 HOPWA One-Year Annual Action Plan stated in sections **AP-15 Expected Resources** through **AP-35 Projects** herein above.

**HTF**: AHFA will implement its actions as they are stated in the PY2020 HTF Plan.

**CDBG-CV**: The State will accept CDBG-CV Program grant applications from the entitlement communities (defined as those cities and counties that include the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, and Tuscaloosa, and Jefferson County and Mobile County) as well as the non-entitlement communities. The grant applicants applying for the CDBG-CV Program's funds are able to include in their grant applications the COVID-19 needs of their populations.

**ESG-CV**: The grant applicants applying for the ESG-CV Program's funds are able to include in their grant applications the COVID-19 needs of their populations.

**HOPWA-CV**: The grant applicants applying for the HOPWA-CV Program's funds are able to include in their grant applications the COVID-19 needs of their populations.

**Actions planned to reduce lead-based paint hazards:**

**CDBG**: Regarding the age and condition of housing, Alabama had 2,231,126 housing units per 2017 ACS data. About half of the housing units (53.6%) were built during or after 1980, and the rest were built prior to 1980. Approximately 46.4% of all housing are considered as potentially hazardous dwellings, particularly if children are present. Renter-occupied housing units in Alabama were statistically more susceptible to LBP because a greater percentage of those units (55% versus 49% per 2013 ACS data, and 50% versus 45%, per 2011-2015 ACS data) were built prior to 1980. According to information received from the Alabama Department of Public Health (ADPH), the extent of existing housing stock in Alabama, both single-family homes and rental units, that might contain a lead-based paint hazard was 1,069,528, or 49.1% per the 2013 ACS 5-Year Estimates. This figure included all housing structures built from 1939 or earlier through 1978. An estimated 308,000 of the housing units with a potential lead-based paint hazard are occupied by extremely low-, low-, and moderate-income householders. Housing units occupied by those with less than 80% percent of the median family income where lead paint may be present are concentrated in the State’s most populous metropolitan counties. For the extremely low-income category, 30.5% of all dwellings estimated to contain lead-based paint were located in just two counties: Jefferson and Mobile. Likewise, in the low-income category, Jefferson and Mobile counties total 28.2% of the estimated housing units containing lead. Jefferson, Mobile, Madison, and Montgomery counties dominate in the moderate income group, comprising 40% of the State’s total.

With regards to actions planned to reduce lead-based paint hazards, the Alabama Department of Public Health administers the Alabama Childhood Lead Poisoning Prevention Program (ACLPPP) that provides public outreach and education, case investigation, and case management services to help prevent further lead exposure in Alabama’s children. Additional remediation efforts include a statewide program known as the Alabama Lead Contractors Certification Program that establishes the procedures for certification of contractors or firms that perform LBP inspections, risk assessments, abatement, and renovation activities in the targeted housing (pre-1978) and child-occupied facilities. The bottom line for Alabama’s housing stock with possible LBP contamination was that no one or organization is sure how many of these owned and rented housing units actually exist. All units newly constructed or rehabbed with State HOME funds since the inception of the program in 1992 are LBP-free. The same would be true for all new or rehabbed Low Income Housing Tax Credit units in Alabama since that program’s inception in 1987. Large scale remediation efforts are unlikely to occur in the private sector due to the great costs involved, but it is safe to say that any housing created with the use of federal funding for at least the past 40 years is safe for children with regard to lead-based paint.

Currently, Alabama’s CDBG program is the program most likely to be used for a project involving lead-based paint hazards. The State encourages all persons engaged in CDBG-funded housing rehabilitation projects to presume lead is present if the house were constructed prior to 1979; therefore, no risk assessment or prior testing is required. The CDBG program has issued recommendations, rather than requirements, in order to maintain program flexibility. Alabama’s CDBG program lead-based paint hazard recommendations are summarized below:

1. Prepare local housing rehabilitation policies and implement lead abatement requirements for units for which rehabilitation costs exceed $25,000.

2. Unless otherwise specified in an approved application, the local housing rehabilitation policies should specify that the standard treatment option per 24 CFR Part 35 *et. al*. will be used.

3. Have the housing rehabilitation inspector and a representative for all potential contractors take the University of Alabama course entitled “Lead Safe Work Practices for Renovators and Remodelers.” If the housing rehabilitation inspector will serve as a Lead Sampling Technician, then the inspector should take the University of Alabama course (or an equivalent course which has been approved by DHUD) entitled “Lead Sampling Technician Course”.

4. Determine if *de minims* levels are involved. If so, then safe work practices are not required, and clearance testing is not required.

5. Provide the proper notices to occupants.

6. Determine what work (involving standard treatments and basic rehabilitation that will not impact painted surfaces) will need to be done and identify a plan to work room-by-room with the occupants. Outside construction work will need to be performed prior to any soil treatments. Treatment of any potentially contaminated soils will need to be done with either impermeable surface coverings or land use controls.

7. Avoid relocation of occupants, if at all possible, because of budgetary constraints. Sealing the work area and use of a 10-foot containment area will likely be sufficient as long as access to the bath, kitchen and adequate sleeping areas are provided after work is completed on a daily basis. Note that the project will have to be completed within five days.

8. Perform clearance examination per procedures and use appropriate procurement practices to identify a qualified Accredited Inspector or Risk Assessor as per accreditation provided by Safe State. It should be noted that Safe State maintains a list of qualified firms that can provide these services.

9. Additionally, typical procedures and housing standards, per the adopted rehabilitation policies, should be followed. Many of the standard treatments prescribed by 24 CFR Part 35 are already being used because they are necessary to correct code violations and to create safe and sanitary living spaces.

The overall goal of the recommendations listed above is to reduce lead-based paint hazards in CDBG-funded housing rehabilitation projects. The strategy has been broken into four parts listed below:

1. Coordinate state and local jurisdictions with public and private efforts to address and rectify the problem of reducing lead-based paint hazards and protecting young children from lead poisoning.

2. Integrate lead hazard evaluation and reduction activities into existing housing programs.

3. Develop technical capacity to ensure that the technical aspects of assessment and lead hazard reduction are managed properly.

4. Increase knowledge of lead safe practices among parents, property owners, and renovators of CDBG rehabilitated homes.

**HOME**: The AHFA will implement its actions as they are stated in the PY2020 HOME Action Plan.

**ESG**: Not applicable.

**HOPWA**: Not applicable.

**HTF**: The AHFA will implement its actions as they are stated in the PY2020 AHFA Environmental Policy Requirements.

**CDBG-CV**: The State will accept CDBG-CV Program grant applications from the entitlement communities (defined as those cities and counties that include the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, and Tuscaloosa, and Jefferson County and Mobile County) as well as the non-entitlement communities. The grant applicants applying for the CDBG-CV Program's funds are able to include in their grant applications the COVID-19 needs of their populations. And per HUD's guidelines for the CARES Act's funds, the regular CDBG lead-based paint rules apply to these local grant recipients when expending the CDBG-CV funds for housing.

**ESG-CV**: Not applicable.

**HOPWA-CV**: Not applicable.

**Actions planned to reduce the number of poverty-level families:**

**CDBG**: Not applicable. For this Program’s funds, the problems of these groups are handled by the Continuum of Care agencies, which is outside of the purview of the State’s CDBG Program.

Be that as it may, according to the Alabama Department of Labor’s website at <http://www2.labor.alabama.gov/>, the estimated unemployment rate for the State of Alabama in December 2019 was 2.7%, down from the December 2018 rate of 3.8%, and well below the December 2014 rate of 5.7%, the November 2012 rate of 6.7%, and the State's 2000 estimate of 6.4%. By comparison, the U.S. unemployment rate as of December 2019 was 3.6%, the number of people who were unemployed was at 5.9 million, and the jobless rate was 3.6% in April 2019 and 3.8% in May 2018. Alabama’s December 2019 rate represents 2,204,740 employed people in Alabama, a new record high, representing an increase of 83,971 from December 2018. Also in December 2019 in Alabama, 61,458 people were counted as unemployed, also a new record, a drop of 22,051 from 2018. The civilian labor force grew by 61,920 over the 2019 year, to a new record high of 2,266,198. Wages and salary employment grew over the 2019 year by 46,300. Yearly gains were seen in the professional and business services employment sector (+15,000), the leisure and hospitality sector (+7,800), and the government sector (+6,100), among others. Over the month of December 2019, gains were seen in the trade, transportation, and utilities employment sectors (+4,000), the construction sector (+700), and the professional and business services sector (+200). Alabama’s job growth rate for December 2019 is 2.2%, which rate surpasses the national job growth rate of 1.4%. This marks the eleventh month in 2019 that Alabama’s job growth rate matched or exceeded the national rate. Alabama’s total private average weekly wages measured $875.44 in December 2019, representing a monthly increase of $15.14, and a yearly increase of $8.81. Sectors and sub-sectors with record high weekly wages in Alabama in December 2019 were manufacturing at $1,100.82, private service providing at $817.82, financial activities at $1,157.10, professional and business services at $1,095.20, leisure and hospitality at $339.24, and other services at $783.82. The Alabama counties with the lowest unemployment rates in December 2019 were Shelby County at 1.8%; Marshall, Madison, and Cullman Counties at 2.1%; and Tuscaloosa, St. Clair, Morgan, Limestone, Lee, and Elmore Counties at 2.2%, and the counties with the highest unemployment rates were Wilcox County at 6.8%, Clarke County at 5.5%, and Greene and Lowndes Counties at 4.8%. Alabama’s major cities with the lowest unemployment rates were Vestavia Hills at 1.4%, Homewood at 1.6%, and Hoover and Northport at 1.7%, and the major cities with the highest unemployment rates were Prichard at 5.0%, Selma at 4.9%, and Bessemer at 3.7%. As of 2019, Alabama was the sixth poorest state in the U.S., with 17.2% of Alabamians living below the federal poverty line, which is a larger percentage than the national average of 14%. This figure is down from Alabama’s 2011 level of 19%, at which time the estimate for the nation as a whole for 2011 was 15.9%.

Because poverty is affected by so many factors, particularly the economy, it is impossible to predict what the poverty rate will be from year to year. Furthermore, Alabama continues to experience a shift in its economic base in that the state has successfully created thousands of new jobs through an aggressive economic development program but at the same time the State has lost many textile-related and other manufacturing jobs.

Thus, Alabama’s current goals regarding “actions planned to reduce the number of poverty-level families” are to continue (i) striving to maintain the state’s unemployment rate within two percentage points of the national unemployment rate, and (ii) striving to keep the percentage of the population living below the poverty level within 5% of the national average. Alabama’s primary tool in achieving these goals is its aggressive economic development strategy. Of the five HUD programs described herein above (CDBG, ESG, HOME, HOPWA, and HTF), it is the CDBG program that is most directly utilized for economic development purposes. However, the *quality of life* for people living below the poverty level is improved by all five programs, and large construction projects generated by these programs contribute jobs to the State's economy.

The following is a summary of Alabama’s anti-poverty strategy:

1. Utilizing CDBG Program funds for economic development projects that create jobs and have the potential for spin-off jobs.

2. Utilizing CDBG Program funds to provide affordable housing by rehabilitating existing eligible housing stock, and utilizing the HOME Program to build new affordable homes.

3. Designing and implementing affordable housing programs.

4. Utilizing the CDBG, HOME, ESG, and HOPWA Programs to fund projects that will improve the quality of life for persons living below the poverty level.

5. When and where possible, funding CDBG projects to address a multitude of community problems, and which will utilize more than one source of funding (such as ARC, DRA, and USDA Rural Development funds).

6. Continuing to collaborate with USDA, ARC, DRA, EDA, and EPA to efficiently fund projects that have the potential to positively affect the poverty level and improve the quality of life for persons living below the poverty level.

7. Fostering local collaboration with poverty programs that are funded through the Alabama Department of Human Resources (such as its Child Support Enforcement Program, the Job Opportunities and Basic Skills Training/JOBS Program, etc.) and Community Service Block Grants (through Alabama’s local community action agencies).

8. Utilizing CDBG Program funds for projects that will provide enhanced educational and social opportunities (such as expending Community Enhancement funds on senior centers, community centers, parks and recreation, etc.).

**HOME**: Not applicable. For this Program’s funds, the needs of these groups are handled by the Continuum of Care agencies, which is outside of the purview of the State’s HOME Program.

**ESG**: It can be presumed that homelessness may negatively impact employment levels or a person’s employability. The inability to obtain and maintain gainful employment may eventually lead to increased numbers of families living at or below the poverty-level. Provision of housing through the ESG Program provides stability to a formerly homeless individual or family. With the basic need of shelter met, families can focus on obtaining or maintaining employment or better employment. Outreach workers will identify and engage unsheltered homeless persons and link them with mainstream resources for which they may be eligible. Case managers will assist sheltered homeless persons gain or maintain employment or better employment. Increased finances within the family unit will serve to move the family above the poverty level.

**HOPWA**: Not applicable.

**HTF**: Not applicable. For the HTF Program’s funds, the needs of these groups are handled by the Continuum of Care agencies, which is outside of the purview of the State’s HTF Plan.

**CDBG-CV**: The State will accept CDBG-CV Program grant applications from the entitlement communities (defined as those cities and counties that include the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, and Tuscaloosa, and Jefferson County and Mobile County) as well as the non-entitlement communities. The grant applicants applying for the CDBG-CV Program's funds are able to include in their grant applications the COVID-19 needs of their populations, including poverty-level families.

**ESG-CV**: The grant applicants applying for the ESG-CV Program's funds are able to include in their grant applications the COVID-19 needs of their populations, including poverty-level families.

**HOPWA-CV**: The grant applicants applying for the HOPWA-CV Program's funds are able to include in their grant applications the COVID-19 needs of their populations, including poverty-level families.

**Actions planned to develop institutional structure:**

**CDBG**: The CDBG Program is operated within the organizational and institutional structure of the Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs (ADECA) and its Community and Economic Development Division, which is located in Montgomery, Alabama. And each applicant for, and sub-recipient of, CDBG funds must be a unit of local government that is geographically located within Alabama’s non-entitlement communities. Alabama's non-entitlement communities are those cities and counties that do not include the cities of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, and Tuscaloosa, and Jefferson County and Mobile County.

**HOME**: The HOME Program is operated within the organizational structure of the Alabama Housing Finance Authority (AHFA), which is located in Montgomery, Alabama.

**ESG**: The ESG Program is operated within the organizational structure of the Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs (ADECA) and its Community and Economic Development Division, which is located in Montgomery, Alabama.

**HOPWA**: The HOPWA Program is operated within the organizational structure of AIDS Alabama, which is located in Birmingham, Alabama.

**HTF**: The HTF Program is operated within the organizational structure of the Alabama Housing Finance Authority (AHFA), which is located in Montgomery, Alabama.

**CDBG-CV**: The CDBG-CV Program is operated within the organizational structure of the Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs (ADECA) and its Community and Economic Development Division, which is located in Montgomery, Alabama.

**ESG-CV**: The ESG-CV Program is operated within the organizational structure of the Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs (ADECA) and its Community and Economic Development Division, which is located in Montgomery, Alabama.

**HOPWA-CV**: The HOPWA-CV Program is operated within the organizational structure of AIDS Alabama, which is located in Birmingham, Alabama.

**Actions planned to enhance coordination between public and private housing and social service agencies:**

**CDBG**: For the CDBG Program, the Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs (ADECA) and its Community and Economic Development Division utilize the ADECA Citizens Participation Plan to foster communication and enhance coordination between itself and interested parties, to include public and private housing and social service agencies. ADECA also uploads onto its website at [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov) the five-year consolidated plans and one-year annual action plans, to include the PY2020-PY2024 Five-Year Consolidated Plan and the PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan. That way, these Plans can be accessed by public and private housing and social service agencies so that they can assess and determine whether or not their plans are coordinated with ADECA's Plans.

**HOME**: For the HOME Program, the Alabama Housing Finance Authority (AHFA) utilizes the AHFA's Citizens Participation Plan to foster communication and enhance coordination between itself and interested parties, to include public and private housing and social service agencies. ADECA also uploads onto its website at [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov) the five-year consolidated plans and one-year annual action plans, to include the PY2020-PY2024 Five-Year Consolidated Plan and the PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan.

**ESG**: For the ESG Program, the Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs (ADECA) and its Community and Economic Development Division utilize the ADECA Citizens Participation Plan to foster communication and enhance coordination between itself and interested parties, to include public and private housing and social service agencies. ADECA also uploads onto its website at [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov) the five-year consolidated plans and one-year annual action plans, to include the PY2020-PY2024 Five-Year Consolidated Plan and the PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan.

Also, case managers seek to coordinate and integrate ESG-funded activities with other programs targeted to serving homeless persons and with mainstream resources for which program participants may be eligible. Case managers will refer program participants to mainstream housing, health, mental health, education, employment, food and meal assistance, and youth programs.

**HOPWA**: For the HOPWA Program, AIDS Alabama utilizes its/the ADECA Citizens Participation Plan to foster communication and enhance coordination between itself and interested parties, to include public and private housing and social service agencies. ADECA also uploads onto its website at [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov) the five-year consolidated plans and one-year annual action plans, to include the PY2020-PY2024 Five-Year Consolidated Plan and the PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan.

Also, using PY2020 HOPWA funds, AIDS Alabama will work with local providers to increase capacity to develop and operate HIV-specific housing. Currently, AIDS Alabama contracts with eight other AIDS Service Organizations (ASOs) to provide case management, rental assistance, direct housing, and outreach services statewide. Consumers will be linked to mainstream resources that give them the ability to remain in stable housing and to live independently. AIDS Alabama will use PY2020 HOPWA funds to support housing programs in the State, which will include supportive services such as transportation, case management, first month’s rent and deposit (if available), and housing outreach. AIDS Alabama will provide these services in the Birmingham Metropolitan Area and to the non-Jefferson County areas in its Public Health area. Furthermore, AIDS Alabama contracts for these services with eight other AIDS Service Organizations across the State, allowing HOPWA supportive services to be available in all 67 counties. AIDS Alabama will also use PY2020 HOPWA funds to serve up to 180 persons statewide in paying for furnishings, utility supplements, property management expenditures (lawn care, basic maintenance, and repair), security services, and support to ensure appropriate upkeep for all HIV-specific permanent and transitional housing in the State.

To obtain their clientele and coordinate these services, AIDS Alabama fosters collaborations with in-state housing organizations that include the Low Income Housing Coalition of Alabama, Alabama Rural Coalition on Homelessness, Alabama Poverty Project, and others, and this work results in the expansion of affordable housing for low-income, HIV-positive consumers. AIDS Alabama also works with or attends a variety of venues, including health fairs, trade day events, HIV-awareness events, churches, non-traditional medical clinics, community clubs, shelters, substance abuse programs, beauty shops, jails, prisons, schools, and other community service providers statewide to contact clientele so that HIV-positive individuals in counties throughout the State will know how to find stable and affordable housing resources.

**HTF**: For the HTF Program, the AHFA utilizes the AHFA's Citizens Participation Plan to foster communication and enhance coordination between itself and interested parties, to include public and private housing and social service agencies. ADECA also uploads onto its website at [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov) the five-year consolidated plans and one-year annual action plans, to include the PY2020-PY2024 Five-Year Consolidated Plan and the PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan.

**CDBG-CV**: For the CDBG-CV Program, the Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs (ADECA) and its Community and Economic Development Division utilize the ADECA Citizens Participation Plan to foster communication and enhance coordination between itself and interested parties, to include public and private housing and social service agencies. ADECA also uploads onto its website at [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov) the five-year consolidated plans and one-year annual action plans, to include the PY2020-PY2024 Five-Year Consolidated Plan, the PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan, and the CDBG-CV Action Plan. That way, these Plans can be accessed by public and private housing and social service agencies so that they can assess and determine whether or not their plans are coordinated with ADECA's Plans.

**ESG-CV**: For the ESG-CV Program, the Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs (ADECA) and its Community and Economic Development Division utilize the ADECA Citizens Participation Plan to foster communication and enhance coordination between itself and interested parties, to include public and private housing and social service agencies. ADECA also uploads onto its website at [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov) the five-year consolidated plans and one-year annual action plans, to include the PY2020-PY2024 Five-Year Consolidated Plan, the PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan, and the ESG-CV Action Plan. That way, these Plans can be accessed by public and private housing and social service agencies so that they can assess and determine whether or not their plans are coordinated with ADECA's Plans. Also, case managers seek to coordinate and integrate regular ESG-funded activities with other programs targeted to serving homeless persons and with mainstream resources for which program participants may be eligible. Case managers will refer program participants to mainstream housing, health, mental health, education, employment, food and meal assistance, and youth programs for their COVID-19 related needs.

**HOPWA-CV**: For the HOPWA-CV Program, AIDS Alabama utilizes its/the ADECA Citizens Participation Plan to foster communication and enhance coordination between itself and interested parties, to include public and private housing and social service agencies. ADECA also uploads onto its website at [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov) the five-year consolidated plans and one-year annual action plans, to include the PY2020-PY2024 Five-Year Consolidated Plan, the PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan, and the HOPWA-CV Action Plan. That way, these Plans can be accessed by public and private housing and social service agencies so that they can assess and determine whether or not their plans are coordinated with ADECA's Plans.

**Discussion:**

See the discussion contained in the sections herein above.

**AP-90 Program Specific Requirements [see 24 CFR 91.320(k)(1), (2), and (3)]**

**Introduction:**

See the discussion contained in the sections herein below.

**1. Community Development Block Grant (CDBG)**

**Reference 24 CFR 91.320(k)(1)**

**CDBG**: Projects planned with all CDBG funds expected to be available during the year are identified in the Projects Table. The following identifies program income that is available for use that is included in projects to be carried out:

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **1** | **The total amount of program income that will have been received before the start of the next program year and that has not yet been reprogrammed:** | $120,000 |
| **2** | **The amount of proceeds from Section 108 loan guarantees that will be used during the year to address the priority needs and specific objectives identified in the grantee’s strategic plan:** | $0 |
| **3** | **The amount of surplus funds from urban renewal settlements:** | $0 |
| **4** | **The amount of any grant funds returned to the line of credit for which the planned use has not been included in a prior statement or plan:** | $0 |
| **5** | **The amount of income from float-funded activities:** | $0 |
| **6** | **Total Program Income:** | $120,000 |

Other CDBG Requirements:

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **1** | **The amount of urgent need activities:** | 1 |
| **2** | **The estimated percentage of CDBG funds that will be used for activities that benefit persons of low and moderate income:** | 80.00% |

Overall Benefit: A consecutive period of one, two, or three years may be used to determine that a minimum overall benefit of 70% of CDBG funds is used to benefit persons of low and moderate income. Specify the years covered that include this Annual Action Plan:

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **The years covered that include this Annual Action Plan:** | PY2020 (April 1, 2020-March 31, 2021) |

**2. HOME Investment Partnerships Program (HOME)**

**Reference 24 CFR 91.320(k)(2)**

[The jurisdiction must describe activities planned with HOME funds expected to be available during the year. All such activities should be included in the Projects screen. In addition, the following information should be supplied.]

**HOME**: From the PY2020 HOME Action Plan at “*III. F. Uses of HOME Funds*,” “HOME funds will be allocated primarily toward the production of residential rental housing for low-income households and for other uses deemed necessary by AHFA, as long as the use is consistent with the Consolidated Plan.”

**1. A description of other forms of investment being used beyond those identified in 24 CFR 92.205 is as follows:**

Not applicable.

**2. A description of the guidelines that will be used for resale or recapture of HOME funds when used for homebuyer activities as required in 24 CFR 92.254 is as follows:**

Not applicable.

**3. A description of the guidelines for resale or recapture that ensures the affordability of units acquired with HOME funds [see 24 CFR 92.254(a)(4)] is as follows:**

Not applicable.

**4. Plans for using HOME funds to refinance existing debt secured by multifamily housing that is rehabilitated with HOME funds along with a description of the refinancing guidelines required that will be used under 24 CFR 92.206(b) are as follows:**

Not applicable.

**3. Emergency Solutions Grant (ESG)**

**Reference 24 CFR 91.320(k)(3)**

**1. Include written standards for providing ESG assistance (this may be included as an attachment):**

**ESG**: Because the needs of program participants and their access to available assistance vary across the State, the State will require its subrecipients to establish and implement their own written program standards. Program standards must not be designed to discriminate against any program participant. Program standards must be applied consistently to every program participant. At a minimum, program standards must include the following:

1. Policies and procedures for evaluating individuals’ and families’ eligibility for ESG

assistance.

1. Policies and procedures for coordination among homelessness prevention and rapid re-housing assistance providers, emergency shelter providers, essential service providers, other homeless assistance providers, and mainstream service and housing providers.
2. Policies and procedures for determining and prioritizing which eligible individuals and families will receive homelessness prevention assistance and which eligible individuals and families will receive rapid re-housing assistance.
3. Standards for determining the length of time a particular program participant will be provided with rental assistance and if and how the amount of that assistance will be adjusted over time.
4. Standards for determining the share of rent and utilities’ costs that each program participant must pay, if any, while receiving homelessness prevention or rapid re-housing assistance.
5. Standards for determining the type, amount, and duration of housing stabilization and/or relocation services to provide a program participant. Include the limits, if any, on the homelessness prevention or rapid re-housing assistance that each program participant may receive (maximum amount of assistance, maximum number of months, or maximum number of times the program participants may receive assistance).
6. Standards for targeting and providing essential services related to street outreach activities. Include the limits, if any, on the street outreach assistance that each program participant may receive (maximum amount of assistance, maximum number of months, or maximum number of times the program participants may receive assistance).
7. Policies and procedures for admission, diversion, referral and discharge by emergency sheltersassisted under ESG, including standards regarding length of stay, if any, and safeguards to meet the safety and shelter needs of special populations, e.g., victims of domestic violence, dating violence, sexual assault, and stalking; and individuals and families who have the highest barriers to housing and are likely to be homeless the longest.
8. Policies and procedures for assessing, prioritizing, and reassessing individuals’ and families’ needsfor essential services related to emergency shelter.
9. Procedures to guarantee that reasonable steps are taken to ensure meaningful access to program activities for persons of limited English proficiency.
10. Standards for terminating assistance. Include requirements of a formal process to terminate assistance. At a minimum, the process should contain:

* A written notice to the participant stating the reason for termination of assistance.
* A review of the decision, where the participant is given the opportunity to present written or oral objections.
* Prompt written notice of the final decision to the participant.

**2. If the Continuum of Care has established a centralized or coordinated assessment system that meets HUD requirements, then describe that centralized or coordinated assessment system:**

**ESG**: Each continuum of care has an established centralized or coordinated assessment system for its service area. Implementation of the systems varies by continuum. All ESG-funded projects utilize the coordinated assessment system developed by the local continuum of care.

**3. Identify the process for making sub-awards, and describe how the ESG allocation available to private nonprofit organizations (including community and faith-based organizations) will be allocated:**

**ESG**: The application submission date for ESG funds is July 10, 2020, 2020 at 12:00 noon. Applicants are limited to local units of government and private nonprofit organizations. Funds will be awarded competitively based on the factors reviewed below. The State may exercise discretion to fund requests fully or partially, if so warranted, to maximize impact on the State’s homeless and other ESG-eligible clientele. The State may conduct site visits to potential subrecipients. The site visits may influence funding decisions.

A. Identification of Homeless Assistance Needs: 20 Points

Applicants will identify the homeless assistance needs they propose to address for their service area including the needs of other eligible clientele such as victims of domestic violence. Applicants should specifically address the needs of the unsheltered homeless persons in their service area. They should use quantifiable data, specific to their service area, to the maximum extent possible. Data should include the number of individuals and families actually served during the last calendar year.

B. Applicant’s Strategy to Address Homeless Problems: 20 Points

Applicants will describe their strategy for addressing homeless problems. They will provide specific data quantifying the types of assistance or services provided to homeless individuals and families or those persons at risk of homelessness during the last calendar year**.** Applicants will estimate the number of participants they propose to assist in relation to the types of assistance to be provided. They should explain their strategy for targeting funds to the neediest persons, or to the geographic or functional areas where funds may have the greatest impact.

C. Capacity and Coordination: 20 Points

Applicants will describe their management capacity, especially that of all second-tier

subrecipients, if any. Provide specific details relating to direct or related experience with service provision to homeless individuals and families or those at-risk of homelessness. Applicants will provide their plan to coordinate and integrate ESG-funded activities with other programs targeted to serving homeless persons and with mainstream resources for which program participants may be eligible.

D. Participation in a Continuum of Care: 20 Points

The applicant will demonstrate a thorough understanding of the “continuum of care”

concept and explain how the services provided by it or its second-tier subrecipients are in line with this concept. This will include information concerning membership in an existing Continuum of Care Homeless Coalition. Explain the levels of participation for the applicant and that of the second-tier subrecipients regarding continuum initiatives, activities, and programs. Provide details regarding the strategies of the particular continuum for serving the homeless. The applicant will provide information regarding the agencies’ utilization of the continuum’s coordinated assessment system.

E. Match: 10 Points

Points will be given based on the clarity of proposed match. Match (in-kind or cash)

must be explained as to how its use relates to the activities allowed under the McKinney Homeless Assistance Act, as amended. Match must be verified to include resolutions and letters detailing sources of funds. If match comes from the city or the county, then the source of funds (general fund) must be identified. Letters from banks, organizations, or donors specifying donated items will be needed. Volunteer hours and fundraising efforts will need to be discussed in enough detail to establish validity. The service area or activities for which volunteer hours will be used must be clearly indicated.

F. Budget: 10 Points

The budget narrativemust consist of a thorough explanation of activities involved with the

request. Each budget category (Administration, Street Outreach, Emergency Shelter, Homelessness Prevention, Rapid Re-Housing, and HMIS) must give a detailed description of costs. The applicant’s budget must be the aggregate of the second-tier subrecipients’ budgets. In addition to the budget forms, each agency for which funds are requested should submit its annual budget that shows the source and amount of other funds received.

TOTAL POINTS AVAILABLE: 100 Points

If necessary, the State may request additional information to assist with reviews.

Tie Breaker: In the event of tied scores where funding is not available to all applicants, the Director will exercise discretion in funding requests with the most impact. The Director may also exercise discretion in adjusting funding awards to serve needs in a greater number of communities without significantly reducing the effectiveness of proposed programs.

**4. If the jurisdiction is unable to meet the homeless participation requirement in 24 CFR 576.405(a), then the jurisdiction must specify its plan for reaching out to and consulting with homeless or formerly homeless individuals in considering policies and funding decisions regarding facilities and services funded under ESG:**

**ESG**: Not applicable. The jurisdiction is able to meet the homeless participation requirement in 24 CFR 576.405(a) because the recipient is a State.

**5. Describe performance standards for evaluating ESG:**

**ESG**: ADECA strives to work in partnership with its subrecipients to ensure successful program implementation. Monitoring visits are considered an opportunity to review the subrecipients’ administration of their grants and review efforts to maintain compliance with program regulations. Monitoring visits also allow staff to provide on-site assistance to subrecipients carrying out their program responsibilities. Monitoring serves as one aspect of several coordination and compliance strategies which result in an on-going review of program progress. These strategies include frequent communication through telephone and e-mail contact, written correspondence, and technical assistance meetings as well as reviews of payment requests, and additional documentation or reports which may be voluntarily submitted or requested by ADECA. For ESG Program purposes, ADECA’s monitoring approach will generally follow the strategy outlined in the State’s Grantee Monitoring Plan. The Plan states “for other programs, appropriate tracking systems are developed/modified and utilized to ensure that the project is monitored at least once.” ADECA staff will monitor each ESG grant on-site at least once prior to project close-out. Topics reviewed for compliance include adherence to the program’s national objective and eligibility requirements, progress and timeliness, citizen participation, environmental standards, shelter standards, housing habitability standards, rent reasonableness, affirmative outreach, fair housing, equal employment opportunity, procurement, and financial management. After each monitoring visit, written correspondence is sent by ADECA to the subrecipient describing the results of the monitoring review in sufficient detail to clearly describe the areas that were covered and the basis for the conclusions. Monitoring determinations range from “acceptable” to “finding” with appropriate corrective action measures imposed. Corrective action measures may include certifications that inadequacies will be resolved, documentary evidence that corrective actions have been instituted, or reimbursement of grant funds as disallowed costs. If the subrecipient has not responded to ADECA within 30 days after the date of ADECA’s letter, ADECA staff will work with the subrecipient through phone calls, e-mails, or written correspondence to obtain the requested information. No grant can be closed until all monitoring findings have been satisfactorily resolved. ADECA maintains an “HESG Projects Schedule” spreadsheet that is used as a tracking system to ensure each ESG grant is monitored at least once prior to close-out. Monitoring visits will be scheduled at the time when at least 40 percent of the funds have been drawn down on the grant project. This spreadsheet is also used to track monitoring findings, receipt of the requested responses, and the date of project closeout. ADECA may schedule additional monitoring visits as might be necessitated by problems identified in the original monitoring visit or when grant conditions demonstrate a need for additional ADECA review. ADECA may also incorporate additional monitoring and review techniques not listed here in order to ensure program compliance.

**4. Housing Trust Fund (HTF)**

**Reference 24 CFR 91.320(k)(5)**

See the PY2020 HTF Plan for a description of the distribution of HTF funds, application requirements, and selection criteria for eligible applicants. Also listed in the PY2020 HTF Plan is a maximum per-unit development subsidy limit for housing assisted with HTF funds, and AHFA’s criteria for selection of applications submitted by eligible recipients.

HTF funds will be utilized to provide funds to develop new construction of decent, safe and sanitary rental housing, primarily targeting a specific underserved ELI population in the State.

**Guidelines for resale and recapture for first-time homebuyers as required in 24 CFR 93.304:** Not applicable.

**The Plan must include the State’s rehabilitation standards as required be 24 CFR 93.301(b)(1):** Not applicable.

**If HTF Funds are used for first-time homebuyers, it must set forth the guidelines for resale or recapture, and obtain HUD’s specific written approval, as required in 93.304(f):** Not applicable.

**Plans to use the HTF Funds for homebuyer assistance and affordable homeownership limits for the area provided by HUD in accordance with 93.305:** Not applicable.

**1. How will the grantee distribute its HTF funds? Select all that apply:**

\_ X\_\_  **Applications submitted by eligible recipients**

\_\_\_\_\_ **Subgrantees that are State Agencies**

\_\_\_\_\_ **Subgrantees that are HUD-CPD entitlement grantees**

**2. If distributing HTF funds through grants to subgrantees, describe the method for distributing HTF funds through grants to subgrantees and how those funds will be made available to state agencies and/or units of general local government. If not distributing funds through grants to subgrantees, enter "N/A".** Not applicable.

**3. If distributing HTF funds by selecting applications submitted by eligible recipients:**

**a. Describe the eligibility requirements for recipients of HTF funds (as defined in 24 CFR § 93.2). If not distributing funds by selecting applications submitted by eligible recipients, enter "N/A".** See the PY2020 HTF Plan for a description of the distribution of HTF funds, application requirements, and selection criteria for eligible applicants.

**b. Describe the grantee's application requirements for eligible recipients to apply for HTF funds. If not distributing funds by selecting applications submitted by eligible recipients, enter "N/A".** See the PY2020 HTF Plan for a description of the distribution of HTF funds, application requirements, and selection criteria for eligible applicants.

**c. Describe the selection criteria that the grantee will use to select applications submitted by eligible recipients. If not distributing funds by selecting applications submitted by eligible recipients, enter "N/A".** See the PY2020 HTF Plan for a description of the distribution of HTF funds, application requirements, and selection criteria for eligible applicants.

**d. Describe the grantee's required priority for funding based on geographic diversity (as defined by the grantee in the consolidated plan). If not distributing funds by selecting applications submitted by eligible recipients, enter "N/A".** See the PY2020 HTF Plan for a description of the distribution of HTF funds, application requirements, and selection criteria for eligible applicants.

**e. Describe the grantee's required priority for funding based on the applicant's ability to obligate HTF funds and undertake eligible activities in a timely manner. If not distributing funds by selecting applications submitted by eligible recipients, enter "N/A".** See the PY2020 HTF Plan for a description of the distribution of HTF funds, application requirements, and selection criteria for eligible applicants.

**f. Describe the grantee's required priority for funding based on the extent to which the rental project has Federal, State, or local project-based rental assistance so that rents are affordable to extremely low-income families. If not distributing funds by selecting applications submitted by eligible recipients, enter "N/A".** See the PY2020 HTF Plan for a description of the distribution of HTF funds, application requirements, and selection criteria for eligible applicants.

**g. Describe the grantee's required priority for funding based on the financial feasibility of the project beyond the required 30-year period. If not distributing funds by selecting applications submitted by eligible recipients, enter "N/A".** See the PY2020 HTF Plan for a description of the distribution of HTF funds, application requirements, and selection criteria for eligible applicants.

**h. Describe the grantee's required priority for funding based on the merits of the application in meeting the priority housing needs of the grantee (such as housing that is accessible to transit or employment centers, housing that includes green building and sustainable development features, or housing that serves special needs populations). If not distributing funds by selecting applications submitted by eligible recipients, enter "N/A".** See the PY2020 HTF Plan for a description of the distribution of HTF funds, application requirements, and selection criteria for eligible applicants.

**i. Describe the grantee's required priority for funding based on the extent to which the application makes use of non-federal funding sources. If not distributing funds by selecting applications submitted by eligible recipients, enter "N/A".** See the PY2020 HTF Plan for a description of the distribution of HTF funds, application requirements, and selection criteria for eligible applicants.

**4. Does the grantee's application require the applicant to include a description of the eligible activities to be conducted with HTF funds? If not distributing funds by selecting applications submitted by eligible recipients, select "N/A".**

\_ X\_\_  **Yes**

\_\_\_\_\_ **No**

\_\_\_\_\_ **N/A**

**5. Does the grantee's application require that each eligible recipient certify that housing units assisted with HTF funds will comply with HTF requirements? If not distributing funds by selecting applications submitted by eligible recipients, select "N/A".**

\_ X\_\_  **Yes**

\_\_\_\_\_ **No**

\_\_\_\_\_ **N/A**

**6. Performance Goals and Benchmarks. The grantee has met the requirement to provide for performance goals and benchmarks against which the grantee will measure its progress, consistent with the grantee's goals established under 24 CFR 91.315(b)(2), by including HTF in its housing goals in the housing table on the SP-45 Goals and AP-20 Annual Goals and Objectives screens.**

\_ X\_\_  **Yes**

\_\_\_\_\_ **No**

**7. Maximum Per-unit Development Subsidy Amount for Housing Assisted with HTF Funds. Enter or attach the grantee's maximum per-unit development subsidy limits for housing assisted with HTF funds. The limits must be adjusted for the number of bedrooms and the geographic location of the project. The limits must also be reasonable and based on actual costs of developing non-luxury housing in the area. If the grantee will use existing limits developed for other federal programs such as the Low Income Housing Tax Credit (LIHTC) per unit cost limits, HOME's maximum per-unit subsidy amounts, and/or Public Housing Development Cost Limits (TDCs), it must include a description of how the HTF maximum per-unit development subsidy limits were established or a description of how existing limits developed for another program and being adopted for HTF meet the HTF requirements specified above.** See the PY2020 HTF Plan for a description of the distribution of HTF funds, application requirements, and selection criteria for eligible applicants.

**8. Rehabilitation Standards. The grantee must establish rehabilitation standards for all HTF-assisted housing rehabilitation activities that set forth the requirements that the housing must meet upon project completion. The grantee's description of its standards must be in sufficient detail to determine the required rehabilitation work including methods and materials. The standards may refer to applicable codes or they may establish requirements that exceed the minimum requirements of the codes. The grantee must attach its rehabilitation standards below.**

**In addition, the rehabilitation standards must address each of the following: health and safety; major systems; lead-based paint; accessibility; disaster mitigation (where relevant); state and local codes, ordinances, and zoning requirements; Uniform Physical Condition Standards; and Capital Needs Assessments (if applicable).** Not applicable.

**9. Resale or Recapture Guidelines. Below, the grantee must enter (or attach) a description of the guidelines that will be used for resale or recapture of HTF funds when used to assist first-time homebuyers. If the grantee will not use HTF funds to assist first-time homebuyers, enter "N/A".** Not applicable.

**10. HTF Affordable Homeownership Limits. If the grantee intends to use HTF funds for homebuyer assistance and does not use the HTF affordable homeownership limits for the area provided by HUD, it must determine 95 percent of the median area purchase price and set forth the information in accordance with §93.305. If the grantee will not use HTF funds to assist first-time homebuyers, enter "N/A".** Not applicable.

\_N/A\_ **The grantee will use the HUD issued affordable homeownership limits.**

\_N/A\_ **The grantee has determined its own affordable homeownership limits using the methodology described in § 93.305(a)(2) and the limits are attached.**

**11. Grantee Limited Beneficiaries or Preferences. Describe how the grantee will limit the beneficiaries or give preferences to a particular segment of the extremely low- or very low-income population to serve unmet needs identified in its consolidated plan or annual action plan. If the grantee will not limit the beneficiaries or give preferences to a particular segment of the extremely low- or very low-income population, enter "N/A." Any limitation or preference must not violate nondiscrimination requirements in § 93.350, and the grantee must not limit or give preferences to students. The grantee may permit rental housing owners to limit tenants or give a preference in accordance with § 93.303(d)(3) only if such limitation or preference is described in the action plan.** See the PY2020 HTF Plan for a description of the distribution of HTF funds, application requirements, and selection criteria for eligible applicants.

**12. Refinancing of Existing Debt. Enter or attach the grantee's refinancing guidelines below. The guidelines describe the conditions under which the grantee will refinance existing debt. The grantee's refinancing guidelines must, at minimum, demonstrate that rehabilitation is the primary eligible activity and ensure that this requirement is met by establishing a minimum level of rehabilitation per unit or a required ratio between rehabilitation and refinancing. If the grantee will not refinance existing debt, enter "N/A."** Not applicable.

**5. CDBG-CV:** Not Applicable.

**6. ESG-CV:** Not Applicable.

**7. HOPWA-CV:** See the PY2020 HOPWA-CV Action Plan attached hereto at Attachment 9 for a description of the distribution of HOPWA-CV funds, which is as follows:

Total HOPWA-CV Funding: $365,910.00

1. Administrative Costs:

6% to grantee (ADECA): $21,954.60

10% to project sponsor (AIDS Alabama): $36,591.00

AIDS Alabama will work with our partner agencies across the State (AIDS Alabama South, Five Horizons, Health Services Center, Selma AIR, Thrive Alabama, and Unity Wellness) to ensure that the HOPWA-CV funds are available to assist individuals residing in all 67 of Alabama’s counties. Once this plan is approved by ADECA and HUD, and the HOPWA-CV funds have been received, then a notification of funding availability will be sent to each of AIDS Alabama’s partners and the HOPWA-CV funds will be dispersed on a first-come, first-served basis.

2. Short-Term Rent, Mortgage, and Utility (STRMU)

Proposed Budget: $122,945.76 (40% of budget)

For the purpose of the HOPWA-CV funds only, consumers who meet HOPWA eligibility criteria and who have an ongoing emergency need for assistance that is directly related to the COVID-19 pandemic will be eligible for up to 24 months of STRMU assistance per HUD guidance. Both rental and utility assistance will be authorized out of this budget line item. Ongoing case management services will be provided to all households receiving STRMU assistance through the HOPWA-CV funds.

3. Leasing

Proposed Budget: $46,104.66 (15% of budget)

AIDS Alabama and its partner agencies will assist with costs associated with hotel/motel rentals for eligible consumers and their household members in the event that someone in the household becomes infected with COVID-19 and needs to shelter in a hotel/motel to reduce the likelihood of disease spread among household members. Hotel/motel stays will also be authorized for consumers who are unable to move into permanent supportive housing or other congregate living environments during the COVID-19 pandemic due to restrictions placed by public health officials or the supporting agency in an attempt to limit the spread of COVID-19. Examples include individuals awaiting nursing home placements, placement in substance abuse treatment, and those individuals awaiting placement in permanent supportive housing.

Payments for hotel/motel stays are limited to no more than 60 days in a six-month period per HUD guidelines. In the event that HUD waives this restriction, AIDS Alabama will adhere to any new HUD guidelines regarding the length of payments for hotel/motel stays.

4. Supportive Services

Proposed Budget: $122,945.76 (40% of budget)

AIDS Alabama and its partner agencies will provide case management services to all consumers eligible for services under the HOPWA-CV funds. Additional supportive services provided with this funding will include the following:

* Transportation assistance through privately-owned vehicle transporters to be used by consumers to access medical/mental health appointments, social services appointments, essential supplies, and employment.
* Case management services to assist HOPWA-eligible households with accessing food, water, medications, medical care, and information.
* Establishing food banks and/or providing groceries to HOPWA-eligible households.
* Providing education on ways to reduce the spread of COVID-19 and other infectious diseases.
* Costs related to infection control measures, such as cleaning supplies and personal protective equipment for both staff and HOPWA-eligible households.

5. Operating Costs for Housing Facilities

Proposed Budget: $15,368.22 (5% of budget)

AIDS Alabama and its partner organizations will utilize the HOPWA-CV funds to maintain essential furnishings, complete necessary maintenance, and purchase equipment and supplies that are related to the COVID-19 pandemic and the operations of housing facilities. Medical supplies will only be purchased for these housing facilities in the event that there is no other funding available for their purchase.

**Discussion:**

See the discussion contained in the sections herein above.

**ATTACHMENTS: Page**

Attachment 1: CDBG Program PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan 484

Attachment 2: ESG Program PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan 505

Attachment 3: HOPWA Program PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan 518

Attachment 4: HOME Program PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan 528

Attachment 5: HTF Program PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan 612

Attachment 6: Summary of Citizen Participation Process: 622

2020 Housing Credit Qualified Allocation Plan,

2020 HOME Action Plan, and

2020 National Housing Trust Fund Allocation Plan, and

Reference to 2020 Summary of Public Comments Received and

Responses by AHFA

Attachment 7: State of Alabama PY2020 “CARES Act” Action Plan for 624

CDBG-CV Grant Program Funds

Attachment 8: State of Alabama PY2020 “CARES Act” Action Plan for 639

ESG-CV Grant Program Funds

Attachment 9: State of Alabama PY2020 “CARES Act” Action Plan for 643

HOPWA-CV Grant Program Funds

**ATTACHMENT 1**

**STATE OF ALABAMA**

**PY2020 CDBG ONE-YEAR ANNUAL ACTION PLAN**

The following policies will govern Alabama's CDBG program:

1. Let applicants compete fairly for funds to address essential community facility needs.

2. Let communities compete equally for their varying community development needs.

3. Ensure that communities in the State can compete for funds on an equitable basis.

4. Allow for equitable competition by allowing, where feasible, small cities, large cities, and

counties to compete in their respective categories.

5. Facilitate funding of important economic development projects in a timely manner.

6. Encourage communities to plan for community conservation and development.

7. Give additional consideration to those communities who commit to do the most to help

themselves, taking into account their level of resources.

8. Give consideration to the community's ability to maintain CDBG improvements.

9. Make funding decisions, to the extent feasible, that aid local and regional plans.

10. Ensure that all grants are managed in a timely and effective manner.

## **PY2020 CDBG Fund Allocation**

Total Allocation to Alabama: $23,862,879

County Fund $2,954,349

Large City Fund $5,372,516

Small City Fund $6,217,129

Economic Development Fund $5,149,840

Planning Fund $128,940

Community Enhancement Fund $3,224,220

State Administration $577,257

State Technical Assistance $238,628

**NOTES:**

1. The stated amount is based on the recent announcement by HUD under the 2020 fiscal year’s federal budget; however, this amount can change based on a revised annual allocation and/or subsequent action by HUD. Upon receipt of an otherwise final annual allocation amount, ADECA will adjust the distribution of funds up or down by approximately the same percentage; the exception being the distribution of “State Administration” and “State Technical Assistance” funds which will conform to HUD’s rule. Therefore, if and when necessary, ADECA will update the distribution of funds stated in this Annual Plan to reflect such otherwise final annual allocation amount.

2. For valid reasons, the ADECA Director may modify or altogether eliminate allocations in order to maintain program integrity. In such case(s), ADECA will follow the necessary citizen participation process stated in the State’s Citizen Participation Plan.

3. Balances in any Fund will be used to either fund the Black Belt Region Projects or transfer to any other Fund at the discretion of the ADECA Director. Such transfers will not count towards the five percent (5%) threshold established in the State’s Citizen Participation Plan.

4. Balances in the State’s Technical Assistance Fund and the State’s Administration Fund for any year may be transferred to the Recaptured Fund at the discretion of the ADECA Director. Such transfers will not count towards the five percent (5%) threshold established in the State’s Citizen Participation Plan. Also, the State Technical Assistance Fund may be used for State Administration.

5. All recaptured funds (other than as defined by regulations) will be placed in the Recaptured Fund. Any funds awarded via a Governor’s/ADECA Director’s award letter which are rescinded due to a grantee’s failure to satisfy a condition in the State’s Letter of Conditional Commitment, or a grantee’s inability to implement the project as approved, may be considered Recaptured Funds. Likewise, any funds returned by grantees due to cost under-run will be considered Recaptured Funds. This does not include funds returned as the result of an ED Float Loan. Those funds will revert back to funds/projects from where the funds came. Persons interested in the amount of Recaptured Fund money available may inquire to ADECA in writing for this information.

6. Approximately $120,000 in Program Income is expected to be available during the course of this program year (PY2020). The exact amount will depend on the rate of pay-off, defaults, and early settlements, but the money will generally be used to fund economic development projects. Persons interested in the amount of ED Funds and Program Income available may inquire to ADECA in writing for this information. If the State's Letter of Credit is used by HUD to make payments on Section 108 Loan Guarantees, then the State will utilize Program Income, Recaptured Funds, and other available Funds to ensure that all commitments from the State are met. Recaptured Funds, Program Income, and other Funds may also be used to pay-off, make payments on, or provide credit toward Section 108 Loan Guarantee projects and/or ED Float Loan projects.

7. Reallocated funds from HUD will be assigned to the most appropriate Fund by the ADECA Director and distributed in accordance with the methodology described in this One-Year Annual Action Plan.

8. The State recognizes the applicant's right to retain Program Income within acceptable limits to the extent that the income is applied to continue the activity from which such income was derived, or for other CDBG eligible activities.

9. From time to time, areas declared a disaster by the President will be addressed by a separate Disaster Program for the purposes of disaster relief, long-term recovery, and mitigation.\*

## \*Nothing in this Action Plan will limit the eligibility of an applicant or activities to be addressed by the CDBG

## Disaster Program, to the extent such eligibility and activities are permitted by the HUD Disaster Rule. Similarly,

## any activities funded by the CDBG Disaster Grant will not limit the applicant's ability to apply for a grant under

## this Action Plan, to the extent the applicant is otherwise eligible under this Action Plan.

## **METHODS OF ALLOCATION**

The State of Alabama's PY2020 Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) money will be allocated as shown on the preceding pages and as described below. The application submission dates for these funds will be announced during the CDBG workshops and through other appropriate widely distributed public notifications.

Each activity funded with CDBG funds must address at least one of the three National Objectives of the CDBG program. These objectives are:

1. To benefit low and moderate income persons, of which at least 51% must be from low and moderate income households, except for single family housing activities which must benefit 100% low and moderate income households;

2. Aid in the prevention or elimination of slums and blight; or,

3. Meet other urgent community needs posing a serious and immediate threat to the health or welfare of the community where other financial resources are not available.

In addition to meeting at least one of the three National Objectives listed above, activities must meet one of the following three performance goals:

1. Create suitable living environments,

2. Provide decent affordable housing, or

3. Create economic opportunities.

Further, activities must demonstrate the ability to achieve or improve one or more of the following outcomes:

1. Improve availability or accessibility of units or services,

2. Improve affordability of housing or other services, and/or

3. Improve sustainability by promoting viable communities.

Eligible applicants for the State of Alabama’s CDBG Program are non-entitlement cities and counties whose residents are the primary beneficiaries of the proposed activities.

The Categories of Funds from which PY2020 CDBG monies will be allocated are as follows:

**COUNTY FUND**

This Fund is a reservation of money for county governments to be awarded on a competitive basis. Eligible applicants are all counties, except Jefferson and Mobile, which meet eligibility requirements listed under Thresholds.

**LARGE CITY FUND**

This Fund is a reservation of money for the State's larger municipalities to be awarded on a competitive basis. Eligible applicants are all non-entitlement cities with a 2010 Census population of 3,001 or more that are not members of the Jefferson or Mobile County consortiums, and which meet eligibility requirements listed under Thresholds.

**SMALL CITY FUND**

This Fund is for the State's small cities/towns to be awarded on a competitive basis. Eligible applicants are all cities or towns with a 2010 Census population of 3,000 or less that are not members of the Jefferson or Mobile County consortiums, and which meet eligibility requirements listed under Thresholds.

**ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT FUND (ED FUND)**

This Fund is to assist activities necessary for economic development projects. Economic development projects are those which result in the creation or retention of jobs. These funds will be allocated on a continual basis. Applications may be submitted anytime during the program year. Eligible applicants are all non-entitlement local governments that meet eligibility requirements listed under Thresholds.

**SECTION 108 LOAN GUARANTEES**

This Fund provides an opportunity for communities to seek, through the Secretary of HUD, loan guarantees for the purpose of financing economic development activities as permitted in Title I of the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended. The State will not obligate for loan guarantees more than $10 Million per project, nor more than the HUD-established limit per year. In those instances where there is an exceptional economic impact, then a waiver of the $10 Million per project ceiling may be granted. The State may use the ED Fund, the Recaptured Fund, Program Income, or other funds to provide credit toward and/or make payments on Section 108 Loan Guarantee projects. The State will require guarantees from the applicant government to support loan payments in event of a default by the business/industry.

**PLANNING FUND**

This Fund’s monies will be awarded to those local governments who demonstrate the need for local planning. Eligible applicants are all non-entitlement local governments that meet the eligibility requirements listed under Thresholds.

**COMMUNITY ENHANCEMENT FUND**

This Fund is a reservation of money to provide funding for eligible CDBG activities which communities consider important to enhance the quality of life for area/community residents. Eligible applicants are non-entitlement local governments who meet applicable thresholds.

**RECAPTURED FUND**

This Fund will consist of any funds returned to the State or de-obligated due to cost underruns or grantees’ failure to satisfy corrections during the program year, except Program Income as defined by applicable regulations. The ADECA Director, at his or her discretion, will use an appropriate amount of Recaptured Fund to fund the Black Belt Region Projects as well as assist eligible and fundable projects from any of the Fund categories, including Urgent Need projects. Money from the Recaptured Fund for such projects will be awarded based on the criteria applicable to each individual Fund. The Recaptured Fund may also be used to meet State commitments caused by Section 108 Loan Guarantee underpayments or nonpayment of ED Float Loans. It is estimated that the State will receive approximately $750,000 for this year.

In addition to the above, the Recaptured Fund may also be used to amend grants from any prior or current year grant when warranted by the circumstances presented to ADECA in the grantee's amendment request. Such amendments may cause the original grant to exceed formerly applicable grant ceilings if necessary to satisfactorily address project needs and National Objectives. Factors to be considered when evaluating such requests are: (1) positive impact (on low and moderate income persons or other National Objectives) to be expected if the amendment is approved, versus negative impact if the amendment is not approved; (2) efforts of grantee to address circumstances requiring amendment before requesting an amendment from ADECA; (3) economic distress of grantee as presented in the amendment request; and (4) other extenuating or unusual circumstances which may have caused the request.

**BLACK BELT REGION PROJECTS**

This Fund category is designed to assist projects in the twelve counties of the Black Belt Region of the State. These counties include Bullock, Choctaw, Dallas, Greene, Hale, Lowndes, Macon, Marengo, Pickens, Perry, Sumter and Wilcox. An appropriate amount based on need and availability of funds will be made available from the Recaptured Fund and other transfers, including transfer of balances from Funds listed above that are either not required or are not sufficient to fund an entire project or the majority of the projects applied for within those Fund categories.

No separate applications will be required for the Black Belt Region Projects. Instead, the unsuccessful applications received from the twelve Black Belt counties, including communities within those counties, for all other Funds will be considered under the Black Belt Region Projects. Award considerations for Black Belt Region Projects will no longer be constrained by rating of these projects under individual Funds. The award of Black Belt Region Projects will be based primarily upon the impact these projects will have on the community and the region. The State will exercise necessary discretion to allow alteration of designs and grant requests to maximize the benefit for the region.

**URGENT NEED PROJECTS**

An eligible community may apply for funding to address urgent needs resulting from occurrence of recent events (generally not older than 18 months) such as storms and flooding posing a serious and immediate threat to the health or welfare of the community. Such urgent need projects will not be subject to particular grant ceilings, timing, match requirements, or other limitations, and the ADECA Director will exercise full discretion by transferring available funds in different Fund categories. These projects will be considered as special Fund category projects.

**JOINT PROJECTS**

The PY2020 program allows two or more communities to jointly carry out activities to address their mutual needs. The following elements will serve as a guide in the eligibility and determination of such joint projects:

1. A project will not be considered as a joint project when the benefits accruing to additional jurisdiction(s) are purely of a secondary nature or account for less than 30 percent of the total project beneficiaries. In such cases, the additional jurisdiction(s) will not be subject to the applicable Thresholds.

2. A project applying for a single grant will be considered a joint project if two or more communities benefit from a project and each accounts for 30 or more percent of the beneficiaries. In such cases, the total beneficiaries as well as beneficiaries in each community must meet the National Objective, and the community with the most beneficiaries will be required to be the applicant and will be subject to applicable State Thresholds and restrictions. In addition, each community with 30 or more percent beneficiaries must meet separate citizen participation requirements, assess housing and community needs of low and moderate income persons, and must become a party to a Memorandum of Understanding that delineates appropriate responsibilities.

3. A joint project may seek a multi-grant ceiling if benefits for each community are sufficiently significant to qualify as a separate grant. Such projects will be filed under the joint names of participating jurisdictions and each community will be separately subject to the State Threshold requirements. For such projects, each community must meet separate citizen participation requirements, assess housing and community development needs of low and moderate income persons, and become a party to a Memorandum of Understanding that delineates appropriate responsibilities. For the purposes of grant administration, the State will permit one participating community to serve as lead applicant.

The State will use a common sense approach to review and rate joint projects to ensure that the State’s intent to maximize efficiency is realized and that the impact from such projects materializes. Applicants proposing joint projects seeking multi-grant ceilings must review their projects with the State prior to submittal.

**STATE ADMINISTRATION/PLANNING**

The State Administration is a reservation of money for effective management of the CDBG program by the State, and these funds will be matched on a dollar for dollar basis, except for the $100,000 that does not have to be matched.

**STATE TECHNICAL ASSISTANCE FUND**

This Fund is a reservation of money for the provision of technical assistance to the communities of Alabama for effective participation in the State's CDBG program, to increase local capacities, and for other eligible purposes. The State Technical Assistance Fund may also be used for the State Administration.

**GRANT CEILINGS AND MINIMUMS**

The figures stated below establish general ceilings and minimums on the grant amounts that may be requested per Fund. Consideration in the award of grants will be given to the size of the community requesting funds and to the requirements of the proposed project. An applicant must recognize that requesting the maximum grant amount allowable will not always be appropriate.

**FUND** **CEILING/MINIMUM**

County Fund $350,000 Ceiling

Large City Fund $450,000 Ceiling

Small City Fund $350,000 Ceiling

Community Enhancement Fund $250,000 Ceiling/$50,000 Minimum

Planning Fund $40,000 Ceiling

Section 108 Loan Guarantees $10,000,000 Maximum

**Economic Development Fund** **Minimum** **Maximum**

ED Grants $50,000 $200,000

ED Incubator $50,000 $250,000

ED Loans $50,000 $250,000

ED Float Loans $1,000,000 $10,000,000

**NOTE:**

These ceilings are subject to HUD’s actual CDBG allocation to the State of Alabama. At the discretion of the ADECA Director, these ceilings may be modified in order to maintain program integrity.

## **THRESHOLDS**

The following thresholds will apply to communities seeking to apply for PY2020 CDBG funds:

1. Cities and Counties with an open Economic Development Fund or Planning Fund PY2017 or earlier grant funded in calendar year 2017 or earlier, as of a date determined by ADECA, will sit-out for all Funds except for the Economic Development Fund. The term “sit-out,” as used herein, is defined as “a city or county will not be eligible to apply for PY2020 CDBG funds except for the Economic Development Fund.”

2. Cities and Counties with an open grant (except Economic Development Fund or Planning Fund) from any Fund, as of a date determined by ADECA, will sit-out for all Funds except for the Economic Development Fund. The term “sit-out,” as used herein, is defined as “a city or county will not be eligible to apply for PY2020 CDBG funds except for the Economic Development Fund.”

3. Cities and Counties that have applied unsuccessfully for an eligible project three consecutive years will receive an additional consideration.

4. Cities and Counties eligible to apply for Competitive Funds (the County Fund, Large City Fund, and Small City Fund) and the Community Enhancement Fund will be limited to only one application from either one of these Funds.

5. A unit of government may not apply if it has an unresolved audit finding involving disallowed costs as the result of a determination made by a private audit, an ADECA financial review, or an ADECA CDBG staff monitoring review. A waiver may be provided in cases where the ADECA Director has reviewed a grantee’s proposed response and has determined that repayments due to the State are secured by an appropriate security instrument, stream of income, or other adequate measures.

6. A unit of government may not apply if it owes the State or Federal government money as the result of determinations made by a private audit, or as the result of determinations made by an ADECA financial review, or an ADECA CDBG staff monitoring review. A waiver may be provided in cases where the ADECA Director has determined that repayments due to the State are secured by an appropriate security instrument, stream of income, or other adequate measures.

7. A proposed project must stand alone to serve the proposed beneficiaries without the need for additional funds that are not shown in the application, unless the other necessary funds are known of and verifiable by the State. Any other funds shown in the application must be verifiable by the State.

8. Applicants must demonstrate the ability to maintain any facilities funded under the CDBG Program.

9. An applicant must not have been deemed by the State to lack capacity to carry out a CDBG project.

10. An applicant’s regular program must benefit at least 51 percent (51%) low and moderate income persons or qualify under the Area Benefit under the HUD rule, unless it is a housing rehabilitation program - in which case the beneficiaries must be 100 percent low and moderate income, or if it is a project that addresses slum and blight - in which case it must meet the slum and blight National Objective.

11. Applications for the Planning Fund must present thorough evidence showing how the activity will address one of the National Objectives applicable to planning grants.

**NOTES:**

1. Where eligibility for any grant is subject to close-out of earlier grants, acceptable closeout documents which require no changes must have been received by ADECA by a date determined by ADECA for the grant to be considered closed-out. State policies concerning funds retained for administrative/engineering costs will be considered when determining grant closeout dates.

2. Grants funded by special HUD allocations for programs such as disasters, neighborhood stabilization (NSP), or recovery (CDBG-R) will not prohibit jurisdictions from applying for PY2020 CDBG funds.

3. For any issue or subject not addressed in this PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan, or in the case of conflicting issues, the ADECA Director will make a final ruling based on the precedents, established practices, or otherwise what is in the best interest of the State. In rare cases, the ADECA Director may provide a waiver from these Thresholds if specific situations merit granting such a waiver.

**APPLICATIONS FOR COUNTY, LARGE CITY, AND SMALL CITY FUNDS**

**COMPETITIVE PROCESS**

CDBG funds allocated to the County Fund, Large City Fund, and Small City Fund, also known as Competitive Funds, will be distributed through a competitive grant application process. Eligible communities may submit one competitive application, and the competitive application may contain one or more activities that are designed to address single or multiple needs. The project may take a comprehensive scope designed to revitalize an identified project area, may be a stand-alone activity to address a specific need, or may undertake two or more activities in a general project area that together enhance the scope of the project by way of cost efficiency, project visibility, public welfare, or other reasons.

The aim of the competitive process is to compare all applications in the same funding category to each other within the framework of criteria set up to judge the merits of community development activities. This entails assigning points based on how well an application addresses each rating criterion. To ensure that the competitive process is fair and even-handed, all applications must be submitted by a specific cut-off date, and no changes may be made in the application after it has been submitted to the State. The State may request clarification of the proposal that in no way affects the substance of the application, or the State may require minor project modifications in the interest of enhancing the scope and/or impact of the project activities.

**Criteria for Rating Competitive Grants**

All counties, large cities, and small cities will compete for the Competitive Funds from a respective Fund category, i.e., County Fund, Large City Fund, or Small City Fund. All grant applications will be rated for a maximum score of 200 points. Applications will be awarded funds in order of decreasing score until funds in a given Fund category are exhausted. The rating criteria for scoring applications will be as follows:

**Rating Criteria** **Points**

Nature of Benefits 130

Local Match 20

Cost/Benefit Ratio 50

Total 200

**Explanation of Rating Criteria**

**Nature of Benefits**

The following four evaluation elements will be used to determine points under the Nature of Benefits rating criteria. The PY2020 CDBG Application Manual will provide additional details for meeting the reporting and documentation requirements of these broad evaluation elements.

a. Needs Assessment – This is an assessment of community-wide needs associated with housing and essential community development facilities, including the needs of low and moderate income households.

b. Project Development – This is a description of the need(s) to be addressed, the process used to identify the need(s), and the activities that would best address the need(s), including alternatives considered.

c. Impact – This is a qualitative and quantitative description of project impact in addressing the needs of the project area and/or the community, including the number of beneficiaries, low and moderate income beneficiaries, directness of benefit, urgency or criticalness, secondary benefits, and life expectancy of improvements.

d. Other Considerations – This is a consideration of the adequacy of utility rates, operations and maintenance capacity, local participation, local capacity to implement a CDBG project, distress factors, cost efficiencies, utilization of innovative approaches, past efforts, or other relevant factors not previously discussed.

**Local Match**

Up to 20 points will be available for communities providing a local match. Points will be awarded based on the percent of local funds divided by the total amount of requested CDBG dollars. Two points will be awarded for a one percent match, 4 points will be awarded for a two percent match, up to 20 points awarded for a ten percent match. In a jurisdiction determined by the 2010 Census to have 1,000 or less persons, no match will be required, and the full 20 points will be awarded in this Fund category.

**Cost/Benefit Ratio**

This is the measure of the project’s cost per beneficiary, and the scoring will be based on a comparison of (i) the applicant's cost per beneficiary for each activity to (ii) the base level ratio. A base level ratio of $4,000 for all public facilities, $8,500 for housing, and $14,500 for relocation has been established by ADECA. Applicants with ratios at or below these levels for each activity will receive maximum points for these activities. For projects with more than one substantial activity, the point score will be based on the weighted average of the activity cost of all proposed substantial activities. The cost beneficiary ratio will be computed based only on the amount of requested CDBG dollars.

The rating forms that will be used to score Competitive applications will be included with the application materials.

**APPLICATIONS FOR THE COMMUNITY ENHANCEMENT FUND**

The purpose of the Community Enhancement Fund is to allow the State the flexibility to fund important projects through an evaluation and review process. This Fund can be used to provide funding for eligible activities that communities consider important to enhance the community in a manner that is beyond providing for the more basic and essential needs, or for any other eligible CDBG activity. Examples of activities include facilities for fire protection, emergency 911 telephone service, senior centers, boys and girls clubs, recreational facilities, removal of architectural barriers, historic preservation, downtown/neighborhood revitalization, and community centers. Eligibleapplicants for the fund are all non-entitlement local governments who meet applicable Thresholds. Applications for this Fund must be submitted by the announced cut-off date.

**Criteria for Rating Community Enhancement Grants**

The Community Enhancement Fund grant applications will be reviewed by ADECA CDBG staff for compliance with a National Objective and eligibility Thresholds. The applications will be reviewed for factors that include:

1. Assessment of need for project

2. Importance of activity to community

3. Clarity of benefit to low and moderate income persons or limited clientele

4. Community involvement/efforts or joining of two or more communities to address common needs

5. Project description

6. Financial feasibility

7. Cost reasonableness

8. Capacity for operation and maintenance

9. Local match

10. Past efforts

Special consideration will be given to projects that effectively demonstrate community involvement/efforts in the design, implementation, and promotion of the project. Consideration will also be given to projects where two or more eligible applicants jointly propose to carry out activities to address their mutual needs. Depending on the nature of the needs and the type and extent of beneficiaries, a separate grant ceiling may be permitted. Funding and implementation of such joint projects will be subject to HUD rules.

The ADECA CDBG staff evaluation will be used to guide the selection of the projects, although the ADECA Director may vary from the ADECA CDBG staff evaluation when a particularly strong need is perceived. The ADECA CDBG staff evaluation will consist of two independent reviews comprised of a 0-5 point scoring scale, wherein a score of “0 points” indicates that the project is ineligible for one or more reasons, a score of “1 point” indicates a weak project, and a score of “5 points” indicates a very strong project.

A grant ceiling amount of $250,000 and a minimum grant amount of $50,000 have been established for the Community Enhancement Fund. The ADECA Director may waive either of these limits.

The Community Enhancement Fund will require a specific local match equal to or exceeding 10 percent of the amount of CDBG funds requested in the application. In a jurisdiction determined by the 2010 Census to have 1,000 or less persons, no match will be required if the applicant lacks the financial capacity to provide the match.

Community Enhancement Fund projects will be awarded based on the total highest score in decreasing order until the Fund’s monies are depleted. When funds are not available to fund all projects with similar scores, the ADECA CDBG Staff’s site evaluation will determine the project(s) to be funded.

**APPLICATIONS FOR THE PLANNING FUND**

The purpose of the Planning Fund is to assist communities having a need for comprehensive or other planning. Eligible plans include comprehensive plans, elements of comprehensive plans, downtown revitalization plans, eligible components of regional studies, or other strategies and studies important to sound and effective community growth and development. The ceiling for these grants will be $40,000 with a provision for a waiver, although applications requesting smaller amounts will be viewed more favorably unless a very substantial need or opportunity is demonstrated. A cash match of 20 percent of the project cost will be required*.* However, for jurisdictions of 1,000 or less population (as determined by the 2010 Census), the match may be waived when the applicant lacks the financial capacity. Applications will be considered on a continual basis until the cut-off date.

**Evaluation Considerations**

The Planning Fund grant awards will be made based on the following evaluation considerations:

1. How the proposed project will contribute to principally benefiting low and moderate income persons, or how the proposed project will contribute to aiding in the prevention of slums and blight.

2. The need and urgency of planning activities proposed. The State reserves the authority to not fund a project if the need or urgency is not clearly demonstrated, and if the amount requested is not appropriate for the plan or the size of the planning area involved.

3. How the proposed project will contribute to the development of a planning process which will serve as a guide for orderly and/or consistent growth and community development.

4. How the proposed project will aid in, or contribute to, the involvement or creation of various community groups, advisory councils, planning/zoning districts, redevelopment authorities, etc., in the ongoing planning process.

5. The amount of funds requested relative to the size of the community, the complexity of the proposed elements, and the final product. This consideration will be particularly important where larger grant requests are involved.

6. The community’s prior year grants received, as well as implementation of prior planning efforts.

## **APPLICATIONS FOR THE ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT FUND**

The purpose of the Economic Development Fund (ED Fund) is to allow the State to fund activities necessary to take advantage of economic development opportunities that would result in the creation or retention of jobs. In addition to PY2020 money allocated for the ED Fund, approximately $120,000 is expected in Program Income from earlier loans that will be available for funding of ED Fund projects or for making payments on Section 108 Loans Guarantees. Also, ED Float Loans will be covered in this section, since ED Float Loans will be used only for economic development. However, funds used for short-term grants, or ED Float Loans, will come from all categories of grants. The ED Fund projects will be funded under the following four distinct categories: (1) ED Grants, (2) ED Incubator Projects, (3) ED Loans, and (4) ED Float Loans.

The eligible ED Fund projects will be generally funded in the order they are received, regardless of the Fund category under which they fall. Eligible applicants for ED Grants, ED Loans, and ED Float Loans are all non-entitlement local governments, provided other applicable thresholds are met. The applicable grant ceilings and minimums for ED Fund projects will be as cited earlier in the section on grant ceilings. The rules and requirements which will govern ED Grants, ED Loans, and ED Float Loans are spelled out under respective headings in the following paragraphs.

**ED GRANTS**

Eligible applicants may apply for ED Grants to provide land, facilities, and infrastructure such as water lines, sewer lines, rail spurs, docks, cranes, access roads, etc., to facilitate creation and/or retention of jobs by a new or existing business. The eligible applicants may also apply for grants to assist a public, private, nonprofit, or such other entity including a business in support of an economic development project that will result in the creation of jobs, including jobs for unemployed, under-employed, and recipients of welfare assistance. The State will exercise maximum flexibility and maximum controls in considering activities that will have a direct and significant impact on the creation of jobs. The assistance to public, private, or any such entity may be in the form of a grant, a loan, or a deferred payment loan, and may pay for activities eligible under the CDBG Program including day care and related facilities, transportation, and operations. A grant ceiling of $200,000 and a floor of $50,000 will apply. Applications may be submitted anytime during the program period, and applications will be funded on an "as needed" basis. The State will maintain the right to award or deny funding of any application during the program period, depending on the quality of the project, benefit to low and moderate income communities, the results of past projects, or on considerations such as labor supply, wage levels, environmental effects, etc. The State may waive the $200,000 grant ceiling if the merit of the project shows a significant long-term economic benefit for the State.

In rare and exceptional cases, the State may award an ED Grant using ED Fund, Recaptured Fund, Program Income, or other Funds in support of Section 108 Loan Guarantee projects. ED Grants may be used toward loan payments, debt retirement, and other eligible purposes. The amount and appropriateness of ED Grants may take into consideration factors such as the size of the project, magnitude of local support, overall impact, and unique features associated with the project. Projects involving ED Grants will be governed by Section 108 Loan Guarantee requirements, and may be granted exemptions from the Threshold requirements.

The Threshold requirements for ED Grants are listed below. These Thresholds are in addition to overall Thresholds listed earlier in this PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan.

**Thresholds**

1. The proposed activities must be associated with the location of a new business or an expansion of an existing business generally creating 15 or more jobs. Projects proposing job retention will generally not qualify for ED Grants unless, in the opinion of the State, significant job losses will have a long-term detrimental effect on the community and low and moderate income people. For projects involving job creation or retention without a capital expansion, the State may disregard such expansion requirement if, in the opinion of the State, significant economic impact and benefit to low and moderate income persons merit such a decision.

2. The applicant must have a commitment from the business to create and/or retain the jobs as described in the application.

3. The project must generally fall in the SIC Code 20 through 39, or consist of major warehousing or distribution centers, or such other activities having a prospect of significant economic impact.

4. At least 51 percent of the project’s beneficiaries specified in the application must be persons of low and moderate income.

5. The project must include a local match of at least 20 percent of the amount requested in the ED Grant application. This amount may be eliminated for projects when the applicant's population, as determined by the 2010 Census, was 1,000 or less, and the applicant lacks the financial capacity to provide the match. Under extremely extenuating circumstances, the ADECA Director may provide a waiver to the local match requirement.

6. The proposed project must not involve intrastate relocation of a business, except when such relocation may have been necessitated due to inadequacies associated with the existing location and a move to a new location will result in a greater number of jobs, subject to 24 CFR Part 570 prohibition on the use of CDBG assistance for job-pirating activities.

7. ED Grants will not be made in cases where construction of the private facility has already started prior to the grant award date or the earliest possible date of Release of Environmental Conditions by ADECA. If such start is unavoidable, a waiver may be granted if a request is made to ADECA to do so prior to the start of any construction activity at the project site.

**Evaluation Criteria**

Applications for ED Grants will be considered on a continual basis. Such applications will be reviewed for conformance with the Thresholds, and the funding decision will be guided by the following factors:

1. Importance of the proposed activities to the location or expansion of a business

2. Number and certainty of proposed jobs

3. Proposed local match

4. Scope of a new business or expanding business, i.e., products, product markets, current or projected employment and payroll, labor skills required

5. Urgency of proposed activities

6. Importance of the project to further welfare reform objectives

## **ED INCUBATOR PROJECTS**

The State will provide assistance to eligible communities from the ED Fund to support ED Incubator Projects that will commit to create new jobs. For the purposes of the State program, an “Incubator” is “a building and program operated either by a private entity, a nonprofit organization, or a unit of local government for the primary purpose of aiding fledgling businesses in their efforts to survive and grow during the first 3 to 5 years of existence. Such aid may come in the form of subsidized floor space, equipment, professional services, or other assistance viewed as appropriate by the State.” Eligible applicants may apply for ED Incubator Project grants anytime during the program period. A grant ceiling of $250,000 will apply. The State will maintain the right to deny funding of any ED Incubator Project, depending on the quality and/or certainty of the proposal.

**Thresholds**

Threshold requirements listed earlier in this PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan will apply to all ED Incubator Projects.

**Evaluation Criteria**

Factors to be considered in evaluating the worthiness of ED Incubator Project proposals will include:

1. Criteria or system to be set up by an “Incubator” program to assure that 51 percent of the beneficiaries of the program are low and moderate income persons.

2. Desirability of “Incubator” site

a. Proximity to a metropolitan area or other center of economic activity

b. Accessibility of jurisdiction

c. Accessibility of site

d. Quality and suitability of structure or proposed structure

e. Level of infrastructure serving site

3. Evidence of Local Support

a. Financial

b. Professional

c. Other

4. Feasibility of Program

a. Clarity of Program

b. Certainty that program will be carried out for specific period

c. Background and credentials of personnel in program

d. Nature of program

**ED LOANS**

Eligible applicants may apply for ED Loans anytime during the program period to make loans to private businesses for locating or expanding in the community and creating or retaining jobs for low and moderate income persons. ED Loans can be used for purchasing land, buildings and equipment, site improvements, construction or renovation of buildings, operating capital, or any other CDBG-eligible activity. A reasonable percentage of an ED Loan project may be a grant to cover administrative costs. Deferred payment loans will have a write-off provision. ED Loans made from the Revolving Loan Fund will be governed by the same requirements as ED Loans made from the ED Fund. ED Funds used by communities to make ED Loans to private businesses will have a payback requirement. The determination as to the local government’s disposition of the proceeds of repayment of loans will generally be made at the time an ED Loan is funded. As required by Section 104(j) of the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended, the State will, as part of all application reviews, recognize the applicant’s right to retain Program Income to the extent such income is applied to continue the activity from which such income was derived. The repayments may be allowable to the regional commissions/councils to be used for similar purposes if they are determined to be nonprofit organizations serving the development needs of the communities in non-entitlement areas. A grant ceiling of $250,000 will apply to applications requesting ED Loans, although there is a waiver provision. The State will maintain the right to deny funding of any application or activity during the program period, depending on the quality of the loan, the appropriateness of the proposed project, or the capacity of the community to undertake such a project. Threshold requirements for ED Loans are listed as follows, and are in addition to overall Thresholds listed earlier in this PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan.

**Thresholds**

1. The proposed activities generally must be associated with an economic development project creating and/or retaining permanent jobs.

2. The proposed project must not involve intrastate relocation of a business, except when such relocation may have been necessitated due to inadequacies associated with the existing location and a move to a new location will result in a greater number of jobs.

3. The applicant must have a commitment from the business to create or retain jobs.

4. Beneficiaries of ED Fund projects must be at least 51 percent low and moderate income persons.

**Evaluation Criteria**

Applications for ED Loans will be considered on a continual basis. Each application will be reviewed for conformance with the Thresholds and other regulatory requirements. The following factors will be considered in making funding decisions:

1. CDBG dollars per permanent job

2. Leverage ratio (private dollars as compared to CDBG dollars)

3. The actual number of permanent jobs to be created or retained

4. Potential for spin-off benefits

5. Job diversification

6. Loan pay-back/collateral

It is generally not the intention of the State to use CDBG funds to make loans. However, the State is retaining the ability to make loans to ensure a significant economic development opportunity is not lost due to the absence of such ability.

**ED FLOAT LOANS**

ED Float Loans are short-term loans which will be made out of appropriated, but unexpended, CDBG program funds (such funds may be from any fiscal year) that may have been allocated to specific program activities. The purpose of ED Float Loans is to allow the State to fund activities necessary to take advantage of economic development opportunities which will principally benefit low and moderate income persons. ED Float Loan funds used for short-term loans will come from all Fund categories of grants. A reasonable amount of Program Income or Recaptured Funds may be used to provide a grant to administer an ED Float Loan. As ED Float Loans are repaid, the repayment of principal will be used to restore all Funds from which the monies initially came, while the interest will generally be used to increase the State's CDBG ED Fund. As is indicated above under the Section on ED Loans, the State will recognize the local government's right to retain Program Income when such income is to be applied to continue the activity from which the income was derived. The amount of funds available for the ED Float Loan program will be determined by careful monitoring of the fund flow needs of the CDBG program. Because the State recognizes that the ED Float Loan program entails some risk, each request will be analyzed on the basis of the need of grants previously funded. ED Float Loans will be made only after it has been determined, to the maximum extent possible, that the amount and term of any ED Float Loan will not commit the State's letter of credit balance to the degree that other previously-funded grants are delayed or jeopardized. ED Float Loans may come from more than one year's funds with the amount from one year being less than the minimum. Eligible applicants for ED Float Loans are all non-entitlement local governments that meet eligibility Thresholds listed previously herein this PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan.

The ED Float Loan program will be governed by the following requirements:

**Program Objective**

A primary objective of the ED Float Loan program is to expand economic opportunities, principally for persons of low and moderate income. Normally, the program will be used only to aid in the creation of new jobs and on projects where there is likely to be a substantial economic development impact. In exceptional circumstances the ED Float Loan program may be used to help retain jobs. Of the jobs to be created or retained, at least 51 percent must be occupied by or made available to low and moderate income persons. If ED Float Loans are made in order to retain jobs, the applicant must clearly demonstrate that without CDBG assistance the jobs would be lost.

**Eligible Activities**

ED Float Loans can be used to finance any necessary activity, including acquisition, site preparation, new construction, renovation, purchase of machinery and equipment, working capital, refinancing, and other CDBG-eligible activities approved by the State.

**Loan Amounts and Terms**

The minimum ED Float Loan amount shall be $1 Million, and the maximum ED Float Loan amount shall be $10 Million. These maximum and minimum loan amounts may be waived by the State when significant long-term economic benefits for low and moderate income persons are involved. The loan term will be for one year, and can be extended for one additional year. Interest earned on ED Float Loans will be treated as Program Income, and will be used for CDBG-eligible activities.

**Evaluation Criteria**

Applications for ED Float Loans will be considered on a continual basis. However, due to the unique nature of the ED Float Loan program, the State intends to fund only a limited number of ED Float Loan projects. Prior to accepting any application, the State will require a thorough review of the project with the State. ED Float Loan funding decisions will be based on the following factors:

1. Conformance with the National Objective

2. Loan security, which security shall be in the form of an irrevocable letter of credit or such other security acceptable to the State

3. Number of jobs involved

4. Private investment

5. Unemployment/community distress

6. Job diversification

7. Indirect/spin-off benefits

## **SECTION 108 LOAN GUARANTEES**

The purpose of the Section 108 Loan Guarantee program is to provide communities with an opportunity to seek loan guarantees to finance economic development activities as permitted in Title I of the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended. Guarantees must be approved by the Secretary of HUD. The applicable ceiling is $10 Million per project, with a waiver provision. No more than the HUD-established limit will be committed annually. Eligible applicants are all non-entitlement communities who meet the Thresholds listed earlier in this PY2020 One-Year Annual Action Plan, as well as those Thresholds listed below. For projects with significant economic impact, the State may use the ED Fund, Recaptured Fund, Program Income, or other Funds to grant an appropriate amount toward Section 108 Loan Guarantee payments and for debt retirement.

**Thresholds**

1. The proposed activities generally must be associated with an economic development project creating and/or retaining permanent jobs.

2. The proposed project must not involve intrastate relocation of a business, except when such relocation may have been necessitated due to inadequacies associated with the existing location and a move to a new location will result in a greater number of jobs.

3. The applicant must have a commitment from the business to create or retain jobs and make private investment as described in the application. In those instances where a business has not yet been identified, the applicant must commit to create a certain number of jobs within a specified amount of time acceptable to the State.

4. Beneficiaries of Section 108 Loan Guarantee projects must be at least 51 percent low and moderate income persons.

5. The applicant shall guarantee the required loan repayments should the participating business default.

**Evaluation Criteria**

Applications for Section 108 Loan Guarantees will be considered on a continual basis, since opportunities for economic development may arise at any time. Section 108 Loan Guarantees will be evaluated in accordance with 24 CFR Part 570, the Section 108 Final Rule, along with consideration being given to the following:

1. Section 108 dollars per permanent job;

2. Actual number of jobs to be created or retained;

3. Potential for spin-off benefits.

## **ELIGIBLE ACTIVITIES**

Eligible activities under the State’s CDBG program are all activities listed as eligible under the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended, except public service activities proposed separately or jointly with other non-service type activities will generally be available only in rare and unique situations.

ESTIMATED FUNDS FOR ACTIVITIES BENEFITING

LOW AND MODERATE INCOME PERSONS

The Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended, requires that the State furnish its citizens with "the estimated amount (of funds) proposed to be used for activities that will benefit persons of low and moderate income." The State estimates that at least 80 percent of its PY2020 CDBG funds will be used for activities that primarily benefit low and moderate income persons. The remaining 20 percent of PY2020 CDBG funds are anticipated to be used for the prevention or elimination of slums and blight (such as the Planning Fund grants), and to assist communities with imminent threats to public health and safety when no other financial resources are available.

**ALABAMA’S PLAN FOR MINIMIZING DISPLACEMENT**

**FROM USE OF CDBG FUNDS**

The Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended, requires that the State furnish citizens with its “plans for minimizing displacement of persons as a result of activities assisted with such funds and to assist persons actually displaced.” The following four elements shall serve as the State of Alabama’s “Plan for Minimizing Displacement for Programs Utilizing U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development Funds.”

1. Minimizing Displacement: The State will discourage applicants from designing programs that involve extensive displacement. Applicants should displace persons and businesses only when there is no reasonable alternative to accomplishing the purposes of their program. The State's rating system addresses the higher costs of programs which involve displacement by making more expensive solutions to problems less competitive.

2. Persons Actually Displaced: Applicants shall plan for the probability of displacement in program design by requesting sufficient funds to accommodate the costs of displacement. Grantees shall provide from CDBG, or their own resources, for the reasonable costs associated with all displacement necessary to carry out the purposes of the grantee’s program.

3. Local Plan for Grant Recipients: The State of Alabama requires that that all localities applying HUD funds through the State certify that, “The City/County will minimize displacement of persons as a result of activities with CDBG funds and will assist persons actually displaced as a result of such activities.” Further, upon funding, all recipients shall be required to keep a local Plan for Minimizing Displacement in the program files.

4. Grievance Procedure: The State will follow the grievance procedure identified in the Complaints section of the State’s Citizen Participation Plan.

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_End of PY2020 CDBG Action Plan\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

**ATTACHMENT 2**

**STATE OF ALABAMA**

**PY2020 ESG ONE-YEAR ANNUAL ACTION PLAN**

**History**

The Emergency Shelter Grant Program was first enacted under Title V of the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development’s (HUD) appropriation act for the fiscal year 1987, and was fully established by the Stewart B. McKinney Homeless Assistance Act in 1988. The Homeless Emergency Assistance and Rapid Transition to Housing (HEARTH) Act of 2009 amended the McKinney-Vento Homeless Assistance Act. The HEARTH Act included major revisions to the Emergency Shelter Grant Program, essentially changing it to the Emergency Solutions Grants (ESG) Program. This is a program that may provide assistance to all areas of the state. ESG funds are used to upgrade existing homeless facilities and domestic abuse shelters; to help meet the operating costs of such facilities; to provide essential services to both sheltered and unsheltered homeless persons; to help prevent homelessness; to re-house homeless persons; and to assist in the costs of administering Homeless Management Information System activities.

**Distribution of Funds**

The ESG Program is administered by the Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs (ADECA) and will be utilized to provide assistance to homeless persons and victims of domestic abuse as defined under the Stewart B. McKinney Homeless Assistance Act, as amended. The State will receive $2,719,098 in PY2020 ESG funds. The State will allocate funds based on the quality of applications received from local units of government and private nonprofit organizations. No portion of these funds will be set aside for specific purposes. ESG dollars must be matched on a dollar for dollar basis by subrecipients. However, the State is incorporating into this Plan the option allowed by law and regulations to forgive up to $100,000 in required match when circumstances of extreme need indicate this is appropriate. The State will consider the urgency, need, and distress of the applicant when making such decisions.

The stated allocation amount is the amount that ADECA anticipates receiving from HUD under the respective fiscal year’s federal budget. However, this amount can increase due to the award of supplemental allocation(s) or decrease as and when determined by HUD. Upon receipt of the final annual allocation amount, ADECA will adjust the distribution of funds up or down by approximately the same percentage; the exception being the distribution of “State Administration” funds which will conform to HUD’s rule. ADECA will also update the Annual Action Plan to reflect ADECA’s actual fiscal year allocation.

**Pre-Award Costs**

The State requests permission to receive reimbursement for administration costs incurred prior to the award date of the agreement between HUD and ADECA. The costs would include eligible functions performed by ADECA’s staff members during the State’s administration of the ESG Program.

**Thresholds**

No applications will be accepted under any of the following circumstances:

● The applicant owes the state or federal government money and no repayment arrangement is in place.

● Disallowed costs have resulted from an ADECA review or audit and no resolution is finalized.

● The applicant has an open ESG grant from FY2018 or an earlier year.

● The private nonprofit organization (acting as the applicant or the second-tier subrecipient) does not meet the following criteria:

● is a secular or religious organization described in section 501 (c) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986;

● is exempt from taxation under subtitle A of the Code;

● has an accounting system and a voluntary board; and

● practices nondiscrimination in the provision of assistance.

Where eligibility for the grant is subject to close-out of earlier grants, acceptable closeout documents which require no changes must have been received by ADECA by a date determined by ADECA for the grant to be considered closed out.

**Grant Ceilings**

In order to address needs throughout the State, the Program will use a grant ceiling of $200,000 for applicants that will serve a single jurisdiction. A single jurisdiction is defined as one municipality or one county serving both municipalities and unincorporated communities within that county. An applicant that will serve multiple counties will have a grant ceiling of $400,000. Demonstrated need, prior performance, capacity, and other factors may be used to determine the actual award amount. An applicant may not be listed as a second-tier subrecipient in another application. However, a second-tier subrecipient may be listed as a second-tier subrecipient in more than one application. In the event that all funds are not awarded through the one-time competitive application process, the State may negotiate with applicants to utilize all current year funds. Initiation of negotiations will be done by the State based on (1) demonstrated need; (2) prior performance; and (3) other available resources. Grant ceilings may be waived in efforts to utilize all current year funds.

**Recaptured Funds**

Recaptured funds consist of any funds returned to the State during the program year, except Program Income as defined by applicable regulations. The Director, at his or her discretion, will use an appropriate amount of recaptured funds or unutilized prior year funds to assist eligible and fundable projects from the program year in which the funds are returned. The State may negotiate with subrecipients to reallocate all recaptured funds and unutilized prior year funds.

In the event of the availability of recaptured or unutilized prior year funds, subrecipients that have not exceeded the grant ceilings will be notified first. Subrecipients will submit a written response of their interest in receiving the recaptured or unutilized prior year funds. If all funds are not awarded after the first notification, the remaining subrecipients will be allowed to submit a written response expressing their interest in receiving the recaptured or unutilized prior year funds. Grant ceilings may be waived in efforts to award all recaptured or unutilized prior year funds.

Factors to be considered when reallocating funds include: (1) estimated number of program participants to be served; (2) impact on the community if the persons are not served; (3) other extenuating or unusual circumstances which may have necessitated the additional funding, (4) prior performance of the subrecipients’ grant administration, (5) the subrecipients’ demonstrated ability to expend funds in a timely manner, and (6) the subrecipients’ ability to supply the required matching funds.

**Eligible Activities**

ESG funds may be used for the following activities allowed under the McKinney-Vento Homeless Assistance Act, as amended:

**Street Outreach:** Assistance provided must serve unsheltered homeless persons who are neither willing nor able to access housing, emergency shelter, or an appropriate health facility. The total amount that may be used for street outreach and emergency shelter expenditures combined cannot exceed the greater of:

● 60 percent of that fiscal year’s total ESG grant award **or**

● the amount of the State’s FY2010 grant funds committed to street outreach and emergency shelter activities.

Eligible costs include:

1. Engagement – Activities to locate, identify, and build relationships with unsheltered homeless persons in an effort to provide intervention, immediate support, and connections with mainstream social services, homeless assistance programs, and/or housing programs.

2. Case Management – Services include the cost of assessing service and housing needs. Case managers will arrange, coordinate, and monitor the delivery of individualized services in order to meet the needs of the program participants.

3. Emergency Health Services – Eligible costs include the direct outpatient treatment of medical conditions. Services are provided by licensed medical professionals operating in community-based settings and other places where unsheltered homeless persons reside. ESG funds may be used only if other appropriate health services are unavailable or inaccessible in the area.

4. Emergency Mental Health Services – Eligible costs include the direct outpatient treatment of mental health conditions by licensed medical professionals operating in community-based settings and other places where unsheltered homeless persons reside.

5. Transportation – Eligible costs include travel by social workers, medical professionals, outreach workers, or other service providers when the travel takes place during the provision of eligible street outreach services.

6. Services to Special Populations – Eligible costs include eligible essential services that have been tailored to address the special needs of people living with HIV/AIDS, homeless youth, and/or victims of domestic violence and related crimes/threats.

**Emergency Shelter:** The types of assistance include providing essential services to homeless individuals or families in emergency shelters, operating costs for emergency shelters, costs associated with renovating buildings to be used as emergency shelter for homeless individuals and families, and assistance required under the Uniform Relocation Assistance and Real Property Acquisition Policies Act of 1970 (URA). Staff costs related to carrying out emergency shelter activities are eligible. The total amount that may be used for street outreach and emergency shelter expenditures combined cannot exceed the greater of:

● 60 percent of that fiscal year’s total ESG grant award **or**

● the amount of the State’s FY2010 grant funds committed to street outreach and emergency shelter activities.

Eligible costs include:

1. Essential Services – Case management, child care, life skills services, employment assistance and job training, education services, legal services, transportation, substance abuse treatment services, outpatient health services, mental health services, and services for special populations.

2. Shelter Operations – Rent, facility maintenance, utilities, food, insurance, furnishings, security, equipment, fuel, and supplies necessary for the operation of the emergency shelter. Hotel or motel vouchers are eligible only when no appropriate emergency shelter is available.

3. Renovation – Costs associated with renovating buildings to be used as emergency shelter for homeless individuals and families including labor, materials, tools, and other costs including soft costs. The emergency shelter must be owned by a private nonprofit organization or a governmental entity. Types of renovation include:

a. Conversion - A change in the use of a building to an emergency shelter for the homeless, where the cost of conversion and any rehabilitation costs exceed 75 percent of the value of the building after rehabilitation. (If ESG funds are used for conversion, the facility must be used as a shelter for the homeless for at least a ten-year period.)

b. Major Rehabilitation – Rehabilitation that costs in excess of 75 percent of the value of the building before rehabilitation. (Where ESG funds are used for this purpose, the building must be used as a homeless shelter for at least a ten-year period.)

c. Other Renovation – Rehabilitation that involves costs of 75 percent or less of the value of the building before rehabilitation. (Where ESG funds are used for this purpose, the building must be used as a homeless shelter for at least a three-year period.)

Value of the building means the monetary value assigned to a building by an independent real estate appraiser, or as otherwise reasonably established by the subrecipient or the second-tier subrecipient.

4. Assistance Required under URA – Costs of providing URA assistance, including relocation payments and other assistance to persons displaced by a project assisted with ESG funds.

**Homelessness Prevention:** Assistance may be provided to individuals and families who meet HUD’s definition of at risk or at imminent risk of homelessness. Individuals and families must have an income below 30% of the Area Median Income. Staff salaries related to service provision are eligible.

Eligible costs include:

1. Rental Assistance – Assistance may be short- or medium-term. Short- term assistance may be provided for up to 3 months. Medium-term assistance may be provided for 4 to 24 months. Assistance may be provided during any 3-year period, including a one-time payment for up to 6 months of the tenant’s portion of rental arrears.

2. Housing Relocation and Stabilization Services – Consists of two types of assistance: financial assistance and services.

a. Financial Assistance – ESG funds may be used to pay utility companies, housing owners, and other third parties for the following types of costs: rental application fees, security deposits, last month’s rent, utility deposits, utility payments, and moving costs.

b. Services – ESG funds may be used to pay the costs of providing the following services:

1. Housing Search and Placement – Activities or services necessary to assist program participants in locating, obtaining, and retaining suitable permanent housing.

2. Housing Stability Case Management – Services necessary to assess, arrange, coordinate, and monitor the delivery of individualized services to facilitate housing stability.

3. Mediation – Mediation between the program participant and the owner or person(s) with whom the program participant currently resides to prevent the program participant from losing permanent housing in which they currently reside.

4. Legal Services – Services necessary to resolve a legal problem that prohibits the program participant from obtaining or maintaining permanent housing.

5. Credit Repair – Services necessary to assist program participants with critical skills related to household budgeting, money management, accessing a free personal credit report, and resolving personal credit problems.

**Rapid Re-Housing:** Assistance may be provided to individuals and families who meet HUD’s definition of being literally homeless. Staff salaries related to service provision are eligible.

Eligible costs are the same as those for Homelessness Prevention.

**Homeless Management Information System (HMIS):** HMIS is a statutory requirement of the HEARTH Act. Victim service providers cannot participate in HMIS. Legal services organizations may choose not to participate in HMIS. Providers that do not participate in HMIS must use a comparable database that produces unduplicated reports.

Eligible costs include purchasing or leasing equipment or computer hardware; purchasing software licenses; obtaining technical support; leasing office space; overhead charges such as electricity, phone, water, gas, and high-speed data transmission necessary to operate the HMIS; salaries necessary to operate the HMIS; travel to attend HUD-sponsored and HUD-approved training on HMIS and programs authorized by Title IV of the McKinney-Vento Homeless Assistance Act; travel costs to conduct intake; and paying participation fees charged by the HMIS Lead Agency designated by the Continuum of Care to (CoC) operate the area’s HMIS.

**Administration:** Administration includes the activities necessary to administer the grant in compliance with program objectives and regulations.

Eligible administrative costs include staff to operate the program, preparation of progress reports, audits, and monitoring of subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients. This does not include staff and overhead costs directly related to carrying out other ESG eligible activities. No more than 7.5 percent of the State’s grant may be spent for administrative costs.

**Obstacles to Addressing Underserved Needs**

Various obstacles to addressing underserved community needs exist across the State. In the rural counties, transportation is a major issue. Nonexistent public transportation limits access to mainstream resources. Dwindling funding for mainstream resources at various levels of government further negatively impact the needs of persons experiencing homelessness. The shortage of affordable permanent housing presents another obstacle. Job loss, unemployment, and rising healthcare are also obstacles.

**Proposed Activities**

The 2019 point-in-time surveys for the State of Alabama documented 3,261 homeless persons. Of those, 1,191 were unsheltered and 2,070 were sheltered in emergency shelters, transitional shelters, or safe havens. Because these numbers indicate needs for both sheltered and unsheltered homeless persons, the State has identified additional housing resources and case management services as priority needs in its Consolidated Plan. In an effort to address these needs, the State has chosen to allow applicants to request funding for all eligible activities.

For homeless assistance activities (emergency shelter and street outreach), the objective is to create a suitable living environment. The outcome is availability/accessibility.

For homelessness prevention and rapid re-housing activities, the objective is to provide decent affordable housing. The outcome is affordability.

**Application Process**

The application submission date for ESG funds is July 10, 2020 at 12:00 noon. Applicants are limited to local units of government and private nonprofit organizations. The State may exercise discretion to fund requests fully or partially, if so warranted, to maximize impact on the State’s homeless and other ESG-eligible clientele. The State may conduct site visits to potential subrecipients. The site visits may influence funding decisions. Funds will be awarded competitively based on the factors reviewed below.

1. Identification of Homeless Assistance Needs: 20 Points

Applicants will identify the homeless assistance needs they propose to address for their service area including the needs of other eligible clientele such as victims of domestic violence. Applicants should specifically address the needs of the unsheltered homeless persons in their service area. They should use quantifiable data, specific to their service area, to the maximum extent possible. Data should include the number of individuals and families actually served during the last calendar year.

2. Applicant’s Strategy to Address Homeless Problems: 20 Points

Applicants will describe their strategy for addressing homeless problems. They will provide specific data quantifying the types of assistance or services provided to homeless individuals and families or those persons at risk of homelessness during the last calendar year**.** Applicants will estimate the number of participants they propose to assist in relation to the types of assistance to be provided. They should explain their strategy for targeting funds to the neediest persons or to the geographic or functional areas where funds may have the greatest impact.

3. Capacity and Coordination: 20 Points

Applicants will describe their federal grant management and administrative capacity, especially that of all second-tier subrecipients, if any. Provide specific details relating to direct or related experience with service provision to homeless individuals and families or those at-risk of homelessness. Applicants will provide their plan to coordinate and integrate ESG-funded activities with other programs targeted to serving homeless persons and with mainstream resources for which program participants may be eligible.

4. Participation in a Continuum of Care: 20 Points

The applicant will demonstrate a thorough understanding of the “continuum of care” concept and explain how the services provided by it or its second-tier subrecipients are in line with this concept. This will include information concerning membership in an existing Continuum of Care Homeless Coalition. Explain the levels of participation for the applicant and that of the second-tier subrecipients regarding continuum initiatives, activities, and programs. The applicant will provide details regarding the strategies of the particular continuum for serving the homeless. The applicant will provide information regarding the agencies’ utilization of the continuum’s coordinated assessment system.

5. Match: 10 Points

Points will be given based on the clarity of proposed match. Match (in-kind or cash) must be explained as to how its use relates to the activities allowed under the McKinney-Vento Homeless Assistance Act, as amended. Match must be verified to include resolutions and letters detailing sources of funds. If match comes from the city or the county, then the source of funds (general fund) must be identified. Letters from banks, organizations, or donors specifying donated items will be needed. Volunteer hours and fundraising efforts will need to be discussed in enough detail to establish validity. The service area or activities for which volunteer hours will be used must be clearly indicated.

6. Budget: 10 Points

The budget narrativemust consist of a thorough explanation of activities involved with the request. Each budget category (Administration, Street Outreach, Emergency Shelter, Homelessness Prevention, Rapid Re-Housing, and HMIS) must give a detailed description of costs. The applicant’s budget must be the aggregate of the second-tier subrecipients’ budgets. In addition to the budget forms, each agency for which funds are requested should submit its annual budget that shows the source and amount of other funds received.

TOTAL POINTS AVAILABLE: 100 Points

**Process for Making Sub-awards**

Applications should provide the applicants’ strategies to provide emergency shelter, street outreach, homelessness prevention, and rapid re-housing assistance. Project reviews will include the following criteria:

● demonstrated need for assistance in the service area;

● plan to provide services to the target population;

● capacity to carry out program requirements;

● activities to be performed; and

● coordination with local agencies, including the CoC, that serve similar target populations.

If necessary, the State may request additional information to assist with reviews.

**Tie Breaker**

In the event of tied scores where funding is not available to all applicants, ADECA’s Director will exercise discretion in funding requests with the most impact. The Director may also exercise discretion in adjusting funding awards to serve needs in a greater number of communities without significantly reducing the effectiveness of proposed programs.

**Monitoring Plan**

ADECA staff will monitor each ESG grant on-site at least once prior to project close-out. Areas reviewed for compliance include adherence to the Program’s national objective and eligibility requirements, progress and timeliness, citizen participation, environmental, shelter standards, housing habitability standards, rent reasonableness, affirmative outreach, fair housing, equal employment opportunity, procurement, and financial management.

After each monitoring visit, written correspondence will be sent to the subrecipient describing the results of the review in sufficient detail to clearly describe the areas that were covered and the basis for the conclusions. Monitoring determinations range from “acceptable” to “finding” with appropriate corrective measures imposed. Corrective measures may include certifications that inadequacies will be resolved, documentary evidence that corrective actions have been instituted, or reimbursement of disallowed costs.

If the subrecipient has not responded within 30 days after the date of ADECA’s letter, ADECA staff will work with the subrecipient through phone calls, e-mails, or written correspondence to obtain the requested information. No grant can be closed until all monitoring findings have been satisfactorily resolved.

ADECA maintains an “ESG Projects Schedule” spreadsheet which is used as a tracking system to ensure each ESG grant is monitored at least once prior to close-out. Monitoring visits will be scheduled at the time when at least 40 percent of the funds have been drawn. This spreadsheet is also used to track monitoring findings, receipt of the requested responses, and the date of project close-out.

ADECA retains the option to schedule additional monitoring visits as may be necessitated by problems identified in the monitoring visit or when grant conditions demonstrate a need for additional ADECA review. Further, ADECA may also incorporate additional monitoring and review techniques not listed here in order to ensure program compliance.

**Consultation with Continuums of Care**

The State and the CoCs in its jurisdiction mutually agreed to maintain the following outcomes developed in 2012 for the ESG Program.

1. Determining how to allocate ESG funds for eligible activities:

a. Membership in a CoC – Agencies interested in applying for ESG funding must be active, participating members of the local CoC.

b. Service Provision – Services provided by those agencies must meet an established goal of the local CoC.

c. Capacity – Those agencies must have demonstrated their capacity to carryout ESG or similar program activities.

d. Collaboration - Those agencies must collaborate with local agencies that serve similar target populations.

e. Coordination - Those agencies must coordinate with other agencies that provide mainstream resources to similar target populations.

2. Developing the Performance Standards for activities funded under ESG:

a. Agencies funded with ESG funds must utilize written intake forms that clearly document eligibility for ESG assistance and homeless status at program entry and program exit.

b. Funded agencies must report client data in HMIS unless the agency is a victim service provider or legal service provider. In such cases, the funded agencies must report client data in a comparable database.

c. Funded agencies must set measurable targets to be accomplished throughout the life of the program.

d. Funded agencies and their respective CoC will periodically monitor program progress of all ESG-funded activities to document:

1. impact of ESG-funded projects;  
 2. number of persons served by ESG-funded projects; and

3. number of program participants obtaining mainstream benefits such as Temporary Assistance to Needy Families, Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Programs, VA Health and Pension Benefits, Supplemental Security Income/Social Security Disability Insurance, and Medicaid.

3. Developing funding, policies, and procedures for the operation and administration of the HMIS:

*PromisSE,* a web-based data management system, serves as a multi- implementation of HMIS. Every continuum in the state, with the exception of the Homeless Care Council of Northwest Alabama, utilizes *PromisSE*. *PromisSE* is operated under a Steering Committee which consists of members of each continuum across the states of Alabama and Florida. *PromisSE* has established policies and procedures. Funding for HMIS and related activities and costs will be capped at 5 percent of the grant award to individual subrecipients.

**Written Standards for Provision of ESG Assistance**

Because the needs of program participants and their access to available assistance vary across the State, the State will require its subrecipients to establish and implement their own written program standards. Program standards must not be designed to discriminate against any program participant. Program standards must be applied consistently to every program participant. At a minimum, program standards must include the following:

1. Policies and procedures for evaluating individuals’ and families’ eligibility for ESG assistance.

2. Policies and procedures for coordination among homelessness prevention and rapid re-housing assistance providers, emergency shelter providers, essential service providers, other homeless assistance providers, and mainstream service and housing providers.

3. Policies and procedures for determining and prioritizing which eligible individuals and families will receive homelessness prevention assistance and which eligible individuals and families will receive rapid re-housing assistance.

4. Standards for determining the length of time a particular program participant will be provided with rental assistance and if and how the amount of that assistance will be adjusted over time.

5. Standards for determining the share of rent and utilities’ costs that each program participant must pay, if any, while receiving homelessness prevention or rapid re-housing assistance.

6. Standards for determining the type, amount, and duration of housing stabilization and/or relocation services to provide a program participant. Include the limits, if any, on the homelessness prevention or rapid re-housing assistance that each program participant may receive (maximum amount of assistance, maximum number of months, or maximum number of times the program participants may receive assistance).

7. Standards for targeting and providing essential services related to street outreach activities. Include the limits, if any, on the street outreach assistance that each program participant may receive (maximum amount of assistance, maximum number of months, or maximum number of times the program participants may receive assistance).

8. Policies and procedures for admission, diversion, referral, and discharge by emergency sheltersassisted under ESG, including standards regarding length of stay, if any, and safeguards to meet the safety and shelter needs of special populations and individuals and families who have the highest barriers to housing and are likely to be homeless the longest. Special populations include victims of domestic violence, dating violence, sexual assault, and stalking.

9. Policies and procedures for assessing, prioritizing, and reassessing individuals’ and families’ needsfor essential services related to emergency shelter.

10. Procedures to guarantee that reasonable steps are taken to ensure meaningful access to program activities for persons of limited English proficiency.

11. Standards for terminating assistance. Include requirements of a formal process to terminate assistance. At a minimum, the process should contain:

● a written notice to the participant stating the reason for termination of assistance;

● a review of the decision, where the participant is given the opportunity to present written or oral objections; and

● prompt written notice of the final decision to the participant.

**Performance Standards**

Funded agencies and their respective CoC will periodically monitor Program progress of all ESG-funded activities to document:

● impact of ESG-funded projects;

● number of persons served by ESG-funded projects; and

● number of program participants obtaining mainstream benefits such as Temporary Assistance to Needy Families, Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Programs, VA Health and Pension Benefits, Supplemental Security Income/Social Security Disability Insurance, and Medicaid.

**Outcome Measures**

Outcome measures will be determined by performance indicators. The State chose not to develop performance indicators because its ESG Program will be implemented in different geographic areas with various needs, social services programs, and degrees of access to services. The subrecipients will develop performance indicators that best depict program accomplishments for their local areas. Performance indicators specific to geographic areas will be evaluated to determine Program outcomes.

**Centralized or Coordinated Assessment**

Each CoC has an established centralized or coordinated assessment system for its service area. Implementation of the systems varies by continuum. All ESG-funded projects utilize the coordinated assessment system developed by the local CoC.

**Requirements for recipients who plan to use the risk factor under paragraph (1) (iii) (G) of the “at risk of homelessness” definition**

If the recipient plans to serve persons “at risk of homelessness”, based on the risk factor “otherwise lives in housing that has characteristics associated with instability and increased risk of homelessness” describe specific characteristics associated with instability and increased risk of homelessness.

The State accepts the following conditions to be indicative of housing instability and increased risk of homelessness:

1. documented mental health conditions that limit or prohibit a person’s ability to work;

2. documented physical health conditions that limit or prohibit a person’s ability to work;

3. documented substance abuse that limits or prohibits a person’s ability to work;

4. person has a criminal background; or

5. occurrences of domestic violence or abuse.

**One-year goals and specific action steps for reducing and ending homelessness through:**

*Reaching out**to homeless persons (especially unsheltered persons) and assessing their individual needs*

The point-in-time counts for 2019 showed that there were 1,191 unsheltered homeless persons in Alabama. The State’s goals are to decrease the number of unsheltered homeless persons and to increase the provision of services to them. In an effort to reach out to the unsheltered homeless persons and address their needs, the following action steps will be undertaken.

1. The ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will work more closely with the CoC groups throughout the state to identify the unsheltered homeless persons in their service areas and determine their needs.

2. In addition to their established programs, the ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will target unsheltered homeless persons in an effort to provide shelter and services to them.

3. The ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will ensure that their case managers inform the unsheltered homeless of services available to them and coordinate with those service providers in an effort to facilitate the provision of those services.

*Addressing the emergency shelter and transitional housing needs of homeless persons*

The point-in-time counts for 2019 showed that there were 2,070 homeless persons in emergency shelter and transitional housing in Alabama. The State’s goals are to decrease the number of sheltered homeless persons and to increase the provision of services to them. In a continued effort to provide services to the sheltered homeless persons and address their needs, the following action steps will be undertaken.

1. The ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will work more closely with mainstream service providers throughout the state to link the sheltered homeless persons in their service areas to the appropriate services.

2. The ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will work more closely with housing agencies to determine availability for those sheltered homeless persons exiting the system.

*Helping homeless persons (especially chronically homeless individuals and families, families with children, veterans and their families, and unaccompanied youth) make the transition to permanent housing and independent living, including shortening the period of time that individuals and families experience homelessness, facilitating access for homeless individuals and families to affordable housing units, and preventing individuals and families who were recently homeless from becoming homeless again.*

The State’s goals are to shorten the length of time any homeless person remains homeless, facilitate access to affordable housing units, and prevent reoccurrences of homelessness. However, according to the National Low Income Housing Coalition (the Coalition), Alabama lacks over 95,000 available and affordable homes for its low-to-moderate income residents. According to the Coalition, a person must earn $14.92 per hour to be able to afford a basic two-bedroom apartment. This shortage creates a huge obstacle to obtaining these goals. However, case managers working with ESG funds will continue to seek supplemental assistance for their clients by coordinating with mainstream service providers.

*Helping low-income individuals and families avoid becoming homeless, especially extremely low-income individuals and families who are: Being discharged from publicly funded institutions and systems of care, such as healthcare facilities, mental health facilities, foster care and other youth facilities, and corrections programs and institutions.*

The State’s goal is to increase awareness of permanent housing, emergency shelter, and transitional housing availability. In order to accomplish this goal, the ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will inform those publicly funded institutions of the available housing options in their service area. This information would then be made available to those persons being discharged. The ESG subrecipients and second-tier subrecipients will also work more closely with mainstream agencies serving individuals and families that are at risk for homelessness in an effort to inform them of available permanent housing, emergency shelter, and transitional housing availability.

*Receiving assistance from public and private agencies**that address housing, health, social services, employment, education, or youth needs.*

The State’s goal is that ESG subrecipients’ and second-tier subrecipients’ case managers will become more knowledgeable about the types of public and private assistance that address housing, health, social services, employment, education, and youth needs. To accomplish this goal, case managers will work more closely with mainstream service providers and private agencies which address these needs. The case managers will provide this information to their clients and assist them in obtaining other eligible assistance.

*The jurisdiction must specify the activities that it plans to undertake during the next year to* ***address the housing and supportive service needs*** *identified in accordance with §91.215(e) with respect to* ***persons who are not homeless but have other special needs.***

The Alabama Housing Finance Authority (AHFA), as the administrator of the HOME Program, provides opportunities for developer applicants to construct housing for some persons who are not homeless but may have other special needs. While AHFA does not specify what may be needed or desired in certain markets, they generally approve high quantities of housing for the elderly. Units for other persons with special needs are encouraged but not mandatory. HOME funds are not used for tenant-based rental assistance.

Information specific to the needs of non-homeless persons who may require supportive services or housing assistance is currently not reported to the State. However, to address these needs, the following steps will be taken. Where applicable, the CoC groups in the State will work towards expanding their membership to include agencies that provide services to the following persons who are non-homeless: elderly, persons with HIV/AIDS, persons with disabilities, persons with alcohol or other drug addictions, and public housing residents.

At a minimum, each continuum will coordinate with these agencies in its service area regarding the supportive services and housing needs of these persons. The continuums will summarize and prioritize these needs. Once this information is available, the continuums, service providers, and other interested agencies can begin to plan activities and coordinate efforts to address these needs.

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_End of PY2020 ESG Action Plan\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

**ATTACHMENT 3**

**STATE OF ALABAMA**

**HOUSING OPPORTUNITIES FOR PERSONS WITH AIDS (HOPWA) PROGRAM**

**PY2020 ONE-YEAR ANNUAL ACTION PLAN**

**Introduction**

HIV/AIDS represents a significant public health issue in the United States with an estimated 1.1 million individuals currently living with the virus (CDC, 2019). There were 38,739 new cases of HIV diagnosed in the U.S. in 2017 with 52% (or 19,968) of all new diagnoses being made in the southern region (CDC, 2018). In the same year there were 13,299 individuals living with HIV in Alabama and 656 individuals newly diagnosed (ADPH, 2019). Approximately 44% of Alabamians living with HIV-positive have progressed to Stage 3 (AIDS) disease and the health department estimates that there may be as many as 2,777 undocumented cases of HIV infection in the state (ADPH, 2017). The highest number of new HIV cases in Alabama are found in the urban counties of Jefferson, Mobile, Montgomery, Madison, and Tuscaloosa, but a disproportionately high percentage of new HIV cases are being diagnosed in rural parts of the state (ADPH, 2017).

HIV/AIDS disproportionately affects African Americans, men who have sex with men (MSM), and young adults. In 2017 African Americans made up only 13% of the U.S. population but represented 42% of new HIV diagnoses nationally (CDC, 2019). The picture in Alabama is similar. African Americans comprise 27% of the state’s population but account for 64% of all HIV-positive individuals (ADPH, 2017). African-American males represent 52% of all newly diagnosed HIV cases in Alabama, and the HIV incidence rate for African-Americans was nearly six times that of Caucasians (ADPH, 2017). According to the CDC, 66% of all new HIV diagnoses in 2017 were among the MSM population with male-to-male sexual contact being the most common form of HIV transmission (CDC, 2019). Male-to-male sexual contact accounted for 68% of all new HIV transmission in Alabama in 2017 (ADPH). Young adults between the ages of twenty and twenty-nine account for 44% of Alabama’s new HIV infections each year, which represents a downward shift in age at diagnosis across the state since 2008 (ADPH, 2017). Young adult men of color represented the most affected sub-population with regards to HIV, and there has been a 12% increase in the rates of HIV among gay and bisexual Hispanic men in recent years (CDC, 2019).

There is a significant relationship between HIV and poverty in the United States. Communities with large income gaps and high rates of psychosocial disadvantage among minority populations experience disproportionately high rates of HIV infections (Pellowski et al, 2014). Improving HIV-related health disparities requires communities and health providers to address the social and structural barriers to health and healthcare (Pellowski et al, 2014). Access to stable, affordable housing for individuals living with HIV/AIDS and their families is one such structural barrier that has been shown, when addressed, to improve individual HIV health outcomes and to reduce the rates of transmission within the community (Aidala et al, 2016).

The Housing Opportunities for Persons with AIDS (HOPWA) Program is an important component of the safety network for low-income, HIV-positive Americans. Stable housing for People Living with HIV (PLWH) has been linked with improved HIV-related clinical markers, increased rates of antiretroviral therapy adherence, and longer life-expectancy (Aidala et al, 2016). Stable housing is also associated with higher rates of HIV primary care utilization and with lower rates of HIV-related emergency department visits and inpatient admissions (Aidala et al, 2016). Finally, improved housing circumstances for HIV-positive individuals have been shown to reduce HIV risk behaviors (including sexual and drug-related behaviors) and to reduce the likelihood of forward transmission of the virus (Aidala et al, 2016).

In 2015 AIDS Alabama coordinated a statewide needs assessment of those persons living with HIV in the state. Interviews were completed with four hundred ninety-eight HIV-positive individuals across the state as part of the needs assessment, and 10% of individuals were found to have no source of income. Additionally, 52% of respondents reported that their primary source of income was from SSI, and 36% of respondents received food benefits. Of the individuals interviewed, 21% reported experiencing some degree of housing insecurity within the previous six months and 12% reported moving three or more times in the previous three years. At the time of this needs assessment, African-American males and females were at an increased risk for housing instability, and 20% of respondents had experienced problems with housing. These findings demonstrate widespread economic disadvantage among the HIV-positive population in Alabama and underscore the need for HOPWA services across the state.

**HOPWA Service Coordination**

AIDS Alabama facilitates the Alabama HOPWA Program through a partnership with the member organizations that make up the AIDS Service Organization Network of Alabama (ASONA). There are currently nine members of ASONA located in regional hubs throughout the state. This partnership allows for the extension of HOPWA service to all regions of the state and to individuals living in each of the state’s 67 counties. Each of the nine ASONA member organizations participates in the statewide needs assessments (which includes focus groups and surveys conducted statewide), compiles programmatic data, and participates in developing the protocols used to administer HOPWA funds. AIDS Alabama will only make changes to the HOPWA rental assistance program after receiving input from all partnership organizations, providing at minimum a 30-day notice of change to each agency and ensuring that all changes are HUD compliant.

Below is a list of the ASONA membership agencies providing HOPWA services throughout Alabama:

* AIDS Alabama, Inc.-Birmingham, AL
* AIDS Alabama South-Mobile, AL
* Birmingham AIDS Outreach-Birmingham, AL
* Five Horizons Health Center-Tuscaloosa,
* Health Services Center-Anniston, AL
* Medical Advocacy and Outreach-Montgomery, AL
* Selma AIDS Information and Referral-Selma, AL
* Thrive Alabama, Inc.-Huntsville, AL
* Unity Wellness Center-Auburn, AL

**Summary of Client Services**

AIDS Alabama and the other ASONA membership agencies provide the following housing related services to HIV-positive individuals and their families across Alabama:

**I. Rental Assistance**

AIDS Alabama and its partner organizations facilitate three rental assistance programs across the state for the purpose of assisting clients to achieve and maintain stable housing. Descriptions of each of the programs follow:

a) **Short-Term Rent, Mortgage, and Utility Assistance (STRMU)** provides assistance to households facing a crisis or housing emergency that could result in displacement from their current housing situation or that could result in homelessness. In order to receive STRMU assistance, qualified individuals must work with a case manager to develop a housing plan designed to increase self-sufficiency and to avoid homelessness.

b) **Tenant-Based Rental Assistance (TBRA)** provides ongoing financial assistance paid to a tenant’s landlord to cover the difference between fair market rents and what the tenant can afford to pay. Tenants find their own units and may continue receiving the rental assistance as long as their income remains below the qualifying income standard and other eligibility criteria are met. In order to receive TBRA assistance, the individual must have a long-term housing plan to pursue Section 8 or other permanent, mainstream housing options.

c) **Project-Based Rental Assistance (PBRA**) offers low-income individuals with HIV/AIDS the opportunity to occupy housing units that have been developed and maintained specifically to meet the growing need for low-income units for this population.

**II. Short Term/Emergency Housing**

1. AIDS Alabama operates an emergency shelter for individuals living with HIV who are receiving substance abuse treatment through the Living in Balance Chemical Addiction Program.
2. AIDS Alabama is in the process of purchasing land adjacent to our Ensley, AL Campus with the potential goal of increasing our Short Term/Emergency Housing options for individuals living with HIV.

**III. Living in Balance Chemical Addiction Program (LIBCAP)**

AIDS Alabama operates the LIBCAP to provide treatment and recovery services to adults who are HIV-positive and who have a chemical addiction problem. LIBCAP operates as an Intensive Outpatient Program (IOP) and accepts referrals for individuals living across Alabama.

**IV. Permanent Housing**

Permanent housing is available to HIV-positive individuals throughout Alabama and includes the following:

a) **Agape House and Agape II** offer permanent, apartment complex living in Birmingham for persons with HIV/AIDS. There are 25 one-bedroom units, three two-bedroom units, and two three-bedroom units in these two complexes.

b) **Magnolia Place** is located in Mobile and offers 14 two-bedroom units and a one-bedroom unit.

c) **The Mustard Seed** triplex offers three one-bedroom units in Birmingham.

d) **Alabama Rural AIDS Project (ARAP)** is a permanent supportive housing program that provides 13 units of housing in rural areas of the state through the use of TBRA vouchers. An additional house in Dadeville is also used for the project.

e) **The Le Project** offers eleven master leasing units to homeless and chronically homeless, HIV-positive individuals and families. While a participant of the Le Project, consumers are required to participate in ongoing, intensive case management, including the development of a housing case plan, coordination of mainstream services, and regular home visits.

f) **The Rapid Re-Housing and Ascension Project** offers rapid re-housing services to homeless clientele. Though the program is not limited to HIV-positive individuals, the program continues to primarily serve this population.

g) **The Transclusive Project** offers permanent supportive housing to trans-identified, chronically homeless clientele. Though the program is not limited to HIV-positive individuals, the program continues to serve this population almost exclusively.

h) AIDS Alabama is in the process of purchasing land adjacent to our Ensley, AL Campus with the potential goal of increasing our permanent housing options for individuals living with HIV.

**V. Service Enriched Housing**

Service Enriched Housing is available to HIV-positive individuals from across the state who meet the program criteria. These programs include:

a) **JASPER House** is located in Birmingham, AL, and offers 14 beds in a single room occupancy model for persons who are unable to live independently due to their dual HIV and mental illness diagnoses. All occupants are low-income. The program is funded through HUD as a HOPWA Competitive grant and is certified as an Adult Residential Care facility by the Alabama Department of Mental Health.

**HOPWA Funding and Resource Allocation**

The HUD PY2020 HOPWA Fund allocation to the State of Alabama is $2,514,357. Given the preceding statistics and needs represented, AIDS Alabama will use the PY2020 HOPWA funds for the following activities in support of the client programs outlined above:

1. Short Term Rental Mortgage and Utility Assistance

2. Tenant Based Rental Assistance

3. Facility Based Housing Subsidy - Permanent Housing

4. Facility Based Housing Subsidy - Transitional/Short Term Facilities

5. Supportive Services (including case management, support staff, housing outreach, and transportation)

6. Resource Identification

7. Housing Information

8. Technical Assistance

9. Administration.

**Each of these programs is defined in more detail below:**

**1. Short Term Rental Mortgage and Utility (STRMU) Assistance:**

Goal #1: To support a statewide Short Term Rental Mortgage and Utility (STRMU) assistance program through qualified AIDS Service Organizations.

Objective 1: Provide 50 households with emergency Short-Term Rent/Mortgage and Utility (STRMU) assistance between April 1, 2020 and March 31, 2021.

Outcome: At least 35 households will maintain stable housing and avoid homelessness because of temporary emergency situations.

Outcome: The network of AIDS Service Organizations that has formed will be maintained, ensuring any eligible Alabama resident access to HOPWA assistance.

AIDS Alabama and its ASONA partner agencies will use $111,612 to fund Short-Term Rental Mortgage Utility (STRMU) assistance on an as-needed basis across the state. Individuals will access this program by visiting AIDS Alabama or one of the eight partnering AIDS Service Organizations to complete an application with a HOPWA-certified staff member.

**2. Tenant Based Rental Assistance (TBRA):**

Goal #2: To support a statewide Tenant Based Rental Assistance (TBRA) program through qualified AIDS Service Organizations.

Objective 1: Provide 100 households with long-term, Tenant-Based Rental Assistance (TBRA) between April 1, 2020 and March 31, 2021.

Outcome: At least 100 households will be assisted so that consumers can remain in affordable, leased housing and experience housing stability.

Outcome: The network of AIDS Service Organizations that has formed will be maintained, ensuring any eligible Alabama resident access to HOPWA assistance.

AIDS Alabama will use $500,000 to fund Tenant-Based Rental Assistance (TBRA) on an as-needed basis to individuals across the state. Individuals will access this program by visiting AIDS Alabama or one of the eight partnering AIDS Service Organizations to complete an application with a HOPWA-certified staff member.

**3. Facility Based Housing Subsidy Permanent Housing:**

Goal #3: Support permanent housing through facility based housing subsidy.

Objective: AIDS Alabama will use $600,000 to subsidize the cost of permanent housing units between April 1, 2020 and March 31, 2021, serving a potential 100 PLWH and their families statewide. These funds cover furnishings, utility supplements, property management expenditures (lawn care, basic maintenance, and repair), security services, and support to ensure appropriate upkeep for all HIV-specific, permanent housing in the state as described in the previous section.

Outcome: All current residents in the various AIDS Alabama permanent housing programs will enjoy safe, secure, and stable housing.

**4. Facility Based Housing Subsidy Transitional/Short Term Housing:**

Goal #4: Support transitional/short term housing through facility based housing subsidy.

Objective: AIDS Alabama will use $125,000 to subsidize the cost of the transitional units between April 1, 2020 and March 31, 2021, serving a potential 80 PLWH and their families statewide. These funds cover furnishings, utility supplements, property management expenditures (lawn care, basic maintenance, and repair), security services, and support to ensure appropriate upkeep for all HIV-specific, transitional/short term housing in the state as described in the previous section.

Outcome: All current residents in the various AIDS Alabama facility based and short term housing will enjoy safe, secure, and stable housing.

**5. Supportive Services:**

Goal #5: Provide existing housing programs in the state with supportive services.

Objective 1: Provide 20,000 legs of transportation to social service and medical appointments between April 1, 2020 and March 31, 2021.

Outcome: Transportation to mainstream support services promotes healthier and more socially connected consumers who can live independently and remain in stable housing.

Objective 2: Provide case management and support services to 4,000 consumers statewide between April 1, 2020 and March 31, 2021.

Outcome: Consumers will be linked to mainstream resources that allow them to remain in stable housing and to live independently.

AIDS Alabama will use $806,309 to support housing programs in the state. This support will include supportive services such as transportation, case management, first month’s rent and deposit (if available), and housing outreach. AIDS Alabama will provide these services in the Birmingham Metropolitan Area and to the areas in their Public Health area. The eight ASONA partner organizations will provide these services in the other regions of the state.

**6. Resource Identification:**

Goal #6: Support resource identification efforts.

Objective 1: AIDS Alabama will spend $90,000 between April 1, 2020, and March 31, 2021, to support collaboration among housing and HIV-positive service partners across the state in order to identify low-income housing and housing development efforts.

Specific actions include:

a) Attend 100% of the appropriate HIV/AIDS housing and homelessness conferences.

b) Support the cost of meetings to foster collaborations that will expand affordable housing for low-income, HIV-positive consumers within the state housing organizations (e.g. the Low Income Housing Coalition of Alabama, Alabama Rural Coalition on Homelessness, and Alabama Poverty Project).

c) Conduct a statewide needs assessment that mirrors the state’s HIV-positive population to prioritize the needs of Alabama’s HIV-positive residents.

Outcome: AIDS Alabama staff members and contractors will be equipped to provide identification of low-income housing and housing development options with appropriate support services in the state for individuals and families living with HIV disease.

**7. Housing Information:**

Goal #7: Support ongoing housing information dissemination efforts across the state.

Objective: AIDS Alabama will use $25,000 to provide 2,500 individuals with HIV/AIDS housing information in a variety of venues, including: health fairs, trade day events, HIV-awareness events, churches, non-traditional medical clinics, community clubs, shelters, substance abuse programs, beauty shops, jails, prisons, schools, and through other community service providers statewide between April 1, 2020 and March 31, 2021.

Outcome: HIV-positive individuals in counties throughout the state will know how to find stable and affordable housing resources.

**8. Technical Assistance:**

Goal #8: Provide technical assistance and training around housing programs and development in Alabama.

Objective: AIDS Alabama will use $5,000 to provide/receive at least two consultations and technical assistance sessions to/for ASONA member agencies who are engaged in specific, qualified projects between April 1, 2020 and March 31, 2021.

Outcome: Two consultations related to housing development programming will be provided to ASONA members to encourage and promote the development of additional housing services for HIV-positive individuals across the state.

**9. Administration:**

The fee for administration of the HOPWA program will be $251,436 (10% per regulations). The state service agency (ADECA) will receive $75,431 (3%) as the grantee, and the project sponsor (AIDS Alabama) will receive $176,005 (7%).

AIDS Alabama will draw on its committed sources of leverage in order to increase the capacity of the HOWPA program. Leveraged dollars come from Medicaid Targeted Case Management revenue, Ryan White case management billing, private foundation grants, other HUD grants, tenant rent payments, collaborations with the University of Alabama at Birmingham, and program income. These funding sources allow AIDS Alabama to stretch limited fiscal resources while continuing to provide quality supportive housing services to HIV-positive individuals across Alabama.

**Proposed PY 2020 HOPWA State Budget**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Short Term Rental Mortgage and Utility (STRMU) Assistance** | $111,612 |
| **Tenant Based Rental Assistance (TBRA)** | $500,000 |
| **Facility Based Housing Subsidy Permanent Housing** | $600,000 |
| **Facility Based Housing Subsidy Transitional/Short Term Housing** | $125,000 |
| **Resource Identification** | $90,000 |
| **Supportive Services** | $806,309 |
| **Housing Information** | $25,000 |
| **Technical Assistance** | $5,000 |
| **Project Sponsor Administration** (7% AIDS Alabama) | $176,005 |
| **Grantee Administration** (3% ADECA) | $75,431 |
| **TOTAL** | **$2,514,357** |

**Pre-Award Costs**

* The State requests permission to receive reimbursement for Short Term Rental Mortgage and Utility (STRMU) assistance costs incurred after the end of last year’s contract and prior to the executed award date of the agreement between the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development and ADECA.  The costs would include eligible expenditures by both the grantee, ADECA, and project sponsor, AIDS Alabama, during the continuation of the HOPWA program.
* The State requests permission to receive reimbursement for Tenant Based Rental Assistance (TBRA) costs incurred after the end of last year’s contract and prior to the executed award date of the agreement between the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development and ADECA.  The costs would include eligible expenditures by both the grantee, ADECA, and project sponsor, AIDS Alabama, during the continuation of the HOPWA program.
* The State requests permission to receive reimbursement for facility based housing subsidy for permanent housing costs incurred after the end of last year’s contract and prior to the executed award date of the agreement between the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development and ADECA.  The costs would include eligible expenditures by both the grantee, ADECA, and project sponsor, AIDS Alabama, during the continuation of the HOPWA program.
* The State requests permission to receive reimbursement for master leasing costs incurred after the end of last year’s contract and prior to the executed award date of the agreement between the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development and ADECA.  The costs would include eligible expenditures by both the grantee, ADECA, and project sponsor, AIDS Alabama, during the continuation of the HOPWA program.
* The State requests permission to receive reimbursement for supportive services costs incurred after the end of last year’s contract and prior to the executed award date of the agreement between the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development and ADECA.  The costs would include eligible expenditures by both the grantee, ADECA, and project sponsors during the continuation of the HOPWA program. The project sponsors are AIDS Alabama, AIDS Alabama South, Birmingham AIDS Outreach, Five Horizons Health Services, Health Service Center, Medical Advocacy and Outreach, Selma AIDS Information & Referral, Thrive Alabama, and Unity Wellness Center.
* The State requests permission to receive reimbursement for resource identification costs incurred after the end of last year’s contract and prior to the executed award date of the agreement between the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development and ADECA.  The costs would include eligible expenditures by both the grantee, ADECA, and project sponsor, AIDS Alabama, during the continuation of the HOPWA program.
* The State requests permission to receive reimbursement for housing information costs incurred after the end of last year’s contract and prior to the executed award date of the agreement between the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development and ADECA.  The costs would include eligible expenditures by both the grantee, ADECA, and project sponsor, AIDS Alabama, during the continuation of the HOPWA program.
* The State requests permission to receive reimbursement for technical assistance costs incurred after the end of last year’s contract and prior to the executed award date of the agreement between the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development and ADECA.  The costs would include eligible expenditures by both the grantee, ADECA, and project sponsor, AIDS Alabama, during the continuation of the HOPWA program.
* The State requests permission to receive reimbursement for administrative costs incurred after the end of last year’s contract and prior to the executed award date of the agreement between the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development and ADECA.  The costs would include eligible expenditures by both the grantee, ADECA, and project sponsor, AIDS Alabama, in the administration of the grant during the continuation of the HOPWA program.

Questions for AIDS Alabama may be directed to Kevin Finney, Director of Operations (Financial); Katherine McMullen, Director of Programs Administration; or Kathie M. Hiers, Chief Executive Officer at 205-324-9822.

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_End of PY2020 HOPWA Action Plan\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

**ATTACHMENT 4**

PY2020 HOME ACTION PLAN

**TABLE OF CONTENTS**

I. HOME INVESTMENTS PARTNERSHIP PROGRAM

II. DEFINITIONS

III. ALABAMA’S HOME PROGRAM

IV. ALLOCATIONPROCESS

V. ADMINISTRATIVE OVERVIEW

VI. COMPLIANCE

VII. AMERICAN DREAM DOWNPAYMENT INITIATIVE

**ADDENDA**

Addendum A – Alabama Housing Finance Authority’s 2020 Point Scoring System

Addendum B – Alabama Housing Finance Authority’s Environmental Policy

Requirements

Addendum C – Alabama Housing Finance Authority’s Design Quality Standards and

Construction Manual

Addendum D – Alabama Housing Finance Authority’s Compliance Monitoring

Procedures, Requirements, and Penalty Criteria

Addendum E – Alabama Housing Finance Authority’s 2020 HOME Action Plan

COVID-19 Pandemic Response

**I.** **HOME INVESTMENT PARTNERSHIPS PROGRAM**

The Home Investment Partnerships Program (HOME) is a federally funded housing program established in 1990 as part of the Cranston-Gonzalez National Affordable Housing Act (the “Act”). Under guidelines from the United States Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD), Alabama Housing Finance Authority (AHFA) is the designated administrator and designer of Alabama’s HOME Program. AHFA has specifically designed the HOME Program to meet the needs of low- and moderate-income Alabamians consistent with HUD guidelines.

**II.** **DEFINITIONS**

Capitalized terms used in this HOME Action Plan have the meanings set forth below or elsewhere in this HOME Action Plan. Capitalized terms not defined herein shall have the meanings assigned in the AHFA Plan Defined Terms available at www.AHFA.com or as regulations or other context require. Singular terms include the plural as well as the singular, and vice versa.

Act: the Cranston-Gonzalez National Affordable Housing Act passed in November 1990. This Act contains the provisions for the HOME Program and is further defined in 24 CFR Part 92.

AHFA-Approved CHDO: A CHDO that has requested and obtained prior approval from AHFA to submit a funding application. Without this prior approval, a CHDO will be treated like a non-CHDO applicant under AHFA’s programs and will not be eligible for funding under the mandatory CHDO set-aside established by the HOME Program.

Alabama Housing Finance Authority (AHFA): AHFA was designated the administrator of Alabama’s HOME Program by the Governor of the State of Alabama on February 22, 1991.

Application Cycles: a period of time established by AHFA during which applications for funding under Alabama’s HOME Program may be accepted.

Community Housing Development Organization (CHDO): In order to qualify as a CHDO, an organization must be a non-profit organization and meet the requirements specified in 24 CFR Section 92.2. The qualifying CHDO must have staff that is experienced in developing projects of the same size, scope and level of complexity as the activities for which HOME Funds are being reserved or committed. HUD defines CHDO staff as paid employees responsible for day-to-day operations (volunteers, board members, and consultants are not considered staff). The organization must recertify annually to remain an active and qualified CHDO for purposes of applying for HOME Funds.

Consolidated Plan (Plan): the consolidated plan designed to help states and local jurisdictions to assess their affordable housing and community development needs and market conditions, and to make data-driven, place-based investment decisions. The consolidated planning process serves as the framework for a community-wide dialogue to identify housing and community development priorities that align and focus funding from the CPD formula block grant programs: Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) Program, HOME Investment Partnerships (HOME) Program, Housing Trust Fund (HTF), Emergency Solutions Grants (ESG) Program, and Housing Opportunities for Persons With AIDS (HOPWA) Program.

HOME Funds: funds made available under Alabama’s HOME Program through allocations and reallocations, and may consist of any repayments and interest or other return on the investment of these funds.

Participating Jurisdiction: a unit of state or local government that has met the requirements of Section 216 of the National Affordable Housing Act and receives a separate appropriation of HOME Funds to be used within its jurisdictional boundary. The State of Alabama is the Participating Jurisdiction for the HOME Funds administered by AHFA. The local Participating Jurisdictions in Alabama: Anniston, Birmingham, Huntsville, Jefferson County, Mobile, Mobile County, Montgomery, and Tuscaloosa.

Project: a site or an entire building or two or more buildings, together with the site or (when permissible) sites on which the building or buildings are located, that are under common ownership, management, and financing and are to be assisted with HOME Funds made available under a Written Agreement, as a single undertaking. Project includes all the activities associated with the site(s) and building(s).

Recipient: an individual, public agency, for-profit developer(s), CHDO, non-profit developer(s), or any entity that receives State of Alabama HOME Funds.

Written Agreement: Alabama’s HOME Investment Partnerships Program Written Agreement. The Written Agreement is an agreement executed by AHFA and the entity approved to receive an appropriation of HOME Funds.

**III.** **ALABAMA’S HOME PROGRAM**

● Develop selection criteria to be used in determining housing priorities for the State. The selection criteria includes ranking each project in accordance with its location, fulfillment of housing needs, project and applicant characteristics, tenant populations with Special Housing Needs and with families, public housing waiting lists, projects intended for eventual tenant ownership, energy efficient projects and participation of local tax-exempt organizations;

● Develop an evaluation process whereby preference is given to projects that serve: (1) the lowest-income tenants, (2) qualified tenants for the longest period(s), and (3) projects which are located in Qualified Census Tracts and contribute to a concerted community revitalization plan; and

● Develop compliance monitoring procedures to test for compliance with HOME Regulations and for notifying HUD of noncompliance.

**A. Development of Selection Criteria**

AHFA has been responsible for preparing a housing needs assessment and strategy for the State of Alabama since the HOME Investment Partnerships Program was created. In 1992, AHFA prepared the first Comprehensive Housing Affordability Strategy (CHAS) as a prerequisite for Alabama to receive federal dollars for housing. Prior to submitting the CHAS to HUD, AHFA prepared an extensive list of interested relevant stakeholders from which to gather information and mailed letters of inquiry, questionnaires and surveys to various state agencies, service providers, housing directors and individuals. Based on the information gathered, along with data from the relatively then new 1990 U.S. Census, AHFA then compiled a blueprint document for creating affordable housing across the State.

Beginning in 1995, HUD abandoned the CHAS and created the Consolidated Plan in an effort to blend its four Community Planning and Development (CPD) programs - CDBG, HOME, ESG, and HOPWA - into a single submission process. AHFA, as administrator of the HOME Program, was deemed responsible for writing the housing portion of the new document. The State Consolidated Plan provided a detailed overview of how the State planned to utilize its annual Community Planning and Development funding to meet economic development objectives, provide affordable housing, and address other Special Needs. As a contributor, AHFA offered a detailed analysis of the current status of housing in Alabama with special attention devoted to the condition of housing and housing affordability.

The early State Consolidated Plan submissions relied on figures from the 2000 U.S. Census. Once the 2010 U.S. Census became available, the State relied upon the newer figures. While Alabama, like all states, has experienced fluctuations in population, income, and other critical Census-tracked data between 1990 and 2000 and between 2000 and 2010, one realization has not been altered – many in our State are still poor (our 17% poverty rate ranks 49th among the 50 states) and thousands of Alabama families and households need a safe and affordable place to live. A great many unmet needs still exist and AHFA will use the limited resources available to address as many unmet needs as feasible across the State.

The State Consolidated Plan, in addition to providing an overall assessment of housing needs for the State, identifies the housing needs for groups with Special Housing Needs. As the administrator of the HOME Program for Alabama, AHFA identifies areas of need, prepares plans to address those needs, and reports on the use of allocated funds to meet those needs.

A demographic analysis performed for the first State Consolidated Plan (and still true today) concluded “that a significant number of individuals in all parts of the state are in need of housing assistance. Those with the greatest needs are, predictably, concentrated at the lowest levels of the income hierarchy, wherein the housing cost burden is also the most severe. The largest numbers relative to housing needs are found in the State’s most populous urban and metropolitan counties, but the greatest concentration of need is observed in the rural counties located in the southern portion of the State, the Black Belt in particular.”

A component of the State Consolidated Plan, the Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice, was updated in 2014 and submitted for HUD’s review and approval with the Consolidated Plan in 2015. The purpose of developing the Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice is to identify impediments to fair housing choice existing within Alabama’s non-entitlement communities so as to determine courses of action designed to address those impediments. The Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice identified 10 primary areas of impediment to fair housing. Outreach and education were the recommended courses of corrective action, either in part or in total, for 8 of the identified impediments. To that end, AHFA will encourage Fair Housing training in efforts to measurably overcome the identified impediments. Alabama’s Consolidated Plan and the Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing are available at [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov).

Additionally, the State Consolidated Plan continues to be updated with historical AHFA data, including a list of HOME and Housing Credit projects Placed in Service and/or committed by AHFA since those programs began. The new Census data did not dramatically alter the State’s affordable housing priorities. While State HOME Funds provide hundreds of traditional affordable housing units across Alabama each year, the primary beneficiaries have been families and the elderly. Meeting those needs is consistent with the Consolidated Plan findings and the need for additional family units and elderly units remains strong.

Annually, subject to the availability of HOME funds, AHFA will encourage citizen participation in the HOME planning process by providing a draft of the HOME Action Plan for public comment. AHFA will begin the annual process by providing public notice that the draft HOME Action Plan is available for review at www.ahfa.com. This public notice will be published in major statewide newspapers, will be posted online at www.ahfa.com, and will be delivered by email to all who have registered with AHFA to receive its email notifications. AHFA will also provide a public notice, which notice may be included in the initial notice or circulated separately by all the same means, of the date and time of a public hearing at which AHFA will present a brief description of the draft HOME Action Plan and accept comments from the public, both orally and in writing. AHFA will provide a number of copies of the draft HOME Action Plan for those in attendance. For a period of 30 days following the public hearing, AHFA will continue to accept written comments from all interested parties regarding the draft HOME Action Plan. After providing the public notices, conducting the public hearing, completing the 30-day public comment period, and giving due consideration to all comments received, AHFA will publish a final version of the HOME Action Plan at www.ahfa.com that will be accompanied by a summary of all public comments received and AHFA’s responses. To finalize the HOME Action Plan for each year, AHFA must present the final HOME Action Plan for approval by the applicable state and federal authorities.

Prior to the preparation of this HOME Action Plan, ADECA submitted requests for proposals for the completion the State of Alabama’s PY2020-2024 Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice, which will be prepared pursuant to HUD’s guidelines and, when available, will be included with the PY 2020-2024 Five Year Consolidated Plan for CDBG, ESG, HOME, HOPWA, and HTF programs.

**B. Establishment of Housing Priorities**

This HOME Action Plan seeks to ensure that, where economically feasible, every county in Alabama regardless of population size and other factors, will have an opportunity to compete for funding to address its unmet housing needs, with the understanding that respective county stakeholders should proactively engage to a) provide additional funding sources and incentives as available, b) help to remove regulatory and discriminatory barriers, and c) seek experienced Housing Credit and HOME development partners to assist in creating affordable housing solutions for their respective communities. AHFA has established certain housing priorities that affect the distribution of HOME Funds. In the current application cycle, AHFA seeks to promote the following housing priorities (not in order of preference):

● Projects that add to the affordable housing stock.

● Projects that, without HOME Funds, would not likely set aside units for lower income tenants, inclusive of tenants with disabilities and/or those who are homeless.

● Projects that use additional assistance through federal, state, or local subsidies.

● Projects that promote healthy living and tenant quality of life by providing tenant services such as blood pressure screening, CPR and first aid training, promoting nutrition and healthy eating, budget counseling and various other quality of life services.

● Balanced distribution of HOME Funds throughout the State in terms of geographical regions, counties, and urban/rural areas.

**C. Application Criteria**

**ALL DETERMINATIONS, CALCULATIONS, JUDGMENTS, ASSESSMENTS OR OTHER DECISIONS MADE BY AHFA UNDER THIS HOME ACTION PLAN, INCLUDING WITHOUT LIMITATION ITS ADDENDA AND RELATED APPLICATION INSTRUCTIONS AND FORMS, SHALL BE MADE IN AHFA’S SOLE AND ABSOLUTE DISCRETION**.

AHFA is required to evaluate each application to determine which projects should receive HOME Funds. To facilitate the evaluation process, all applicants must complete the following basic steps:

1) Submit a complete application to AHFA. All or portions of the application may be required to be submitted online. After application submittal, AHFA will conduct a completeness review. The application will be deemed complete if the Application Package contains, at a minimum, the following:

● All required AHFA-provided forms for current year application. The application forms will be posted at www.AHFA.com prior to the beginning of the application cycle. AHFA will post these forms as they become available, and applicants should check www.AHFA.com regularly in order to begin work on the required forms as soon as possible. All AHFA-provided forms should be completed pursuant to instructions, legible, and all applicable spaces fully completed.

● All required third-party documents in form and content acceptable to AHFA. Refer to the application checklist and the current Application Package and Application Instructions for the complete list of required documents as provided at [www.AHFA.com](http://www.AHFA.com).

● All required AHFA-provided and third-party forms and documentation must be in numerical order behind blue index pages. The Application Package should be provided in a format per AHFA written instructions.

After the completeness review, if an applicant has failed to submit and/or complete the items described in this Section III.C.(1) (inclusive of items requiring clarifications), AHFA will contact the applicant via email regarding any missing and/or incomplete items.

If an applicant during a Competitive Application Cycle receives an email from AHFA identifying missing and/or incomplete items or documents, the applicant must submit all missing and/or incomplete items or documents in form satisfactory to AHFA (along with the required fee for each such item or document as specified in Section III.D.(2)) within 7 business days after receipt of the email from AHFA. If the applicant fails to submit the missing and/or incomplete items when required or fails to pay the required fees or if the applicant’s fee payment is rejected for insufficient funds, the application will be terminated and will receive no further consideration.

If AHFA determines during the completeness check that any application has an aggregate total of 8 or more missing and/or incomplete items, the application will be terminated automatically by AHFA, and AHFA will notify the applicant by email of this termination.

AHFA shall deliver notices of missing and/or incomplete items to each applicant at the primary and secondary email addresses provided by the applicant in its application, and all deadlines for response shall be calculated from the date such email notice is sent. Each applicant is solely responsible for providing correct and valid email addresses (primary and secondary) in its application, for ensuring that both email addresses remain active on an ongoing basis, and for monitoring both email addresses for notices from AHFA.

**AHFA performs the completeness check solely in order to determine whether any materials required under this Section III.C.(1) or under the threshold items described in Section IV.C are missing and/or incomplete. The completeness check does not include a review of any point scoring items, any material environmental items (except to the limited extent described in Addendum B) or any other item not specifically described in this paragraph.**

2) Provide evidence that the project is a Qualified Affordable Housing Project for multifamily rental housing that meets the basic occupancy and rent restrictions required of Section 42 and HOME Regulations.

Multifamily rental housing projects must be on a single site or contiguous sites. Sites may be considered contiguous if separated only by 1 neighborhood street.

Under the HOME Action Plan, the following projects do not qualify for HOME Funds:

● Mobile home developments

● Intermediate care facilities

● Group homes

● Congregate care facilities

In addition, any residential rental unit that is part of a hospital, nursing home, sanitarium, life-care facility, or intermediate care facility for the mentally and/or physically handicapped that is not for use by the general public and not eligible for HOME Funds. Projects must contain no fewer than 12 units and no more than 56 units.

Multifamily rental housing units must be under common ownership, deed, financing and property management.

3) Provide evidence acceptable to AHFA that the proposed project meets the current AHFA Market Study Certification requirements and related Application Instructions. The proposed rental project must meet AHFA’s market feasibility and analysis requirements. The market study must be conducted by an independent third party market analyst that has conducted a market study for a prior application submitted to AHFA for Housing Credits, HOME Funds or Multifamily Housing Revenue Bonds or has received prior written approval from AHFA to submit a market study for the current application cycle. A current list of market analysts who have conducted market studies for prior applications is available at www.AHFA.com. The market study must also meet AHFA’s market feasibility and analysis requirements, which include, at minimum, the following criteria:

(i) The project’s market area must be clearly defined and supported;

(ii) The supply analysis of comparable subsidized or non-subsidized developments must include, but not be limited to, vacancies, amenities and rental rates;

(iii) The demand analysis must convincingly demonstrate a need for the proposed type of housing;

(iv) The market feasibility of the proposed rent structure must demonstrate that there is a rent advantage over non-subsidized housing in the defined market area;

(v) The analysis of the relationship between supply and demand must demonstrate an acceptable absorption rate; and

(vi) The summary of important facts and conclusions as provided in the market study must include a statement from the market analyst clearly stating in the analyst’s professional opinion whether the project as proposed will be successful.

The market study must demonstrate an adequate market for the proposed units and that the proposed project would not adversely impact any existing AHFA projects or create excessive concentration of multifamily units.

AHFA will review the market study submitted, in-house documentation collected by AHFA from onsite compliance audits, market information submitted by Rural Development, audited financial statements, and applicant-submitted project budgets in order to determine if there is an adequate need for the proposed project.

AHFA will terminate an application based on any one of the following market criteria:

(i) The proposed project’s capture rate is above 35%.

(ii) All Active AHFA Projects in the defined market area must have an overall average stabilized vacancy rate of 15% or above.

(iii) A determination by AHFA that the proposed project’s market will not support the proposed project and/or the proposed project will have a clear long-term negative impact on an existing AHFA-funded development(s) in the same market.

(iv) The market study contains Misleading Information.

4) Demonstrate that the project is financially feasible. The project must meet certain financial feasibility requirements as defined in Section IV(E)(1)(iii) of this HOME Action Plan.

5) Demonstrate adequate infrastructure capacity evidenced by the proposed project’s utility documentation provided in a completed application.

6) Demonstrate the likelihood of sustained 20-year HOME Affordability Period with the HOME Regulations based on the following criteria: (a) the market study demonstrates a need for the project as proposed, (b) the application demonstrates that the project is financially feasible as defined in Section IV(E)(1)(iii) at the time of application and (c) the Ownership Entity and Management Company demonstrate their respective financial capacity and experience consistent with Section 42 requirements related to development and compliance guidelines.

**D. Fees**

The following fees, as applicable, must be paid with a business check or certified funds and made payable to Alabama Housing Finance Authority. Cash or personal checks will not be accepted:

1) Application Fees:

(i) A ***non-refundable fee*** must accompany the Application Package and third party reports at the time of application submission.

a) $10,000 for applicants with up to 8 Responsible Owners applying on a single application where each Responsible Owner has fewer than 3 Placed in Service projects funded with Housing Credits and/or HOME Funds awarded by AHFA.

b) $7,500 for applicants with up to eight Responsible Owners applying on a single application where each Responsible Owner has 3 **or more** Placed in Service projects funded with Housing Credits and/or HOME Funds awarded by AHFA.

c) $2,000 for all AHFA-Approved CHDO applicants applying for HOME Funds regardless of the number of Placed in Service projects awarded by AHFA.

An additional application fee will be due at the time of application submission for application(s) that have Ownership Entities exceeding 8 Responsible Owners. The amount of the fee will be $1,000 per each owner (individual/entity) exceeding 8. This fee does not apply to the Investor Owner.

**All application fees are non-refundable. If an application fee is returned due to insufficient funds, the application will terminate.**

In addition to the non-refundable application fee(s), AHFA may require the applicant to provide additional funds in amounts sufficient to cover all third-party costs that AHFA reasonably anticipates having to pay or to reimburse AHFA for any third- party costs incurred during the application review and analysis process. Third–Party fees include without limitation, legal fees, architect and engineers’ fees, consultant (construction, environmental or otherwise) fees, and any other third-party report (construction, environmental or otherwise) fees related to the review of any third-party report(s) submitted by the applicant. These amounts must be paid by applicant within 5 business days of the invoice date.

Any unused portion of the additional funds collected will be returned to applicant without interest once all third-party invoices have been submitted and refund amount is determined.

2) Missing and/or Incomplete Items (Excludes Threshold Requirements and Material Environmental Findings): Applicants are required to submit their final and complete Application Packages by the submission deadline. If an applicant receives an email from AHFA regarding missing and/or incomplete items identified during AHFA’s completeness check under Section III(C)(1), and the applicant elects to submit, complete or clarify these items within the time required by Section III(C)(1), the applicant’s delivery of the missing and/or incomplete items or clarifying information must be accompanied by payment in full of a fee calculated based on the following schedule:

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **Missing and/or Incomplete Documents** | **Required**  **Fee** | **Missing Item**  **Occurrence** |
| Missing and/ or incomplete  application document(s) | $2,000 per document | 1 occurrence per document |
| Incomplete third-party report\* | $2,000 per report | 1 occurrence per document |
| Requests for additional information or clarification of third-party report(s)\* | $2,000 for 5 or more per report | 1 occurrence for 5 or more clarifications (or requests for additional information) per report |

**\*** Applicant can supply missing and/or incomplete items with respect to environmental reports only to the extent permitted by Addendum B, and this table applies only to such items.

If the applicant fails to pay the full amount of the required fee upon delivery of these items or information or if the applicant’s fee payment is rejected for insufficient funds, the application will be terminated and will receive no further consideration.

Any application with an aggregate total of 8 or more missing item occurrences will result in the automatic termination of the application by AHFA and the applicant will be notified by AHFA via email.

***An applicant may pay the above-referenced fee(s) in order to cure missing and/or incomplete items only to the extent that they are identified by AHFA in connection with the completeness check under Section III.C.(1). If an application has missing and/or incomplete items that are not included in the items reviewed by AHFA during the completeness check, the missing and/or incomplete items cannot be cured after the application is submitted and will have an adverse impact on the application, including without limitation a loss of points under the Point Scoring System or termination of the application without opportunity to cure.***

3) **A complete list of AHFA’s fees (from notification of approval of awards through the Extended Use Period) is located at** [**www.AHFA.com**](http://www.AHFA.com).

**E. Amendments**

AHFA is entitled to amend this HOME Action Plan as required by the promulgation or amendment of HOME Rules and Regulations from time to time or to implement new features or provisions of the HOME Rule or applicable regulations. Such amendment(s) are expressly permitted and the making of such amendment(s) will require a public notice.

Certain defined terms used in the HOME Action Plan are located at www.AHFA.com. Such defined terms may be amended at any time with public notice.

**F. Uses of HOME Funds**

HOME Funds will be allocated primarily toward the production of residential rental housing for low-income households. AHFA anticipates receiving additional HOME Funds from the repayment of previously allocated funds in the form of Program Income throughout the current Program Year. Those funds will also be allocated toward the production of residential rental housing for low-income households, and for other uses deemed necessary by AHFA, as long as the use is consistent with the State’s Consolidated Plan.

Fifteen percent (15%) of HOME Funds allocated to AHFA is required by federal regulations to be reserved for investments in housing owned by CHDOs and/or other specific organizational activities. AHFA will meet this required set aside for use by CHDOs by allocating HOME Funds in the form of loans for project construction and development. AHFA reserves the right in its discretion to award a sufficient number of projects to CHDO applicants, regardless of point scoring, to meet the 15% set aside of HOME Funds. AHFA will make efforts to identify and assist eligible organizations in using HOME Funds to meet the housing needs of the State. These organizations must meet the criteria identified by the Act and demonstrate the feasibility of their proposed endeavors. Alabama’s HOME Program will utilize loans to promote the production of affordable housing in an effort to meet the needs as identified in the State’s Plan. A general outline of the HOME Program is as follows:

Anticipated Uses of HOME Funds:

AHFA estimates the following uses of HOME Funds for the State of Alabama:

**2020 HOME FUNDS:**

Entitlement $11,386,030

Program Income $4,920,405

Uncommitted HOME $185,783

Total $16,492,218

**2020 USES OF HOME FUNDS:**

CHDO Loans $1,707,280

Administrative Fee $1,138,187

Loans $13,642,591

**G. Loan Structure**

The structure of the loans made under Alabama’s HOME Program will be determined based upon AHFA’s assessment of the proposed project’s ability to address the needs as identified by this HOME Action Plan. The amount of HOME Funds to be allocated to any project will not exceed the amount, determined by AHFA, needed to make the project economically feasible. The amount, terms and rate structure will be set by AHFA. General loan guidelines are as follows and are subject to change at AHFA’s discretion:

1) Loan Terms and Repayment: HOME Funds will be allocated to approved projects in the form of a loan(s). AHFA may allocate HOME Funds to an approved project(s) in the following ways:

(i) The HOME loan will bear an interest rate of one-half of one percent (1/2%) accrued annually with all principal and accrued interest payments due at the end of the 20th year. In the event of default, AHFA reserves the right to set a default rate in excess of the prevailing Prime Lending Rate applicable at the time of default; or

(ii) If a project with a conventional loan in excess of $750,000 is not financially feasible, the project may combine the loan structure described in item (i) above with a second loan from AHFA that will bear an interest rate of one percent (1%) and fully amortizes within twenty (20) years with required quarterly principal and interest payments. The loan will be in first position relative to any other proposed Soft Debt for the project. The loan will require a minimum Debt Service Coverage ratio of 1.20:1 and if not repaid will result in foreclosure. AHFA will determine the allowable operating expense per unit based on historic and current HOME and Housing Credit properties’ financial statements.

2) Eligible Activities and Costs: HOME Funds will be used solely to fund new construction costs of rental units. Any additional costs associated with the development such as the demolition of existing structures onsite or offsite cost associated with the development will not be eligible for HOME Funds.

3) Eligible Participants: For-profit developers, CHDOs, non-profit developers or any entity eligible to receive an appropriation under Title II of the Act.

4) Security: The loan may be secured by a first or subordinate mortgage on the land and the existing or proposed improvements. In addition, a collateral assignment of rents and leases will be executed in connection with the property. Additional collateral may also be required, subject to the discretion of AHFA based on the nature of the transaction involved.

5) Guaranty: AHFA, in its sole discretion, may require that the loan be guaranteed by an individual(s) or entity acceptable to AHFA.

6) Insurance: Appropriate insurance will be required in connection with the principal security as collateral for the loan. In addition, the applicant, developer and/or builder must evidence insurance coverage to include, but not be limited to, builder’s risk insurance, general liability insurance, and loss of rents insurance.

7) Good Standing: No loan application will be processed for any borrower or related entity which is not in good standing with AHFA and any other state housing finance authority, the ADECA, HUD or Rural Development. An applicant can be denied consideration of the HOME Funds under Alabama’s HOME Program if the applicant or its Related Parties have a history of payment delinquencies, bankruptcy, foreclosure or activities determined to be unsound or unlawful.

8) Closing Costs: The borrower is responsible for all closing costs incurred in connection with any HOME Program loan(s), inclusive of all AHFA-appointed attorneys’ costs.

9) Environmental Review: AHFA may select and engage an environmental professional at borrower’s expense to review and comment on the environmental report(s) submitted by the applicant. AHFA may also select and engage an environmental professional to complete a Phase I Environmental Site Assessment after a Written Agreement of HOME Funds. Environmental reviews will be conducted in accordance with the applicable HOME Regulations and AHFA’s Environmental Policy. Before AHFA can execute the HUD Form 7015.15 Request for Release of Funds, all environmental issues identified in the Environmental Site Assessment(s) must be cleared in a manner acceptable to AHFA.

10) Survey: Loans closed under Alabama’s HOME Program will require an as-built survey of the property, which must be completed prior to closing, and contain a Flood Zone certification. The survey and certification, in form and content, must be acceptable to AHFA and must demonstrate that no portion of the property (including areas necessary for ingress or egress) are located within the 100-year flood plain.

11) Declaration of Land Use Restrictive Covenants: Prior to closing, applicants must execute and record a copy of the Declaration of Land Use Restrictive Covenants. The terms of the Declaration of Land Use Restrictive Covenants will require that the covenants remain in effect for the required low-income occupancy period.

12) Construction Consultant: AHFA will contract with an independent construction consultant who may:

(i) perform an up-front analysis of the construction budget to determine the reasonableness of costs as presented;

(ii) review the final plans and specifications of the project (during and upon the completion of the project) for compliance with AHFA’s Design Quality Standards & Construction Manual, applicable local, state and federal building codes and ordinances;

(iii) review specifications and make comments and/or recommendations regarding the quality of materials to be used in connection with the project; and

(iv) review work in progress and the completed project for any material defects and quality of work.

13) Appraisal: Appraisals will be required on all loans and must adhere to applicable federal and state laws. AHFA will select and engage all appraisers.

14) Applying for Funds: Applications for Alabama HOME Funds may be made to AHFA during a Competitive Application Cycle (funding decisions will be based upon the project selection criteria and Point Scoring System as detailed herein and Addendum A). If funds are available after the Competitive Application Cycle, AHFA may consider an application under AHFA’s Multifamily Housing Revenue Bond program for new construction applications. Due to the limited amount of HOME funds, applications combining HOME funds with Multifamily Housing Revenue Bonds will be considered on a first-come, first-served basis for applications received by AHFA between September 1, 2020 and December 1, 2020. All applicants must meet the 2020 HOME Action Plan with the following restrictions and exceptions:

(i) No more than fifty (50%) percent of the AHFA annual HOME allocation will be allocated towards Multifamily Housing Revenue Bond projects.

(ii) Acceptable applications will include projects located in a city or county that is a HUD approved participating jurisdiction and receives its own allocation of HOME funds.

(iii) Acceptable applications will include projects with greater that 56 units.

(iv) For applications with missing and/or incomplete documents, the applicant will have thirty (30) business days to provide the required items(s) or documents(s) and missing item fee(s).

(v) Applications will not be evaluated using a Point Scoring system. However, each application must also meet the Multifamily Housing Revenue Bond requirements per the 2020 Housing Credit Qualified Allocation Plan.

(vi) AHFA will not consider an application for a proposed project located within a two (2) mile radius of an AHFA Project approved during the 2019 or 2020 Competitive Application Cycle, with no exceptions.

15) Existing HOME Loans: The full principal and accrued interest is due and payable on the maturity date specified in the project loan documents. For projects unable to pay the full principal and accrued interest, AHFA will consider an extension. Projects not able to pay off 100 percent of the HOME loan (Principal and interest) or be approved for a fifteen (15) year extension of HOME loan balance will not be eligible for additional funding under any AHFA administered program.

**H.** **Defined Terms**

Capitalized terms used in this HOME Action Plan and not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings assigned in the AHFA Defined Terms – Multifamily Funding Programs available at www.AHFA.com or as regulations or other context require. Singular terms include the plural as well as the singular, and vice versa. Certain defined terms used in this HOME Action Plan are located at www.AHFA.com. Such defined terms may be amended at any time with public notice.

**I. Website Links**

ALL WEBSITE LINKS IN THIS HOME ACTION PLAN ARE PROVIDED SOLELY FOR CONVENIENCE. IT IS THE RESPONSIBILITY OF THE APPLICANT OR ITS ENVIRONMENTAL PROFESSIONAL (EP) TO VERIFY THAT THE CORRECT WEBSITE HAS BEEN ACCESSED AND THAT THE CURRENT VERSION OF ALL APPLICABLE INFORMATION HAS BEEN IDENTIFIED, REVIEWED AND COMPLIED WITH.

**J. Notices and Communications**

From the date of application submission through the end of the HOME Affordability Period, AHFA will deliver all notices or other communications under the HOME Program to the owner contact or contact email, as applicable, designated in the Application Instructions. All notices or communications sent to the contact information designated in the Applicant Instructions will be considered validly delivered for all purposes of the HOME Program, including without limitation the calculation of applicable deadlines. Each applicant or recipient is solely responsible for designating correct contact information in the Application Instructions and for updating that designation as needed. In no event will AHFA be deemed to receive constructive notice of a change in contact information by any means or communication outside of the Application Instructions as updated in accordance with this paragraph. For the avoidance of doubt, this paragraph governs all notices and communications under the HOME Program to all applicants or recipients of HOME Funds or Housing Credits, regardless of the specific term used to describe them in a particular HOME Program document, which may include applicant, owner, project owner, Ownership Entity or any term or phrase of equivalent meaning.

**K. Definitive Requirements**

The version of this HOME Action Plan that is approved by the AHFA Board of Directors, approved by the Governor of the State of Alabama and posted on www.ahfa.com as the qualified allocation plan for particular application cycle, together with all related materials posted on www.ahfa.com, shall contain the final and definitive requirements for the HOME Program for that application cycle. Information from prior application cycles, including comments at public hearings and feedback on applications, is not applicable to subsequent application cycles. It is the responsibility of the applicant or its EP to identify and review the final, definitive requirements for each application cycle in order to ensure that they have been reviewed and complied with.

**IV.** **ALLOCATION PROCESS**

**A. Application Cycle**

The dates of the application cycle (or cycles, if more than one) will be determined by AHFA on an annual basis. All individuals who have requested to be on the email distribution list as described in Section IV (B)) will receive notification of the cycle via Constant Contact. Notice of the cycle will also appear at www.AHFA.com and in no less than 4 newspapers throughout Alabama. Prospective applicants are encouraged to visit the website regularly for updates in addition to the email notification process.

To apply for HOME Funds, an applicant must complete the applicable AHFA Multifamily Funding application which is available online at [www.AHFA.com](http://www.AHFA.com).

All correspondence and inquiries regarding the application are to be directed to the following:

Alabama Housing Finance Authority

Attn: Multifamily Division

P. O. Box 242967

Montgomery, Alabama 36124-2967

www.AHFA.com

ahfa.mf.application@ahfa.com

Phone: (334) 244-9200

Fax: (334) 279-6957

Applications received during a Competitive Application Cycle will be evaluated on a competitive basis.

AHFA may award HOME Funds without the use of a Competitive Application Cycle or the Point Scoring System to:

● Any project eligible for HOME Funds pursuant to any waiver, exception, program or other special action by HUD.

● Any project that must be funded to meet the CHDO set aside as specified in the Final HOME Rule.

● Any HTF project application which will require additional sources of funds to make the proposed project economically feasible, subject to the availability of excess or unallocated HOME funds from the most recent Competitive Application Cycle.

However, Ownership Entities for the projects listed above may be required to submit a complete Application Package and be subject to AHFA’s threshold items, underwriting and cost requirements, in order to be considered for an award of HOME Funds.

**B. E-Mail Distribution List**

AHFA maintains an email distribution list for those interested in receiving notifications of application cycles and other AHFA Multifamily program activities. Visit www.AHFA.com to be added to the email list or you may submit a written request to the address specified in Section IV(A). Changes or updates to contact information are the responsibility of each applicant or interested party who wishes to remain (or be placed) on AHFA’s email distribution list.

**C. Application Threshold Requirements**

Although it is recognized that each application is different, certain standard requirements must be met by all applicants before the application can be considered for full evaluation. Upon application submittal, if AHFA determines that any threshold requirement is missing or fails to materially adhere to AHFA defined standards during the completeness review, the application will be terminated. A list of all threshold requirements and explanations are provided below:

1) Fee(s). If any fee(s) described in Section III (D) is not paid in full when due or is returned due to insufficient funds, the application will terminate.

2) Complete Application. The applicant must submit to AHFA a complete application as defined in Section III(C)(1). An application with 8 or more missing and/or incomplete documents will be terminated.

3) Existing Project Inspection. Applications with one or more owners applying on a single application that has **less than** 3 Placed in Service projects funded with Housing Credits and/or HOME Funds awarded by AHFA, AHFA will perform an on- site inspection. The applicant must provide, at the time of the initial application submission, a complete AHFA Schedule of Real Estate Owned for each owner.

Each such Responsible Owner must consent to an on-site inspection by AHFA (or by AHFA’s designated consultant) of any of such Responsible Owner’s existing projects, including physical inspections of buildings and units as deemed necessary by AHFA (or the AHFA designated consultant). AHFA will select 1 Non-AHFA Project for inspection based on the AHFA Schedule of Real Estate Owned submitted by the applicant. For applicants with Non-AHFA Projects in the State and/or out-of-State, the project selected for inspection may be in Alabama or in another state. All applicant Ownership Entities will be subject to the same AHFA requirements defined in attached Addendum D during the current application cycle.

For applicants with one or more Responsible Owners applying on a single application where each Responsible Owner has three (3) **or more** Placed in Service projects funded with Housing Credits and/or HOME Funds allocated by AHFA, AHFA may schedule an on-site inspection if AHFA has not performed an on-site inspection in the current year. However, if AHFA determines there are sufficient and satisfactory on-site inspections for each Responsible Owner’s current projects that were performed within 3 years prior to the date of Responsible Owner’s application in the current application cycle and show that such projects were in compliance with AHFA requirements defined in attached Addendum D, AHFA reserves the right to waive the on-site inspection for any Responsible Owner listed in an application.

4) Site Control. If the applicant does not already own the property for which funds are requested at the time of application, the applicant must have Site Control as evidenced by a sales contract, purchase option or long-term leasehold. Because of regulations that impact the varying lengths of the approval process for each property and the significant risks to the applicant for failing to do so, AHFA requires: (i) that the applicant secure, at a minimum, a 6 month purchase option with an option to renew for an additional 6 months (ii) if the proposed site is subject to any restrictions that allow any other person or entity, such as a homeowner’s association or neighborhood design review board, to approve any aspect of the proposed Project (excluding construction-related approvals from local government that become necessary only if AHFA awards funding to the proposed project, e.g. building permit, traffic engineering approval, storm water drainage permit, architectural endorsement…), that the applicant deliver evidence satisfactory to AHFA that all such approvals have been obtained before application submittal, and (iii) after application submittal and as applicable, obtain seller’s written agreement that the seller shall not under any circumstances commence (or allow any other party to commence) any choice-limiting activity or other mitigation work at the project without the written permission of AHFA. Choice-limiting activities include, but are not limited to, acquiring, rehabilitating, converting, leasing, repairing, disturbing the ground or construction activity of any kind.

5) Evidence of Zoning based on Intended Use (Proper Zoning). The applicant must provide evidence that the property owned (or to be owned) is properly zoned and consistent with the proposed project’s use. AHFA does not consider the property zoned if final Zoning (but not including plans and specifications for issuance of building permits) is contingent upon further city meetings, approvals and/or advertisement. Evidence must be in the form of a signed statement from the local jurisdiction where the property is located.

6) Market Study. The applicant must provide a market study at the time of application submission. All market studies must be less than 6 months old. If the market study does not meet AHFA requirements at the time of application, the application will terminate as described in Section III(C)(3).

7) Design Quality Standards and Construction Manual. All projects are required to meet AHFA’s Design Quality Standards and Construction Manual for construction of attached new construction rental units or for single-family rental homes. These are minimum standards and AHFA permits applicants to exceed these project standards. Each applicant may construct the proposed project in a manner that reflects applicant goals or that exceeds local building codes. Any deviations from these standards must have the written approval of AHFA.

8) Flood Certification. The applicant must provide a Certified Boundary Survey including the flood certification indicating the map and panel number of the Flood Insurance Rate Map, the Flood Zone designation and that no portion of the property (including areas necessary for ingress or egress) is located within the 100-year flood plain.

9) Applications submitted in other Participating Jurisdictions. AHFA will not accept or consider an application(s) submitted in a city or county that is a HUD approved participating jurisdiction and receives its own allocation of HOME Funds.

AHFA-Approved CHDOs applying for HOME Funds combined with Housing Credits in a Competitive Application Cycle are allowed to apply in another Participating Jurisdiction. If the proposed project is in an area that is covered by a local Consolidated Plan, the AHFA-Approved CHDO applicant must provide a Certification of Consistency with the Consolidated Plan completed by an authorized official of the participating jurisdiction. In the event that the Certification of Consistency with Consolidated Plan is signed by someone other than the designated person(s) listed current year list of Consolidated Plan Coordinators-PJ's listed at 2020 Consolidated Plan Coordinators found at www.AHFA.com, it is the responsibility of the Applicant to provide AHFA with evidence that the signer is authorized to execute this certification.

10) Environmental Site Assessment. The applicant must provide an Environmental Site Assessment at the time of the initial application submission. The Environmental Site Assessment must meet the minimum AHFA’s Environmental Policy Requirements (Addendum B). If the Environmental Site Assessment does not meet AHFA’s requirements, the application will terminate.

11) Architect’s Certification of Project Progress. For each Project (New Construction or Rehabilitation) that received a Reservation Letter or Binding Commitment – Future-Year’s Credit Authority for Housing Credits and/or HOME Written Agreement in 2017 (or any prior year) that has not closed an AHFA HOME loan, submitted an Actual Cost Certification to AHFA, or been issued an 8609 by AHFA, the Project architect must certify as follows:

New Construction: The Project’s architect must certify that all building foundation slabs, or crawl spaces, are in place.

Rehabilitation: The Project’s architect must certify that 90% of the units are Habitable or ready for immediate occupancy.

12) Site Location. AHFA will not consider any application for a new construction project, if the proposed project is located within a radius of two(2) miles (2-Mile Radius Requirement), as hereinafter defined, of any other Project approved by AHFA for funding in a prior year’s cycle, that has not been Placed in Service and/or is 90% or more Occupied at the time of application, including without limitation all Active AHFA Projects, excluding HOME only and/or HTF only funded AHFA Projects.

*The radius must be determined by using a starting point at the centroid (geometric center) of the proposed Project’s site and measured using Geographic Information System (GIS) maps. The 2-Mile Radius Requirement for each proposed Project must be clearly defined and depicted in the Market Study.*

The following is an exception to the 2-Mile Radius Requirement:

Applications that contain financing through HUD’s Choice Neighborhood, Replacement Housing Factor funds, Capital Fund Program funds and Promise Neighborhood.

Upon request, AHFA will provide reasonable assistance in determining the occupancy of applicable Projects solely for purposes of applying the 2-Mile Radius Requirement. All information provided to applicants by AHFA may be based upon third-party information provided to AHFA.

AHFA determination of occupancy is final and binding for all applicants. AHFA is not responsible for errors or omissions in occupancy reported.

*Note: If a Project has been awarded Housing Credits but returns the Housing Credits before the start of the current application cycle, that project will not be considered in determining the 2-Mile Radius Requirement.*

13) Extended Use Period. All Projects must commit in writing to extend the Extended Use Period an additional 5 years for a total Extended Use Period of 35 years. Accordingly, Projects will not be allowed to apply for a Qualified Contract until after the 19th year of the Extended Use Period, which is 4 years after the 15-year compliance period.

14) CHDO Designation Application (if applicable). AHFA will not consider an application under the CHDO set-aside unless the applicant is an AHFA-Approved CHDO and submits a complete CHDO Application and all supporting documentation at the time of application. AHFA’s determination as to the designation of the applicant as a CHDO is final. If AHFA does not pre-approve an organization as a CHDO, then the Project application may continue to compete in the current cycle for funding beyond the CHDO set-aside.

**D. Negative Actions**

Should any of the following actions occur after the application has been submitted and prior to approval by AHFA, consideration of the application will terminate unless otherwise provided below:

1) Site change or alteration of any kind or change of property ownership

2) Change in ownership of the Ownership Entity (e.g., addition of a new general partner**/**member or removal of an existing general partner**/**member)

3) Change in syndication structure, including without limitation a change in the role of the syndicator or in the distribution of allocated funds to others through syndication as stated in the application without prior written consent of AHFA

4) Change in unit design, square footage, unit mix, number of units, number of buildings, etc. (unless changes are required by a local regulatory authority and/or codes)

5) Change in the general contractor

6) Change in the Management Company

7) Change in the architect

8) If AHFA receives a determination from a federal, state or local regulatory authority or agency of significant or uncorrected non-compliance on applicant’s Non-AHFA Projects, AHFA may terminate the application

9) Any Development Team Member (listed in the application) who has instances of excessive, flagrant or uncorrected non-compliance within the timeframe provided by AHFA, Housing Credit, HOME, TCAP/Exchange, National Housing Trust Fund or Multifamily Housing Revenue Bond regulations on existing projects

10) Any Development Team Member listed in the application is presently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment or suspension, declared ineligible or voluntarily excluded from any transactions or construction projects involving the use of federal funds or Housing Credits

11) Applicant has a project that goes into foreclosure or has been foreclosed within the last 10 years

12) Any material adverse change relating to the Project or Responsible Owner. AHFA will determine whether the change(s) is material and/or adverse in its sole discretion and further reserves the right to terminate an application

13) Applicant (including all Development Team Members listed in the application) has any outstanding fee(s) due to AHFA on other projects; and/or

14) If AHFA determines that the applicant failed to materially adhere to AHFA’s defined environmental standards as set forth in Addendum B, including without limitation, the failure by the applicant to identify any unsatisfactory environmental condition that the applicant (or any Responsible Owner of applicant) knew or should have known about or failed to investigate fully prior to application submission.

The above list of negative actions is not all-inclusive. The Application Package itself will list other necessary requirements via forms, related instructions and other items. AHFA will terminate consideration of an application if it determines that the application contains Misleading Information.

**E. Application Evaluation**

AHFA follows a competitive process by which all applicants are objectively scored according to criteria specified in the QAP. AHFA strictly adheres to the policy and procedures of the QAP. Efforts to influence the outcome of the application process through lobbying efforts either directly (by the applicant) or indirectly (via the efforts of third parties on the applicant’s behalf), will be futile, considered as a violation of the QAP and may result in the termination of the application. In addition, the applicant could be subject to civil or criminal liability. Each application must stand on its own merits.

1) Process of Evaluation. Provided each applicant has met the threshold requirements in Section II.C., each application will be subject to the following evaluation process:

(i) Completeness. The applicant must submit a complete application (see Section III.C(1)) to AHFA.

(ii) Point Scoring. The application will be evaluated using the Point Scoring System included in Addendum A. The applicant will not receive points if the item(s) or document(s) required to qualify for points are missing and/or incomplete or fail to be submitted in the format as required per AHFA instructions.

(iii) Determination of Financial Feasibility. The Project will be evaluated to determine its financial feasibility as hereinafter defined, including its financial viability as a Qualified Affordable Housing Project throughout the HOME Affordability Period.

At minimum, AHFA will evaluate a proposed Project’s financial feasibility based on the following criteria:

a) the extent to which the Project’s sources of funds equals the Project’s uses of funds

b) the extent to which the proposed developer fee deferral can be paid within the time frame allowed by the Internal Revenue Service

c) the reasonableness of total Project costs, taking into account AHFA’s hard and soft cost standards and AHFA’s minimum Design Quality Standards and Construction Manual

d) the proposed repayment terms (including interest rate, total debt and loan term) for all proposed debt (hard and soft) in connection with the proposed Project

AHFA will determine the financial feasibility of the Project based on an amount of Housing Credits equal to the lesser of the amount requested by applicant or the amount that is determined by AHFA. HOME Funds are allocated as gap financing based on the Housing Credit Amount determined by AHFA. Because AHFA is permitted to allocate only the resources necessary to make a Project financially feasible, AHFA cannot and should not be expected to fund the full amount requested by an applicant, especially in those cases where an applicant proposes to complete a higher than normal cost development which far exceeds AHFA minimum Design Quality Standards and Construction Manual.

Therefore, AHFA will allocate Housing Credits based on the lesser of the amount requested by applicant or the Housing Credit amount that is determined by AHFA to be necessary to make a Project financially feasible and will evaluate financial feasibility on this basis.

AHFA’s determination of the appropriate amount of Housing Credits is not a representation or warranty as to the financial feasibility of any Project, and may not be relied upon as such by the applicant, Responsible Owner, developer, Investor Owner, lender or any other person. The amount of Equity contributed by Investor Owners to a Project partnership shall not be less than the amount generally contributed by Investor Owners to similar projects based on current market conditions. In the event that the Ownership Entity receives less Equity proceeds than the amount which should be reasonably obtained based on prevailing market rates, AHFA will underwrite each project’s projected Equity proceeds based on the prevailing market rate. Any equity deficits will become the responsibility of the Ownership Entity to contribute. In the event of a surplus in Equity, AHFA may reduce the amount of Housing Credits allocated to the Project at the time of Actual Cost Certification as described herein to avoid over subsidizing the Project.

Special purpose or high cost housing applications that exceed construction and soft costs of other applications received must be supported with other subsidy sources, especially in those cases where proposed costs significantly exceed those of other projects that meet AHFA’s minimum Design Quality Standards and Construction Manual. AHFA fully expects that any proposed application submitted will include sufficient other subsidy sources needed to leverage AHFA’s limited Housing Credit and HOME Funds.

AHFA will require a minimum Debt Service Coverage ratio of 1.20:1 for HOME development debt financing that would foreseeably result in foreclosure if not repaid. AHFA will determine the allowable operating expense based on historic and current HOME and Housing Credit properties’ financial statements.

AHFA will require the Project to establish and maintain throughout the Extended Use Period a minimum operating reserve. The operating reserve will be an amount equal to four months of the projected first year operating expenses (including replacement reserve payments) plus two months of debt service.

AHFA will require the Project to establish and maintain throughout the Extended Use Period a minimum replacement reserve account of (a) $250 per unit annually for new construction projects for the elderly, and (b) $300 per unit annually for all other projects.

Additional underwriting criteria and assumptions that are market-driven, such as interest rates, Housing Credit pricing, and Project operating expenses will be available at www.AHFA.com prior to the application cycle.

(iv) Credit Worthiness. AHFA will perform credit examinations of the individual(s) and review trade reports for all businesses comprising the proposed development team involved in the development and operation of the Project. The application must contain sufficient documentation to obtain all applicable credit and trade reports. If these reports prove to be less than satisfactory, including but not limited to the finding of federal tax liens, bankruptcies, judgements, etc., the application will be terminated.

(v) Reasonableness of Project Costs.

a) Any line item costs, square footage costs or total unit costs exceeding a range of reasonableness may be disallowed at the determination of AHFA. Additional information and documentation (verified by AHFA and/or an AHFA third-party consultant) may be required to substantiate the reasonableness of the cost, including without limitation information regarding proposed costs which significantly exceed AHFA minimum Design Quality Standards and Construction Manual. Any allocation of Housing Credits, regardless of funding type or project type, will be determined using AHFA’s assessment of cost and overall application feasibility. Any allocation of HOME Funds cannot exceed the limits published by HUD. A list of applicable limits can be provided by AHFA.

b) AHFA determines reasonableness of Project costs by comparing aggregate cost data based on all applications received, historical cost certification, cost data of completed projects, and current cost data provided by AHFA third-party construction consultant reports. After evaluating all the data, reasonable standard project hard construction costs and soft costs are established for each application cycle.

**AHFA reserves the right to request certification or verification in a form acceptable to AHFA of any line item cost at any time between the application cycle and Actual Cost Certification.**

2) Frequency of Evaluation. Applications will be evaluated at least two times:

● At submission; and,

● Before the closing of the HOME loan.

**F. Developer and Builder Fees**

1) Developer Fee. The developer fee, which includes the developer’s overhead and profit plus consultant fees and the Ownership Entity’s profit, should not exceed 15% of the total project costs (excluding the developer fee).

2) Builder Fee. The builder fee, which includes builder profit and overhead, should not exceed 8% of the construction costs, excluding the fee. General requirements must be cost-certified and, as a general rule, should not exceed 6% of the total construction costs. Items included in general requirements will be consistent with HUD and USDA Rural Development regulations.

**G. HOME Funds Allocations**

All AHFA issued Written Agreements for HOME Funds to approved projects are contingent upon AHFA’s receipt of an allocation of HOME Funds from the U.S. Department of the Housing and Urban Development and subject to any change in applicable laws or regulations. Each approved Written Agreement may be reduced or terminated if AHFA does not have available the expected amount of HOME Funds or if there is a change in applicable laws or regulations. AHFA shall have no liability whatsoever to any Ownership Entity if AHFA’s Written Agreement for HOME Funds to such Ownership Entity is impacted by a change in AHFA’s HOME Action Plan or in applicable laws or regulations.

No single Ownership Entity, Responsible Owner or their Related Parties shall be allocated HOME Funds in excess of 20% of the State’s current HOME Fund allocation. Regardless of the percentage ownership in a project, 100% of the project’s HOME Fund allocation will count towards all caps.

The intent of the HOME Cap is to promote fair and objective administration of the HOME Program by ensuring that no single applicant can receive an excessive share of the available HOME Funds in any application cycle. Parties that have an Identity of Interest are presumed to be sufficiently related for them to be treated as a single applicant for purposes of the HOME Cap. As described below, AHFA may in its discretion, identify other parties whose relationship is sufficiently close to cause them to be treated as a single applicant for purposes of the HOME Cap. A significant factor in the evaluation will be whether, based on the facts and circumstances, a primary purpose of a party’s involvement in a project appears to be avoidance of the HOME Cap. For purposes of this paragraph, the following relationships constitute an Identity of Interest for purposes of identifying Related Parties in order to apply the HOME Cap:

1) Individual persons are considered related to each other (a) if they have any of the following direct relationships: parent, child, spouse, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, father-in-law, and mother-in-law, including any such direct relationship created by marriage, remarriage, adoption, or any other legally recognized status, or (b) if one individual is an employer, by common law or otherwise, of the other.

2) Entities are considered related to each other (a) if any director, shareholder, partner, member or any other type of Responsible Owner of any Ownership Entity would be considered a related individual (under item (a) above) to any director, shareholder, partner, member or any other type of Responsible Owner of another Ownership Entity, (b) if the Ownership Entity has the ability to control another Ownership Entity, or (c) if the Ownership Entity owns a material interest in another Ownership Entity. An Ownership Entity will be presumed to control another Ownership Entity if it has a percentage of ownership in the other Ownership Entity or the ability to appoint a percentage of the members of the other Ownership Entity’s governing body (i.e., board of directors, board of trustees, partners, managers, etc.) that would permit it to control the other Ownership Entity either by operation of law or by agreement. A material interest means any ownership interest in excess of 20% of the stock, partnership interests, membership interests or other forms of ownership of any Ownership Entity; provided, however, that ownership interests held by Housing Credit investors, Housing Credit syndicators or special administrative partners or members shall be disregarded for purposes of 20% test.

3) Without limiting the above, a trust will be considered related to any individual or Ownership Entity if any trustee, trustor, grantor, settlor, beneficiary, permissible distributee, any person or entity serving a role similar to the foregoing, or any person holding power of appointment (general or limited) over trust property would be considered related to the individual or entity under items (a) or (b) above.

4) Any other relationship which, while not specifically listed above, is determined to constitute an Identity of Interest because it is a relationship at least as close as an Identity of Interest described above or because it would permit an allocation that violates the intent of the HOME Cap. For example, the facts and circumstances relating to relationships involving a former employer and employee or longstanding business partners could be determined to constitute an Identity of Interest.

**H. Notification of Approval**

Applicants may be notified of the award decisions via email notification, by a letter of non-selection, or a Written Agreement. In addition, award recipients will be listed at www.AHFA.com. Applicants approved for an award will be issued a Written Agreement. The Written Agreement will outline the requirements that must be met in order for an Ownership Entity to receive HOME Funds. Failure to accept the Written Agreement when required or to comply with its terms will cause the award decision to be automatically terminated.

Any applicants that are not selected for funding may schedule a conference call or meeting with AHFA staff to discuss the reasons their application was not selected for funding. The call or meeting must be scheduled and held within 4 weeks of the date of the notification letter from AHFA. Once the call or meeting has concluded, AHFA will not have any further discussion regarding the application.

**I. Progress Requirements After the Written Agreement**

From the date of the Written Agreement, the applicant must deliver each item listed below on or before the deadline specified for that item. The deadlines outlined below or in the Written Agreement will be enforced. Requests for extensions must be submitted on the AHFA-provided forms with the required fees, which are both found at www.AHFA.com. Failure to comply with any one of the deadlines (in whole or in part) and/or providing incomplete or unacceptable content of the required document(s) will cause the Written Agreement to be automatically terminated. The progress requirements after the Written Agreement are as follows:

1) Within 15 days of the date of the Written Agreement, the Ownership Entity must provide:

(i) The executed HOME Written Agreement acknowledging acceptance of the terms and conditions.

(ii) The Management Plan (available at [www.AHFA.com](http://www.AHFA.com))

(iii) The tenant lease agreement with the HOME Lease Addendum and HUD Lease Addendum Violence against Women and Justice Department Reauthorization Act of 2005.

(iv) The Affirmative Fair Housing Marketing Plan (available at [www.AHFA.com](http://www.AHFA.com)).

2) Within 60 days of the date of the Written Agreement, the Ownership Entity must provide as applicable:

(i) The Environmental Assessment Checklist (available on AHFA’s website [www.AHFA.com](http://www.AHFA.com))

(ii) An asbestos abatement plan by a licensed asbestos contractor for all friable and non-friable Asbestos Containing Materials (ACMs) in deteriorated condition.

(iii) A site-specific Operations & Maintenance Plan for all intact non-friable ACMs that are to be left in place.

(iv) A lead-based paint abatement plan by a certified lead inspector/risk assessor.

(v) Police/Sheriff Department Letter (instructions available at [www.AHFA.com](http://www.AHFA.com))

(vi) Fire Department Letter (instructions available at [www.AHFA.com](http://www.AHFA.com))

(vii) Verification of registration in the System for Award Management at [www.SAM.gov](http://www.SAM.gov).

3) Within 135 days of the date of the Written Agreement, the Ownership Entity must provide:

(i) 3 sets of sealed plans and specifications (refer to Addendum C – Design Quality Standards and Compliance Manual).

(ii) A site-specific soils report bound within the specifications.

(iii) An ALTA/ACSM Certified Boundary Survey bound within the plans.

(iv) Standard AIA form of agreement between Ownership Entity and architect.

(v) Paving recommendation letter from geotechnical engineer (available at [www.AHFA.com](http://www.AHFA.com))

(vi) For Projects that will provide a Continuum of Care (CoC), a letter of support from the applicable provider.

4) Within 165 days of the date of the Written Agreement, the Ownership Entity must provide:

(i) Certified organizational documents for the Ownership Entity and all Responsible Owners that are entities.

(ii) Construction cost estimate summary (in a paper size no larger than 8 ½” x 14”).

(iii) Detailed construction schedule (in a paper size no larger than 8 ½” x 14”).

(iv) Standard AIA form of agreement between Ownership Entity and contractor (AIA form).

(v) Contractor’s State License.

5) Within 195 days of the date of the Written Agreement, the Ownership Entity must provide:

(i) A copy of executed construction note or loan agreement.

(ii) Recorded warranty deed.

(iii) Original recorded Declaration of Land Use Restrictive Covenants for AHFA’s HOME Program.

(iv) A copy of the building permit.

(v) Proof of construction commencement evidenced by copy of Owner’s Notice to Proceed to project’s General Contractor (AHFA form).

(vi) Recertification of Real Property Acquisition Form (available at [www.AHFA.com](http://www.AHFA.com)).

(vii) Owner’s Title Insurance Policy.

(viii) A written Capital Maintenance Plan for the project (in a paper size no larger than 8 ½” x 14”; available at [www.AHFA.com](http://www.AHFA.com)).

6) The Ownership Entity must submit AHFA’s HOME/Housing Credit Progress Report as required.

7) If any unforeseen or unusual environmental condition(s) not otherwise identified after completing AHFA’s environmental requirements is discovered with respect to a project that received an award of HOME Funds, Housing Credits, or for both under this plan or for any prior year, and such unforeseen environmental condition(s) results in the inability of the project to Place-in-Service by the deadline established under Section 42, AHFA may elect to exchange the Housing Credits awarded to the project for a current or future year allocation of Housing Credits, subject to the Ownership Entity’s payment of the environmental extension penalty specified at www.AHFA.com herein and the Ownership Entity’s compliance with Addendum B and with all other conditions specified by AHFA based on the specific nature of circumstances of the project.

8) Within 180 days after Placed in Service Date, the Ownership Entity must provide AHFA with the Actual Cost Certification package (Available at [www.AHFA.com](http://www.AHFA.com)).

**Construction on the project cannot begin until a pre-construction conference has been held with AHFA.**

**J. Negative Action after Notification of Approval until Closing of HOME Loan**

Should any of the following actions occur after the notification of approval of HOME Funds the award will be terminated unless otherwise provided below:

1) Site change--a change from the original site location or a change in property ownership will not be allowed under any circumstances. Any change in the site configuration or size from what was originally proposed in the application must have prior written consent from AHFA;

2) Change in ownership--a change in the parties involved in the Ownership Entity (e.g., addition of a new general partner**/**member or removal of an existing general partner**/**member) without prior written consent of AHFA. Examples of situations in which consideration may be given for a change in Ownership Entity include but are not limited to: death or bankruptcy. Even if an exceptional circumstance occurs in which AHFA will consider the removal of a Responsible Owner from an Ownership Entity, including death or bankruptcy, that change in ownership will not be approved if the project would have received a lower score in the application process if the Responsible Owner proposed to be removed had not been included in the application at the time of submission. This test is applied without taking into account any persons or entities nominated to be substituted in place of the Responsible Owner being removed. Any person or entity, including syndicators, that attempts to circumvent this requirement, may be subject to debarment from all AHFA programs;

3) Change in syndication structure--a change in the role of the syndicator or in the distribution of funds/allocation to others through syndication as stated in the application without prior written consent of AHFA;

4) Change in unit design, square footage, unit mix, number of units, number of buildings, etc. (unless changes are required by a local regulatory authority and/or regulatory codes);

5) Change in the general contractor without prior written consent of AHFA;

6) Change in the Management Company without prior written consent of AHFA;

7) Change in the architect without prior written consent of AHFA;

8) If AHFA receives a determination from a federal, state or local regulatory authority or agency of significant or uncorrected non-compliance on applicant’s existing Non-AHFA Projects, AHFA may terminate the application;

9) Any Development Team Member listed in the application who has instances of excessive, willful neglect or uncorrected (within the time required by AHFA) non- compliance with AHFA, Housing Credit, HOME, TCAP/Exchange or Multifamily Housing Revenue Bond regulations on existing projects;

10) Any Development Team Member listed in the application who is presently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment or suspension, declared ineligible or voluntarily excluded from any transactions or construction projects involving the use of federal funds or Housing Credits;

11) Applicant has a project that is in foreclosure or has been foreclosed in the past 10 years;

12) Any material adverse change relating to the Project or Ownership Entity. AHFA will determine whether the change(s) is material and/or adverse and further reserves the right to terminate the allocation based on the effect of said change(s) in comparison to original application approved by AHFA;

13) Applicant (including all Development Team Members listed in the approved application) has outstanding fees due to AHFA; and/or

14) If Housing Credits are combined with HOME Funds and the Environmental Site Assessment review by AHFA (or AHFA’s consultant) identifies any unsatisfactory environmental condition that the applicant (or any Responsible Owner of applicant) knew or should have known about or failed to investigate fully prior to application submission.

The above list of negative actions after an award of HOME Funds is not all-inclusive. The Written Agreement itself will list other necessary requirements. AHFA will terminate the Written Agreement if it determines that any information supplied in connection with the project contains Misleading Information.

If an applicant requests or receives a reservation of Housing Credits combined with a commitment of HOME Funds, the more restrictive requirements (Housing Credit or HOME, as applicable) will apply to the applicant, the application and the project. For example, if a project has requested or received a reservation of Housing Credits combined with a commitment of HOME Funds and the project fails to satisfy requirements for either the Housing Credits or the HOME Funds, then both the reservation of Housing Credits and the commitment of HOME Funds may be terminated. Under no circumstance can an application or reservation for combined Housing Credits and HOME Funds be decoupled in order to circumvent the more restrictive requirement(s) as determined by AHFA.

**K. Change in or Denial of HOME Allocation**

The application evaluation described in Section IV (E)(2) of the HOME Action Plan may result in a possible change in the amount of HOME Funds allocated to a project or denial of the total allocation altogether due to, but not limited to, one of the following reasons:

1) AHFA determines that the application contains Misleading Information;

2) Conditions in the Written Agreement are not met;

3) Changes in the actual cost of the project;

4) Obtains additional subsidies or financing other than those disclosed in the application;

5) Appraised value of the land that will be included in the Project is not equal to or higher than the purchase price based on the sales contract provided at the time of application; and

6) Applicant’s failure to notify AHFA promptly of any material or adverse changes in the original application. Material or adverse changes include, but are not limited to, applicant’s loss of Site Control, rights of way, ingress and egress, environmental issues, adverse change in the financial condition of the applicant, and applicant’s inability to perform tasks proposed in the application by the deadline set by the applicant and further set or agreed to by AHFA.

**L. Disclosure**

AHFA will attempt to request all information necessary to make informed decisions regarding HOME allocations. Therefore, it is in the best interest of all parties involved with the process to disclose completely and accurately all information regarding each proposed project. AHFA acknowledges that errors and misjudgment sometimes occur and simply requests that the applicants notify AHFA of any errors that may occur upon discovery.

**V.** **ADMINISTRATIVE OVERVIEW**

**A. Alabama Housing Finance Authority (AHFA)**

AHFA is a public corporation and instrumentality of the State of Alabama, organized pursuant to the provisions of Title 24 Chapter 1A of the Code of Alabama, as revised. AHFA was established as the housing finance entity for the State in 1980. Currently, AHFA has an experienced staff of employees with many having 10-20 years of commercial banking, mortgage banking or accounting experience. AHFA staff includes experienced commercial real estate and construction lenders, mortgage bankers, accountants and support personnel. The multifamily staff, responsible for the HOME Program, has experience in dealing with other federal programs, which include the Housing Credit and Multifamily Bond Financing Programs. The single-family staff administers a number of programs including the Mortgage Revenue Bond program, the Mortgage Credit Certificate program, the Down Payment Assistance program, the Step Up program, the Rural Alabama Mortgage program, the Building Blocks to Homeownership program, and the Habitat for Humanity Loan Purchase program.

AHFA has the necessary computer hardware and software programs required to properly administer and service loan transactions in connection with the HOME Program. Hardware components consist of a personal computer local area network with multiple large-capacity file servers with the capacity to run mortgage loan servicing software packages.

**B. Administrative Policies and Procedures**

AHFA’s administration of the HOME Program includes, but is not limited to, the following functions: accounting, loan processing, loan servicing, administration, compliance, investments, and disbursement of funds. AHFA will be compensated for any and all expenses incurred in performance of its duties (inclusive of those duties for which AHFA may subcontract) through draws from available administrative funds in the HOME account.

The State of Alabama, as a Participating Jurisdiction, is responsible for ensuring that HOME Funds are used in accordance with all program requirements. AHFA, acting in its capacity as Administrator of the State of Alabama’s HOME Program, AHFA’s Board of Directors, officers, employees and agents will not be held responsible or liable for losses incurred from claims, suits, damages, and costs and expenses of any kind or of any nature that the HOME Program may suffer, incur or pay arising out of decisions by AHFA concerning any application, loan decision(s), or action(s) associated with the administration of the HOME Program unless said responsibility or liability is specifically contained within the Act.

1) HOME Disbursement Accounts

Two accounts have been established to administer Alabama’s HOME Program. The first account, the HOME Investment Trust Fund, is established in the Treasury Department and managed through HUD’s Integrated Disbursement and Information System (IDIS). The second, Alabama’s HOME Account, is established and utilized by AHFA as a deposit and disbursement account of HOME Funds. HOME Funds from the federal government, interest earnings and repaid principal will be deposited and disbursed from this account. All HOME related funds in this account will be kept separate from other accounts maintained by AHFA. AHFA may establish other administrative accounts, which are allowed under Title II of the Act.

Once a project has been approved for funding, and all of the conditions required to be satisfied prior to the execution of the HOME Written Agreement have been satisfied, an account for said project will be established in IDIS. Requests for HOME Funds will be made to the IDIS by AHFA or its designee.

2) Administrative Duties

(i) Audits and Reviews: AHFA, as administrator, may conduct reviews and audits of recipients as may be necessary or appropriate to determine compliance with the rules and regulations of Title II of the National Affordable Housing Act. An accounting firm chosen by AHFA will conduct required external audits of Alabama’s HOME Program.

(ii) Monitoring: AHFA will monitor each designated recipient of HOME Funds for compliance with occupancy and use restrictions. The scope and frequency of monitoring activities will meet or exceed the minimum requirements of the specific program as outlined in the Act or regulations. See Compliance Section VI.

Recipients of HOME Funds must comply with the reporting requirements as defined in 24 CFR Section 92.508 and are responsible for providing AHFA with the information necessary to complete the annual reporting requirements. Recipients must report all instances of non- compliance to AHFA at P. O. Box 242967, Montgomery, AL 36124-2967 and the HUD office in Birmingham, Medical Forum Building, 950 22nd Street North, Suite 900, Birmingham, AL 35203.

**VI.** **COMPLIANCE**

**A. Minority and Women’s Business Outreach**

As required in Section 281 of the HOME Investment Partnerships Act, AHFA will work to involve minority and women’s business enterprises whenever possible.

AHFA will give preference points to those applications which evidence the participation of minorities in connection with the project. AHFA will maintain a record of reported activities of Minority- and Women- Owned Businesses involved in the HOME Program.

**B. Equal Opportunity and Fair Housing**

Affirmative marketing procedures will be utilized so that no person in the United States shall, on the grounds of race, color, national origin, religion, or sex, be excluded from participation in, be denied benefits of, or be subject to discrimination under any program or activity funded in whole or in part with funds made available under Alabama’s HOME Program. Recipients of Alabama’s HOME Funds must adhere to the requirements of the Fair Housing Act and the Age Discrimination Act of 1975. AHFA will maintain records, whenever possible, of the percentage of low-income units Occupied or purchased by minority and single parents.

All loan applicants or local units of government applying for Alabama HOME Funds must certify in the application that they will adhere to the affirmative marketing procedures (as defined in 24 CFR Section 92.351). Records concerning the characteristics of tenants renting HOME assisted units must be maintained by the Ownership Entity; and supplied to AHFA on an annual basis. AHFA will analyze this data to assess the success of the Ownership Entity’s affirmative marketing procedures.

**C. Section 3 Economic Opportunities for Low – and Very Low-Income Persons**

As required by Section 3 of the Housing and Urban Development Act of 1968, as amended, 12 U.S.C. 1701u, recipients of HOME Funds must ensure that employment and other economic opportunities generated by housing development must be directed toward low- and very low-income persons.

**D. Environmental Review**

AHFA will conform to the Environmental Review requirements of Title II of the Act.

**E. Matching**

NOTE: The State of Alabama is typically required to match a portion (twelve and one-half percent) of annual HOME Funds. This match may be derived from several possible sources including the donation of land by localities, the donation of voluntary skilled or unskilled labor, sweat equity, the use of tax exempt bond proceeds, the value waived of property taxes by localities, cash injections by localities, and any other source which may be determined at a later date. Additionally, a number of AHFA programs (Down Payment Assistance, Habitat for Humanity Partnership) provide financial assistance to HOME- eligible Alabama households and a portion of this funding may count as match. The use of any possible State funds would require an appropriation by the legislature. Specific sources and the amount of possible funds available to meet the matching requirements for a program year will be determined prior to any draw of HOME Funds. A HOME recipient may be required to provide a “Match” source to close their project. Specific waivers may be granted if an Alabama county is listed as a presidentially declared disaster area.

**F. Occupancy and Rent Requirements**

In HOME and Housing Credit residential rental projects at least 20% of the units must be Occupied by households with incomes at or below 50% of median family income and the rent must be restricted at or below the 50% rent level or Section 8 Fair Market Rent, whichever is less. The remaining units must be Occupied with households with incomes at or below 60% of median family income and the rent must be restricted at or below the 60% rent level or Section 8 Fair Market Rent, whichever is less. HOME income limits and rent limits are calculated annually by HUD’s Office of Policy Development and Research (PDR), once the Section 8 income limits have been issued.

**G. Compliance Monitoring**

The compliance monitoring procedures apply to all buildings Placed in Service in Alabama, which have received allocations of HOME Funds as determined under the HOME Regulations. A complete outline of AHFA’s compliance requirements is located in AHFA Compliance Manual available at www.AHFA.com. A description of AHFA’s basic compliance monitoring procedures and requirements are described in Addendum D.

**VII.** **AMERICAN DREAM DOWNPAYMENT INITIATIVE**

**A. American Dream Downpayment Initiative (ADDI)**

ADDI is a HOME Program-based funding source for the provision of down payment assistance to eligible first-time homebuyers. AHFA serves as administrator of the State of Alabama HOME Program and the State of Alabama ADDI Program.

The initial allocation of ADDI funds to the State was approximately $1,463,919 -- 2003 HUD- appropriated funds totaling $671,691 and 2004 new funding totaling $792,228. Each source had its own separate requirements.

**B. ADDI Funds**

The State of Alabama has not received a new allocation of funds since 2009. Should the program continue to be funded, AHFA will continue to use these funds to provide down payment assistance throughout the State. The per-family assistance shall not exceed $10,000 in the form of a grant or a forgivable loan.

Families and households eligible to receive ADDI funds must (a) earn 80% or less of the Area Median Income (AMI) per HOME guidelines, (b) have less than $4,000 in liquid assets at the time of loan application through the date of closing, (c) complete a homeownership counseling course provide by a HUD-approved counseling agency or any other AHFA-approved homeownership counseling course, and meet lenders credit requirements.

Outreach and marketing efforts for ADDI will be conducted by AHFA and its many business partners such as the Homebuilders Association of Alabama, the Mortgage Bankers Association of Alabama, the Alabama Association of Realtors, the Alabama Federation of Housing Counselors and Agencies, and the Consuming Credit Counseling Services of Alabama.

**C. ADDI Recapture Provision**

If at any time during the five-year affordability period, the original homebuyer sells, trades, transfers title or otherwise ceases to occupy the home as their primary residence, the homebuyer will be subject to recapture and must pay back the funds as deemed applicable. ADDI recapture is assessed on a reduced prorated basis of 20% per complete year, except in cases of non-compliance, which requires 100% of the ADDI funds to be repaid. Non-compliance for ADDI means that the homebuyer was not eligible for the ADDI funds at the time of the application. Non-compliance would result if the program criteria such as prior ownership, family income limits, sales price limits, and occupancy of residence during the 5-year affordability period are not met and this information was not properly disclosed. Any recaptured funds paid back to AHFA will be returned to the ADDI allocation and used to assist other qualifying homebuyers.

**Addendum A**

**Alabama Housing Finance Authority’s**

**2020 HOME Point Scoring System**

**WITHOUT LIMITING ANY OTHER PROVISION OF THIS HOME ACTION PLAN, ALL DETERMINATIONS, CALCULATIONS, JUDGMENTS, ASSESSMENTS OR OTHER DECISIONS MADE BY AHFA UNDER THIS ADDENDUM, INCLUDING WITHOUT LIMITATION RELATED APPLICATION INSTRUCTIONS, AHFA FORMS AND THE QAP ITSELF, SHALL BE MADE IN AHFA’S SOLE AND ABSOLUTE DISCRETION.**

The point scoring system described in this Addendum A and related provisions of the QAP (Point Scoring System) will allow AHFA to award points to projects that best meet the identified housing priorities for the State of Alabama. The Point Scoring System will rank each project in two sections (Points Gained and Points Lost). The ranking of each project will be determined by taking the Points Gained section and deducting the Points Lost section to get an overall project score. The Point Scoring System will largely determine which projects should be allocated. Applicants will be required to score their applications using the current year HOME/Housing Credit Point Scoring form provided by AHFA. This point scoring form must be submitted to AHFA as part of the Application Package.

Any points gained category referenced herein or in other sections of the current QAP or the current HOME Action Plan are specific to the current program year and may not be carried (or brought) forward to (or from) any future (or past) program year by any entity, individual or application.

AHFA has established a housing priority in order to achieve a balanced distribution of Housing Credits and HOME Funds throughout the State in terms of geographical regions, counties, urban, and rural areas. AHFA will achieve this priority by allocating Housing Credits and HOME Funds generally to only one project per county. This allocation methodology, used over time, has helped to ensure that counties and cities across the State have received a share of AHFA allocation of funds proportionate to their respective populations.

Please note that applicants may apply for Housing Credits combined with HOME Funds only for new construction projects, which are not eligible for the rehabilitation points described in this Point Scoring System.

Project Selection Procedures:

Allocation Selection:

1. The highest scoring project per county with ownership by an AHFA-Approved CHDO will be funded until the regulatory 15% CHDO set-aside has been met.

2. The highest scoring Housing Credit project and/or HOME project combined with Housing Credits will be allocated per county until all available 2020 Housing Credits and HOME Funds have been allocated, subject to the following exception. **AHFA will allocate Housing Credits to 2 projects in the same county or city only if both projects score high enough to be funded, are otherwise eligible to be funded under this HOME Action Plan, and one of the projects being considered has all of the following attributes at the time of application: (i) has received a HOME Loan from AHFA, (ii) has at least 85% occupancy, and (iii) has either (a) repaid the HOME Loan in full, or (b) has closed a 15-year extension of the debt evidenced by the outstanding HOME loan.**

3. If all available 2020 Housing Credits have been allocated and there still remains available HOME Funds, the highest scoring HOME project combined with Housing Credits may be allocated per county, subject to a future-year Housing Credit allocation.

Projects with a net score of less than 70 points (Points Gained less Points Lost) will not be considered for allocation.

In the event of a tie between two or more applications, the projects will be ranked in the following order to determine which application will receive priority:

1. In the event there is a tie in scoring among two or more applications, then a recommendation will be made for the application that has the least amount of aggregate participation by any one Responsible Owner. Aggregate participation is defined as the total of all Housing Credit and HOME/Housing Credit applications recommended for allocation in the current application cycle.

2. If a tie(s) still remains, priority will be given to the application that has applied for HOME Funds.

3. If a tie(s) still remains, priority will be given to the application located in a county with the least total number of units in (a) Active AHFA Projects, and (b) projects that have received Housing Credit allocations from AHFA but have not Placed in Service.

4. If a tie(s) still remains, priority will be given to the Responsible Owner who has not been required to schedule an additional on-site compliance inspection at a project, at any time prior to the project’s standard inspection cycle, as the result of a material finding of non-compliance, a failure to maintain or provide complete records, a failure to provide on-site access to compliance staff, or unresponsiveness to AHFA’s compliance program.

5. If a tie(s) still remains, priority will be given to the project that is located in a Qualified Census Tract and is supported by a revitalization plan approved by the governing body of the local jurisdiction within 5 years before application submittal. To be eligible for this priority, the application must include copies of the relevant excerpted pages from the revitalization plan, including referenced defined terms, with specific references highlighted (no more than 10 pages).

6. If a tie(s) still remains, priority will be given to the application for a project that is intended for eventual tenant ownership. The project must consist of single-family homes, duplexes, townhomes or a combination thereof to be eligible. To be eligible for this priority, the applicant must complete the AHFA-provided Homeownership Conversion Proposal and provide a plot plan and counseling agreement in form and content acceptable to AHFA.

7. In the event there is a tie in scoring among two or more non-profit Responsible Owner applications, then a recommendation will be made for the application that has the least amount of aggregate participation by any one Developer. Aggregate participation is defined as the total of all Housing Credit and HOME/Housing Credit applications recommended for allocation in the current application cycle.

8. If a tie(s) still remains, priority will be given in accordance with a drawing that will be held the next business day after the applications are submitted. The drawing will be held in AHFA’s boardroom to determine the order of awards in the event of a tie. An impartial person will be selected to draw. The drawing will be open to the public and the results will be posted on AHFA’s website at the conclusion of the drawing.

AHFA reserves the right to deny a Housing Credit allocation to any applicant or project, regardless of that applicant’s point ranking if, in AHFA’s determination, the applicant’s proposed project is not financially feasible or viable. Additionally, AHFA may recommend that a Housing Credit allocation be made irrespective of the ranking order established by the Point Scoring System, based on the amount of Housing Credit allocation needed relative to the amount of allocation available for the project to be financially feasible.

Regardless of strict numerical ranking, the Point Scoring System does not operate to vest in an applicant or project any right to a reservation or allocation of Housing Credits in any amount. AHFA will in all instances reserve and allocate Housing Credits consistent with sound and reasonable judgment, prudent business practices and the exercise of its inherent discretion.

**A. POINTS GAINED**

**1.) Project Characteristics (Maximum 66 Points)**

(i.) Type of Construction (Maximum 33 Points)

(a.) A maximum of 25 points in aggregate will be given to projects that provide extra unit/project amenities. Refer to the application and its instructions for the distinction between an extra amenity and a required amenity. Only the extra amenities listed below will be eligible for points. If a project receives an allocation of Housing Credits and fails to provide any extra amenity in the manner represented in the Application Package, the project and its Responsible Owners will be subject to point penalties and other sanctions in accordance with this HOME Action Plan.

4 Points will be given for each of the following extra amenities:

● Clubhouse/Community Building/Community Room *(Must have at a minimum a kitchen (with refrigerator/freezer, cabinets and a sink with counter space), community meeting room (with seating and activity areas commensurate to total number of units), restrooms, community TV with cable, satellite or streaming services with a minimum of 42 inch screen TV, and wireless internet service. A community laundry must be included if not providing a washer/dryer in each unit and the community laundry must contain at least 1 washer and 1 dryer for every 25 units proposed in the project.)*

● Washer/Dryer provided in each unit *(3-7 cu. ft. capacity. Washer must be Energy Star rated.)*

● Exterior Security Package *The Exterior Security Package for the Project must include, at a minimum, the following:*

• Alarm (sound and/or third-party monitored) system at the clubhouse/ community building, resident manager’s office and laundry.

• Camera/Video monitoring system to provide visibility of all pedestrian and vehicular traffic of all main Project entry and exit points, parking lot and Project amenities.

• Lighting of all project amenities, parking lot(s), and all Project entry and exit points.

● Unit Security Package *(Each unit must have an alarm on all entry doors and windows)*

● Storm Shelter *(Must meet the International Code Council National Storm Shelter Association Standard for the Design and Construction of Storm Shelters (ICC-500 August 2008) Standards)*

● Playground *(Must provide commercial grade playground equipment with a minimum of 3 play activities)*

● Outdoor Fitness Activity Area *(Must provide 3 separate types of commercial grade outdoor fitness equipment with a minimum of 3 exercise activities. An instructional sign on the usage of fitness equipment must be placed by each type of fitness equipment)*

● Covered Picnic Pavilion *(Minimum of 2 tables with attached bench seating and 2 grills with a permanent cover)*

3 Points will be given for each of the following extra amenities:

● Computer center *(two or more computers with printer and internet access)*

● Splash Center *(at least 500 square feet) which includes at a minimum a spray zone and pad and 3 above ground water features.*

● Exercise/Fitness room with equipment *(Room must be no less than 144 square feet and provide a minimum of 3 separate types of commercial grade exercise/fitness equipment)*

● Covered bus stop shelter (minimum 6’ wide by 12’ long) with 2 fixed bench seating underneath same cover *(Must be separate/independent of the mail kiosk unless location allows for proper access of bus to pick-up and drop off)*

● Access Gate *(Must be on all entry points of project if more than one)*

● Walking Trail with Benches *(5 feet wide concrete and minimum of ¼ of mile long) (Must be separate from required sidewalks)*

2 Points will be given for each of the following extra amenities:

● Basketball court *(Must have break-away rim and shatter-proof backboard)*

● Picnic area (minimum of 168 square feet of concrete slab for each picnic table) with grills *(1 grill (permanently fixed) 1 picnic table with attached bench seating for every 14 units proposed in the project). Rooftop area with 1 picnic table with attached bench seating for every 14 units proposed in the project.*

● Storm doors (Must be aluminum construction)

● Emergency Pull Cord/Call Button *(Minimum of 1 in each unit)*

● Attached bike rack *(1 per building including the community building) (Rack must be permanently installed on concrete in such a way that sidewalk traffic is not impeded)*

● Gazebo (Minimum 16’ x 16’) *(Minimum of 1 picnic table with attached bench seating)*

New Construction Projects Only (Maximum of 8 Points)

(b.) 4 points will be given for storm windows; thermal break insulated windows or extruded vinyl windows and insulated exterior doors. Windows must be Energy Star Rated.

(c.) 4 points for full brick/cementitious siding, stucco, cultured stone or concrete masonry unit (CMU) products (No Exterior Insulation Finishing System is acceptable).

**Multifamily units** (two or more units in a building)

A minimum of 40% of each building, defined as the exterior façade from finished grade elevation to eave line, shall be brick. The remaining 60% can be cementitious siding, stucco, or CMU products. The CMU products must be decorative, textured, patterned, color core, or painted.

All entry areas into the apartment (including covered breezeways, porches, balconies, and patios) must have brick, cementitious siding, stucco, cultured stone or CMU to be considered full brick.

**Single-family units** (single unit/detached building)

A minimum of 50% of the building, defined as the exterior façade from finished grade elevation to eave line, shall be brick. Each exterior wall must contain brick up to the bottom of the first floor windows on a two-story unit or the window sill of a one-story unit. The remaining 50% can be cementitious siding, stucco, cultured stone or CMU products. The CMU products must be decorative, textured, patterned, color core, or painted.

(ii.) **Energy/Water Conservation and Healthy Living Environment** (Maximum of 8 Points in Aggregate)

3 Points will be given for each of the following:

● HVAC of 15 SEER (HSPF 9.0) or above.

● Energy Star rated “cool roof” shingles or metal roof with a fifty (50) year warranty.

2 points will be given for each of the following:

● Kitchen range hood ventilation to be vented to the exterior and equipped with a damper.

● EPA’s Partnership Program “WaterSense” labeled water closet, bathroom faucets and showerheads.

1 point will be given for each of the following:

● Low Volatile Organic Compounds (VOC) wall finishes (maximum VOC levels of 50 grams/liter).

● Low VOC flooring finishes (maximum VOC levels of 100 grams/liter).

● Energy Star rated LED lighting in the kitchen.

(iii.) **Rent Affordability** (Maximum 10 Points)

(a.) New Funds. A maximum of 5 points in aggregate will be given to projects which have a commitment for the AHFA approved sources of new funds listed below. Regardless if the funds are loaned (required repayment) or granted to the project, 100% of the total amount of funds committed for points must be a permanent source of funds. Existing funds that are assumed and/or term(s) extended do not qualify for points under these criteria. To qualify for these points, the application must include a fully executed firm commitment from the entity that will be loaning or granting the funds to project.

(1.) A maximum of 5 points will be given to projects that have a commitment for AHFA-approved sources of new funds from the following list: Federal Home Loan Bank for Affordable Housing Program (AHP) funds (AHP funds must be in the form of a grant), HOME Funds (not awarded by AHFA), USDA Rural Development 515 funds, CDBG (Entitlement, State, Mitigation and Disaster Recovery Programs), CHOICE Neighborhood funds and/or NeighborhoodWorks Capital Grant.

5 points – $16,001+ per unit

4 points – $12,001 - 16,000 per unit

3 points – $8,001 - 12,000 per unit

2 points – $4,000 - 8,000 per unit

(b.) **Rental/Operating Subsidies**. A maximum of 2 points will be given to projects that have a commitment for rental/operating subsidies from USDA Rural Development, HUD or a Public Housing Authority (PHA) based on a written agreement providing additional rental/operating subsidies.

● USDA Rural Development commitment must be for at least 25% of the total proposed units to receive the points.

● HUD (HUD through PHA) commitment must be for at least 25% of the total proposed units to receive the points.

(iv.) **Tenant Needs** (Maximum 5 Points)

(a.) 1 point will be given to projects with 100% of the units in the project designed, equipped and set-aside for the elderly. (For elderly definition, see the AHFA Compliance Manual available at [www.AHFA.com](http://www.AHFA.com))

(b.) 1 point will be given to projects targeting low-income families (individuals with children) with a minimum of 15% of the low-income units having three or more bedrooms. If an applicant chooses 100% elderly, the applicant *will not* receive additional points for three or more bedrooms. Rehabilitation of existing multifamily rental units must already have the required three or more bedrooms to receive the points.

(c.) 2 points will be given to projects that set-aside a minimum of 5% of the total proposed units for tenants with disabilities or homeless populations. The units must be actively marketed and rented to households with at least one tenant with a disability or a tenant transitioning from being homeless. A marketing and preference plan will be required at the time of the application, along with an executed Memorandum of Understanding.

(d.) 1 point will be given to projects that have committed in writing to target households on the public housing waiting list.

(e.) 1 point will be given to projects that provide at a minimum 5% of the dwelling units be designed and constructed to be readily accessible to individuals with mobility impairments. An additional 2% of the dwelling units must be accessible to individuals with sensory impairments (i.e. hearing or vision impairments).

(v.) **Project Type** (Maximum 1 Point)

(a.) 1 point will be given for rehabilitation of existing multifamily residential rental housing, replacement of multifamily housing or replacement of previously existing multifamily housing. Previously existing multifamily housing is defined as multifamily housing that has been demolished and cleared within the last 5 years or will be demolished and cleared for the construction of new replacement housing on the same site, except for replacement of existing multifamily housing owned by public housing authorities, which may be constructed on the same site or a new site.

(vi.) **Location** (Maximum 13 Points)

(a.) Points Gained for Site Selection

(1.) Neighborhood Services (Maximum 10 Points)

2 points will be given for each of the following neighborhood services located within 3 miles of the site. Distance will be measured by odometer from the automobile entrance of the proposed project site to the closest automobile entrance to the parking lot of the applicable neighborhood service. Projects located in a federally declared disaster county may receive points for neighborhood services, if the neighborhood service is currently under construction and funded in whole or part by Federal or State disaster funds. The applicant must provide sufficient evidence of both requirements. Duplicate neighborhood services will not be eligible for additional points. Points will only be given for the neighborhood services listed below. If AHFA cannot locate a service due to incorrect directions, 1 point will be deducted for each service where incorrect directions are provided. (Refer to the Application Site/Project Information Form for instructions on providing directions from site, and a general definition of services eligible for points).

Grocery Store Pharmacy or Drug Store

Convenience Store Bank or Credit Union

Hospital or Doctor Office

(2.) Census Tract Location (Maximum 3 points)

A maximum of 3 points will be given to a project located in a Census tract where the Median Family Income from the 2010 Census data (2010 ACS 5-Year Estimates) is equal to or higher than the following percentages (rounded down) of the county’s 2018 Annual Median Family Income published by HUD:

1 point – 80% to less than 90%

2 points – 90% to less than 100%

3 points – 100% or more

(b.) Points Deducted for Site Selection

(1.) Negative Neighborhood Services (No Maximum)

There is not a limit on the amount of points that can be deducted for negative neighborhood services.

5 points each will be deducted if any of the following incompatible uses are adjacent to the site. Adjacent is defined as nearby, but not necessarily touching. The following list is not all inclusive. (Refer to Negative Neighborhood Services as defined in the Application Instructions)

Junk yard or dump Pig or chicken farm

Salvage yard Processing plants

Wastewater treatment facility Industrial

Distribution facilities Airports

Electrical utility Substations Prison or Jail

Railroads Solid waste disposal

Adult video/theater/live entertainment

\*Please note: Points will not be deducted for properties located adjacent to a railroad, if the noise levels are acceptable (outside noise level < 65 dB; interior noise level < 45 dB). AHFA will rely on the noise level assessment required in the environmental report submitted with the application.

2 points each will be deducted if any of the following incompatible uses listed are within .3 mile of the site. The list is not all inclusive.

Junk yard or dump Pig or chicken farm

Salvage yard Processing plants

Wastewater treatment facility Airports

Prison or Jail Solid waste disposal

Points will not be deducted for a prison, jail, or detainment facility if it is co-located with a police station or similar law enforcement office.

(2.) Accessibility (Maximum 2 points Deducted**)**

2 points will be deducted if the condition of the streets and sidewalks are unsatisfactory. The width of the streets and the difficulty of access to the proposed site will be taken into consideration.

**2.) Applicant Characteristics (Maximum 20 Points)**

(i.) 5 points will be given to applicants with participation of minorities or women. To qualify for the points for participation of minorities or women, the application must meet one of the following requirements:

● Minorities or women have ownership in the Ownership Entity or any Responsible Owner;

● Applicant guarantees at least 10% of the total building cost is awarded to minority- or women-owned businesses.

In all cases, the minority or female individual(s) must serve as the general partner, manager or managing member of the Ownership Entity or Responsible Owner, must have at least a 50% ownership interest in the Ownership Entity or Responsible Owner, or must have at least 50% ownership interest in the participating business to qualify for the points. These businesses include, but are not limited to, real estate firms, construction firms, appraisal firms, management firms, financial institutions, investment banking firms, underwriters, accountants, and providers of legal services. The name and address of the company and the anticipated contract amount must be listed at the time of application on the form provided by AHFA in the Application Package in order to receive the points.

(ii.) 5 points will be given to Ownership Entities with a Responsible Owner that currently owns and has previous successful experience in the development of Active AHFA Projects that received a Housing Credit Reservation Letter or HOME Written Agreement in 2000 or later.

These 5 points will also be given (without duplication) to Ownership Entities with one or more Responsible Owners that have listed Non-AHFA Projects that were Placed in Service in 2006 or later. The Ownership Entity must list each Non-AHFA Project on the Responsible Owner’s AHFA Schedule of Real Estate Owned included in the application.

**Special limited partners do not qualify for these points**. Mobile home developments, hospitals, sanitariums, life care facilities, or intermediate care facilities are not considered multifamily housing for purposes of qualifying for points. The Responsible Owner may include experience gained as a Responsible Owner in another firm, but not as an employee of another firm. Applicants must currently own the properties listed for development points.

5 points = (500+ units or 5+ projects)

(iii.) 10 points will be given to applicants with sound, experienced managing agents of low-income multifamily housing. This experience is defined by the highest number of units or projects (with at least 20% of the units being considered low- income) currently managed. Only those units in projects that are considered low- income units will be counted in this total.

10 points = (1000+ units or 10+ projects)

All points relating to Applicant Characteristics will be awarded to the Ownership Entity identified in the application based on the characteristics of (a) for a for-profit Ownership Entity, its Responsible Owners who are individuals, and (b) for non-profit Ownership Entities, the Ownership Entity itself.

**B. POINTS LOST**

In addition to the points gained, each application submitted by an Ownership Entity may be subject to point deductions. Point deductions resulting from each existing AHFA-Project (approved and/or Placed in Service) will be based on AHFA’s QAP and HOME Action Plan for the applicable year and will cover all non-compliance with AHFA documents, executed agreements, audits and inspections that is identified during the period from January 1st through December 31st of the year immediately preceding the current QAP or HOME Action Plan Year. Point deductions for non-compliance identified between January 1st and December 31st of each year will take into account whether or not the Ownership Entity or other Responsible Owner completes corrective actions, follow up inspections or other verification of compliance within the deadline required by AHFA, even if the deadline falls after December 31st of such year. Points lost will be assessed based on the following criteria:

**1.) Existing AHFA- Project(s) Approved and/or Placed-In-Service (No Maximum)**

(i.) 5 points (for each occurrence) will be deducted from an application if any Responsible Owner of the Ownership Entity altered an approved project in any manner different from the approved project’s original application without prior written consent from AHFA.

(ii.) 5 points (for each occurrence) will be deducted from an application if any Responsible Owner of the Ownership Entity or the Management Company identified in the application is not in compliance with and/or has any uncured failure to meet a requirement specifically listed in any AHFA document(s), the AHFA HOME Loan Restructuring Policy or any applicable agreement(s) without prior written consent from AHFA.

(iii.) 2 points (for each occurrence) will be deducted from an application if any Responsible Owner of the Ownership Entity or the Management Company identified in the application for any of the following with respect to Davis Bacon requirements on any AHFA-Project (approved and/or Placed in Service):

● No response on outstanding issues for over 6 months

● The general contractor is unable to submit payrolls, causing an escrow account to be established

● Outstanding issues remain over 2 years from the date of the notice to proceed

● Failure to provide AHFA the Section 3 report on the required date

● Failure to provide AHFA the HUD 2516 report on the required date

**2.) Non-Compliance after the Initial On-Site Inspection (No Maximum)**

Applications are subject to point deductions for failure to comply with the Compliance Requirements as outlined in (Addendum D) Compliance Monitoring Procedures, Requirements and Penalty Criteria.

Applications with Responsible Owners that have Non-AHFA Projects, whether in the State and/or out-of-State, will be subject to the same AHFA requirements defined in attached Addendum D (Health and Safety, Unit, Site, Exterior and Common Area Deficiencies). The 4 point threshold in Addendum D does not apply to Non-AHFA Project(s).

**Addendum B**

**Alabama Housing Finance Authority’s**

**Environmental Policy Requirements**

**WITHOUT LIMITING ANY OTHER PROVISION OF THIS HOME ACTION PLAN, ALL DETERMINATIONS, CALCULATIONS, JUDGMENTS, ASSESSMENTS OR OTHER DECISIONS MADE BY AHFA UNDER THIS ADDENDUM, INCLUDING WITHOUT LIMITATION RELATED APPLICATION INSTRUCTIONS, AHFA FORMS AND THE HOME ACTION PLAN ITSELF, SHALL BE MADE IN AHFA’S SOLE AND ABSOLUTE DISCRETION.**

Alabama Housing Finance Authority (“AHFA”) requires that a project-specific Phase I Environmental Site Assessment (“ESA”) Report be submitted for each application. The Phase I ESA Report must be prepared by a qualified third-party Environmental Professional (“EP”) as defined by 40 C.F.R. § 312.10(b) and adhere to the guidelines, requirements and format described herein.

**For All Applications made to AHFA:**

A Phase I ESA must be completed by an EP and include all of the components described in Addendum B­1, including without limitation, many components that are in addition to what is required by the ASTM E1527-13 Standard for Phase I ESAs. Failure to fully comply with and include in the Phase I ESA all of the AHFA-required elements will result in delays in processing or termination of the Application Package. AHFA requires that the applicant engage the EP in accordance with the terms set forth in the engagement letter in Addendum B-2, a copy of which must be included as Appendix I of the Phase I ESA. Because many of the required elements of the Phase I ESA take time to complete, AHFA strongly recommends that applicants engage an EP and begin preparing the Phase I ESA as early as possible in the process of preparing an application.

If a Phase I ESA for a project either (a) identifies a Recognized Environmental Condition (which includes, but is not limited to, controlled recognized environmental conditions and historical recognized environmental conditions (hereinafter collectively referred to as (“RECs”)), and/or (b) recommends additional testing, investigation or a Phase II ESA Report be conducted, any and all Phase II ESA Reports and Addenda or additional testing reports that are prepared by the EP to address the RECs identified must be included at the time the Phase I ESA is submitted to AHFA. All Phase II ESA Reports must fully address all RECs identified in the Phase I ESA; must be completed in accordance with the most current versions of ASTM E1903-11, Alabama Environmental Investigation and Remediation Guidance (AEIRG), and the Alabama Risk Based Corrective Action Guidance Manual (ARBCA); and must sufficiently demonstrate that all environmental conditions associated with the project are appropriate for **unrestricted** residential use as defined by the Alabama Department of Environmental Management (“ADEM”) under Alabama Administrative Code regulation 335-15-1.02(ccc) (with the sole exception that AHFA will permit the use of an institutional control prohibiting the use of groundwater for potable or irrigation purposes in instances where the water is supplied by a utility). If a Phase I ESA identifies an environmental condition that is ruled out as a REC, the Phase I ESA must provide sufficient explanation and all supporting data to demonstrate that the environmental condition is not a REC. AHFA reserves the right to terminate any application if it determines that the EP failed to identify environmental conditions as RECs and addressed, where appropriate, in a Phase II ESA. AHFA further reserves the right to terminate any application if it determines that the EP failed to sufficiently demonstrate that a project is appropriate for **unrestricted** residential use in compliance with the most current versions of ASTM E1903-11, AEIRG, or ARBCA. AHFA will not consider any sites for funding that are listed on or proposed to the National Priority List (“NPL”) or State equivalent State Hazardous Waste Site (“SHWS”) (Superfund sites).

Two versions of all reports must be submitted as follows: a complete bound (3 ring binder) color hard copy (with each appendix separately tabbed) and an **exact, complete, color copy** in digital form, the text of which shall be in a searchable format. At the time of application submittal, the applicant must pay a non-refundable application fee as specified in the QAP and HOME Action Plan. Pursuant to those plans, AHFA may select and engage third-parties (e.g., an EP, legal counsel, and/or designated consultant) to review and comment on the Phase I ESA or the Phase II ESA Report submitted by the applicant. In addition to the non-refundable application fee(s), AHFA may require the applicant to provide additional funds in amounts sufficient to cover all third-party costs that AHFA reasonably anticipates to pay or reimburse AHFA for any third-party costs incurred during the application review and analysis process. AHFA will submit an invoice to the applicant which shall be paid by the applicant within 7 business days of the invoice date. Any unused portion of any additional payments made by applicant related to third-party review, shall be returned to applicant without interest once all third-party invoices have been submitted and a refund amount is determined. During the course of the AHFA environmental review process, AHFA will notify the applicant if the Phase I ESA Report must be updated in order to satisfy the All Appropriate Inquiry (“AAI”) 40 CFR 312 and ASTM Section 4.6 requirements (requiring certain components of the Phase I ESA to be conducted or updated within 180 days). To the extent that an updated Phase I ESA Report is required, the applicant will be solely responsible for these costs, fees, and related expenses. During the AHFA review process, any report(s) submitted for which AHFA (or AHFA’s designated consultant) determines materially fails to comply with AHFA Environmental Policy Requirements, current ASTM standards, or applicable environmental regulatory requirements will result in the termination of the related application.

**Application Completeness Requirements:**

Upon submittal of the Phase I ESA Report, AHFA will conduct a completeness review to determine whether or not the report is complete and complies with the Environmental Policy Requirements.

If during its completeness review AHFA determines that an application in a Competitive Application Cycle for HOME Funds and/or Housing Credits is missing any materials required by the Environmental Policy Requirements or that the materials included in the report fail to materially adhere to AHFA’s defined standards, the application will terminate and will not be considered for funding during that scoring cycle. If during the completeness review AHFA determines that all documentation required by the Environmental Policy Requirements has been provided and that the application materially adheres to AHFA’s defined standards but that additional information or clarification is required in order for AHFA to complete its full evaluation of the Environmental Policy Requirements, AHFA will contact the applicant via email. When contacted, the applicant must submit requested items within 7 business days or the application will terminate and will not be considered for funding during that scoring cycle.

If in response to a request from AHFA for additional information or clarification, the applicant provides materially different or new information or documentation that was required by this Environmental Policy to have been submitted at the time of application submission, AHFA reserves the right to terminate the application. For clarity, the following are considered Material Environmental Items that must be submitted at the time of application and will not be accepted after the application submission deadline: (1) all environmental testing data collected for a proposed project, including without limitation, testing of soil, groundwater, soil gas, ambient air, asbestos, and lead-based paint; (2) any required wetland delineation studies or assessment reports; (3) any required Jurisdictional Determination from the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers; and (4) all remediation or mitigation plans to address any environmental issues identified (or that should have been identified) in the Phase I ESA and Phase II ESA reports. Furthermore, if an applicant wishes to provide information from any local, state, or federal agency pursuant to any item submitted to AHFA by the applicant pursuant to these Environmental Policy Requirements, all such information must be provided at the time of application and be in the form of a formal written communication from the agency to the applicant or its counsel or EP. If the agency information references or expresses approval of any methods, processes or other information, all information that is referenced or purportedly approved, including exhibits or addenda and related correspondence, must be provided at the time of application. After the date of initial application, AHFA will not consider or review any communications to the applicant related to these Environmental Policy Requirements from any local, state, or federal agency regardless of when or in what form it was received.

If during its completeness review AHFA determines that an application for tax-exempt volume cap (whether or not the applicant requests Housing Credits awarded without a Competitive Application Cycle) is missing any materials required by the Environmental Policy Requirements or that the materials included in the application fail to materially adhere to AHFA’s defined standards, the applicant will have up to 30 days after notification from AHFA to resolve any outstanding issues. A Commitment Agreement for Multifamily Housing Revenue Bonds will not be issued until all defined environmental requirements are met to AHFA’s complete satisfaction.

All environmental issues identified (or that AHFA determines should have been identified) in the Phase I ESA and Phase II ESA reports must have been fully abated or mitigated (or include with the application a written remediation plan approved in writing by ADEM) in a manner that is compatible with **unrestricted** residential use (as defined by ADEM under Alabama Administrative Code regulation 335-15-1.02(ccc), with the following sole exceptions (a) AHFA will permit the use of an institutional control prohibiting the use of groundwater for potable or irrigation purposes in instances where the water is supplied by a utility) and is acceptable to AHFA in all respects before submittal of the application; and (b) for Housing Credit projects only, AHFA will permit the use of a permanent passive vapor mitigation system as part of a Voluntary Cleanup Plan approved in writing by ADEM under Alabama Administrative Code regulation 335-15-4-.04 prior to submission of the application where the source or sources of potential vapor intrusion is or are located entirely off-site and the ADEM approval of the Voluntary Cleanup Plan states that no future compliance monitoring will be required.

All remediation or mitigation plans to resolve **any** environmental issues identified in a Phase I ESA or Phase II ESA must be submitted to AHFA in writing upon submittal of the application and include: (a) details regarding the specific remediation plan; (b) all applicable final regulatory authority approvals required for the implementation of the remediation plan; (c) a detailed line item summary of estimated costs with supporting quotes; (d) information regarding the expected source of funding for conducting the remediation activities; (e) a projected schedule for approved remediation activities; and (f) a copy of any proposed environmental covenants documenting any planned institutional or engineering controls.. To the extent there are conflicting or inconsistent guidelines or methods between regulatory agencies concerning the environmental matter at issue, the EP shall follow the most stringent standard and certify that this standard has been satisfied.

All information provided by the applicant must be satisfactory to AHFA and may be subject to the fees as outlined in the applicable QAP or HOME Action Plan and/or at [www.AHFA.com](http://www.AHFA.com).

**After the Reservation, HOME Written Agreement, and/or Declaration of Official Intent:**

If any unforeseen environmental condition(s) is discovered with respect to a project that has already received an award of HOME Funds, Housing Credits, and/or Multifamily Housing Revenue Bonds, and such environmental condition(s) would have caused the project to fail to meet the Environmental Policy Requirements if discovered prior to award, then (a) if AHFA determines that the environmental condition(s) should have been discovered by the applicant or its Responsible Owners during the application process, AHFA will terminate the award and require all HOME Funds or Housing Credits to be returned to AHFA, or (b) if AHFA determines that the environmental condition(s) arose through no fault of the applicant and could not reasonably have been discovered during the application process, AHFA may allow the Ownership Entity for the project to remediate the environmental condition(s) at the Ownership Entity’s sole cost and expense, including without limitation the fees and expenses of any EP and/or attorney engaged by AHFA in connection with the project, as necessary in order for the applicant to comply with the Environmental Policy Requirements and all other conditions specified by AHFA based on the specific nature of circumstances of the project. If AHFA determines under the foregoing standards that an applicant is eligible to take remedial actions with respect to any unforeseen environmental condition(s), the applicant will be permitted to do so only if the applicant provides the following items to AHFA within 30 days, in compliance with the following requirements (the “Remedial Action Requirements”):

1. Estimate of total remediation costs (including itemized quotes from any third party contractors) and schedule for completion of remediation from a qualified environmental professional;

2. Evidence that the project will remain financially feasible and capable of being completed within the time required by the type of funding received; provided, however, that if AHFA permits the Ownership Entity to remediate an unforeseen environmental condition(s) and the time required for such remediation results in the inability of the project to Place-in-Service by the deadline established under Section 42 and AHFA, AHFA may elect to exchange the Housing Credits awarded to the project for a current or future year allocation of Housing Credits, subject to the applicant’s payment of the environmental extension penalty specified at [www.AHFA.com](http://www.AHFA.com); and

3. Evidence that the applicant has sufficient financial resources to complete the remediation and the project by the required deadline. AHFA will require an applicant to provide a deposit in order to ensure that AHFA’s expenses in connection with any remediation will be paid on a timely basis.

For a project that receives an award of HOME Funds, AHFA will notify the applicant if the Phase I ESA Report must be updated in order to satisfy the AAI and ASTM Section 4.6 requirements (requiring certain components of the Phase I ESA to be conducted or updated within 180 days). If an updated Phase I ESA Report is required, the applicant will be solely responsible for all costs, fees and related expenses. If any environmental condition(s) is discovered with respect to the updated Phase I ESA Report that was not present, discovered or disclosed at the time of the initial Phase I ESA Report and such environmental condition(s) causes the project to fail to meet the Environmental Policy Requirements, the applicant must comply with AHFA’s Remedial Action Requirements as specified above.

During the AHFA review process, if AHFA (or AHFA’s designated consultant) determines that the ESA Report(s) fails to comply with AHFA’s requirements, the ASTM standards or applicable environmental regulatory requirements, this determination will result in termination of the award and the return of HOME Funds and/or Housing Credits if not corrected promptly after written notice.

**NEPA Environmental Assessment (Projects Selected for HOME Funding):**

Each project that receives HOME Funds must undergo an environmental assessment in accordance with the requirements of the National Environmental Policy Act (“NEPA environmental assessment”) in accordance with 24 C.F.R Part 58. The Ownership Entity of a project that receives an award of HOME Funds will be required to provide certain additional studies, reports and documentation necessary for AHFA to complete the NEPA environmental assessment. AHFA will notify the Ownership Entity of the NEPA environmental assessment requirements at the time of award of HOME Funds. For more information about an Ownership Entity’s submission requirements for the NEPA environmental assessment process, please review the AHFA Environmental Assessment Checklist and Guidance (Projects Selected for HOME Funding) at www.AHFA.com. Although these items are not required to be provided until after an award of HOME Funds, AHFA strongly encourages applicants and their EPs to review the items prior to submitting an application to ensure that there are no environmental or other conditions at the project site that would lead to the termination of the award pursuant to 24 C.F.R. Part 58.-----

**“Choice-Limiting Activities” and Other Activities Prohibited:**

***Applicants for HOME Funding***

NEPA requires that no “choice-limiting activities” occur relating to the proposed project or at the project site **from the time the applicant submits a HOME Program application to AHFA until the NEPA environmental assessment process is complete** (see 24 C.F.R. § 58.22). The applicant must take all actions necessary to ensure that no participant in the development process (including the applicant, Ownership Entity, all Development Team Members, contractors, subcontractors, current property owner(s) or any other person) commits non-HUD funds or undertakes an activity that would have an adverse environmental impact or limit the choice of reasonable alternatives relating to the proposed project or project site.

For projects applying for HOME Funds (regardless of whether any other form of funding is received), prohibited “choice-limiting activities” include, but are not limited to, acquiring, purchasing, rehabilitating, demolishing, converting, leasing or repairing all or any portion of the project as well as disturbing the ground or commencing any form of construction at the project site. All such choice-limiting activities are prohibited during the NEPA environmental assessment period that (a) begins with delivery of the application to AHFA and (b) ends with AHFA’s issuance of the Notice to Proceed, which typically occurs at the pre-construction meeting conducted at AHFA’s offices in Montgomery.

If choice-limiting activities occur at a proposed site or project seeking HOME Funds during the prohibited period, regardless of whether the applicant consented to the activity or had knowledge of it, the application will terminate and will not be considered for funding. AHFA reserves the right to inspect a site at any time after submittal of an application to confirm that no choice-limiting activities are taking place.

***Applicants for Housing Credits***

AHFA also prohibits certain post-application activities on projects applying for low-income housing tax credits (“Housing Credits”). For projects applying for Housing Credits or a tax-exempt volume cap allocation (but do not receive HOME Funds), prohibited post-application activities include, but are not limited to, acquiring, changes in property ownership, rehabilitating or converting all or any portion of the proposed site or project as well as disturbing the ground (other than geotechnical soil borings upon advance notice to AHFA) or commencing any form of construction at the proposed site or project. All such post-application activities are prohibited during the review period that (a) begins with delivery of the application to AHFA and (b) ends with a written notification from AHFA that the environmental review process has been completed.

If the aforementioned prohibited activities occur at a proposed site or project seeking Housing Credits during the prohibited period, regardless of whether the applicant consented to the activity or had knowledge of it, the application will terminate and will not be considered for funding. AHFA reserves the right to inspect a site at any time after submittal of an application to confirm that no prohibited activities are taking place.

**Addendum B-1**

**AHFA Requirements**

**NOTE: ALL REQUIREMENTS BELOW MUST BE PRESENTED IN THE DESIGNATED SECTIONS AND APPENDICES OF THE PHASE I ESA REPORT.**

**NOTE: THE LINKS TO GOVERNMENT AGENCY WEBSITES IN ADDENDUM B ARE PROVIDED SOLELY FOR CONVENIENCE. IT IS THE RESPONSIBILITY OF THE APPLICANT OR ITS EP TO VERIFY THAT THE WEBSITE CONTAINS THE CURRENT VERSION OF THE APPLICABLE STANDARDS CITED HEREIN.**

UNLESS OTHERWISE SPECIFIED BELOW, EVERY PHASE I ESA REPORT SUBMITTED TO AHFA MUST AT TIME OF APPLICATION:

1. Comply in all respects with ASTM E1527-13 (the ASTM Standards) as to content and adhere to AHFA’s Environmental Policy Requirements.

2. Include a complete legal description (e.g., metes and bounds) of the entire site and the exact site acreage. A tax map identifying the parcel that is the subject of the application must also be included in Appendix A of the Phase I ESA. If applicable, the Phase I ESA should state that the proposed project area does not include the entire tax parcel, and in such instances, the outlines of the proposed project area must be accurately illustrated on the tax map. The site boundaries must be clearly marked and consistent on all figures.

3. Be completed and certified as to its accuracy, completeness and in conformance with the ASTM Standards and AHFA Policy Requirements by an “Environmental Professional” as defined in X2 of the ASTM Standard.

4. Include a statement that the report can be relied upon by AHFA.

5. Pursuant to Section 4.6 of the ASTM Standard and 40 CFR 312.20, the following components of every Phase I ESA must be updated if they are greater than 180 days old:

a. interviews with owners, operators, and occupants;

b. searches for recorded environmental cleanup liens;

c. reviews of federal, tribal, state, and local government records;

d. visual inspections of the property and of adjoining properties (include photographs taken during the visual inspection); and

e. declaration by the Environmental Professional (EP) responsible for the assessment or update.

6. Be in the AHFA Required Environmental Report Format (Addendum B-3).

7. Include a database search. IMPORTANT: The facilities required to be searched and the search distances for ASTs, USTs, and delisted NPLs (as specified in Addendum B-3) required by AHFA are more stringent than the default search distances based on ASTM E1527-13. The results and EP’s analysis of the database search must be described in the text of the Phase I ESA report and include a sufficiently detailed rationale for why each facility listed in the database search should or should not be identified as a REC.

8. If the proposed project involves rehabilitation, removal, or demolition of any structures the following items must be addressed (with associated cost estimates for each and documentation within project budget to account for these costs):

a. Asbestos Testing: If suspect asbestos-containing materials (“ACM”) are present in any structures, asbestos testing must be performed to document the presence or absence of ACMs in every structure. Testing is to be conducted by accredited inspectors meeting the requirements presented in 40 CFR 763 Subpart E, Appendix C and TSCA Title II in accordance with the Asbestos Hazardous Emissions Response Act (AHERA) requirements and also EPA’s National Emission Standards for Hazardous Air Pollutants (NESHAP) regulations. All asbestos testing results must be included in the Phase I ESA at the time of application submittal. AHFA requires the Phase I ESA to include a statement that all friable and non-friable ACM in deteriorated condition will be completely abated. If funded, a plan for complete abatement by a qualified asbestos contractor of all friable and non-friable ACM in deteriorated condition in all structures will be required. An asbestos contractor’s listing may be obtained from the Alabama Department of Environmental Management (“ADEM”) at 334-271-7700 or at <http://www.adem.state.al.us>. Non-friable ACMs may be managed in place if in an intact condition, and if any proposed rehabilitation activities will not disturb the non-friable ACMs. If funded, a site-specific Operations & Maintenance Plan will be required if non-friable intact ACMs are to be left in place. Asbestos standards are located at ASTM E-2356, EPA: Clean Air Act, CERCLA, & OSHA 29 CFR Part 1926.1101.

b. Lead-Based Paint (“LBP”) Testing: For all buildings built prior to 1978, a LBP testing report must be included in the Phase I ESA. AHFA requires the Phase I ESA include a statement that all LBP will be completely abated (eliminated) by a licensed LBP contractor. If funded, the plan for LBP abatement will be required. If any structures are planned to be demolished, in lieu of a LBP testing report, it is acceptable to provide a plan for abatement via demolition that includes the appropriate management and disposal of waste in accordance with applicable solid waste regulations and the preparation of any required post-demolition clearance report compliant with applicable state, federal, and local regulations. A list of licensed LBP contractors can be obtained from the Alabama Department of Public Health (“ADPH”) at www.adph.org. Lead-Based Paint standards: US Department of HUD “Guidelines for the Evaluation and Control of Lead Paint Hazards in Housing”: Chapter 7 of <https://portal.hud.gov/hudportal/HUD?src=/program_offices/healthy_homes/lbp/hudguidelines>.

c. Mold: Visually check for the presence of mold and notate your findings. If mold is present or suspected to be present, the Phase I ESA shall provide recommendations for abatement and confirmation air sampling following removal.

9. All reports must include information on the following:

a. Radon: Report the Alabama Department of Public Health radon zone for the county in which the project is located (http://www.adph.org/radon/Default.asp?id=6413). New Construction projects in all zones will require radon resistant new construction practices in all buildings pursuant to the radon requirements in the most recent version of HUD’s Multifamily Accelerated Processing (MAP) Guide (<https://www.hud.gov/sites/documents/4430GHSGG-BM.PDF>). Radon testing results must be provided for all rehabilitation projects in zones 1 and 2 in accordance with the most recent version of HUD’s Multifamily Accelerated Processing (MAP) Guide.

b. Wetlands: No portion of the site may contain wetlands, streams, lakes, or other water bodies (which also includes waters of the United States) including any integral offsite development areas (e.g., offsite areas required for ingress, egress, or parking). For purposes of the Phase I ESA Report, wetlands, streams, lakes, and other water bodies are defined according to the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers Wetlands Delineation Manual (1987) and related guidance documents. The Phase I report must include a United States Fish & Wildlife Service (“USFWS”) National Wetlands Inventory (NWI) Map with site boundaries clearly marked and consistent with the boundaries on all other figures. The EP must also field verify to confirm whether or not the site contains wetlands, streams, lakes or other water bodies, including both jurisdictional “waters of the United States” and non-jurisdictional waters and wetlands. If on any portion of the site (including integral offsite development areas) any evidence of wetlands, streams, lakes or other water bodies are suspected to be present (based on the EP’s field observations, aerial photographs, water bodies shown on the USGS topographic map, wetlands or other aquatic resources on the NWI map, or hydric soils or soils with hydric components on the soils map for the site), and a wetlands delineation report for the site is prepared by a qualified professional to demonstrate the absence of wetlands, streams, lakes, or other water bodies on the site, a Jurisdictional Determination (JD) from the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers will also be required to confirm the absence of wetlands, streams, lakes, or other water bodies. If the applicant intends to subdivide an existing parcel so as to remove all wetlands, streams, lakes, or other water bodies from the project site, a JD from the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers will also be required. Any wetland delineation studies or assessment reports prepared for the project site or adjoining properties by the EP must be submitted with the application and the field work completed within 180 days prior to application submittal; or, in the alternative, a previously obtained, valid JD for the entire project site or adjoining properties (along with all supporting documentation reviewed by the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers in connection with the JD) may be submitted with the application. To the extent a JD must be obtained for the project site, the JD must be included with the Phase I ESA Report at the time of submission. If AHFA’s review of the EP’s field observations, aerial photographs, topographic map, NWI map, or soils map indicate the potential presence of wetlands, streams, lakes, or other water bodies at the site, and the presence of all such water bodies is not sufficiently ruled out in the Phase I ESA Report, AHFA reserves the right to terminate the application.

c. Floodplains (100 year (zones A or V), 500 year (zone B)): The Phase I ESA must include a FEMA Flood Insurance Rate Map (Firmette) with site boundaries clearly marked and consistent with the boundaries on all other figures. For Housing Credit Only projects, no buildings (residential or any other use) on the site can be located within the 100 year floodplain. AHFA will allow an existing acquisition/rehabilitation rental property to be located in a floodplain as long as acceptable evidence of flood insurance is provided at time of application. For any projects receiving HOME Funds, no portion of the site (including integral offsite development areas) can be located within the 100 year flood plain.

d. Noise Abatement & Control: The Phase I ESA must include (1) a completed HUD “Noise (EA) - Partner Worksheet” found at: https://www.hudexchange.info/programs/environmental-review/noise-abatement-and-control/; and (2) a completed HUD “Day/Night Noise Level Calculator” assessment found at: <https://www.hudexchange.info/resource/2830/day-night-noise-level-assessment-tool/>. The noise level assessment must answer the following questions:

● Is there a civil airport within five miles of the site?

● Is there a military airport within 15 miles?

● Is there a major road within 1,000 feet of the site?

● Is there a railroad track within 3,000 feet?

● Are anticipated noise levels at the project site acceptable (outside noise level < 65 dB; interior noise level < 45 dB)(“Acceptable Noise Levels”)?

For all projects involving HOME Funds that exceed Acceptable Noise Levels, mitigating measures must be incorporated into the project to reduce anticipated noise levels below Acceptable Noise Levels utilizing HUD approved mitigation measures. See generally, <https://www.hudexchange.info/programs/environmental-review/noise-abatement-and-control/>.

For all projects involving Housing Credits (but not HOME Funds) that exceed Acceptable Noise Levels, mitigating measures should be incorporated into the project to the fullest extent practicable and in accordance with HUD environmental criteria and standards contained in Subpart B (Noise Abatement and Control) of 24 CFR Part 51 and related guidance.

If in accordance with the above, mitigation measures are required to reduce noise levels at the project site below Acceptable Noise Levels, a noise mitigation plan must be submitted with the Phase I ESA. The noise mitigation plan must include: (a) details regarding the specific plan and its compliance with all applicable HUD noise mitigation guidelines (b) estimated mitigation costs and (c) sound transmission classification tool (STraCAT) and/or barrier performance module; found at: <https://www.hudexchange.info/programs/environmental-review/noise-abatement-and-control/>.

e. Airport Clear Zones & Accident Potential Zones: The Phase I ESA must (1) include both a completed HUD “Airport Hazards - Partner Worksheet” and a completed HUD “Airport Runway Clear Zones – Partner Worksheet” found at: <https://www.hudexchange.info/programs/environmental-review/airport-hazards>, and (2) attach a map (e.g., Google Earth or Google Street map) indicating the location of the project site and any airport(s) in the vicinity of the project site. AHFA will not approve an application for HOME Funds if any part of the project site is located within the runway protection zone/clear zone of a civilian airport (RPZ/CZ) or accident potential zone of a military airport (APZ). Note: Civil clear zone is 2,500 feet (0.47 miles) from the end of the runway (RPZ/CZ); military clear zone is 15,000 feet (2.8 miles) from the end of the runway (APZ). The Phase I ESA must answer the following questions:

● Is the project site located within an RPZ/CZ or APZ?

● Is the site located within a flight path?

● What is name of and distance to the airport nearest to the project site?

10. Aboveground Storage Tanks: **All** aboveground storage tanks (ASTs) containing 100 or more gallons of explosive or flammable liquid or gas within 1 mile of the project site must be identified in the Phase I ESA Report via database search AND field verification. The Phase I ESA Report must describe the contents, size, and distance of each AST to the nearest perimeter point of the project site. The EP must certify that the EP field-verified the distance of the ASTs to the nearest perimeter point of the project site. The Phase I ESA Report must also demonstrate that an acceptable separation distance (“ASD”) between any ASTs and the perimeter of the project site will be met for people as well as buildings using the HUD-approved ASD calculations. If any ASTs are determined to be less than the HUD-approved ASD, the Phase I ESA must describe HUD-approved mitigation measures proposed to be installed and a cost estimate for any such measures. (Attach the results of the HUD ASD Calculator tool found at: <https://www.hudexchange.info/programs/environmental-review/asd-calculator>. Acceptable mitigation measures can be found at https://www.hudexchange.info/resource/2762/acceptable-separation-distance-guidebook/.)

11. The EP must obtain from the Applicant a completed X3 User Questionnaire to include with the Phase I ESA Report.

The EP must complete Addendum B-4 (The Letter of Reliance) on the EP’s letterhead and submit as Appendix H. REQUIREMENTS FOR EVERY PHASE II ESA SUBMITTED TO AHFA:

1. All Phase II ESA Reports must fully address all RECs identified in the Phase I ESA Report (including any RECs that AHFA determines should have been identified in the Phase I ESA but were not); must be completed in accordance with the most current versions of ASTM E1903-11, AEIRG, and the ARBCA Guidance Manual; and must demonstrate that all environmental conditions associated with the project are appropriate for unrestricted residential use (as defined by ADEM under Alabama Administrative Code regulation 335-15-1.02(ccc), with the sole exception that AHFA will permit the use of an institutional control prohibiting the use of groundwater for potable or irrigation purposes in instances where the water is supplied by a utility). For clarity, AHFA will not accept any proposed future institutional or engineering controls on the proposed site other than a prohibition on the use of groundwater for potable or irrigation purposes in instances where the water is supplied by a utility.

2. If the EP believes or contends that any Chemicals of Concern (“COC”) detected are consistent with or in line with “background conditions,” the EP shall provide a basis for such an opinion. Methods for doing so include, but are not limited to, the U.S.G.S. studies for COCs in the same geographic region and sufficient background samples to be analyzed and evaluated under the current version of AEIRG.

REQUIREMENTS FOR EVERY REMEDIATION OR MITIGATION PLAN SUBMITTED TO AHFA:

1. For all remediation or mitigation measures that have been or are recommended to be performed to resolve any environmental issue identified in a Phase I ESA or Phase II ESA, the following must be submitted at the time of application: (a) details regarding the specific remediation plan; (b) all applicable final regulatory authority approvals required for the implementation of the remediation plan; (c) a detailed line item summary of estimated costs with supporting quotes; (d) information regarding the expected source of funding for conducting the remediation activities; (e) a projected schedule for approved remediation activities; and (f) a copy of any proposed environmental covenants documenting any planned institutional or engineering controls.

2. To the extent there are conflicting or inconsistent guidelines or methods between regulatory agencies concerning the environmental matter at issue, the EP shall follow the most stringent standard and certify that this standard has been satisfied.

(Complete and submit the HUD “Explosives – Partner Worksheet” found at: <https://www.hudexchange.info/environmental-review/explosive-and-flammable-facilities/>.)

**Addendum B-2**

**Engagement Letter**

**(MUST BE ON ENVIRONMENTAL PROFESSIONAL’S LETTERHEAD)**

Click here to enter a date.

[Applicant]

RE: Phase I ESA Report [or subsequent Environmental Reports] for:

Applicant

Development Name

Development Address

Dear [Applicant]:

Please accept this letter setting forth the terms of engagement (“Engagement Letter”) under which our Firm will provide environmental consulting services to you and your company for purposes of conducting a Phase I ESA Report [or subsequent Environmental Reports] for the Development Project at the designated address set forth above.

It is our Firm’s understanding that the nature and scope of the environmental professional services to be provided to you are as follows:

1. Our Firm has been engaged by [APPLICANT] to conduct a Phase I ESA at the Development location specified above in conformance with the scope and limitations of both the ASTM E1527-13 (“ASTM Standards”) and AHFA’s Environmental Policy Requirements.

2. Our Firm certifies that the Phase I ESA Report will be conducted and completed by an Environmental Professional (as defined by 40 C.F.R. § 312.10(b)) and the Phase I ESA, once completed, will also be certified in this same manner.

3. Our Firm understands that the information contained in the Phase I ESA Report will be used by Alabama Housing Finance Authority (“AHFA”) in considering proposed financing of residential development/rehabilitation of the property and, therefore, AHFA may rely upon the Phase I ESA Report in its entirety as if it were originally issued to AHFA. While AHFA will be entitled to rely upon the Phase I ESA Report in its entirety, the Applicant will be solely responsible for any and all fees and expenses associated with completing this scope of engagement.

4. Our Firm understands the AHFA Insurance Requirements that are required for this scope of work and these insurance requirements have been satisfied and addressed as follows:

a. The Firm has Professional Liability and/or Errors and Omissions insurance coverage in the minimum amounts of One Million Dollars ($1,000,000.00) per event or occurrence;

b. The Firm has Worker’s Compensation Insurance and Public Liability Insurance for bodily injury and property damage which may be suffered by third parties and members of the public in the minimum amounts of One Million Dollars ($1,000,000.00) per event or occurrence (Where applicable, it is acceptable for the following to be used instead: Per the attached documentation, the Firm has only [#] employees and is exempt from Alabama Workers’ Compensation Laws); and

c. The Firm has Comprehensive General Liability and Property Damage Insurance for bodily injury and property damage in the minimum amounts of One Million Dollars ($1,000,000.00).

Our Firm understands that it shall provide a copy of its Insurance Certificate or Accord demonstrating that it satisfies the AHFA Insurance Requirements and listing or scheduling AHFA as an additional insured for the Comprehensive General Liability and Property Damage insurance policies.

5. Our Firm understands that to the extent recommendations are being provided by the EP to the Applicant concerning Phase I ESA work to be performed, mitigation or abatement measures, or additional assessment (“Additional Work”), those recommendations for Additional Work shall be provided to AHFA at the time of Application. Further, our Firm understands that the Applicant shall not have the authority to authorize or instruct the EP or our Firm to implement such recommendations without AHFA’s express written concurrence.

6. Our Firm also understands that once the Applicant submits its Application to AHFA, none of the Applicant, the EP (or our firm), the current property owner or any agent of said parties may undertake or conduct any Choice Limiting Activity at the Development project site. For avoidance of doubt, our Firm will seek written authorization for any Additional Work from AHFA before proceeding. In addition, our Firm understands that once the Applicant submits its Application to AHFA, our Firm shall not engage in communications with the Applicant and or any governmental or regulatory agencies concerning Additional Work and any related activities concerning the Development project site without first obtaining written authorization from AHFA (except when responding to any written request by AHFA to the Applicant for additional information regarding or clarification of the Phase I ESA). Our Firm appreciates the opportunity to work with the Applicant and AHFA in undertaking the Phase I ESA engagement and looks forward to working with you.

**Addendum B-3**

**AHFA Required Environmental Report Format**

**TABLE OF CONTENTS**

**1.0 SUMMARY**

1.1 PHASE I ESA

1.2 TIER 1 VAPOR ENCROACHMENT SCREENING (must include discussion)

1.3 AHFA NON-SCOPE SUMMARY

1.4 RECOMMENDATIONS (If there is a potential for contamination to be present on the site, regardless of on-site or off-site sources of the contamination, recommendations for additional testing or assessment must be included)

1.5 OTHER

**2.0 INTRODUCTION**

2.1 PURPOSE OF SERVICES (MUST state EP understands that the purpose of the Phase I ESA is to ascertain whether the property is environmentally suitable for construction/rehabilitation of multi-family residential housing)

2.2 DETAILED SCOPE OF SERVICES

2.3 SIGNIFICANT ASSUMPTIONS

2.4 PROJECT-SPECIFIC LIMITATIONS AND EXCEPTIONS

2.5 SPECIAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS

2.6 RELIANCE (Must indicate AHFA can rely on report)

2.7 PASSAGE OF TIME AND VALIDITY OF REPORT

**3.0 SITE DESCRIPTION**

3.1 SITE LOCATION (latitude and longitude) AND LEGAL DESCRIPTION (metes and bounds)

3.2 SITE AND VICINITY GENERAL CHARACTERISTICS

3.3 CURRENT USE OF THE PROPERTY

3.4 DESCRIPTIONS OF ROADS, STRUCTURES, AND OTHER IMPROVEMENTS ON THE SITE

3.5 CURRENT USE OF ADJOINING PROPERTIES

**4.0 USER-PROVIDED INFORMATION**

4.1 TITLE RECORDS

4.2 ENVIRONMENTAL LIENS OR ACTIVITY AND USE LIMITATIONS (EP accepts responsibility for and obtains search results as explained in Section 6.2 of ASTM Standard)

4.3 SPECIALIZED KNOWLEDGE

4.4 COMMONLY KNOWN OR REASONABLY ASCERTAINABLE INFORMATION

4.5 VALUATION REDUCTION FOR ENVIRONMENTAL ISSUES

4.6 OWNER, PROPERTY MANAGER, AND OCCUPANT INFORMATION

4.7 OTHER

**5.0 RECORDS REVIEW**

5.1 DATABASE REPORT (Discuss **all** listed regulated facilities, other notable facilities, and orphan facilities)

5.1.1 Search Distances - from latitude and longitude (ASTM distances plus Delisted NPL one mile, AST one mile, UST 0.5 mile, LUST 0.5 mile, Historic Auto Facilities 0.5 mile, and Historic Dry Cleaners 0.5 mile)

5.1.2 Mappable Sites (EP must field-verify the distance to any facilities identified)

5.1.3 Unmappable Sites

5.2 STANDARD ENVIRONMENTAL RECORD SOURCES (Check with local government, library, fire department, courthouse, etc.)

5.3 ADDITIONAL ENVIRONMENTAL RECORD SOURCES

5.4 PHYSICAL SETTING SOURCE(S)

5.4.1 Topography, Surface Water, and Hydrogeology

5.4.2 Geology

5.4.3 Soils

5.5 HISTORICAL USE INFORMATION ON THE PROPERTY (include all documents in Appendix D)

5.5.1 Property Ownership and Site History (provide detailed narrative)

5.5.2 Aerial Photographs

5.5.3 City Directories

5.5.4 Sanborn® Fire Insurance Maps

5.5.5 Historical Topographic Maps

5.5.6 Other Historical Sources

5.5.7 Historical Summary & Data Gaps

5.6 HISTORICAL INFORMATION REGARDING ADJOINING PROPERTIES

5.7 DOCUMENT ALL SOURCES CHECKED

5.8 OTHER

**6.0 SITE RECONNAISSANCE**

6.1 METHODOLOGY AND LIMITING CONDITIONS

6.2 GENERAL SITE SETTING

6.3 EXTERIOR OBSERVATIONS

6.4 INTERIOR OBSERVATIONS

6.5 ADJOINING PROPERTY RECONNAISSANCE

6.6 RECOGNIZED ENVIRONMENTAL CONDITIONS IDENTIFIED DURING SITE RECONNAISSANCE

**7.0 INTERVIEWS**

7.1 STATE AND LOCAL GOVERNMENT OFFICIALS (MAYOR, FIRE DEPARTMENT, LOCAL HISTORICAL SOCIETY, ETC.) (Interviews will be conducted first in person, if unavailable then by phone, then via written communication. Verify which method used and include name, contact information, and date of interview)

7.2 APPLICANT/DEVELOPER

7.3 USER QUESTIONNAIRE

7.4 PROPERTY OWNERS

7.5 SITE MANAGER, OCCUPANTS, & LOCAL RESIDENTS

7.6 OTHERS

**8.0 EVALUATION (FINDINGS, OPINIONS, AND CONCLUSIONS)**

8.1 PHASE I ESA

8.2 ADDITIONAL INVESTIGATIONS, LIMITATIONS, EXCEPTIONS, DEVIATIONS, AND DATA GAPS

8.3 SIGNIFICANT ASSUMPTIONS

8.4 CONCLUSIONS AND ASTM STATEMENT (Must certify EP conducted the Phase I ESA in accordance with ASTM Standard and AHFA’s Environmental Policy Requirements) (Must state whether the property is suitable for or may satisfy the residential use standard based upon EP’s best professional judgment)

8.5 EP STATEMENT (40 CFR PART 312) AND SIGNATURE

8.6 OTHER

**9.0 ADDITIONAL AHFA REQUIRED ELEMENTS**

9.1 TIER 1 VAPOR ENCROACHMENT SCREENING (ASTM E2600-15)

9.2 ASBESTOS

9.3 LEAD-BASED PAINT

9.4 MOLD

9.5 RADON

9.6 WETLANDS

9.7 FLOODPLAINS

9.8 NOISE ABATEMENT & CONTROL

9.9 AIRPORT CLEAR ZONES & ACCIDENT POTENTIAL ZONES (Must provide detailed summary for each item)

9.10 OTHER

**10.0 REFERENCES**

**APPENDICES**

APPENDIX A FIGURES (SITE BOUNDARIES MUST BE CLEARLY MARKED AND CONSISTENT ON ALL FIGURES)

i. GOOGLE EARTH MAP

ii. TAX MAP

iii. SITE LOCATION MAP

iv. SCHEMATIC SITE PLAN

v. TOPOGRAPHIC MAP

vi. NATIONAL WETLANDS INVENTORY MAP

vii. FLOOD INSURANCE RATE MAP

NOTE: Items i. ii., and iii. must include:

a) An area large enough to display the location of the site and adjoining properties including existing streets.

b) Identification of environmental concerns, where applicable, including off-site sources or locations that have the potential to adversely impact the property.

c) Boundaries of floodplains, wetlands, drainage features, jurisdictional waters, and/or potential waters of the State on or potentially impacted by proposed activities at the site.)

d) A North arrow.

APPENDIX B PROPERTY RECORDS AND USER QUESTIONNAIRE

APPENDIX C ENVIRONMENTAL LIEN/ACTIVITY USE LIMITATIONS RESEARCH

APPENDIX D ENVIRONMENTAL DATABASE REPORT

APPENDIX E HISTORICAL RECORDS DOCUMENTATION

APPENDIX F SITE AND VICINITY PHOTOGRAPHS

APPENDIX G INTERVIEW DOCUMENTATION (Document the interviewee’s contact information and date of interview)

APPENDIX H AHFA RELIANCE LETTER (Addendum B-4 on EP letterhead)

APPENDIX I ENGAGEMENT LETTER/CONTRACT (Addendum B-2 on EP letterhead)

APPENDIX J PROFESSIONAL RESUMES/PERSONNEL QUALIFICATIONS

APPENDIX K AHFA-REQUIRED ELEMENTS:

K.1 VAPOR ENCROACHMENT SCREENING DOCUMENTATION IN COMPLIANCE WITH ASTM E2600-15

K.2 PROOF OF INSURANCE – AHFA MINIMUMS OR ABOVE (AHFA must be listed as Insured)

K.3 SUPPLEMENTAL DOCUMENTATION

**Addendum B-4**

**Letter of Reliance**

**(MUST BE ON ENVIRONMENTAL PROFESSIONAL’S LETTERHEAD)**

Click here to enter a date.

Alabama Housing Finance Authority

7460 Halcyon Pointe Drive, Suite 200

Montgomery, AL 36117

RE: Phase I ESA Report [or subsequent Environmental Reports] for:

Development Name

Development Address

Development City, State Zip

Please find enclosed the Phase I Environmental Site Assessment (ESA) Report [or subsequent Environmental Reports] for the subject property dated [Click here to enter a date] to the Alabama Housing Finance Authority (AHFA).

It is my understanding that the information contained in the ESA Report(s) will be used by AHFA in considering proposed financing of residential development/rehabilitation of the property and, therefore, AHFA may rely upon the ESA Report in its entirety as if it were originally issued to AHFA.

I certify that the attached is a true, correct and complete copy of the ESA Report and that the report represents my professional opinion of the site as of this date. I also confirm the evaluation, rec­ommendations, and conclusions contained in the ESA Report have been performed in conform­ance with the scope and limitations of both the ASTM E1527-13 (the ASTM Standards) and AHFA’s Environmental Policy Requirements.

Last, I also certify by my signature below that \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ (name) meets the definition of an Environmental Professional as defined by 40 C.F.R. § 312.10(b) and has performed the environmental investigations described above.

Sincerely,

Environmental Professional Name

Environmental Professional Company Name

**Addendum C**

**Alabama Housing Finance Authority’s**

**Design Quality Standards and Construction Manual**

**Table of Contents**

I. Introduction

II. Requirements for All Approved Projects

III. Attached New Construction Rental Units

IV. New Construction Single-Family Rental Units

V. Inspections and Reports

**WITHOUT LIMITING ANY OTHER PROVISION OF THIS HOME ACTION PLAN, ALL DETERMINATIONS, CALCULATIONS, JUDGMENTS, ASSESSMENTS OR OTHER DECISIONS MADE BY AHFA UNDER THIS ADDENDUM, INCLUDING WITHOUT LIMITATION RELATED APPLICATION INSTRUCTIONS, AHFA FORMS AND THE QAP ITSELF, SHALL BE MADE IN AHFA’S SOLE AND ABSOLUTE DISCRETION.**

**I. Introduction**

***All projects must be designed and constructed in accordance with the applicable requirements of the 2010 Americans with Disabilities Act Accessibility Guidelines, Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act, Fair Housing Act, state and local disaster mitigation standards, 2009 or 2012 International Building Code- International Residential Code, 2009 International Energy Conservation Code for single-family homes, 2007American Society of Heating, Refrigerating and Air-conditioning Engineers 90.2 for multifamily buildings and any more restrictive local building code requirements.***

Any deviations from these standards must have the written approval of AHFA prior to submitting an application for funding. The request for approval, with all supporting documentation, must be submitted to AHFA at least 30 days prior to submitting a final application for funding. Once the project begins construction and through the end of construction of project, any deviation must have written approval before any work commences or any deviation is made on the construction site. Any deviation requested and approved will be charged the appropriate fee. A complete list of fees is located at [www.AHFA.com](http://www.AHFA.com).

**II. Requirements for All Approved Projects**

**A. Site Specific Criteria:**

1.) HOME proposed sites containing property within a 100-year flood plain are not permitted. Housing Credit and HOME Funds proposed sites and existing projects are not allowed to contain wetlands.

2.) New Construction projects in all zones will require radon resistant new construction practices in all buildings pursuant to the radon requirements in the most recent version of HUD’s Multifamily Accelerated Processing (MAP) Guide (<https://www.hud.gov/sites/documents/4430GHSGG-BM.PDF>). Radon testing results must be provided for all rehabilitation projects in zones 1 and 2 in accordance with the most recent version of HUD’s Multifamily Accelerated Processing (MAP) Guide. For the most current radon information see: <http://www.alabamapublichealth.gov/radon/>.

3.) New Construction Rental Units: All new construction developments must submit a complete site specific soils report, not more than 1 year old at the time of submission of final plans and specifications, bound within the project specifications. The soils report must reflect the results of laboratory tests conducted on a minimum of 1 soil boring per planned building location and a minimum total of 2 soil borings at the planned paved areas of the development. A registered professional engineer or a certified testing agency with a current license to practice in the State of Alabama must prepare the report.

4.) New Construction Single-Family Rental Homes: All developments must submit a complete site specific soils report, not more than 1 year old at the time of submission of final plans and specifications, bound within the project specifications. The soils report must reflect the results of laboratory tests conducted on a minimum of 1 soil boring for every 2 single family buildings and a minimum total of 2 soil borings at the planned paved areas of the development. A registered professional engineer or a certified testing agency with a current license to practice in the State of Alabama must prepare the report.

5.) Rehabilitation of an Existing Building: Projects adding any new building foundations must submit a foundation specific soils report. The soils report must reflect the results of laboratory tests conducted on a minimum of 1 soil boring per planned building location and a minimum total of 2 soil borings at the planned paved areas of the development. A registered professional engineer or a certified testing agency with a current license to practice in the State of Alabama must prepare the report.

**B. Site Located Outside Municipal City Limits:**

1.) A proposed new construction site or existing project may be located outside a municipality’s city limit but must be within the local police or sheriff jurisdiction.

2.) A proposed site or existing project that is located in the police jurisdiction of a local municipality must comply with applicable Zoning restrictions as if located within that municipality’s city limit.

3.) Domestic water and fire water service must be provided to the development by the local utility service provider.

**C. Project Standards:**

1.) Clubhouse/Community Building Standards: The eligible square footage of the project’s clubhouse/community building or space(s) is 3,000 square feet heated and cooled (inclusive of the office area, community laundry, community meeting room, restrooms, kitchens, etc.). The clubhouse/community building or space(s) may exceed 3,000 square feet heated and cooled but any square footage exceeding this amount will not be included in the Eligible Basis used to calculate the Housing Credit. The clubhouse/community building or space(s) is required to meet all applicable accessibility standards.

2.) Elderly Project Standards: All 100% Elderly projects must be one-story structures. Exception: Projects may have more than one story, provided elevators are to be installed to service all upper level apartments. Design exceptions, or deviations, must be reviewed by AHFA on an individual basis.

3.) Required Unit Amenities: All projects are required to have the following unit amenities for all units:

● Range

● Refrigerator with Ice Maker

● Dishwasher

● Microwave

● Washer and Dryer Connections

● Heater

● Air Conditioner

● Ceiling Fans

All units must include an exterior storage closet with a minimum area of sixteen (16) square feet and either a single coated wire shelf that spans the length of the closet or a grouping of smaller coated wire shelves. Developments designed with all interior unit access must provide the additional required exterior storage for each unit in the interior of the building(s). It may be located inside the unit, on the tenants’ floor, or in a common area. All exterior and interior storage must be lockable.

4.) Modular Construction: Modular units are to be constructed in component sections and assembled by a manufacturer in a controlled environment. The component sections are to be assembled on a conventional permanent foundation at the project site. Finish work is to be completed on site. Modular units must be constructed to meet applicable building codes, AHFA’s specifications and Design Quality Standards stated herein. A modular home manufacturer’s warranty must be provided.

5.) Drawing Submission Criteria: The following documents must be prepared by a registered architect, surveyor, or engineer licensed to practice in the State of Alabama.

a. Site Plan: The following items must be shown.

i. Scale: 1 inch = 40 feet or larger for typical units.

ii. North arrow.

iii. Locations of existing buildings, utilities, roadways, parking areas if applicable.

iv. Existing site/Zoning restrictions including setbacks, rights of ways, boundary lines, wetlands, and flood plain.

v. All proposed changes and proposed buildings, parking, utilities, and landscaping.

vi. Existing and proposed topography of site.

vii. Finished floor height elevations and all new paving dimensions and elevations.

viii. Identification of all specialty apartment units, including, but not limited to, designated handicapped accessible and sensory impaired apartment units.

ix. Provide an accessible route site plan with applicable details.

b. Floor Plans:

i. Scale: 1/4 inch = 1 foot or larger for typical units.

ii. Show room/space layout, identifying each room/space with name and indicate finished space size of all rooms on unit plans.

iii. Indicate the total gross square foot size, and the net square foot size for each typical unit.

For projects involving removal of asbestos and/or lead paint, identify location and procedures for removal.

c. Elevations and sections:

i. Scale: 1/8 inch = 1 foot or larger.

ii. Identify all materials to be used on building exteriors and foundations.

d. Title Sheet: Indicate Building Codes and Accessibility Standards that are applicable for the project.

**III. Attached New Construction Rental Units**

The following outline of minimum standards must be used in designing Housing Credit and HOME Funds projects of twelve or more attached units.

**A. Minimum Building Standards:**

1.) Minimum Apartment Unit Net Area Requirements:

Net area is measured from the **interior finished face** of the exterior wall to the **interior finished face** of the common or tenant separation wall.

Minimum Bedroom Net Area is measured from the interior faces of all walls surrounding each bedroom, excluding closets, mechanical rooms, and storage rooms.

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Unit Type** | **Number of Bathrooms** | **Minimum Unit Net Area\*** | **Minimum Bedroom Net Area** |
| 1 Bedroom | 1 | 725 s.f. | 120 s.f. |
| 2 Bedrooms | 1 | 900 s.f. | 120 s.f. |
| 2 Bedrooms | 1.5 | 925 s.f. | 120 s.f. |
| 2 Bedrooms | 2 | 975 s.f. | 120 s.f. |
| 3 Bedrooms | 2 | 1,200 s.f. | 120 s.f. |
| 4 Bedrooms | 2 | 1,455 s.f. | 120 s.f. |

*\*****Note 1****: Net unit areas do not include outside storage, covered porches, patios, balconies, etc.*

2.) Exceptions to the minimum area requirements:

Single-Room Occupancy (“SRO”) projects.

3.) Exterior Building Standards:

a. Exterior Finishing Materials:

i. Exterior building coverings: For new construction, very low maintenance materials are required. Acceptable materials include:

a) Brick;

b) High quality vinyl siding with a minimum thickness of .044 and a lifetime non-prorated limited warranty (50 year) transferable;

c) Cementitious siding and trim material; or

d) Engineered composite siding and trim material.

All siding materials listed above are required to be 12 inches above the finished floor elevation of the building ground floor, with the exception of concrete patio and covered breezeway areas. Brick, decorative block or cultured stone must be used as an apron material.

ii. Fascia and soffit: Must be prefinished vinyl, prefinished aluminum, cementitious trim or engineered composite trim. Material used for soffits must be perforated or vented.

iii. Windows frames and sashes are to be constructed of vinyl-clad wood, solid extruded vinyl, fiberglass, or aluminum and all windows are required to have screens.

iv. Materials for entry doors are to be metal-clad wood, fiberglass, or metal insulated construction. “Peepholes” and deadbolt locks are required in entry doors. Dead bolt locks on entry doors must have “thumb latch” on interior side. Double keyed dead bolt locks are prohibited. Minimum clear width of all exterior doors must be 34 inches.

v. Roofing materials: Anti-fungal shingles or metal roof with 30-year warranty or better must be used.

vi. Roof gable vents must be made of aluminum or vinyl materials.

vii. All attics shall be vented.

viii. All primary entries must be within a breezeway or have a minimum roof covering of 3-feet deep by 5-feet wide, and must be designed to divert water away from the entry door. Entry pads measuring 4 feet by 4 feet and made of impervious material with a slope that meets Fair Housing and ADA standards are required at each exterior entry.

ix. All breezeways must be constructed of concrete floor/decking material.

x. Exterior shutters are required on all 100% Brick or vinyl siding buildings.

xi. Stairway components, such as stringers, treads, and risers must be constructed from steel or concrete. All project steps must include a kick plate in between each step beginning at the first step nearest to the ground and ending at the nearest step at the balcony or landing. Handrails and pickets must be constructed from steel or aluminum.

xii. Patio and porch/balcony components used as part of the building must have concrete slabs or decks and must be constructed so that no wood is exposed. Concealment must be with materials such as aluminum, vinyl, cementitious materials trim or engineered composite trim. Structural wood columns must be at a minimum 6” x 6” pressure treated columns concealed as noted above or properly sized columns of steel, fiberglass, high density urethane or aluminum. Decorative rails and/or guard rail systems used at porches and patios must be code compliant systems of vinyl, fiberglass, steel or aluminum. Wooden support posts must be installed to prevent degradation (rotting) to ends of posts and to provide for structural and anchoring of post to slab. Wood railings are not allowed.

b. Other Exterior Standards:

i. Adequate exterior lighting is required in all covered exterior breezeways/walkways. Exterior lighting fixtures are required at all entry doors. The fixtures must be controlled from the interior of the unit. Exterior light fixtures at apartment unit entry doors in apartment buildings with enclosed, heated and cooled corridors are not required when the corridor lighting remains on all the time.

ii. Address numbers are to be clearly visible.

iii. One and one-half parking spaces per living unit required for family units, one space per unit for elderly units, two parking spaces for single family homes, and two parking spaces for each duplex, unless local code dictates otherwise, and no designated street parking allowed.

iv. Metal flashing or 20 mil polyethylene when used in conjunction with a self-adhering polyethylene laminate flashing, must be installed above all exterior door and window units.

v. A landscaping plan must be submitted indicating areas to be sodded and landscaped. Landscaping plan(s) must follow any applicable municipal landscape ordinance. At a minimum, 20 feet of solid sod must be provided (if ground space allows) from all sides of every building and between all buildings and paved areas. All disturbed areas must be seeded. Landscaping around and between the buildings is allowed. At a minimum, provide 1 2” caliper tree per unit and 6 1-gallon shrubs per unit.

vi. Concrete curbing is required along all paved areas throughout the development site, including parking areas. (Valley curbs are not allowed)

vii. Sidewalk access to all parking spaces must be provided. Where the accessible route on the site crosses a vehicular roadway, crosswalk lines are required. They shall not be less than 6 inches or greater than 24 inches in width.

viii. A lighted project sign including the Fair Housing logo is required. Depending on the placement as it relates to the access of the property from the public road, the project’s sign may require the project’s name and Fair Housing logo on both sides of the sign.

ix. A minimum of 1 trash dumpster or compactor enclosed on a minimum of 3 sides is required. The trash dumpster/compactor enclosure must be ADA accessible and have a concrete apron. If the dumpster itself is not accessible, trashcans must be placed within the enclosure for use by handicap tenants.

x. Continuous asphalt or concrete paved access road must be provided to the entrance of the development.

xi. All parking must be asphalt or concrete. An asphalt or concrete paving recommendation letter must be provided with the reservation items by a geotechnical engineer.

xii. All sidewalks and walkways must be concrete and at least 36 inches wide. All public buildings, clubhouse/community building and amenities must be connected to the dwelling units by a sidewalk or walkway.

xiii. Mailboxes, playground and all exterior project amenities must be on an accessible route as defined by the Fair Housing Guidelines. All exterior project amenities that have exposed components used as part of the structure must be constructed so that no wood is exposed. Concealment shall be with materials such as aluminum or vinyl siding or cementitious materials. Decorative rails and/or guard rail systems used shall be code compliant systems of vinyl, fiberglass or metal. Wood railings are not allowed. Gazebos and picnic shelters shall have table(s) with attached bench seating.

xiv. No above ground propane tanks allowed on the site.

xv. All utilities located on site must be underground.

xvi. Storm Water retention basins (existing, shared and/or newly constructed) must be located within the property and include fencing around the entire perimeter with a lockable maintenance gate. The retention area will be maintained and managed in a manner to provide safety to the tenants. Including preventing vermin, insect and reptile infestation, vegetation overgrowth, and must be kept free of all trash and debris.

4.) Interior Building and Space Standards:

a. Wall Framing:

i. Walls may be framed using metal studs in lieu of wood.

ii. Sound proofing or sound batt insulation is required between the stud framing in tenant separation walls. A sound rating of Sound Transmission Class (STC) 54 is required.

iii. Sound proofing between floors is required to achieve a rating of (STC) of not less than 50 and an Impact Insulation Class (IIC) of not less than 50.

b. Insulation Requirements:

i. Exterior wall insulation must have an overall R-13 minimum for the entire wall assembly.

ii. Roof or attic insulation must have an R-38 minimum.

iii. Vapor retarders must be installed if recommended by project architect.

c. Kitchen spaces:

i. A minimum 6 1/2-inch deep double bowl stainless steel sink is required in each unit.

ii. Each unit must be equipped with a 2.5 lb. ABC rated dry chemical fire extinguisher readily accessible in the kitchen and mounted to accommodate handicapped accessible height in accessible units. Each unit must also contain either fire protection canisters above the cooktop surface or temperature limiting plates on the cooktop surface.

iii. New cabinets must have dual sidetrack drawers and no laminate or particleboard fronts for doors or drawer fronts. Cabinets must meet the ANSI/KCMA A161.1 performance and construction standard for kitchen and vanity cabinets. Cabinets must bear the certification seal of KCMA (Kitchen Cabinet Manufacturers Association).

iv. A pantry closet or pantry cabinet is required in each unit. The pantry must be 1’6” x 1’6” deep and/or pre-manufactured millwork pantry cabinets that are 1’x 2’-6” deep with a minimum five shelves, located in or adjacent to the kitchen.

v. A 4 foot long fluorescent light fixture is required.

vi. All appliances must be Energy Star rated.

vii. A grease shield is required behind ranges on the wall.

d. Bathroom Spaces:

i. Tub/shower units must have minimum dimensions of 30-inch width by 60- inch length and be equipped with anti-scald valves. Integral wood blocking in walls as per Fair Housing guidelines is required. All tubs in designated handicap accessible units must come complete with “factory- installed grab bars” where the tub surrounds are reinforced. Wood blocking in walls is still required with factory reinforced fiberglass surrounds. If the tub surrounds are not reinforced fiberglass, hard tile or cultured marble or composite materials; solid wood blocking must be installed to meet Fair Housing guidelines.

ii. Water closets must be installed to comply with applicable ANSI, UFAS and Fair Housing accessibility guidelines.

iii. Mirror length must extend to top of vanity backsplash with top of mirror a minimum of 6’-0” above finish floor. Framed decorative mirrors or medicine cabinets with mirrors are allowed with a minimum size of 14” x 24”.

iv. Vanity cabinets with drawers or a vanity cabinet without drawers and a linen cabinet with drawers must be installed in all units. All cabinets in designated handicap accessible units must be installed in compliance with applicable ANSI or UFAS guidelines.

e. Hallways must have a minimum clear width of 36 inches or greater as per applicable accessibility standards.

f. All interior doors to habitable spaces in unit(s) subject to Fair Housing Guidelines must have a minimum clear width in compliance with the applicable Fair Housing design standards. All interior doors to habitable spaces in designated handicap accessible units must have a minimum width of 36 inches. All interior doors to habitable spaces in all other units must have a minimum clear width of 30 inches.

g. Separately switched overhead lighting is required in each room. Energy Star ceiling fans with light kits are required in the living room and each bedroom.

h. Window treatments are required for all windows.

i. Sliding glass doors are prohibited.

j. Floor Finishes:

i. Carpet materials must meet FHA minimum standards.

ii. Resilient flooring materials must meet FHA minimum standards.

k. A minimum of two hard-wired with battery back-up smoke detectors are required per unit. Townhomes must have a minimum of 1 smoke detector upstairs.

l. A carbon monoxide detector must be installed in each unit with gas mechanical systems or appliances. Units with an attached garage must also have a carbon monoxide detector installed.

m. All units pre-wired for cable television hook-ups in the living room and 1 per bedroom.

5.) Plumbing and Mechanical Equipment:

a. Water heaters must be placed in drain pans with drain piping plumbed to the outside or to an indirect drain connected to the sanitary sewer system. Water heater T&P relief valve discharge must meet applicable building code requirements. Additionally:

i. Electric water heaters must be high efficiency with a minimum 0.93 Uniform Energy Factor (UEF) for a 30-gallon tank or minimum .92 UEF for a 40-gallon tank.

ii. Gas water heaters must be high efficiency with a minimum 0.60 Uniform Energy Factor (UEF) for a 30-gallon tank or minimum .58 UEF for a 40-gallon tank.

b. Through-wall HVAC units are not permitted in residential units except in efficiency units.

c. CPVC supply piping is not allowed for interior space in-wall or overhead services.

d. HVAC units and water heaters are not permitted in attic spaces. HVAC units must be installed in Mechanical Closets with insulated walls located within the living unit. Water heaters are to be located within the living unit.

e. HVAC refrigeration lines must be insulated.

f. HVAC 14 SEER or greater must be used.

**IV. New Construction Single Family Rental Homes**

The following outline of minimum standards must be used in designing Housing Credit and HOME Program projects of twelve or more units and consist of single-family. All single-family homes must be new construction.

**A. Minimum Building Standards:**

1.) Minimum Unit Net Area Requirements:

Minimum Bedroom Net Area is measured from the interior faces of all walls surrounding each bedroom, excluding closets, mechanical rooms, and storage rooms.

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Unit Type** | **Number of Bathrooms** | **Minimum Unit Net Area\*** | **Minimum Bedroom Net Area\*** |
| 3 Bedrooms | 2 | 1,200 s.f. | 120 s.f. |
| 4 Bedrooms | 2 | 1,455 s.f. | 120 s.f. |

*\*****Note 1****: Net unit areas do not include outside storage, covered porches, patios, balconies, etc.*

2.) All single-family rental homes must have a minimum of 30 feet of building facing the front street. These 30 feet must be the sum of all front-facing dimensions adjacent to conditioned space and can include the “common” wall which is part of a front- facing garage as long as this wall is front-facing and conditioned on 1 side.

3.) All single-family rental homes must have a minimum of 30 feet front yard building set-back from the curb. Each home must have a minimum of 10 foot side yards. (Minimum width of lot shall be fifty (50) feet.) Both lot width and side yard setbacks can be modified with the following exception: A 10 foot side yard setback on 1 lot side and a “zero lot line” setback on the other (thus, a forty (40) foot minimum lot width) will be allowed with a front-facing garage.

4.) All single-family rental homes must have a minimum of 3 different front and rear elevation designs. No identical front elevations may be built next to each other.

5.) All single-family rental homes must have a minimum of 3 different color schemes.

**B. Exterior Building Standards:**

1.) Exterior Finishing Materials:

a. Exterior building coverings: Very low maintenance materials are required. Acceptable materials include:

i. Brick;

ii. High quality vinyl siding with a minimum thickness of .044 and a lifetime non-prorated limited warranty (50 year) transferable;

iii. Cementitious siding and trim material; or

iv. Engineered composite siding and trim material.

All siding materials listed above are required to be 12 inches above the finished floor elevation of the building ground floor, with the exception of concrete patio and covered breezeway areas. Brick decorative block or cultured stone must be used as an apron material.

b. Fascia and soffit: Must be prefinished vinyl, prefinished aluminum, cementitious trim or engineered composite trim. Material used for soffits must be perforated or vented.

c. Windows frames and sashes are to be constructed of vinyl-clad wood, solid extruded vinyl, fiberglass, or aluminum and all windows are required to have screens.

d. Materials for entry doors are to be metal-clad wood, fiberglass, or metal insulated construction. “Peepholes” and deadbolt locks are required in entry doors. Dead bolt locks on entry doors must have “thumb latch” on interior side. Double keyed dead bolt locks are prohibited. Minimum clear width of all exterior doors must be 34 inches.

e. Roofing materials: Anti-fungal shingles or metal roof with 30-year warranty or better must be used.

f. Roof gable vents must be made of aluminum or vinyl materials. All roof penetrations must be located on the rear most section of the roofline.

g. All attics must be vented.

h. Exterior shutters are required on all single-family homes.

i. Units where a conventional wood frame foundation system is used, a non-wood “maintenance-free” composite decking material may be used at porches above a pressure treated wood framing system.

2.) Other Exterior Standards:

a. Exterior lighting is required at entry doors.

b. Address numbers are to be clearly visible.

c. 2 parking spaces for each home.

d. Metal flashing or 20 mil polyethylene when used in conjunction with self-adhering polyethylene laminate flashing, must be installed above all exterior door and window units.

e. A landscaping plan must be submitted indicating areas to be sodded and landscaped. Landscaping plan(s) must follow any applicable landscape municipal ordinance. At a minimum, 20 feet of solid sod must be provided (if ground space allows) from all sides of every building and between all buildings and paved areas. All disturbed areas must be seeded. All rental units must have minimum of 2 trees per unit and 12 1-gallon shrubs per unit.

f. Concrete curbing is required along all paved areas throughout the development site, including parking areas. 6 inch raised curbs and gutter design is required. No valley curbs allowed.

g. Sidewalk access to the front door and the driveway must be provided.

h. A lighted project sign including the Fair Housing logo is required. Depending on the placement as it relates to the access of the property from the public road, the project’s sign may require the project’s name and Fair Housing logo on both sides of the sign.

i. A minimum of 1 trash dumpster or compactor enclosed on a minimum of 3 sides is required. The trash dumpster/compactor enclosure must be ADA accessible and have a concrete apron. If the dumpster itself is not accessible, trashcans must be placed within the enclosure for use by handicap tenants. Individual trash receptacle at each home may be provided instead of a single trash dumpster.

j. Continuous asphalt or concrete paved access road must be provided to the entrance of the development.

k. All community parking must be asphalt or concrete. An asphalt or concrete paving recommendation letter must be provided with the reservation items by a geotechnical engineer.

l. All sidewalks and walkways must be concrete and at least 36 inches wide. All public buildings, community building and amenities must be connected to the dwelling units by a sidewalk or walkway on 1 side of the street throughout the development.

m. All driveways must be concrete.

n. Mailboxes, playground and all exterior project amenities must be ADA accessible. All exterior project amenities that have exposed components used as part of the structure must be constructed so that no wood is exposed. Concealment shall be with materials such as aluminum or vinyl siding or cementitious materials. Decorative rails and/or guard rail systems used shall be code compliant systems of vinyl, fiberglass or metal. Wood railings are not allowed. Gazebos and picnic shelters shall have table(s) with attached bench seating.

o. No above ground propane tanks allowed on the site.

p. All onsite utilities must be underground.

q. Storm Water retention basins (existing, shared and/or newly constructed) must be located within the property and include fencing around the perimeter with a lockable maintenance gate. The retention area will be maintained and managed in a manner to provide safety to the tenants. Including preventing vermin, insect and reptile infestation, vegetation overgrowth, and must be kept free of all trash and debris.

**C. Interior Building and Space Standards:**

1.) Wall Framing: Walls may be framed using metal studs in lieu of wood.

2.) Insulation Requirements:

a. Exterior wall insulation must have an overall R-13 minimum for the entire wall assembly.

b. Roof or attic insulation must have an R-38 minimum.

c. Vapor retarders must be installed if recommended by project architect.

3.) Kitchen spaces:

a. 6 1/2-inch deep double bowl stainless steel sink is required in each unit.

b. Each unit must be equipped with a 2.5 lb. ABC rated dry chemical fire extinguisher readily accessible in the kitchen and mounted to accommodate handicapped accessible height in accessible units. Each unit must also contain either fire protection canisters above the cooktop surface or temperature limiting plates on the cooktop surface.

c. New cabinets must have dual sidetrack drawers and no laminate or particleboard fronts for doors or drawer fronts. Cabinets shall meet the ANSI/KCMA A161.1 performance and construction standard for kitchen and vanity cabinets. Cabinets shall bear the certification seal of KCMA (Kitchen Cabinet Manufacturers Association).

d. A pantry closet or pantry cabinet is required in each unit. The pantry must be 1’6” x 1’6” deep with a minimum five shelves, located in or adjacent to the kitchen.

e. A 4 foot fluorescent light fixture is required.

f. All appliances must be Energy Star rated.

g. A grease shield is required behind ranges on the wall.

4.) Bathroom Spaces:

a. Tub/shower units must have minimum dimensions of 30-inch width by 60-inch length and be equipped with anti-scald valves. Integral wood blocking in walls as per Fair Housing guidelines is required. All tubs in designated handicap accessible units must come complete with “factory-installed grab bars” where the tub surrounds are reinforced. Wood blocking in walls is still required with factory reinforced fiberglass surrounds. If the tub surrounds are not reinforced fiberglass, hard tile or cultured marble or composite materials; solid wood blocking must be installed to meet Fair Housing guidelines.

b. Water closets must be installed to comply with applicable ANSI, UFAS and Fair Housing accessibility guidelines.

c. Mirror length must extend to top of vanity backsplash with top of mirror a minimum of 6’-0” above finish floor. Framed decorative mirrors or medicine cabinets with mirrors are allowed with a minimum size of 14” x 24”.

d. Vanity cabinets with drawers or a vanity cabinet without drawers and a linen cabinet with drawers must be installed in all units. All cabinets in designated handicap accessible units must be installed in compliance with applicable ANSI or UFAS guidelines.

5.) Floor Finishes:

a. Carpet materials must meet FHA minimum standards.

b. Resilient flooring materials must meet FHA minimum standards.

6.) Other Interior Standards:

a. Hallways must have a minimum clear width of 36 inches or greater as per applicable accessibility standards.

b. All interior doors to habitable spaces in unit(s) subject to Fair Housing Guidelines must have a minimum clear width in compliance with the applicable Fair Housing design standards. All interior doors to habitable spaces in designated handicap accessible units must have a minimum width of 36 inches. All interior doors to habitable spaces in all other units must have a minimum clear width of 30 inches.

c. Separately switched overhead lighting is required in each room. Energy Star ceiling fans with light kits are required in the living room and each bedroom.

d. Window treatments are required for all windows.

e. Sliding glass doors are prohibited.

f. A minimum of two hard-wired with battery back-up smoke detectors is required per unit.

g. A carbon monoxide detector must be installed in each unit with gas mechanical systems or appliances. Units with an attached garage must also have a carbon monoxide detector installed.

7.) Plumbing and Mechanical Equipment:

a. Electric water heaters must be high efficiency with a minimum 0.93 Uniform Energy Factor (UEF) for a 30-gallon tank or minimum .92 UEF for a 40-gallon tank.

b. Gas water heaters must be high efficiency with a minimum 0.60 Uniform Energy Factor (UEF) for a 30-gallon tank or minimum .58 UEF for a 40-gallon tank.

c. Through-wall HVAC units are not permitted in single-family homes.

d. CPVC supply piping is not allowed for interior space in-wall or overhead services.

e. HVAC refrigeration lines must be insulated.

f. HVAC 14 seer or greater must be used. HVAC equipment must be placed so that their operation does not interfere with the comfort of the adjacent dwellings.

**V. Inspections and Reports**

AHFA will engage a third-party construction consultant to review the final plans and specifications prior to construction for each approved project to ensure that it meets all applicable requirements of AHFA’s Design Quality Standards and Construction Manual. The applicant/Ownership Entity, project architect and general contractor will certify that the project meets the federal Fair Housing Amendments Act, the Americans with Disabilities Act and all additional accessibility requirements at the time of the submittal of the final plans and specifications, the completion of the project and the issuance of the IRS Form 8609. In addition to the plans and specification review, AHFA has the right to inspect the project during the following phases of development:

A. During construction;

B. At the completion of construction and

C. Prior to issuance of the IRS Form 8609.

The applicant will be responsible for the actual cost of work completed by AHFA designated consultants.

**Addendum D**

**Alabama Housing Finance Authority’s**

**Compliance Monitoring Procedures, Requirements, Penalty and Suspension Criteria**

As referenced in Section VI. G. “Compliance Monitoring” of the HOME Action Plan for 2020 funds (HOME Action Plan), the AHFA Compliance department will conduct monitoring procedures and requirements to ensure Ownership Entity and Project compliance with the HOME regulations. These compliance monitoring procedures apply to all buildings Placed in Service in Alabama, which have received an allocation of HOME Funds from AHFA. A complete outline of AHFA’s compliance requirements is located in AHFA’s Compliance Manual available at [www.ahfa.com](http://www.ahfa.com).

**I. Compliance Monitoring Procedures, Requirements and Fees:**

A. AHFA will require each Responsible Owner of a HOME Project to maintain records for each qualified HOME building in the Project. These records must show, for each year in the HOME Affordability Period, the information required by the record-keeping provisions contained in the HOME regulations, incorporated herein by reference. AHFA will require Responsible Owners to retain the records documenting compliance with the HOME regulations for each year as described above for at least 5 years past the end of the HOME Affordability Period.

B. By the 15th day of each month, each Ownership Entity must enter all tenant events into the AHFA DMS Authority Online (AHFA DMS) for the prior month. If, at the time of inspection, the tenant events in AHFA DMS do not match the information in the household file inspected by AHFA both the Ownership Entity and the Management Company (including owners and managers of the Management Company) will be subject to the penalty criteria as defined in Section II. I. 4. f. herein.

By February 1st of each year, all tenant events from January 1st through December 31st of the previous year must be placed into AHFA DMS. A point deduction, as described in Section II. E. 1. of Addendum D, will be applied to the Ownership Entity and the Management Company of a Project for failing to enter all tenant events as required.

C. By March 1st of each year AHFA must receive from the Responsible Owner of each HOME Funded Project combined with Housing Credits or each HOME only funded Project, the applicable Annual Owner’s Certification (AOC), under penalty of perjury, as provided in Section 1.42-5(c)(1) of the Treasury Regulations. The AOC must be completed using AHFA DMS or other approved method as provided by AHFA’s Compliance department. A point deduction as described in Section II. E. 2. of Addendum D will be applied if a Responsible Owner fails to provide an AOC by 5:00p.m. CST on March 1st. Failure to submit an AOC to AHFA within 30 days after written notification of non-receipt by AHFA will result in a $500 late fee. AHFA will notify the IRS of an Ownership Entity’s failure to submit an AOC for each HOME Funded Project combined with Housing Credits no later than forty-five (45) days after the end of the timeframe allowed for correction of the failure to certify. AHFA will notify the IRS by filing Form 8823, Low-Income Housing Credit Agencies Report of Noncompliance for the 15-Year Compliance Period. Additionally, AHFA may notify HUD if deemed appropriate. Once the AOC is received, AHFA will review for compliance with the requirements of Section 42 and/or AHFA’s AOC requirements for HOME Funded Projects.

D. Each Ownership Entity of AHFA HOME Funded Projects must submit to AHFA an annual audited financial statement prepared by a licensed Certified Public Accountant for each Project by May 1st. All financial statements must be sent electronically by e-mail, flash drive, thumb drive or memory stick. **Paper financial statements will not be accepted.** Failure to submit an annual audited financial statement prepared by a licensed Certified Public Accountant within 30 days after written notification of non-receipt by AHFA will result in a $500 late fee.

E. If the Ownership Entity received Housing Credits, a copy of the IRS Form 8609 with Part II completed by the Ownership Entity must be submitted to AHFA the first year Housing Credits are claimed for a building. Failure to submit a copy of the IRS Form 8609 with Part II completed by the Ownership Entity to AHFA within 60 days after written notification of non-receipt by AHFA will result in a $500 fee.

F. The Responsible Owner must maintain a written Capital Maintenance Plan (CMP) for each Project that received HOME Funds. The CMP must comply with 24 C.F.R. during the term of the HOME Loan. All Projects receiving HOME Funds must make available to AHFA a CMP for review, upon request. Projects that received HOME Funds in 2012 and after **must** submit a CMP to AHFA by May 1st each year. At a minimum, and without limiting the foregoing, the CMP must be in a manner as defined by AHFA and include the following components:

1.) **Annual Physical Needs Summary**: This summary shall provide an estimate of all the planned and anticipated repairs, replacements, and significant deferred and other maintenance items that will need to be addressed within the next 12 months. It should take into consideration anticipated unit turn-over, physical assessment of grounds/amenities/common areas, and any deferred maintenance items (including reason for deferment). Funding sources for this work must be identified. This summary serves as the short-term action plan for the property management and as a reporting tool for AHFA and the Ownership Entity. Documentation of repairs (e.g. receipts, before/after photos, completed work orders, etc.) must be maintained through the course of the year. Any additional repairs, replacements, or maintenance completed during the course of the year should also be documented. In addition to the current summary, a copy of the previous year’s summary must be provided to AHFA. The previous year’s summary must include all repair, replacement, or maintenance performed with the funding source identified or current status of outstanding items with planned remedy, estimated timeline for completion, and funding source identified.

2.) **Long-Term Physical Needs Summary**: This summary shall provide an estimate of the repairs and replacement items beyond the first year which are required to maintain the development’s physical integrity over the term of the HOME Loan. Items to be addressed include major structural systems (e.g. stairs, balconies, pavements, sidewalks, etc.) and interior components (e.g., appliances, flooring, lighting/plumbing fixtures, etc.) which, based on the expected useful life (EUL), require replacement during this period. Prior to the Loan closing, the Responsible Owner shall present to AHFA, for review and approval, a sample version of the capital maintenance tracking system intended for use over the term of the HOME Loan. This maintenance tracking system should be continually updated by management and should address units during turn over as well as units Occupied by long-term tenants. Sources of funding for the planned replacements must be identified.

3.) **Analysis of Reserves for Replacement**: This analysis will provide an estimate of the initial and monthly deposit to the Replacement Reserve Account needed to fund the development’s long-term physical needs during the term of the HOME Loan. This plan will account for inflation, the existing Replacement Reserve balance, and the Expected Useful Life (EUL) of major building systems. This analysis should include the costs of 12-month annual physical needs, but not any work items that would be considered an operating expense.

G. AHFA will inspect each active HOME Project on an annual basis during the HOME Affordability Period. AHFA will inspect each required HOME Project in accordance with the AHFA Compliance Manual located at [www.AHFA.com](http://www.AHFA.com).

H. Each Ownership Entity must allow AHFA or its designated representative to perform additional on-site inspections of any HOME Funded building in a Project through the end of the HOME Affordability Period. These inspections are in addition to any review of tenant files or units under Paragraph G. Inspections performed outside of Paragraph G will be at the expense of the Ownership Entity. Each unit or building inspection will be performed using the Uniform Physical Condition Standards (UPCS) guidelines established by HUD. The UPCS standards and related definitions provided by HUD (<https://www.hud.gov/sites/documents/appendix2-finaldictionary.pdf>) provide guidance for at least 520 compliance protocols.

I. AHFA will promptly notify the Ownership Entity in writing if AHFA is not permitted to inspect HOME Project units or buildings as described in Paragraphs G and H. Fees as described in Chapter 1 Section 1.4 of AHFA’s Compliance Manual will apply if a Project’s records are not available for review during the date and time for which AHFA established with the Ownership Entity and/or Management Company.

J. AHFA will promptly notify the Ownership Entity in writing if the Project does not comply with the HOME regulations. The Ownership Entity will be notified in writing of the stipulated period to supply missing documentation or to correct noncompliance commencing on the date of the notification letter. AHFA may notify HUD of an Ownership Entity’s noncompliance.

K. AHFA will charge fees to cover the administrative expenses in monitoring compliance and the expenses incurred in carrying out its duties as the Housing Credit agency, including, but not limited to, reasonable fees for legal and professional services. (Reference Chapter 1 Section 1.4 of AHFA’s Compliance Manual.)

L. Compliance with the requirements of the HOME regulations and the Fair Housing Act is the responsibility of the Ownership Entity of the building for which HOME Funds are loaned or granted. Each Ownership Entity of each building for which HOME Funds are loaned or granted is also responsible for compliance with the accessibility, adaptive design and construction requirements of the Fair Housing Act.

M. AHFA’s obligation to monitor for compliance with the requirements of the HOME regulations does not make AHFA or the State of Alabama liable to any Ownership Entity or to any shareholder, officer, director, partner, member or manager of any owner or of any entity comprising any Ownership Entity for an owner’s non-compliance therewith.

N. It is the policy of AHFA to immediately report to the appropriate federal department and the cognizant inspector general of such department any indication of fraud, waste, abuse, or potentially criminal activity pertaining to federal funds.

O. The Ownership Entity must submit a copy of any health, safety, or building code violation reports issued by any regulatory or third-party entity to AHFA’s Compliance department. AHFA will apply applicable point deductions for items of noncompliance found in any third-party report in accordance with Section II. I. of this Addendum. If AHFA becomes aware of any health, safety, or building code violation reports issued by any regulatory or third-party entity which were not submitted to AHFA’s Compliance department within 30 days of the date the Ownership Entity received the report, AHFA will charge the Ownership Entity a $500 fee.

P. If Ownership Entity/Responsible Owner or Management Company acquires a Project and discovers the Project will require extensive file corrections, building or unit repairs, it must submit a report to AHFA within 60 days of taking possession of the Project. The report, which must be in a form acceptable to AHFA, must include both sufficient details of the repairs to be completed and a deadline to complete the repairs. If the repairs are not completed by the deadline, the point deductions will be assessed as described in Section II. of Addendum D.

**II. Penalty Scoring and Suspension Criteria**

A. According to the UPCS standards and related definitions provided by HUD (<https://www.hud.gov/sites/documents/appendix2-finaldictionary.pdf>), there are at least five hundred twenty (520) compliance protocols which, if noncompliance is found, are reportable noncompliance items to the IRS. AHFA has identified specific compliance protocols in Section II. I. of this Addendum as automatic penalty point deduction items, which for the rest of this document will be referred to as point deduction items, when noncompliance is discovered.

B. AHFA expects, at a minimum, that each Ownership Entity and Management Company will develop a routine inspection process to ensure the items defined in Section II. I. are regularly inspected by their respective staff on an ongoing basis. The point deduction item categories address health and safety concerns, sanitary nature and habitable living conditions of each unit and Project, and AHFA standards for minimal record-keeping practices. Since AHFA will generally provide up to a 3-day notice when scheduling compliance inspections, no cure period will be allowed for the point deduction items defined under Section II. I.

C. An Ownership Entity or Management Company is required to notify AHFA immediately upon the occurrence of a disruption/discontinuation of any service/amenity or upon the occurrence of any property damage to the Project. Such notification is required to be in a report, in a form acceptable to AHFA, which details the circumstances as well as the plan of corrective action. The plan of corrective action must include both sufficient details of how the issue will be resolved and a deadline for resolution acceptable to AHFA. If the report is submitted immediately upon occurrence, AHFA initially will not deduct points. However, point deductions will be assessed against the Ownership Entity and Management Company (inclusive of owners and managers) if AHFA determines said report was not submitted timely or if the issue is not resolved by the deadline. If AHFA determines that the disruption/discontinuation of any service/amenity or the property damage is a result of deferred maintenance or negligence, appropriate point deductions will be assessed.

D. Inspections will be performed by AHFA, its designated representative, or other unrelated third party. At the conclusion of the onsite inspection, AHFA will provide a general verbal summary of the deficiencies identified during the inspection to the representatives of the Ownership Entity and/or Management Company who are present at that time. AHFA will provide a formal written notice regarding all applicable deficiencies and will specify the timeframe(s) in which the Ownership Entity will be required to cure all deficiencies.

E. Point deductions for late or nonsubmittal of tenant data or AOC will be assessed to the Ownership Entity and Management Company (inclusive of owners and managers) for the 2021 Competitive Application Cycle and Non-Competitive Application cycle as follows:

1.) 1 point will be deducted for each Project for which the Responsible Owner or Management Company fails to enter required tenant data into AHFA DMS by February 1, 2020.

2.) 1 point will be deducted for each Project for which the Responsible Owner fails to submit a correct and complete AOC to AHFA’s Compliance department by 5:00 p.m. CST March 1, 2020.

F. Points will **not** be deducted from a 2020 applicant’s score until the total of all point deductions accumulated during 2019 (January 1st through December 31st) exceeds 4 points. If an applicant’s total of all point deductions is 5 points or more, then the total of **all** point deductions **will be** deducted from an applicant’s score on their 2020 application(s).

G. AHFA will review all results of third-party inspection reports received from any local, state, federal or financial entity or institution with an interest in the Project which identify noncompliance issues as defined in the HOME Action Plan. AHFA will assess applicable point deductions for items of noncompliance found in any third-party inspection report in accordance with Section II. I. of this Addendum.

H. The following criteria will be applied to Ownership Entity and/or Management Company of record:

1.) Should any of the negative actions listed in Section IV. D. or Section IV. J. 2. of the 2020 HOME Action Plan occur after a 2020 Application Package has been submitted and prior to approval by AHFA, AHFA has the right to terminate the Application Package.

2.) If an Ownership Entity is assessed a cumulative total of 10 points or more for all AHFA Projects audited and/or inspected from January 1, 2019 through December 31, 2019, the Ownership Entity/Responsible Owner will be **suspended immediately** from applying for any AHFA-funded program (Housing Credits, HOME Funds, Housing Trust Fund or Multifamily Housing Revenue Bonds) from the time the Ownership Entity is notified of the suspension through December 31, 2020.

3.) If an Ownership Entity is suspended after a 2020 Application Package has been submitted but prior to approval by AHFA, any Application Package for which Ownership Entity/Responsible Owner is included will be **terminated immediately**.

4.) If a Management Company is assessed a cumulative total of 10 points or more for all AHFA Projects audited and/or inspected from January 1, 2019 through December 31, 2019, the Management Company will be **suspended immediately** from participating in any AHFA-funded program applications (Housing Credits, HOME Funds, Housing Trust Fund or Multifamily Housing Revenue Bonds) from the time the Management Company is notified of the suspension through December 31, 2020.

5.) If a Management Company is suspended after a 2020 AHFA-funded program application has been submitted, and the application is later funded, the Ownership Entity for the newly-funded Project must replace the suspended Management Company with a Management Company which is **not** currently under suspension.

6.) If a Management Company is suspended, a representative of the Management Company **must** attend compliance training at the AHFA office at a mutually agreeable time. Any transfer of management requests which involve a suspended Management Company will be rejected until the suspended Management Company (inclusive of owners and managers) has completed a compliance audit/inspection year (January 1st through December 31st) without a suspension and a representative of the Management Company has attended the required compliance training at the AHFA office.

7.) If an Ownership Entity or Management Company fails to correct any noncompliance issues related to inspections and/or annual certifications, both will be immediately suspended until the noncompliance issues are corrected.

8.) If an Ownership Entity is prohibited from participating for 5 consecutive calendar years, the Ownership Entity will be permanently banned from applying for any AHFA-funded programs (Housing Credits, HOME Funds, Housing Trust Fund or Multifamily Housing Revenue Bonds).

9.) If a Management Company is prohibited from participating on any application for 5 consecutive calendar years, the Management Company will be permanently banned from participating on any program applications for any AHFA-funded programs (Housing Credits, HOME Funds, Housing Trust Fund or Multifamily Housing Revenue Bonds). Any transfer of management requests which involve a permanently banned Management Company (inclusive of owners and managers) will be rejected.

I. The following point deduction items discussed in Subsections 1.), 2.), and 3.) below are not intended to supplant the UPCS standards and related definitions provided by HUD and/or applicable local or other building codes. Point deductions for funding applications in 2020 will be applicable to audits and inspections conducted from January 1, 2019 to December 31, 2019 and will be based on the point deduction items listed in Addendum D of AHFA’s 2019 QAP and HOME Action Plan.

The point deduction items listed below are applicable to audits and inspections conducted from January 1, 2020 to December 31, 2020 to the Ownership Entity and Management Company of record with AHFA at the time of the inspection.

Point deductions for this HOME Action Plan will be based on the following methodology:

1.) Health and Safety Deficiencies - 2 points per occurrence (or collectively per Project audited if the same deficiency) will be assessed for health and safety deficiencies, if cited as a finding at the time of inspection. *Point deductions resulting from any deficiencies listed below will be assessed automatically upon discovery, regardless of whether the identified deficiencies have been cured. Furthermore, 4 additional points will be deducted if the Ownership Entity fails to cure the deficiencies within the timeframe specified in the deficiencies notice from AHFA. The deficiencies that will result in point deductions under this paragraph are as follows “Health and Safety Deficiencies”:*

(a) Missing, non-charged or empty fire extinguishers (for Projects funded under the 1999 HOME Action Plan and thereafter) for more than twenty-five percent (25%) of the total units inspected. Any findings related to this category that total twenty-five percent (25%) or less will be subject to the penalty criteria as defined in Section II. I. 5. herein.

(b) Missing or non-working smoke detectors for more than twenty-five percent (25%) of the total units inspected. A missing or non-working smoke detector is defined as not having at least 1 operable smoke detector per floor for each unit inspected. Any findings related to this category that total twenty-five percent (25%) or less will be subject to the penalty criteria as defined in Section II. I. 5. herein.

(c) Missing fire canisters above the cooktop surface or temperature limiting plates on the cooktop surface (applies to Projects funded under the 2013 HOME Action Plan and thereafter) for more than 25% of the total units inspected. Any findings related to this category that total 25% or less will be subject to the penalty criteria as defined in Section II. I. 5. herein.

(d) Exposed electrical wiring or electrical hazards in tenant accessible areas for more than twenty-five (25%) of the total units inspected. Any findings related to this category which total twenty-five percent (25%) or less will be subject to the penalty criteria as defined in Section II. I. 5. herein.

(e) Insect infestation (based on visible presence, damage or reports) for more than 25% of the total units inspected. Any findings related to this category that total 25% or less will be subject to the penalty criteria as defined in Section II. I. 5. herein.

(f) Failure to inform AHFA staff in advance of any inspection of any unit(s) of a Project which is currently infested and/or being treated for bed bugs or other similar infestation.

(g) Mold or mildew in more than 25% of the total units inspected. Any findings related to this category that total 25% or less will be subject to the penalty criteria as defined in Section II. I. 5. herein.

(h) Tripping hazards due to damaged sidewalks, parking lots, or other accessible exterior routes.

(i) Missing, broken or loose handrails or steps.

2.) Unit Deficiencies - 1 point per occurrence (or collectively per Project audited if the same deficiency) will be assessed for each of the units inspected for any of the deficiencies listed below, if cited as a finding at the time of inspection. *Point deductions resulting from any deficiencies listed below will be assessed automatically upon discovery, regardless of whether the identified deficiencies have been cured. Furthermore, 2 additional points will be deducted if the Ownership Entity fails to cure the deficiencies within the timeframe specified in the deficiencies notice from AHFA. The deficiencies that will result in point deductions under this paragraph are as follows “Unit Deficiencies”:*

(a) Missing or inoperable plumbing fixtures.

(b) Missing or disconnected stoves, dishwashers, or refrigerators.

(c) Missing, improperly installed, affixed, or damaged cabinetry.

(d) A missing or damaged drawer in more than 25% of the total units inspected. Any findings related to this category that total 25% or less will be subject to the penalty criteria as defined in Section II. I. 5. herein.

(e) Boarded, broken or missing exterior windows or doors.

(f) Units which have been vacant for more than 30 days and are not immediately available for occupancy. A unit which is suitable for occupancy should at a minimum include removal of the previous household’s items (furniture, clothing and trash), repairs completed to the walls and floors, cleaned carpets and walls and general maintenance completed to the unit which creates an overall market readiness.

(g) Noncompliance issues, that have not incurred an automatic point deduction, found in more than 25% of inspected units.

3.) Project or Unit Amenity Deficiencies - 1 point per occurrence (or collectively per Project audited if the same deficiency) will be assessed for the Project or unit amenity deficiencies listed below, if cited as a finding at the time of inspection. *Point deductions resulting from any deficiencies listed below will be assessed automatically upon discovery, regardless of whether the identified deficiencies have been cured. Furthermore, 2 additional points will be deducted if the Ownership Entity fails to cure the deficiencies within the timeframe specified in the deficiencies notice from AHFA. The deficiencies that will result in point deductions under this paragraph are as follows “Project or Unit Amenity Deficiencies”:*

(a) A Project amenity listed in the Ownership Entity’s application which is found to be missing or damaged without AHFA receiving prior notice.

(b) A unit amenity listed in the Ownership Entity’s application which is found to be missing or damaged in more than 25% of the total units inspected. Any findings related to this category that total 25% or less will be subject to the penalty criteria as defined in Section II. I. 5. herein.

4.) Documentation or File Deficiencies - 1 point per occurrence (or collectively per Project audited if the same deficiency) will be assessed for the documentation or file deficiencies listed below, if cited as a finding at the time of inspection. *Point deductions resulting from any deficiencies listed below will be assessed automatically upon discovery, regardless of whether the identified deficiencies have been cured. Furthermore, 2 additional points will be deducted if the Ownership Entity fails to cure the deficiencies within the timeframe specified in the deficiencies notice from AHFA. The deficiencies that will result in point deductions under this paragraph are as follows “Documentation or File Deficiencies”:*

(a) The failure to obtain an updated utility allowance which results in a household’s gross rent being in excess of the applicable gross rent limit.

(b) Over 25% of the households in a Project are over the applicable income limit. Any findings related to this category that total 25% or less will be subject to the penalty criteria as defined in Section II. I. 5. herein.

(c) Over 25% of files selected for audit are missing. Any findings related to this category that is 25% or less will be subject to the penalty criteria as defined in Section II. I. 5. herein.

(d) Over 25% of files selected for audit indicates that tenants are ineligible households due to student rule violations. Any findings related to this category that total 25% or less will be subject to the penalty criteria as defined in Section II. I. 5. herein.

(e) Over 25% of the households in a Project were charged over the maximum applicable rents. Any findings related to this category that total 25% or less will be subject to the penalty criteria as defined in Section II. I. 5. herein.

(f) If AHFA DMS Event Details are not updated by the 15th day of each month for the prior month’s tenant events for more than twenty-five percent (25%) of the household files inspected either a $100 fee must be paid by the date specified by AHFA or a 1 point deduction will occur. Any findings related to this category that total twenty-five percent (25%) or less will be subject to the penalty criteria as defined in Section II. I. 5. herein.

5.) Other General Deficiencies - 2 points per occurrence (or collectively per Project audited if the same deficiency is cited) will be assessed for other general deficiencies if cited as a finding at the time of inspection by AHFA, its designated representative or other unrelated third party and is uncured after the end of the written specified timeframe to cure the deficiencies. All timeframes for curing deficiencies will be submitted in writing. General deficiencies include all violations or deficiencies not listed in the preceding paragraphs that are cited as findings during the AHFA onsite audits.

J. If an Ownership Entity/Responsible Owner with less than 3 Projects funded with AHFA Housing Credits or HOME Funds submits an application for funding, AHFA reserves the right to apply the penalty criteria as specified herein in Section II. of Addendum D to non-AHFA funded Projects. Violations in reports provided by AHFA, its designated representative or other unrelated third-party reports will be subject to the penalty criteria as specified herein in Section II. of Addendum D. The 4-point threshold in Section II. F. of Addendum D does not apply to non-AHFA funded Projects.

**Addendum E**

**Alabama Housing Finance Authority’s**

**2020 HOME Action Plan**

**COVID-19 Pandemic Response**

**I. Authority for this Amendment to 2020 HOME Action Plan**

**A. New Promulgations or Amendments Regarding the HOME Program**

On March 27, 2020, the United States Congress enacted the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security Act (the “CARES Act”) to protect the American people from the public health and economic impacts of COVID-19 by providing economic assistance for American workers, families, and small businesses and by preserving jobs for various industries.

Under the Authority of the CARES Act, HUD published a memorandum dated April 10, 2020, under the subject heading “Availability of Waivers and Suspensions of the HOME Program Requirements in Response to COVID-19 Pandemic (the “April 10, 2020 HUD Memorandum”) authorizing participating jurisdictions around the country to implement waivers or suspensions of certain requirements under The Home Investment Partnerships Program (the “HOME Program”).

The Addendum will refer to the CARES Act, the April 10 HUD Memorandum and any applicable regulations or official guidance published with respect thereto, collectively, as the “HOME/COVID Guidance”.

**B. Amendment of 2020 HOME Plan**

As expressly permitted by Section III.E “Amendments” of the 2020 HOME Action Plan, AHFA hereby amends the 2020 HOME Action Plan in accordance with the HOME/COVID Guidance, and this Addendum E is hereby added to, and made a part of, the 2020 HOME Action Plan. This Addendum applies only to the 2020 HOME Action Plan and does not modify or amend the State of Alabama’s HOME Investment Partnerships Program Action Plan in effect for any prior or subsequent year. To the extent any provision of this Addendum applies only to a specified period of time, that provision affects the 2020 HOME Action Plan only for the period specified. Except to the extent expressly modified by this Addendum or automatically waived or suspended by the HOME/COVID Guidance, all provisions of the 2020 HOME Action Plan remain in full force effect.

**C. Public Comment Process for this Addendum to the 2020 HOME Action Plan**

Amendment of the 2020 HOME Action Plan under Section III.E. “Amendments” requires a public notice. In accordance with HUD requirements, as amended by the April 10, 202 HUD Memorandum, AHFA will encourage citizen participation in the HOME planning process by providing a draft of this proposed addition of Addendum E to the 2020 HOME Action Plan for public comment. AHFA will begin the process by providing public notice that the draft amendment to the 2020 HOME Action Plan is available for review at www.ahfa.com. This public notice will be published in major statewide newspapers, will be posted online at www.ahfa.com, and will be delivered by email to all who have registered with AHFA to receive its email notifications. AHFA will also provide a public notice, which notice may be included in the initial notice or circulated separately by all the same means, of the date and time of a public hearing at which AHFA will present a brief description of the draft amendment to the 2020 HOME Action Plan and accept comments from the public, both orally and in writing. AHFA will provide a number of copies of the draft HOME Action Plan for those in attendance. For a period of 30 days following the public hearing, AHFA will continue to accept written comments from all interested parties regarding the draft HOME Action Plan. After providing the public notices, conducting the public hearing, completing the 30 day public comment period, and giving due consideration to all comments received, AHFA will publish a final version of the amended 2020 HOME Action Plan at www.ahfa.com that will be accompanied by a summary of the Citizen Participation Process and proposed changes, and all public comments received. In order to finalize and effectuate this Addendum to the 2020 HOME Action Plan, AHFA must present the final 2020 HOME Action Plan, as amended by this Addendum, for approval by the applicable state and federal authorities.

**II. Amendments TO 2020 HOME Action Plan**

**A. Applications for COVID-19 Relief**

During the period specified by the CARES Act, which commenced on April 3, 2020, and will continue until December 31, 2020 (the “Relief Request Period”), AHFA will accept applications for temporary relief from the following requirements of the HOME Program (the “COVID-19 Relief”):

1. Special uses of Available Project Reserves. Any COVID-19 related requests for releases from any Project Reserve accounts must comply with the COVID-19 Request for Project Reserves located at www.ahfa.com.

2. HOME Loan Payment Forbearance. Applications for HOME loan payment forbearance will be considered by AHFA only for HOME loans that were current on payments due prior to the Relief Request Period. When evaluating any application for HOME loan payment forbearance, AHFA reserves the right to restructure the applicable HOME loan on a temporary or permanent basis as a means of reasonably accommodating such request.

All decisions regarding applications for COVID-19 Relief will be made by AHFA in its sole and absolute discretion. Applications for COVID-19 Relief during the Relief Request Period will not be subject to a fee.

**B. Eligible Activities and Costs**

HOME Funds will be used primarily to fund new construction costs of rental units. AHFA may use HOME Funds to replenish operating deficit reserves for HOME-assisted rental projects if AHFA determines that the project is experiencing operating deficits related to the economic effects of the COVID-19 pandemic. HOME Funds will not be used for any other costs associated with a development, such as the demolition of existing structures, whether onsite or off-site.

**C. Use of HOME Funds**

The subsection entitled “Anticipated Uses of Home Funds” in Section III.F. of the 2020 HOME Action Plan is hereby deleted in its entirety and replaced by the following:

Anticipated Uses of HOME Funds:

AHFA estimates the following uses of HOME Funds for the State of Alabama:

**2020 HOME Funds**:

Entitlement $11,386,030

Program Income $ 4,920,405

Uncommitted HOME $ 2,270,803

Total $18,577,238

**2020 USES of HOME Funds**:

CHDO Loans\* $ 1,707,904

Administrative Fee $ 1,138,603

Loans $15,730,731

\* The April 10, 2020 HUD Memorandum authorizes AHFA to reduce the CHDO set aside from 15% to 0% for its fiscal year 2017, 2018, 2019, and 2020 allocations of HOME Program funds. Because AHFA has already received applications for all of these allocations of HOME Program funds, including the 2020 allocation, AHFA has decided to continue the 15% set aside for its 2020 allocation of HOME Program funds.

**D. Amendments to Addendum D to 2020 HOME Action Plan**

Addendum D to the 2020 HOME Action Plan entitled “Compliance Monitoring Procedures, Requirements, Penalty and Suspension Criteria”, is hereby amended as set forth below:

• Addendum D, Section I.B. Responsible Owners may submit a written request, subject to approval by AHFA, for a temporary extension permitting tenant events to be entered on AHFA DMS on a quarterly basis within 15 days after the end of each quarter (i.e., within 15 days after each March 31, June 30, September 30, and December 31). Absent an extension, such tenant events must be entered on AHFA DMS on a monthly basis by the 15th day of each month. No extension is available for the deadline for annual entry of tenant events by February 1st of the following year.

• Addendum D, Section I.F. Responsible Owners may submit a written request, subject to approval by AHFA, for a temporary extension of up to 60 days for submission of the annual CMP for each Project that received HOME Funds. Absent an extension, the annual CMP will remain due by May 1st of each year.

• Addendum, Section II.I.1. Health and Safety Deficiencies. The penalty of 2 points per occurrence (or collectively per Project audited if the same deficiency) for each health and safety deficiency cited as a finding at the time of inspection will be assessed if such deficiency is not cured within 5 business days after written notification from AHFA. This change is automatic and does not require a request from the Responsible Owner.

**III. Discretion of AHFA**

**WITHOUT LIMITING ANY PROVISION OF THE 2020 HOME ACTION PLAN AND ITS ADDENDA, BUT IN ADDITION THERETO, ALL DETERMINATIONS, CALCULATIONS, JUDGMENTS, ASSESSMENTS OR OTHER DECISIONS MADE BY AHFA UNDER THIS ADDENDUM, INCLUDING WITHOUT LIMITATION ITS CONSIDERATION OF APPLICATIONS FOR COVID-19 RELIEF AND ITS INTERPRETATION OF THE 2020 HOME ACTON PLAN AND ITS ADDENDA AND ALL APPLICABLE APPLICATION INSTRUCTIONS, PROGRAM FORMS AND POLICIES AND PROCEDURES, SHALL BE MADE IN AHFA’S SOLE AND ABSOLUTE DISCRETION.**

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_End of PY2020 HOME Action Plan\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

**ATTACHMENT 5**

**STATE OF ALABAMA**

**HOUSING TRUST FUND (HTF) PROGRAM**

**PY2020 ONE-YEAR ANNUAL ACTION PLAN**

**A. The National Housing Trust Fund**

Established 2016, the National Housing Trust Fund (HTF) is an affordable housing production program that complements existing federal, state, and local efforts to increase and preserve the supply of decent, safe, and sanitary affordable housing for extremely low-income (ELI) and very low-income households. HTF funds are distributed to U.S. states and territories annually by formula. As specified in the enabling legislation, the Alabama Housing Finance Authority (AHFA), in its role as the designated administrator of HTF for the State of Alabama, is required to use at least 80 percent of each annual grant for rental housing and is permitted, but not required, to use up to 10 percent for homeownership housing and up to 10 percent for the AHFA’s reasonable administrative and planning costs. HTF funds may be used for the production or preservation of affordable housing through the acquisition, new construction, reconstruction, and/or rehabilitation of non-luxury housing with suitable amenities. All HTF-assisted rental housing must meet a minimum affordability period of 30 years (HTF Affordability Period).

**B. Development of AHFA’s Use and Allocation of Housing Trust Funds**

AHFA has been responsible for preparing a housing needs assessment and strategy for the State of Alabama since the HOME Investment Partnerships Program began in 1992. AHFA prepared the first Comprehensive Housing Affordability Strategy (CHAS) as a prerequisite for Alabama to receive federal dollars for housing. Beginning in 1995, the United States Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) abandoned the CHAS and created the Consolidated Plan in an effort to blend the four Community Planning and Development programs [the Community Development Block Grant Program, the Home Investment Partnerships Program (HOME), the Emergency Solutions Grants Program, and the Housing Opportunities for Persons with AIDS Program (HOPWA)] into a single plan submission process. AHFA, as administrator of the HOME Program, was deemed responsible for writing the housing portion of the Five-Year Consolidated Plan at that time. The Five-Year Consolidated Plan provided a detailed overview of how the state planned to utilize its annual Community Planning and Development funding to meet economic development objectives, provide affordable housing, and address other special needs. As a contributor, AHFA offered a detailed analysis of the status of housing in Alabama, with special attention devoted to the condition of housing and housing affordability. Many in Alabama are poor, and thousands of Alabama families and households need a safe and affordable place to live. AHFA will use the limited resources available to address as many unmet needs as feasible across the state. The current Five-Year Consolidated Plan (for PY2020-PY2024), in addition to providing an overall assessment of housing needs for the state, identifies the specific housing needs associated with special needs groups (single-parent families, seniors, persons with physical or mental disabilities, AIDS/HIV patients, and homeless populations).

A demographic analysis performed for the previous Consolidated Plan concluded “that a significant number of individuals in all parts of the state are in need of housing assistance. Those with the greatest needs are, predictably, concentrated at the lowest levels of the income hierarchy, wherein the housing cost burden is also the most severe. The largest numbers relative to housing needs are found in the state’s most populous urban and metropolitan counties, but the greatest concentration of need is observed in rural counties located in the southern portion of the state, the Black Belt in particular.”

A component of the previous Five-Year Consolidated Plan was the 2014-2015 Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice (AI) that was completed in 2015. That AI was developed to identify impediments to fair housing choice existing within Alabama’s non-entitlement communities in order to determine courses of action designed to address those impediments. That AI identified ten primary impediments to fair housing choice. Outreach and education were the recommended courses of corrective action, either in part or in total, for eight of the identified impediments. To that end, AHFA encouraged and offered Fair Housing training in effort to measurably overcome the AI’s identified impediments. Alabama’s previous Five-Year Consolidated Plan (for 2015-2019) and the 2015 Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice are posted online at [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov). Alabama has now updated the Five-Year Consolidated Plan for use in the PY2020-PY2024 period, as well as the 2019-2020 Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice (AI) that was completed in 2020. Those are also available online at [www.adeca.alabama.gov](http://www.adeca.alabama.gov).

AHFA administers the HTF program to provide funds for new construction of decent, safe and sanitary rental housing in the state that targets primarily the underserved households with incomes at or below either ELI or the federal poverty line (whichever is greater). AHFA anticipates allocating available HTF funds to targeted populations with a preference for expanding, benefiting and increasing the overall housing supply for veterans, the homeless, or persons with physical or mental disabilities who are located in metropolitan and/or rural (or non-metropolitan areas) throughout the state.

AHFA may allocate 2020 HTF funds in combination with (a) any unallocated HTF funds from previous plan years 2018-2019 and/or (b) Low-Income Housing Tax Credits or HOME funds, whether separate or combined, allocated by AHFA to projects that have not yet placed-in-service. The owners of Projects that receive HTF funds must rent HTF assisted units to ELI households throughout the HTF Affordability Period.

AHFA may schedule additional application cycles to allocate unused allocations of HTF by required HUD commitment deadlines.

Annually, subject to the availability of HTF funds, AHFA will encourage citizen participation in the HTF planning process by the development of a draft version of the HTF Allocation Plan (HTF Plan). AHFA will begin the annual process by providing public notice that a draft HTF Plan is available for review at www.ahfa.com. This public notice will be published in major statewide newspapers, will be posted online at www.ahfa.com, and will be delivered by email to all who have registered with AHFA to receive its email notifications. AHFA will also provide a public notice, which notice may be included in the initial notice or circulated separately by all the same means, of the date and time of a public hearing at which AHFA will have copies of the HTF Plan available for those in attendance, present a brief description of the HTF Plan, and accept comments from the public, both orally and in writing. For a period of 30 days following the public hearing, AHFA will continue to accept written comments from all interested parties regarding the draft HTF Plan. After providing the public notices, conducting the public hearing, completing the 30-day public comment period, and giving due consideration to all comments received, AHFA will publish a final version of the HTF Plan at www.ahfa.com that will be accompanied by a summary of all public comments received and AHFA’s responses. To finalize the HTF Plan each year, AHFA must present the final HTF Plan for approval by the applicable state and federal authorities.

Certain defined terms used in this HTF Plan are located at [www.ahfa.com](http://www.ahfa.com). Such defined terms may be amended at any time with public notice.

Capitalized terms used in this HTF Plan and not otherwise defined herein shall have the same meanings assigned in the AHFA Defined Terms available at [www.ahfa.com](http://www.ahfa.com) or as regulations or other context require. Singular terms include the plural as well as the singular, and vice versa.

**C. General Housing Trust Funds Requirements**

This Plan seeks to ensure that applicants presenting economically feasible projects have an opportunity to compete for funding to address the state’s unmet rental housing needs. AHFA has established certain threshold housing requirements to be used in the allocation of HTF funds.

1) *Geographic Diversity -* AHFA anticipates allocating available HTF funds to expand the overall rental housing supply located throughout the state in metropolitan and/or rural areas (or non-metropolitan areas) as defined by HUD.

2) *Applicant Capacity –* AHFA will evaluate each applicant’s ability to undertake and complete construction of the proposed HTF housing in a timely manner. Each applicant will be required to demonstrate in its application the human and financial capacity to complete the proposed Project and will be required to provide a list of the proposed Project’s development team members (e.g., general contractor, architect, legal counsel, etc.).

3) *Duration of HTF Affordability Period -* All HTF units must satisfy the HTF program’s affordability and other applicable requirements for the entire HTF Affordability Period (i.e., not less than thirty years).

4) *Housing Needs of the State -* AHFA has identified a statewide housing need for households with incomes at or below either ELI or the federal poverty line (whichever is greater) located in both metropolitan and/or and rural (or non-metropolitan) areas.

**D. Eligible Activities**

Eligible activities for HTF funds under this plan include the new construction of affordable rental housing. AHFA may consider providing an Operating Cost Assistance Reserve (see HTF regulations) for HTF-assisted rental housing if a need for such reserve is determined by AHFA during its underwriting of the Project’s application. HTF rental housing may include single-family rental homes, duplexes, group care facilities and multifamily residential. AHFA will not use HTF funds for homeownership housing. All projects are required to adhere to AHFA’s Design Quality Standards and Construction Manual requirements located at www.ahfa.com. These are minimum standards, and AHFA permits applicants to exceed these project standards provided Project costs do not exceed a reasonable cost standard as determined by AHFA. Each applicant may design and construct a proposed Project in a manner that reflects applicant’s goals and/or exceeds local building codes.

**E. Eligible Recipients**

AHFA will allocate HTF funds by evaluating applications submitted from eligible recipients and will not allocate indirectly through sub-grantees. AHFA will accept applications from an organization, agency, or other entities (e.g., public housing agency, for-profit entity, nonprofit entity, etc.). Each applicant must:

1) Make acceptable assurances to AHFA regarding compliance with HTF program requirements from the time of application submittal, and if approved, through the end of the HTF Affordability Period.

2) Demonstrate the ability and financial capacity to undertake, comply, and manage the proposed HTF eligible activities.

3) Demonstrate its familiarity with the requirements of applicable federal, state, or local housing programs that may be used in conjunction with HTF funds to ensure compliance with all applicable requirements and regulations of such programs. Please note:

a) Applicants that receive HTF funds must comply with the provisions of the Violence Against Women Reauthorization Act of 2013(VAWA 2013). Additional information about VAWA can be found on<https://www.hudexchange.info>.

b) All Projects must comply in all respects with ASTM E1527-13 (the ASTM Standards) as to content and adhere to AHFA’s Environmental Policy Requirements (provided at [www.ahfa.com](http://www.ahfa.com)) and must meet 24 CFR 93.301(f)(1) for purposes for determining whether the property is environmentally suitable for construction of residential housing. AHFA will engage an environmental professional to prepare the Environmental Site Assessment.

4) Evidence demonstrated experience and capacity to conduct an eligible HTF activity including abilities to own, construct, manage, and operate an affordable multifamily rental housing development(s).

AHFA will not accept an application from any applicant or related entity that is not in good standing with AHFA or with any of the following: any state housing finance/credit authority, the Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs, HUD or USDA Rural Development. AHFA may deny consideration of a request for funding under Alabama’s HTF Program if the applicant, or its related parties, have a history of payment delinquencies, bankruptcy, foreclosure, or activities determined to be unsound or unlawful.

**F. Maximum Allocation of HTF**

AHFA will receive a PY2020 HTF allocation of $3,123,706. AHFA will allocate all HTF funds based on the eligible activities and funding priorities outlined in this HTF Plan. AHFA estimates the following uses of HTF funds for the State of Alabama:

PY2020 HTF Funds Received: $3,123,706

Uses:

Grants $2,811,336

Administration Fees: $ 312,370

No Project will be allocated more than $1,350,000 of HTF funds during any HTF program year; provided, however, that AHFA may allocate funds in excess of this amount to one or more Projects during any HTF program year to ensure commitment of AHFA’s unallocated HTF funds by applicable deadlines if all of the following conditions exist:

1) AHFA has unallocated HTF funds that are at risk of expiring if not allocated by applicable HUD deadlines;

2) The Projects need additional HTF funds to balance proposed sources and uses for the Project; and

3) There are not enough viable applications pending.

AHFA will allocate HTF funds as forgivable grants to applicants whose proposed Projects are approved for funding. Repayment of a grant of HTF funds will be forgiven entirely (but never in part) if the funded Project remains in compliance with HTF and AHFA requirements for the entire HTF Affordability Period.

**G. Maximum Per-unit Development HTF Subsidy Limits**

As administrator of the State of Alabama’s Low-Income Housing Tax Credits and HOME funds, AHFA determines the “Reasonableness of total Project Costs” annually. Reasonable project costs are determined by comparing aggregate cost data from all applications received, historical cost certification data for completed projects and current cost data provided to AHFA by third-party construction consultant reports. After evaluating all relevant data, AHFA establishes reasonable standards for total project hard construction costs and soft costs. AHFA will use the same methodology to determine the maximum project costs permitted for HTF-funded projects. For the current application cycle, the maximum amount of HTF funding that may be allocated to new construction projects, according to number of bedrooms, are as follows:

1 Bedroom $87,000

2 Bedrooms $128,333

3+ Bedrooms $192,500

**H. Application Process**

AHFA follows a competitive process by which all applicants are objectively scored according to criteria specified in the HTF Plan. AHFA strictly adheres to the policy and procedures of the HTF Plan. Efforts to influence the outcome of the application process through lobbying efforts either directly (by the applicant) or indirectly (via the efforts of third parties on the applicant’s behalf), will be futile, considered as a violation of the HTF Plan and may result in the termination of the application. In addition, the applicant could be subject to civil or criminal liability. Each application must stand on its own merits.

All applicants must submit an application. AHFA will evaluate each application to determine which Projects will be allocated HTF funds. In order to be considered for funding, each application must include evidence satisfactory to AHFA that the proposed Project, at a minimum, meets all AHFA housing priority factors. In evaluating each application, AHFA may conduct one or more site visits to inspect each proposed Project site and/or consult with a third party for professional services. To facilitate the evaluation process, all applicants must complete the following steps:

1) Submit a complete application package to AHFA within the specified timeframes as designated by AHFA. All or portions of the application package may be required to be submitted online. After application packages are submitted, AHFA will conduct a completeness review. The application will be deemed complete if the application package is submitted within the AHFA specified timeframe and contains, at a minimum, the following:

● All required AHFA-provided forms for current year applications will be posted at www.ahfa.com prior to the beginning of the application cycle. AHFA will post these forms as they become available, and applicants should check www.ahfa.com regularly in order to begin work on the required forms as soon as possible. All AHFA-provided forms should be completed pursuant to instructions, legible, and all applicable spaces fully completed.

● All required third-party documents. AHFA will post the HTF application checklist and instructions for the complete list of required documents provided at [www.ahfa.com](http://www.ahfa.com) prior to the beginning of the application cycle.

After the completeness review, AHFA will contact each applicant via e-mail regarding any missing and/or incomplete items or documents. Upon notice, applicant must submit all missing and/or incomplete items or documents in order to be considered for funding.

2) Provide evidence that the Project is an eligible activity under this HTF Plan and meets HTF occupancy and rent restrictions. All proposed HTF rental housing units must be under common ownership, financing and property management.

3) Demonstrate that the project is financially feasible.

4) Demonstrate the likelihood of compliance with 30-year affordability period and with AHFA requirements and HTF regulations.

**I. AHFA Housing Priorities and Scoring Criteria**

HTF allocations will be based on each application meeting, at a minimum, the general HTF requirements listed above and the calculated total score of each application. Once AHFA has determined that an application meets or exceeds all requirements, AHFA will allocate funds to the highest-scoring project until all HTF funds have been allocated.

In the event of a tie between two or more applications, the tied applications will be ranked in the following order to determine which application will receive funding priority:

1) First, the application with the highest amount of subsidy funding per unit from sources other than HTF funds.

2) Second, the application with a proposed Project that is closest to the nearest Veterans Administration facility.

3) Third, the application with the fewest missing documents and incomplete forms as determined by AHFA during the completeness review.

AHFA reserves the right to deny an allocation of HTF funds to any applicant or project, regardless of that applicant’s point ranking, if in AHFA’s sole determination, the applicant’s proposed Project is not financially feasible or viable. Regardless of strict numerical ranking, AHFA’s scoring of HTF applications does not operate to vest in an applicant or Project any right to an allocation of HTF funds. In all instances, AHFA reserves the right to allocate HTF funds consistent with sound and reasonable judgment, prudent business practices and the exercise of its inherent discretion.

**1) Points Gained**

a. *Geographic Diversity -* A funding priority (10 Points) will be given to applications in rural areas (or non-metropolitan areas as defined by HUD area definitions) that expand the overall rental housing supply for households with incomes at or below either ELI or the federal poverty line (whichever is greater).

b. *Applicant Capacity –* A funding priority **(Maximum 15 points)**will be given to each applicant who provides historical evidence of having served the following targeted populations:

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **Targeted Population** | **Evidence Required** | **Maximum Points Awarded** |
| ELI Veterans | The applicants must describe their strategy for addressing housing problems for ELI veterans. This description should include specific data quantifying the types of assistance or services provided to veterans who are ELI. | 15 |
| Other ELI populations with physical or mental disabilities | The applicants must describe their strategy for addressing housing problems for non-veteran ELI populations with physical or mental disabilities. This description should include specific data quantifying the types of assistance or services provided to these ELI populations. | 10 |

Applicants must estimate the number of participants they propose to assist in relation to the types of assistance to be provided. They must explain their strategy for targeting housing to the neediest persons or to the geographic where affordable housing may have the greatest impact.

Applicants must provide evidence of their staff capacity, including specific details regarding their staff’s direct (or related) experience in providing support services to ELI populations, including the homeless and individuals and families at-risk of homelessness. Applicants must also provide a written plan detailing efforts to coordinate and integrate the proposed HTF-funded housing units with other support service programs, and other mainstream resources targeted to ELI populations, including veterans, the homeless and persons with physical or mental disabilities.

c. *Rental Assistance -* A funding priority **(25 points)** will be given to applicants with projects that have secured federal, state, or local project-based and/or voucher(s) for rental assistance so that rents are affordable to ELI families.

d. *Duration of HTF Affordability Period -* A funding priority **(5 points)** will be given for projects that demonstrate the ability to remain financially feasible five (5) years beyond the required 30-year period.

e. *Leveraging –* A funding priority **(Maximum 25 points)** will be given to applicants that have a commitment from other non-federal sources needed to develop and operate the proposed housing. Sources may include, but are not limited to, value of donated land, funds for purchase of land, construction financing, permanent financing, furnishings and operating subsidies. To qualify for points for receiving additional subsidies, the funds may be loaned (required repayment) or granted.

25 points - $75,001 + per unit

15 points - $50,001 - $75,000 per unit

10 points - $25,000 -$50,000 per unit

f. *Limitation on Beneficiaries or Preferences –* A funding priority **(25 points)** will be given for targeting the rental housing needs of ELI veterans or ELI persons with physical or mental disabilities. The applicant must identify each specific ELI population needing assistance in the targeted service area. Applicants must specifically address the housing and service needs of ELI veterans and/or ELI persons with physical or mental disabilities in the targeted service area. Quantifiable data, specific to their service area, must be detailed to the fullest extent possible. Applicants must include historical data regarding the number of individuals and families served and actual services provided for the most recent calendar year prior to application submittal.

**2) Points Lost**

Points will be deducted from applications that contain sites with the following negative neighborhood characteristics:

2 points each will be deducted if any of the following incompatible uses are adjacent to the site. Adjacent is defined as nearby, but not necessarily touching. The following list is not all inclusive.

Junk yard or dump Pig or chicken farm

Salvage yard Processing plants

Wastewater treatment facility Industrial

Distribution facilities Airports

Electrical utility Substations Prison or Jail

Railroads Solid waste disposal

Adult video/theater/live entertainment

1 point each will be deducted if any of the following incompatible uses listed are within .3 mile of the site. The list is not all inclusive.

Junk yard or dump Pig or chicken farm

Salvage yard Processing plants

Wastewater treatment facility Airports

Prison or Jail Solid waste disposal

*Points will not be deducted for a prison, jail, or detainment facility if it is co-located with a law enforcement office.*

**J. Barriers to Addressing the ELI and Veteran ELI Population**

Various barriers exist when addressing the needs of ELI populations statewide. In rural counties, access to transportation can be a major issue for most ELI populations. Minimal to nonexistent public transportation may limit access to mainstream resources and needed support services, particularly for ELI veterans or ELI populations with physical or mental disabilities. Insufficient funding for needed resources and services at state and local levels, of government are also barriers for ELI persons and families. Additional barriers include the shortage of affordable permanent housing, job layoffs, unemployment, and access to affordable healthcare.

Addressing the needs of ELI populations, especially rural ELI persons, over the entire HTF Affordability Period will require active and ongoing engagement by multiple stakeholders (mental health and physical health service providers, veteran’s advocates\groups, non-profits, and local governments). Therefore, all stakeholders must be proactive toward: (a) providing additional funding sources and incentives as available; (b) helping to remove regulatory and discriminatory barriers; and (c) seeking experienced development partners to assist in creating housing solutions for ELI populations statewide. When working with service providers, Continuum of Care, or advocacy groups, every effort should be made to ensure that prospective tenants are able to live independently within the proposed Project.

**K. Compliance with HTF Regulations**

Each recipient of HTF funds must certify that housing units assisted with such funds will comply with all HTF program requirements. The certification must include statements confirming the following:

● The number of units in a HTF-assisted project expected to be occupied by each of the following income groups: extremely low-income, very low-income, moderate income, and above moderate income.

● That all tenants of all HTF-assisted units meet the income limits as required by relevant program guidelines.

● That the recipient will comply with rent limits, determined to be no more than 30% of the area median income.

AHFA staff will monitor each HTF project on-site at least once prior to the completion of the project and periodically through the entire HTF Affordability Period. AHFA will review for compliance with this HTF Plan, eligibility requirements, housing construction standards (24 CFR 93.301), rent reasonableness, affirmative outreach (24 CFR 93.350), tenant protections and selection (24 CFR 93.303), fair housing and financial management.

After each monitoring visit, written correspondence will be sent to the HTF recipient describing the results of the review in sufficient detail to describe clearly the areas that were covered and the basis for any conclusions reached. Monitoring determinations will range from “acceptable” to “finding” with appropriate corrective measures imposed. Corrective measures may include certifications that inadequacies will be resolved, documentary evidence that corrective actions have been instituted, or reimbursement of disallowed costs.

**L. Performance Goals**

As of 2017, Alabama had 369,962 veterans living in the state [Veterans as a Percent of County Populations (FY2017): Alabama (9/27/18) - <https://www.va.gov/vetdata/docs/SpecialReports/State_Summaries_Alabama.pdf>], and an estimated 29,047 veterans in Alabama fall into the ELI category. Veteran households struggle continually with housing costs, are at risk of becoming homeless, and some suffer from mental illness. In 2018, there were approximately 339 homeless veterans statewide, and with the housing cost burden, this number could increase.

Outreachto ELI veterans and other ELI populations (particularly those who are homeless or have physical or mental disabilities) and assessment of their individual needs can be difficult. AHFA has established the following goals for use of the HTF program to assess and meet the needs of ELI veterans and these other ELI populations in the State of Alabama:

1) Decrease by 15 the total number of ELI veterans, particularly the homeless, by providing affordable housing units combined with an increased number of support services.

2) Provide 15 affordable housing units to ELI veterans, particularly the homeless.

3) Assist ELI veterans, particularly the chronically homeless, make the transition to permanent housing and independent living.

4) Facilitate access for ELI veterans as well as other ELI households (particularly veterans and other individuals or families who are chronically homeless) to affordable housing units.

5) Help prevent ELI veterans and other ELI households (particularly veterans and other individuals or families who are chronically homeless) who were recently homeless from becoming homeless again.

6) Increase awareness of the availability of permanent housing and related services for ELI veterans and ELI households (particularly veterans and other individuals or families who are chronically homeless).

AHFA will monitor Projects receiving HTF funds for the following specific goals:

● Impact of HTF-funded projects that reached ELI veterans.

● Number of veteran ELI households served by HTF-funded projects.

● Number of ELI households with physical or mental disabilities that were served by HTF-funded projects.

● Number of ELI households served by HTF-funded projects.

● The extent to which the Project met the overall goals established by this HTF Plan and AHFA.

Recipients will develop performance goals that best quantify each HTF-funded Project’s impact on its local veteran and ELI populations. Performance goals specific to the targeted geographic area will be evaluated to determine if stated HTF goals have been achieved.

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_End of PY2020 HTF Action Plan\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

**ATTACHMENT 6**

**SUMMARY OF CITIZEN PARTICIPATION PROCESS**

**2020 HOUSING CREDIT QUALIFIED ALLOCATION PLAN,**

**2020 HOME ACTION PLAN, and**

**2020 NATIONAL HOUSING TRUST FUND ALLOCATION PLAN**

**and**

**REFERENCE TO 2020 SUMMARY OF PUBLIC COMMENTS RECEIVED**

**and**

**RESPONSES BY AHFA**

In accordance with Section 42 of the Internal Revenue Code and the HOME Regulations, notices of the Public Hearing and the 30-day public commenting period for the draft 2020 HOME Action Plan, 2020 Housing Credit Qualified Allocation Plan and the 2020 National Housing Trust Fund Allocation Plan (Plans) were published in the Birmingham, Huntsville, Mobile, and Montgomery newspapers and on the Alabama Housing Finance Authority (AHFA) website. AHFA emailed more than 1,300 notices of the draft Plan’s availability to interested parties, requesting that they submit written comments regarding the proposed Plans by 5:00 p.m. CST on July 29, 2019. During the designated commenting period, AHFA received 188 written comments from 37 individuals and organizations.

AHFA has prepared formal responses to the comments and has revised the Plans where appropriate. *Please see the Summary of Public Comments Received and Responses by AHFA,* that documents the Plan section, section reference, page number, commenter’s name and company, and excerpted comments received along with AHFA responses including recommendedrevisions to the draft Plans. Again, please note that the comments and any recommended revisions are in an excerpted form. Once the final Plans have been revised and formally approved, we strongly encourage each reader to review the final Plans completely to view any changes made by AHFA in their full context. When revisions have been finalized and approved, the Plans will be available for review in their entirety at the following AHFA website link: <http://www.ahfa.com/multifamily/allocation-application-information>.

**Reference:** 2020 Draft National Housing Trust Fund Allocation Plan Summary of Public Comments Received and AHFA Responses. Please see the HUD IDIS System, or see the AHFA’s website link at <http://www.ahfa.com/multifamily/allocation-applicationinformation/current-year-allocation-plans>.

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

AHFA wishes to thank the many individuals and organizations who provided comments during the commenting period. As the administrator of the Plans, AHFA’s goal is to develop written criteria for the Plans that will provide equal access to all types of affordable housing developments, which include but are not limited to: various construction types (new construction, acquisition and rehabilitation, adaptive reuse, etc.); diverse target populations (family, elderly, disabled, handicapped, mobility or sensory impaired, homeless etc.); and geographical characteristics (rural, metropolitan, qualified census tracts, distressed areas, etc.). In attempting to reach varied needs and population types across the state, our greatest challenge is to develop a fair and balanced allocation methodology with the intent to ensure that all applications, regardless of the targeted population and construction type, will have a fair chance of competing during each cycle for funding.

To that end, please keep in mind that certain perceived scoring impediments for a particular type of organization can be offset by other incentives in the Plans, which may not be necessarily applicable to other types of organizations. In addition, please consider that the Plans are not intended to serve as a replacement for other discontinued housing programs, which may have had different standards, costs or otherwise. This is especially true as it relates to construction design standards. Any applicant that proposes to include design standards that significantly exceed AHFA standards or to include other design standards mandated by other programs must obtain additional funding sources to offset any additional costs, assuming the project’s costs exceed AHFA’s definition of reasonable costs. As an alternative and when feasible, applicants should consider submitting an application for tax-exempt multifamily bonds, which are subject to availability, provided on a first-come, first served basis, and subject to the criteria and requirements of the applicable Plan.

**Reference:** 2020 Summary of Public Comments Received and Responses by AHFA. Please see the HUD IDIS System, or see the AHFA’s website link at <http://www.ahfa.com/multifamily/allocation-applicationinformation/current-year-allocation-plans>.

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

**ATTACHMENT 7**

**STATE OF ALABAMA**

**PY2020 “CARES ACT” ACTION PLAN**

**FOR CDBG-CV GRANT PROGRAM FUNDS**

## **INTRODUCTION**

Pursuant to the *Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security Act* (the CARES Act) that was passed by Congress and signed into law by President Trump on March 27, 2020, the State of Alabama (the State) has been awarded the amounts of (1) $14,011,858 in Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) Round 1 funds (CDBG CV-1), (2) $15,068,316 in CDBG Round 2 funds (CDBG CV-2), and (3) $11,379,612 in CDBG Round 3 funds (CDBG CV-3), for a total award amount of $40,459,786 from the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD). These CDBG CV-1, CDBG CV-2, and CDBG CV-3 funds are treated as one CDBG-CV Program fund (CDBG-CV) in this Plan. On August 10, 2020, a HUD Notice was published in the Federal Register as ***FR-6218-N-01: Notice of Program Rules, Waivers, and Alternative Requirements Under the CARES Act for Community Development Block Grant Program Coronavirus Response Grants, Fiscal Year 2019 and 2020 Community Development Block Grants, and for Other Formula Programs*** (the HUD Notice). The HUD Notice provides guidance pertaining to the State’s planning for and expenditure of these CDBG-CV Program funds. The State’s Plan is as follows.

**REQUIREMENTS**

1. The CDBG-CV Program funds will be subject to (i) the requirements of the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended, the CARES Act, and the August 10, 2020 HUD Notice, and (ii) approval by HUD of waivers to the Program that are allowed under the CARES Act and that have been requested by the State, as they are identified in **Appendix B.**

2. The activities must address at least one of the required CDBG Program’s three national objectives, which are:

a. To benefit low-income and moderate-income persons, of which at least 51% must be from low-income and moderate-income households, except for single family housing activities which must benefit 100% low-income and moderate-income households;

b. Aid in the prevention or elimination of slums and blight; or,

c. Meet other urgent community needs posing a serious and immediate threat to the health or welfare of the community where other financial resources are not available.

3. In addition to meeting at least one of the three National Objectives listed above, the CDBG-CV Program activities must meet the performance goals of preventing, preparing for, and responding to the spread of infectious diseases such as COVID-19.

4. Both entitlement and non-entitlement communities are eligible for the State’s CDBG-CV Program funds, provided that the State’s non-entitlement communities receive no less than the CDBG CV-1 allocation amount. The CDBG-CV Program’s 15 qualifying entitlement communities (cities and counties) are comprised of Anniston, Auburn, Bessemer, Birmingham, Decatur, Dothan, Florence, Gadsden, Huntsville, Mobile, Montgomery, Opelika, Tuscaloosa, Jefferson County, and Mobile County.

**METHOD OF ALLOCATION**

The State’s plan for allocating the CDBG-CV Program funds is comprised of providing a block of funds to each of the 15 qualifying entitlement communities (cities and counties) and the 65 remaining counties that do not include Jefferson County and Mobile County. Each of these 65 counties’ and the 15 qualifying entitlement communities’ allocations are based on the population group under which each community falls. The county population is adjusted by subtracting the population of any entitlement city within the county. These population groups and corresponding CDBG-CV Program fund amounts are as follows:

**Entitlement City Population Groups:**

**Population Range Dollar Allocation**

20,000 to 45,000 $500,000

45,001 to 100,000 $750,000

100,001 and over $1,500,000

**Entitlement County Population Lump Sum Amounts (adjusted by deducting their**

**entitlement city population):**

**Population Range Dollar Allocation**

225,000 or less $700,000

225,001 and over $1,036,800

**Non-entitlement County Population Groups:**

**Population Range Dollar Allocation**

5,000 to 15,000 $200,000

15,001 to 30,000 $300,000

30,001 to 50,000 $400,000

50,001 to 75,000 $500,000

75,001 to 110,000 $600,000

110,001 and over $700,000

The proposed amount for each of the 15 qualifying entitlement communities (cities and counties) and the 65 remaining counties are presented at **Appendix A**.

**Allocations:**

The total CDBG-CV Program allocations for the State are as follows:

CDBG CV-1 $14,011,858

CDBG CV-2 $15,068,316

CDBG CV-3 $11,379,612

Total $40,459,786

As shown in **Appendix A**, the distribution of total CDBG-CV Program fund allocations among the State’s 15 qualifying entitlement communities (cities and counties) and the 65 remaining counties, and the State’s allowed allocation for Administration is as follows:

Entitlement Communities Total: $13,236,800

Non-entitlement Counties Total: $25,200,000

Subtotal: $38,436,800

State Administration: $2,022,986

Total: $40,459,786

Note: The amounts shown in **Appendix A** are subject to change in order to correct any inaccuracies as well as to address other reasons. The final distribution of funds among the State’s 15 qualifying entitlement communities (cities and counties) and the 65 remaining counties may change due to the recapture of funds and the redistribution of those funds as addressed below under the Section entitled “Recaptured Funds.”

**CDBG-CV PROGRAM CRITERIA**

The award of the State’s CDBG-CV Program funds will be governed by the following criteria:

1. Each county (including Jefferson and Mobile) must work with the non-entitlement cities located within that respective county to agree on the CDBG-CV Program project activities which the county is proposing to implement. As a minimum, the proposed activities must have the support from at least two-thirds (2/3) of the local governing bodies and representing two-thirds (2/3) of the population within the county (exclusive of the county’s entitlement cities and their populations). If a county fails to achieve these two-thirds (2/3) ratios of support for its proposed project activities, that county will forfeit its CDBG-CV Program grant funds. In cases when a county is unable to meet these two-thirds (2/3) requirements by the governing bodies and/or population but is able to document its efforts towards meeting these two-thirds (2/3) requirements, the ADECA Director may grant a waiver.

2. Each county and entitlement community must consult with, and involve input from, the local emergency management agency (EMA), the county public health department, and other local health care providers in the planning process for their CDBG-CV Program project activities.

3. Each county and entitlement community must address how each proposed activity relates to supporting local responses to infectious diseases such as the coronavirus disease 2019.

4. Each proposed activity must identify the CDBG Program’s National Objective that the activity will address.

5. Within the respective county, the benefit for each proposed activity should, as much as possible, extend to the entirety of all areas within the county.

6. To maximize the effectiveness of the CDBG-CV Program, ADECA will permit the entitlement cities and counties, as well as contiguous/neighboring counties and entitlement cities, to create joint programs. For such joint programs, the participating jurisdictions must sign a Memorandum of Understanding and designate only one community among them to serve as lead applicant to submit the grant application and maintain responsibility for implementing the funded grant.

7. Any county, via an MOU, may allow a designated city that is located within that county to take the lead for implementing the CDBG-CV Program grant funded project(s) on behalf of that county if the designated city has the administrative capacity to implement said project(s).

8. A local government recipient of the CDBG-CV Program funds may spend a total of up to ten percent (10%) of the allocated grant amount to administer the grant program. However, if a funded project does not generate the required beneficiaries and/or does not otherwise meet one of the CDBG Program’s National Objectives as is specified in the local government’s approved CDBG-CV plan, that local government will be required to reimburse to ADECA all of the CDBG-CV grant funds that have been drawn-down and expended on the funded project.

**THRESHOLDS**

The following thresholds will apply to communities seeking to apply for the CDBG-CV Program grant funds:

1. An entitlement community or a county may not apply for these funds if it has an unresolved audit finding involving disallowed costs as the result of a determination made by a private audit, an ADECA financial review, or an ADECA CDBG staff monitoring review. A waiver may be provided in cases where the ADECA Director has reviewed the affected entitlement community’s or county’s proposed response and has determined that repayments due to the State are secured by an appropriate security instrument, stream of income, or other adequate measures.

2. An entitlement community or a county may not apply for these funds if it owes money to the State or Federal government as the result of determinations made by a private audit, an ADECA financial review, or an ADECA CDBG staff monitoring review. A waiver may be provided in cases where the ADECA Director has determined that repayments due to the State are secured by an appropriate security instrument, stream of income, or other adequate measures.

3. An entitlement community’s or a county’s proposed CDBG-CV Program grant project must stand alone to serve the proposed beneficiaries without the need for additional funds that are not shown in the entitlement community’s or county’s grant application, unless the other necessary funds are known of and verifiable by the State.

4. An entitlement community or a county grant applicant must demonstrate to ADECA the ability to maintain and operate facilities that are to be funded from the CDBG-CV Program grant funds.

5. An entitlement community or a county grant applicant must not have been deemed by the State to lack the capacity to implement a grant project that is to be funded from the CDBG-CV Program grant funds.

6. For any issue or subject not addressed in this Plan, or in the case of conflicting issues, the ADECA Director will make a final ruling based on the precedents, established practices, or other information determined to be in the best interests of the State. The ADECA Director may provide a waiver from these Thresholds or other requirements if specific situations merit granting such a waiver.

**RECAPTURED FUNDS**

All CDBG-CV Program unobligated, de-obligated, unexpended, or disallowed expenditures will become recaptured funds. Identified below are circumstances wherein these funds may become recaptured funds to the State.

1. During the allotted time period announced by the State, any entitlement community, county, or a designated applicant that fails to submit to ADECA a grant application/plan that details the use of that local government’s CDBG-CV Program grant funds will forfeit its allocation of those funds. Under such circumstances, the ADECA Director may allow one or more communities in those jurisdictions to make direct applications to ADECA within a reasonable time frame.

2. If an entitlement community’s or county’s submitted plan is deemed by ADECA as requiring modifications and/or corrections, that community will be granted a set amount of time to make such modifications/corrections and to resubmit the plan to ADECA. If the community fails to accomplish such changes, the community will forfeit its allocation of the CDBG-CV Program funds.

3. The ADECA Director, at his or her discretion, may use an appropriate amount of funds from the Recaptured Fund to accomplish the objectives of the CARES Act, including the following:

a. Provide funds to a community that has shown strong need for additional funds;

b. Provide funds to a community that has shown both good grant program results and good grant fund expenditure rates;

c. Provide funds to another State agency or a nonprofit entity in order to implement a specific CDBG-CV Program activity or project; and

d. Engage ADECA to directly implement specific CDBG-CV Program activities.

**APPLICATIONS FOR CDBG-CV PROGRAM FUNDS**

The CDBG-CV Program’s grant funds will be distributed by ADECA to the entitlement community and county grant applicants through a noncompetitive allocation process. These communities may submit to ADECA a grant application which may contain one (1) or more eligible activities that are designed to prevent, prepare for, and/or respond to the COVID-19 pandemic and other infectious diseases in order to meet a single need or multiple needs. The community’s grant application may request an amount that is less than the full amount of its award, but the community may later amend its grant application one or more times to request the balance of its award amount. ADECA will provide guidance, a format, and a timeline for the submission of grant applications for these funds via a virtual workshop and/or additional digital means.

The submitted grant applications will be reviewed by ADECA staff to ensure that each proposed program activity will, at the least:

1. Be eligible and will address a CDBG Program National Objective;

2. Meet the CDBG-CV Program’s performance goals of preventing, preparing for, and responding to the COVID-19 pandemic and other infectious diseases; and

3. Be financially and operationally feasible.

Each submitted grant application must contain required certifications, assurances, and other documentation that show that the general public was provided an opportunity to review and comment on the local government grant applicant’s plan for expenditure of the CDBG-CV Program funds. For the counties, each submitted grant application must show that at least

two-thirds (2/3) of the non-entitlement local governing bodies and representing two-thirds (2/3) of the non-entitlement population within that county are supportive of the grant applicant’s said plan. In addition, the documentation must show that each entitlement community or county grant applicant has consulted with, and has included input from, the local emergency management agency (EMA), the county public health department, and other local health care officials and providers during the planning process for the CDBG-CV grant funded project(s).

An entitlement community or a county whose grant application (i) does not contain all of the required documentation, or (ii) is not clear about compliance with the CDBG Program’s National Objectives, or (iii) is not clear about the eligibility of a program activity, will be given an opportunity to make modifications/corrections and changes to its grant application within an allotted time period so as to render said grant application acceptable to ADECA. Upon ADECA’s approval of the grant application and award of the grant funds, the entitlement community or county shall begin to implement its plan strictly in adherence with its approved grant application. Should it become necessary for a grant recipient to amend its approved grant application’s planned program activities, that local government shall be required to follow ADECA’s CDBG Policy Letter No. 2 (Revision 6) governing program changes and amendments in requesting approval from the State.

**ELIGIBLE ACTIVITIES**

All CDBG Program activities eligible under the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended, are eligible under the State’s CDBG-CV Program. However, as a practical matter, not all eligible activities will serve to meet the performance goals of the CARES Act designed to prevent, prepare for, and respond to the COVID-19 pandemic and other infectious diseases. **Appendix C** provides a list of potential program activities that could serve to further the performance goals of the CARES Act.

**APPENDIX A**

**CDBG-CV Program Fund Allocations**

**Among Alabama’s Entitlement Communities and Counties**

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Name of**  **Entitlement Community** | **Population of**  **Entitlement Community** | **Adjusted Population of Entitlement County** | **CDBG-CV Amount** |
| Birmingham | 212,021 |  | $1,500,000.00 |
| Montgomery | 200,156 |  | $1,500,000.00 |
| Huntsville | 193,663 |  | $1,500,000.00 |
| Mobile | 191,485 |  | $1,500,000.00 |
| Tuscaloosa | 98,881 |  | $750,000.00 |
| Dothan | 67,872 |  | $750,000.00 |
| Auburn | 62,996 |  | $750,000.00 |
| Decatur | 54,617 |  | $750,000.00 |
| Florence | 40,104 |  | $500,000.00 |
| Gadsden | 35,624 |  | $500,000.00 |
| Opelika | 29,798 |  | $500,000.00 |
| Bessemer | 26,759 |  | $500,000.00 |
| Anniston | 21,924 |  | $500,000.00 |
| Jefferson County | 659,892 | 423,232 | $1,036,800.00 |
| Mobile County | 414,659 | 223,174 | $700,000.00 |
| **Total for Entitlement Communities** | | | **$13,236,800.00** |

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Name of**  **County** | **Population of County** | **Adjusted Population of County** | **CDBG-CV Amount** |
| Shelby County | 211,261 | 211,261 | $700,000.00 |
| Baldwin County | 208,107 | 208,107 | $700,000.00 |
| Madison County | 357,560 | 165,834 | $700,000.00 |
| Tuscaloosa County | 206,213 | 107,332 | $600,000.00 |
| Marshall County | 95,145 | 95,145 | $600,000.00 |
| Calhoun County | 115,098 | 93,174 | $600,000.00 |
| Limestone County | 93,052 | 91,028 | $600,000.00 |
| St. Clair County | 87,306 | 87,306 | $600,000.00 |
| Cullman County | 82,313 | 82,313 | $600,000.00 |
| Elmore County | 81,212 | 81,212 | $600,000.00 |
| Talladega County | 80,565 | 80,565 | $600,000.00 |
| DeKalb County | 71,200 | 71,200 | $500,000.00 |
| Etowah County | 102,939 | 67,315 | $500,000.00 |
| Lee County | 159,287 | 66,493 | $500,000.00 |
| Morgan County | 119,122 | 64,592 | $500,000.00 |
| Walker County | 64,493 | 64,493 | $500,000.00 |
| Russell County | 58,213 | 58,213 | $500,000.00 |
| Blount County | 57,645 | 57,645 | $500,000.00 |
| Autauga County | 55,200 | 55,200 | $500,000.00 |
| Colbert County | 54,495 | 54,495 | $500,000.00 |
| Lauderdale County | 92,585 | 52,481 | $500,000.00 |
| Jackson County | 52,094 | 52,094 | $500,000.00 |
| Coffee County | 51,288 | 51,288 | $500,000.00 |
| Dale County | 49,255 | 47,999 | $400,000.00 |
| Chilton County | 43,930 | 43,930 | $400,000.00 |
| Tallapoosa County | 40,636 | 40,636 | $400,000.00 |
| Dallas County | 40,029 | 40,029 | $400,000.00 |
| Houston County | 104,352 | 37,743 | $400,000.00 |
| Covington County | 37,351 | 37,351 | $400,000.00 |
| Escambia County | 37,328 | 37,328 | $400,000.00 |
| Chambers County | 33,826 | 33,826 | $400,000.00 |
| Pike County | 33,403 | 33,403 | $400,000.00 |
| Lawrence County | 33,171 | 33,171 | $400,000.00 |
| Franklin County | 31,542 | 31,542 | $400,000.00 |
| Marion County | 29,965 | 29,965 | $300,000.00 |
| Montgomery County | 226,941 | 26,785 | $300,000.00 |
| Geneva County | 26,491 | 26,491 | $300,000.00 |
| Cherokee County | 25,853 | 25,853 | $300,000.00 |
| Barbour County | 25,782 | 25,782 | $300,000.00 |
| Clarke County | 24,387 | 24,387 | $300,000.00 |
| Winston County | 23,875 | 23,875 | $300,000.00 |
| Randolph County | 22,574 | 22,574 | $300,000.00 |
| Bibb County | 22,527 | 22,527 | $300,000.00 |
| Monroe County | 21,512 | 21,512 | $300,000.00 |
| Pickens County | 20,298 | 20,298 | $300,000.00 |
| Butler County | 20,025 | 20,025 | $300,000.00 |
| Marengo County | 19,538 | 19,538 | $300,000.00 |
| Macon County | 19,054 | 19,054 | $300,000.00 |
| Henry County | 17,124 | 17,117 | $300,000.00 |
| Washington County | 16,643 | 16,643 | $300,000.00 |
| Fayette County | 16,585 | 16,585 | $300,000.00 |
| Cleburne County | 14,938 | 14,938 | $200,000.00 |
| Hale County | 14,887 | 14,887 | $200,000.00 |
| Lamar County | 13,933 | 13,933 | $200,000.00 |
| Crenshaw County | 13,865 | 13,865 | $200,000.00 |
| Clay County | 13,378 | 13,378 | $200,000.00 |
| Choctaw County | 13,075 | 13,075 | $200,000.00 |
| Sumter County | 12,985 | 12,985 | $200,000.00 |
| Conecuh County | 12,514 | 12,514 | $200,000.00 |
| Coosa County | 10,855 | 10,855 | $200,000.00 |
| Wilcox County | 10,809 | 10,809 | $200,000.00 |
| Bullock County | 10,352 | 10,352 | $200,000.00 |
| Lowndes County | 10,236 | 10,236 | $200,000.00 |
| Perry County | 9,486 | 9,486 | $200,000.00 |
| Greene County | 8,426 | 8,426 | $200,000.00 |
| **Total for Counties** | | | **$25,200,000.00** |

**APPENDIX B**

**HUD Waivers To CDBG-CV Program Allowed Under The CARES Act**

**As Requested By The State Of Alabama**

According to (i) the text within the CARES Act that was passed by Congress and signed into law by President Trump on March 27, 2020 in response to the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention’s January 21, 2020 confirmation of the first coronavirus case in the United States,

(ii) the subsequent HUD-issued April 9, 2020 Memorandum entitled “CARES Act Flexibilities for CDBG Funds Used to Support Coronavirus Response and Plan Amendment Waiver,” and

(iii) the subsequent HUD-issued August 10, 2020 ***FR-6218-N-01: Notice of Program Rules, Waivers, and Alternative Requirements Under the CARES Act for Community Development Block Grant Program Coronavirus Response Grants, Fiscal Year 2019 and 2020 Community Development Block Grants, and for Other Formula Programs* that was published in the Federal** Register, along with HUD’s telephonic discussions and webinars with the States conducted on August 14, 2020 and September 9, 2020, HUD was provided explicit authorization to allow waivers within the CDBG-CV Program to the States in any program areas that do not pertain to “fair housing, nondiscrimination, labor standards, and the environment.” ADECA has submitted to HUD the following request for specific waivers which will enable the most effective and efficient allocation and timely expenditure of CDBG-CV Program funds within the State of Alabama, while ensuring that the overarching objectives of the CDBG Program are maintained.

ADECA has given consideration to information contained within the CARES Act and the subsequent guidance issued by HUD. Stated herein this Appendix B are waivers that the State of Alabama/ADECA intends to exercise with its CDBG-CV Program allocations. Specifically, the State of Alabama/ADECA will utilize the waivers that are numbered 1 through 4 below – which waivers are already included in HUD’s August 10, 2020 Federal Register Notice. Additionally, the State of Alabama/ADECA has requested to utilize the waivers that are numbered 5 through 8 below – which waivers will allow the State of Alabama/ADECA to optimize the use of the CDBG-CV Program funds to prevent, prepare for, and respond to the COVID-19 pandemic and other infectious diseases.

1. Citizen Participation Public Comment Period for a Consolidated Plan Amendment.

Requirement: 30-day Public Comment Period.

Citation: 24 CFR §91.105(c)(2) and (k), 24 CFR §91.115(c)(2) and (i), 24 CFR §91.401, and HUD’s August 10, 2020 Federal Register Notice ***FR-6218-N-01: Notice of Program Rules, Waivers, and Alternative Requirements Under the CARES Act for Community Development Block Grant Program Coronavirus Response Grants, Fiscal Year 2019 and 2020 Community Development Block Grants, and for Other Formula Programs*.**

Explanation: A HUD Community Planning and Development (CPD) grant recipient may amend an approved Consolidated Plan in accordance with 24 CFR §91.505. Substantial amendments to the Consolidated Plan are subject to the citizen participation process contained in the grant recipient’s Citizen Participation Plan (CPP). The CPP must provide citizens with 30 days to comment on substantial amendments to plans.

Justification: Given the need to expedite actions to respond to COVID-19, HUD waives 24 CFR §91.105(c)(2) and (k), and 24 CFR §91.115(c)(2) and (i), as specified below, in order to balance the need to respond quickly to the growing spread and effects of COVID-19 with the statutory requirement to provide reasonable notice and opportunity for citizens to comment on a plan’s substantial amendment(s) concerning the proposed uses of CDBG, ESG, HOME, HOPWA, or HTF funds.

Applicability: This 30-day minimum for the required public comment period is waived for substantial amendments to plans, provided that no less than 5 days are provided for public comments on each substantial amendment to a plan. The waiver is available through the end of the recipient’s 2020 program year. The State of Alabama/ADECA intends to utilize this option. Additionally, any grant recipient desiring to undertake further amendments to prior years’ plans following PY2020 can do so during the development of its PY2021 Annual Action Plan.

2. Citizen Participation Reasonable Notice and Opportunity to Comment.

Requirement: Reasonable Notice and Opportunity to Comment.

Citation: 24 CFR §91.105(c)(2) and (k), 24 CFR §91.115(c)(2) and (i), 24 CFR §91.401, and HUD’s August 10, 2020 Federal Register Notice ***FR-6218-N-01: Notice of Program Rules, Waivers, and Alternative Requirements Under the CARES Act for Community Development Block Grant Program Coronavirus Response Grants, Fiscal Year 2019 and 2020 Community Development Block Grants, and for Other Formula Programs*.**

Explanation: As indicated above, the regulations at 24 CFR §91.105 (for local governments) and 24 CFR §91.115 (for State governments) set forth the CPP requirements for grant recipients. For substantial amendments to the Consolidated Plan, the regulations require the grant recipient to follow its CPP to provide citizens with reasonable notice and opportunity to comment. The CPP must state how reasonable notice and opportunity to comment will be given.

Justification: HUD recognizes that the efforts to contain the COVID-19 pandemic require limiting public gatherings of large groups of people – such as those often used to obtain citizen participation, and that there is a need to respond quickly to the growing spread and effects of COVID-19. Therefore, HUD waives 24 CFR §91.105(c)(2) and (k), 24 CFR §91.115(c)(2) and (i), and 24 CFR §91.401 as specified below to allow these grant recipients to determine what constitutes “reasonable notice” and “opportunity to comment” given their circumstances.

Applicability: This authority is in effect through the end of the recipient’s 2020 program year. The State of Alabama/ADECA intends to utilize this option. Additionally, the State of Alabama/ADECA intends to utilize virtual public hearing methods and mechanisms (such as WebEx calls) through which ADECA will conduct the required public hearing(s) and five (5) day public comment period(s) for its CDBG-CV substantial amendment(s) to the State’s Plan.

3. Eligible Entities.

Requirement: Only the units of local government – including both the entitlement and non-entitlement communities – are eligible for CDBG-CV funds.

Citation: 24 CFR §570.4(a), and HUD’s August 10, 2020 Federal Register Notice ***FR-6218-N-01: Notice of Program Rules, Waivers, and Alternative Requirements Under the CARES Act for Community Development Block Grant Program Coronavirus Response Grants, Fiscal Year 2019 and 2020 Community Development Block Grants, and for Other Formula Programs*.**

Explanation: CDBG program regulations prohibit State governments or non-profit entities from being the recipient of CDBG funding. Similarly, CDBG-CV funding would be so limited in availability.

Justification: Within the State of Alabama, the COVID-19 response has been originated and coordinated primarily by Alabama’s Governor and the State government agencies. To ensure that effective and efficient coordination is maintained and furthered by ADECA, the State of Alabama/ADECA intends to utilize this option of a waiver to the provisions contained in 24 CFR §570.480(a) and HUD’s August 10, 2020, Federal Register Notice ***FR-6218-N-01*** requiring that local governments are the only eligible recipients of the CDBG grant funds. Specifically, the State of Alabama/ADECA intends to utilize this option that State government agencies who are leading the State’s COVID-19 response and recovery efforts, as well as the non-profit and/or for-profit hospitals and non-profit entities that are specifically involved in the COVID-19 response, may be grant recipients of CDBG-CV funding through the State of Alabama’s CDBG-CV allocation.

4. Pre-Agreement Cost Approval.

Requirement: The State may permit a unit of local government to incur costs for CDBG activities before the establishment of a formal grant relationship between the State and that unit of local government, and these pre-agreement costs may be charged to the grant if the activities are eligible. Also, the State may incur costs prior to entering into a grant agreement with HUD, and the State may charge those pre-agreement costs to the grant, provided that the activities are eligible.

Citation: 24 CFR §570.489(b), 24 CFR Part 58, the citizen participation requirements of 24 CFR Part 91, and HUD’s August 10, 2020 Federal Register Notice ***FR-6218-N-01: Notice of Program Rules, Waivers, and Alternative Requirements Under the CARES Act for Community Development Block Grant Program Coronavirus Response Grants, Fiscal Year 2019 and 2020 Community Development Block Grants, and for Other Formula Programs*.**

Explanation: States and local governments may incur pre-agreement costs prior to entering into a grant agreement, provided that the requirements of environmental review and citizen participation are met.

Justification: Given that the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention confirmed the first coronavirus case in the United States on January 21, 2020, the State of Alabama/ADECA intends to utilize this option of a waiver effective January 21, 2020 as the date triggering the pre-agreement cost approval.

5. Low-Income and Moderate-Income Persons.

Requirement: The terms “persons of low and moderate income” and “low- and moderate-income persons” is defined as meaning “families and individuals whose incomes do not exceed 80 percent of the median income of the area involved, as determined by the [HUD] Secretary with adjustments for smaller and larger families”.

Citation: The Housing and Community Development Act at §102(a)(20), 42 USC §5302(a)(20)(A), and HUD’s August 10, 2020 Federal Register Notice ***FR-6218-N-01: Notice of Program Rules, Waivers, and Alternative Requirements Under the CARES Act for Community Development Block Grant Program Coronavirus Response Grants, Fiscal Year 2019 and 2020 Community Development Block Grants, and for Other Formula Programs*.**

Explanation: ADECA requests a waiver to permit the State of Alabama to use income limits of 120 percent of the median income of the area involved.

Justification: The COVID-19 pandemic has impacted all communities across the State of Alabama. ADECA respects and supports the intent of CDBG funds being expended to assist low-income and moderate-income persons through the State’s COVID-19 response efforts. For that reason, the State of Alabama/ADECA requests a waiver to allow the State of Alabama’s CDBG-CV Program to reflect the 120 percent income limits.

6. National Objective of Urgent Need.

Requirement: Currently, activities that qualify under the CDBG Program’s National Objective of “Urgent Need” must meet several criteria – as follows: (i) the existing conditions must pose a serious and immediate threat to the health or welfare of the community; (ii) the existing conditions must be of recent origin or recently became urgent (generally, within the past 18 months); (iii) the grantee is unable to finance the activity on its own; and (iv) other sources of funding are not available.

Citation: 24 CFR §570.483(d) or 24 CFR §570.208(c), and HUD’s August 10, 2020 Federal Register Notice ***FR-6218-N-01: Notice of Program Rules, Waivers, and Alternative Requirements Under the CARES Act for Community Development Block Grant Program Coronavirus Response Grants, Fiscal Year 2019 and 2020 Community Development Block Grants, and for Other Formula Programs*.**

Explanation: This waiver request is to expand the definition of “urgent need” as was done for the CDBG-DR Program. Under the CDBG-DR Program, a new “Urgent Need Mitigation” (UNM) National Objective requires activities funded with the CDBG-MIT grant to result in

(i) measurable and verifiable reductions in the risk of loss of life and property from future disasters, and (ii) yielding community development benefits.

Justification: The State of Alabama/ADECA’s waiver request is that an expanded definition be allowed for activities related to COVID-19 to “prevent, prepare for, and respond to coronavirus”. Throughout Alabama, many areas have experienced very serious health issues, and in some areas a high number of deaths have resulted from COVID-19. Because the purpose of the CARES Act is to provide health care resources to fight COVID-19, an expanded definition of “urgent need” to address these health issues will allow the State to respond to needs being experienced throughout Alabama.

7. Limited Clientele.

Requirement: The term “limited clientele” is defined as a benefit to a group of persons who are generally presumed to be principally of low- and moderate-income (LMI). This presumption covers abused children, battered spouses, elderly persons, severely disabled adults, homeless persons, illiterate adults, persons living with AIDS, and migrant farm workers. Use of this term may also require documentation on family size and income level in order to show that at least 51 percent of the clientele are LMI persons, or have income eligibility requirements limiting the activity to LMI persons only, or be of such a nature and in such a location that it can be concluded that clients are primarily LMI persons.

Citation: 24 CFR §570.208(a)(2)(i), and HUD’s August 10, 2020 Federal Register Notice ***FR-6218-N-01: Notice of Program Rules, Waivers, and Alternative Requirements Under the CARES Act for Community Development Block Grant Program Coronavirus Response Grants, Fiscal Year 2019 and 2020 Community Development Block Grants, and for Other Formula Programs*.**

Explanation: The State of Alabama/ADECA’s waiver request is to expand the definition of “limited clientele” to include a health care provision. Some examples of activities that qualify under the “limited clientele” category already include (i) acquisition of a building to be converted into a shelter for the homeless, (ii) rehabilitation of a center for training severely disabled persons to enable them to live independently, (iii) clearance of a structure from the future site of a neighborhood center that will exclusively serve the elderly, and (iv) public services activities such as the provision of health services.

Justification: This waiver request is twofold. First, the State of Alabama/ADECA seeks to expand the definition of “limited clientele” so as to include the provision of health care as an eligible category for serving “limited clientele” beneficiaries for the purpose of enabling the CDBG-CV funds to be used to allow for the delivery of services to the citizens of Alabama who are being impacted by COVID-19. Second, the expansion of the definition of “limited clientele” will allow public facility activities (such as construction of broadband) to qualify as an allowable activity to address citizens’ COVID-19 health needs.

8. National Objective of Low-Income and Moderate-Income Beneficiaries.

Requirement: At least 70 percent of CDBG funds must assist activities that meet the Low-Income and Moderate-Income National Objective.

Citation: The Housing and Community Development Act at §101(c), 42 USC §5301(c),

24 CFR §570.200(a)(3), and HUD’s August 10, 2020 Federal Register Notice ***FR-6218-N-01:***

***Notice of Program Rules, Waivers, and Alternative Requirements Under the CARES Act for Community Development Block Grant Program Coronavirus Response Grants, Fiscal Year 2019 and 2020 Community Development Block Grants, and for Other Formula Programs*.**

Explanation: The State of Alabama/ADECA’s waiver request is to allow a program activity to qualify under any of the three National Objectives without a specific percentage target for low-income and moderate-income persons. There is a need to assist all of the citizens of Alabama during this COVID-19 pandemic, not just those citizens who are of at least 51% low-income and moderate-income.

Justification: Many COVID-19 eligible activities that are included in the Quick Guide issued by HUD to support infectious disease response are not possible, if not challenging. Activities such as (i) the construction of a testing and diagnosis or treatment facility, or

(ii) acquiring and rehabilitating a commercial or closed school building to provide a group living facility for patients undergoing treatment or to accommodate the isolation of patients during their recovery, cannot be appropriately or wisely targeted towards the low-income and moderate-income persons at the exclusion of those other persons who are impacted by the COVID-19 virus but who would not qualify as low-income and moderate-income beneficiaries. The containment of the COVID-19 virus dictates that as widely as possible, all persons who are impacted by the virus be qualified to participate under the National Objective of Urgent Need.

**APPENDIX C**

**CDBG-CV PROGRAM ELIGIBLE ACTIVITIES**

All proposed activities under the CDBG-CV Program must assist towards preventing, preparing for, or responding to the COVID-19 pandemic and other infectious diseases. Examples of such activities include:

1. Acquire, rehabilitate, or construct a testing, diagnosis, or treatment facility/clinic.

2. Acquire, rehabilitate, or construct a group living facility that may be used to centralize patients undergoing treatment.

3. Acquire or rehabilitate a hotel, motel, or large open facility that can be converted into a facility to accommodate isolation of patients during recovery, or hospital workers from infecting family members.

4. Provide grants or loans to support new businesses or business expansion to create jobs due to a rise in unemployment caused by a pandemic, including jobs to manufacture medical supplies necessary to respond to infectious disease.

5. Avoid and/or restore job loss caused by business closures related to public order or social distancing by providing short-term working capital assistance to small businesses to enable retention of jobs held by low-income and moderate-income persons.

6. Provide testing, diagnosis, or other services at a fixed or mobile location.

7. Increase the capacity and availability of targeted health services for infectious disease response within existing health facilities.

8. Provide equipment, supplies, and materials necessary to carry-out a public service to cause testing, diagnosis, treatment, and/or prevention of the spread of the virus.

9. Provide grants for expansion of broadband services and/or to create fixed or mobile hot spots for distance learning, telemedicine, or teleworking.

10. Provide grants for extension of public water and sewer services in areas lacking such services in efforts to promote good hygiene to prevent the spread of infectious virus.

11. Provide rental and utility assistance to prevent dislocation and eviction of families due to the loss of income caused by business shutdown or other valid reasons.

12. Extend assistance to nonprofits, such as food banks, in efforts to facilitate distribution of foods to low-income and moderate-income persons or other limited clientele groups impacted by the spread of infectious virus.

13. Provide a public service to prevent, prepare for, assist with, and respond to infectious diseases.

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_End of PY2020 CDBG-CV Action Plan\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

**ATTACHMENT 8**

**STATE OF ALABAMA**

**PY2020 “CARES ACT” ACTION PLAN**

**FOR ESG-CV GRANT PROGRAM FUNDS**

**History**

The Emergency Shelter Grant Program was first enacted under Title V of the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development’s (HUD) appropriation act for the fiscal year 1987, and was fully established by the Stewart B. McKinney Homeless Assistance Act in 1988. The Homeless Emergency Assistance and Rapid Transition to Housing (HEARTH) Act of 2009 amended the McKinney-Vento Homeless Assistance Act. The HEARTH Act included major revisions to the Emergency Shelter Grant Program, essentially changing it to the Emergency Solutions Grants (ESG) Program. This is a program that may provide assistance to all areas of the state. ESG funds are used to upgrade existing homeless facilities and domestic abuse shelters; to help meet the operating costs of such facilities; to provide essential services to both sheltered and unsheltered homeless persons; to help prevent homelessness; to re-house homeless persons; and to assist in the costs of administering Homeless Management Information System activities.

The Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Securities (CARES) Act, Public Law 116-136, was signed into law on March 27, 2020. The CARES Act provides financial assistance to families and businesses affected by the COVID-19 (coronavirus) pandemic. The CARES Act authorizes a supplemental allocation of ESG funds referred to as ESG-CV funds. ESG-CV funds are to be used to prevent, prepare for, and respond to the COVID-19 pandemic among persons or families who are homeless or receiving homeless assistance. ESG-CV funds will also support additional homelessness prevention and homeless assistance activities to mitigate the impacts of the coronavirus.

**Distribution of Funds**

The ESG-CV Program is administered by the Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs (ADECA) and will be utilized to provide assistance to homeless persons including victims of domestic abuse as defined under the Stewart B. McKinney Homeless Assistance Act, as amended, and the Waivers and Alternative Requirements for the Emergency Solutions Grants Program Under the CARES Act. The State will receive $9,376,200 in Round 1 and $13,860,804 in Round 2 of ESG-CV funding, for a total award amount of $23,237,004. The State will determine the distribution of these funds via a one-time statewide competition. The State will allocate funds based on the quality of applications received. No portion of these funds will be set aside for specific purposes.

The stated allocation amounts are the amounts that ADECA anticipates receiving from HUD under Rounds 1 and 2 of the CARES Act funding. However, these amounts are subject to change, as and when determined by HUD. If lesser amounts are received, ADECA will update this ESG-CV Action Plan to reflect the actual fiscal year allocation.

**Thresholds**

No applications will be accepted under any of the following circumstances:

* The applicant owes the state or federal government money and no repayment arrangement is in place.
* Disallowed costs have resulted from an ADECA review or audit and no resolution is finalized.
* The private nonprofit organization (acting as the applicant or the second-tier subrecipient) does not meet the following criteria:
  + is a secular or religious organization described in section 501 (c) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986;
  + is exempt from taxation under subtitle A of the Code;
  + has an accounting system and a voluntary board; and
  + practices nondiscrimination in the provision of assistance.

**Grant Ceilings**

In order to address needs throughout the State, the ESG-CV Program will use a grant ceiling of $1,000,000. However, the State will permit applicants to present needs exceeding $1,000,000 should funds be available to consider those eligible activities. Demonstrated need, prior performance, capacity, and other factors may be used to determine the actual award amount. An applicant may not be listed as a second-tier subrecipient in another application. However, a second-tier subrecipient may be listed as a second-tier subrecipient in more than one application. In the event that all funds are not awarded through the one-time competitive application process, the State may negotiate with applicants to utilize the supplemental funds. Initiation of negotiations will be done by the State based on (1) demonstrated need; (2) prior performance; and (3) other available resources. Grant ceilings may be waived in efforts to utilize all funds. ADECA will monitor the COVID-19 related needs and may revise its budgets or adjust its priorities as needed.

**Recaptured Funds**

Recaptured funds consist of any funds returned to the State during the ESG-CV Program year, except Program Income as defined by applicable regulations. Should the State not receive a sufficient number of eligible requests to account for the full allocable amount, any remaining balance will be treated as recaptured funds. The ADECA Director, at his or her discretion, will use an appropriate amount of recaptured funds to assist eligible and fundable projects. Grant ceilings may be waived in efforts to award all recaptured funds. The State may negotiate with subrecipients to reallocate all recaptured funds.

Factors to be considered when reallocating funds include: (1) estimated number of program participants to be served; (2) impact on the community if the persons are not served; (3) other extenuating or unusual circumstances which may have necessitated the additional funding, (4) prior performance of the subrecipients’ grant administration, and (5) the subrecipients’ demonstrated ability to expend funds in a timely manner.

**Eligible Activities**

ESG-CV Program funds may be used for the following activities allowed under the CARES Act:

**Street Outreach:** Assistance provided must serve unsheltered homeless persons who are neither willing nor able to access housing, emergency shelter, or an appropriate health facility. Eligible costs include providing essential services; connecting persons with housing, critical services, or emergency shelters; hazard pay; volunteer incentives; handwashing stations and portable bathrooms; and urgent, nonfacility-based care.

**Emergency Shelter:** Eligible costs include providing essential services to homeless individuals or families in emergency shelters; operating costs for emergency shelters; hazard pay; volunteer incentives; and costs associated with renovating buildings to be used as emergency shelter for homeless individuals and families.

**Temporary Shelter:** Funds may be used for costs associated with paying for temporary emergency shelters for persons experiencing homelessness to prevent, prepare for, and respond to the coronavirus. Eligible costs include essential services; operations; leasing existing real property or temporary structures; acquisition of real property; and other costs pre-approved by HUD.

**Training:** Funds may be used for training on infectious disease prevention and mitigation for staff working directly to prevent, prepare for, and respond to the coronavirus among those who are homeless or at risk of homelessness.

**Homelessness Prevention:** Assistance may be provided to individuals and

families who meet HUD’s definition of at risk of homelessness. Individuals and families must have an annual income below 50% of the area median income. Eligible costs include rental assistance; housing relocation and stabilization services; hazard pay; landlord incentives; and volunteer incentives.

**Rapid Re-Housing:** Assistance may be provided to individuals and families who meet HUD’s definition of being literally homeless. Eligible costs include rental assistance; housing relocation and stabilization services; hazard pay; landlord incentives; and volunteer incentives.

**Homeless Management Information System (HMIS):** HMIS is a reporting system used to collect client-level data on the provision of housing and services to persons and their families who are homeless or at risk of homelessness. Funds may be used to pay the cost of contributing data to the HMIS designated by the local continuum of care or to a comparable database.

**Administration:** Administration includes the activities necessary to plan and administer the grant in compliance with program objectives and regulations. No more than 10 percent of the State’s grant may be spent for administrative costs.

**Application Process**

The application submission date for ESG-CV Program funds will be announced through a widely distributed notification process. Applicants are limited to local units of government, private nonprofit organizations, public housing agencies, and redevelopment authorities. The State may exercise discretion to fund requests fully or partially, if so warranted, to maximize impact on the State’s homeless and other ESG-CV eligible clientele.

**Process for Making Sub-awards**

Applications should describe the applicants’ strategies to provide street outreach, emergency shelter, temporary shelter, training, homelessness prevention, and rapid re-housing assistance. Project reviews will include the following criteria:

* demonstrated need for assistance in the service area;
* plan to provide services to the target population;
* capacity to carry out program requirements; and
* activities to be performed.

If necessary, the State may request additional information to assist with reviews.

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_End of PY2020 ESG-CV Action Plan\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

**ATTACHMENT 9**

**STATE OF ALABAMA**

**PY2020 “CARES ACT” ACTION PLAN**

**FOR HOPWA-CV GRANT PROGRAM FUNDS**

## **Introduction**

Pursuant to the *Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security Act* (the CARES Act) that was passed by Congress and signed into law by President Trump on March 27, 2020, the State of Alabama, by and through the Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs (ADECA), has been awarded the amount of $365,910 in Housing Opportunities for Persons With AIDS CARES Act funds (HOPWA-CV) from the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD). On August 10, 2020, a 70-page Notice issued by HUD was published in the Federal Register as ***FR-6218-N-01: Notice of Program Rules, Waivers, and Alternative Requirements Under the CARES Act for Community Development Block Grant Program Coronavirus Response Grants, Fiscal Year 2019 and 2020 Community Development Block Grants, and for Other Formula Programs*** (the HUD Notice). The HUD Notice provides guidance pertaining to the State’s planning for and expenditure of the HOPWA-CV funds. The State’s HOPWA-CV funds are the subject of this Plan.

Total Funding: $365,910.00

**Administrative Costs:**

**6% to grantee (ADECA): $21,954.60**

**10% to project sponsor (AIDS Alabama): $36,591.00**

AIDS Alabama will work with our partner agencies across the State (AIDS Alabama South, Five Horizons, Health Services Center, Selma AIR, Thrive Alabama, and Unity Wellness) to ensure that the HOPWA-CV funds are available to assist individuals residing in all 67 of Alabama’s counties. Once this plan is approved by ADECA and HUD, and the HOPWA-CV funds have been received, then a notification of funding availability will be sent to each of AIDS Alabama’s partners and the HOPWA-CV funds will be dispersed on a first-come, first-served basis.

The following services will be funded across the State using the HOPWA-CV funds:

**Short-Term Rent, Mortgage, and Utility (STRMU)**

**Proposed Budget: $122,945.76 (40% of budget)**

For the purpose of the HOPWA-CV funds only, consumers who meet HOPWA eligibility criteria and who have an ongoing emergency need for assistance that is directly related to the COVID-19 pandemic will be eligible for up to 24 months of STRMU assistance per HUD guidance. Both rental and utility assistance will be authorized out of this budget line item. Ongoing case management services will be provided to all households receiving STRMU assistance through the HOPWA-CV funds.

**Leasing**

**Proposed Budget: $46,104.66 (15% of budget)**

AIDS Alabama and its partner agencies will assist with costs associated with hotel/motel rentals for eligible consumers and their household members in the event that someone in the household becomes infected with COVID-19 and needs to shelter in a hotel/motel to reduce the likelihood of disease spread among household members. Hotel/motel stays will also be authorized for consumers who are unable to move into permanent supportive housing or other congregate living environments during the COVID-19 pandemic due to restrictions placed by public health officials or the supporting agency in an attempt to limit the spread of COVID-19. Examples include individuals awaiting nursing home placements, placement in substance abuse treatment, and those individuals awaiting placement in permanent supportive housing.

Payments for hotel/motel stays are limited to no more than 60 days in a six-month period per HUD guidelines. In the event that HUD waives this restriction, AIDS Alabama will adhere to any new HUD guidelines regarding the length of payments for hotel/motel stays.

**Supportive Services**

**Proposed Budget: $122,945.76 (40% of budget)**

AIDS Alabama and its partner agencies will provide case management services to all consumers eligible for services under the HOPWA-CV funds. Additional supportive services provided with this funding will include the following:

* Transportation assistance through privately-owned vehicle transporters to be used by consumers to access medical/mental health appointments, social services appointments, essential supplies, and employment.
* Case management services to assist HOPWA-eligible households with accessing food, water, medications, medical care, and information.
* Establishing food banks and/or providing groceries to HOPWA-eligible households.
* Providing education on ways to reduce the spread of COVID-19 and other infectious diseases.
* Costs related to infection control measures, such as cleaning supplies and personal protective equipment for both staff and HOPWA-eligible households.

**Operating Costs for Housing Facilities**

**Proposed Budget: $15,368.22 (5% of budget)**

AIDS Alabama and its partner organizations will utilize the HOPWA-CV funds to maintain essential furnishings, complete necessary maintenance, and purchase equipment and supplies that are related to the COVID-19 pandemic and the operations of housing facilities. Medical supplies will only be purchased for these housing facilities in the event that there is no other funding available for their purchase.

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_End of PY2020 HOPWA-CV Action Plan\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_